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SUBPART A: GENERAL

Section 611.100 Purpose, Scope, and Applicability

a) This Part satisfies the requirement of Section 17.5 of the

Environmental Protection Act (Act) [415 ILC$ 5/17.5] that the Board
adopt regulations that are identical in substance with federal
regulations promulgated by the United States Environmental Protection
Agency (USEPA) pursuant to Sections 1412 (b) , 1414 Cc) , 1417 (a) , and
1445(a) of the Safe Drinking Water Act (SDWA) (42 USC 300g-1(b),
300g-3 (c) , 300g-6 (a) , and 300j -4 (a) )

b) This Part establishes primary drinking water regulations (NPDWR5)
pursuant to the SDWA, and also includes additional, related State
requirements that are consistent with and more stringent than the USEPA

regulations (Section 7 . 2 (a) (6) of the Act [415 ILCS 5/7 . 2 (a) (6) ] ) .

The latter provisions are specifically marked as Tadditional State

requirements--’ . They apply only to community water systems (CWS5)

c) This Part applies to ‘suppliers--’, owners and operators of ‘public
water systems” (“PWSs”) . PWSs include CWSs, “non-community water
systems (“non-CWSs”) , and “non-transient non-community water systems
(“NTNCWS5”), as these terms are defined in Section 611.101.



1) CW$ suppliers are required to obtain permits from the Illinois
Environmental Protection Agency (Agency) pursuant to 35 Ill. Adm. Code
602.

2) Non-CWS suppliers are subject to additional regulations
promulgated by the Illinois Department of Public Health (Public Health
or DPH) pursuant to Section 9 of the Illinois Groundwater Protection Act
[415 ILCS 55/9], including 77 Ill. Adm. Code 900.

3) Non-CWS suppliers are not required to obtain permits or other
approvals from the Agency, or to file reports or other documents with
the Agency. Any provision in this Part so providing is to be understood
as requiring the non-CWS supplier to obtain the comparable form of
approval from, or to file the comparable report or other document with
Public Health.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.1 (2016) (2003).

d) This Part applies to each PWS, unless the PWS meets all of the
following conditions:

1) The PWS consists only of distribution and storage facilities (and
does not have any collection and treatment facilities);

2) The PW$ obtains all of its water from, but is not owned or
operated by, a supplier to which such regulations apply;

3) The PWS does not sell water to any person; and

4) The PWS is not a carrier that conveys passengers in interstate
commerce.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.3 (2016) (2003) . The text of 40
CFR 141.3 is nearly identical to Section 1411 of the federal SDWA (42
USC 300g) . On December 23, 2003 (at 68 Fed. Reg. 74233) , USEPA
announced a change in its policy relating to Section 1411. USEPA
determined that a property owner that is not otherwise subject to the
SDWA national primary drinking water standards ‘submeters water, and
does not “sell” water within the meaning of Section 1411(3) if the
property owner meters water to tenants on its property and bills the
tenants for the water. USEPA charged the State with determining whether
water is submetered’ or “sold’ in a particular situation. USEPA stated
that eligibility for exclusion requires that the owner obtain water from
a regulated water system. USEPA set forth factors for consideration to
aid the State in making such a determination: the property has a
limited distribution system with no known backflow or cross-connection
issues; the majority of the plumbing is within a structure, rather than
in the ground; and property ownership is single or within an association
of owners. USEPA cited apartment buildings, co-ops, and condominiums as
examples of eligible properties. USEPA further stated that it does not
intend the policy to apply to a large distribution system, to one that



serves a large population, or one that serves a mixed commercial and
residential population. USEPA cited ‘many military
installations/facilities and large mobile home parks as examples of
systems to which the policy would not apply.
e)- Somc cubscction laliclo havc bccn omitted in order to maintain
local consistency between USEPA subsection labels and the subsection
labels in this Part.

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.101 Definitions

As used in this Part, the following terms have the given meanings:

‘Act’ means the Environmental Protection Act [415 ILCS 5]

‘Agency’ means the Illinois Environmental Protection Agency.
BOARD NOTE: The Department of Public Health (Public Health or DPH)

regulates non-community water supplies (nonCWSsT, including
non-transient, non-community water supplies (NTNCWSs’) and transient
non-community water supplies (transient nonCWSsTT)) . ‘Agency” will
mean Public Health where implementation by Public Health occurs with
regard to non-CWS suppliers.

TTApproved source of bottled water--’, for the purposes of Section
611.130(d) (4), means a source of water and the water therefrom, whether
it be from a spring, artesian well, drilled well, municipal water
supply, or any other source, that has been inspected and the water
sampled, analyzed, and found to be a safe and sanitary quality according
to applicable laws and regulations of State and local government
agencies having jurisdiction, as evidenced by the presence in the plant
of current certificates or notations of approval from each government
agency or agencies having jurisdiction over the source, the water it
bottles, and the distribution of the water in commerce.
BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 142.62(g) (2) and 21 CFR 129.3(a) (2016)—
(2013). The Board cannot compile an exhaustive listing of all federal,
State, and local laws to which bottled water and bottling water may be
subjected. However, the statutes and regulations of which the Board is
aware are the following: the Illinois Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act [410
ILCS 620] , the Bottled Water Act [$15 ILCS 310] , the DPH Water Well
Construction Code (77 Ill. Adm. Code 920) , the DPH Water Well Pump
Installation Code (77 Ill. Adm. Code 925) , the federal bottled water
quality standards (21 CFR 103.35), the federal drinking water processing
and bottling standards (21 CFR 129) , the federal Current Good
Manufacturing Practice in Manufacturing, Packing, or Holding Human Food
(21 CFR 110) , the federal Fair Packaging and Labeling Act (15 USC 1451
et seq.), and the federal Fair Packaging and Labeling regulations (21
CFR 201).

TEag filters’ means pressure-driven separation devices that remove
particulate matter larger than one micrometer using an engineered porous
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filtration media. They are typically constructed of a non-rigid, fabric
filtration media housed in a pressure vessel in which the direction of
flow is from the inside of the bag to outside.

Bank filtration’ means a water treatment process that uses a well to
recover surface water that has naturally infiltrated into groundwater
through a river bed or banks. Infiltration is typically enhanced by the
hydraulic gradient imposed by a nearby pumping water supply or other
wells.

“Best available technology” or ‘BAT’ means the best technology,
treatment techniques, or other means that USEPA has found are available
for the contaminant in question. BAT is specified in Subpart F of this
Part.

‘Bin classification” or ITbin!! means, for the purposes of Subpart Z of
this Part, the appropriate of the four treatment categories (Bin 1, Bin
2, Bin 3, or Bin 4) that is assigned to a filtered system supplier
pursuant to Section 611.1010 based on the results of the source water
Cryptosporidium monitoring described in the previous section. This bin
classification determines the degree of additional Cryptosporidium
treatment, if any, the filtered PWS must provide.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.710 (2016) (2013) and the preamble
discussion at 71 Fed. Reg. 654, 657 (Jan. 5, 2006)

“Board” means the Illinois Pollution Control Board.

‘Cartridge filters means pressure-driven separation devices that remove
particulate matter larger than 1 micrometer using an engineered porous
filtration media. They are typically constructed as rigid or
semi-rigid, self-supporting filter elements housed in pressure vessels
in which flow is from the outside of the cartridge to the inside.

CAS No” means “Chemical Abstracts Services Number--.

“Clean compliance history means, for the purposes of Subpart
Part, a record of no MCL violations under Section 611.325; no
violations under Subpart L or Subpart AA of this Part; and no
treatment technique trigger exceedances or treatment technique
violations under Subpart AA of this Part.
“CT” or “CTcalc” is thc product of TTrcsidual disinfcctant conccntration”

(RDC or C) in mg/l dctcrmincd bcforc or at thc firot customcr, and thc
corrcoponding “disinfcctant contact timc” (T) in minutcD. If a supplier
applies disinfcctants at morc than onc point prior to thc first
customcr, it must dctcrminc the CT of cach disinfcctant sequcncc bcforc
or at thc first customcr to dotorminc thc total pcrccnt inactivation or
“total inactivation ratio.” In dctcrmining thc total inactivation
ratio, thc supplicr must dctcrminc the RDC of each disinfcction scqucnce
and corrcsponding contact timc bcforc any subscqucnt disinfcction
application points. (5cc “CT99.9.”)
“CT99.9” is thc CT valuc required for 99.9 pcrccnt (3 log) inactivation
of Ciardia lamblia cysts. CT99.9 for a varicty of disinfectants and



condition9 appcar in Tab1c 1.1 1.6, 2.1 and 3.1 of Appcndix 3 of thi3
Part. (Sco “Inactivation Ratio.”)
BOARD NOTE: Dcrivcd from thc dcfinition of “CT” in 40 CFR 141.2 (2013).

“Coagulation’ means a process using coagulant chemicals and mixing by
which colloidal and suspended materials are destabilized and
agglomerated into flocs.

‘Combined distribution system” means the interconnected distribution
system consisting of the distribution systems of wholesale systems and
of the consecutive systems that receive finished water.

“Community water system” or ‘CWS” means a public water system (PWS) that
serves at least 15 service connections used by year-round residents or
regularly serves at least 25 year-round residents.
BOARD NOTE: This definition differs slightly from that of Section 3.145
3.O of the Act.

“Compliance cycle” means the nine-year calendar year cycle during which
public water systems (PWSs) must monitor. Each compliance cycle
consists of three three-year compliance periods. The first calendar
cycle began January 1, 1993, and ended December 31, 2001; the second
began January 1, 2002, and ends December 31, 2010; the third began—
bogins January 1, 2011, and ends December 31, 2019.

“Compliance period” means a three-year calendar year period within a
compliance cycle. Each compliance cycle has three three-year compliance
periods. Within the first compliance cycle, the first compliance period
ran from January 1, 1993 to December 31, 1995; the second ran from
January 1, 1996 to December 31, 1998; and the third ran from January 1,
1999 to December 31, 2001.

“Comprehensive performance evaluation” or “CPE’ is a thorough review and
analysis of a treatment plant’s performance-based capabilities and
associated administrative, operation, and maintenance practices. It is
conducted to identify factors that may be adversely impacting a plant’s
capability to achieve compliance and emphasizes approaches that can be
implemented without significant capital improvements.
BOARD NOTE: The final sentence of the definition of “comprehensive
performance evaluation” in 40 CFR 141.2 is codified as Section
611.160(a) (2), since it contains substantive elements that are more
appropriately codified in a substantive provision.

“Confluent growth” means a continuous bacterial growth covering the
entire filtration area of a membrane filter or a portion thereof, in
which bacterial colonies are not discrete.

“Consecutive system” means a public water system that receives some or
all of its finished water from one or more wholesale systems. Delivery
may be through a direct connection or through the distribution system of
one or more consecutive systems.



T!Contamjnantl! means any physical, chemical, biological, or radiological
substance or matter in water.

“Conventional filtration treatment means a series of processes
including coagulation, flocculation, sedimentation, and filtration
resulting in substantial particulate removal.

“CT” or ITCTCp1CCtCp1CTT is the product of ‘residual disinfectant
concentration” (RDC or C) in mg/l determined before or at the first
customer, and the corresponding “disinfectant contact time” (T) in
minutes. If a supplier applies disinfectants at more than one point
prior to the first customer, it must determine the CT of each
disinfectant sequence before or at the first customer to determine the
total percent inactivation or “total inactivation ratio”. In
determining the total inactivation ratio, the supplier must determine
the RDC of each disinfection sequence and corresponding contact time
before any subsequent disinfection application points. (See the
dfinition o “CT99.9”.)

“CT99.9” is the CT value required for 99.9 percent (3-log) inactivation
of Giardia lamblia cysts. CT99.9 for a variety of disinfectants and
conditions appear in Tables 1.1— through 1.6, 2.1 and 3.1 of Appendix B—
of this Part. (See the definition of “inactivation ratio”.)

BOARD NOTE: Derived from the definition of “CT” in 40 CFR 141.2
(2016)

“Diatomaceous earth filtration” means a process resulting in
substantial particulate removal in which the following occur:

A precoat cake of diatomaceous earth filter media is deposited on a
support membrane (septum) ; and

While the water is filtered by passing through the cake on the septum,
additional filter media known as body feed is continuously added to the
feed water to maintain the permeability of the filter cake.

“Direct filtration” means a series of processes including coagulation
and filtration but excluding sedimentation resulting in substantial
particulate removal.

“Disinfectant” means any oxidant, including but not limited to chlorine,
chlorine dioxide, chloramines, and ozone added to water in any part of
the treatment or distribution process, that is intended to kill or
inactivate pathogenic microorganisms.

“Disinfectant contact time” or “T” means the time in minutes that it
takes for water to move from the point of disinfectant application or
the previous point of RDC measurement to a point before or at the point
where RDC is measured.



Where oniy one RDC is measured, T is the time in minutes that it takes
for water to move from the point of disinfectant application to a point
before or at the point where RDC is measured.

Where more than one RDC is measured, T is as follows:

For the first measurement of RDC, the time in minutes that it takes for
water to move from the first or only point of disinfectant application
to a point before or at the point where the first RDC is measured; and

For subsequent measurements of RDC, the time in minutes that it takes
for water to move from the previous RDC measurement point to the RDC
measurement point for which the particular T is being calculated.

T in pipelines must be calculated based on “plug flow’ by dividing the
internal volume of the pipe by the maximum hourly flow rate through that
pipe.

T within mixing basins and storage reservoirs must be determined by
tracer studies or an equivalent demonstration.

“Disinfection” means a process that inactivates pathogenic organisms in
water by chemical oxidants or equivalent agents.

“Disinfection byproduct” or ‘TDBP” means a chemical byproduct that forms
when disinfectants used for microbial control react with naturally
occurring compounds already present in source water. DBP5 include, but
are not limited to, bromodichioromethane, bromoform, chloroform,
dichloroacetic acid, bromate, chlorite, dibromochloromethane, and
certain haloacetic acids.

“Disinfection profile’ is a summary of daily Giardia lamblia
inactivation through the treatment plant. The procedure for developing
a disinfection profile is contained in Section 611.742.

“Distribution system” includes all points downstream of an “entry point”
to the point of consumer ownership.

“Domestic or other non-distribution system plumbing problem” means a
coliform contamination problem in a PWS with more than one service
connection that is limited to the specific service connection from which
the coliform-positive sample was taken.

“Dose equivalent” means the product of the absorbed dose from ionizing
radiation and such factors as account for differences in biological
effectiveness due to the type of radiation and its distribution in the
body as specified by the International Commission on Radiological Units
and Measurements (ICRU).

“Dual sample set” means a set of two samples collected at the same time
and same location, with one sample analyzed for TTHM and the other
sample analyzed for HAA5. Dual sample sets are collected for the



purposes of conducting an lOSE under Subpart W of this Part and
determining compliance with the TTHM and HAA5 MCLs under Subpart Y of
this Part.

‘E. coil means Escherichia coil, a species of bacteria used as a
specific indicator of fecal contamination and potential harmful
pathogens.
BOARD NOTE: Derived from the discussion at 78 Fed. Reg. 10270, 10271

(Feb. 13, 2013).

Enhanced coagulation means the addition of sufficient coagulant for
improved removal of disinfection byproduct (DBP) precursors by
conventional filtration treatment.

“Enhanced softening” means the improved removal of disinfection
byproduct (DEP) precursors by precipitative softening.

“Entry point” means a point just downstream of the final treatment
operation, but upstream of the first user and upstream of any mixing
with other water. If raw water is used without treatment, the “entry
point” is the raw water source. If a PWS receives treated water from
another PWS, the “entry point” is a point just downstream of the other
Pws, but upstream of the first user on the receiving PWS, and upstream
of any mixing with other water.

“Filter profile” is a graphical representation of individual filter
performance, based on continuous turbidity measurements or total
particle counts versus time for an entire filter run, from startup to
backwash inclusively, that includes an assessment of filter performance
while another filter is being backwashed.

“Filtration” means a process for removing particulate matter from water
by passage through porous media.

“Finished water” means water that is introduced into the distribution
system of a public water system which is intended for distribution and
consumption without further treatment, except that treatment which is
necessary to maintain water quality in the distribution system (e.g.,
booster disinfection, addition of corrosion control chemicals, etc.)

“Flocculation” means a process to enhance agglomeration or collection of
smaller floc particles into larger, more easily settleable particles
through gentle stirring by hydraulic or mechanical means.

“Flowing stream” means a course of running water flowing in a definite
channel.

“40/30 certification” means the certification, submitted by the supplier
to the Agency pursuant to Section 611.923, that the supplier had no TTNM
or HAA5 monitoring violations, and that no individual sample from its
system exceeded 0.040 mg/l TTHM or 0.030 mg/l HAA5 during eight
consecutive calendar quarters.



BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.603(a) (2016) (2013).

‘GAClQ’T means granular activated carbon (GAC) filter beds with an
empty-bed contact time of 10 minutes based on average daily flow and a
carbon reactivation frequency of every 180 days, except that the
reactivation frequency for GAC1O that is used as a best available
technology for compliance with the MCLs set forth in Subpart Y of this
Part pursuant to Section 611.312(b) (2) is 120 days.

“GAC2O means granular activated carbon filter beds with an empty-bed
contact time of 20 minutes based on average daily flow and a carbon
reactivation frequency of every 240 days.

‘GC” means gas chromatography’ or “gas-liquid phase chromatography--’.

“GC/MS” means gas chromatography (GC) followed by mass spectrometry
(MS)

Gross alpha particle activity’ means the total radioactivity due to
alpha particle emission as inferred from measurements on a dry sample.

“Gross beta particle activity” means the total radioactivity due to beta
particle emission as inferred from measurements on a dry sample.

‘Groundwater system” or ‘GWS” means a public water supply (PWS) that
uses only groundwater sources, including a consecutive system that
receives finished groundwater.
BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.23(b) (2), and 141.24(f) (2) note,
and 40 CFR 141.400(b) (2016) (2013).

‘Groundwater under the direct influence of surface water” means any
water beneath the surface of the ground with significant occurrence of
insects or other macroorganisms, algae, or large-diameter pathogens,
such as Giardia lamblia or Cryptosporidium, or significant and
relatively rapid shifts in water characteristics, such as turbidity,
temperature, conductivity, or pH, that closely correlate to
climatological or surface water conditions. ‘Groundwater under the
direct influence of surface water’ is as determined in Section 611.212.

“Haloacetic acids (five) or TT}J5T! means the sum of the concentrations
in milligrams per liter (mg/l) of five haloacetic acid compounds
(monochioroacetic acid, dichloroacetic acid, trichloroacetic acid,
monobromoacetic acid, and dibromoacetic acid) , rounded to two
significant figures after addition.

‘Halogen” means one of the chemical elements chlorine, bromine, or
iodine.

TTHPCTT
means ‘heterotrophic plate count--’, measured as specified in

Section 611.531(a) (2) (C)



Hydrogeologic sensitivity assessment,” for the purposes of Subpart S of
this Part, means a determination of whether a GW$ supplier obtains water
from a hydrogeologically sensitive setting.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.400(c) (5) (2016) (2013).

“Inactivation ratio’ or TAuT means as follows:

Ai = CTcalc/CT99.9

The sum of the inactivation ratios-i- or “total inactivation ratio” (B),
is calculated by adding together the inactivation ratio for each
disinfection sequence as follows:

B = Ai)

A total inactivation ratio equal to or greater than 1.0 is assumed to
provide a 3-log inactivation of Giardia lamblia cysts.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from the definition of “CT” in 40 CFR 141.2 (2016)—
(2013)

“Initial compliance period” means the three-year compliance period that

began bcgins January 1, 1993, except for the MCLs for dichloromethane,
1, 2,4-trichlorobenzene, 1, 1, 2-trichioroethane, benzo(a)pyrene, dalapon,
di (2-ethylhexyl)adipate, di (2-ethylhexyl)phthalate, dinoseb, diquat,

1 endrin, glyphosate, hexachlorolienzene,
hexachlorocyclopentadiene, oxamyl, picloram, simazine, 2 , 3 , 7, 8-TCDD,
antimony, beryllium, cyanide, nickel, and thallium, as they apply to a
supplier whose system has fewer than 150 service connections, for which
it means the three-year compliance period that began on January 1, 1996.

“Initial distribution system evaluation” or “IDSE” means the evaluation,
performed by the supplier pursuant to Section 611.921(c), to determine
the locations in a distribution system that are representative of high
TTHM and HAA5 concentrations throughout the distribution system. An
IDSE is used in conjunction with, but is distinct from, the compliance
monitoring undertaken to identify and select monitoring locations used
to determine compliance with Subpart I of this Part.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.601(c) (2016) (2013).

“Inorganic contaminants” or “lOCs” refers to that group of contaminants
designated as such in United States Environmental Protection Agency
(USEPA) regulatory discussions and guidance documents. lOCs include
antimony, arsenic, asbestos, barium, beryllium, cadmium, chromium,
cyanide, mercury, nickel, nitrate, nitrite, selenium, and thallium.
BOARD NOTE: The lOCs are derived from 40 CFR 141.23(a) (4) (2016)—
(2013)

“1” means “liter--”.



“Lake or reservoir means a natural or man made basin or hollow on the
Earth’s surface in which water collects or is stored that may or may not
have a current or single direction of flow.

‘Legionella” means a genus of bacteria, some species of which have
caused a type of pneumonia called Legionnaires Disease.

“Level 1 assessment’ means an evaluation to identify the possible
presence of sanitary defects, defects in distribution system coliform
monitoring practices, and (when possible) the likely reason that the
system triggered the assessment. A Level 1 assessment is conducted by
the system operator or owner. Minimum elements include review and
identification of atypical events that could affect distributed water
quality or indicate that distributed water quality was impaired; changes
in distribution system maintenance and operation that could affect
distributed water quality (including water storage) ; source and
treatment considerations that bear on distributed water quality, where
appropriate (e.g., whether a groundwater system is disinfected);
existing water quality monitoring data; and inadequacies in sample
sites, sampling protocol, and sample processing. The supplier must
conduct the assessment consistent with any Agency-imposed permit
conditions that tailor specific assessment elements with respect to the
size and type of the system and the size, type, and characteristics of
the distribution system.

“Level 2 assessment’ means an evaluation to identify the possible
presence of sanitary defects, defects in distribution system coliform
monitoring practices, and (when possible) the likely reason that the
system triggered the assessment. A Level 2 assessment provides a more
detailed examination of the system (including the systems monitoring
and operational practices) than does a Level 1 assessment through the
use of more comprehensive investigation and review of available
information, additional internal and external resources, and other
relevant practices. A Level 2 assessment is conducted by a person
approved by a SEP granted by the Agency pursuant to Section 611.130, and
that person may include the system operator. Minimum elements include
review and identification of atypical events that could affect
distributed water quality or indicate that distributed water quality was
impaired; changes in distribution system maintenance and operation that
could affect distributed water quality (including water storage) ; source
and treatment considerations that bear on distributed water quality,
where appropriate (e.g., whether a groundwater system is disinfected);
existing water quality monitoring data; and inadequacies in sample
sites, sampling protocol, and sample processing. The supplier must
conduct the assessment consistent with any Agency-imposed permit
conditions that tailor specific assessment elements with respect to the
size and type of the system and the size, type, and characteristics of
the distribution system. The supplier must comply with any expedited
actions or additional actions required by a SEP granted by the Agency
pursuant to Section 611.130 in the instance of an E. coli MCL violation.



TTLQCatjOnal running annual average’ or LRAA” means the average of
sample analytical results for samples taken at a particular monitoring
location during the previous four calendar quarters.

TTManmade beta particle and photon emitters’ means all radionuclides
emitting beta particles or photons listed in NES Handbook 69 “Maximum
Pcrmissiblc and Maximum Pcrmissiblc Conccntrations of Radionuclidcs in
Air and in Watcr for Occupational Exposurc,” NCR? Report Numbcr
incorporated by reference in Section 611.102, except the daughter
products of thorium-232, uranium-235 and uranium-238.

“Maximum contaminant level” or “MCL” means the maximum permissible level
of a contaminant in water that is delivered to any user of a public
water system. (See Section 611.121.)

“Maximum contaminant level goal” or “MCLG” means the maximum level of a
contaminant in drinking water at which no known or anticipated adverse
effect on the health of persons would occur, and which allows an
adequate margin of safety. MCLGs are nonenforceable health goals.
BOARD NOTE: The Board has not routinely adopted the regulations
relating to the federal MCLGs because they are outside the scope of the
Board’s identical-in-substance mandate under Section 17.5 of the Act—
l5 ILC$ /l7.5}.

“Maximum residual disinfectant level” or “MRDL” means the maximum
permissible level of a disinfectant added for water treatment that may
not be exceeded at the consumer’s tap without an unacceptable
possibility of adverse health effects. MRDL5 are enforceable in the
same manner as are MCL5. (See Section 611.313 and Section 611.383.)

“Maximum residual disinfectant level goal” or “MRDLG” means the maximum
level of a disinfectant added for water treatment at which no known or
anticipated adverse effect on the health of persons would occur, and
which allows an adequate margin of safety. MRDLG5 are nonenforceable
health goals and do not reflect the benefit of the addition of the
chemical for control of waterborne microbial contaminants.

“Maximum total trihalomethane potential” or “MTP” means the maximum
concentration of total trihalomethanes (TTHMs) produced in a given water
containing a disinfectant residual after seven days at a temperature of

25 C or above.

“Membrane filtration” means a pressure or vacuum driven separation
process in which particulate matter larger than one micrometer is
rejected by an engineered barrier, primarily through a size exclusion
mechanism, and which has a measurable removal efficiency of a target
organism that can be verified through the application of a direct
integrity test. This definition includes the common membrane
technologies of microfiltration, ultrafiltration, nanofiltration, and
reverse osmosis.

“MFL” means millions of fibers per liter larger than 10 micrometers.



BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.23 (a) (4) (1) (2016) (2013)

‘mg” means milligrams (1/1000 of a gram).

‘mg/i IT means milligrams per liter.

T!Mixed system’ means a PW$ that uses both groundwater and surface water
sources.
BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.23(b) (2) and 141.24(f) (2) note

(2016) (2013)

“MUG’ means 4-methyl-umbelliferyl-beta-d-glucuronide.

‘Near the first service connection means at one of the 20 percent of
all service connections in the entire system that are nearest the public
water system (PWS) treatment facility, as measured by water transport
time within the distribution system.

“nm’ means nanometer (1/1,000,000,000 of a meter)

“Non-community water system” or ‘NCW$” or Tnon_CWS!! means a public water
system (PW$) that is not a community water system (CWS) . A
non-community water system is either a ‘transient non-community water

system (TWS) TT or a non-transient non-community water system (NTNCWS)-

“Non-transient, non-community water system’ or non_transient, non-CWS”
or “NTNCWS” means a public water system (PW$) that is not a community
water system (CWS) and that regularly serves at least 25 of the same
persons over six months per year.

“NPDWR” means “national primary drinking water regulation--’

“NTU’ means ‘nephelometric turbidity units--”.

“Old MCL” means one of the inorganic maximum contaminant levels (MCLs),
codified at Section 611.300, or organic MCLs, codified at Section

611.310, including any marked as ‘additional State requirements--’.
BOARD NOTE: Old MCL5 are those derived prior to the implementation of
the USEPA Phase II regulations. The Section 611.640 definition of
this term, which applies only to Subpart 0 of this Part, differs from
this definition in that the definition does not include the Section
611.300 inorganic MCL5.

‘PA Coliform Test means “Presence-Absence Coliform Test--.

Paired sample’ means two samples of water for Total Organic Carbon
(TOC) . One sample is of raw water taken prior to any treatment. The
other sample is taken after the point of combined filter effluent and is
representative of the treated water. These samples are taken at the
same time. (See Section 611.382.)



‘Performance evaluation sample” or ‘PE sample means a reference sample
provided to a laboratory for the purpose of demonstrating that the
laboratory can successfully analyze the sample within limits of
performance specified by the Agency; or, for bacteriological
laboratories, Public Health; or, for radiological laboratories, the
Illinois Department of Nuclear Safety. The true value of the
concentration of the reference material is unknown to the laboratory at
the time of the analysis.

Person” means an individual, corporation, company, association,
partnership, state, unit of local government, or federal agency.

‘Phase I” refers to that group of chemical contaminants and the
accompanying regulations promulgated by USEPA on July 8, 1987, at 52
Fed. Reg. 25712.

“Phase II” refers to that group of chemical contaminants and the
accompanying regulations promulgated by USEPA on January 30, 1991, at 56
Fed. Reg. 3578.

“Phase 113” refers to that group of chemical contaminants and the
accompanying regulations promulgated by USEPA on July 1, 1991, at 56
Fed. Reg. 30266.

‘Phase V’ refers to that group of chemical contaminants promulgated by
USEPA on July 17, 1992, at 57 Fed. Reg. 31776.

Tlpicocurie?T or ?TpCiTT means the quantity of radioactive material
producing 2.22 nuclear transformations per minute.

Plant intake means the works or structures at the head of a conduit
through which water is diverted from a source (e.g., a river or lake)
into the treatment plant.

‘Point of disinfectant application is the point at which the
disinfectant is applied and downstream of which water is not subject to
recontamination by surface water runoff.

‘TPointofentry treatment device or “POE’ is a treatment device applied
to the drinking water entering a house or building for the purpose of
reducing contaminants in the drinking water distributed throughout the
house or building.

“Pointofuse treatment device” or “POU” is a treatment device applied
to a single tap used for the purpose of reducing contaminants in
drinking water at that one tap.

“Presedimentation” means a preliminary treatment process used to remove
gravel, sand, and other particulate material from the source water
through settling before the water enters the primary clarification and
filtration processes in a treatment plant.



TTPublic Health or TDPH11 means the Illinois Department of Public Health.
BOARD NOTE: See the definition of Agency’ in this Section.

Tipublic water system’ or ‘PWS” means a system for the provision to the
public of water for human consumption through pipes or other constructed
conveyances, if such system has at least 15 service connections or
regularly serves an average of at least 25 individuals daily at least 60
days out of the year. A PWS is either a community water system (CWS) or
a non-community water system (non-CWS) . A PWS does not include any

facility defined as !Tspecial irrigation district--. Such term includes
the following:

Any collection, treatment, storage, and distribution facilities under
control of the operator of such system and used primarily in connection
with such system; and

Any collection or pretreatment storage facilities not under such control
that are used primarily in connection with such system.
BOARD NOTE: Where used in Subpart F of this Part, ‘public water supply’

means the same as “public water system--”.

“Radioactive contaminants” refers to that group of contaminants
designated “radioactive contaminants” in USEPA regulatory discussions
and guidance documents. “Radioactive contaminants” include tritium,
strontium-89, strontium-90, iodine-l31, cesium-134, gross beta emitters,
and other nuclides.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.25(c) Table B (2016) (2013). These
radioactive contaminants must be reported in Consumer Confidence Reports
under Subpart U of this Part when they are detected above the levels
indicated in Section 611.720(c) (3).

“Reliably and consistently” below a specified level for a contaminant
means an Agency determination based on analytical results following the
initial detection of a contaminant to determine the qualitative
condition of water from an individual sampling point or source. The
Agency must base this determination on the consistency of analytical
results, the degree below the MCL, the susceptibility of source water to
variation, and other vulnerability factors pertinent to the contaminant
detected that may influence the quality of water.
BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.23(b) (9), 141.24(f) (11) (ii), and

141.24(f) (11) (iii) (2016) (2013).

“Rem” means the unit of dose equivalent from ionizing radiation to the
total body or any internal organ or organ system. A “millirem (mrem)”
is 1/1000 of a rem.

“Repeat compliance period” means a compliance period that begins after
the initial compliance period.

“Representative” means that a sample must reflect the quality of water
that is delivered to consumers under conditions when all sources



required to supply water under normal conditions are in use and all
treatment is properly operating.

‘Residual disinfectant concentration (TTRDC!T or “C in CT calculations)
means the concentration of disinfectant measured in mg/l in a
representative sample of water. For purposes of the requirement of
Section 611.241(d) of maintaining a detectable RDC in the distribution
system, “RDC’ means a residual of free or combined chlorine.

“Safe Drinking Water Act” or ‘SDWA’ means the Public Health Service Act,
as amended by the Safe Drinking Water Act, Pub. L. 93-523, 42 USC 300f
et seq.

“Sanitary defect” means a defect that could provide a pathway of entry
for microbial contamination into the distribution system or which is
indicative of a failure or imminent failure in a barrier to microbial
contamination that is already in place.

“Sanitary survey” means an onsite review of the delineated WHPA5
(identifying sources of contamination within the WHPA5 and evaluations
or the hydrogeologic sensitivity of the delineated WHPA5 conducted under
source water assessments or utilizing other relevant information where
available) , facilities, equipment, operation, maintenance, and
monitoring compliance of a public water system (PWS) to evaluate the
adequacy of the system, its sources, and operations for the production
and distribution of safe drinking water.
BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.2 and 40 CFR 142.16(o) (2) (2016)—
(2013)

“Seasonal system” means a non-CWS that is not operated as a PWS on a
year-round basis and which starts up and shuts down at the beginning and
end of each operating season.

“Sedimentation” means a process for removal of solids before filtration
by gravity or separation.

“SE?” means special exception permit (Section 611.110)

“Service connection--”, as used in the definition of public water system,
does not include a connection to a system that delivers water by a
constructed conveyance other than a pipe if any of the following is
true:

The water is used exclusively for purposes other than residential use
(consisting of drinking, bathing, and cooking, or other similar uses);

The Agency determines by issuing a SEP that alternative water for
residential use or similar uses for drinking and cooking is provided to
achieve the equivalent level of public health protection provided by the
applicable national primary drinking water regulations; or



The Agency determines by issuing a SEP that the water provided for
residential use or similar uses for drinking, cooking, and bathing is
centrally treated or treated at the point of entry by the proviãer, a
pass-through entity, or the user to achieve the equivalent level of
protection provided by the applicable national primary drinking water
regulations.
BOARD NOTE: See sections 1401(4) (3) Ci) (II) and (4) (3) Ci) (III) of SDWA

(42 USC 300f (4) (B) (i) (II) and (4) (B) (i) (III) (2015) (2011) )

‘Significant deficiency” means a deficiency identified by the Agency in
a groundwater system pursuant to Section 611.803. A significant
deficiency might include, but is not limited to, a defect in system
design, operation, or maintenance or a failure or malfunction of the
sources, treatment, storage, or distribution system that the Agency
determines to be causing or have potential for causing the introduction
of contamination into the water delivered to consumers.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 142.16(o) (2) (iv) (2016) (2013) . The
Agency must submit to USEPA a definition and description of at least one
significant deficiency in each of the eight sanitary survey elements
listed in Section 611.801(c) as part of the federal primacy
requirements. The Board added the general description of what a
significant deficiency might include in non-limiting terms, in order to
provide this important definition within the body of the Illinois rules.
No Agency submission to USEPA can provide definition within the context
of Board regulations.

‘Slow sand filtration” means a process involving passage of raw water
through a bed of sand at low velocity (generally less than 0.4 meters
per hour (m/h) ) resulting in substantial particulate removal by physical
and biological mechanisms.

“SOC’ or ‘Synthetic organic chemical contaminant’ refers to that group
of contaminants designated as SOCs--, or TTsynthetic organic chemicals”
or “synthetic organic contaminantsTT, in USEPA regulatory discussions
and guidance documents. SOCs’ include alachlor, aldicarb, aldicarb
sulfone, aldicarb sulfoxide, atrazine, benzo(a)pyrene, carbofuran,
chlordane, dalapon, dibromoethylene (ethylene dibromide or EDB),
dibromochloropropane (DBCP) , di (2-ethylhexyl) adipate,
di (2-ethylhexyl)phthalate, dinoseb, diquat, endothall, endrin,
glyphosate, heptachlor, heptachlor epoxide, hexachlorobenzene,
hexachlorocyclopentadiene , lindane , methoxychlor, oxamyl,
pentachlorophenol , picloram, simazine, toxaphene, polychlorinated
biphenyls (PCBs) , 2 , 4-ID, 2 , 3 , 7 , 8-TCDD, and 2 , 4 , 5-TP.
BOARD NOTE: See the Board note appended to Section 611.311 for
information relating to implementation of requirements relating to
aldicarb, aldicarb sulfone, and aldicarb sulfoxide.

‘Source11 means a well, reservoir, or other source of raw water.

‘Special irrigation district means an irrigation district in existence
prior to May 18, 1994 that provides primarily agricultural service
through a piped water system with only incidental residential use or



similar use, where the system or the residential users or similar users
of the system comply with either of the following exclusion conditions:

The Agency determines by issuing a SEP that alternative water is
provided for residential use or similar uses for drinking or cooking to
achieve the equivalent level of public health protection provided by the
applicable national primary drinking water regulations; or

The Agency determines by issuing a SEP that the water provided for
residential use or similar uses for drinking, cooking, and bathing is
centrally treated or treated at the point of entry by the provider, a
pass-through entity, or the user to achieve the equivalent level of
protection provided by the applicable national primary drinking water
regulations.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.2 (2016) (2013) and sections
1401(4) (3) (i) (II) and (4) (B) (i) (III) of SDWA (42 USC 300f(4) (B) (i) (II)

and (4) (B) (i) (III) (2015) (2011)).

Standard monitoring” means the monitoring, performed by the supplier
pursuant to Section 611.921(a) and (b), at various specified locations
in a distribution system including near entry points, at points that
represent the average residence time in the distribution system, and at
points in the distribution system that are representative of high TTHM
and HAA5 concentrations throughout the distribution system.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.601(a) and (b) (2016) (2013).

‘Standard sample” means the aliquot of finished drinking water that is
examined for the presence of coliform bacteria.

“Subpart B system’ means a public water system that uses surface water
or groundwater under the direct influence of surface water as a source
and which is subject to the requirements of Subpart B of this Part and
the analytical and monitoring requirements of Sections 611.531, 611.532,
611.533, Appendix B of this Part, and Appendix C of this Part.

‘Subpart I compliance monitoring” means monitoring required to
demonstrate compliance with disinfectant residuals, disinfection
byproducts, and disinfection byproduct precursors requirements of
Subpart I of this Part.

“Subpart I system’ means a public water system that uses surface water
or groundwater as a source and which is subject to the disinfectant
residuals, disinfection byproducts, and disinfection byproduct
precursors requirements of Subpart I of this Part.

“Subpart Y compliance monitoring” means monitoring required to
demonstrate compliance with Stage 2 disinfection byproducts requirements
of Subpart Y of this Part.

“Supplier of water’ or ‘supplier” means any person who owns or operates
a public water system (PWS) . This term includes the official

custodianT.



Surface water’ means all water that is open to the atmosphere and
subject to surface runoff.

‘SJJA” means specific ultraviolet absorption at 254 nanometers (nm),
which is an indicator of the humic content of water. It is a calculated
parameter obtained by dividing a sample’s ultraviolet absorption at a
wavelength of 254 nm (UV 254) (in rn-i) by its concentration of dissolved
organic carbon (in mg/l).

‘SWS” means “surface water systemy’, a public water supply (PWS) that
uses only surface water sources, including Tgroundwater under the direct

influence of surface water--”.
BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.23(b) (2) and 141.24(f) (2) note

(2016) (2013)

Tlsystemspecific study plan” means the plan, submitted by the supplier
to the Agency pursuant to Section 611.922, for studying the occurrence
of TTHM and HAA5 in a suppliers distribution system based on either
monitoring results or modelling of the system.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.602 (2016) (2013).

‘System with a single service connection means a system that supplies
drinking water to consumers via a single service line.

TTToo numerous to count’ means that the total number of bacterial
colonies exceeds 200 on a 47-mm diameter membrane filter used for
coliform detection.

‘TTotal organic carbon’ or “TOC” means total organic carbon (in mg/l)
measured using heat, oxygen, ultraviolet irradiation, chemical oxidants,
or combinations of these oxidants that convert organic carbon to carbon
dioxide, rounded to two significant figures.

“Total trihalomethanes” or “TTHM” means the sum of the concentration of
trihalomethanes (THMs) , in milligrams per liter (mg/l) , rounded to two
significant figures.
BOARD NOTE: See the definition of “trihalomethanes” for a listing of
the four compounds that USEPA considers TTHM5 to comprise.

“Transient, non-community water system” or “transient non-CWS” means a
non-CWS that does not regularly serve at least 25 of the same persons
over six months of the year.
BOARD NOTE: The federal regulations apply to all “public water

systems-i-”,
which are defined as all systems that have at least 15

service connections or which regularly serve water to at least 25
persons. (See 42 USC 300f(4) .) The Act mandates that the Board and the

Agency regulate “public water supplies-i-”, which it defines as having at
least 15 service connections or regularly serving 25 persons daily at
least 60 days per year. (See Section 3.365 3.2S of the Act [415 ILCS
5/3.28] .) The Department of Public Health regulates transient,
non-community water systems.



‘Treatment” means any process that changes the physical, chemical,
microbiological, or radiological properties of water, is under the
control of the supplier, and is not a point-of-use treatment device or a
point-of-entry treatment device as defined in this Section. Treatment
includes, but is not limited to, aeration, coagulation, sedimentation,
filtration, activated carbon treatment, disinfection, and fluoridation.

‘Trihalomethane” or “THM’ means one of the family of organic compounds,
named as derivatives of methane, in which three of the four hydrogen
atoms in methane are each substituted by a halogen atom in the molecular
structure. The THM5 are the following compounds:

Trichloromethane (chloroform),
Dibromochloromethane,
Bromodichloromethane , and
Tribromomethane (bromoform)

“Two-stage lime softening’ means a process in which chemical addition
and hardness precipitation occur in each of two distinct unit
clarification processes in series prior to filtration.

“gT’ means micrograms (1/1,000,000 of a gram)

“USEPA’ means the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency.

‘Uncovered finished water storage facility” is a tank, reservoir, or
other facility that is used to store water which will undergo no further
treatment to reduce microbial pathogens except residual disinfection and
which is directly open to the atmosphere.

“Very small system waiver” means the conditional waiver from the
requirements of Subpart W of this Part applicable to a supplier that
serves fewer than 500 persons and which has taken TTHM and HAA5 samples
pursuant to Subpart I of this Part.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.604 (2016) (2013).

“Virus” means a virus of fecal origin that is infectious to humans by
waterborne transmission.

“VOC” or “volatile organic chemical contaminant” refers to that group of
contaminants designated as “VOCs--”, “volatile organic chemicals-i-”, or
“volatile organic contaminantsT”, in USEPA regulatory discussions and
guidance documents. “VOCs” include benzene, dichloromethane,
tetrachloromethane (carbon tetrachloride) , trichloroethylene, vinyl
chloride, 1, 1, 1-trichioroethane (methyl chloroform),
1 , l-dichloroethylene, 1 , 2-dichloroethane, cis-l, 2-dichloroethylene,
ethylbenzene, monochlorobenzene, o-dichlorobenzene, styrene,
1, 2,4-trichlorobenzene, 1, 1, 2-trichloroethane, tetrachloroethylene,
toluene , trans- 1 , 2 -dichloroethylene , xylene , and 1 , 2 -dichloropropane.



Twaterborne disease outbreak’ means the significant occurrence of acute
infectious illness, epidemiologically associated with the ingestion of
water from a public water system (PW$) that is deficient in treatment,
as determined by the appropriate local or State agency.

‘Welihead protection area or “WHPA” means the surface and subsurface
recharge area surrounding a community water supply well or well field,
delineated outside of any applicable setback zones (pursuant to Section

17.1 of the Act {415 ILCS 5/17.1]) pursuant to Illinois’ Wellhead
Protection Program, through which contaminants are reasonably likely to
move toward such well or well field.
BOARD NOTE: The Agency uses two guidance documents for identification
of WHPA5:

‘Guidance Document for Groundwater Protection Needs Assessments-i--”,
Illinois Environmental Protection Agency, Illinois State Water Survey,
and Illinois State Geologic Survey joint report, January 1995; and

‘The Illinois Wellhead Protection Program Pursuant to Section 1428 of

the Federal Safe Drinking Water Act--’, Illinois Environmental Protection
Agency, No. 22480, October 1992.

‘Wellhead protection program’ means the wellhead protection program for
the State of Illinois, approved by USEPA under Section 1428 of the SDWA,
42 USC 300h-7.
BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.71(b) (2013) . The wellhead
protection program includes the groundwater protection needs

assessment’ under Section 17.1 of the Act [415 ILCS 5/17.1] and 35 Ill.
Adm. Code 615-617.

“Wholesale system” means a public water system that treats source water
as necessary to produce finished water, which then delivers some or all
of that finished water to another public water system. Delivery by a
wholesale system may be through a direct connection or through the
distribution system of one or more consecutive systems.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.2 (2016) (2013).

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.102 Incorporations by Reference

a) Abbreviations and short-name listing of references. The following
names and abbreviated names, presented in alphabetical order, are used
in this Part to refer to materials incorporated by reference:

‘AMI Turbiwell Method” means ‘Continuous Measurement of Turbidity Using

a SWAN AMI Turbiwell Turbidimeter--’, available from NEMI or from SWAN
Analytische Instrumente AG.



‘Aqueous Radiochemical Procedures” means ‘Procedures for Radiochemical

Analysis of Nuclear Reactor Aqueous So1ut±ons,-- available from NTIS;
USEPA, EMSL; and USEPA, NSCEP.

‘ASTM Method’ means a method published by and available from the

American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM).

“Charm Fast Phage’ means Fast Phage Test Procedure. Presence/Absence
for Coliphage in Ground Water with Same Day Positive Prediction”,
version 009 (Nov. 2012), available from Charm Sciences Inc.

“ChlordioX Plus Test” means “Chlorine Dioxide and Chlorite in Drinking
Water by Amperometry using Disposable Sensors,”-- available from
Palintest Ltd.
“Charm Fast Phagc” mcans “Fast Phagc Test Proccdurc. Prcscncc/Abscncc
for Coliphage in Ground Watcr with Samc Day Positive Prcdiction,”
vcrsion 009 (Nov. 2012), availabic from Charm $cicnccs Inc.

“Chromocult(r) Method” means “Chromocult(r) Coliform Agar
Presence/Absence Membrane Filter Test Method for Detection and
Identification of Coliform Bacteria and Escherichia coli in Finished
Waters”, available from EMD Millipore.

“ Colilcrt (r) “ mcans Standard , 21st ed . , Mcthod 9223 B,
Chromogcnic Substratc Coliform Tcst (using IDEXX LaboratoricG, Inc.
Colilert Cr) mcdium).
“Colilcrt 18 (r) “ mcans Standard Methods , 21st ed . , Mcthod 9223 B,
Chromogcnic Substratc Coliform Tcst (using IDEXX Laboratorico, Inc.
Colilcrt 18 Cr) mcdium).
“Colisurc(tm) Test” mcans “Colisurc Prescncc/Abscncc Tost for Dctcction
and Idcntification of Coliform Bactcria and Eschcrichia Ccli in Drinking
Watcr,” availabic from IDEXX Laboratorics, Inc.
“Colitag? Test” mcans “Colitag? Product as a Tcst for Dctcction and
Idcntification of Coliforms and F. ccli Bacteria in Drinking Water and
Sourcc Watcr as Reguircd in National Primary Drinking Water
Rcgulations,” availablc from CPI International.
1-Chromocult Cr) Method” means “Chromocult Cr) Coliform Agar
Presence/Absence Membrane Filter Teat Method for Detection and
Identification of Coliform Bacteria and Escherichia coil in Finished
Waters,” available from EMD Millipore.
“Determination of Inorganic Oxyhalide” means “Determination of Inorganic
Oxyhalide Disinfection By Products in Drinking Water Using Ion
Lnromatography with the Addition of a Postcolumn Reagent Trace
Bromate Analysis,” available from NTIS.

“Dioxin and Furan Method 1613” means “Tetra- through Octa-Chlorinated

Dioxins and Furans by Isotope-Dilution HRGC/HRMS--”, available from NTIS.

“E*Colite Test” means “Charm E*Colite Presence/Absence Test for
Detection and Identification of Coliform Bacteria and Escherichia coli

in Drinking Water-i-”, available from Charm Sciences, Inc. and USEPA,
Water Resource Center.



“EC MUG” mcan “Method 9221 F: Multipic Tubc Fcrmentation Tcchniguc for
Mcmbcr of thc Coliform Group, Eochcrichia cpu Proccdurc (Proposcd) ,

availabic from Amcrican Public Hcalth A9ociation and Amcrican
Watcrworis A9ociation.

TTEML
Procedures Manual means EML Procedures Manual, HA$L 3OO,jQ.,

available from USDOE, EML.

“Enterolert” means “Evaluation of Enterolert for Enumeration of

Enterococci in Recreational Waters--’, available from American Society
for Microbiology.

“Georgia Radium Method’ means ‘The Determination of Radium-226 and
Radium-228 in Drinking Water by Gamma-ray Spectrometry Using HPGE or

Ge(Li) Detectors--, Revision 1.2, December 2004, available from the
Georgia Tech Research Institute.

‘GLI Method 2” means GLI Method 2, TJTurbidityJt, Nov. 2, 1992, available
from Great Lakes Instruments, Inc.

TiGuidance Manual for Filtration and Disinfection” means “Guidance Manual
for Compliance with the Filtration and Disinfection Requirements for

Public Water Systems using Surface Water Sources--’, March 1991,
available from USEPA, NSCEP.

“Hach F±lterTrak Method 10133 means ‘Determination of Turbidity by

Laser Nephelometry--, available from Hach Co.

Hach Method 8026’ means T5pectrophotometric Measurement of Copper in
Finished Drinking Water, December 2015, Revision 1.2, available from
the Hach Company.

“Hach Method 10241 means Spectrophotometric Measurement of Free
Chlorine (Cl2) in Finished Drinking Water’, November 2015, Revision 1.2,
available from the Hach Company.

‘Hach Method 102581 means ‘Determination of Turbidity by 35Q0

Nephelometry, January 2016, available from the Hach Company.

“Hach Method 10260’ means “Hach Method 10260 - Determination of
Chlorinated Oxidants (Free and Total) in Water Using Disposable Planar

Reagent-filled Cuvettes and Mesofluic Channel Colorimetry--”, available
from the Hach Company.

“Mach Method 10261” means “Total Organic Carbon in Finished Drinking
Water by Catalyzed Ozone Hydroxyl Radical Oxidation Infrared Analysis”,
December 2015, Revision 1.2, available from the Hach Company.

“Hach Method 10267” means “Spectrophotometric Measurement of Total
Organic Carbon (TOC) in Finished Drinking Water”, December 2015,
Revision 1.2, available from the Mach Company.



Hach Method 10272 means ‘Spectrophotometric Measurement of Copper in
Finished Drinking Water’, December 2015, Revision 1.2, available from
the Hach Company.

“Hach SPDANS 2 Method 102251 means ‘Hach Company SPADNS 2 (Arsenic-free)
Fluoride Method 10225 - Spectrophotometric Measurement of Fluoride in

Water and WastewaterT’, available from the Mach Co.

‘Hach TNTplus 835/836 Method 10206’ means ‘Hach Company TNTplus 835/836
Nitrate Method 10206 - Spectrophotometric Measurement of Nitrate in

Water and Wastewater--, available from the Hach Co.

‘ITS Method D99-003’ means Method D99-003, Revision 3.0, ‘Free Chlorine

Species (HOC1- and OC1-) by Test Strip--’, available from Industrial Test
Systems, Inc.

“Kelada 01” means ‘Kelada Automated Test Methods for Total Cyanide, Acid

Dissociable Cyanide, and And Thiocyanate--”, Revision 1.2, available from
NTIS.

‘m-ColiBlue24 Test’ means TTTotal Coliforms and E. coli Membrane

Filtration Method with m-ColiBlue24(r) Broth--’, available from USEPA,
Water Resource Center and Hach Company.

‘Method ME355.Ol means “Determination of Cyanide in Drinking Water by

GC/MS Headspace AnalysisT’, available from NEMI or from H&E Testing
Laboratory.

“Mitchell Method M5271’ means ‘Determination of Turbidity by Laser

Nephelometry--, available from NEMI and Leck Mitchell, PhD.

“Mitchell Method M5331, rev. 1.1’ means ‘Determination of Turbidity by

LED Nephelometry--’, available from NEMI and Leck Mitchell, PhD.

T!Mitchell Method M5331, rev. 1.2 means ‘Determination of Turbidity by
LED or Laser Nephelometry”, available from NEMI and Leck Mitchell, PhD.

“Modified Colitag(tm) Test’ means “Modified Colitag(tm) Test Method for
Simultaneous Detection of E. coli and other Total Coliforms in Water--’,
available from NEMI and CPI International.
“NA MUG” mcans “Mcthod 9222 C: Mombrane Filtcr Techniguc for Mcmbers of
the Coliform Group, MF Partition Proccdurcs,’1 availabic from American
Public Hcalth Asoociation and American Waterworks Aosociation.

‘NES Handbook 6911 “NCRP Rcport Numbcr 22” means TiMaximum Permissible
Body Burdens and Maximum Permissible Concentrations of Radionuclides in
Air and in Water for Occupational Exposure--’, available from IAEA and
ORAU NCRP.

‘NECi Nitrate-Reductase Method” means Nitrate Elimination Company, Inc.
(NECi) , “Method for Nitrate Reductase Nitrate-Nitrogen Analysis of



Drinking Water”, ver. 1.0, rev. 2.0, February 2016, available from
Superior Enzymes, Inc.

New Jersey Radium Method’ means TiDetermination of Radium 228 in

Drinking Water--’, available from the New Jersey Department of
Environmental Protection.

‘New York Radium Method” means TiDetermination of Ra-226 and Ra-228

(RaO2)T, available from the New York Department of Public Health.

1101 Analytical Method OIA-l677’ means Method OIA-1677, DW Available
Cyanide by Flow Injection, Ligand Exchange, and AmperometryT”, available
from ALPKEM, Division of 01 Analytical.
“ONPC MUG Tcst” (mcaning “minimal mcdium
ortho nitrophcnyl bcta d galactopyranosidc 4 mcthyl umbcllifcryl licta d
glucuronido tcot”), also called thc “Colilcrt(r) Tcst,” is Mcthod 9223,
availabic in “Standard Mothods for thc Examination of Watcr and
Wastcwatcr,” 18th, 19th, 20th, or 21st cd., from Amcrican Public Hcalth
Asoociation and thc Amcrican Watcr Works Association.

“Orion Method AQ4SOO” means “Determination of Turbidity by LED

Nephelometry--, available from Thermo Scientific.

‘Palintest ChloroSense means ‘Measurement of Free and Total Chlorine in

Drinking Water by Palintest ChloroSenseT”, available from NEMI or
Palintest Ltd.

Palintest Method 1001 means ‘Lead in Drinking Water by Differential

Pulse Anodic Stripping Voltammetry, T Method Number 1001,1001, available
from Palintest, Ltd. or the Hach Company.

“QuikChem Method lO-204-OO-l-X” means ‘Digestion and distillation of
total cyanide in drinking and wastewaters using MICRO DIST and
determination of cyanide by flow injection analysisTT, available from
Lachat Instruments.
“Rcadycult(r) 2000” mcans “Readycult Coliforms 100 Pirnr’nrr/Absencc Test
for Detection and Identification of Coliform Bacteria Eschcrichia
coil in Finished Waters,” v. 1.0, available from EMD Millipore.

“Readycult (r) 2007 “ means “Readycult (r) Coliforms 100 Presence/Absence
Test for Detection and Identification of Coliform Bacteria and

Escherichia coli in Finished Waters-i-”, v. 1.1, available from EMD
Millipore.

“SimPlate Method” means IDEXX SimPlate TM HPC Test Method for

Heterotrophs in Water-i-”, available from IDEXX Laboratories, Inc.

“Standard Methods” means “Standard Methods for the Examination of Water

and Wastewater--”, available from the American Public Health Association
or the American Waterworks Association.



“Standard Methods Online means the website maintained by the Standard
Methods Organization (at www.standardmethods.org) for purchase of the
latest versions of methods in an electronic format.

I ‘Syngenta AG-625 means ‘Atrazine in Drinking Water by Immunoassay--’,
February 2001 is available from Syngenta Crop Protection, Inc.

‘Systea Easy (1-Reagent) means ‘Systea Easy (1-Reagent) Nitrate

I Method--”, available from NEMI or Systea Scientific LLC.

“Technical Bulletin 601” means “Technical Bulletin 601, Standard Method

I of Testing for Nitrate in Drinking WaterT”, July 1994, available from
Thermo Scientific.

I “Technicon Methods” means “Fluoride in Water and Wastewater--”, available
from Bran & Luebbe.

“Tecta EC/TC P-A Test” means “TECTA(tm)TECTATM EC/TC medium and the
TECTA(tm)TECTATM Instrument: a Presence/Absence Method for Simultaneous
Detection of Total Coliforms and Escherichia coli (E. coli) in Drinking

I Water-i-”, available from Veolia Water Solutions and Technologies.

“Thermo-Fisher Discrete Analyzer” means “Drinking Water Orthophosphate
for Thermo Scientific Gallery discrete analyzer”, available from
Thermo-Fisher Scientific.

“USEPA Asbestos Method 100.1” means Method 100.1, “Analytical Method for

I Determination of Asbestos Fibers in Water-i-”, September 1983, available
from NTIS.

“USEPA Asbestos Method 100.2” means Method 100.2, “Determination of
Asbestos Structures over 10-mm in Length in Drinking Water-i-”, June 1994,
available from NTIS.

“USEPA Environmental Inorganic Methods” means “Methods for the
Determination of Inorganic Substances in Environmental Samples—i-”, August
1993, available from NTIS.

“USEPA Environmental Metals Methods” means “Methods for the

I Determination of Metals in Environmental Samples-i-”, available from NTIS.

“USEPA Inorganic Methods” means “Methods for Chemical Analysis of Water

I and Wastes-i-”, March 1983, available from NTIS.

“USEPA Interim Radiochemical Methods” means “Interim Radiochemical
Methodology for Drinking Water-i-”, EPA 600/4-75/008 (revised), March 1976
(pages 1-3, 4-5, 6-8, 9-12, 13-15, 16-23, 24-28, 29-33, and 34-37 only)
Available from NTIS; USEPA, EMSL; and USEPA, NSCEP.

“USEPA Method 1600” means “Method 1600: Enterococci in Water by
Membrane Filtration Using Membrane-Enterococcus Indoxyl-b-D-Glucoside



Agar (mEI)---’, available from NEMI; USEPA N$CEP; and USEPA, Water
Resource Center.

“USEPA Method 1601’ means “Method 1601: Male-specific (F+) and Somatic
Coliphage in Water by Two-step Enrichment Procedure--, available from
NEMI; USEPA NSCEP; and USEPA, Water Resource Center.

“USEPA Method 1602 means Method 1602: Male-specific (F+) and Somatic
Coliphage in Water by Single Agar Layer (SAL) ProcedureT”, available
from NEMI; USEPA NSCEP; and USEPA, Water Resource Center.

‘USEPA Method 1604 means Method 1604: Total Coliforms and Escherichia
coli in Water by Membrane Filtration Using a Simultaneous Detection

Technique (MI Medium)--”, available from NEMI; USEPA NSCEP; and USEPA,
Water Resource Center.

‘USEPA NERL Method 200 . 5 (rev. 4 . 2) 1 means Method 200 . 5 , Revision 4 .2,
“Determination of Trace Elements in Drinking Water by Axially Viewed
Inductively Coupled Plasma - Atomic Emission Spectrometry--”, October
2003, EPA coo/R-oc/l15. Available from USEPA, ORD Officc of Rcscarch
and Dcvclopmcnt.

“USEPA NERL Method 415 . 3 (rev . 1 . 1) “ means Method 415 . 3 , Revision 1 . 1,
“Determination of Total Organic Carbon and Specific DV Absorbance at 254
nm in Source Water and Drinking Water-i--”, USEPA, February 2005, EPA
600/R-05/055. Available from USEPA, NSCEP and USEPA, ORD Officc of
Rcscarch and Dcvclopmcnt.

“USEPA NERL Method 415.3 (rev. 1.2) “ means Method 415.3, Revision 1.2,
“Determination of Total Organic Carbon and Specific DV Absorbance at 254
nm in Source Water and Drinking Water-i-”, USEPA, September 2009, EPA
600/R-09/l22. Available from NEMI; USEPA, NSCEP; and USEPA, ORD Office
of Rescarch and Dcvclopment.

“USEPA NERL Method 525 . 3 (ver . 1 . 0) “ means Method 525 . 3 , Version 1 . 0,
“Determination of Total Semivolatile Organic Chemicals in Drinking Water
by Solid Phase Extraction and Capillary Column Gas Chromatography/Mass
Spectrometry (GC/MS)--”, USEPA, February 2012, EPA 600/R-12/O1O.
Available from USEPA, NSCEP and USEPA, ORD Officc of Research and
Dcvelopment.

“USEPA NERL Method 549.2” means Method 549.2, Revision 1.0,
“Determination of Diquat and Paraquat in Drinking Water by Liquid-Solid
Extraction and High Performance Liquid Chromatography with Ultraviolet
Detectiony’, June 1997. Available from NEMI and USEPA, ORD Officc of
R-cscarch and Devclopmcnt.

“USEPA OGWDW Methods” means the methods listed as available from the
USEPA, Office of Ground Water and Drinking Water (Methods 302.0, 317.0
(rev. 2.0), 326.0 (rev. 1.0), 327.0 (rev. 1.1), 334.0, 515.4 (rev. 1.0),
523 (rev. 1.0), 524.3 (rev. 1.0), 524.4, 531.2 (rev. 1.0), 536 (rev.
1.0), 552.3 (rev. 1.0), 557, 1622 (99), 1622 (01), 1622 (05), 1623 (99),



1623 (01) , 1623 (05) , and 1623.1) . Available from NEMI (Methods 302.0,
317.0, 326.0, 327.0, 334.0, 515.4, 524.3, 531.2, 552.3, 557, 1622 (01),
and 1623 (01) only) ; NTIS; USEPA, NSCEP; or U$EPA, OGWDW.

‘USEPA Organic Methods” means ‘Methods for the Determination of Organic

I Compounds in Drinking WaterT”, December 1988 (revised July 1991)
(Methods 508A (rev. 1.0) and 515.1 (rev. 4.0)); ‘Methods for the

I Determination of Organic Compounds in Drinking Water - Supplement 1T.

July 1990 (Methods 547, 550, and 550.1) ; ‘Methods for the Determination

I of Organic Compounds in Drinking Water - Supplement II--’, August 1992
(Methods 548 . 1 (rev. 1 . 0) , 552 . 1 (rev. 1 . 0) , and 555 (rev. 1 . 0) ) ; and
“Methods for the Determination of Organic Compounds in Drinking Water -

I Supplement IIITT, August 1995 (Methods 502.2 (rev. 2.1) , 504.1 (rev.
1.1), 505 (rev. 2.1), 506 (rev. 1.1), 507 (rev. 2.1), 508 (rev. 3.1),
508.1 (rev. 2.0), 515.2 (rev. 1.1), 524.2 (rev. 4.1), 525.2 (rev. 2.0),
531.1 (rev. 3.1), 551.1 (rev. 1.0), and 552.2 (rev. 1.0)). Available
from NEMI; NTIS; USEPA, NSCEP; or USEPA, EMSL.

USEPA Organic and Inorganic Methods’ means ‘Methods for the
Determination of Organic and Inorganic Compounds in Drinking Water,

I Volume •—ri’T, EPA 815/R-00/014, PB2000-106981, August 2000 (Methods 300.1
(rev. 1.0) , 321.8 (rev. 1.0) , and 515.3 (rev. 1.0) only) . Available
from NEMI; NTIS; and USEPA, NSCEP.

“USEPA Radioactivity Methods means ‘Prescribed Procedures for

I Measurement of Radioactivity in Drinking Water-i-”, EPA 600/4-80/032,
August 1980 (Methods 900.0, 901.0, 901.1, 902.0, 903.0, 903.1, 904.0,
905.0, 906.0, 908.0, and 908.1) . Available from NEMI (Methods 900.0,
901.1, 903.0, 903.1, and 908.0 only); NTIS; and USEPA, NSCEP.

‘USEPA Radiochemical Analyses’ means ‘Radiochemical Analytical

I Procedures for Analysis of Environmental SamplesTT, March 1979 (pages
1-5, 19-32, 33-48, 65-73, 87-91, and 92-95 only) . Available from NTIS
and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Radiochemistry Procedures” means ‘Radiochemistry Procedures

I Manual-i-”, EPA 520/5-84/006, December 1987 (Methods 00-01, 00-02, 00-07,
H-02, Ra-03, Ra-04, Ra-05, Sr-04) . Available from NEMI; NTIS; and
USEPA, NSCEP.

“USEPA Technical Notes’ means “Technical Notes on Drinking Water

I MethodsT’, available from NTIS and USEPA, NSCEP.

I ‘USGS Method” Mcthodz’ means the designated method in ‘Methods of
Analysis by the U.S. Geological Survey National Water Quality Laboratory
- Determination of Inorganic and Organic Constituents in Water and

I Fluvial Sediments--’, available from NTIS and USGS.
BOARD NOTE: The USGS Methods are available in three volumes published

I in 1977, 1989, and 1993, as outlined in subsection (b) of this Scction



‘Waters Method B1O11TT means “Waters Test Method for the Determination

of Nitrite/Nitrate in Water Using Single Column Ion ChromatographyT”,
available from Waters Corporation, Technical Services Division.

b) The Board incorporates the following publications by reference:

ALPKEM, Division of CI Analytical, P.O. Box 9010, College Station, TX
77842-9010, telephone: 979-690-1711, Internet: www.oico.com.

01 Analytical Method OIA-1677, Method OIA-l677 DW, Available Cyanide by
Flow Injection, Ligand Exchange, and Amperometry--’, EPA 821/R-04/OO1,
January 2004 (rcforrcd to as “CI Analytical Mcthod QIA 1677”) ,2004,
referenced in Section 611.611.
BOARD NOTE: Also available online for download from
www.epa.gov/waterscience/methods/method/cyanide/1677-2004 .pdf.

APHA. American Public Health Association, 1015 Fifteenth Street NW,
Washington, DC 20005 202-777-2742.

Standard Methods, 16th ed., “Standard Methods for the Examination of
Water and Wastewater--’, 16th Edition, 1985 (rcfcrrcd to as ‘Standard
Mcthods, 16th cd.”).1985. See the methods listed separately for the
same references under American Waterworks Association.

of
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Standard Methods, 17th ed., “Standard Methods for the Examination
Water and Wastewater--”, 17th Edition, --9-8-
Mcthods, 17th cd.’) . 1989. See the methods listed separately for the
same references under American Waterworks Association.

Standard Methods, 18th ed., ‘Standard Methods for the Examination of

Water and Wastewater--”, 18th Edition, 1992, including “Supplement to the
18th Edition of Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and
Wastewater,”, 1994 (collcctivcly rcfcrrcd to as “Standard Mcthods, 18th
cd.”).’, 1994. See the methods listed separately for the same
references under American Waterworks Association.

Standard Methods-i- 19th ed., “Standard Methods for the Examination of
Water and Wastewater--”, 19 th Edition, 1995, including “Supplement to
the 19th Edition of Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and

Wastewater”, 1996 (rcfcrrcd to a “Standard Mcthods, 19th cd.’) .1996.
See the methods listed separately for the same references under American
Waterworks Association.

Standard Methods, 20th ed., “Standard Methods for the Examination of
Water and Wastewater--”, 20th Edition, 1998 (rcfcrrcd to as “Standard
Mothods, 20th cd.’) . 1998. See the methods listed separately for the
same references under American Waterworks Association.

Standard Methods, 21st ed., “Standard Methods for the Examination of
Water and WastewaterT”, 21st Edition, 2005 (rcfcrrcd to as “Standard
Mcthods, 21st cd.”).2005. See the methods listed separately for the
same references under American Waterworks Association.



Standard Methods, 22nd ed., ‘Standard Methods for the Examination of
Water and Wastewatery’, 22nd Edition, 2012 (rcfcrrcd to ao ‘Standard
Mcthodo, 22nd cd.”).2012. See the methods listed separately for the
same references under American Waterworks Association.

American Society for Microbiology, 1752 N Street N.W., Washington, DC
20036, 202-737-3600:

EntcrolcrtEnterolett, “Evaluation of Enterolert for Enumeration of
Enterococci in Recreational Waters--’, Applied and Environmental
Microbiology, Oct. 1996, vol. 62, no. 10, p. 3881 (rcfcrrcd to as
“Entorolert”) ,3$81, referenced in Section 611.802.

BOARD NOTE : At the table to 40 CFR 141 . 402 (c) (2) , USEPA approved the
method as described in the above literature review. The method itself
is embodied in the printed instructions to the proprietary kit available
from IDEXX Laboratories, Inc. (accessible on-line and available by
download from www.asm.org, as “Enterolert(tm) Procedure”) . ASTM
approved the method as “Standard Test Method for Enterococci in Water

Using Enterolert(tm)T”, which is available in two versions from ASTM:
ASTM Method D6503-99 (superceded) and ASTM Method D6503-99. While it is
more conventional to incorporate the method as presented in the kit
instructions or as approved by ASTM by reference, the Board is
constrained to incorporate the version that appears in the technical
literature by reference, which is the version that USEPA has explicitly
approved.

AWWA. American Water Works Association et al., 6666 West Quincy Ave.,
Denver, CO 80235 (303-794-7711)
“National Ficid Evaluation of a Dcfincd Substratc Mcthod for the
tcLu.LLancous Enumcration of Total Coliforms and Eschcrichia cpu for
Drinking Water: Comparison with the Standard Multipic Tube Fcrmcntation
Mcthod, “ S . C . Edbcra, M . J . Allen & ID . B . Smith, Applicd Environmcntal
Microbiology, vol. 54, iss. 6, pp 1595 1601 (1988) , rcfcrcnccd n
Zr)n(nt9i•( 0 to this Part.

Standard Methods, 13th ed., “Standard Methods for the Examination of
Water and WastewaterT”, 13th Edition, 1971 (rcferred to as “Standard
Mcthods, 13th cd.’) .1971.

Method 302, Gross Alpha and Gross Beta Radioactivity in Water (Total,
Suspended, and Dissolved) , referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 303, Total Radioactive Strontium and Strontium 90 in Water,
referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 304, Radium in Water by Precipitation, referenced in Section
611.720.

Method 305, Radium 226 by Radon in Water (Soluble, Suspended, and
Total) , referenced in Section 611.720.



Method 306, Tritium in Water, referenced in Section 611.720.
“Standard Mcthodz for thc Examination of Watcr and WaGtcwatcr,” 16th
Edition, 1985 (rcfcrrcd to a “Standard Mcthod9, 16th cd.’).
Mcthod 907A, Hctcrotrophic Platc Count, Pour Plato Method, rcfcrcnccd in
Scction 611.213.

Standard Methods, 17th ed. , ‘Standard Methods for the Examination of
Water and Wastewater-, 17th Edition, 1989 (rcferrcd to as “Standard
Mcthod, 17th ed.’) .1989.

Method 7110 3, Gross Alpha and Gross Beta Radioactivity in Water (Total,
Suspended, and Dissolved), referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-Cs B, Radioactive Cesium, Precipitation Method, referenced
in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-3H B, Tritium in Water, referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-I B, Radioactive Iodine, Precipitation Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-I C, Radioactive Iodine, Ion-Exchange Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-I ID, Radioactive Iodine, Distillation Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-Ra B, Radium in Water by Precipitation, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-Ra C, Radium 226 by Radon in Water (Soluble, Suspended, and
Total), referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-Ra ID, Radium, Sequential Precipitation Method (Proposed),
referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-Sr B, Total Radioactive Strontium and Strontium 90 in Water,
referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-U B, Uranium, Radiochemical Method (Proposed) , referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-U C, Uranium, Isotopic Method (Proposed) , referenced in
Section 611.720.

Standard Methods, 18th ed., “Standard Methods for the Examination of
Water and WastewaterT”, 18th Edition, 1992 (rcfcrrcd to as “Standard
Mcthodc, 18th cd.”).1992.

Method 2130 B, Turbidity, Nephelometric Method, referenced in Section
611.531.



Method 2320 B, Alkalinity, Titration Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 2510 B, Conductivity, Laboratory Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 2550, Temperature, Laboratory and Field Methods, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 3111 B, Metals by Flame Atomic Absorption Spectrometry, Direct
Air-Acetylene Flame Method, referenced in Sections 611.611 and 611.612.

Method 3111 D, Metals by Flame Atomic Absorption Spectrometry, Direct
Nitrous Oxide-Acetylene Flame Method, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 3112 B, Metals by Cold-Vapor Atomic Absorption Spectrometry,
Cold-Vapor Atomic Absorption Spectrometric Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 3113 B, Metals by Electrothermal Atomic Absorption Spectrometry,
Electrothermal Atomic Absorption Spectrometric Method, referenced in
Sections 611.611 and 611.612.

Method 3114 B, Metals by Hydride Generation/Atomic Absorption
Spectrometry, Manual Hydride Generation/Atomic Absorption Spectrometric
Method, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 3120 B, Metals by Plasma Emission Spectroscopy, Inductively
Coupled Plasma fICP) Method, referenced in Sections 611.611 and 611.612.

Method 3500-Ca D, Calcium, EDTA Titrimetric Method, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 3500-Mg E, Magnesium, Calculation Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4110 B, Determination of Anions by Ion Chromatography, Ion
Chromatography with Chemical Suppression of Eluent Conductivity,
referenced in Section 611.611.
Mcthod 4500 CN C, Cyanidc, Total Cyanidc aftcr Distillation, rcfcrcnccd
in Section 611.611.
Mcthod 4500 CN E, Cyanidc, Colorimctric Mcthod, rcfcrcnccd in Scction
611.611.
Mcthod 4500 CN F, Cyanido, Cyanide $electivc Elcctrodc Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.
Method 4500 CN C, Cyanide, Cyanidcs Amenable to Chlorination after
Distillation, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-Cl D, Chlorine, Amperometric Titration Method, referenced in
Section 611.531.



Method 4500-Cl F, Chlorine, Low-Level Amperometric Titration Method,
referenced in Section 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl F, Chlorine, DPD Ferrous Titrimetric Method, referenced
in Section 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl G, Chlorine, DPD Colorimetric Method, referenced in
Section 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl H, Chlorine, Syringaldazine (FACTS) Method, referenced in
Section 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl I, Chlorine, lodometric Electrode Method, referenced in
Section 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl02 C, Chlorine Dioxide, Amperometric Method I, referenced
in Section 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl02 ID, Chlorine Dioxide, DPD Method, referenced in Section
611.531.

Method 4500-Cl02 E, Chlorine Dioxide, Amperometric Method II (Proposed),
referenced in Section 611.531.

Method 4500-CN- C, Cyanide, Total Cyanide after Distillation. referenced
in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-CN C, Cyanidc, Total Cyanidc aftcr Diotillation, rcfcrcnccd
in Section 61l.611.Mcthod 4500 CN E, Cyanide, Colorimetric Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-CN—. F, Cyanide, Cyanide-Selective Electrode Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-CN— G, Cyanide, Cyanides Amenable to Chlorination after
Distillation, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-F- B, Fluoride, Preliminary Distillation Step, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 4500-F- C, Fluoride, Ion-Selective Electrode Method, referenced
in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-F- ID, Fluoride, SPADNS Method, referenced in Section
611 . 611.

Method 4500-F- E, Fluoride, Complexone Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-H+ B, pH Value, Electrometric Method, referenced in Section
611.611.



Method 4500-N02- B, Nitrogen (Nitrite) , Colorimetric Method, referenced
in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-N03- ID, Nitrogen (Nitrate) , Nitrate Electrode Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-N03- E, Nitrogen (Nitrate) , Cadmium Reduction Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-N03- F, Nitrogen (Nitrate) , Automated Cadmium Reduction
Method, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-03 B, Ozone (Residual) (Proposed) , Indigo Colorimetric
Method, referenced in Section 611.531.

Method 4500-P E, Phosphorus, Ascorbic Acid Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-P F, Phosphorus, Automated Ascorbic Acid Reduction Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-Si ID, Silica, Molybdosilicate Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-Si E, Silica, Heteropoly Blue Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-Si F, Silica, Automated Method for Molybdate-Reactive
Silica, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 6651 B, Glyphosate Herbicide (Proposed) , referenced in Section
611.645.

Method 7110 B, Gross Alpha and Beta Radioactivity (Total, Suspended, and
Dissolved) , Evaporation Method for Gross Alpha-Beta, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7110 C, Gross Alpha and Beta Radioactivity (Total, Suspended, and
Dissolved) , Coprecipitation Method for Gross Alpha Radioactivity in
Drinking Water (Proposed), referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-Cs B, Radioactive Cesium, Precipitation Method, referenced
in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-3M B, Tritium, Liquid Scintillation
Spectrometric Method, referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-I B, Radioactive Iodine, Precipitation Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-I C, Radioactive Iodine, Ion-Exchange Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.



Method 7500-I ID, Radioact±ve Iodine, Distillation Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-Ra B, Radium, Precipitation Method, referenced in Section
611.720.

Method 7500-Ra C, Radium, Emanation Method, referenced in Section
611.720.

Method 7500-Ra ID, Radium, Sequential Precipitation Method (Proposed),
referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-Sr B, Total Radioactive Strontium and Strontium 90,
Precipitation Method, referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-U B, Uranium, Radiochemical Method (Proposed) , referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-U C, Uranium, Isotopic Method (Proposed) , referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 9215 B, Heterotrophic Plate Count, Pour Plate Method, referenced
in Section 611.531.

Method 9221 A, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the

Coliform Group, Introduction, referenced in Section Sections 611.526 and
611.531.

Method 9221 B, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the
Coliform Group, Standard Total Coliform Fermentation Technique,

referenced in Scction Sections 611.526 and 611.531.

Method 9221 C, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the
Coliform Group, Estimation of Bacterial Density, referenced in Section—
Scctions 611.526 and 611.531.
Mcthod 9221 0, Multipic Tulic Fcrmcntation Tcchniquc for Mcmbcrs of the
Coliform Croup, Prccncc Absence (P A) Coliform Test, referenced in
Section 611.526.

Method 9221 E, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the
Coliform Group, Fecal Coliform Procedure, referenced in Section Sections
611.526 and 611.531.

Method 9222 A, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform

Group, Introduction, referenced in Section Sections 611.526 and 611.531.

Method 9222 B, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform
Group, Standard Total Coliform Membrane Filter Procedure, referenced in

Section Sections 611.526 and 611.531.



Method 9222 C, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform
Group, Delayed-Incubation Total Coliform Procedure, referenced in

Section Scctionz 611.526 and 611.531.

Method 9222 ID, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform
Group, Fecal Coliform Membrane Filter Procedure, referenced in Section
611.531.

Method 92239223. Chromoaenic Substrate Coliform Test (Proposed) (also
referred to as the variations ‘Colilert(r) Test” and
tTCplisurc(tm)CpljsureTM Test’), referenced in Section Sections 611.526
and 611.531.

Method 9223 B, Chromogenic Substrate Coliform Test (Proposed),
referenced in Section 611.1004.

“Supplement to the 18th Edition of Standard Methods for the Examination

of Water and Wastewater--’, American Public Health Association, 1994.

Method 6610, Carbamate Pesticide Method, referenced in Section 611.645.

Standard Methods, 19th ed., “Standard Methods for the Examination of
Water and Wastewater--”, 19th Edition, 1995 (refcrrcd to ao “Standard
Methods, 19th cd.’) .1995.

Method 2130 B, Turbidity, Nephelometric Method, referenced in Section
611.531.

Method 2320 B, Alkalinity, Titration Method, referenced in Section
611 . 611.

Method 2510 B, Conductivity, Laboratory Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 2550, Temperature, Laboratory, and Field Methods, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 3111 B, Metals by Flame Atomic Absorption Spectrometry, Direct
Air-Acetylene Flame Method, referenced in Sections 611.611 and 611.612.

Method 3111 D, Metals by Flame Atomic Absorption Spectrometry, Direct
Nitrous Oxide-Acetylene Flame Method, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 3112 B, Metals by Cold-Vapor Atomic Absorption Spectrometry,
Cold-Vapor Atomic Absorption Spectrometric Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 3113 B, Metals by Electrothermal Atomic Absorption Spectrometry,
Electrothermal Atomic Absorption Spectrometric Method, referenced in
Sections 611.611 and 611.612.



Method 3114 B, Metals by Hydride Generation/Atomic Absorption
$pectrometry, Manual Hydride Generation/Atomic Absorption Spectrometric
Method, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 3120 B, Metals by Plasma Emission Spectroscopy, Inductively
Coupled Plasma (ICP) Method, referenced in Sections 611.611 and 611.612.

Method 3500-Ca ID, Calcium, EDTA Titrimetric Method, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 3500-Mg E, Magnesium, Calculation Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4110 B, Determination of Anions by Ion Chromatography, Ion
Chromatography with Chemical Suppression of Eluent Conductivity,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-Cl ID, Chlorine, Amperometric Titration Method, referenced in
Sections 611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl B, Chlorine, Low-Level Amperometric Titration Method,
referenced in Sections 611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl F, Chlorine, DPD Ferrous Titrimetric Method, referenced
in Sections 611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl G, Chlorine, DPD Colorimetric Method, referenced in
Sections 611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl H, Chlorine, Syringaldazine (FACTS) Method, referenced in
Sections 611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl I, Chlorine, lodometric Electrode Method, referenced in
Sections 611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl02 C, Chlorine Dioxide, Amperometric Method I, referenced
in Section 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl02 D, Chlorine Dioxide, DPD Method, referenced in Sections
611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl02 E, Chlorine Dioxide, Amperometric Method II, referenced
in Sections 611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-CN- C, Cyanide, Total Cyanide after Distillation, referenced
in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-CN- E, Cyanide, Colorimetric Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-CN- F, Cyanide, Cyanide-Selective Electrode Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.



Method 4500-CN- G, Cyanide, Cyan±des Amenable to Chlorination after
Distillation, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-F- B, Fluoride, Preliminary Distillation Step, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 4500-F- C, Fluoride, Ion-Selective Electrode Method, referenced
in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-F- D, Fluoride, SPADNS Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-F- E, Fluoride, Complexone Method, referenced in Section
611 . 611.

Method 4500-H+ B, pH Value, Electrometric Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-N02- B, Nitrogen (Nitrite) , Colorimetric Method, referenced
in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-N03- D, Nitrogen (Nitrate) , Nitrate Electrode Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-N03- E, Nitrogen (Nitrate) , Cadmium Reduction Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-N03- F, Nitrogen (Nitrate) , Automated Cadmium Reduction
Method, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-03 3, Ozone (Residual) (Proposed) , Indigo Colorimetric
Method, referenced in Section 611.531.

Method 4500-P E, Phosphorus, Ascorbic Acid Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-P F, Phosphorus, Automated Ascorbic Acid Reduction Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-Si ID, Silica, Molybdosilicate Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-Si F, Silica, Heteropoly Blue Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-Si F, Silica, Automated Method for Molybdate-Reactive
Silica, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 5910 B, UV Absorbing Organic Constituents, Ultraviolet Absorption
Method, referenced in Section 611.381.



Method 6251 3, Disinfection Byproducts: Haloacetic Acids and
Trichiorophenol, Micro Liquid-Liquid Extraction Gas Chromatographic
Method, referenced in Section 611.381.

Method 6610, Carbamate Pesticide Method, referenced in Section 611.645.

Method 6651 B, Glyphosate Herbicide, referenced in Section 611.645.

Method 7110 3, Gross Alpha and Gross Beta
Radioactivity, Evaporation Method for Gross Alpha-Beta, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7110 C, Gross Alpha and Beta Radioactivity
(Total, Suspended, and Dissolved) , Coprecipitation Method for Gross
Alpha Radioactivity in Drinking Water (Proposed) , referenced in Section
611.720.

Method 7120, Gamma-Emitting Radionuclides, referenced in Section
611.720.

Method 7500-Cs B, Radioactive Cesium, Precipitation Method, referenced
in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-3H B, Tritium, Liquid Scintillation
Spectrometric Method, referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-I B, Radioactive Iodine, Precipitation Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-I C, Radioactive Iodine, Ion-Exchange Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-I ID, Radioactive Iodine, Distillation Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-Ra B, Radium, Precipitation Method, referenced in Section
611.720.

Method 7500-Ra C, Radium, Emanation Method, referenced in Section
611.720.

Method 7500-Ra ID, Radium, Sequential Precipitation Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-Sr B, Total Radiactive Strontium and Strontium 90,
Precipitation Method, referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-U B, Uranium, Radiochemical Method, referenced in Section
611.720.

Method 7500-U C, Uranium, Isotopic Method, referenced in Section
611.720.



Method 9215 3, Heterotrophic Plate Count, Pour Plate Method, referenced
in Section 611.531.

Method 9221 A, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the

Coliform Group, Introduction, referenced in Section Scction 611.526 and
611.531.

Method 9221 3, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the
Coliform Group, Standard Total Coliform Fermentation Technique,

referenced in Section $cctions 611.526 and 611.531.

Method 9221 C, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the
Coliform Group, Estimation of Bacterial Density, referenced in Section—
Scction3 611.526 and 611.531.
Method 9221 ID, Multipic Tubc Fcrmcntation Tcchniquc for Mcmbcrs of the
Coliform Croup, Presence Ab3encc (P A) Coliform Tct, referenced in
Section 611.526.

Method 9221 E, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the
Coliform Group, Fecal Coliform Procedure, referenced in Section Sections
611.526 and 611.531.

Method 9222 A, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform

Group, Introduction, referenced in Section Sections 611.526 and 611.531.

Method 9222 B, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform
Group, Standard Total Coliform Membrane Filter Procedure, referenced in

Section Sections 611.526 and 611.531.

Method 9222 C, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform
Group, Delayed-Incubation Total Coliform Procedure, referenced in

Section Sections 611.526 and 611.531.

Method 9222 ID, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform
Group, Fecal Coliform Membrane Filter Procedure, referenced in Section
611.531.
Method 9222 fl- Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the -Coliform

rIL’ Partition procedures, referenced

Method 9223, Chromogenic Substrate Coliform Test (also referred to as
the variations Colilert (r) Test and TColisure (tm) ColisureTM Test’),
referenced in Section Sections 611.526 and 611.531.

Method 9223 3, Chromogenic Substrate Coliform Test (Proposed),
referenced in Section 611.1004.

‘Supplement to the 19th Edition of Standard Methods for the Examination

of Water and Wastewater---”, American Public Health Association, 1996.

Method 5310 3, TOC, Combustion-Infrared Method, referenced in Section
611.381.



Method 5310 C, TOC, Persulfate-Ultraviolet Oxidation Method, referenced
in Section 611.381.

Method 5310 ID, TOC, Wet-Oxidation Method, referenced in Section 611.381.

Standard Methods, 20th ed. , “Standard Methods for the Examination of
Water and Wastewater---’, 20th Edition, -1-998 (rcfcrrcd to as ‘Standard
Mcthods, 20th cd.’) .1998.

Method 2130 B, Turbidity, Nephelometric Method, referenced in Section
611.531.

Method 2320 B, Alkalinity, Titration Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 2510 B, Conductivity, Laboratory Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 2550, Temperature, Laboratory, and Field Methods, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 3120 B, Metals by Plasma Emission Spectroscopy, Inductively
Coupled Plasma (ICP) Method, referenced in Sections 611.611 and 611.612.

Method 3125, Metals by Inductively Coupled Plasma/Mass Spectrometry,
referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 3500-Ca B, Calcium, EDTA Titrimetric Method, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 3500-Mg B, Magnesium, EDTA Titrimetric Method, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 4110 B, Determination of Anions by Ion Chromatography, Ion
Chromatography with Chemical Suppression of Eluent Conductivity,
referenced in Section 611.611.
Mcthod 4500 CU C, Cyanidc, Total Cyanidc aftcr Di3tillation, rcfcrcnccd
in Scction 611.611.
Mcthod 4500 CN E, Cyanidc, Colorimctric Mcthod, rcfcrcnccd in Scction
611 . 611.
Mcthod 4500 CN F, Cyanidc, Cyanidc Sclcctivc Elcctrodc Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.
Method 4500 CN C, Cyanide, Cyanides Amenable to Chlorination after
Distillation, rcfcrenccd in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-Cl ID, Chlorine, Amperometric Titration Method, referenced in

Sections 611.381 and Scction 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl E, Chlorine, Low-Level Amperometric Titration Method,

referenced in Section Sections 611.381 and Section 611.531.



Method 4500-Cl F, Chlorine, DPD Ferrous Titrimetric Method, referenced

in Soction Sections 611.381 and Scction 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl G, Chlorine, DPD Colorimetric Method, referenced in—
Scction Sections 611.381 and Scction 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl H, Chlorine, Syringaldazine (FACTS) Method, referenced in—
Scction Sections 611.381 and Scction 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl I, Chlorine, lodometric Electrode Method, referenced in—
S-cction Sections 611.381 and Scction 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl02 C, Chlorine Dioxide, Amperometric Method I, referenced
in Section 611.531.

Method 4500-C102 ID, Chlorine Dioxide, DPD Method, referenced in Scction
Sections 611.381 and Scction 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl02 E, Chlorine Dioxide, Amperometric Method II (Proposed),

referenced in Section Sections 611.381 and $cction 611.531.

Method 4500-CN- C, Cyanide, Total Cyanide after Distillation, referenced
in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-CN- E, Cyanide, Colorimetric Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-CN- F, Cyanide, Cyanide-Selective Electrode Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-CN- G, Cyanide, Cyanides Amenable to Chlorination after
Distillation, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-F- B, Fluoride, Preliminary Distillation Step, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 4500-F- C, Fluoride, Ion-Selective Electrode Method, referenced
in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-F- ID, Fluoride, SPADNS Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-F- B, Fluoride, Complexone Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-H+ B, pH Value, Electrometric Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-N02- B, Nitrogen (Nitrite) , Colorimetric Method, referenced
in Section 611.611.



Method 4500-N03- D, Nitrogen (Nitrate) , Nitrate Electrode Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-N03- E, Nitrogen (Nitrate) , Cadmium Reduction Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-N03- F, Nitrogen (Nitrate) , Automated Cadmium Reduction
Method, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-03 3, Ozone (Residual) (Proposed) , Indigo Colorimetric
Method, referenced in Section 611.531.

Method 4500-P E, Phosphorus, Ascorbic Acid Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-P F, Phosphorus, Automated Ascorbic Acid Reduction Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-5i02 C, Silica, Molybdosilicate Method, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 4500-5i02 D, Silica, Heteropoly Blue Method, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 4500-Si02 B, Silica, Automated Method for Molybdate-Reactive
Silica, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 5310 B, TOC, Combustion-Infrared Method, referenced in Section
611.381.

Method 5310 C, TOC, Persulfate-Ultraviolet Oxidation Method, referenced
in Section 611.381.

Method 5310 ID, TOC, Wet-Oxidation Method, referenced in Section 611.381.

Method 5910 B, UV-Absorbing Organic Constituents, Ultraviolet Absorption

Method, referenced in Section Scctionz 611.381 and 611.382.611.381.

Method 6251 B, Disinfection By-Products: Haloacetic Acids and
Trichlorophenol , Micro Liquid-Liquid Extraction Gas Chromatographic
Method, referenced in Section 611.381.

Method 6610 B,661O Carbamate Pesticide Method, referenced in Section
611 . 645.

Method 6651 B, Glyphosate Herbicide, Liquid Chromatographic Post-Column
Fluorescence Method, referenced in Section 611.645.

Method 7110 B, Gross Alpha and Gross Beta Radioactivity, Evaporation
Method for Gross Alpha-Beta, referenced in Section 611.720.



Method 7110 C, Gross Alpha and Beta Radioactivity (Total, Suspended, and
Dissolved) , Coprecip±tation Method for Gross Alpha Radioactivity in
Drinking Water (Proposed), referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 7120, Gamma-Emitting Radionuclides, referenced in Section
611.720.

Method 7500-Cs 3, Radioactive Cesium, Precipitation Method, referenced
in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-3H B, Tritium, Liquid Scintillation Spectrometric Method,
referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-I B, Radioactive Iodine, Precipitation Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-I C, Radioactive Iodine, Ion-Exchange Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-I 0, Radioactive Iodine, Distillation Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-Ra B, Radium, Precipitation Method, referenced in Section
611 . 720.

Method 7500-Ra C, Radium, Emanation Method, referenced in Section
611.720.

Method 7500-Ra ID, Radium, Sequential Precipitation Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-Sr B, Total Radioactive Strontium and Strontium 90,
Precipitation Method, referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-U B, Uranium, Radiochemical Method, referenced in Section
611.720.

Method 7500-U C, Uranium, Isotopic Method, referenced in Section
611.720.

Method 9060 A, Samples, Collection, referenced in Section 611.1052.

Method 9215 B, Heterotrophic Plate Count, Pour Plate Method, referenced
in Section 611.531.

Method 9221 A, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the

Coliform Group, Introduction, referenced in Section Scctions 611.526 and
611.531.

Method 9221 B, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the
Coliform Group, Standard Total Coliform Fermentation Technique,

referenced in Sections 611.526, 611.531, 611.802, and 611.1052.



Method 9221 C, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the
Coliform Group, Estimation of Bacterial Density, referenced in Sections

611.526, 611.531,611.531 and 611.1052.

Method 9221 D, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the
Coliform Group, Presence-Absence (P-A) Coliform Test, referenced in

Sections 611.802 611.526 and 611.1052.

Method 9221 E, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the
Coliform Group, Fecal Coliform Procedure, referenced in Section Sections
611.526 and 611.531.

Method 9221 F, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the
Coliform Group, Escherichia Coli Procedure (Proposed) , referenced in

Sections Section 611.802 and 611.1052.

Method 9222 A, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform

Group, Introduction, referenced in Section Sections 611.526 and 611.531.

Method 9222 B, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform
Group, Standard Total Coliform Membrane Filter Procedure, referenced in

Sections 611.526, 611.531, 611.802, and 611.1052.

Method 9222 C, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform
Group, Delayed-Incubation Total Coliform Procedure, referenced in

Sections 611.526 and 611.531, 611.802, and 611.1052.

Method 9222 ID, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform
Group, Fecal Coliform Membrane Filter Procedure, referenced in Sections

Section 611.531 and 611.1004.

Method 9222 G, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform
Group, MF Partition Procedures, referenced in Sections 611.802,

611.1004, and 611.1052 Section 611.526.611.1052.

Method 9223, Chromogenic Substrate Coliform Test (also referred to as
the variations TTColilert (r) Test and TTColisurc (tm) ColisureTM TI),

referenced in Section Sections 611.526 and 611.531.

Method 9223 B, Chromogenic Substrate Coliform Test (also referred to as
the variations TiColilert (r) and TlCpljsurc (tm) ColisureTM Test ),
referenced in Sections 611.526, 611.802, 611.1004, and 611.1052.

Method 9230 B, Fecal Streptococcus and Enterococcus Groups, Multiple
Tube Techniques, referenced in Section 611.802.

Method 9230 C, Fecal Streptococcus and Enterococcus Groups, Membrane
Filter Techniques, referenced in Section 611.802.



Standard Methods, 21st ed., ‘Standard Methods for the Examination of
Water and WastewaterT’, 21st Edition, 2005 (rcfcrrcd to as ‘Standard
Mcthodz, 21st cd.’) .2005.

Method 2130 B, Turbidity, Nephelometr±c Method, referenced in Section
611.531.

Method 2320 B, Alkalinity, Titration Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 2510 B, Conductivity, Laboratory Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 2550, Temperature, Laboratory, and Field Methods, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 3111 B, Metals by Flame Atomic Absorption Spectrometry, Direct
Air-Acetylene Flame Method, referenced in Sections 611.611 and 611.612.

Method 3111 D, Metals by Flame Atomic Absorption Spectrometry, Direct
Nitrous Oxide-Acetylene Flame Method, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 3112 B, Metals by Cold-Vapor Atomic Absorption Spectrometry,
Cold-Vapor Atomic Absorption Spectrometric Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 3113 B, Metals by Electrothermal Atomic Absorption Spectrometry,
Electrothermal Atomic Absorption Spectrometric Method, referenced in
Sections 611.611 and 611.612.

Method 3114 B, Metals by Hydride Generation/Atomic Absorption
Spectrometry, Manual Hydride Generation/Atomic Absorption Spectrometric
Method, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 3120 B, Metals by Plasma Emission Spectroscopy, Inductively
Coupled Plasma (ICP) Method, referenced in Sections 611.611 and 611.612.

Method 3125, Metals by Inductively Coupled Plasma/Mass Spectrometry,
referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 3500-Ca B, Calcium, EDTA Titrimetric Method, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 3500-Mg B, Magnesium, Calculation Method, referenced in Section
611 . 611.

Method 4110 B, Determination of Anions by Ion Chromatography, Ion
Chromatography with Chemical Suppression of Eluent Conductivity,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-Cl D, Chlorine, Amperometric Titration Method, referenced in

Sections Scction 611.381 and 611.531.



Method 4500-Cl E, Chlorine, Low-Level Amperometric Titration Method,

referenced in Sections Scction 611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl F, Chlorine, DPD Ferrous Titrimetric Method, referenced

in Sections Scction 611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl G, Chlorine, DPD Colorimetric Method, referenced in

Sections Section 611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl H, Chlorine, Syringaldazine (FACTS) Method, referenced in

Sections $cction 611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl I, Chlorine, lodometric Electrode Method, referenced in

Sections Scction 611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-C102 C, Chlorine Dioxide, Amperometric Method I, referenced
in Section 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl02 D, Chlorine Dioxide, Amperometric Method I, referenced
in Section 611.381.

Method 4500-C102 E, Chlorine Dioxide, Amperometric Method II (Proposed),

referenced in Sections $cction 611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-CN- E, Cyanide, Colorimetric Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-CN- F, Cyanide, Cyanide-Selective Electrode Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-CN- G, Cyanide, Cyanides Amenable to Chlorination after
Distillation, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-F- B, Fluoride, Preliminary Distillation Step, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 4500-F- C, Fluoride, Ion-Selective Electrode Method, referenced
in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-F- ID, Fluoride, SPADNS Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-F- E, Fluoride, Complexone Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-H+ B, pH Value, Electrometric Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-N02- B, Nitrogen (Nitrite) , Colorimetric Method, referenced
in Section 611.611.



Method 4500-N03- ID, Nitrogen (Nitrate) , Nitrate Electrode Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-N03- E, Nitrogen (Nitrate) , Cadmium Reduction Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-N03- F, Nitrogen (Nitrate) , Automated Cadmium Reduction
Method, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-03 3, Ozone (Residual) (Proposed) , Indigo Colorimetric
Method, referenced in Section 611.531.

Method 4500-P E, Phosphorus, Ascorbic Acid Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-P F, Phosphorus, Automated Ascorbic Acid Reduction Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-5i02 C, Silica, Molybdosilicate Method, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 4500-5i02 ID, Silica, Heteropoly Blue Method, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 4500-5i02 E, Silica, Automated Method for Molybdate-Reactive
Silica, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 5310 B, TOC, Combustion-Infrared Method, referenced in Section
611.381.

Method 5310 C, TOC, Persulfate-Ultraviolet Oxidation Method, referenced
in Section 611.381.

Method 5310 ID, TOC, Wet-Oxidation Method, referenced in Section 611.381.

Method 5910 B, Dy-Absorbing Organic Constituents, Ultraviolet Absorption

Method, referenced in Section Sections 611.381 and 611.3-82.611.381.

Method 6251 B, Disinfection By-Products: Haloacetic Acids and
Trichlorophenol, Micro Liquid-Liquid Extraction Gas Chromatography
Method, referenced in Section 611.381.

Method 6610 B, Carbamate Pesticide Method, High-Performance Liquid
Chromatographic Method, referenced in Section 611.645.

Method 6640 B, Acidic Herbicide Compounds, Micro Liquid-Liquid
Extraction Gas Chromatographic Method, referenced in Section 611.645.

Method 6651 B, Glyphosate Herbicide, Liquid Chromatographic Post-Column
Fluorescence Method, referenced in Section 611.645.



Method 7110 B, Gross Alpha and Gross Beta Radioactivity, Evaporation
Method for Gross Alpha-Beta, referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 7110 C, Gross Alpha and Beta Radioactivity (Total, Suspended, and
Dissolved) , Coprecipitation Method for Gross Alpha Radioactivity in
Drinking Water (Proposed), referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 7120, Gamma-Emitting Radionuclides, referenced in Section
611.720.

Method 7500-Cs B, Radioactive Cesium, Precipitation Method, referenced
in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-3H B, Tritium, Liquid Scintillation Spectrometric Method,
referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-I B, Radioactive Iodine, Precipitation Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-I C, Radioactive Iodine, Ion-Exchange Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-I D, Radioactive Iodine, Distillation Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-Ra B, Radium, Precipitation Method, referenced in Section
611 . 720.

Method 7500-Ra C, Radium, Emanation Method, referenced in Section
611.720.

Method 7500-Ra D, Radium, Sequential Precipitation Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-Sr B, Total Radioactive Strontium and Strontium 90,
Precipitation Method, referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-U B, Uranium, Radiochemical Method, referenced in Section
611 . 720.

Method 7500-U C, Uranium, Isotopic Method, referenced in Section
611.720.

Method 9060 A, Samples, Collection, referenced in Section 611.1052.

Method 9215 B, Heterotrophic Plate Count, Pour Plate Method, referenced
in Section 611.531.

Method 9221 A, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the

Coliform Group, Introduction, referenced in Section $cctions 611.526 and
611.531.



Method 9221 3, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the
Coliform Group, Standard Total Coliform Fermentation Technique,

referenced in Sections 611.526, 611.531,S11.531 and 611.1052.

Method 9221 C, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the
Coliform Group, Estimation of Bacterial Density, referenced in Section

Scctiono 611.526, 611.531, and 611.1052.611.531.

Method 9221 ID, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the
Coliform Group, Presence-Absence (P-A) Coliform Test, referenced in

Sections 611.802 Scction 611.526 and 611.1052.

Method 9221 E, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the
Coliform Group, Fecal Coliform Procedure, referenced in Section Sections
611.526 and 611.531.
Method 9221 F, Multiple Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the
Coliform Group, Eschcrichia Ccli Procedure (Proposed) , referenced in
Section 611.802.

Method 9222 A, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform

Group, Introduction, referenced in Section Sections 611.526 and 611.531.

Method 9222 3, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform
Group, Standard Total Coliform Membrane Filter Procedure, referenced in

Sections 611.526, 611.531,611.531 and 611.1052.

Method 9222 C, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform
Group, Delayed-Incubation Total Coliform Procedure, referenced in

Sections 611.526 and 611.531, 611.802, and 611.1052.

Method 9222 ID, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform
Group, Fecal Coliform Membrane Filter Procedure, referenced in Sections

Section 611.531 and 611.1052.

Method 9222 G, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform
Group, MF Partition Procedures, referenced in Section 611.1052
611 . 526 . 611 . 1052.

Method 9223, Chromogenic Substrate Coliform Test (also referred to as
the variations TTColilert(r) Test’ Test and ‘Colisurc(tm)ColisureTM
Test”), referenced in Section Sections 611.526 and 611.531.

Method 9223 B, Chromogenic Substrate Coliform Test (also referred to as

the variations ‘Colilert(r) Test--’, TTColjsurc(tm) “ColjsureTM Test-i-”,

and TTColilertl8(r) Test”, based on the particular medium used,
available from IDEXX Laboratories, Inc.), referenced in Sections

611.531, 611.526, 611.802, 611.1004, and 611.1052.

BOARD NOTE: See the Board note appended to Standard Methods Online in
this Section about methods that appear in Standard Methods, 21st ed.
which USEPA has cited as available from Standard Methods Online.



Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Standard Methods for the Examination of

Water and WastewaterT”, 22nd Edition, 2012, for the specified methods,
as modified by 22nd Edition of Standard Methods for the Examination of
Water and Wastewater ERRATA” dated December 16, 2013 and available
online for free download at
www. standardmethods . org/-?-PDF/22ndEdErratal2lCl3 .pdf (refcrrcd to as
“Standard Mcthods, 22nd ed.1T) . $cc the methods listed separately for
the same rcferenccs under Amcrican Watcrworks Association.

Method 2130 B, Turbidity, Nephelometric Method, referenced in Section
611.531.

Method 2320 B, Alkalinity, Titration Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 2510 B, Conductivity, Laboratory Method, referenced in Section
611 . 611.

Method 2550, Temperature, Laboratory, and Field Methods, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 3111 B, Metals by Flame Atomic Absorption Spectrometry, Direct
Air-Acetylene Flame Method, referenced in Sections 611.611 and 611.612.

Method 3111 ID, Metals by Flame Atomic Absorption Spectrometry, Direct
Nitrous Oxide-Acetylene Flame Method, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 3112 B, Metals by Cold-Vapor Atomic Absorption Spectrometry,
Cold-Vapor Atomic Absorption Spectrometric Method, referenced in Section
611 . 611.

Method 3113 B, Metals by Electrothermal Atomic Absorption Spectrometry,
Electrothermal Atomic Absorption Spectrometric Method, referenced in
Sections 611.611 and 611.612.

Method 3114 B, Metals by Hydride Generation/Atomic Absorption
Spectrometry, Manual Hydride Generation/Atomic Absorption Spectrometric
Method, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 3120 B, Metals by Plasma Emission Spectroscopy, Inductively
Coupled Plasma (ICP) Method, referenced in Sections 611.611 and 611.612.

Method 3500-Ca B, Calcium, EDTA Titrimetric Method, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 3500-Mg B, Magnesium, Calculation Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4110 B, Determination of Anions by Ion Chromatography, Ion
Chromatography with Chemical Suppression of Eluent Conductivity,
referenced in Section 611.611.



Method 4500-Cl ID, Chlorine, Amperometric Titration Method, referenced in

Sections Section 611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl E, Chlorine, Low-Level Amperometric Titration Method,

referenced in Sections Scction 611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl F, Chlorine, DPD Ferrous Titrimetric Method, referenced

in Sections Scction 611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl G, Chlorine, DPD Colorimetric Method, referenced in

Sections Soction 611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl H, Chlorine, Syringaldazine (FACTS) Method, referenced in

Sections Scction 611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl I, Chlorine, lodometric Electrode Method, referenced in

Sections Section 611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl02 C, Chlorine Dioxide, Amperometric Method I, referenced
in Section 611.531.

Method 4500-Cl02 E, Chlorine Dioxide, Amperometric Method II (Proposed),

referenced in Sections Scction 611.381 and 611.531.

Method 4500-CN- E, Cyanide, Colorimetric Method, referenced in Section
611 . 611.

Method 4500-CN- F, Cyanide, Cyanide-Selective Electrode Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-CN- G, Cyanide, Cyanides Amenable to Chlorination after
Distillation, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-F- B, Fluoride, Preliminary Distillation Step, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 4500-F- C, Fluoride, Ion-Selective Electrode Method, referenced
in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-F- ID, Fluoride, SPADNS Method, referenced in Section
611 . 611.

Method 4500-F- E, Fluoride, Complexone Method, referenced in Section
611.611.

Method 4500-H+ B, pH Value, Electrometric Method, referenced in Section
611 . 611.

Method 4500-N02- 3, Nitrogen (Nitrite) , Colorimetric Method, referenced
in Section 611.611.



Method 4500-N03- D, Nitrogen (Nitrate) , Nitrate Electrode Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-N03- E, Nitrogen (Nitrate) , Cadmium Reduction Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-N03- F, Nitrogen (Nitrate) , Automated Cadmium Reduction
Method, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-03 3, Ozone (Residual) (Proposed) , Indigo Colorimetric
Method, referenced in Section 611.531.

Method 4500-P E, Phosphorus, Ascorbic Acid Method, referenced in Section
611.611. Modified by the above-cited errata sheet.

Method 4500-P F, Phosphorus, Automated Ascorbic Acid Reduction Method,
referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 4500-5i02 C, Silica, Molybdosilicate Method, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 4500-5i02 D, Silica, Heteropoly Blue Method, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Method 4500-Si02 E, Silica, Automated Method for Molybdate-Reactive
Silica, referenced in Section 611.611.

Method 5310 3, TOC, Combustion-Infrared Method, referenced in Section
611.381.

Method 5310 C, TOC, Persulfate-Ultraviolet Oxidation Method, referenced
in Section 611.381.

Method 5310 ID, TOC, Wet-Oxidation Method, referenced in Section 611.381.

Method 5910 B, UV-Absorbing Organic Constituents, Ultraviolet Absorption

Method, referenced in Section Sections 611.381 and 611.382.611.381.

Method 6251 B, Disinfection By-Products: Haloacetic Acids and
Trichiorophenol, referenced in Section 611.381.

Method 6610 B, Carbamate Pesticide Method, High-Performance Liquid
Chromatographic Method, referenced in Section 611.645.

Method 6640 B, Acidic Herbicide Compounds, Micro Liquid-Liquid
Extraction Gas Chromatographic Method, referenced in Section 611.645.

Method 6651 B, Glyphosate Herbicide, Liquid Chromatographic Post-Column
Fluorescence Method, referenced in Section 611.645.

Method 7110 B, Gross Alpha and Gross Beta Radioactivity, Evaporation
Method for Gross Alpha-Beta, referenced in Section 611.720.



Method 7110 C, Gross Alpha and Beta Radioactivity (Total, Suspended, and
Dissolved) , Coprecipitation Method for Gross Alpha Radioactivity in
Drinking Water (Proposed) , referenced in Section 611.720. Modified by
the above-cited errata sheet.

Method 7120, Gamma-Emitting Radionuclides, referenced in Section
611.720.

Method 7500-Cs B, Radioactive Cesium, Precipitation Method, referenced
in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-3H B, Tritium, Liquid Scintillation Spectrometric Method,
referenced in Section 611.720.

Method 7500-I B, Radioactive Iodine, Precipitation Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-I C, Radioactive Iodine, Ion-Exchange Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-I ID, Radioactive Iodine, Distillation Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-Ra B, Radium, Precipitation Method, referenced in Section
611.720.

Method 7500-Ra C, Radium, Emanation Method, referenced in Section
611.720.

Method 7500-Ra D, Radium, Sequential Precipitation Method, referenced in
Section 611.720.

Method 7500-Sr B, Total Radioactive Strontium and Strontium 90,
Precipitation Method, referenced in Section 611.720. Modified by the
above-cited errata sheet.

Method 7500-U B, Uranium, Radiochemical Method, referenced in Section
611.720.

Method 7500-U C, Uranium, Isotopic Method, referenced in Section
611.720.

Mcthod 9060 A, Sampics, Collcction, rcfcrcnccd in Scction 611.1052.

Method 9215 B, Heterotrophic Plate Count, Pour Plate Method, referenced
in Section 611.531.

Method 9221 A, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the

Coliform Group, Introduction, referenced in Section Ecctions 611.526 and
611.531.



Method 9221 B, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the
Coliform Group, Standard Total Coliform Fermentation Technique,

referenced in Sections 611.526, 611.531,611.53 and 611.1052.

Method 9221 C, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the
Coliform Group, Estimation of Bacterial Density, referenced in Section—
Scction 611.526 and 611.531. Modified by the above-cited errata sheet.

Method 9221 E, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the
Coliform Group, Fecal Coliform Procedure, referenced in Section Scctions
611.526 and 611.531.

Method 9221 F, Multiple-Tube Fermentation Technique for Members of the
Coliform Group, Escherichia Coli Procedure (Proposed) , referenced in
Section 611.802 and 611.1052.

Method 9222 A, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform

Group, Introduction, referenced in Section Scctions 611.526 and 611.531.

Method 9222 3, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform
Group, Standard Total Coliform Membrane Filter Procedure, referenced in

Section $cctions 611.526 and 611.531. Modified by the above-cited
errata sheet.

Method 9222 C, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform
Group, Delayed-Incubation Total Coliform Procedure, referenced in

Section Scctions 611.526 and 611.531.

Method 9222 ID, Membrane Filter Technique for Members of the Coliform
Group, Fecal Coliform Membrane Filter Procedure, referenced in Section
611.531.

Method 9223, Chromogenic Substrate Coliform Test (also referred to as
the variations “Colilert(r) Test and “Colisure(tm) Test) referenced
in Section 611.531.

Method 9223 B, Chromogenic Substrate Coliform Test (also referred to as

the variations ‘Colilert(r) Test-i-”, Colisure(tm)ColisureTM Test--’, and
“Colilert-l8(r) Test’, based on the particular medium used, available

from IDEXX Laboratories, Inc.), referenced in Sections €ll.526, 611.802,
611.1004, and 611.1052.

BOARD NOTE: See the Board note appended to Standard Methods Online in
this Section about methods that appear in Standard Methods, 22nd ed.,
which USEPA has cited as available from Standard Methods Online.

BOARD NOTE: Individual Methods from Standard Methods are available
online from Standard Methods Online.

ASTM. American Society for Testing and Materials, 100 Barr Harbor
Drive, West Conshohocken, PA 19428-2959 (610-832-9585)



A$TM Method D511-93 A and B, ‘Standard Test Methods for Calcium and
Magnesium in Water-i-”, “Test Method A - Complexometric Titration & ‘Test
Method B - Atomic Absorption Spectrophotometric--”, approved 1993,
reterenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D511-03 A and 3, “Standard Test Methods for Calcium and
Magnesium in Water-i-”, “Test Method A - Complexometric Titration” & “Test
Method B - Atomic Absorption $pectrophotometric--”, approved 2003,
referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D511-09 A and B, “Standard Test Methods for Calcium and
Magnesium in Water-i-”, “Test Method A - Complexometric Titration” & “Test
Method B - Atomic Absorption Spectrophotometric--”, approved 2009,
referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D511-14 A and B, “Standard Test Methods for Calcium and

Magnesium in Water”, “Test Method A - Complexometric Titration”
“Test Method B - Atomic Absorption Spectrophotometric”, approved 2014,
referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D515-88 A, “Standard Test Methods for Phosphorus in WaterT”,
“Test Method A - Colorimetric Ascorbic Acid Reduct±on--”, approved August
19, 1988, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D859-94, “Standard Test Method for Silica in Water-i-”,
approved 1994, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D859-00, “Standard Test Method for Silica in Water--”,
approved 2000, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D859-05, “Standard Test Method for Silica in WaterT”,
approved 2005, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D859-10, “Standard Test Method for Silica in Water-i-”,
approved 2010, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D1067-92 B, “Standard Test Methods for Acidity or Alkalinity

in Water-i-”, “Test Method B - Electrometric or Color-Change TitrationT”,
approved May 15, 1992, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D1067-02 B, “Standard Test Methods for Acidity or Alkalinity

in Water-i-”, “Test Method B - Electrometric or Color-Change TitrationT”,
approved in 2002, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D1067-06 B, “Standard Test Methods for Acidity or Alkalinity

in Water-i-”, “Test Method B - Electrometric or Color-Change Titration-i-”,
approved in 2006, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D1067-11 B, “Standard Test Methods for Acidity or Alkalinity

in WaterT”, “Test Method B - Electrometric or Color-Change Titrationy’,
approved in 2011, referenced in Section 611.611.



ASTM Method D1125-95 (1999) A, ‘Standard Test Methods for Electrical
Conductivity and Resistivity of Water-i-”, ‘Test Method A - Field and
Routine Laboratory Measurement of Static (Non-Flowing) Samples--”,
approved 1995, reapproved 1999, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D1179-93 3, “Standard Test Methods for Fluoride in Water--’,
‘TTest Method B - Ion Selective Electrode--’, approved 1993, referenced in
Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D1179-99 3, Standard Test Methods for Fluoride in Water--’,
“Test Method B - Ion Selective Electrode-i-”, approved 1999, referenced in
Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D1l79-04 B, ‘Standard Test Methods for Fluoride in Water--’,
Test Method B - Ion Selective Electrode--’, approved 2004, referenced in

Section 611.611.

ASTM Method Dl179-lO B, “Standard Test Methods for Fluoride in Water-i-”,
Test Method B - Ion Selective Electrode--’, approved 2010, referenced in

Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D1253-86, Standard Test Method for Residual Chlorine in

Water--’, reapproved 1992, referenced in Section 611.381.

ASTM Method D1253-96, ‘Standard Test Method for Residual Chlorine in

WaterT’, approved 1996, referenced in Section 611.381.

ASTM Method Dl253-03, Standard Test Method for Residual Chlorine in

WaterT’, approved 2003, referenced in Sections 611.381 and 611.531.

ASTM Method D1253-08, ‘Standard Test Method for Residual Chlorine in

Water--’, approved 2008, referenced in Sections 611.381 and 611.531.

ASTM Method Dl253-14, ‘Standard Test Method for Residual Chlorine in
Water’, approved 2014, referenced in Sections 611.381 and 611.531.

ASTM Method D1293-95 A or B, ‘Standard Test Methods for pH of
Water,”, “Tost Mcthod A Prccisc Laboratory Mcasurcmcnt’ & “Tcst Mcthod
B Routinc or Continuous Mcasurcmcnt,’ approved 1995, referenced in
Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D1293-99 A or B, Standard Test Methods for pH of
Water,”, !TTcst Mcthod A Prccioc Laboratory Meaourcmcnt” & “Tcst Mcthod
B Routine or Continuous Meaourcmcnt,” approved 1999, referenced in
Section 611.611.

ASTM Method Dl293-12, ‘Standard Test Methods for pH of Water--’, approved
2012, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D1688-95 A or C, ‘Standard Test Methods for Copper in

WaterT, ‘Test Method A - Atomic Absorption, Direct” ‘Test Method C



-Atomic Absorption, Graphite Furnace--, approved 1995, referenced in
Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D1688-02 A or C, ‘Standard Test Methods for Copper in
Water--’, ‘Test Method A - Atomic Absorption, Direct” Test Method C -

Atomic Absorption, Graphite Furnace--’, approved 2002, referenced in
Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D1688-07 A or C, “Standard Test Methods for Copper in
Water--, Test Method A - Atomic Absorption, Direct ‘Test Method C -

Atomic Absorption, Graphite Furnace--’, approved 2007, referenced in
Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D1688-12 A or C, ‘Standard Test Methods for Copper in
Water, ‘Test Method A - Atomic Absorption, Direct’ & ‘Test Method C -

Atomic Absorption, Graphite Furnace’, approved 2012, referenced in
Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D2036-98 A or B, ‘Standard Test Methods for Cyanide in
Water--, ‘Test Method A - Total Cyanides after Distillation’ & Test
Method B - Cyanides Amenable to Chlorination by Differencey’, approved
1998, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D2036-06 A or B, ‘Standard Test Methods for Cyanide in
WaterT”, Test Method A - Total Cyanides after Distillation” & “Test
Method B - Cyanides Amenable to Chlorination by Difference-i-”, approved
2006, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D2459-72, “Standard Test Method for Gamma Spectrometry in

Water-i-”, approved July 28, 1972, discontinued 1988, referenced in
Section 611.720.

ASTM Method D2460-97, “Standard Test Method for Radionuclides of Radium

in WaterT”, approved 1997, referenced in Section 611.720.

ASTM Method D2460-07, “Standard Test Method for Radionuclides of Radium

in Water-i-”, approved 2007, referenced in Section 611.720.

ASTM Method D2907-97, “Standard Test Methods for Microquantities of

Uranium in Water by Fluorometry---”, approved 1997, referenced in Section
611.720.

ASTM Method D2972-97 B or C, “Standard Test Methods for Arsenic in
Water-i-”, “Test Method B - Atomic Absorption, Hydride Generation” & “Test
Method C - Atomic Absorption, Graphite Furnace-i-”, approved 1997,
referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D2972-03 B or C, “Standard Test Methods for Arsenic in
Water--”, “Test Method B - Atomic Absorption, Hydride Generation” & “Test
Method C - Atomic Absorption, Graphite Furnace-i-”, approved 2003,
referenced in Section 611.611.



ASTM Method D2972-08 B or C, ‘Standard Test Methods for Arsenic in
WaterT, ‘Test Method B - Atomic Absorption, Hydride Generation & “Test
Method C - Atomic Absorption, Graphite Furnace-i-”, approved 2008,
referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D3223-97, “Standard Test Method for Total Mercury in

Water-i-”, approved 1997, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D3223-02, “Standard Test Method for Total Mercury in

Water-i-”, approved 2002, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D3223-12, “Standard Test Method for Total Mercury in

Water-i-”, approved 2012, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D3454-97, “Standard Test Method for Radium-226 in Watery”,
approved 1997, referenced in Section 611.720.

ASTM Method D3454-05, “Standard Test Method for Radium-226 in Watery”,
approved 2005, referenced in Section 611.720.

ASTM Method D3559-96 ID, “Standard Test Methods for Lead in Watery”,
“Test Method D - Atomic Absorption, Graphite Furnacey”, approved August
6, 1990, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D3559-03 ID, “Standard Test Methods for Lead in Watery”,
“Test Method D - Atomic Absorption, Graphite Furnacey”, approved 2003,
referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D3559-08 D, “Standard Test Methods for Lead in Watery”,
“Test Method D - Atomic Absorption, Graphite Furnacey”, approved 2008,
referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D3645-97 B, “Standard Test Methods for Beryllium in Watery”,
“Method B - Atomic Absorption, Graphite Furnacey”, approved 1997,
referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D3645-03 B, “Standard Test Methods for Beryllium in Watery”
“Method B - Atomic Absorption, Graphite Furnacey”, approved 2003,
referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D3645-08 B, “Standard Test Methods for Beryllium in Watery”,
“Method B - Atomic Absorption, Graphite Furnacey”, approved 2008,
referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D3649-9l, “Standard Test Method for High-Resolution

Gamma-Ray Spectrometry of Watery”, approved 1991, referenced in Section
611.720.

ASTM Method D3649-98a, “Standard Test Method for High-Resolution

Gamma-Ray Spectrometry of Watery”, approved 1998, referenced in Section
611.720.



ASTM Method D3649-O6, ‘Standard Test Method for High-Resolution

Gamma-Ray Spectrometry of Water--’, approved 2006, referenced in Section
611.720.

ASTM Method D3697-92, ‘Standard Test Method for Antimony in Water--,
approved 1992, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D3697-02, ‘Standard Test Method for Antimony in Water-1--’,
approved 2002, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D3697-07, “Standard Test Method for Antimony in Water-i-”,
approved 2007, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D3697-12, “Standard Test Method for Antimony in Water”,
approved 2012, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D3859-98 A and B, “Standard Test Methods for Selenium in
Water-i-”, “Method A - Atomic Absorption, Hydride Method” & “Method B -

Atomic Absorption, Graphite Furnace--”, approved 1998, referenced in
Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D3859-03 A and B, “Standard Test Methods for Selenium in
Water-i-”, “Method A - Atomic Absorption, Hydride Method” & “Method B -

Atomic Absorption, Graphite Furnace-i-”, approved 2003, referenced in
Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D3859-08 A and B, “Standard Test Methods for Selenium in
Water-i--”, “Method A - Atomic Absorption, Hydride Method” & “Method B
Atomic Absorption, Graphite Furnace--”, approved 2008, referenced in
Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D3867-90 A and B, “Standard Test Methods for Nitrite-Nitrate
in Water-i-”, “Test Method A - Automated Cadmium Reduction” & “Test Method
B - Manual Cadmium Reduction-i-”, approved January 10, 1990, referenced in
Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D3972-97, “Standard Test Method for Isotopic Uranium in

Water by Radiochemistry--”, approved 1997, referenced in Section 611.720.

ASTM Method D3972-02, “Standard Test Method for Isotopic Uranium in

Water by Radiochemistry--”, approved 2002, referenced in Section 611.720.

ASTM Method D3972-09, “Standard Test Method for Isotopic Uranium in

Water by Radiochemistry--”, approved 2009, referenced in Section 611.720.

ASTM Method D4107-91, “Standard Test Method for Tritium in Drinking

Water-i-”, approved 1991, referenced in Section 611.720.

ASTM Method D4107-98, “Standard Test Method for Tritium in Drinking

Water-i-”, approved 1998, referenced in Section 611.720.



ASTM Method D4107-O8, “Standard Test Method for Tritium in Drinking

I Water--, approved 2008, referenced in Section 611.720.

ASTM Method D4327-97, “Standard Test Method for Anions in Water by Ion

I Chromatography-i-”, approved 1997, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D4327-03, “Standard Test Method for Anions in Water by Ion

I Chromatography-i-”, approved 2003, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D4327-11, “Standard Test Method for Anions in Water by Ion

I Chromatography--’, approved 2011, referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D4785-93, “Standard Test Method for Low-Level Iodine-131 in

I Water--, approved 1993, referenced in Section 611.720.

ASTM Method D4785-OOa D4785 98, “Standard Test Method for Low-Level
Iodine-131 in Water--, approved 2000 1998,2000, referenced in Section
611.720.

ASTM Method D4785-0$, Standard Test Method for Low-Level Iodine-13l in

I Water-i-”, approved 2008, referenced in Section 611.720.

ASTM Method D5174-97, ‘Standard Test Method for Trace Uranium in Water

I by Pulsed-Laser Phosphorimetry--”, approved 1997, referenced in Section
611.720.

ASTM Method D5174-02, ‘Standard Test Method for Trace Uranium in Water

I by Pulsed-Laser Phosphorimetry--’, approved 2002, referenced in Section
611.720.

ASTM Method D5174-07, ‘Standard Test Method for Trace Uranium in Water

I by Pulsed-Laser PhosphorimetryT’, approved 2007, referenced in Section
611.720.

ASTM Method D5317-93, ‘Standard Test Method for Determination of
Chlorinated Organic Acid Compounds in Water by Gas Chromatography with

I an Electron Capture Detector-i-”, approved 1993, referenced in Section
611.645.

ASTM Method D5317-98 (2003) , “Standard Test Method for Determination of
Chlorinated Organic Acid Compounds in Water by Gas Chromatography with

I an Electron Capture Detector--, approved 1998 (reapproved 2003),
referenced in Section 611.645.

ASTM Method D5673-03, “Standard Test Method for Elements in Water by

I Inductively Coupled Plasma - Mass Spectrometry-H’, approved 2003,
referenced in Section 611.720.

ASTM Method D5673-05, 1Standard Test Method for Elements in Water by

I Inductively Coupled Plasma - Mass Spectrometry--’, approved 2005,
referenced in Section 611.720.



ASTM Method D5673-1O, ‘Standard Test Method for Elements in Water by

Inductively Coupled Plasma - Mass SpectrometryY’, approved 2010,
referenced in Section 611.720.

ASTM Method D6239-09, ‘TStandard Test Method for Uranium in Drinking

Water by High-Resolution Alpha-Liquid-Scintillation $pectrometryy,
approved 2009, referenced in Section 611.720.

ASTM Method D650$-00 (2005) , ‘Standard Test Method for Determination of
Dissolved Inorganic Anions in Aqueous Matrices Using Capillary Ion

Electrophoresis and Chromate E1ectro1yte--”, approved 2000 (revised
2005), referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D6581-00, Standard Test Method for Bromate, Bromide,
Chlorate, and Chlorite in Drinking Water by Chemically Suppressed Ion

Chromatography---, approved 2000, referenced in Section 611.381.

ASTM Method D6581-08 A and B, ‘Standard Test Method for Bromate,
Bromide, Chlorate, and Chlorite in Drinking Water by Suppressed Ion

Chromatography---,
“Test Method A - Chemically Suppressed Ion

Chromatography” & ‘Test Method B - Electrolytically Suppressed Ion

Chromatography, approved 2008, referenced in Section 611.381.

ASTM Method D6888-04, Standard Test Method for Available Cyanide with
Ligand Displacement and Flow Injection Analysis (FIA) Utilizing Gas
Diffusion Separation and Amperometric Detection”, approved 2004,
referenced in Section 611.611.

ASTM Method D6919-03, “Standard Test Method for Determination of
Dissolved Alkali and Alkaline Earth Cations and Ammonium in Water and

Wastewater by Ion Chromatography-i-”, approved 2003, referenced in Section
611 . 611.

ASTM Method D69l9-09, “Standard Test Method for Determination of
Dissolved Alkali and Alkaline Earth Cations and Ammonium in Water and
Wastewater by Ion Chromatography-i--”, approved 2009, referenced in Section
611.611.
ASTM Mothod D6288 04, “Standard Tcst Mcthod for Availabic Cyanidc with
Ligand Displaccmcnt and Flow Injection Analysis (FIA) Utilizing CaD
Diffusion $cparation and Ampcrometric Dctcction,” approvcd 2004,
refercnccd in Soction 611.611.

BOARD NOTE: The most recent version of ASTM methods are available for
paid download from the ASTM at www.astm.org. Note that the most recent
version of an ASTM method may not be the version approved for use by
USEPA and incorporated by reference in this subsection (b) of this
Scct ion.

Bran & Luebbe, 1025 Busch Parkway, Buffalo Grove, IL 60089.



Technicon Methods, Method 44129-71W, ‘Fluoride in Water and Wastewater--’,
Industrial Method #129-71W, December 1972 (rcfcrrcd to a “Tcchnicon
Mcthods,Mcthod #129 71W) .1972. See 40 CFR 141.23(k) (1), footnote 11
(2014), referenced in Section 611.611.

Technicon Methods, Method #380-75WE, “Fluoride in Water and
Wastewater--, #380-75WE, February 1976 (rcferred to as ‘Tcchnicon
Mcthods, Mcthod #380 7SWE’) .1976. See 40 CFR 141.23 (k) (1) , footnote 11
(2014), referenced in Section 611.611.

Charm Sciences, Inc., 659 Andover St., Lawrence, MA 01843-1032:

E*Colite Test, ‘Charm E*Colite Presence/Absence Test for Detection and
Identification of Coliform Bacteria and Escherichia coli in Drinking
Water--, January 9, 1998 (referred to as !TE*Colite Test), referenced in
Sections Section 611.802 and 611.1052 (also available from USEPA, Water
Resource Center)

‘Charm Fast Phage Test Procedure. Presence/Absence for Coliphage in
Ground Water with Same Day Positive Prediction-i-”, version 009 (Nov.
2012) (refcrrcd to as “Charm Fast Phagc TcstTT) , referenced in Section
611 . 802.

CPI International, Inc., 5580 Skylane Blvd., Santa Rosa, CA 95403
(800-878-7654 /fax: 707-545-7901/Internet address:
www.cpiinternational.com)
“Colitag? Product as a Test for Dctcction and Idcntification of
Coliforms and E. cpu Bacteria in Drinking Watcr and Sourcc Watcr a
Rcguircd in National Primary Drinking Watcr Rcgulations,” August 2001,
rcfcrcnccd in Section 611.526.

Modified Colitag(tm)ColitaaTM Test, “Modified Colitag(tm) Test Method
for Simultaneous Detection of E. coli and other Total Coliforms in Water
(ATP D05-0035),”, August 2009 (rcfcrrcd to ao Modificd Co1itag(tm
Tcst’), August 2009, referenced in Sections 611.526 and 611.802 and
611.1052. See also NEMI.

EMD Millipore (division of Merck KGgA, Darmstadt, Germany) , 290 Concord
Road, Billerica, MA 01821 (800-645-5476 or 781-533-6000)

Chromocult(r) Method, ‘Chromocult(r) Coliform Agar Presence/Absence
Membrane Filter Test Method for Detection and Identification of Coliform
Bacteria and Escherichia coli in Finished Waters--’T, November 2000,
Vcrsion 1.0 (rcferrcd to as “Chrpmpcult(r) Mcthod, Vcrion 1.0’),
rcfcrcnccd in Sections 611.526, 611.802, and 611.1052.”Rcadycult
Coliforms 100 Pnrnrr/Abscncc Tct for Dctection and IdcntiLLon .

Coliform Bactcria and Eschcrichia cpu in Finishcd Watcrs, Novembcr
2000 (rcfcrrcd to as “Rcadycult(r) 2000”), Version 1.0, referenced in
Scction 611.526.Sections 611.802 and 611.1052.

Readycult(r) 2007, Readycult Coliforms 100 Presence/Absence Test for
Detection and Identification of Coliform Bacteria and Escherichia coli



in Finished Waters--’, Version 1.1, January 2007 (rcfcrrcd to as
“Rcadycult(r) 2007”),2007, referenced in Sections Scction 611.802 and
611 . 1052.

Georgia Tech Research Institute, Robert Rosson, 925 Dalney Road,
Atlanta, GA 30332 (404-407-6339).

Georgia Radium Method, ‘The Determination of Radium-226 and Radium-228
in Drinking Water by Gamma-ray Spectrometry Using HPGE or Ge(L±)
Detectorsy, Revision 1.2, December 2004 (callcd “Ccorgia Radium
Mcthod”),2004, referenced in Section 611.720.

Great Lakes Instruments, Inc., 8855 North 55th Street, Milwaukee, WI
53223.

GLI Method 2, “Turbidity--, Nov. 2, 1992, referenced in Section 611.531.

H&E Testing Laboratory, 221 State Street, Augusta, ME 04333
(207-287-2727)

Method ME355.01, Revision 1, ‘Determination of Cyanide in Drinking Water

by GC/MS Headspace AnalysisT, May 2009, referenced in Section 611.611.
See also NEMI.

The Hach Company, P.O. Box 389, Loveland, CO 80539-0389
(800-227-4224/Internet address: www.hach.com).
“Lcad in Drinking Watcr by Diffcrcntial Pulse Anod—ic Stripping
Voltammctry,” Method 1001, August 1999, referenced in Section 611.611.

Each FilterTrak Method 10133, “Determination of Turbidity by Laser
Nephelometry--”, January 2000, Revision 2.0 (referred to as “Hach
FiltcrTrak Method 10133”),2.0, referenced in Section 611.531.
“Total Coliforms and E. ccli Membrane Filtration Method with
m ColiBluc24(r) Broth,” Method No. 10029, Revision 2, August 17, 1999

6-11.1052 (also available from USEPA, Water Rcso
“

, USEPA SPADNS 2 Method 10225 , “ rcvisi

_

. , -

(referred to as “Hach SPADNS 2 Method 10225”), referenced in Section
611 . 611.
“Hach Company TNTplus 835/836 Nitrate Method 10206 Spcctrophotomctric
Mcasurcmcnt of Nitrate in Water and Wastcwatcr,” revision 2.0, January
2011 (referred to as “Hach TNTplus 835/836 Method 10206”), referenced in
Section 611.611.

Each Method 8026, “Spectrophotometric Measurement of Copper in Finished
Drinking Water”, December 2015, Revision 1.2, referenced in Section
611.611.



Hach Method 10241, ‘Spectrophotometric Measurement of Free Chlorine
(Cl2) in Finished Drinking Water, November 2015, Revision 1.2 (referred
to as ‘Hach Method 10241), referenced in Sections 611.381 and 611.531.

Hach Method 10258, !TDetermination of Turbidity by 360° Nephelometry’,
January 2016, Revision 1.0, referenced in Section 611.531.

-1-Hach Method 10260, ‘ 10260”. Determination of Chlorinated Oxidants
(Free and Total) in Water Using Disposable Planar Reagent-filled
Cuvettes and Mesofluic Channel Colorimetry--”, April 2Ol3,2O1 çfere
to as “Hacli ethod 10260’) , referenced in Sections 611.381 and 611.531.

Hach Method 10261, “Total Organic Carbon in Finished Drinking Water by
Catalyzed Ozone Hydroxyl Radical Oxidation Infrared Analysis”, December
2015, Revision 1.2, referenced in Section 611.381.

Hach Method 10267, “Spectrophotometric Measurement of Total Organic
Carbon (TOC) in Finished Drinking Water’, December 2015, Revision 1.2,
referenced in Section 611.381.

Hach Method 10272, “Spectrophotometric Measurement of Copper in Finished
Drinking Water”, December 2015, Revision 1.2, referenced in Section
611.611.

Hach SPADNS 2 Method 10225, “Fluoride, USEPA SPADNS 2 Method 10225”,
revision 2.0, January 2011, referenced in Section 611.611.

Hach TNTplus 835/836 Method 10206, “Hach Company TNTplus 835/836 Nitrate
Method 10206 - Spectrophotometric Measurement of Nitrate in Water and
Wastewater”, revision 2.0, January 2011, referenced in Section 611.611.

m-Coli3lue24 Test, “Total Coliforms and E. coli Membrane Filtration
Method with m-ColiBlue24(r) Broth”, Method No. 10029, Revision 2, August
17, 1999, referenced in Sections 611.802 and 611.1052 (also available
from USEPA, Water Resource Center)

Palintest Method 1001, “Method 1001: Lead in Drinking Water by
Differential Pulse Anodic Stripping Voltammetry”, August 1999,
referenced in Section 611.611.

IAEA. International Atomic Energy Agency, Vienna International Centre,
P0 Box 100, 1400 Vienna, Austria, telephone: (+43-1) 2600-0.

NBS Handbook 69, “Maximum Permissible Body Burdens and Maximum
Permissible Concentrations of Radionuclides in Air and in Water for
Occupational Exposure” August 1963, referenced in Sections 611.101 and
611.330. Also available from NTIS and ORAU. Internet link for
document : http: //www. iaea.org/inis/

collection/NCLCollectionStore/Public/37/048/37048205
.pdf.

BOARD NOTE: The 1963 version of National Bureau of Standards Handbook
69 modifies the 1959 publication of the National Committee on Radiation



Protection, NCRP Report No. 22, of the same title. The version
available on the NCRP website is the 1959 document.

IDEXX Laboratories, Inc., One IDEXX Drive, Westbrook, Maine 04092
(800-321-0207)
“Colisurc PrescmrJAbsence Test for Dctcction and Idcntification
Coliform Bacteria and Eschcrichia Cpu in Drinking Watcr,” Fcbruary 28
1994 (rcfcrrcd to as “Colisurc(tm) Tct” rcfcrcnccd in Scction
611 . 526.

Simplate Method, ‘IDEXX SimPlate TM HPC Test Method for Heterotrophs in

Water,”-- November 2000 (referrcd to as “$imPlate method”),2000,
referenced in Section 611.531.

Industrial Test Systems, Inc., 1875 Langston St., Rock Hill, SC 29730
(803-329-2999)

ITS Method D99-003, Revision 3.0, ‘Free Chlorine Species (HOd- and
OC1-) by Test Strip--’, November 21, 2003 (rcfcrrcd to as “ITS Method
D99 003”) ,2003. referenced in Section 611.381.

Lachat Instruments, 6645 W. Mill Rd., Milwaukee, WI 53218
(414-358-4200)

QuikChem Method 10-204-00-1-X, “Digestion and distillation of total
cyanide in drinking and wastewaters using MICRO DIST and determination
of cyanide by flow injection analysisT, Revision 2.1, November 30, 2000
(rcfcrrcd to a “QuikChcm Method 10 204 00 1 XT) ,2000, referenced in
Section 611.611.

Leck Mitchell , PhD , PE , 656 Independence Valley Dr . , Grand Junction, CO
81507 (920-244-8661) . See also NEMI.

Mitchell Method M5271, ‘Determination of Turbidity by Laser

NephelometryT’, March 2009, referenced in Section 611.531.

Mitchell Method M5331, rev. 1.1, “Determination of Turbidity by LED

Nephelometry--’, March 2009, referenced in Section 611.531.

Mitchell Method M5331, rev. 1.2, “Determination of Turbidity by LED or
Laser Nephelometry”, February 2016, referenced in Section 611.531.
NCR? . National Council on Radiation Protection, 79 10 Woodmont Ave.,
Bethesda, MD (301 657 2652)
NCRP Report Number 22, “Maximum Permissible Body Burdens and Maximum
Permissible Concentrations of Radionuclidos in Air and in Water for
Occupational Exposure,” NCR? Rcport Numbcr 22, June 5, 1959, referenced
in Section 611.101.

NEMI. National Environmental Method Index (on-line at
www . nemi . gov/home/)



AMI Turbiwell Method, Continuous Measurement ot Turbidity Using a SWAN

AMI Turbiwell Turbidimeter--’, August 2009, referenced in Section
611.531. See also SWAN Analytische Instrumente AG.

Dioxin and Furan Method 1613, rev. 3, “Tetra- through Octa-Chiorinated
Dioxins and Furans by Isotope Dilution HRGC/HRMSTT, October 1994, EPA
821/B-94/005, referenced in Section 611.645. See also NTIS and USEPA,
NSCEP.

Method ME355.O1, rev. Rcvision 1, “Determination of Cyanide in Drinking
Water by GC/MS Headspace Analysisy, May 2009, referenced in Section
611.611. See also H&E Testing Laboratory.

Mitchell Method M5271, rev.1.1, Determination of Turbidity by Laser
Nephelometry--’, March 2009, referenced in Section 611.531. See also
Leck Mitchell, PhD, PE.

Mitchell Method M5331, rev. 1.1, “Determination of Turbidity by LED
NephelometryT’, March 2009, referenced in Section 611.531. See also
Leck Mitchell, PhD, PE

Mitchell Method M5331, rev. 1.2, “Determination of Turbidity by LED or
Laser Nephelometry”, February 2016, referenced in Section 611.531. See

also Leck Mitchell, PhD, PE

Modified Colitag(tm) Test Method, “Modified Colitag(tm) Test Method for
Simultaneous Detection of E. coli and other Total Coliforms in Water
(ATP DO5-OO35)--”, August 2009, referenced in Section Scction 611.526
and 611.802. See also CPI International, Inc.

Orion Method AQ4500, “Determination of Turbidity by LED Nephelometry--”,
May 2009, referenced in Section 611.531. See also Thermo Scientific.

Palintest ChioroSense, “Measurement of Free and Total Chlorine in
Drinking Water by Palintest ChloroSense--”, September 2009 (referred to
as “Palintczt ChloroScnsc’),2009, referenced in Sections 611.381 and
611.531. See also Palintest.

Systea Easy (1-Reagent), “Systea Easy (1-Reagent) Nitrate Method-i-”,
February 2009, referenced in Section 611.611. See also Systea
Scientific, LLC.

USEPA Asbestos Method 100.1, “Analytical Method for Determination of
Asbestos Fibers in Water”, September 1983, EPA 600/4-83-043, referenced
in Section 611.611. See also NTIS and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Asbestos Method 100.2, “Determination of Asbestos Structures over
10-mm in Length in Drinking Water”, June 1994, EPA 600/R-94-134,
referenced in Section 611.611. See also NTIS and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Environmental Inorganic Methods, “Methods for the Determination of
Inorganic Substances in Environmental Samples”, August 1993, EPA



600/R-93-100, referenced in Sections 611.381, 611.531 and 611.611.
(Methods 180.1 (rev. 2.0), 300.0 (rev. 2.1), 335.4 (rev. 1.0), 353.2
(rev. 2.0), and 365.1 (rev. 2.0) only.) (Individual methods available
by method number.) See also NTIS and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Environmental Metals Methods, “Methods for the Determination of
Metals in Environmental Samples - Supplement ITT, May 1994, EPA
coo/R-94-lll, referenced in Sections 611.600, 611.611, 611.612, and
611.720. (Methods200.7 (rev. 4.4), 200.8 (rev. 5.3), 200.9 (rev. 2.2),
and 245.1 (rev. 3.0) only.) (Individual methods available by method
number.) See also NTIS and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Inorganic Methods, ‘Methods for Chemical Analysis of Water and
Wastes”, March 1983, EPA 600/4-79-020, referenced in Section 611.611.
(Methods 150.1, 150.2, and 245.2 only.) (Individual methods available
by method number.) See also NTIS and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Method 1600, ‘Method 1600: Enterococci in Water by Membrane
Filtration Using Membrane-Enterococcus Indoxyl-b-D-Glucoside Agar
(mEl)’, September 2002, EPA 821/R-02/022 is an approved variation of
Standard Methods, Method 9230 C, ‘Fecal Streptococcus and Enterococcus
Groups, Membrane Filter Techniques’ (which has not itself been approved
for use by USEPA) (accessible on-line and available by download from

http: //www.epa.gov/?-nerlcwww/-16OOspO2 .pdf) , referenced in Section
611.802. See also USEPA, NSCEP and USEPA, Water Resource Center.

USEPA Method 1601, ‘Method 1601: Male-specific (F+) and Somatic
Coliphage in Water by Two-step Enrichment Procedure”, April 2001, EPA
82l/R-O1/030 (accessible on-line and available by download from
http : //www. epa . gov/nerlcwww/lColapol .pdf) , referenced in Section
611.802. See also USEPA, NSCEP and USEPA, Water Resource Center.

USEPA Method 1602, “Method 1602: Male-specific (F+) and Somatic
Coliphage in Water by Single Agar Layer (SAL) Procedure”, April 2001,
EPA 821/R-01/029 (accessible on-line and available by download from

http: //www.epa.gov/nerlcwww/
lGO2apOl.pdf), referenced in Section 611.802. See also USEPA, NSCEP and
USEPA, Water Resource Center.

USEPA Method 1604, “Method 1604: Total Coliforms and Escherichia coli
in Water by Membrane Filtration Using a Simultaneous Detection Technique
(MI Medium)”, September 2002, EPA 821/R-02/024 (accessible on-line and
available by download from http://www.epa.gov/nerlcwww/l604sp02.pdf),
referenced in Sections 611.802 and 611.1052. See also USEPA, NSCEP and
USEPA, Water Resource Center.

USEPA NERL Method 200.5, rev. 4.2, “Determination of Trace Elements in
Drinking Water by Axially Viewed Inductively Coupled Plasma-Atomic
Emission Spectrometry”, October 2003, EPA 600/R-06/ii5, referenced in
Sections 611.611 and 611.612. See also USEPA, ORD and USEPA, NSCEP.



USEPA NERL Method 415.3, rev. 1.2, Determination of Total Organic
Carbon and Specific liv Absorbance at 254 nm in Source Water and Drinking
Water, September 2009, EPA 600/R-09/122, referenced in Section 611.381.
See also USEPA, ORD and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA NERL Method 549.2, rev. 1.0, ‘Determination of Diquat and Paraquat
in Drinking Water by Liquid-Solid Extraction and High Performance Liquid
Chromatography with Ultraviolet Detection, June 1997, referenced in
Section 611.645. See also USEPA, ORD.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 302.0, TiDetermination of Bromate in Drinking
Water Using Two-Dimensional Ion Chromatography with Suppressed
Conductivity Detection, September 2009, EPA 815/3-09/014, referenced in
Sections 611.381 and 611.382. See also USEPA, OGWDW and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 317.0, rev. 2.0, TDetermination of Inorganic
Oxyhalide Disinfection By-Products in Drinking Water Using Ion
Chromatography with the Addition of a Postcolumn Reagent for Trace
Bromate Analysis, July 2001, EPA 815/3-01/001, referenced in Sections
611.381 and 611.382. See also USEPA, OGWDW and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 326.0, rev. 1.0, Determination of Inorganic
Oxyhalide Disinfection By-Products in Drinking Water Using Ion
Chromatography Incorporating the Addition of a Suppressor Acidified
Postcolumn Reagent for Trace Bromate Analysis, June 2002, EPA
815/R-03/007, referenced in Sections 611.381 and 611.382. See also
NTIS; USEPA, OGWDW; and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 327.0, rev. 1.1, IDetermination of Chlorine
Dioxide and Chlorite Ion in Drinking Water Using Lissamine Green B and
Horseradish Peroxidase with Detection by Visible Spectrophotometry’, May
2005, EPA 815/R-05/008, referenced in Sections 611.381 and 611.531. See
also USEPA, OGWDW and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 334.0, “Determination of Residual in
Drinking Water Using an On-line Chlorine Analyzer’, August 2009, EPA
815/3-09/013, referenced in Sections 611.381 and 611.531. See also
USEPA, OGWDW and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 515.4, rev. 1.0, ‘Determination of
Chlorinated Acids in Drinking Water by Liquid-Liquid Microextraction,
Derivatization and Fast Gas Chromatography with Electron Capture
Detection’, April 2000, EPA 815/B-OO/OO1 (document file name
‘met5154.pdf”), referenced in Section 611.645. See also USEPA, OGWDW
and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 524.3, rev. 1.0, ‘Measurement of Purgeable

Organic Compounds in Water by Capillary Column Gas Chromatography/-Mass
Spectrometry, June 2009, EPA 815/B-09/009, referenced in Sections
611.381 and 611.645. See also USEPA, OGWDW; and USEPA, NSCEP.



USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 531.2, rev. 1.0, “Measurement of
N-methylcarbamoylox±mes and N-methylcarbamates in Water by Direct
Aqueous Injection HPLC with Postcolumn DerivatizationhT, September 2001,
EPA 815/B- 01/002 (document file name ‘met53 12 . pdf ) , referenced in
Section 611.645. See also USEPA, OGWDW and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 552.3, rev. 1.0, “Determination of
Haloacetic Acids and Dalapon in Drinking Water by Liquid-Liquid
Microextraction, Derivatization, and Gas Chromatography with Electron
Capture Detection, July 2003, EPA 815/3-03/002, referenced in Sections
611.381 and 611.645. See also USEPA, QGWDW and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 557, ‘Determination of Haloacetic Acids,
Bromate, and Dalapon in Drinking Water by Ion Chromatography
Electrospray Ionization Tandem Mass Spectrometry, September 2009, EPA
815/3-09/012, referenced in Sections 611.381, 611.382, and 611.645.
(Search for ‘815B09012’.) See also USEPA, OGWDW and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 1622 (01) , Cryptosporidium in Water by
Filtration/IMS/FA”, April 2001, EPA 821/R-01/026, referenced in Section
611.1007. See also USEPA, OGWDW and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 1623 (01), ‘Method 1623: Cryptosporidium
and Giardia in Water by Filtration/IMS/FA, April 2001, EPA
821/R-01/025, referenced in Section 611.1007. See also USEPA, OGWDW and
USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Organic and Inorganic Methods, “Methods for the Determination of
Organic and Inorganic Compounds in Drinking Water, Volume 11, August

2000, EPA $15/R-00/014, referenced in SectionSections 611.381, 611.382,
611.611, and 611.645. (Methods 300.1 (rev. 1.0), 321.8 (rev. 1.0), and
515.3 (rev. 1.0) only.) (Individual methods available by method
number.) See also NEMI, NTIS, and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Organic Methods, “Methods for the Determination of Organic
Compounds in Drinking Water’, December 1988, revised July 1991, EPA
600/4-88/039, referenced in Sections 611.645 and 611.648 (Methods 508A
(rev. 1.0) and 515.1 (rev. 4.0) only) ; “Methods for the Determination of
Organic Compounds in Drinking Water - Supplement I”, July 1990, EPA

600/4-90/020, referenced in $cctionSections 611.645 and 611.648 (Methods
547, 550, and 550.1 only); “Methods for the Determination of Organic
Compounds in Drinking Water - Supplement II”, August 1992, EPA
600/R-92/129, referenced in Sections 611.381 and 611.645 (Methods 548.1
(rev. 1.0) , 552.1 (rev. 1.0) , and 555 (rev. 1.0) only) ; “Methods for the
Determination of Organic Compounds in Drinking Water - Supplement III”,
August 1995, EPA 600/R-95/131, referenced in Sections 611.381, 611.645,
and 611.648 (Methods 502.2 (rev. 2.1), 504.1 (rev. 1.1), 505 (rev. 2.1),
506 (rev. 1.1), 507 (rev. 2.1), 508 (rev. 3.1), 508.1 (rev. 2.0), 515.2
(rev. 1.1), 524.2 (rev. 4.1), 525.2 (rev. 2.0), 531.1 (rev. 3.1), 551.1
(rev. 1.0) , and 552.2 (rev. 1.0) only) . (Individual methods available
by method number.) See also NTIS; USEPA, EMSL; and USEPA, NSCEP.



USEPA Radioactivity Methods, TTprescribed Procedures for Measurement of

Radioactivity in Drinking Water-i-”, August 1980, EPA 600/4-80/032,
referenced in Section 611.720. (Methods 900.0, 901.1, 903.0, 903.1, and
908.0 only.) (Individual methods available by method number.) See also
NTIS and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Radiochemistry Procedures, “Radiochemistry Procedures Manual’ , EPA
520/5-84-006, August 1984, Doc. No. P384-215581, referenced in Section
611.720. (Methods 00-01, 00-02, 00-07, H-02, Ra-03, Ra-04, Ra-OS, Sr-04
only.) (Individual Methods Ra-04 and Sr-04 available by method number.)
See also NTIS and USEPA, NSCEP.

NSF. National Sanitation Foundation International, 3475 Plymouth Road,
P0 Box 130140, Ann Arbor, Michigan 48113-0140 (734-769-8010)

NSF Standard 61, section 9, November 1998, referenced in Sections
611.126 and 611.356.

NTIS. National Technical Information Service, U.S. Department of
Commerce, 5301 Shawnee Road, Alexandria, VA 22312 (703-605-6000 or
800-553-6847, www.ntis.gov).

Aqueous Radiochemical Procedures, ‘Procedures for Radiochemical Analysis
of Nuclear Reactor Aqueous Solutions”, H.L. Krieger and S. Gold,
EPA-R4-73-014, May 1973, Doc. No. P3222-154/7BA, referenced in Section
611.720. See also USEPA, EMSL and USEPA, NSCEP.

Dioxin and Furan Method 1613, rev. Rcvision B, “Tetra- through
Octa-Chiorinated Dioxins and Furans by Isotope Dilution HRGC/HRMS1TT,
October 1994, Revision B, EPA 821/3-94/005, Doc. No. 94-104774,
referenced in Section 611.645. See also USEPA, NSCEP.

Kelada 01, Kelada Automated Test Methods for Total Cyanide, Acid

Dissociable Cyanide, and ThiocyanateT’, Revision 1.2, August 2001, EPA
821/3-01-009, referenced in Section 611.611.

NBS Handbook 69, ‘Maximum Permissible Body Burdens and Maximum
Permissible Concentrations of Radionuclides in Air and in Water for
Occupational Exposure , , NES (National Burcau of Standards) Handbook
&9-r._. as amended August 1963, U.S. Department of Commerce, referenced in
Sections 611.101 and Scction 611.330.
‘Proccdurcs for Radiochcmical Analysis of Nucicar Rcactor Agucous
L).LuL-LOflS,” n.J-J. iegcr and S. Cold, EPA R4 73 014, May 1973, Dcc. No.
P3222 154/73A, rcfcrcnccd in Section 611.720.

USEPA Asbestos Method 100.1, Analytical Method for Determination of

Asbestos Fibers in Water--, EPA 600/4-83-043, September 1983, Doc. No.
PBS3-26047l, referenced in Section 611.611. See also NEMI and USEPA,
NSCEP.

USEPA Asbestos Method 100.2, TTDetermination of Asbestos Structures over

10-mm in Length in Drinking Water--, EPA 600/R-94-134, June 1994, Doe.



No. P394-201902, referenced in Section 611.611. See also NEMI and
USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Environmental Inorganic Methods, Methods for the Determination of

Inorganic Substances in Environmental Samples--, August 1993, EPA
Goo/R-93-loo, Doc. No. P394-121811, referenced in Sections 611.381,
611.531, and 611.611. (Methods 180.1 (rev. 2.0), 300.0 (rev. 2.1),
335.4 (rev. 1.0), 353.2 (rev. 2.0), and 365.1 (rev. 2.0) only.) See
also NEMI and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Environmental Metals Methods, ‘Methods for the Determination of

Metals in Environmental Samples - Supplement I--’, May 1994, EPA
coo/R-94-111, Doc. No. P395-125472, referenced in Sections 611.600,
611.611, 611.612, and 611.720. (Methods 200.7 (rev. 4.4), 200.8 (rev.
5 . 3) , 200 . 9 (rev. 2 . 2) , and 245 . 1 (rev. 3 . 0) only. ) See also NEMI and
USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Inorganic Methods, Methods for Chemical Analysis of Water and

Wastes--’, March 1983, EPA 600/4-79-020, Doc. No. PB84-128677, referenced
in Section 611.611. (Methods 150.1, 150.2, and 245.2 only.) See also
NEMI and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Interim Radiochemical Methods, ‘Interim Radiochemical Methodology

for Drinking Water--’, EPA 600/4-75-008 (revised), Doc. No. P3253258,
March 1976, referenced in Section 611.720 (pages 1-3, 4-5, 6-8, 9-12,
13-15, 16-23, 24-28, 29-33, and 34-37 only) . See also USEPA, EMSL and
USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 326.0, Revision 1.0, “Determination of
Inorganic Oxyhalide Disinfection By-Products in Drinking Water Using Ion
Chromatography Incorporating the Addition of a Suppressor Acidified

Postcolumn Reagent for Trace Bromate Analysis-i-”, June 2002, EPA
815/R-03/007, Doc. No. P32003-107402, referenced in Sections 611.381 and
611.382. See also NEMI; USEPA, NSCEP; and USEPA, OGWDW.

USEPA Organic and Inorganic Methods, Methods for the Determination of
Organic and Inorganic Compounds in Drinking Water, Volume -1--”, August
2000, EPA 815/R-00/014, Doc. No. P32000-106981, referenced in Sections—
Scction 611.381, 611.362, 611.611, and 611.645. (Methods For methods
300.1 (rev. 1.0) , 321.8 (rev. 1.0) , and 515.3 (rev. 1.0) .) See also
NEMI and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Organic Methods, Methods for the Determination of Organic

Compounds in Drinking Water-i-”, December 1988 (revised July 1991), EPA
600/4-88/039, Doc. No. P391-231480, referenced in Sections 611.645 and
611.648 (Methods 508A (rev. 1.0) and 515.1 (rev. 4.0) only) ; ‘Methods
for the Determination of Organic Compounds in Drinking Water -

Supplement I7”, July 1990, EPA 600/4-90/020, Doc. No. P391-146027,
referenced in Section 611.645 (Methods 547, 550, and 550.1 only)
“Methods for the Determination of Organic Compounds in Drinking Water -

Supplement II--”, August 1992, EPA 600/R-92/129, Doc. No. P392-207703,
referenced in Sections 611.381 and 611.645. (Methods 548.1 (rev. 1.0),



552.1 (rev. 1.0) , and 555 (rev. 1.0) only) ; and ‘Methods for the

Determination of Organic Compounds in Drinking Water - Supplement III--,
August 1995, EPA 600/R-95/131, Doc. No. P395-261616, referenced in

Sections 611.381,611.381 and 611.645, and 611.648611.645 (Methods 502.2
(rev. 2.1), 504.1 (rev. 1.1), 505 (rev. 2.1), 506 (rev. 1.1), 507 (rev.
2.1), 508 (rev. 3.1), 508.1 (rev. 2.0), 515.2 (rev. 1.1), 524.2 (rev.
4.1), 525.2 (rev. 2.0), 531.1 (rev. 3.1), 551.1 (rev. 1.0), and 552.2
(rev. 1.0) only.) See also NEMI; USEPA, EMSL; and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Radioactivity Methods, Prescribed Procedures for Measurement of

Radioactivity in Drinking Water--, EPA 600/4-80/032, August 1980, Doc.
No. P380-224744, referenced in Section 611.720 (Methods 900.0, 901.0,
901.1, 902.0, 903.0, 903.1, 904.0, 905.0, 906.0, 908.0, 908.1 only).
See also NEMI and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Radiochemical Analyses, “Radiochemical Analytical Procedures for

Analysis of Environmental Samples--’, March 1979, Doc. No. EMSL LV
053917, referenced in Section 611.720. (Pages 1-5, 19-32, 33-48, 65-73,
87-91, and 92-95 only.) Also available from USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Radiochemistry Procedures, Radiochemistry Procedures ManualT”,

EPA 520/5-84-006, August 1984, Doc. No. P384-215581, referenced in
Section 611.720. (Methods 00-01, 00-02, 00-07, H-02, Ra-03, Ra-04,
Ra-05, Sr-04 only.) See also NEMI and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Technical Notes, TTTechnical Notes on Drinking Water Methods--’, EPA
600/R-94/173, October 1994, Doc. No. PB95-104766, referenced in Sections
611.531, 611.611, and 611.645. See also USEPA, NSCEP.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA made the following assertion with regard to this
reference at 40 CFR 141.23(k) (1) and 141.24(e) and (n) (11) (2014):
‘This document contains other analytical test procedures and approved
analytical methods that remain available for compliance monitoring until
July 1, 1996. Also available online at
http : //nepis . epa . gov/-EPA/-?-html/?-Pubs/-pubtitleORD . htm under the
document designation “600R94173.94173”.

New Jersey Department of Environment, Division of Environmental Quality,
Bureau of Radiation and Inorganic Analytical Services, 9 Ewing Street,
Trenton, NJ 08625.

New Jersey Radium Method, ‘Determination of Radium 228 in Drinking

WaterT’, August 1990 (rcfcrrcd to as “New Jcrzcy Radium Mcthod”),1990,
referenced in Section 611.720.

New York Department of Health, Radiological Sciences Institute, Center
for Laboratories and Research, Empire State Plaza, Albany, NY 12201.

New York Radium Method, “Determination of Ra-226 and Ra-228 (Ra-02)--”,
January 1920, Revised June 1982 (referred to go “New York Radium
Method”),1982, referenced in Section 611.720.



ORJU. Oak Ridge Associated Universities, MC100-44, PD Box 117, Oak
Ridge, TN 37831-0117, telephone: 865-576-3146.

NES Handbook 69, ‘Maximum Permissible Body Burdens and Maximum
Permissible Concentrations of Radionuclides in Air and in Water for

Occupational Exposure’ August 1963, referenced in Sections 611.101 and
611.330. Internet link for document:

www.orau. org/ptp/Library/N3S/NBS2O69 .pdf . Also available from IAEA
and NTIS.
BOARD NOTE: The 1963 version of National Bureau of Standards Handbook
69 modifies the 1959 publication of the National Committee on Radiation
Protection, NCRP Report No. 22, of the same title. The version
available on the NCRP website is the 1959 document.

Palintest, Ltd., 1455 Jamike Avenue, Suite 100, Erlanger, KY
(800-835-9629)

ChlordioX Plus Test, ‘Chlorine Dioxide and Chlorite in Drinking Water by

Amperometry using Disposable Sensors--’, November 2013, referenced in
Sections 611.381 and 611.531.

Palintest Method 1001, “Method 1001: Lead in Drinking Water by

Differential Pulse Anodic Stripping Vo1tammetry--, Mcthod 1001, August
1999, referenced in Section 611.611.

Palintest ChloroSense, “Measurement of Free and Total Chlorine in
Drinking Water by Palintest ChloroSense--”, September 2009 (rcfcrrcd to
a “Palintcot ChloroScnsc”) ,2009, referenced in Sections 611.381 and
611.531. See also NEMI.

Standard Methods Online, available online from the Standard Methods
Organization at www. standardmethods . org.

Method 3113 B-04, Metals by Electrothermal Atomic Absorption
Spectrometry, Electrothermal Atomic Absorption Spectrometric Method,
referenced in Sections 611.611 and 611.612.

Method 9230 B-04, Fecal Streptococcus and Enterococcus Groups, Multiple
Tube Techniques, referenced in Section 611.802.

BOARD NOTE: Where, in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 (2014),
USEPA has authorized use of an approved alternative method from Standard
Methods Online, and that version of the method appears also in Standard
Methods, 21st or 22nd ed., the Board cites only to Standard Methods,
21st or 22nd ed. for that method. The methods that USEPA listed as
available from Standard Methods Online, and which are listed above as in
Standard Methods, 21st or 22nd edition, are the following: 2320 B-97
(for alkalinity) , 3112 B-09 (for mercury) , 3114 B-09 (for arsenic and
selenium), 4500-P E-99 and 4500-P F-99; (for orthophosphate); 4500-504-2
C-97, 4500-504-2 D-97, 4500-504-2 E-97, and 4500-504-2 F-97 (for
sulfate) ; 6640 B-Ol (for 2,4-ID, 2,4,5-TP (silvex) , dalapon, dinoseb,
pentachlorophenol, and picloram) ; 5561 B-00 (for glyphosate) ; and 9223



3-97 (for E. ccli) . Since each method is the same version from both
sources, the Board views a copy from Standard Methods Online as
equivalent to a copy from Standard Methods Online, even though the Board
does not also cite to Standard Methods Online. The Board intends that
use of the version of the method that is incorporated by reference is
acceptable from either source.

SWAN Analytische Instrumente AG, Studbachstrasse 13, CH-$340, Hinwil,
Switzerland.

AMI Turbiwell Method, ITContinuous Measurement of Turbidity Using a SWAN

AMI Turbiwell TurbidimeterTT, August 2009, referenced in Section
611.531. See also NEMI.

Superior Enzymes, Inc., 334 Hecla Street, Lake Linden, Michigan 49945
(906-296-1115)

NECiNECI Nitrate Reductase Method, Method for Nitrate Reductase
Nitrate-Nitrogen Analysis of Drinking Water”, ver.-- 1.0, rev. 2.0,
February 2016, referenced in Section 611.611.

Syngenta Crop Protection, Inc., 410 Swing Road, Post Office Box 18300,
Greensboro, NC 27419 (336-632-6000).

Syngenta AG-625, “Atrazine in Drinking Water by Immunoassayy’, February
2001 (rcfcrrcd to as “Syngcnta AC 625”) ,2001, referenced in Section
611 . 645.

Systea Scientific LLC, 900 Jorie Blvd., Suite 35, Oak Brook, IL 60523
(630-645-0600)

Systea Easy (1-Reagent) , “Systea Easy (1-Reagent) Nitrate MethodT”,
February 2009, referenced in Section 611.611. See also NEMI.

Thermo-Fisher Scientific, 168 Third Aye, Waltham, 166 Cummings Center,
Beverly, MA 02451 01915 (800-556-2323 800 225 1480 or
www.thermofisher.com)

Orion Method AQ4500, “Determination of Turbidity by LED Nephelometry--”,
May 2009, referenced in Section 611.531. See also NEMI.

Technical Bulletin 601, “Standard Method of Testing for Nitrate in
Drinking Water-i-”, July, 1994, PN 221890-001 (referred to as “Technical
Bulletin 601”),OOl, referenced in Section 611.611.

Thermo-Fisher Scientific, Ratastie 2, 01620 Vantaa, Finland.

Thermo-Fisher Discrete Analyzer, “Thermo Fisher Scientific Drinking
Water Orthophosphate Method for Thermo Scientific Gallery Discrete

Analyzer--” February 2016, rev. 5, referenced in Section 611.611.



USDHS, STD. United States Department of Homeland Security, Science and
Technology Directorate (formerly United States Department of Energy,
Environmental Measurements Laboratory) , currently available on-line in
the 28th edition only, at www. hsdl . org/?abstract&doc=--1OOl85?-
&coll=limited www . nbl . dcc . gov/?EMLLcgacy?Wcbzitc/?procman. htm.
also USDOE, EML.

EML Procedures Manual (28th ed. ) . EML Procedures , HASL 300,
27th Edition, Voiumc 1, 1990 rcfcrrcd to as TEML Proccuurcs Manuai
(27th cd.)”), rcrcrcncca in Scction 611.720.EML Proccaurcs Manuai iun
cd. ) , “EML Proccdurcs Manual, “ , HASL 300 , 28th ed. , 1997 (rcfcrrcd as
‘EML Proccdurcs Manual (28th cd.)’) (Methods Ga-O1-R, Ra-04, Sr-Ol,
Sr-02, U-02, and U-04 only), referenced in Section 611.720.

USDOE, EML. United States Department of Energy, Environmental
Measurements Laboratory (United States Department of Homeland Security,
Science and Technology Directorate, since 2003) , currently available

on-line in the 28th edition only, at www.wipp.energy.gov/?
namp/emllegacy/procman.htm. See also USDHS, STD.

EML Procedures Manual (27th ed . ) , ‘EML Procedures Manual , HASL 300,
27th Edition, Volume 1, 1990 (Methods Ga-Ol-R, Ra-04, Sr-0l, Sr-02,
U-02, and U-04 only) , referenced in Section 611.720.

EML Procedures Manual (28th ed.), ‘EML Procedures Manual, HASL 300,
28th ed., 1997 (Methods Ga-Ol-R, Ra-04, Sr-0l, Sr-02, U-02, and U-04
only), referenced in Section 611.720.

BOARD NOTE: Although only the 28th edition is currently available,
USEPA has approved use of the methods from the 27th edition also. The
Board has retained the reference to the 27th edition for the benefit of
any laboratory that may be using that edition.

USEPA, EMSL. United States Environmental Protection Agency,
Environmental Monitoring and Support Laboratory, Cincinnati, OH 45268
(513-569-7586)

Aqueous Radiochemical Procedures, Procedures for Radiochemical Analysis
of Nuclear Reactor Aqueous Solutions, EPA-R4-73-014, May 1973,
referenced in Section 611.720. See also NTIS and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Interim Radiochemical Methods, “Interim Radiochemical Methodology

for Drinking Water--”, EPA 600/4-75/008 (revised), March 1976, referenced
in Section 611.720 (pages 1-3, 4-5, 6-8, 9-12, 13-15, 16-23, 24-28,
29-33, and 34-37 only) . See also NTIS and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Organic Methods, “Methods for the Determination of Organic

Compounds in Drinking Water-i-”, December 1988 (revised July 1991), EPA
600/4-88/039, referenced in Sections 611.645 and 611.648 (Methods 508A
(rev. 1.0) and 515.1 (rev. 4.0) only) ; Methods for the Determination of
Organic Compounds in Drinking Water - Supplement I--’, July 1990, EPA
600/4-90/020, referenced in Section Scctions 611.645 and 6l1.-64S



(Methods 547, 550, and 550.1 only); ‘Methods for the Determination of

Organic Compounds in Drinking Water - Supplement II--, August 1992, EPA
coo/R-92/129, referenced in Sections 611.381 and 611.645 (Methods 548.1
(rev. 1.0) , 552.1 (rev. 1.0) , and 555 (rev. 1.0) only) ; ‘Methods for the
Determination of Organic Compounds in Drinking Water - Supplement III--”,
August 1995, EPA 600/R-95/131, referenced in Sections 611.3$1,]4.381
and 611.645, and 611.642611.645 (Methods 502.2 (rev. 2.1), 504.1 (rev.
1.1), 505 (rev. 2.1), 506 (rev. 1.1), 507 (rev. 2.1), 508 (rev. 3.1),

508.1 (rev. 2.0), 515.2 (rev. 1.1 4.1), 524.2 (rev. 4.1), 525.2 (rev.
2.0), 531.1 (rev. 3.1), 551.1 (rev. 1.0), and 552.2 (rev. 1.0) only).
See also NEMI; NTIS; and USEPA, NSCEP.
“Prpccduroz for Radiochcmical Analyzis of Nucicar Rcactor Aguoou3
Solutions,” EPA R4 73 014, May 1973, refcrcnccd in Scction 611.720. Sec
also NTIS.

USEPA, NSCEP. United States Environmental Protection Agency, National
Service Center for Environmental Publications, P.O. Box 42419,
Cincinnati, OH 45242-0419 (except for OGWDW Method 1622 (99) , accessible
on-line and available by download from http://www.epa.
gov/nscep/ using the search term indicated for the individual method).

Aqueous Radiochemical Procedures, “Procedures for Radiochemical Analysis
of Nuclear Reactor Aqueous Solutions, EPA-R4-73-0l4, May 1973,
referenced in Section 611.720. (Search for ‘R4730l4”.) See also NTIS
and USEPA, EMSL.

Dioxin and Furan Method 1613, rev. Revision B, “Tetra- through
Octa-Chlorinated Dioxins and Furans by Isotope Dilution HRGC/HRMShT,
October 1994, EPA 821/3-94/005, referenced in Section 611.645. (Search
for 1821394005.) See also NEMI and NTIS.

Guidance Manual for Filtration and Disinfection, “Guidance Manual for
Compliance with the Filtration and Disinfection Requirements for Public
Water Systems Using Surface Water Sources--’, March 1991, EPA
570/3-91-001, referenced in Sections Section 611.111 and 611.212.
(Search for ‘570391001”)

USEPA Asbestos Method 100.1, “Analytical Method for Determination of

Asbestos Fibers in Water-i-”, September 1983, EPA 600/4-83-043, referenced
in Section 611.611. (Search for “600483043”.) See also NEMI and NTIS.

USEPA Asbestos Method 100.2, “Determination of Asbestos Structures over

10-mm in Length in Drinking Water-i-”, June 1994, EPA 600/R-94-l34,
referenced in Section 611.611. (Search for “600R94l34”.) See also NEMI
and NTIS.

USEPA Environmental Inorganic Methods, “Methods for the Determination of

Inorganic Substances in Environmental Samples-i-”, August 1993, EPA
600/R-93-lOO, referenced in Sections 611.381, 611.531, and 611.611.
(Methods 180.1 (rev. 2.0), 300.0 (rev. 2.1), 335.4 (rev. 1.0), 353.2
(rev. 2.0), and 365.1 (rev. 2.0) only.) (Search for “600R93100”.) See
al so NEMI and NTIS.



USEPA Environmental Metals Methods, Methods for the Determination of

Metals in Environmental Samples - Supplement I---’, May 1994, EPA
coo/R-94-111, referenced in Sections 611.600, 611.611, 611.612, and
611.720. (Methods200.7 (rev. 4.4), 200.8 (rev. 5.3), 200.9 (rev. 2.2),
and 245.1 (rev. 3.0) only.) (Search for ‘600R94111.) See also NEMI
and NTIS.

USEPA Inorganic Methods, “Methods for Chemical Analysis of Water and

Wastes--’, March 1983, EPA 600/4-79-020, referenced in Section 611.611.
(Methods 150.1, 150.2, and 245.2 only.) (Search for 600479020.) See
also NEMI and NTIS.

USEPA Interim Radiochemical Methods, ‘Interim Radiochemical Methodology
for Drinking Water, EPA 600/4-75/008 (revised), March 1976, referenced
in Section 611.720 (pages 1-3, 4-5, 6-8, 9-12, 13-15, 16-23, 24-28,
29-33, and 34-37 only). (Search for ‘600475008’.) See also NTIS and
USEPA, EMSL.

USEPA Method 1600, ‘Method 1600: Enterococci in Water by Membrane
Filtration Using Membrane-Enterococcus Indoxyl-b-D-Glucoside Agar
(mEl), September 2002, EPA 821/R-02/022 is an approved variation of
Standard Methods, Method 9230 C, “Fecal Streptococcus and Enterococcus
Groups, Membrane Filter Techniques (which has not itself been approved
for use by USEPA) (accessible on-line and available by download from

htt : //www. epa. gov/-?-nerlcwww/-16OOspO2 .pdf) , referenced in Section
611.802. (Search for ‘821R02022”.) See also NEMI and USEPA, Water
Resource Center.

USEPA Method 1601, ‘Method 1601: Male-specific (F+) and Somatic
Coliphage in Water by Two-step Enrichment Procedure’, April 2001, EPA
82l/R-O1/030 (accessible on-line and available by download from
http : //www. epa . gov/nerlcwww/lCOlapOl .pdf) , referenced in Section
611.802. (Search for “821ROlO3O’.) See also NEMI and USEPA, Water
Resource Center.

USEPA Method 1602, ‘Method 1602: Male-specific (F+) and Somatic
Coliphage in Water by Single Agar Layer (SAL) Procedure’, April 2001,
EPA 821/R-01/029 (accessible on-line and available by download from

htt : //www. epa . gov/nerlcwww/- 1602ap01 .pdf) , referenced in Section
611.802. (Search for ‘821R0l029”.) See also NEMI and USEPA, Water
Resource Center.

USEPA Method 1604, ‘Method 1604: Total Coliforms and Escherichia coli
in Water by Membrane Filtration Using a Simultaneous Detection Technique
(MI Medium), September 2002, EPA 821/R-02/024 (accessible on-line and
available by download from http: //www.epa.gov/nerlcwww/l604sp02 .pdf),
referenced in Sections 611.802 and 611.1052. (Search for 82lR02024”.)
See also NEMI and USEPA, Water Resource Center.

USEPA NERL Method 200.5, rev. 4.2, ‘Determination of Trace Elements in
Drinking Water by Axially Viewed Inductively Coupled Plasma-Atomic



Emission Spectrometry”, October 2003, EPA 600/R-o6/115, referenced in
Sections 611.611 and 611.612. (Search for ‘TCQQROG115TT) See also NEMI
and USEPA, ORD.

USEPA NERL Method 415.3, rev. 1.1, TDetermination of Total Organic
Carbon and Specific DV Absorbance at 254 nm in Source Water and Drinking
Water’, February 2005, EPA 600/R-05/055, referenced in Section 611.381.
(Search for “600R05055’.) See also USEPA, ORD.

USEPA NERL Method 415.3, rev. 1.2, TiDetermination of Total Organic
Carbon and Specific UV Absorbance at 254 nm in Source Water and Drinking
Water’, September 2009, EPA 600/R-09/122, referenced in Section 611.381.
(Search for ‘600R09122”.) See also NEMI and USEPA, ORD.

USEPA NERL Method 525.3, ver. 1.0, TDetermination of Total Semivolatile
Organic Chemicals in Drinking Water by Solid Phase Extraction and
Capillary Column Gas Chromatography/Mass Spectrometry (GC/MS)”, February
2012, EPA 600/R-l2/O1O, referenced in Section 611.645. (Search for
‘600R12010’.) See also USEPA, ORD.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 302.0, TiDetermination of Bromate in Drinking
Water Using Two-Dimensional Ion Chromatography with Suppressed

Conductivity Detection--, September 2009, EPA 815/3-09/014, referenced
in Sections 611.381 and 611.382. (Search for 815309014.) See also
NEMI and USEPA, OGWDW.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 317.0, rev. 2.0, ‘Determination of Inorganic
Oxyhalide Disinfection By-Products in Drinking Water Using Ion
Chromatography with the Addition of a Postcolumn Reagent for Trace

Bromate
AnalysisT, July 2001, EPA 815/B-O1/OOl, referenced in Sections

611.381 and 611.382. (Search for “815B01001’.) See also NEMI and
USEPA, OGWDW.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 326.0, rev. 1.0, IDetermination of Inorganic
Oxyhalide Disinfection By-Products in Drinking Water Using Ion
Chromatography Incorporating the Addition of a Suppressor Acidified

Postcolumn Reagent for Trace Bromate Analysis--’, June 2002, EPA
815/R-03/007, referenced in Sections 611.381 and 611.382. (Search for
‘815R03007”.) See also NEMI, NTIS, and USEPA, OGWDW.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 327.0, rev. 1.1, Determination of Chlorine
Dioxide and Chlorite Ion in Drinking Water Using Lissamine Green B and

Horseradish Peroxidase with Detection by Visible Spectrophotometry’,
May 2005, EPA 815/R-O5/008, referenced in Sections 611.381 and 611.531.
(Search for ‘815R05008’.) See also NEMI and USEPA, OGWDW.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 334.0, !TDetermination of Residual in
Drinking Water Using an On-line Chlorine Analyzer--’, September August
2009, EPA 815/B-09/013, referenced in Sections 611.381 and Section
611.531. (Search for ‘815B09013”.) See also NEMI and USEPA, OGWDW.



USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 515.4, rev. 1.0, ‘Determination of
Chlorinated Acids in Drinking Water by Liquid-Liquid Microextraction,
Derivatization and Fast Gas Chromatography with Electron Capture
Detection, April 2000, EPA 815/3-00/001 (document file name
met5l54.pdf”), referenced in Section 611.645. (Search for
‘815B00001’.) See also NEMI and USEPA, OGWDW.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 523, ver. 1.0, Determination of Triazine
Pesticides and Other Degradates in Drinking Water by Gas

Chromatography/Mass Spectrometry (GC/MS)--”, February 2011, EPA
8l5/R-ll/002, referenced in Section 611.645. (Search for ‘815R1100211.)
See also USEPA, OGWDW.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 524.3, rev. 1.0, “Measurement of Purgeable
Organic Compounds in Water by Capillary Column Gas Chromatography/?Mass
Spectrometry”, June 2009, EPA 815/3-09/009, referenced in Sections
611.381 and 611.645. (Search for 8l53O9OO9TT.) See also NEMI and
USEPA, OGWDW.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 524.4, ‘Measurement of Purgeable Organic

Compounds in Water by Gas Chromatography/-?-Mass Spectrometry Using
Nitrogen Purge Gas, May 2013, EPA 8l5/R-13/002, referenced in Sections
611.381 and 611.645. (Search for “$15R13002”) See also USEPA, OGWDW.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 531.2, rev. 1.0, ‘Measurement of
N-methylcarbamoyloximes and N-methylcarbamates in Water by Direct

Aqueous Injection HPLC with Postcolumn DerivatizationT’, September 2001,
EPA 815/3-01/002 (document file name “met5312.pdf”) , referenced in
Section 611.645. (Search for “815301002’.) See also NEMI and USEPA,
OGWDW.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 536, ver. 1.0, “Determination of Triazine
Pesticides and Other Degradates in Drinking Water by Liquid
Chromatography Electrospray Ionization Tandem Mass Spectrometry
(LC/ESIMS/MS)T, October 2007, EPA 815/3-07/002, referenced in Section
611.645. (Search for 815R07002.) See also USEPA, OGWDW.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 552.3, rev. 1.0, “Determination of
Haloacetic Acids and Dalapon in Drinking Water by Liquid-Liquid
Microextraction, Derivatization, and Gas Chromatography with Electron

Capture DetectionT”, July 2003, EPA 815/B-03/002, referenced in Sections
611.381 and 611.645. (Search for “8l5B03002”.) See also NEMI and
USEPA, OGWDW.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 557, “Determination of Haloacetic Acids,
Bromate, and Dalapon in Drinking Water by Ion Chromatography
Electrospray Ionization Tandem Mass Spectrometry--”, September 2009 July
2003,2009, EPA 815/3-09/012 315/B 03/002,012. referenced in Sections
611.381, 611.382, and 611.645. (Search for “815309012”.) See also NEMI
and USEPA, OGWDW.



USEPA OGWDW Methods. Method 1622 (01) , “CryptospgiJm in Water by
FiltrationhiMS/FA”. April 2001. EPA 821/R-O1/026. referenced in Section
611.1007. See also USEPA, OGWDW.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 1622 (05), Method 1622: Cryptosporidium in
Water by Filtration/IMS/FA”, December 2005, EPA 815/R-05/OO1, referenced
in Sections 611.1004 and 611.1007. (Search for T$15R05001”)

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 1623 (99), “Method 1623: Cryptosporidium
and Giardia in Water by Filtration/IMS/FA”. January 1999. EPA
821/R-99/OO6, referenced in Section 611.1007. (Search for “821R99006”.)
See also USEPA OGWDW.

U$EPA OCWDW Mcthods, Method 1622USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 162 (01),
“Method 1623: Cryptosporidium and Giardia in Water by
F±ltration/IMS/FATT, April 2001, EPA 821/R-O1/026,025. referenced in
Section 611.1007. (Search for “821R0102601025”.) See also NEMI and
USEPA, OGWDW.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 1623 (05), Method 1623: Cryptosporidium
and Giardia in Water by Filtration/IMS/FA’, December 2005, EPA
815/R-05/002, referenced in Sections 611.1004 and 611.1007. (Search for
“8l5RO5002”.) See also USEPA, OGWDW.
U$EPA OCWDW Mcthods, Mothod 1623 (01), “Mcthod 1623: Cryptosporidium
and Ciardia in Watcr by Filtration/IMS/FA”, April 2001, EPA
821/R 01/025, refercnccd in Soction 611.1007. —(Scarch for “82lROlO2511)
Sop also NEMI and USEPA, OCWDW.
USEPA OCWDW Mcthod, Method 1623 (99), “Method 1623: Cryptosporidium
and Ciardia in Water by Filtration/IMS/FA”, January 1999, EPA
821/R 99/006, referenced in Section 611.1007. (Search for “821R99006”.)
See also USEPA, OCWDW.
USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 1623.1, Method 1623.1: Cryptosporidium and
Giardia in Water by Filtration/IMS/FAT, January 2012, EPA 816/R-12/OOl,
referenced in Section 611.1004. (Search for ‘8lCRl200l’T) See also
USEPA, QGWDW.

USEPA Organic and Inorganic Methods, ‘Methods for the Determination of
Organic and Inorganic Compounds in Drinking Water, Volume T1T, August
2000, EPA 815/R-OO/014, referenced in Sections Section 611.381, 611.362,
611.611, and 611.645. (Methods 300.1 (rev. 1.0), 321.8 (rev. 1.0), and
515.3 (rev. 1.0) only.) (Search for ‘815R00014”.) See also NEMI and
NTIS.

USEPA Organic Methods, ‘Methods for the Determination of Organic

Compounds in Drinking Water-i-”, December 1988, revised July 1991, EPA
600/4-88/039, referenced in Sections 611.645 and 611.648 (Methods 508A

(rev. 1.0) and 515.1 (rev. 4.0) only) for 16004880391)

“Methods for the Determination of Organic Compounds in Drinking Water -

Supplement 1T” July 1990, EPA 600/4-90/020, referenced in Section
611.645 and 611.64$ (Methods 547, 550, and 550.1 only) for
T160049002011) ; Methods for the Determination of Organic Compounds in

Drinking Water - Supplement IITT, August 1992, EPA 600/R-92/129,



referenced in Sections 611.381 and 611.645 (Methods 548.1 (rev. 1.0),

552.1 (rev. 1.0) , and 555 (rev. 1.0) only) for
600R92129) ; ‘Methods for the Determination of Organic Compounds in

Drinking Water - Supplement IIITT, August 1995, EPA 600/R-95/131,
referenced in Sections 611.381,611.381 and 611.645, and 611.648611.645
(Methods 502.2 (rev. 2.1), 504.1 (rev. 1.1), 505 (rev. 2.1), 506 (rev.
1.1), 507 (rev. 2.1), 50$ (rev. 3.1), 508.1 (rev. 2.0), 515.2 (rev. 1.1—
4-;-:), 524.2 (rev. 4.1), 525.2 (rev. 2.0), 531.1 (rev. 3.1), 551.1 (rev.
1.0) , and 552.2 (rev. 1.0) only) (Scarchsearch for ‘600R95131’T) . See
also NEMI; NTIS; and USEPA, EMSL.

USEPA Radioactivity Methods, “Prescribed Procedures for Measurement of
Radioactivity in Drinking Water--’, August 1980, EPA 600/4-80/032,
referenced in Section 611.720. (Methods For mcthods 900.0, 901.0, 901,
901.1, 902.0, 903.0, 902, 903, 903.1, 904.0, 905.0, 906.0, 908.0, 904,
905, 906, 908, 908.1 only.) (Search for Tl821Rolo26!I.) See also NEMI
and NTIS.

USEPA Radiochemical Analyses, ‘Radiochemical Analytical Procedures for
Analysis of Environmental Samples”, March 1979, Doc. No. EMSL LV 053917,
referenced in Section 611.720. (Pages 1-5, 19-32, 33-48, 65-73, 87-91,
and 92-95 only.) (Search for TEMSLLVO53917I.) Also available from
NTIS.
USEPA Radiochomistry , “RadiochcmiDtry Procedures Manual,”,
EPA 520/5 84 006, August 1984, Dcc. No. PB84 215521, rcfcrcnccd in
Scction 611.720. (Mcthods 00 01, 00 02, 00 07, H 02, Ra 03, Ra 04,
Ra 05, Sr 04 only.) (Scarch for “520584006”.) See also NEMI and NTIS.

USEPA Technical Notes, “Technical Notes on Drinking Water Methods--,
October 1994, EPA 600/R-94/173, referenced in Sections 611.531, 611.611,
and 611.645. (Search for T821R94173’T) See also NTIS.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA made the following assertion with regard to this
reference at 40 CFR 141.23(k) (1) and 141.24(e) and (n) (11) (2014):
“This document contains other analytical test procedures and approved
analytical methods that remain available for compliance monitoring until
July 1, 1996.” Also available online at
http : //ncpis . cpa . gov/EPA/html/ ?Pubs/ ?pubtitlcORD . htm under the document
designation “600R94173 .“

USEPA, OGWDW. United States Environmental Protection Agency, Office of
Ground Water and Drinking Water (accessible on-line and available by
download from www. epa . gov/--dwanalyticalmethods/
approved- drinking-water- analytical -methods—
htto: //www.eoaaov/safcwatcr/mcthods/

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 302.0, “Determination of Bromate in Drinking
Water Using Two-Dimensional Ion Chromatography with Suppressed
Conductivity Detection-i-”, September 2009, EPA 815/3-09/014, referenced
in Sections Section 611.381 and 611.382. See also USEPA, NSCEP.



USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 317.0, rev. 2.0, Determination of Inorganic
Oxyhalide Disinfection By-Products in Drinking Water Using Ion
Chromatography with the Addition of a Postcolumn Reagent for Trace
Bromate Ana1ysisT, USEPA, July 2001, EPA 815/3-01/001, referenced in
Sections Scction 611.381 and 611.382. See also USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 326.0, rev. 1.0, !TDeterminatjon of Inorganic
Oxyhalide Disinfection By-Products in Drinking Water Using Ion
Chromatography Incorporating the Addition of a Suppressor Acidified
Postcolumn Reagent for Trace Bromate AnalysisrTT, USEPA, June 2002, EPA
815/R-03/007, referenced in Sections Scction 611.381 and 611.382. See
also NTIS and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 327.0, rev. 1.1, TTDetermination of Chlorine
Dioxide and Chlorite Ion in Drinking Water Using Lissamine Green B and

Horseradish Peroxidase with Detection by Visible Spectrophotometry--,
USEPA, May 2005, EPA 815/R-05/008, referenced in Sections 611.381 and
611.531. See also USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 334.0, Determination of Residual in
Drinking Water Using an On-line Chlorine Analyzer--’, USEPA, August 2009,
EPA $15/B-09/013, referenced in Sections 611.381 and $cction 611.531.
See also USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 515.4, rev. 1.0, “Determination of
Chlorinated Acids in Drinking Water by Liquid-Liquid Microextraction,
Derivatization and Fast Gas Chromatography with Electron Capture

DetectionT”,
April 2000, EPA s1s/B-oo/ool (document file name

‘metSlS4.pdf’), referenced in Section 611.645. See also NEMI and
USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 523, ver. 1.0, TDetermination of Triazine
Pesticides and Other Degradates in Drinking Water by Gas
Chromatography/Mass Spectrometry (GC/MS)--’ , June 200-9 February
2011,2009, EPA 815/B-09/009 815/R 11/002,009, referenced in Section
611.645. See also NEMI and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 524.3, rev. 1.0, ‘Measurement of Purgeable
Organic Compounds in Water by Capillary Column Gas Chromatography/4Mass
Spectrometry”, June 2009, EPA 8l5/B-09/009, referenced in Sections
611.381 and 611.645. See alzo NEMI and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 524.4, “Measurement of Purgeable Organic
Compounds in Water by Gas Chromatography/-Mass Spectrometry Using
Nitrogen Purge Gas-7-, May 2013, EPA 8l5/R-13/002, referenced in Sections
611.381 and 611.645. Sec also USEPA, N$CEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 531.2, rev. 1.0, ‘Measurement of
N-methylcarbamoyloximes and N-methylcarbamates in Water by Direct

Aqueous Injection HPLC with Postcolumn Derivatization--’, September 2001,
EPA 8l5/B-0l/002 (document file name met5312.pdf) , referenced in

Section 611.645. See also NEMI and USEPA, NSCEP.



USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 536, ver. 1.0, TTDetermjnatjon of Triazine
Pesticides and Other Degradates in Drinking Water by Liquid
Chromatography Electrospray Ionization Tandem Mass Spectrometry

(LC/ESIMS/MS)--”, October 2007, EPA 815/B 07/002 315/R-07/002,
referenced in Section 611.645. See also USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 552.3, rev. 1.0, “Determination of
Haloacetic Acids and Dalapon in Drinking Water by Liquid-liquid
Microextraction, Derivatization, and Gas Chromatography with Electron

Capture Detection--, USEPA, July 2003, EPA 815/B-03/002, referenced in
Sections 611.381 and 611.645.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 557, “Determination of Haloacetic Acids,
Bromate, and Dalapon in Drinking Water by Ion Chromatography
Electrospray Ionization Tandem Mass Spectrometry--, September 2009 July
2003,2009, EPA 815-B-09-012 815/B 03/002,012, referenced in Sections
611.381, 611.382, and 611.645. See also USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 1622 (05), “Method 1622: Cryptosporidium in
Water by Filtration/IMS/FAjT1, December 2005, EPA 8l5/R-05/OOl,
referenced in Sections 611.1004 and 611.1007. 5cc also USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 1622 (01), ‘Method 1622: Cryptosporidium in

Water by Filtration/IMS/FA--”, April 2001, EPA 821/R-Ol/026, referenced
in Section 611.1007. See also USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 1622 (99), ‘Method 1622: Cryptosporidium in

Water by Filtration/IMS/FA--”, April 1999, EPA 82l/R-99/OOl, referenced
in Section 611.1007.

USEPA CGWDW Methods, Method 1623 (05), ‘Method 1623: Cryptosporidium

and Giardia in Water by Filtration/IMS/FA---’, December 2005, EPA
815/R-05/002, referenced in Sections 611.1004 and 611.1007. See also
USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 1623 (01), ‘Method 1623: Cryptosporidium

and Giardia in Water by Filtration/IMS/FA--”, April 2001, EPA
82l/R-Ol/025, referenced in Section 611.1007. See also USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 1623 (99), ‘Method 1623: Cryptosporidium

and Giardia in Water by Filtration/IMS/FATT, January 1999, EPA
821/R-99/006, referenced in Section 611.1007. See also USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 1623.1, Method 1623.1: Cryptosporidium and

Giardia in Water by Filtration/IMS/FATTT, January 2012, EPA 8l6/R-l2/00l,
referenced in Section 611.1004. See also USEPA, NSCEP.

BOARD NOTE: Many of the above-listed documents available from the
USEPA, Office of Ground Water and Drinking Water are also listed as
available from USEPA, NSCEP and NTIS.



USEPA, ORD. USEPA, Office of Research and Development, National
Exposure Research Laboratory, Microbiological & Chemical Exposure
Assessment Research Division (accessible on-line and available by
download from
www.epa.gov/water-research/epa-drinking-water-researchmethods, with the
exception of USEPA NERL Method 549.2, rev. 1.0—
http: //www.cpa.gov/ncrlcwww!ordmcth.

USEPA NERL Method 200.5, rev. 4.2, Determination of Trace Elements in
Drinking Water by Axially Viewed Inductively Coupled Plasma - Atomic

Emission Spectrometry--’, October 2003, EPA 600/R-06/ll5, referenced in
Sections 611.611 and 611.612. See also USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA NERL Method 415.3, rev. 1.1, IDetermination of Total Organic
Carbon and Specific UV Absorbance at 254 nm in Source Water and Drinking

Water-i-”, February 2005, EPA 600/R-05/055, referenced in Section 611.381.
See also USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA NERL Method 415.3, rev. 1.2, “Determination of Total Organic
Carbon and Specific UV Absorbance at 254 nm in Source Water and Drinking

Water-i-”, September 2009, EPA 600/R-09/l22, referenced in Section
611.381. See also NEMI and USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA NERL Method 525.3, ver. 1.0, “Determination of Total Semivolatile
Organic Chemicals in Drinking Water by Solid Phase Extraction and

Capillary Column Gas Chromatography/Mass Spectrometry (GC/MS)--”,
February 2012, EPA 600/R-l2/OlO, referenced in Section 611.645. See
also USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA NERL Method 549.2, rev. 1.0, “Determination of Diquat and Paraquat
in Drinking Water by Liquid-Solid Extraction and High Performance Liquid

Chromatography with Ultraviolet Detection-i-”, June 1997, referenced in
Section 611.645. See also NEMI.

USEPA, Water Resource Center (RC-4lOOT) , 1200 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW,
Washington, DC 20460:

E*Colite Test, “Charm E*Colite Presence/Absence Test for Detection and
Identification of Coliform Bacteria and Escherichia coli in Drinking

Water-i-”, January 9, 1998, referenced in Sections 611.802 and 611.1052.
See also Charm Sciences, Inc.

m-ColiBlue24 Test, “Total Coliforms and E. coli Membrane Filtration

Method with m-ColiBlue24(r) 3roth--”, Method No. 10029, rev. 2, August
17, 1999, referenced in Sections 611.802 and 611.1052. See also The
Each Company.

USEPA Method 1600, “Method 1600: Enterococci in Water by Membrane
Filtration Using Membrane-Enterococcus Indoxyl-b-D-Glucoside Agar

(mEI)y’, September 2002, EPA 821/R-02/022 is an approved variation of
Standard Methods, Method 9230 C, “Fecal Streptococcus and Enterococcus
Groups, Membrane Filter Techniques” (which has not itself been approved



for use by USEPA) (accessible on-line and available by download from

I http://www.epa.gov/ner1cwww/16OOspO2.pdf) , referenced in Section
611.802. See also USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Method 1601, “Method 1601: Male-specific (F+) and Somatic

I Coliphage in Water by Two-step Enrichment Procedure-i-”, April 2001, EPA
821/R-O1/030 (accessible on-line and available by download from
http://www.epa.gov/nerlcwww/lCOlapOl.pdf) , referenced in Section
611.802. See also USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Method 1602, Method 1602: Male-specific (F+) and Somatic
Coliphage in Water by Single Agar Layer (SAL) Procedure--’, April 2001,
EPA $21/R-Ol/029 (accessible on-line and available by download from

I http: //www.epa. gov/nerlcwww/1602ap01 .pdf) , referenced in Section
611.802. See also USEPA, NSCEP.

USEPA Method 1604, “Method 1604: Total Coliforms and Escherichia coli
in Water by Membrane Filtration Using a Simultaneous Detection Technique

I (MI Medium)TT, September 2002, EPA 82l/R-02/024 (accessible on-line and
available by download from http : //www. epa . gov/nerlcwww/l604sp02 . pdf),
referenced in Sections 611.802 and 611.1052. See also USEPA, NSCEP.

USGS. United States Geological Survey, Federal Center, Box 25286,
Denver, CO 80225-0425.

I Open File Report 93-125, Methodmethod available upon request by method
number from “Methods for Analysis by the U.S. Geological Survey National
Water Quality Laboratory - Determination of Inorganic and Organic
Constituents in Water and Fluvial Sediments,”, Opcn File Report 93 125,
1993 (rcfcrred to as “USCS Methods”) .“, 1993. Available on-line as a
digital document at https: //pubs .usgs .gov/of/1993/0125/?-report.pdf.

USGS Method 1-2601-90, referenced in Section 611.611.

I USGS Techniques of Water-Resource Investigation: 05-Al, Mcthodsmethods
available upon request by method number from Book 5, Chapter A-l,
“Methods for Determination of Inorganic Substances in Water and Fluvial
Sediments-i-”, 3rd ed., USGS Tcchniqucs of Water Resource Invcstigation:
05 Al, 1989 (referred to as “USGS Methods”) . 1989. Available on-line as
a digital document at

I https : //pubs .usgs .gov/twri/twri5-a/pdf/TWRIs-Al .pdf.

I USGS Method 1-1030-85, “Alkalinity, electrometric titration--”
1-1030-85, referenced in Section 611.611.

USGS Method 1-1601-85, “Phosphorus, orthophosphate, colorimetric,

I phosphomolybdate--” 1-1601-85, referenced in Section 611.611.

I USGS Method 1-1700-85, “Silica, colorimetric, molybdate blue--”
1-1700-85, referenced in Section 611.611.



USGS Method 1-2598-85, ‘Phosphorus, orthophosphate, colorimetric,

I phosphomolybdate, automatedd±screteyT 1-2598-85, referenced in Section
611.611.

USGS Method 1-2700-85, “Silica, colorimetric, molybdate blue,

I automated-segmented tlow--” 1-2700-85, referenced in Section 611.611.

I USGS Method 1-3300-85, “Cyanide, colorimetric, pyridine-pyrazolone--”
1-3300-85, referenced in Section 611.611.

I USGS Techniques of Water-Resource Investigation: 05-A5, Mcthodsmet)iod
available upon request by method number from Book 5, Chapter A-5,
Methods for Determination of Radioactive Substances in Water and

Fluvial Sediments,TT, Chaptcr A5 in Book 5 of “Tcchniguc of
Watcr Rcsourcco Invcstigation3 of thc Unitcd Statco Ccological $urvcy,
1977. , 1977. Available on-line as a digital document at
https : //pubs .usgs . gov/twri/twri5a5/pdf/TwRI5-A5 .pdf.

USGS Method R-111O-76, 7TCesium137 and cesium-134, dissolved. Inorganic

I ion-exchange method - gamma countingh1 R-111O-76, referenced in Section
611.720.

USGS Method R-1111-76, Radiocesium, dissolved, as cesium-137.

I Inorganic ion-exchange method - beta counting--” R-1111-76, referenced
in Section 611.720.

USGS Method R-1l20-76, ‘Gross alpha and beta radioactivity, dissolved

I and suspended. Rcsiduc mcthod, R-11201140-76, referenced in Section
611.720.

USGS Method R-1140-76, “Radium, dissolved, as radium-226. Precipitation

I method--’ R-1140-76, referenced in Section 611.720.

USGS Method R-1141-76, ‘Radium-226, dissolved. Radon emanation

I method--” R-114l-76, referenced in Section 611.720.

USGS Method R-1142-76, ‘Radium-228, dissolved. Determination by

I separation and counting of actinium-228,’ R-1142-76, referenced in
Section 611.720.

USGS Method R-1160-76, Strontium-90, dissolved. Chemical separation

I and precipitation method--” R-1160-76, referenced in Section 611.720.

USGS Method R-1171-76, ‘Tritium. Liquid scintillation, Denver lab

I method - gamma countingT’ R-1171-76, referenced in Section 611.720.

USGS Method R-1180-76, Uranium, dissolved. Fluorometric method -

I directTT R-1180-76, referenced in Section 611.720.

USGS Method R-118l-76, “Uranium, dissolved. Fluorometric
method cxtraction proccduro,” R-1181011S]-76, referenced in Section
611.720.



USGS Method R-1182-76, ‘Uranium, dissolved, isotopic ratios. Alpha

spectrometry - chemical separat±on--” R-1182-76, referenced in Section
611.720.

BOARD NOTE: USGS methods are freely available for download in an
electronic format from the USGS Publications Warehouse, at
pubs.er.usgs.gov/. Sections 611.611 and 611.720 do not distinguish the
volume in which each USGS method appears. The distinction as to which
volume where a particular method appears is made in this incorporation
by reference.

Veolia Water Solutions and Technologies, Suite 4697, Biosciences
Complex, 116 Barrie Street, Kingston, Ontario, Canada K7L 3N6.

Tecta EC/TC P-A Test, TITECTA(tm)TECTATM EC/TC medium and the
TECTA(tm)TECTATM Instrument : a Presence/Absence Method for Simultaneous
Detection of Total Coliforms and Escherichia coli (E. coli) in Drinking
Water--’, April 2014, referenced in Sections 611.802 and 611.1052 Section
611 . 526 . 611 . 1052.

Waters Corporation, Technical Services Division, 34 Maple St., Milford,
MA 01757 (800-252-4752 or 508-478-2000, www.waters.com).

Waters Method B-lOll, ‘Waters Test Method for Determination of
Nitrite/Nitrate in Water Using Single Column Ion Chromatographyy,
Method B-lOll, August 1987 (referred to as “Waters Method B lOl1”),1987.
referenced in Section 611.611.

c) The Board incorporates the following federal regulations by
reference:
40 CFR 3.2 (2014) (How Does Thio Part Provide for Electronic
Reporting?), referenced in Section 611.105.

40 CFR 3.3 (2016) (2014) (What Definitions Are Applicable to This
Part?) , referenced in Section 611.105.

40 CFR 3.10 (2016) (2014) (What Are the Requirements for Electronic
Reporting to EPA?), referenced in Section 611.105.

40 CFR 3.2000 (2016) (2014) (What Are the Requirements Authorized State,
Tribe, and Local Programs’ Reporting Systems Must Meet?) , referenced in
Section 611.105.

40 CFR 136.3(a) (2016) (2014), referenced in Section 611.1004.

Appendix B to 40 CFR 136 (2016) (2014) , referenced in Sections 611.359,
611.609, and 611.646.

40 CFR 142.20(b) (1) (2016) (2014), referenced in Section 611.112.



Subpart G of 40 CFR 142 (2016) (2014) , referenced in Section
611 . 113.

d) This Part incorporates no later amendments or editions.

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.105 Electronic Reporting

The submission of any document pursuant to any provision of this Part as
an electronic document in lieu of a paper document is subject to this
Section.

a) Scope and Applicability.

1) The USEPA, the Board, or the Agency may allow for the submission
of electronic documents in lieu of paper documents. This Section does
not require submission of electronic documents in lieu of paper
documents. This Section sets forth the requirements for the optional
electronic submission of any document that must be submitted to the
appropriate of the following:

A) To USEPA directly under Title 40 of the Code of Federal
Regulations; or

B) To the Board or the Agency pursuant to any provision of 35 Ill.
Adm. Code 702 through 705, 720 through 728, 730, 733, 738, or 739.

2) Electronic document submission under this Section can occur only
as follows:

A) For submissions of documents to USEPA, submissions may occur only
after USEPA has published a notice in the Federal Register announcing
that USEPA is prepared to receive, in an electronic format, documents
required or permitted by the identified part or subpart of Title 40 of
the Code of Federal Regulations; or

B) For submissions of documents to the State, submissions may occur
only under the following circumstances: the Board or the Agency may use
any electronic document receiving system for which USEPA has granted
approval pursuant to 40 CFR 3.1000, so long as the system complies with
40 CFR 3.2000, incorporated by reference in Section 611.102(c), and
USEPA has not withdrawn its approval of the system in writing.
4-)- As to any cxisting clcctronic documcnt rccciving øystcm (i.c., onc
in usc or substantially dcveloped on or bcforc Qctobcr 13, 2005) for
which an clcctronic reporting application has not becn submittcd on
bchalf of thc Board or thc Agcncy to USEPA pursuant to 40 CFR 3.1000,
thc Board or the Agcncy may use that oystcm until October 13, 2007, or
until such later datc as USEPA has approved in writing as thc cxtcndcd
r:,(11intTh fe-yr .-

l-’ -t-i:: applicati,



4i+ As to any cxiting electronic document rccciving yotcm (1 . c . , onc
in uc or oulitantia11y dcvclopcd on or before Octobcr 13, 2005) for
which an clcctronic rcporting application hac bccn oubmittcd on behalf
of the Board or thc Agency to USEPA pursuant to 40 CFR 3.1000 on or
before October 13, 2007, or on or before Guch later date a USEPA ha
approved in writing a the cxtendcd deadline for submitting the
application, the Board or the Agency may uc that system until USEPA
di3approvcs it3 usc in writing; or
iii) The Board or the Agency may usc any electronic document receiving
sytcm for which USEPA ha granted approval pursuant to 40 CFR 3.1000,
Go long a the ytcm complies with 40 CFR 3.2000, incorporated by
reference in Section 6 11 . 102 (c) , and USEPA ha not withdrawn its
approval of the system in writing.

3) This Section does not apply to any of the
following documents, whether or not the document is a document submitted

to satisfy the requirements cited in subsection (a) (1) of this Section:

A) Any document submitted via fascimile;

B) Any document submitted via magnetic or optical media, such as
diskette, compact disc, digital video disc, or tape; or

C) Any data transfer between USEPA, any state, or any local
government and either the Board or the Agency as part of administrative
arrangements between the parties to the transfer to share data.

4) Upon USEPA conferring written approval for the submission of any
types of documents as electronic documents in lieu of paper documents,

as described in subsection (a) (2) (B) (iii) of this Section, the Agency or
the Board, as appropriate, must publish a Notice of Public Information
in the Illinois Register that describes the documents approved for
submission as electronic documents, the electronic document receiving
system approved to receive them, the acceptable formats and procedures
for their submission, and, as applicable, the date on which the Board or
the Agency will begin to receive those submissions. In the event of
written cessation of USEPA approval for receiving any type of document
as an electronic document in lieu of a paper document, the Board or the
Agency must similarly cause publication of a Notice of Public
Information in the Illinois Register.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (a) of this- Section is derived from 40 CFR 3.1,
3.2, 3.10, 3.20, and 3.1000 (2016) (2010)

b) Definitions. For the purposes of this Section, terms will have
the meaning attributed them in 40 CFR 3.3, incorporated by reference in
35 Ill. Adm. Code 611.102(c).

c) Procedures for submission of electronic documents in lieu of paper
documents to USEPA. Except as provided in subsection (a) (3) of this
Section, any person who is required under Title 40 of the Code of
Federal Regulations to create and submit or otherwise provide a document



to USEPA may satisfy this requirement with an electronic document, in
lieu of a paper document, provided the following conditions are met:

1) The person satisfies the requirements of 40 CFR 3.10, incorporated
by reference in Section 611.102(c); and

2) USEPA has first published a notice in the Federal Register as

described in subsection (a) (2) (A) of this Scction.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (c) of this $cction is derived from 40 CFR
3.2(a) and subpart B of 40 CFR 3 (2016) (2010).

d) Procedures for submission of electronic documents in lieu of paper
documents to the Board or the Agency.

1) The Board or the Agency may, but is not required to, establish
procedural rules for the electronic submission of documents. The Board
or the Agency must establish any such procedural rules under the
Administrative Procedure Act [5 ILCS 100/Art. 5]

2) The Board or the Agency may accept electronic documents under this

Section only as provided in subsection (a) (2) (B) of this Scction.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (d) of this Scction is derived from 40 CFR
3.2(b) and subpart ID of 40 CFR 3 (2016) (2010).

e) Effects of submission of an electronic document in lieu of paper
documents.

1) If a person who submits a document as an electronic document fails
to comply with the requirements of this Section, that person is subject
to the penalties prescribed for failure to comply with the requirement
that the electronic document was intended to satisfy.

2) Where a document submitted as an electronic document to satisfy a
reporting requirement bears an electronic signature, the electronic
signature legally binds, obligates, and makes the signer responsible to
the same extent as the signer’s handwritten signature would on a paper
document submitted to satisfy the same reporting requirement.

3) Proof that a particular signature device was used to create an
electronic signature will suffice to establish that the individual
uniquely entitled to use the device did so with the intent to sign the
electronic document and give it effect.

4) Nothing in this Section limits the use of electronic documents or
information derived from electronic documents as evidence in enforcement
or other proceedings.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (e) of this Section is derived from 40 CFR 3.4

and 3.2000(c) (2016) (2010).



f) Public document subject to State laws. Any electronic document
filed with the Board is a public document. The document, its
submission, its retention by the Board, and its availability for public
inspection and copying are subject to various State laws, including, but
not limited to, the following:

1) The Administrative Procedure Act [5 ILCS 100];

2) The Freedom of Information Act [5 ILCS 140];

3) The State Records Act [5 ILCS 160]

4) The Electronic Commerce Security Act [5 ILCS 175];

5) The Environmental Protection Act [415 ILCS 5);

6) Regulations relating to public access to Board records (2 Ill.
Adm. Code 2175) ; and

7) Board procedural rules relating to protection of trade secrets and
confidential information (35 Ill. Adm. Code 130)

g) Nothing in this Section or in any provisions adopted pursuant to

subsection (d) (1) of this Scction will create any right or privilege to
submit any document as an electronic document.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (g) of this Scction is derived from 40 CFR
3.2(c) (2016) (2010).

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 3, as addcd,a and 40 CFR 142.10(g)
(2016) 2010)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.108 Delegation to Local Government

The Agency may delegate portions of its inspection, investigating and
enforcement functions to units of local government pursuant to Section

4 (r) of the Act [415 ILC$ 5/4 (r) j

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.109 Enforcement

a) Any person may file an enforcement action pursuant to Title VIII

of the Act [415 ILC$ 5/Titlc VIII]

b) The results of monitoring required under this Part may be used in
an enforcement action.



BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.22(e) and 141.23(a) (4) (2016)—
(2002).

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.110 Special Exception Permits

a) Unless otherwise specified, each Agency determination in this Part
is to be made by way of a written permit pursuant to Section 39(a) of

the Act [415 ILCS 5/39(a)] . Such permit is titled a “special exception

permit (SEPT)

b) No person may cause or allow the violation of any condition
of a SEP.

c) The supplier may appeal the denial of or the conditions of a SEP

to the Board pursuant to Section 40 of the Act [415 ILCS 5/40]

d) A SEP may be initiated in either of the following ways:

1) By an application filed by the supplier; or

2) By the Agency, when authorized by Board regulations.

BOARD NOTE: The Board does not intend to mandate by any provision
of this Part that the Agency exercise its discretion and initiate a SEP
pursuant to this subsection (d) (2) . Rather, the Board intends to
clarify by this subsection (d) (2) that the Agency may opt to initiate a

;

SEP without receiving a request from the supplier.

e) The Agency must evaluate a request for a SEP from the monitoring
requirements of Section 611.601, 611.602, or 611.603 (lOCs, excluding
the Section 611.603 monitoring frequency requirements for cyanide);
Section 611.646(e) and (f) (Phase I, Phase II, and Phase V VOC5);
Section 611.646(d), only as to initial monitoring for
l,2,4-trichlorobenzene; or Section 611.648(d) (for Phase II, Phase 113,
and Phase V SOC5); or Scction 611.510 (for unrogulatcd organic
contaminants) on the basis of knowledge of previous use (including
transport, storage, or disposal) of the contaminant in the watershed or
zone of influence of the system, as determined pursuant to 35 Ill. Adm.
Code 671.

BOARD NOTE: The Agency must grant a SEP from the Section 611.603
monitoring frequency requirements for cyanide only on the basis of

subsection (g) of this Scction, not on the basis of this subsection (e)

1) If the Agency determines that there was no prior use of the
contaminant, it must grant the SEP; or

2) If the contaminant was previously used or the previous use was
unknown, the Agency must consider the following factors:



A) Previous analytical results;

B) The proximity of the system to any possible point source of
contamination (including spills or leaks at or near a water treatment
facility; at manufacturing, distribution, or storage facilities; from
hazardous and municipal waste land fills; or from waste handling or
treatment facilities) or non-point source of contamination (including
the use of pesticides and other land application uses of the
contaminant)

C) The environmental persistence and transport of the contaminant;

ID) How well the water source is protected against contamination,
including whether it is a SWS or a GWS.

i) A GWS must consider well depth, soil type, well casing integrity,
and welihead protection; and

ii) A SWS must consider watershed protection;

E) For Phase II, Phase 113, and Phase V SOCs, as follows:

i) Elevated nitrate levels at the water source;
and

ii) The use of PCBs in equipment used in the production, storage, or
distribution of water (including pumps, transformers, etc.); and

F) For Phase I, Phase II, and Phase V VOC5 (pursuant to Section
611.646) : the number of persons served by the PWS and the proximity of
a smaller system to a larger one.

f) If a supplier refuses to provide any necessary additional
information requested by the Agency, or if a supplier delivers any
necessary information late in the Agency’s deliberations on a request,
the Agency may deny the requested SEP or grant the SEP with conditions
within the time allowed by law.

g) The Agency must grant a supplier a SEP that allows it to
discontinue monitoring for cyanide if it determines that the suppliers
water is not vulnerable due to a lack of any industrial source of
cyanide.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (e) of this Section is derived from 40 CFR
141.24(f) (8) and (h) (6) (2016) (2003) . Subsection (f) of this Scction
is derived from 40 CFR 141.82(d) (2), and 141.83(b) (2) (2016)
(2003) .2016. Subsection (g) is derived from 40 CFR 141.23 (c) (2) (2016)—
(2003) . USEPA has reserved the discretion, at 40 CFR 142.18 (20l6}—
-(2003) , to review and nullify Agency determinations of the types made
pursuant to Sections 611.510, 611.602, 611.603, 611.646, and 611.648 and
the discretion, at 40 CFR 141.82(i), 141.83(b) (7), and 142.19 (2016)—



(2003) , to establish federal standards for any supplier, superseding any
Agency determination made pursuant to Sections 611 . 352 Cd) , 611 . 352 (f),
611.353 (b) (2) , and 611.353 (b) (4)

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.111 Relief Equivalent to SDWA Section 1415(a) Variances

This Section is intended to describe how the Board grants State relief
equivalent to that available from USEPA under section 1415(a) (1) (A) and
(a) (1) (B) of the SDWA (42 USC 300g-4 (a) (1) (A) and (a) (1) (B) ) . SDWA
section 1415 variances do not require ultimate compliance within five
years in every situation. Variances under Sections 35 through 37 of the

Act [415 ILCS 5/35 37] do require compliance within five years in every
case. Consequently, a PWS may have the option of seeking State
regulatory relief equivalent to a SDWA section 1415 variance through one
of three procedural mechanisms: a variance under Sections 35 through 37
of the Act [415 ILCS 5/35-37] and Subpart B of 35 Iii. Adm. Code 104; a
site-specific rule under Sections 27 and 28 of the Act [415 ILCS
5/27 2$] and 35 Ill. Adm. Code 102; or an adjusted standard under
Section 28.1 of the Act [415 ILCS 5/28.1] and Subpart D of 35 Ill. Adm.
Code 104.

a) The Board will grant a PWS a variance, a site-specific rule, or an
adjusted standard from an MCL or a treatment technique pursuant to this
Section.

1) The PWS must file a petition pursuant to 35 Ill. Adm. Code 102 or
104, as applicable.

2) If a State requirement does not have a federal counterpart, the
Board may grant relief from the State requirements without following
this Section.

b) Relief from an MCL.

1) As part of the justification for relief from an MCL under this
Section, the PWS must demonstrate the following:

A) Because of characteristics of the raw water sources and
alternative sources that are reasonably available to the system, the PWS
cannot meet the MCL; and

B) The PWS will install or has installed the best available
technology (BAT) (as identified in Subpart F of this Part) , treatment
technique, or other means that the Agency finds available. BAT may vary
depending on the following:

i) The number of persons served by the system;

ii) Physical conditions related to engineering feasibility; and



iii) Costs of compliance; and

C) The variance will not result in an unreasonable risk to health.

2) In any order granting relief under this subsection, the Board will
prescribe a schedule for the following:

A) Compliance, including increments of progress, by the PW$, with
each MCL with respect to which the relief was granted; and

B) Implementation by the PW$ of each additional control measure for
each MCL with respect to which the relief is granted, during the period
ending on the date compliance with such requirement is required.

3) Schedule of compliance for relief from an MCL.

A) A schedule of compliance will require compliance with each MCL
with respect to which the relief was granted as expeditiously as
practicable.

B) If the Board prescribes a schedule requiring compliance with an
MCL for which the relief is granted later than five years from the date
of issuance of the relief, the Board will do the following:

i) Document its rationale for the extended compliance schedule;

ii) Discuss the rationale for the extended compliance schedule in the
required public notice and opportunity for public hearing; and

iii) Provide the shortest practicable time schedule feasible under the
circumstances.

c) Relief from a treatment technique requirement.

1) As part of the justification for relief from a treatment technique
requirement under this Section, the PWS must demonstrate that the
treatment technique is not necessary to protect the health of persons
served because of the nature of the raw water source.

2) The Board may prescribe monitoring and other requirements as a
condition for relief from a treatment technique requirement.

d) The Board will hold at least one public hearing. In addition the
Board will accept comments as appropriate pursuant to 35 Ill. Adm. Code
102 or 104.

e) The Board will not grant relief from any of the following:

1) From the MCL5 for total coliforms and E. coli. The Until March
31, 2016, thc Board may grant a variancc from thc total coliform MCL of
$cction 611.325 for PWSs that prove that thc violation of the total



coliform MCI i duc to pcritent growth of total coliform in the
di3tribution syetcm, rathcr than from fccal or pathogcnic contamination,
from a trcatmcnt lap9c or dcficicncy, or from a problcm in thc opcration
or maintcnancc of thc distribution oy9tcm. Effcctivc March 31, 2016,
whcn the total coliform MCI i no ltnrer cffcctive, the Board can no
longer grant relief from the total coliform MCI.

BOARD NOTE: As provided in Section 611.131(c) (1) and 40 CFR 142.304(a),
a small system variance is not available for rules that address
microbial contaminants, which include Subparts B, R, 5, X, Z, and AA of
this Part.

2) From any of the treatment technique requirements of Subpart B of
this Part.

3) From the residual disinfectant concentration (RDC) requirements of
Sections 611.241(c) and 611.242(b).

f) The Agency must promptly send USEPA the opinion and order of the
Board granting relief pursuant to this Section. The Board may
reconsider and modify a grant of relief, or relief conditions, if USEPA
notifies the Board of a finding pursuant to section 1415 of the SDWA (42
USC 300g-4)

g) In addition to the requirements of this Section, the provisions of
Section 611.130 or 611.131 may apply to relief granted pursuant to this
Section.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.4 (2016) (2013), from section
1415(a) (1) (A) and (a) (1) (B) of the SDWA (42 USC 300g-4(a) (1) (A) and
(a) (1) (B) (2015) (2011)) and from the “Guidance Manual for Filtration
and Disinfection--’, incorporated by reference in Section 611.102 and
available from USEPA, NSCEP. USEPA has established a procedure at 40

CFR 142.23 (2016) (2013) to review and potentially modify or nullify
state determinations granting relief from NPDWR5 where USEPA finds that
the state has abused its discretion or failed to prescribe required
schedules for compliance in a substantial number of instances.

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Req. — , effective

Section 611.112 Relief Equivalent to SDWA Section 1416 Exemptions

This Section is intended to describe how the Board grants State relief
equivalent to that available from USEPA under section 1416 of the SOWA
(42 USC 300g-5) . SDWA section 1416 exemptions do not require ultimate
compliance within five years in every situation. Variances under

Sections 35 through 37 of the Act [415 ILC$ 5/35 37] do require
compliance within five years in every case. Consequently, a PWS may
have the option of seeking State regulatory relief equivalent to a SDWA
section 1416 exemption through one of three procedural mechanisms: a

variance under Sections 35 through 37 of the Act [415 ILCS 5/35 37] and



Subpart B of 35 Iii. Adm. Code 104; a site-specific rule under Sections
27 and 2$ of the Act [415 ILC$ 5/27 28] and 35 Iii. Adm. Code 102; or an
adjusted standard under Section 28.1 of the Act [415 ILCS 5/28.1] and
Subpart ID of 35 Iii. Adm. Code 104.

a) The Board will grant a PWS a variance, a site-specific rule, or an
adjusted standard from an MCL or treatment technique requirement, or
from both, pursuant to this Section.

1) The PWS must file a petition pursuant to 35 Ill. Adm. Code 102 or
104, as applicable.

2) If a State requirement does not have a federal counterpart, the
Board may grant relief from the State requirements without following
this Section.

b) As part of the justification for relief under this Section, the
PWS must demonstrate the following:

1) Due to compelling factors (which may include economic factors),
the PWS is unable to comply with the MCL or treatment technique
requirement, or to implement measures to develop an alternative source
of water supply;

2) The PWS was either of the following:

A) In operation on the effective date of the MCL or treatment
technique requirement; or

B) Not in operation on the effective date of the MCL or treatment
technique requirement and no reasonable alternative source of drinking
water is available to the PWS;

3) The relief will not result in an unreasonable risk to health; and

4) Management or restructuring changes cannot reasonably be made that
will result in compliance with the NPDWR or, if compliance cannot be
achieved, improve the quality of the drinking water.

BOARD NOTE: In determining that management or restructuring
changes cannot reasonably be made that will result in compliance with
the NPDWR, the Board will consider the factors required by USEPA under
40 CFR 142.20(b) (1) , incorporated by reference in Section 611.102(c).

c) In any order granting relief under this Section, the Board will
prescribe a schedule for the following:

1) Compliance, including increments of progress, by the PWS, with
each MCL and treatment technique requirement with respect to which the
relief was granted; and



2) Implementation by the PWS, of each additional control measure for
each contaminant subject to the MCL or treatment technique requirement,
with respect to which relief is granted.

d) Schedule of compliance. A schedule of compliance will require
compliance with each MCL or treatment technique requirement with respect
to which relief was granted as expeditiously as practicable, but not
later than three years after the otherwise applicable compliance date
established in section 1412(b) (10) of the SDWA (42 USC 300g-1(b) (10)),
except as follows:

1) No relief may be granted unless the PWS establishes that it is
taking all practicable steps to meet the NPDWR; and

A) The PWS cannot meet the NPDWR without capital improvements that
cannot be completed within 12 months;

B) In the case of a PWS that needs financial assistance for the
necessary improvements, the PWS has entered into an agreement to obtain
such financial assistance; or

C) The PWS has entered into an enforceable agreement to become a part
of a regional PWS.

2) In the case of a PWS that serves 3,300 or fewer persons that needs
financial assistance for the necessary improvements, relief may be
renewed for one or more additional two year periods, not to exceed a
total of six years, if the PWS establishes that it is taking all
practicable steps to meet the final date for compliance.

3) A PWS may not receive relief under this Section if the PWS was
granted relief under Section 611.111 or 611.131.

e) The Board will hold at least one public hearing. In addition the
Board will accept comments as appropriate pursuant to 35 Ill. Adm. Code
102 or 104.

f) The Agency must promptly send USEPA the Opinion and Order of the
Board granting relief pursuant to this Section. The Board may
reconsider and modify a grant of relief, or relief conditions, if USEPA
notifies the Board of a finding pursuant to section 1416 of the SOWA (42
USC 300g-5)

BOARD NOTE: Derived from section 1416 of the SUWA (42 USC 300g-5
(2011) )

g) The Board will not grant relief from any of the following:

1) From the MCLs for total coliforms and B. coli.
;4-, 2016, t-hc - “‘_ “

, -- grant rciici from nc totai coliform MCL of
bcctiOn 611.325 for rvs that provo that thc violation of thc total
coliform MCL is duc to pcrsiotcnt growth of total coliformo in the



di9tribution ystcm, rather than from fccal or pathogcnic contamination,
from a treatmcnt 1apc or dcficicncy, or from a problom in thc opcration
or maintcnancc of thc di2triliution oytcm. Effoctivc March 31, 2016,
when thc total coliform MCL iz no longcr cffcctivc, thc The Board can no
longer grant relief from the total coliform MCL.

BOARD NOTE: As provided in Section 611.131(c) (1) and 40 CFR 142.304(a)
a small system variance is not available for rules that address
microbial contaminants, which include Subparts B, R, 5, X, Z, and AA of
this Part.

2) From any of the treatment technique requirements of Subpart B of
this Part.

3) From the residual disinfectant concentration (RDC) requirements of
Sections 611.241(c) and 611.242(b).

h) In addition to the requirements of this Section, the provisions of
Section 611.130 or 611.131 may apply to relief granted pursuant to this
Section.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.4 (2016) (2013) . USEPA has
established a procedure at 40 CFR 142.23 (2016) (2013) to review and
potentially modify or nullify state determinations granting relief from
NPDWR5 where USEPA finds that the state has abused its discretion or
failed to prescribe required schedules for compliance in a substantial
number of instances.

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611. 125 Fluoridation Requirement

All CWS5 that are required to add fluoride to the water must maintain a

fluoride ion concentration, reported as F, of 0.7 mg/l mg/L in its
distribution system.

BOARD NOTE: This is an additional State requirement.

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Req. — , effective

Section 611.126 Prohibition on Use of Lead

a) In general. Prohibition. Any pipe, any pipe or plumbing fitting
or fixture, any solder or any flux must be lead free, as defined by

subsection (b) of this Scction, if it is used after June 19, 1986 in the
installation or repair of either of the following:

1) Any PWS; or



2) Any plumbing in a residential or nonresidential facility providing
water for human consumption that is connected to a PWS. This subsection
(a) does not apply to leaded joints necessary for the repair of cast
iron pipes.

b) Definition of lead free. For purposes of this Section, the term
lead free means as follows:

1) When used with respect to solders and flux, refers to solders and
flux containing not more than 0.2 percent lead;

2) When used with respect to pipes and pipe fittings, refers to pipes
and pipe fittings containing not more than 8.0 percent lead; and

3) When used with respect to plumbing fittings and fixtures that are
intended by the manufacturer to dispense water for human ingestion,
refers to plumbing fittings and fixtures in compliance with NSF Standard
61, section 9, incorporated by reference in Section 611.102.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.43(a) and Cd) (2016) (2002),
and section 1417 of SDWA, 42 USC 300g-6 (a) (1) (2015) (2000) . USEPA has
stated that NSF Standard 61 is the standard for plumbing fittings and
fixtures developed pursuant to 42 USC 300g-6(e) . See 62 Fed. Reg. 44684
(Aug. 22, 1997)

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.130 Special Requirements for Certain Variances and Adjusted
Standards

a) Relief from the fluoride MCL.

1) In granting any variance or adjusted standard to a supplier that
is a CWS from the maximum contaminant level for fluoride listed in
Section 611.301(b), the Board will require application of the best
available technology (BAT) identified at subsection (a) (4) of this
Section for that constituent as a condition to the relief, unless the
supplier has demonstrated through comprehensive engineering assessments
that application of BAT is not technically appropriate and technically
feasible for that supplier.

2) The Board will require the following as a condition for relief
from the fluoride MCL where it does not require the application of BAT:

A) That the supplier continue to investigate the following methods as
an alternative means of significantly reducing the level of fluoride,
according to a definite schedule:

i) A modification of lime softening;

ii) Alum coagulation;



iii) Electrodialysis;

iv) Anion exchange resins;

v) Well field management;

vi) The use of alternative sources of raw water; and

vii) Regionalization; and

B) That the supplier report results of that investigation to the
Agency.

3) The Agency must petition the Board to reconsider or modify a
variance or adjusted standard, pursuant to Subpart I of 35 Ill. Adm.
Code 101, if it determines that an alternative method identified by the

supplier pursuant to subsection (a) (2) of this Scction is technically
feasible and would result in a significant reduction in fluoride.

4) Best available technology for fluoride reduction is as follows:

A) Activated alumina absorption centrally applied; and

B) Reverse osmosis centrally applied.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (a) derived from 40 CFR 142.61 (2016) (2014)

b) Relief from an IOC, VOC, or SOC MCL.

1) In granting to a supplier that is a CWS or NTNCWS any variance or
adjusted standard from the maximum contaminant levels for any VOC or
SOC1 listed in Section 611.311(a) or (c), or for any IOC, listed in
Section 611.301, the supplier must have first applied the best available
technology (BAT) identified at Section 611.311(b) (VOCs and SOCs) or
Section 611.301(c) (lOCs) for that constituent, unless the supplier has
demonstrated through comprehensive engineering assessments that
application of BAT would achieve only a minimal and insignificant
reduction in the level of contaminant.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA lists BAT for each SOC and VOC at 40 CFR 142.62(a),
for the purposes of variances and exemptions (adjusted standards) . That
list is identical to the list at 40 CFR 141.61(b)

2) The Board may require any of the following as a condition for
relief from an MCL listed in Section 611.301 or 611.311:

A) That the supplier continue to investigate alternative means of
compliance according to a definite schedule; and

B) That the supplier report results of that investigation to the
Agency.



3) The Agency must petition the Board to reconsider or modify a
variance or adjusted standard, pursuant to Subpart I of 35 Iii. Adm.
Code 101, if it determines that an alternative method identified by the

supplier pursuant to subsection (b) (2) of this $cction is technically
feasible.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (b) derived from 40 CFR 142.62(a) through (e)
(2016) (2014)

c) Conditions requiring use of bottled water, a point-of-use
treatment device, or a point-of-entry treatment device. In granting any
variance or adjusted standard from the maximum contaminant levels for
organic and inorganic chemicals or an adjusted standard from the
treatment technique for lead and copper, the Board may impose certain
conditions requiring the use of bottled water, a point-of-entry
treatment device, or a point-of-use treatment device to avoid an
unreasonable risk to health, limited as provided in subsections (d) and

(e) of this Section.

1) Relief from an MCL. The Board may, when granting any variance or
adjusted standard from the MCL requirements of Sections 611.301 and
611.311, impose a condition that requires a supplier to use bottled
water, a point-of-entry treatment device, a point-of-use treatment
device, or other means to avoid an unreasonable risk to health.

2) Relief from corrosion control treatment. The Board may, when
granting an adjusted standard from the corrosion control treatment
requirements for lead and copper of Sections 611.351 and 611.352, impose
a condition that requires a supplier to use bottled water, a
point-of-use treatment device, or other means, but not a point-of-entry
treatment device, to avoid an unreasonable risk to health.

3) Relief from source water treatment or service line replacement.
The Board may, when granting an exemption from the source water
treatment and lead service line replacement requirements for lead and
copper under Sections 611.353 or 611.354, impose a condition that
requires a supplier to use a point-of-entry treatment device to avoid an
unreasonable risk to health.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (c) derived from 40 CFR 142.62(f) (2016) (2014).

d) Use of bottled water. Suppliers that propose to use or use
bottled water as a condition for receiving a variance or an adjusted
standard from the requirements of Section 611.301 or Section 611.311 or
an adjusted standard from the requirements of Sections 611.351 through
611.354 must meet the requirements of either subsections Cd) (1) , Cd) (2),

(d) (3) , and (d) (6) or (d) (4) , (d) (5) , and (d) (6) of this Section.

1) The supplier must develop a monitoring program for Board approval
that provides reasonable assurances that the bottled water meets all
MCLs of Sections 611.301 and 611.311 and submit a description of this



program as part of its petition. The proposed program must describe how
the supplier will comply with each requirement of this subsection (d).

2) The supplier must monitor representative samples of the bottled
water for all contaminants regulated under Sections 611.301 and 611.311
during the first three-month period that it supplies the bottled water
to the public, and annually thereafter.

3) The supplier must annually provide the results of the monitoring
program to the Agency.

4) The supplier must receive a certification from the bottled water
company as to each of the following:

A) That that the bottled water supplied has been taken from an
approved source of bottled water, as such is defined in Section 611.101;

3) That that the approved source of bottled water has conducted
monitoring in accordance with 21 CFR 129.80(g) (1) through (g) (3) ; and

C) That and that the bottled water does not exceed any MCL5 or
quality limits as set out in 21 CFR 165.110, 110, and 129.

5) The supplier must provide the certification required by subsection

(d) (4) of this Scction to the Agency during the first quarter after it
begins supplying bottled water and annually thereafter.

6) The supplier must assure the provision of sufficient quantities of
bottled water to every affected person supplied by the supplier via
door-to-door bottled water delivery.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (d) derived from 40 CFR 142.62(g) (2016) (2014).

e) Use of a point-of-entry treatment device. Before the Board grants
any PWS a variance or adjusted standard from any NPDWR that includes a
condition requiring the use of a point-of-entry treatment device, the
supplier must demonstrate to the Board each of the following:

1) That the supplier will operate and maintain the device;

2) That the device provides health protection equivalent to that
provided by central treatment;

3) That the supplier will maintain the microbiological safety of the
water at all times;

4) That the supplier has established standards for performance,
conducted a rigorous engineering design review, and field tested the
device;

5) That the operation and maintenance of the device will account for
any potential for increased concentrations of heterotrophic bacteria



resulting through the use of activated carbon, by backwashing,
post-contactor disinfection, and heterotrophic plate count monitoring;

6) That buildings connected to the suppliers distribution system
have sufficient devices properly installed, maintained, and monitored to
assure that all consumers are protected; and

7) That the use of the device will not cause increased corrosion of
lead and copper bearing materials located between the device and the tap
that could increase contaminant levels at the tap.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (e) derived from 40 CFR 142.62(h) (2016) (2014).

f) Relief from the maximum contaminant levels for radionuclides.

1) Relief from the maximum contaminant levels for combined radium-226
and radium-228, uranium, gross alpha particle activity (excluding radon
and uranium) , and beta particle and photon radioactivity.

A) Section 611.330(g) sets forth what USEPA has identified as the
best available technology (BAT) , treatment techniques, or other means
available for achieving compliance with the maximum contaminant levels
for the radionuclides listed in Section 611.330(b), (c), (d), and (e),
for the purposes of issuing relief equivalent to a federal section 1415
variance or a section 1416 exemption.

B) In addition to the technologies listed in Section 611.330(g),
Section 611.330(h) sets forth what USEPA has identified as the BAT,
treatment techniques, or other means available for achieving compliance
with the maximum contaminant levels for the radionuclides listed in
Section 611.330(b), (c), (d), and (e), for the purposes of issuing
relief equivalent to a federal section 1415 variance or a section 1416
exemption to small drinking water systems, defined here as those serving
10,000 persons or fewer, as shown in the second table set forth at
Section 611.330(h).

2) The Board will require a CWS supplier to install and use any
treatment technology identified in Section 611.330(g), or in the case of
small water systems (those serving 10,000 persons or fewer), listed in
Section 611.330(h), as a condition for granting relief equivalent to a
federal section 1415 variance or a section 1416 exemption, except as

provided in subsection (f) (3) of this $cction. If, after the system’s
installation of the treatment technology, the system cannot meet the
MCL, that system will be eligible for relief.

3) If a CWS supplier can demonstrate through comprehensive
engineering assessments, which may include pilot plant studies, that the
treatment technologies identified in this Section would only achieve a
de minimus reduction in the contaminant level, the Board may issue a
schedule of compliance that requires the system being granted relief
equivalent to a federal section 1415 variance or a section 1416



exemption to examine other treatment technologies as a condition of
obtaining the relief.

4) If the Agency determines that a treatment technology identified

under subsection (f) (3) of this Scction is technically feasible, it may
request that the Board require the supplier to install and use that
treatment technology in connection with a compliance schedule issued

pursuant to Section 36 of the Act [415 ILCS 5/36] . The Agency’s
determination must be based upon studies by the system and other
relevant information.

5) The Board may require a CWS to use bottled water, point-of-use
devices, point-of-entry devices, or other means as a condition of
granting relief equivalent to a federal section 1415 variance or a
section 1416 exemption from the requirements of Section 611.330, to
avoid an unreasonable risk to health.

6) A CWS supplier that uses bottled water as a condition for
receiving relief equivalent to a federal section 1415 variance or a
section 1416 exemption from the requirements of Section 611.330 must
meet the requirements specified in subsection (d) (6) of this Scction and
either subsections Cd) (1) through (d) (3) or (d) (4) and (d) (5) of this
Section.

7) A CWS supplier that uses point-of-use or point-of-entry devices as
a condition for obtaining relief equivalent to a federal section 1415
variance or a section 1416 exemption from the radionuclides NPDWRs must
meet the conditions in subsections (e) (1) through (e) (6) of this
Section.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (f) derived from 40 CFR 142.65 (2016) (2014)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.131 Relief Equivalent to SDWA Section 1415(e) Small System
Variance

This Section is intended as a State equivalent of section 1415(e) of the
federal SDWA (42 USC 300g-4(e)).

a) Variances may be obtained from the requirement to comply with an
MCL or treatment technique to a PWS serving fewer than 10,000 persons in
this Section. The PWS must file a variance petition pursuant to Subpart
B of 35 Ill. Adm. Code 104, except as modified or supplemented by this
Section.

b) The Board will grant a small system variance to a PWS serving
fewer than 3,300 persons. The Board will grant a small system variance
to a PWS serving more than 3,300 persons but fewer than 10,000 persons
with the approval of the USEPA. In determining the number of persons
served by the PWS, the Board will include persons served by consecutive



systems. A small system variance granted to a PW$ also applies to any
consecutive system served by it.

c) Availability of a variance.

1) A small system variance is not available under this Section for an
NPDWR for a microbial contaminant (including a bacterium, virus, or
other organism) or an indicator or treatment technique for a microbial
contaminant.

2) A small system variance under this Section is available for
compliance with a requirement specifying an MCL or treatment technique
for a contaminant with respect to which the following is true:

A) An NPDWR was promulgated on or after January 1, 1986; and

B) The USEPA has published a small system variance technology
pursuant to section 1412(b) (15) of the federal SDWA (42 USC
300g-l (b) (15) )

BOARD NOTE: Small system variances are not available for PWS5
above the pre-1986 MCL even if subsequently revised. If the USEPA
revises a pre-1986 MCL and makes it more stringent, then a variance
would be available for that contaminant, but only up to the pre-1986
maximum contaminant level.

d) No small system variance will be in effect until the later of the
following:

1) 90 days after the Board proposes to grant the small system
variance;

2) If the Board is proposing to grant a small system variance to a
PWS serving fewer than 3,300 persons and the USEPA objects to the small
system variance, the date on which the Board makes the recommended
modifications or responds in writing to each objection; or

3) If the Board is proposing to grant a small system variance to a
PWS serving a population of more than 3,300 and fewer than 10,000
persons, the date the USEPA approves the small system variance.

e) As part of the showing of arbitrary or unreasonable hardship, the
PWS must prove and document the following to the Board:

1) That the PWS is eligible for a small system variance pursuant to

subsection (c) of this Scction;

2) That the PWS cannot afford to comply with the NPDWR for which a
small system variance is sought, including by the following:

A) Treatment;



B) Alternative sources of water supply;

C) Restructuring or consolidation changes, including ownership change
or physical consolidation with another PWS; or

0) Obtaining financial assistance pursuant to Section 1452 of the
federal SDWA or any other federal or State program;

3) That the PWS meets the source water quality requirements for
installing the small system variance technology developed pursuant to
guidance published under section 1412(b) (15) of the federal SDWA (42 USC
300g-l (ID) (15) )

4) That the PWS is financially and technically capable of installing,
operating, and maintaining the applicable small system variance
technology; and

5) That the terms and conditions of the small system variance ensure
adequate protection of human health, considering the following:

A) The quality of the source water for the PWS; and

B) Removal efficiencies and expected useful life of the small system
variance technology.

f) Terms and Conditions.

1) The Board will set the terms and conditions of a small system
variance issued under this Section and will include, at a minimum, the
following requirements:

A) Proper and effective installation, operation, and maintenance of
the applicable small system variance technology in accordance with
guidance published by the USEPA, taking into consideration any relevant
source water characteristics and any other site-specific conditions that
may affect proper and effective operation and maintenance of the
technology;

B) Monitoring requirements for the contaminant for which a small
system variance is sought; and

C) Any other terms or conditions that are necessary to ensure
adequate protection of public health, which may include the following:

i) Public education requirements; and

ii) Source water protection requirements.

2) The Board will establish a schedule for the PWS to comply with the
terms and conditions of the small system variance that will include, at
a minimum, the following requirements:



A) Increments of progress, such as milestone dates for the PWS to
apply for financial assistance and begin capital improvements;

B) Quarterly reporting to the Agency of the PWSs compliance with the
terms and conditions of the small system variance;

C) Schedule for the Board to review the small system variance; and

BOARD NOTE: Corresponding 40 CFR 142.307(d) (2016) (2002)
provides that the states must review variances no less frequently than

every five years. Section 36 of the Act [415 ILCS 5/36] provides that 5
years is the maximum term of a variance.

D) Compliance with the terms and conditions of the small system
variance as soon as practicable, but not later than three years after
the date on which the small system variance is granted. The Board may
allow up to two additional years if the Board determines that additional
time is necessary for the PWS to do the following:

i) Complete necessary capital improvements to comply with the small
system variance technology, secure an alternative source of water, or
restructure or consolidate; or

ii) Obtain financial assistance provided pursuant to Section 1452 of
the SDWA or any other federal or State program.

g) The Board will provide notice and opportunity for a public hearing
as provided in Subpart B of 35 Ill. Adm. Code 104, except as modified or
supplemented by this Section.

1) At least 30 days before the public hearing to discuss the proposed
small system variance, the PWS must provide notice to all persons served
by the PWS. For billed customers, this notice must include the

information listed in subsection (g) (2) of this Scction. For other
persons regularly served by the PWS, notice must provide sufficient
information to alert readers to the proposed variance and direct them to
where to receive additional information, and must be as provided in

subsection (g) (1) (B) of this Section. Notice must be by the following
means:

A) Direct mail or other home delivery to billed customers or other
service connections; and

B) Any other method reasonably calculated to notify, in a brief and
concise manner, other persons regularly served by the PWS. Such methods
may include publication in a local newspaper, posting in public places
or delivery to community organizations.

2) The notice in subsection (g) (1) (A) of this Scction must include,
at a minimum, the following:



A) Identification of the contaminants for which a small system
variance is sought;

B) A brief statement of the health effects associated with the
contaminants for which a small system variance is sought, using language
in Appendix H of this Part;

C) The address and telephone number at which interested persons may
obtain further information concerning the contaminant and the small
system variance;

0) A brief summary, in easily understandable terms, of the terms and
conditions of the small system variance;

E) A description of the consumer petition process under subsection
(h) of this Section and information on contacting the USEPA Regional
Office;

F) A brief statement announcing the public meeting required under

subsection (g) (3) of this Scction, including a statement of the purpose
of the meeting, information regarding the time and location for the
meeting, and the address and telephone number at which interested
persons may obtain further information concerning the meeting; and

G) In communities with a large proportion of non-English-speaking
residents, as determined by the Board, information in the appropriate
language regarding the content and importance of the notice.

3) The Board will provide for at least one public hearing on the
small system variance. The PWS must provide notice in the manner

required under subsection (g) (1) of this Scction at least 30 days prior
to the public hearing.

4) Prior to promulgating the final variance, the Board will respond
in writing to all significant public comments received relating to the
small system variance. Response to public comment and any other
documentation supporting the issuance of a variance will be made
available to the public after final promulgation.

h) Any person served by the PWS may petition the USEPA to object to
the granting of a small system variance within 30 days after the Board
proposes to grant a small system variance for the PWS.

i) The Agency must promptly send the USEPA the Opinion and Order of
the Board granting the proposed small system variance. The Board will
make the recommended modifications, respond in writing to each
objection, or withdraw the proposal to grant the small system variance
if USEPA notifies the Board of a finding pursuant to section 1415 of the
SDWA (42 USC 300g-4)



j) In addition to the requirements of this Section, the provisions of
Section 611.111, 611.112, or 611.130 may apply to relief granted
pursuant to this Section.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 142, Subpart K (2016) (2002).

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.160 Composite Correction Program

a) The Agency may require in writing that a PWS conduct a Composite
Correction Program (CCP) . The CCP must consist of two elements: a
Comprehensive Performance Evaluation (CPE) and a Comprehensive Technical
Assistance (CTA).

1) A CPE is a thorough review and analysis of a plant’s
performance-based capabilities and associated administrative, operation,
and maintenance practices. It must identify factors that may be
adversely impacting a plant’s capability to achieve compliance and
emphasize approaches that can be implemented without significant capital
improvements.

2) For purposes of compliance with Subparts R and X of this Part, the
comprehensive performance evaluation must consist of at least the
following components: Assessment of plant performance; evaluation of
major unit processes; identification and prioritization of performance
limiting factors; assessment of the applicability of comprehensive
technical assistance; and preparation of the CPE report.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (a) (2) of thi3 Scction is derived from the
third sentence of the definition of “comprehensive performance
evaluation” in 40 CFR 141.2 (2006)

3) A CTA is the performance improvement phase that is implemented if
the CPE results indicate improved performance potential. During the CTA
phase, the PWS must identify and systematically address plant-specific
factors. The CTA is a combination of utilizing CPE results as a basis
for followup, implementing process control priority-setting techniques
and maintaining long-term involvement to systematically train staff and
administrators.

b) A PWS must implement any followup recommendations made in writing
by the Agency that result as part of the CCP.

c) A PWS may appeal to the Board, pursuant to Section 40 of the Act—
[415 ILC$ 5/40] , any Agency requirement that it conduct a CCP or any
followup recommendations made in writing by the Agency that result as
part of the CCP, except when a CPE is required under Section
611.745(b) (4)

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 142.16(g) (2016) (2006).



(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

SUBPART B: FILTRATION AND DISINFECTION

Section 611.212 Groundwater under Direct Influence of Surface Water

The Agency shall, pursuant to Section 611.201, require all CWSs to
demonstrate whether they are using TTgroundwater under the direct

influence of surface water--” . The Agency must determine with
information provided by the supplier whether a PWS uses ‘groundwater
under the direct influence of surface water” on an individual basis.
The Agency must determine that a groundwater source is under the direct
influence of surface water based upon the following:

a) Physical characteristics of the source: whether the source is
obviously a surface water source, such as a lake or stream. Other
sources that may be subject to influence from surface waters include:
springs, infiltration galleries, wells, or other collectors in
subsurface aquifers.

b) Well construction characteristics and geology with field
evaluation.

1) The Agency may use the wellhead protection program’s requirements,
which include delineation of wellhead protection areas, assessment of
sources of contamination and implementation of management control
systems, to determine if the wellhead is under the influence of surface
water.

2) Wells less than or equal to 50 feet in depth are likely to be
under the influence of surface water.

3) Wells greater than 50 feet in depth are likely to be under the
influence of surface water, unless they include the following:

A) A surface sanitary seal using bentonite clay, concrete, or similar
material;

B) A well casing that penetrates consolidated (slowly permeable)
material; and

C) A well casing that is only perforated or screened below
consolidated (slowly permeable) material.

4) A source that is less than 200 feet from any surface water is
likely to be under the influence of surface water.

c) Any structural modifications to prevent the direct influence of
surface water and eliminate the potential for Giardia lamblia cyst
contamination.



d) Source water quality records. The following are indicative that a
source is under the influence of surface water:

1) A record of total coliform or fecal coliform contamination in
untreated samples collected over the past three years;

2) A history of turbidity problems associated with the source;
or

3) A history of known or suspected outbreaks of Giardia lamblia,
Cryptosporidium or other pathogenic organisms associated with surface
water that has been attributed to that source.

e) Significant and relatively rapid shifts in water characteristics
such as turbidity, temperature, conductivity, or pH.

1) A variation in turbidity of 0.5 NTU or more over one year is
indicative of surface influence.

2) A variation in temperature of nine Fahrenheit degrees or more over
one year is indicative of surface influence.

f) Significant and relatively rapid shifts in water characteristics
such as turbidity, temperature, conductivity, or pH that closely
correlate to climatological or surface water conditions are indicative
of surface water influence.

1) Evidence of particulate matter associated with the surface water;
or

2) Turbidity or temperature data that correlates to that of a nearby
surface water source.

g) Particulate analysis: Significant occurrence of insects or other
macroorganisms, algae, or large diameter pathogens such as Giardia
lamblia is indicative of surface influence.

1) TLarge diameter’ particulates are those over seven
micrometers.

2) Particulates must be measured as specified in the “Guidance Manual
for Compliance with the Filtration and Disinfection Requirements for

Public Water Systems using Surface Water Sources-i-”, incorporated by
reference in Section 611.102.

h) The potential for contamination by small-diameter pathogens, such
as bacteria or viruses, does not alone render the source “under the

direct influence of surface water--”.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from the definition of “groundwater under the
direct influence of surface water” in 40 CFR 141.2 (2016); from the



Preamble at 54 Fed. Reg. 27489 (June 29, 1989) ; and from the USEPA
“Guidance Manual for Compliance with the Filtration and Disinfection

Requirements for Public Water Systems using Surface Water Sources--,
incorporated by reference in Section 611.102.

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.213 No Method of HPC Analysis

This Section is used in Sections 611.241(d) (2), 611.242(c) (2),
611 . 261 (b) (8) (G) , 611 . 262 (ID) (3) (G) , 611 . 532 (f) (2) , and 611 . 533 (c) (2)
The Agency must determine that a system has no means for having a sample
analyzed for HPC if the Agency determines that such action is warranted,
based on the following site-specific conditions:

a) There is no certified laboratory that can analyze the sample
within the time and temperatures specified in the Board note appended to
Section 611.531(a) (2) (A) ; and Standard Mcthods, 16th Edition, Mcthod
907A, incorporatcd by rcfcrcnce in Section 611.102, considering the
following:
a:-)- Transportation time to the nearest laboratory pursuant to Section
l1.490; and

+ Based on the size of the PWS, whether it ohould acquire in house
laboratory capacity to measure HPC; and

b) The supplier is providing adequate disinfection in the
distribution system, considering the following:

1) Other measurements that show the presence of RDC in the
distribution system;

2) The size of the distribution system;

3) The adequacy of the suppliers cross connection control program--j
and

c) The PWS cannot maintain an RDC in the distribution system.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.72(a) (4) (ii) (2016) (2002).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.230 Filtration Effective Dates

a) A supplier that uses a surface water source must meet all of the
conditions of Section 611.231 and 611.232, unless the Agency has
determined that filtration is required.

b) A supplier that uses a groundwater source under the direct
influence of surface water must meet all of the conditions of Section



611.231 and 611.232, and is subject to Section 611.233, beginning 1$
months after the Agency determines that it is under the direct influence
of surface water, unless the Agency has determined that filtration is
required.

c) This subsection Cc) corresponds with the third sentence in the
preamble to 40 CFR 141.71, which pertains exclusively to implementation
of the Surface Water Treatment rule. This statement maintains
structural consistency with the federal rules.If thc Agency dctcrmincd,
bcforc Dcccmbcr 30, 1991, that filtration is reguircd, thc syotcm must
have installed filtration and must have mct thc critcria for filtcrcd
zystcms spccificd in Section 611.242 and Scction 611.250 by Junc 29,
1993.

d) Within 18 months after o-f—the failure of a system using surface
water or a groundwater source under the direct influence of surface
water to meet any one of the requirements of Sections 611.231 and
611.232, the system must have installed filtration and meet the
criteria for filtered systems specified in Sections 611.242 and 611.250.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.71 preamble (2016) (2003).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.240 Disinfection

a) A supplier that uses a surface water source and does not provide
filtration treatment must provide the disinfection treatment specified

in Section 611.241 bcginning Dcccmbcr 30, 1991.611.241.

b) A supplier that uses a groundwater source under the influence of
surface water and does not provide filtration treatment must provide
disinfection treatment specified in Section 611.241 beginning Dcccmbcr
30, 1991, or 18 months after the Agency determines that the groundwater
source is under the influence of surface water, whichcvcr is latcr,
unless the Agency has determined that filtration is required.

c) If the Agency determines that filtration is required, the Agency
may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, require the supplier
to comply with interim disinfection requirements before filtration is
installed.

d) A system that uses a surface water source that provides filtration
treatment must provide the disinfection treatment specified in Section
611.242 bcginning Junc 23, 1993, or bcginning when filtration is
installed, whichcvcr is latcr.

e) A system that uses a groundwater source under the direct influence
of surface water and provides filtration treatment must have provided
disinfection treatment as specified in Section 611.242 by lunc 29, 1993
er—beginning when filtration is installed, whichcver is latcr.



f) Failure to meet any requirement of the following Sections after
the applicable date specified in this Section is a treatment technique
violation.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.72 preamble (2016) (2003).

g) cws suppliers using groundwater that is not under the direct
influence of surface water must chlorinate the water before it enters
the distribution system, unless the Agency has granted the supplier an

exemption pursuant to Section 17 (b) of the Act [415 ILCS 5/17 (b) ]

1) All GWS supplies that are required to chlorinate pursuant to this
Section must maintain residuals of free or combined chlorine at levels
sufficient to provide adequate protection of human health and the
ability of the distribution system to continue to deliver potable water
that complies with the requirements of this Part.

2) The Agency may establish procedures and levels for chlorination
applicable to a GWS using groundwater that is not under the direct
influence of surface water by a SEP pursuant to Section 610.110.

3) Those supplies having hand-pumped wells and no distribution system
are exempted from the requirements of this Section.

BOARD NOTE: This is an additional State requirement originally codified
at 35 Ill. Adm. Code 604.401.

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Req. — , effective

Section 611.250 Filtration

A supplier that uses a surface water source or a groundwater source
under the direct influence of surface water, and does not meet all of
the criteria in Sections 611.231 and 611.232 for avoiding filtration,

must provide havc provided treatment consisting of both disinfection, as
specified in Section 611.242, and filtration treatment that complies
with the requirements of subsection (a) , (b) , (c) , (d) , or (e) by June
29, 1993, or within 18 months after the failure to meet any one of the
criteria for avoiding filtration in Sections 611.231 and 611.232,
whichever is latcr.611.232. Failure to meet any requirement after the
date specified in this introductory paragraph is a treatment technique
violation.

a) Conventional filtration treatment or direct filtration.

1) For a system using conventional filtration or direct filtration,
the turbidity level of representative samples of the systems filtered
water must be less than or equal to 0.5 NTU in at least 95 percent of
the measurements taken each month, measured as specified in Section
611 . 531 (a) and 611 . 533 (a) , except that if the Agency determines , by a



SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, that the system is capable of
achieving at least 99.9 percent removal or inactivation of Giardia
lamblia cysts at some turbidity level higher than 0.5 NTU in at least 95
percent of the measurements taken each month, the Agency must substitute
this higher turbidity limit for that system. However, in no case may
the Agency approve a turbidity limit that allows more than 1 NTU in more
than five percent of the samples taken each month, measured as specified
in Section 611.531(a) and 611.533(a).

2) The turbidity level of representative samples of a systems
filtered water must at no time exceed 5 NTU.

3) A Bcginning January 1, 2001, a supplier serving at least 10,000 or
more persons must meet the turbidity requirements of Section 611 . 743 (a).

4) A Beginning January 1, 2005, a supplier that serves fewer than
10,000 people must meet the turbidity requirements in Section 611.955.

b) Slow sand filtration.

1) For a system using slow sand filtration, the turbidity level of
representative samples of the systems filtered water must be less than
or equal to 1 NTU in at least 95 percent of the measurements taken each
month, measured as specified in Section 611.531(a) and 611.533(a),
except that if the Agency determines, by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110, that there is no significant interference with
disinfection at a higher level, the Agency must substitute the higher
turbidity limit for that system.

2) The turbidity level of representative samples of a systems
filtered water must at no time exceed 5 NTU, measured as specified in
Section 611.531(a) and 611.533(a).

c) Diatomaceous earth filtration.

1) For a system using diatomaceous earth filtration, the turbidity
level of representative samples of the system’s filtered water must be
less than or equal to 1 NTU in at least 95 percent of the measurements
taken each month, measured as specified in Section 611.531(a) and
611.533(a).

2) The turbidity level of representative samples of a systems
filtered water must at no time exceed 5 NTU, measured as specified in
Section 611.531(a) and 611.533 (a).

d) Other filtration technologies. A supplier may use a filtration
technology not listed in subsections (a) through (c) if it demonstrates,
by a SEP application pursuant to Section 611.110, to the Agency, using
pilot plant studies or other means, that the alternative filtration
technology, in combination with disinfection treatment that meets the
requirements of Section 611.242, consistently achieves 99.9 percent
removal or inactivation of Giardia lamblia cysts and 99.99 percent



removal or inactivation of viruses. For a supplier that makes this
demonstration, the requirements of subsection (b) apply. A Bcginning
January 1, 2002, a supplier serving 10,000 or more persons must meet
the requirements for other filtration technologies in Section

611.743(b). A Bcginning January 1, 2005, a supplier that serves fewer
than 10,000 people must meet the requirements for other filtration
technologies in Section 611.955.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.73 (2016) (2003)

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.261 Unfiltered PWS5: Reporting and Recordkeeping

A supplier that uses a surface water source and does not provide
filtration treatment must report monthly to the Agency the information

specified in this Section bcginning Dccembcr 31, 199O, unless the
Agency has determined that filtration is required, in which case the
Agency must, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, specify
alternative reporting requirements, as appropriate, until filtration is
in place. A supplier that uses a groundwater source under the direct
influence of surface water and does not provide filtration treatment
must report monthly to the Agency the information specified in this

Section bcginning Dcccmbcr 31, 1990, or six months after the Agency
determines that the groundwater source is under the direct influence of

surface water, whichcvcr is latcr, unless the Agency has determined that
filtration is required, in which case the Agency must, by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110, specify alternative reporting requirements,
as appropriate, until filtration is in place.

a) Source water quality information must be reported to the Agency
within ten days after the end of each month the system serves water to
the public. Information that must be reported includes the following:

1) The cumulative number of months for which results are reported.

2) The number of fecal or total coliform samples, whichever are
analyzed during the month (if a system monitors for both, only fecal
coliforms must be reported) , the dates of sample collection, and the
dates when the turbidity level exceeded 1 NTU.

3) The number of samples during the month that had equal to or fewer
than 20/100 ml fecal coliforms or equal to or fewer than 100/100 ml
total coliforms, whichever are analyzed.

4) The cumulative number of fecal or total coliform samples,
whichever are analyzed, during the previous six months the system served
water to the public.

5) The cumulative number of samples that had equal to or fewer than
20/100 ml fecal coliforms or equal to or fewer than 100/100 ml total



coliforms, whichever are analyzed, during the previous six months the
system served water to the public.

6) The percentage of samples that had equal to or fewer than 20/100
ml fecal coliforms or equal to or fewer than 100/100 ml total coliforms,
whichever are analyzed, during the previous six months the system served
water to the public.

7) The maximum turbidity level measured during the month, the dates
of occurrence for any measurements that exceeded S NTU and the dates the
occurrences were reported to the Agency.

8) For the first 12 months of recordkeeping, the dates and cumulative
number of events during which the turbidity exceeded 5 NTU, and after
one year of recordkeeping for turbidity measurements, the dates and
cumulative number of events during which the turbidity exceeded 5 NTU in
the previous 12 months the system served water to the public.

9) For the first 120 months of recordkeeping, the dates and
cumulative number of events during which the turbidity exceeded 5 NTU,
and after ten years of recordkeeping for turbidity measurements, the
dates and cumulative number of events during which the turbidity
exceeded 5 NTU in the previous 120 months the system served water to the
public.

b) Disinfection information specified in Section 611.532 must be
reported to the Agency within ten days after the end of each month the
system serves water to the public. Information that must be reported
includes the following:

1) For each day, the lowest measurement of RDC in mg/l in water
entering the distribution system.

2) The date and duration of each period when the RDC in water
entering the distribution system fell below 0.2 mg/l and when the Agency
was notified of the occurrence.

3) The daily RDCs (in mg/l) and disinfectant contact times (in
minutes) used for calculating the CT values.

4) If chlorine is used, the daily measurements of pH of disinfected
water following each point of chlorine disinfection.

5) The daily measurements of water temperature in degrees C following
each point of disinfection.

6) The daily CTcalc and Ai values for each disinfectant measurement
or sequence and the sum of all Ai values (3) before or at the first
customer.

7) The daily determination of whether disinfection achieves adequate
Giardia cyst and virus inactivation, i.e., whether Ai is at least 1.0



or, where disinfectants other than chlorine are used, other indicator
conditions that the Agency, pursuant to Section 611 . 241 (a) (1),
determines are appropriate, are met.

8) The following information on the samples taken in the distribution
system in conjunction with total coliform monitoring pursuant to Section
611.240 through 611.242:

A) Number of instances where the RDC is measured;

B) Number of instances where the RDC is not measured but HPC is
measured;

C) Number of instances where the RDC is measured but not detected and
no HPC is measured;

ID) Number of instances where no RDC is detected and where HPC is
greater than 500/ml;

E) Number of instances where the RDC is not measured and HPC is
greater than 500/ml;

F) For the current and previous month the system served water to the
public, the value of “V’ in the following formula:

v=ioo (c + d + e) (a +

where the terms mean the following:

a = Value in subsection (b) (8) (A) of this $cction;b = Value in
subsection (b) (8) (3) of this Scction;c = Value in subsection
(b) (8) (C) of thio Scction;d = Value in subsection (b) (8) (ID) of this
Section; ande ; ande= Value in subsection (b) (8) (E) of this Section.
G) The requirements of subsections (b) (8) (A) through (b) (8) (F) of
this Section do not apply if the Agency determines, pursuant to Section
611.213, that a system has no means for having a sample analyzed for HPC
by a certified laboratory under the requisite time and temperature
conditions specified by Section 611.531(a) and that the supplier is
providing adequate disinfection in the distribution system.

9) A system need not report the data listed in subsections (b) (1) and
(b) (3) through (b) (6) of this Section, if all data listed in subsections
(b) (1) through (b) (8) of this Section remain on file at the system, and
the Agency determines, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, that
the following is true:

A) The system has submitted to the Agency all the information

required by subsections (b) (1) through (b) (8) of this Section- for at
least 12 months; and

B) The Agency has determined that the system is not required to
provide filtration treatment.



c) By October 10 of each year, each system must provide to the Agency
a report that summarizes its compliance with all watershed control
program requirements specified in Section 611.232(b)

d) By October 10 of each year, each system must provide to the Agency
a report on the on-site inspection conducted during that year pursuant
to Section 611.232(c), unless the on-site inspection was conducted by
the Agency. If the inspection was conducted by the Agency, the Agency
must provide a copy of its report to the supplier.

e) Reporting health threats.

1) Each system, upon discovering that a waterborne disease outbreak
potentially attributable to that water system has occurred, must report
that occurrence to the Agency as soon as possible, but no later than by
the end of the next business day.

2) If at any time the turbidity exceeds 5 NTU, the system must
consult with the Agency as soon as practical, but no later than 24 hours
after the exceedance is known, in accordance with the public
notification requirements under Section 611.903(b) (3).

3) If at any time the RDC falls below 0.2 mg/l in the water entering
the distribution system, the system must notify the Agency as soon as
possible, but no later than by the end of the next business day. The
system also must notify the Agency by the end of the next business day
whether or not the RDC was restored to at least 0.2 mg/l within four
hours.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.75(a) (2016) (2014).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.262 Filtered PWS5: Reporting and Recordkeeping

A supplier that uses a surface water source or a groundwater source
under the direct influence of surface water and provides filtration
treatment must report monthly to the Agency the information specified in
this Section.

a) Turbidity measurements as required by Section 611.533(a) must be
reported within ten days after the end of each month the supplier serves
water to the public. Information that must be reported includes the
following:

1) The total number of filtered water turbidity measurements taken
during the month.

2) The number and percentage of filtered water turbidity measurements
taken during the month that are less than or equal to the turbidity



limits specified in Section 611.250 for the filtration technology being
used.

3) The date and value of any turbidity measurements taken during the
month that exceed 5 NTU.

b) Disinfection information specified in Section 611.533 must be
reported to the Agency within ten days after the end of each month the
supplier serves water to the public. Information that must be reported
includes the following:

1) For each day, the lowest measurement of RDC in mg/l in water
entering the distribution system.

2) The date and duration of each period when the RDC in water
entering the distribution system fell below 0.2 mg/l and when the Agency
was notified of the occurrence.

3) The following information on the samples taken in the distribution
system in conjunction with total coliform monitoring pursuant to
Sections 611.240 through 611.242:

A) Number of instances where the RDC is measured;

B) Number of instances where the RDC is not measured but HPC is
measured;

C) Number of instances where the ROC is measured but not detected and
no HPC is measured;

D) Number of instances where no ROC is detected and where HPC is
greater than 500/ml;

E) Number of instances where the RDC is not measured and HPC is
greater than 500/ml;

F) For the current and previous month the supplier serves water to
the public, the value of “V’ in the following formula:

v=ioo (c + d ÷ e) (a +

where the terms mean the following:

a = Value in subsection (b) (3) (A) of thiz Scction;b = Value in
subsection (b) (3) (B) of this $cction;c = Value in subsection
(b) (3) (C) of this $ection;d = Value in subsection (b) (3) (ID) of this
Scction; andc ; ande= Value in subsection (b) (3) (E) of this Section.
G) Subsections (b) (3) (A) through (b) (3) (F) of this Section do not
apply if the Agency determines, pursuant to Section 611.213, that a
supplier has no means for having a sample analyzed for HPC by a
certified laboratory under the requisite time and temperature conditions
specified by Section 611.531(a) and that the supplier is providing
adequate disinfection in the distribution system.



c) Reporting health threats.

1) Each supplier, upon discovering that a waterborne disease outbreak
potentially attributable to that water system has occurred, must report
that occurrence to the Agency as soon as possible, but no later than by
the end of the next business day.

2) It at any time the turbidity exceeds S NTU, the supplier must
consult with the Agency as soon as practical, but no later than 24 hours
after the exceedance is known, in accordance with the public
notification requirements under Section 611.903(b) (3).

3) It at any time the residual falls below 0.2 mg/l in the water
entering the distribution system, the supplier must notify the Agency as
soon as possible, but no later than by the end of the next business day.
The supplier also must notify the Agency by the end of the next business
day whether or not the residual was restored to at least 0.2 mg/l within
four hours.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.75(b) (2016) (2014)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.276 Recycle Provisions

a) Applicability. A Subpart B system supplier that employs
conventional filtration or direct filtration treatment and which
recycles spent filter backwash water, thickener supernatant, or liquids
from dewatering processes must meet the requirements in subsections (b)

through (d) of this $cction.

b) Reporting. A supplier must notify havc notified the Agency in
writing by Dccembcr 8, 2003, if the supplier recycles spent filter
backwash water, thickener supernatant, or liquids from dewatering
processes. This notification must include, at a minimum, the

information specified in subsections (b) (1) and (b) (2) of this Section,
as follows:

1) A plant schematic showing the origin of all flows that are
recycled (including, but not limited to, spent filter backwash water,
thickener supernatant, and liquids from dewatering processes) , the
hydraulic conveyance used to transport them, and the location where they
are re-introduced back into the treatment plant.

2) Typical recycle flow in gallons per minute (gpm) , the highest
observed plant flow experienced in the previous year (gpm) , design flow
for the treatment plant (gpm) , and Agency-approved operating capacity
for the plant where the Agency has made such a determination.



c) Treatment technique requirement. Any supplier that recycles spent
filter backwash water, thickener supernatant, or liquids from dewatering
processes must return these flows through the processes of the
suppliers existing conventional or direct filtration system, as defined
in Section 611.101, or at an alternative location approved by a permit
issued by the Agency by Junc 8, 2004. If capital improvcmcnts arc
reguircd to modify thc rccycle location to moct this rcguircmcnt, all
capital improvcmcnts must bc complctcd no latcr than Junc 8, 2OO6....

d) Recordkeeping. The supplier must collect and retain on file
recycle flow information specified in subsections (d) (1) through (d) (6)—
of this Section for review and evaluation by the Agency beginning June
8, 2OO4, as follows:

1) A copy of the recycle notification and information submitted to

the State under subsection (b) of this Section.

2) A list of all recycle flows and the frequency with which they are
returned.

3) The average and maximum backwash flow rate through the filters and
the average and maximum duration of the filter backwash process in
minutes.

4) The typical filter run length and a written summary of how filter
run length is determined.

5) The type of treatment provided for the recycle flow.

6) Data on the physical dimensions of the equalization or treatment
units, typical and maximum hydraulic loading rates, type of treatment
chemicals used and average dose and frequency of use, and frequency at
which solids are removed, if applicable.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.76 (2016) (2003).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

SUBPART F: MAXIMUM CONTAMINANT LEVELS (MCL5)
AND MAXIMUM RESIDUAL DISINFECTANT LEVELS (MRDLs)

Section 611.300 Old MCL5 for Inorganic Chemical Contaminants

a) The old MCL5 listed in subsection (b) of this Section for
inorganic chemical contaminants (lOCs) apply only to CWS suppliers.
Compliance with old MCL5 for inorganic chemicals is calculated pursuant
to Section 611.612.

BOARD NOTE: Formerly derived from 40 CFR 141.11(a), this

subsection () has become an additional State requirement.



li) The following are the old MCLs for lOCs:

i1 mg/lAdditional State
Requirement (*) Ironi . Q*ManganeseO . 15*Zinc5 . *

BOARD NOTE: Formerly derived from 40 CFR 141.11(b), this

subsection (b) has thishas become an additional State requirement.

c) This subsection corresponds with 40 CFR 141 . 11 (c) , marked as
reserved by USEPA. This statement maintains structural parity with the
federal rules.

d) Nitrate.
Non-CWSs may exceed the MCL for nitrate under the following

circumstances:

1) The nitrate level must not exceed 20 mg/i,

2) The water must not be available to children under six months of
age,

3) The NCWS supplier is meeting the public notification requirements
under Section 611.909, including continuous posting of the fact that the
nitrate level exceeds 10 mg/l together with the potential health effects
of exposure,

4) The supplier will annually notify local public health authorities
and the Department of Public Health of the nitrate levels that exceed 10

mg/l-. and

5) No adverse public health effects result.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.11(d) (2012) . The Department
of Public Health regulations may impose a nitrate limitation
requirement. Those regulations are at 77 Ili. Adm. Code 900.50.

e) The following supplementary condition applies to the MCLs listed

in subsection (b) of thiz Scction for iron and manganese:

1) CWS suppliers that serve a population of 1000 or fewer, or 300
service connections or fewer, are exempt from the standards for iron and
manganese.

2) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, allow
iron and manganese in excess of the MCL if sequestration tried on an
experimental basis proves to be effective. If sequestration is not
effective, positive iron or manganese reduction treatment as applicable
must be provided. Experimental use of a sequestering agent may be tried
only if approved by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110.

BOARD NOTE: This subsection (e) is an additional State
requirement.



(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.301 Revised MCLs for Inorganic Chemical Contaminants

a) This subsection corresponds with 40 CFR 141.62(a), reserved by
USEPA. This statement maintains structural consistency with USEPA
rules.

b) The MCL5 in the following table apply to CWSs. Except for
fluoride, the MCL5 also apply to NTNCWSs. The MCL5 for nitrate,
nitrite, and total nitrate and nitrite also apply to transient non-CWS5.

ContaminantMCLUnitsAntimonyO . OOCmg/lArsenic
0 . OlOmg/lAsbestos7MFLBarium2mg/lBerylliumO . OO4mg/lCadmiumO . OO5mg/lChromi
umO.lmg/lCyanide (as free
CN-) 0 . 2mg/lFluoride4 . Omg/lMercuryO . OO2mg/lNitrate (as N) lOmg/lNitrite
(as N)lmg/lTotal Nitrate and Nitrite (as

N) lOmg/lSeleniumO . OSmg/lThalliumO . OO2mg/1BOARDj
BOARD NOTE: See Section 611.300(d) for an elevated nitrate level for
non-CWSs. USEPA removed and reserved the MCL for nickel on June 29,
1995, at 60 Fed. Reg. 33932, as a result of a judicial order in Nickel
Development Institute v. EPA, No. 92-1407, and Specialty Steel Industry
of the U.S. v. Browner, No. 92-1410 (D.C. Cir. Feb. 23 & Mar. 6, 1995),
while retaining the contaminant, analytical methodology, and detection
limit listings for this contaminant.

c) USEPA has identified the following as BAT for achieving compliance

with the MCL for the IOCs identified in subsection (b) of this Scction,
except for fluoride:

ContaminantBATsAntimonyC/ F
ROArsenic (BATS for AsV. Pre-oxidation may be required to convert Aslil
to AsV.)

F
Ix
LIME
RG
EGAALC/FIXLIMEROEDO/F (To obtain high removals, the iron to arsenic
ratio must be at least 20:l)AsbestosC/F

CCEariumlx
LIME
RG
EDBcrylliumAA

ix
LIM-E
RpCadmiumC/ F
ix
LIME
RpChromiumC/ F



IXLIMEFDDFCCBariumIXLIMEROEDBery1 1 iumAAC I FIXLIMERQCadmiumC I FIXLIMEROChro
miumC/FIXLIME, BAT for Cr111 oniy
ROCyanidc IX
ROALKOn1yROCyanideIXROALK Cl2MercuryC/F, BAT only it influent Hg
concentrations less than or equal to 10 pg/
CACLIME1GACLIME, BAT only if influent Hg concentrations lcss than or
cgual to 10 pg/i less than or equal to 10 ucrllRp, BAT ony if influent
Ha concentrations less than or egual to 10
w/lNicke1IXLIMERONitrateIXROEDN±triteIXROSe1eniurnAALC/F, BAT for SeIV
On1yLIMEROEDTha1 1iumAALIX
RO, BAT on’v ii inLiUcnt Ha conccntrationo Less cnan or cguai to 10
ig/ iNickel IX
LIME
RONitratclX

EDNitritclX
ROSe lcniurnAAL
C/F, BAT for ScIV only
LIME

iurna± .i iumAAL
IXAblireviat ions

aluminaALK G12-Alkaline
chlorination (pH = 8.5)C/FCoagulation/filtration (not BAT for a system
that has fewer than 500 service connections) CCCorrosion

controlCl2controlCl2Oxidation (chlorine)DDFDirect and
filtrationEDElectrodialysisGACGranular activated carbonlXlon
exchangeLlMELime softeningO/FOxidation/ filtrationROReverse
osmosisuVultraviolet irradiationdirradiation
) At 40 CFR 141.62(d) (2016) (2012), USEPA identified the following
as the affordable technology, treatment technique, or other means
available to systems serving 10,000 persons or fewer for achieving
compliance with the maximum contaminant level for arsenic:

Small System Compliance Technologies (SSCTs)l for Arsenic2Small system
compliance technologyAffordable for listed small system
categories3Activated alumina (centralized)All size categoriesActivated
alumina (point-of-use)4All size
categoriesCoagulation/filtration55ol-3,300 persons,
3,301-10,000 personsCoagulation-assisted microfiltration50l-3,300
persons,
3,301-10,000 personsElectrodialysis reversal65ol-3,300 persons,
3,301-10, 000 personsEnhanced coagulation/filtrationAll size
categoriesEnhanced lime softening (pH > lO.5)All size categorieslon
exchangeAll size categoriesLime softening55Ol-3 , 300 persons,
3,301-10, 000 personsOxidation/filtration7All size categoriesReverse
osmosis (centralized)6501-3,300 persons,
3,301-10, 000 personsReverse osmosis (point-of-use)4All size categories
1 Section 1412(b) (4) (E) (ii) of the federal SDWA (42 USC
300g-1(b) (4) (E) (ii)) specifies that SSCTs must be affordable and
technically feasible for a small system supplier.



2 $SCTs for ASV. Pre-oxidation may be required to convert Aslil to
AsV.
3 The federal SDWA specifies three categories of small system
suppliers: (1) those serving 25 or more, but fewer than 501 persons,
(2) those serving more than 500 but fewer than 3,301 persons, and (3)
those serving more than 3,300 but fewer than 10,001 persons.
4 When POU or POE devices are used for compliance, programs to
ensure proper long-term operation, maintenance, and monitoring must be
provided by the water supplier to ensure adequate performance.
5 Unlikely to be installed solely for arsenic removal. May require
pH adjustment to optimal range if high removals are needed.

6 Technologies reject a large volume of water -— may not be
appropriate for areas where water quantity may be an issue.
7 To obtain high removals, iron to arsenic ratio must be at least
20:1.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.62 (2016) (2012).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Req. — , effective

SUBPART I : DIS INFECTANT RES , DIS INFECTION I AND
DISINFECTION BYPRODUCT PRECURSORS

Section 611.311 Revised MCL5 for Organic Chemical Contaminants

a) Volatile organic chemical contaminants. The following MCL5 for
volatile organic chemical contaminants (VOCs) apply to CWS suppliers and
NTNCWS suppliers.

CAS No . ContaminantMCL (mg/l) 71-43 -2BenzeneO . 00556-23-5Carbon
tetrachlorideO. 00595-50-lo-DichlorobenzeneO. 6106-46-7p-DichlorobenzeneO.
075107-06-2l,2-DichloroethaneO.00575-35-41,l-DichloroethyleneO.007156-59
-2cis-l, 2-DichloroethyleneO . 07l56-60-5trans-l, 2-DichloroethyleneO . 175-09
-2Dichloromethane (methylene
chloride) 0 . 00578-87-51, 2-Dichloropropane0 . 005100-41-4Ethylbenzeneo . 7108-
90-7Monochlorobenzene0 . 1100-42-SStyreneo . 1127-18-4Tetrachloroethyleneo .0
05108-88-3Toluenell2O-82-11,2,4-Trichlorobenzeneo.0771-55-61,1,1-Trichlo
roethane0 . 279-00-51, 1, 2-Trichloroethane0 . 00579-Ol-CTrichloroethyleneo .00
575-01-4Vinyl chlorideo . 0021330-20-7Xylenes (total) 10
BOARD NOTE: See the definition of TTinitial compliance period” at
Section 611.101.

b) USEPA has identified, as indicated below, granular activated
carbon (GAC) , packed tower aeration (PTA) , or oxidation (OX) as BAT for
achieving compliance with the MCLs for volatile organic chemical
contaminants (VOCs) and synthetic organic chemical contaminants (SOCs)

in
subsections (a) and (c) of this Scction.

sulfone*GAC1646 - 87 - 3Aldicarb
sulfoxide*GAC1912249AtrazineGAC71432BenzeneGAC,
PTASO-32-8Benzo (a)pyreneGACls63 -66-2CarbofuranGAC56-23-SCarbon



PTA57-74-9ChlordaneGAC94-75-72,4-DGAC75-99-ODalaponGAC96-12-8D±bromochlo
ropropaneGAC, PTA9S- 50- lo-D±chlorobenzeneGAC,
PTA1O6-46-7p-DichlorobenzeneGAC, PTA1O7-06-21, 2-DichioroethaneGAC,
PTA156-59-2cis-1, 2-DichioroethyleneGAC,
66,2 -DichoroethyleneGAC,

PTA75-35-41, 1-DichioroethyleneGAC,
PTA75-98,2-DichioropropaneGAC,
PTA1O3-23-lDi (2-ethylhexyl)adipateGAC,
PTA117-81-7Di(2-ethylhexyl)phthalateGAC8s-85-7DinosebGAC85-OO-7DiquatGAC
145-73 -3EndothallGAC72-20-8EndrinGAClO6-93 -4Ethylene dibromide (EDB) GAC,
PTA1 0 0 - 4 1-4,
PTA1O71-53 - CGlyphosateOX76 -44 - 8HeptachlorGAClO24 - 57 -3Heptachlor
epoxideGACi 1 8 - 74 - lHexachlorobenzeneGAC7 7 - 4 7 - 3HexachlorocyclopentadieneGA
C, PTA
5 8 - 8 9 - 9LindaneGAC7 2 - 4 3 - SMethoxychiorGACi 0 8 - 9 0-,
PTA23 13 5 - 22 - OOxamylGAC8 7 - 8 6 - 5PentachlorophenolGACl9 18 - 02 - lPicloramGACl3 3
6-36-3Polychlorinated biphenyls
(PCB) GAC122-34 - 9$imazineGAClOO-42-5styreneGAC,

66, 3 , 7 , 8-TCDDGAC127-18-4TetrachloroethyleneGAC,
PTA1O8 -8$ -3TolueneGACSOOl-35-2ToxapheneGACl2O- $2- 11 , 2 , 4 -trichlorobenzene
GAC, PTA71-55-61, 1, 1-TrichioroethaneGAC,
PTA79- 00-51 , 1 , 2-trichioroethaneGAC, PTA79- 01- CTrichloroethyleneGAC,
PTA93-72-12 , 4 1 5-TPGAC75-O1-4Vinyl chloridePTAl33O-20-7XyleneGAC, PTA

* See the Board note appended to the end of this Section.

c) Synthetic organic chemical contaminants. The following MCLs for
SOCs apply to CWS and NTNCWS suppliers.

CAS NumberContaminantMCL
(mg/l)15972_60_$AlachlorO.002116_O6_3Aldicarb*O.0021646_$7_4Aldicarb
sulfone*O . 0021646-87-3Aldicarb
sulfoxide*O . 0041912-24-9AtrazineO . 00350-32-$Benzo (a) pyreneO . 00021563-66-
2Carbofuran0.0457-74-9Chlordane0.00294-75-72,4-D0.0775-99-ODalapon0.296-
12-$Dibromochloropropane0 . 0002103-23-iDi (2-ethylhexyl) adipate0 .4117-81-7
Di (2-ethylhexyl)phthalateo . 006$$-$5-7Dinoseb0 . 00785-00-7Diquat0 . 02145-73
-3Endothallo.172-20-$Endrino.002106-93-4Ethylene
dibromideo.00005107l-53-CGlyphosateo.776-44-$Heptachloro.00041o24-57-3He
ptachlor
epoxideo . 0002118-74-lHexachlorobenzeneo . 00177-47-4Hexachlorocyclopentadi
ene0 . 055$-$9-9Lindane0 . 000272-43-SMethoxychloro . 0423135-22-OOxamyl
(Vydate) 0 . 2$7-$6-SPentachlorophenol0 . 001l91$-02-lPicloram0 . 51336-36-3Pol
ychlorinated biphenyls
(PCB5)0.0005122-34-9Simazine0.0041746-01-62,3,7,$-TCDD
(Dioxin)0.00000003$00l-35-2Toxapheneo.00393-72-12,4,5-TPO.05

* See the Board note appended to the end of this Section.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.61 (2016) (2012) . See the
definition of “initial compliance period” at Section 611.101. More
stringent state MCL5 for 2,4-D, heptachlor, and heptachlor epoxide
appear at Section 611.310. See the Board Note at that provision. In 40



CFR 141.6(g), USEPA postponed the effectiveness of the MCLs for
aldicarli, aldicarb sulfone, and aldicarli sulfoxide until it took further
action on those MCLs. See 40 CFR 141.6(g) and 57 Fed. Reg. 22178 (May
27, 1992) . USEPA has since stated that it anticipates taking no action
until 2005 on a federal national primary drinking water regulation
(NPDWR) applicable to the aldicarlis. 6$ Fed. Reg. 31108 (May 27, 2003).
In 2005, USEPA indicated no projected date for final action on the
aldicarlis. See 70 Fed. Reg. 27501, 671 (May 16, 2005) . An entry for
the aldicarbs last appeared in USEPAs Spring 2007 semiannual regulatory
agenda, indicating no projected dates for further action. See 72 Fed.
Reg. 23156, 97 (Apr. 30, 2007); see also 72 Fed. Reg. 70118, 23 (Dec.
10, 2007) (the first USEPA regulatory agenda that included no entry for
the aldicarbs) . While the Board must maintain entries for aldicarb,
aldicarb sulfoxide, and aldicarli sulfone to maintain consistency with
the letter of the federal regulations (see Sections 7.2 and 17.5 of the
Act 415 ILCS 5/7.2 and 17.5 (2010); 42 USC 300g-2 (2016) (2010); 40 CFR
142.10 (2016) (2012)), the Board intends that no aldicarb requirements
apply in Illinois until after USEPA adopts such requirements-i- and the
Board has removed this statement.

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.312 Maximum Contaminant Levels (MCLs) for Disinfection
Byproducts (DBPs)

a) Bromate and chlorite. The maximum contaminant levels (MCLs) for
bromate and chlorite are as follows:

Disinfection byproductMCLByproduct MCL (mg/l)BromateO . OlOChloritel . O1
1) Compliance dates for CWSs and NTNCWS5. A Subpart B system
supplier that serves 10,000 or more persons must comply with this
subsection (a) . A Subpart B system supplier that serves fewer than
10,000 persons and systems using only groundwater not under the direct
influence of surface water must comply with this subsection (a)

2) USEPA has identified the following as the best available
technology, treatment techniques, or other means available for achieving
compliance with the maximum contaminant levels for bromate and chlorite
identified in this subsection (a)

Disinfection ByproductBcstByproduct
Best Avai lable Tcchno1ogy3romatcControlTechro1ogv
BromateControl of ozone treatment process to reduce production of
bromate.ChloriteControl of treatment processes to reduce disinfectant
demand and control of disinfection treatment processes to reduce
disinfectant levels.

b) TTHM and HAA5.

1) Subpart I - Running annual average compliance.



A) Compliance dates. A Subpart B system suppli
---- -. , ,., .‘ - , (b)(1) bcginning;I;: scrvcs fcwcr than

10,000 pcrsons and systcms using only groundwater not undcr thc dircct
influcncc of surfacc watcr must comply with this subsection (b) (1) . All
systems must comply with these MCLs until the date specified for Subpart
Y compliance in Section 611.980(c)

Disinfection ByproductMCL (mg/l)
Total trihalomethanes (TTHM) O.O8OHaloacetic acids (five) (HAA5) 0.060
B) USEPA has identified the following as the best available
technology, treatment techniques, or other means available for achieving
compliance with the maximum contaminant levels for TTHM and HAA5
identified in this subsection (b) (1)

Disinfection ByproductBest Available TcchnologyTotalTechnoloy
Total trihalomethanes (TTHM) and
Haloacetic acids (five) (HAA5)Enhanced coagulation or enhanced softening
or GAC1O, with chlorine as the primary and residual disinfectant.

2) Subpart Y - Locational running annual average compliance.

A) Compliance dates. The Subpart Y MCLs for TTHM and HAA5 must be
complied with as a locational running annual average at each monitoring
location beginning the date specified for Subpart Y compliance in
Section 611.980(c).

Disinfection ByproductMCL (mg/l)
Total trihalomethanes (TTHM) 0. O8oHaloacetic acids (five) (HAA5) 0.060
B) USEPA has identified the following as the best available
technology, treatment techniques, or other means available for achieving
compliance with the maximum contaminant levels for TTHM and HAA5
identified in this subsection (b) (2) for any supplier that disinfects
its source water:

Disinfection ByproductBest Available TcchnologyTotalTechnoloay
Total trihalomethanes (TTHM) and
Haloacetic acids (five) (HAA5)Enhanced coagulation or enhanced
softening, plus GAC1O; or nanofiltration with a molecular weight cutoff
= 1000 Daltons; or GAC2O.
C) USEPA has identified the following as the best available
technology, treatment techniques, or other means available for achieving
compliance with the maximum contaminant levels for TTHM and HAA5
identified in this subsection (b) (2) for consecutive systems and applies
only to the disinfected water that a consecutive system buys or
otherwise receives from a wholesale system:

Disinfection ByproductBest Available TechnologyTotal trihalomethanes
(TTHM) and
Haloacetic acids (five) (HAA5)Any system that serves 10,000 or more
persons: Improved distribution system and storage tank management to
reduce residence time, plus the use of chioramines for disinfectant
residual maintenance; or Any system that serves fewer than 10,000



persons: Improved distribution system and storage tank management to
reduce residence time.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.64 (2016) (2006)

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.313 Maximum Residual Disinfectant Levels (MRDLs)

a) Maximum residual disinfectant levels (MRDLs) are as follows:

Disinfectant residualMRDL (mg/l)Chlorine4 . 0 (as C12)Chloramines4. 0 (as
Cl2)Chlorine dioxideO.8 (as C102)
b) Compliance dates.

1) CWSs and NTNCWSs. A Subpart B system supplier serving 10,000 or

more persons must comply with this Section bcginning January 1, 2OO2...
A Subpart 3 system supplier serving fewer than 10,000 persons or a
supplier using only groundwater not under the direct influence of

surface water must comply with this Section bcginning January 1, 2OO4...

2) Transient NCWS5. A Subpart B system supplier serving 10,000 or
more persons and using chlorine dioxide as a disinfectant or oxidant

must comply with the chlorine dioxide MRDL bcginning January 1, 2OO2.
A Subpart B system supplier serving fewer than 10,000 persons and using
chlorine dioxide as a disinfectant or oxidant or a supplier using only
groundwater not under the direct influence of surface water and using
chlorine dioxide as a disinfectant or oxidant must comply with the

chlorine dioxide MRDL bcginning January 1, 2OO4...,

c) The following are identified as the best technology, treatment
techniques, or other means available for achieving compliance with the
maximum residual disinfectant levels identified in subsection (a) of
thio Section: control of treatment processes to reduce disinfectant
demand and control of disinfection treatment processes to reduce
disinfectant levels.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.65 (2016) (2002).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611 . 325 Microbiological Contaminants

a-)- Until March 31, 2016, tnc MCL is ascu on tnc prcscnce or ascncc
of total coliforms in a sampic, rathcr than coliform

For a oupplicr that collccts at icast 40 sampics pcr month, -no-
morc than 5.0 pcrccnt of tho samples collcctcd during -a month arc total
coliform positivo, thc upp1icr is in compliance with thc MCL for total
coliforms.
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sampic —--ZI
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coliform poitivc, thc supplicr is in compliancc with thc MCL for total
coliforms.
e* Until March 31, 2016, any fccal coliform pooitivc rcpcat sampic or
E. coli poitivc rcpcat oamplc, or any total coliform positivo rcpcat
sample following a fccal coliform po3itivc or E. coli poitivc routine
oamplc, contitutcz a violation of the MCL for total coliform. For
purposes of the public notification reguiremcnt in Subpart V of this
Part, this io a violation that may poc an acute risk to hoalth.ac) A—
Beginning April 1, 2016, a supplier is in compliance with the MCL for E.
coli for samples taken under the provisions of Subpart AA of this Part,
unless any of the conditions identified in subsections (ae) (1) through
(aeã) (4) of this Section occur. For purposes of the public notification
requirements in Subpart V of this Part, violation of the MCL may pose an
acute risk to health.

1) The supplier has an E. coli-positive repeat sample following a
total coliform-positive routine sample.

2) The supplier has a total coliform-positive repeat sample following
an E. coil-positive routine sample.

3) The supplier fails to take all required repeat samples following
an E. coli-positive routine sample.

4) The supplier fails to test for E. coli when any repeat sample
tests positive for total coliform.

d-)- A Until March 31, 2016, a supplioi must determine compliance with
i:ric 11LL £01: 1OLU± CQ±iUfflLJ 1fl uuDscclions 1) ang 1D) OL tfllS ccuion
for each month in which it is required to monitor for total coliforms.
Beginning April 1, 2016, supplier must determine compliance with
the MCL for E. coil in subsection (ae) of this Section for each month
in which it is required to monitor for total coliforms.

eec) BATs for achieving compliance with the MCL for total coliforms in
oubsections (a) and (b) of this Section and for achieving compliance
with the maximum contaminant level for F. coil in subsection (ac) of
this Section are the following:

1) Protection of wells from fecal contamination by appropriate
placement and construction;

2) Maintenance of RDC throughout the distribution system;

3) Proper maintenance of the distribution system including
appropriate pipe replacement and repair procedures, main flushing
programs, proper operation and maintenance of storage tanks and

reservoirs, cross connect±on control, and continual maintenance
positive water pressure in all parts of the distribution system;



4) Filtration and disinfection of surface water, as described in
Subparts B, R, X, and Z of this Part, or disinfection of groundwater, as
described in Subpart S of this Part, using strong oxidants such as
chlorine, chlorine dioxide, or ozone; or

5) For systems using groundwater, compliance with the wellhead
protection program, after USEPA approves the program.

d) USEPA has identified, pursuant to 42 USC 300g-l, the technology,
treatment techniques, or other means available identified in subsection
(cc) of this Scction as affordable technology, treatment techniques,
or other means available to suppliers serving 10,000 or fewer people for
achicving compliancc with thc MCL for total coliforms in 3ubocctiono (a)
and (b) of this Section and for achieving compliance with the MCL for E.
coil in subsection (ac) of this Scction.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.63 (2016) (2013).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.330 Maximum Contaminant Levels for Radionuclides

a) This subsection corresponds with 40 CFR 141.66(a), marked reserved
by USEPA. This statement maintains structural consistency with USEPA
rules.

b) MCL for combined radium-226 and -228. The maximum contaminant
level for combined radium-226 and radium-228 is 5 pCi/l. The combined
radium-226 and radium-228 value is determined by the addition of the
results of the analysis for radium-226 and the analysis for radium-228.

c) MCL for gross alpha particle activity (excluding radon and
uranium) . The maximum contaminant level for gross alpha particle
activity (including radium-226 but excluding radon and uranium) is 15
pCi/l.

d) MCL for beta particle and photon radioactivity.

1) The average annual concentration of beta particle and photon
radioactivity from man-made radionuclides in drinking water must not
produce an annual dose equivalent to the total body or any internal
organ greater than 4 millirem/year (mrem/year)

2) Except for the radionuclides listed in the following table, the
concentration of man-made radionuclides causing 4 mrem total body or
organ dose equivalents must be calculated on the basis of two liters per
day drinking water intake, using the 168-hour data list set forth in NBS
Handbook 69 “Maximum Permissible Body Burdens and Maximum Permissible
Concentrations of Radionuclides in Air and in Water for Occupational
Exposure,” incorporated by reference in Section 611.102, available from
the NTIS.j If two or more radionuclides are present, the sum of their



annual dose equivalent to the total body or to any organ must not exceed
4 mrem/year.

Average Annual Concentrations Assumed to Produce
a Total Body or Organ Dose of 4

mrem/yrRadionuclideCriticalyrRadionuclideCritical organpCi per uteri.
Tr±tiumTotal 1 0002 . $trontium-9OBone MarrowS
e) MCL for uranium. The maximum contaminant level for uranium is 30
ig/1.

f) Compliance dates for combined radium-226 and -228, gross alpha
particle activity, gross beta particle and photon radioactivity, and
uranium- A CWS supplier must comply with the MCLs listed in
subsections (b) through (e) of this Section, and compliance must be
determined in accordance with the requirements of Subpart Q of this
Part.

g) Best available technologies (BATs) for radionuclides. USEPA has
identified the technologies indicated in the following table as the BAT
for achieving compliance with the MCLs for combined radium-226 and -22$,
uranium, gross alpha particle activity, and beta particle and photon
radioactivity.

BAT for Combined Radium-226 and Radium-22$, Uranium, Gross Alpha
Particle Activity, and Beta Particle and Photon

RadioactivityContaminantBATRadioactivLtyConaminartBAl
. Combined

radium-226 and radium-22$Ion exchange, reverse osmosis, lime
softening.2. Uraniumlon exchange, reverse osmosis, lime softening,
coagulation! filtration.3. Gross alpha particle activity (excluding
Radon and Uranium)Reverse osmosis.4. Beta particle and photon
radioactivitylon exchange, reverse osmosis.
h) Small systems compliance technologies list for radionuclides.

List of Small Systems Compliance Technologies for
Radionuclides and Limitations to W-seUseUnit technologies
Limitations
Unit technologicsLimitations (see footnotes)Operator skill level
required iRaw water quality range and considerationsll. Ion exchange
(IE) (a)IntermediateAll ground waters.2. Point of use
(POU2) IE(b)BasicAll ground waters.3. Reverse osmosis
(RO) (c)AdvancedSurface waters usually require pre-filtration.4. POU2
RO(b)BasicSurface waters usually require pre-filtration.5. Lime
softening(d)AdvancedAll waters. 6 . Green sand filtration(e)Basic7.

Co-precipitation with Barium sulfate(f)Intermediate to
AdvancedGround waters with suitable water quality.$. Electrodialysis/
electrodialysis reversalBasic to IntermediateAll ground waters.9.

Pre-formed hydrous Manganese oxide filtration(g) IntermediateAll
ground waters . 10 . Activated alumina (a) , (h)AdvancedAll ground
waters; competing anion concentrations may affect regeneration
frequency. 11 . Enhanced coagulation/ filtration (i)AdvancedCan treat a
wide range of water qualities.
1



National Research Council (NRC) . “Safe Water from Every Tap: Improving
Water Service to Small CommunitiesT, National Academy Press,
Washington, D.C. 1997.2 1997.2A POU, or TTpointofuse!T technology is a
treatment device installed at a single tap used for the purpose of
reducing contaminants in drinking water at that one tap. POU devices
are typically installed at the kitchen tap. BOARD NOTE: USEPA refers
the reader to the notice of data availability (NODA) at 66 Fed. Reg.
21576 (April 21, 2000) for more details.
Limitations Footnotes: Technologies for Radionuclides:

(a) The regeneration solution contains high concentrations of the
contaminant ions. Disposal options should be carefully considered
before choosing this technology.

(b) When POU devices are used for compliance, programs for long-term
operation, maintenance, and monitoring must be provided by water utility
to ensure proper performance.

(c) Reject water disposal options should be carefully considered
before choosing this technology.

BOARD NOTE: In corresponding 40 CFR 141.66, Table C, footnote c
states in part as follows: See other RO limitations described in the
SWTR Compliance Technologies Table. Table C was based in significant
part on ‘Table 13. - Technologies for Radionuclides’ that appears at 63
Fed. Reg. 42032, —42O43 (Aug. August 6, 1998) . Table 13, which1
refers to ‘Table 2. - SWTR Compliance Technology Table: Filtration--”.
That Table 2 lists the limitations on RO as follows:

d Blending (combining treated water with untreated raw water) cannot
be practiced at risk of increasing microbial concentrations in finished
water.

e Post-disinfection recommended as a safety measure and for residual
maintenance.

f Post-treatment corrosion control will be needed prior to
distribution.

63 Fed. Reg. at 42036.

(d) The combination of variable source water quality and the
complexity of the water chemistry involved may make this technology too
complex for small surface water systems.

(e) Removal efficiencies can vary depending on water quality.

(f) This technology may be very limited in application to small
systems. Since the process requires static mixing, detention basins, and
filtration, it is most applicable to systems with sufficiently high
sulfate levels that already have a suitable filtration treatment train
in place.



(g) This technology is most applicable to small systems that already
have filtration in place.

(h) Handling of chemicals required during regeneration and pH
adjustment may be too difficult for small systems without an adequately
trained operator.

(1) Assumes modification to a coagulation/filtration process already
in place.

Compliance Technologies by System Size Category

for Radionuclide NPDWRsComplianceNPDWRsContaminantCompliance
technolog±esl for system size

categories (population served)Contaminant25-50050l-3,3003,300-lO, 0001.
Combined radium-226

and radium-2281, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 91, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 91, 2, 3,
4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 92. Gross alpha particle
activity3, 43, 43, 43. Beta particle activity
and photon activityl, 2, 3, 41, 2, 3, 41, 2, 3, 44. Uraniumi, 2, 4,
10, 111, 2, 3, 4, 5, 10, 111, 2, 3, 4, 5, 10, 11
Note:

1 Numbers correspond to those technologies found listed in the
table, “List of Small Systems Compliance Technologies for Radionuclides

and Limitations to Use-i-”, set forth above.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.66 (2016) (2012)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg.

________,

effective

SUBPART G: LEAiD AND COPPER

Section 611.350 General Requirements

a) Applicability and Scope

1) Applicability. The requirements of this Subpart G constitute
national primary drinking water regulations for lead and copper. This
Subpart G applies to all community water systems (CWSs) and
non-transient, non-community water systems (NTNCWSs)

2) Scope. This Subpart G establishes a treatment technique that
includes requirements for corrosion control treatment, source water
treatment, lead service line replacement, and public education. These
requirements are triggered, in some cases, by lead and copper action
levels measured in samples collected at consumers taps.

b) Definitions. For the purposes of only this Subpart G, the
following terms have the following meanings:



‘Action level means that concentration of lead or copper in water

computed pursuant to subsection (c) of this Scction that determines, in
some cases, the treatment requirements of this Subpart G that a supplier
must complete. The action level for lead is 0.015 mg/l. The action
level for copper is 1.3 mg/l.

ITCorrosion inhibitor’ means a substance capable of reducing the
corrosivity of water toward metal plumbing materials, especially lead
and copper, by forming a protective film on the interior surface of
those materials.

‘Effective corrosion inhibitor residual’ means a concentration of
inhibitor in the drinking water sufficient to form a passivating film on
the interior walls of a pipe.

Exceed--’, as this term is applied to either the lead or the
copper action level, means that the 90th percentile level of the
suppliers samples collected during a six-month monitoring period is
greater than the action level for that contaminant.

First draw sample” means a one-liter sample of tap water,
collected in accordance with Section 611.356(b) (2) , that has been
standing in plumbing pipes for at least six hours and which is collected
without flushing the tap.

Large system” means a water system that regularly serves water to
more than 50,000 persons.

‘Lead service line’ means a service line made of lead that
connects the water main to the building inlet, including any lead
pigtail, gooseneck, or other fitting that is connected to such lead
line.

“Maximum permissible concentration or “MPC means that
concentration of lead or copper for finished water entering the
suppliers distribution system, designated by the Agency by a SEP
pursuant to Sections 611.110 and 611.353(b) that reflects the
contaminant removal capability of the treatment properly operated and
maintained.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.83(b)(4) (2016) (2007). (See
Section 611.353(b) (4) (B).)

Medium-sized system’ means a water system that regularly serves
water to more than 3,300 up to 50,000 or fewer persons.

‘MeetT’, as this term is applied to either the lead or the copper
action level, means that the 90th percentile level of the supplier’s
samples collected during a six-month monitoring period is less than or
equal to the action level for that contaminant.



‘Method detection limit or MDL’ is as defined at Section
611.646(a) . The MDL for lead is 0.001 mg/i. The MDL for copper is
0.001 mg/i, or 0.020 mg/i by atomic absorption direct aspiration method.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.89(a) (1) (iii) (2016) (2007).

TTMonitoring period” means any of the six-month periods of time
during which a supplier must complete a cycle of monitoring under this
Subpart G.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA refers to these as ‘monitoring periods--”. The
Board uses “six-month monitoring period” to avoid confusion with

TTcompliance period-i-”, a used elsewhere in this Part and defined at
Section 611.101.

“Multiple-family residence” means a building that is currently
used as a multiple-family residence, but not one that is also a

Tsinglefamily structure--’.

90th percentile level means that concentration of lead or copper
contaminant exceeded by ten percent or fewer of all samples collected
during a six-month monitoring period pursuant to Section 611.356 (i.e.,
that concentration of contaminant greater than or equal to the results
obtained from 90 percent of the samples) . The 90th percentile levels
for copper and lead must be determined pursuant to subsection (c) (3) of
this Scction.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.80(c) (2016) (2007).

TTOptimal corrosion control treatment” means the corrosion control
treatment that minimizes the lead and copper concentrations at users’
taps while ensuring that the treatment does not cause the water system
to violate any national primary drinking water regulations.

“Practical quantitation limit” or “PQL” means the lowest
concentration of a contaminant that a well-operated laboratory can
reliably achieve within specified limits of precision and accuracy
during routine laboratory operating conditions. The PQL for lead is
0.005 mg/l. The PQL for copper is 0.050 mg/l.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.89(a) (1) (ii) and (a) (1) (iv)

(2016) (2007)

“Service line sample” means a one-liter sample of water, collected
in accordance with Section 611.356(b) (3), that has been standing for at
least six hours in a service line.

“Single-family structure” means a building that was constructed as
a single-family residence and which is currently used as either a
residence or a place of business.

“Small system” means a water system that regularly serves water to
3,300 or fewer persons.

BOARD NOTE: Dcrivcd from 40 CFR 141.2 (2007) .BOARD NOTE: Derived
from 40 CFR 141.2 (2016)



c) Lead and Copper Action Levels.

1) The lead action level is exceeded if the 90th percentile lead
level is greater than 0.015 mg/l.

2) The copper action level is exceeded if the 90th percentile copper
level is greater than 1.3 mg/l.

3) Suppliers must compute the 90th percentile lead and copper levels
as follows:

A) List the results of all lead or copper samples taken during a
six-month monitoring period in ascending order, ranging from the sample
with the lowest concentration first to the sample with the highest
concentration last. Assign each sampling result a number, ascending by
single integers beginning with the number 1 for the sample with the
lowest contaminant level. The number assigned to the sample with the
highest contaminant level must be equal to the total number of samples
taken.

B) Determine the number for the 90th percentile sample by multiplying
the total number of samples taken during the six-month monitoring period
by 0.9.

C) The contaminant concentration in the sample with the number

yielded by the calculation in subsection (c) (3) (3) of this Scction is
the 90th percentile contaminant level.

ID) For suppliers that collect five samples per six-month monitoring
period, the 90th percentile is computed by taking the average of the
highest and second highest concentrations.

E) For a supplier that has been allowed by the Agency to collect
fewer than five samples in accordance with Section 611.356(c), the
sample result with the highest concentration is considered the 90th
percentile value.

d) Corrosion Control Treatment Requirements.

1) All suppliers must install and operate optimal corrosion control
treatment.

2) Any supplier that complies with the applicable corrosion control
treatment requirements specified by the Agency pursuant to Sections
611.351 and 611.352 is deemed in compliance with the treatment

requirement of subsection (d) (1) of this Scction.

e) Source water treatment requirements. Any supplier whose system
exceeds the lead or copper action level must implement all applicable
source water treatment requirements specified by the Agency pursuant to
Section 611.353.



f) Lead service line replacement requirements. Any supplier whose
system exceeds the lead action level after implementation of applicable
corrosion control and source water treatment requirements must complete
the lead service line replacement requirements contained in Section
611.354.

g) Public education requirements. Pursuant to Section 611.355, the
supplier must provide a consumer notice of the lead tap water monitoring
results to the persons served at each site (tap) that is tested. Any
supplier whose system exceeds the lead action level must implement the
public education requirements.

h) Monitoring and analytical requirements. Suppliers must complete
all tap water monitoring for lead and copper, monitoring for water
quality parameters, source water monitoring for lead and copper, and
analyses of the monitoring results under this Subpart G in compliance
with Sections 611.356, 611.357, 611.358, and 611.359.

i) Reporting requirements. Suppliers must report to the Agency any
information required by the treatment provisions of this Subpart G and
Section 611.360.

j) Recordkeeping requirements. Suppliers must maintain records in
accordance with Section 611.361.

k) Violation of national primary drinking water regulations. Failure
to comply with the applicable requirements of this Subpart G, including
conditions imposed by the Agency by SEP pursuant to these provisions and
Section 611.110, will constitute a violation of the national primary
drinking water regulations for lead or copper.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.80 (2016) (2001), 15 amcnacu at 72
Fcd. Rca. 57782 iUCtODG 10- 20u/) - -

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.351 Applicability of Corrosion Control

a) Corrosion control required. Suppliers must complete the
applicable corrosion control treatment requirements described in Section
611.352 on or before the deadlines set forth in this Section.

1) Large systems. Each large system supplier (one regularly serving
more than 50,000 persons) must complete the corrosion control treatment
steps specified in subsection (d) of this $cction, unless it is deemed
to have optimized corrosion control under subsection (b) (2) or (b) (3) of
this Scction.

2) Medium-sized and small systems. Each small system supplier (one
regularly serving 3,300 or fewer persons) and each medium-sized system



(one regularly serving more than 3,300 up to 50,000 persons) must
complete the corrosion control treatment steps specified in subsection
(e) of this Scction, unless it is deemed to have optimized corrosion
control under one of subsections (b) (1) , (b) (2) , or (b) (3) of this
Section.

b) Suppliers deemed to have optimized corrosion control. A supplier
is deemed to have optimized corrosion control, and is not required to
complete the applicable corrosion control treatment steps identified in
this Section, it the supplier satisfies one of the criteria specified in

subsections (b) (1) through (b) (3) of this Section. Any such system
deemed to have optimized corrosion control under this subsection, and
which has treatment in place, must continue to operate and maintain
optimal corrosion control treatment and meet any requirements that the
Agency determines are appropriate to ensure optimal corrosion control
treatment is maintained.

1) Small- or medium-sized system meeting action levels. A small
system or medium-sized system supplier is deemed to have optimized
corrosion control if the system meets the lead and copper action levels
during each of two consecutive six-month monitoring periods with
monitoring conducted in accordance with Section 611.356.

2) SEP for equivalent activities to corrosion control. The Agency
must, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, deem any supplier to
have optimized corrosion control treatment if it determines that the
supplier has conducted activities equivalent to the corrosion control
steps applicable under this Section. In making this determination, the
Agency must specify the water quality control parameters representing
optimal corrosion control in accordance with Section 611.352(f) . A
water supplier that is deemed to have optimized corrosion control under
this subsection (b) (2) must operate in compliance with the
Agency-designated optimal water quality control parameters in accordance
with Section 611.352(g) and must continue to conduct lead and copper tap
and water quality parameter sampling in accordance with Sections
611.356(d) (3) and 611.357(d), respectively. A supplier must provide the
Agency with the following information in order to support an Agency SEP
determination under this subsection (b) (2):

A) The results of all test samples collected for each of the water
quality parameters in Section 611.352(c) (3);

B) A report explaining the test methods the supplier used to evaluate
the corrosion control treatments listed in Section 611.352(c) (1), the
results of all tests conducted, and the basis for the supplier’s
selection of optimal corrosion control treatment;

C) A report explaining how the supplier has installed corrosion
control and how the supplier maintains it to insure minimal lead and
copper concentrations at consumer’s taps; and



ID) The results of tap water samples collected in accordance with
Section 611.356 at least once every six months for one year after
corrosion control has been installed.

3) Results less than practical quantitation level (PQL) for lead.
Any supplier is deemed to have optimized corrosion control if it submits
results of tap water monitoring conducted in accordance with Section
611.356 and source water monitoring conducted in accordance with Section
611.358 that demonstrate that for two consecutive six-month monitoring
periods the difference between the 90th percentile tap water lead level,
computed pursuant to Section 611.350(c) (3), and the highest source water
lead concentration is less than the practical quantitation level for
lead specified in Section 611.359(a) (1) (B) Ci).

A) Those systems whose highest source water lead level is below the
method detection limit (MDL) may also be deemed to have optimized
corrosion control under this subsection (b) if the 90th percentile tap
water lead level is less than or equal to the PQL for lead for two
consecutive six-month monitoring periods.

B) Any water system deemed to have optimized corrosion control in
accordance with this subsection (b) must continue monitoring for lead
and copper at the tap no less frequently than once every three calendar
years using the reduced number of sites specified in Section 611.356(c)
and collecting the samples at times and locations specified in Section
611.356(d) (4) (ID) . Any such syøtcm that has not conductcd a round of
monitoring pursuant to Section 611.356(d) incc Scptembcr 30, 1997, must
havc complctcd a round of monitoring pursuant to this subscction Cli) no
later than Scptcmbcr 30, 2000.

C) Any water system deemed to have optimized corrosion control
pursuant to this subsection (b) must notify the Agency in writing
pursuant to Section 611.360(a) (3) of any upcoming long-term change in
treatment or the addition of a new source, as described in that Section.
The Agency must review and approve the addition of a new source or any
long-term change in water treatment before the addition or long-term
change is implemented by the water system.

D) A supplier is not deemed to have optimized corrosion control under
this subsection (b) , and must implement corrosion control treatment

pursuant to subsection (b) (3) (E) of this $cction, unless it meets the
copper action level.

E) Any supplier triggered into corrosion control because it is no
longer deemed to have optimized corrosion control under this subsection
must implement corrosion control treatment in accordance with the

deadlines in subsection (e) of this Scction. Any such large system
supplier must adhere to the schedule specified in that subsection (e)
for a medium-sized system supplier, with the time periods for completing
each step being triggered by the date the supplier is no longer deemed
to have optimized corrosion control under this subsection (b)



c) Suppliers not required to complete corrosion control steps for
having met both action levels.

1) Any small system or medium-sized system supplier, otherwise
required to complete the corrosion control steps due to its exceedance
of the lead or copper action level, may cease completing the treatment
steps after the supplier has fulfilled both of the following conditions:

A) It has met both the copper action level and the lead action level
during each of two consecutive six-month monitoring periods conducted
pursuant to Section 611.356; and

B) The supplier has submitted the results for those two consecutive
six-month monitoring periods to the Agency.

2) A supplier that has ceased completing the corrosion control steps

pursuant to subsection (c) (1) of this Scction (or the Agency, if
appropriate) must resume completion of the applicable treatment steps,
beginning with the first treatment step that the supplier previously did
not complete in its entirety, if the supplier thereafter exceeds the
lead or copper action level during any monitoring period.

3) The Agency may, by SEP, require a supplier to repeat treatment
steps previously completed by the supplier where it determines that this
is necessary to properly implement the treatment requirements of this
Section. Any such SEP must explain the basis for this decision.

4) The requirement for any small- or medium-sized system supplier to
implement corrosion control treatment steps in accordance with
subsection (e) of this Scction (including systems deemed to have
optimized corrosion control under subsection (b) (1) of this Section) is
triggered whenever any small- or medium-sized system supplier exceeds
the lead or copper action level.

d) Treatment steps and dcadlincs for large systems. Except as
provided in subsections (b) (2) and (b) (3) of this $cction, large system
suppliers must have completed complctc the following corrosion control
treatment steps (described in the referenced portions of Sections
611.352, 611.356, and 611.357) on or bcforc thc indicatcd dates.

1) Step 1: Initial The supplier must have conducted initial
monitoring (Sections 611.356(d) (1) and 611.357(b)) during two

consecutive six-month monitoring periods on or beforc January 1, l993......

2) Step 2: Corrosion The supplier must have complctcd corrosion
control studies (Section 611.352(c)) on or bcforc July 1, l994..

3) Step 3: The Agency approval of must have approved optimal
corrosion control treatment (Section 611.352(d)) by a SEP issued

pursuant to Section 611.110 on or before January 1, 1995.611.110.



4) Step 4: Installing The zupplicr must havc installcd optimal
corrosion control treatment (Section 611.352(e)) by January 1, 1997.....,

5) Step 5: Completing The supplicr must have complctcd follow-up
sampling (Sections 611.356(d) (2) and 611.357(c)) by January 1, l998....,

6) Step 6: The Agency review of must havc revicwed installation of
treatment and approval of approvc optimal water quality control
parameters (Section 611.352(f)) by July 1, l998...

7) Step 7: Operating Thc supplicr must opcratc in compliance with
the Agency-specified optimal water quality control parameters (Section
611.352(g)) and continue to conduct tap sampling (Sections 611.356(d) (3)
and 611.357(d)).

e) Treatment steps and deadlines for small- and medium-sized system

suppliers. Except as provided in subsection (b) of this $cction, small-
and medium-sized system suppliers must complete the following corrosion
control treatment steps (described in the referenced portions of
Sections 611.352, 611.356, and 611.357) by the indicated time periods.

1) Step 1: The supplier must conduct initial tap sampling (Sections
611.356(d) (1) and 611.357(b)) until the supplier either exceeds the lead
action level or the copper action level or it becomes eligible for
reduced monitoring under Section 611.356(d) (4) . A supplier exceeding
the lead action level or the copper action level must recommend optimal
corrosion control treatment (Section 611.352(a)) within six months after
the end of the monitoring period during which it exceeds one of the
action levels.

2) Step 2: Within 12 months after the end of the monitoring period
during which a supplier exceeds the lead action level or the copper
action level, the Agency may require the supplier to perform corrosion
control studies (Section 611.352(b)) . If the Agency does not require
the supplier to perform such studies, the Agency must, by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110, specify optimal corrosion control treatment
(Section 611.352(d)) within the appropriate of the following timeframes:

A) For medium-sized systems, within 18 months after the end of the
monitoring period during which such supplier exceeds the lead action
level or the copper action level; or

B) For small systems, within 24 months after the end of the
monitoring period during which such supplier exceeds the lead action
level or the copper action level.

3) Step 3: If the Agency requires a supplier to perform corrosion

control studies under step 2 (subsection (e) (2) of this Scction) , the
supplier must complete the studies (Section 611.352(c)) within 18 months
after the Agency requires that such studies be conducted.



4) Step 4: It the supplier has performed corrosion control studies

under step 2 (subsection (e) (2) of this Scction) the Agency must, by a
SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, approve optimal corrosion
control treatment (Section 611.352(d)) within six months after

completion of step 3 (subsection (e) (3) of this Scction)

5) Step 5: The supplier must install optimal corrosion control
treatment (Section 611.352(e)) within 24 months after the Agency
approves such treatment.

6) Step 6: The supplier must complete follow-up sampling (Sections
611.356(d) (2) and 611.357(c)) within 36 months after the Agency approves
optimal corrosion control treatment.

7) Step 7: The Agency must review the suppliers installation of
treatment and, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, approve
optimal water quality control parameters (Section 611.352(f)) within six

months after completion of step 6 (subsection (e) (6) of this Scction)

8) Step 8: The supplier must operate in compliance with the
Agency-approved optimal water quality control parameters (Section
611.352(g)) and continue to conduct tap sampling (Sections 611.356(d) (3)
and 611.357(d)).

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.81 (2016) (2014).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.352 Corrosion Control Treatment

Each supplier must complete the corrosion control treatment requirements
described below that are applicable to such supplier under Section
611.351.

a) System recommendation regarding corrosion control treatment.

1) Based on the results of lead and copper tap monitoring and water
quality parameter monitoring, small- and medium-sized system suppliers
exceeding the lead action level or the copper action level must
recommend to the Agency installation of one or more of the corrosion

control treatments listed in subsection (c) (1) of this Scction that the
supplier believes constitutes optimal corrosion control for its system.

2) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
require the supplier to conduct additional water quality parameter
monitoring in accordance with Section 611.357(b) to assist it in
reviewing the supplier s recommendation.

b) Agency-required studies of corrosion control treatment. The
Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, require any
small- or medium-sized system supplier that exceeds the lead action



level or the copper action level to perform corrosion control studies

under subsection (c) of this Section to identify optimal corrosion
control treatment for its system.

c) Performance of studies.

1) Any supplier performing corrosion control studies must evaluate
the effectiveness of each of the following treatments, and, if
appropriate, combinations of the following treatments, to identify the
optimal corrosion control treatment for its system:

A) Alkalinity and pH adjustment;

B) Calcium hardness adjustment; and

C) The addition of a phosphate- or silicate-based corrosion inhibitor
at a concentration sufficient to maintain an effective residual
concentration in all test tap samples.

2) The supplier must evaluate each of the corrosion control
treatments using pipe rig/loop tests; metal coupon tests; partial-system
tests; or analyses based on documented analogous treatments in other
systems of similar size, water chemistry, and distribution system
configuration.

3) The supplier must measure the following water quality parameters
in any tests conducted under this subsection Cc) before and after
evaluating the corrosion control treatments listed above:

A) Lead;

B) Copper;

C) pH;

ID) Alkalinity;

E) Calcium;

F) Conductivity;

G) Orthophosphate (when an inhibitor containing a phosphate compound
is used)

H) Silicate (when an inhibitor containing a silicate compound is
used) ; and

I) Water temperature.

4) The supplier must identify all chemical or physical constraints
that limit or prohibit the use of a particular corrosion control



treatment, and document such constraints with at least one of the
following:

A) Data and documentation showing that a particular corrosion control
treatment has adversely affected other water treatment processes when
used by another supplier with comparable water quality characteristics;
or

B) Data and documentation demonstrating that the supplier has
previously attempted to evaluate a particular corrosion control
treatment, finding either that the treatment is ineffective or that it
adversely affects other water quality treatment processes.

5) The supplier must evaluate the effect of the chemicals used for
corrosion control treatment on other water quality treatment processes.

6) On the basis of an analysis of the data generated during each
evaluation, the supplier must recommend to the Agency, in writing, that
treatment option the corrosion control studies indicate constitutes
optimal corrosion control treatment for its system. The supplier must
provide a rationale for its recommendation, along with all supporting
documentation specified in subsections Cc) (1) through (c) (5) of this
S cc t ion .

d) Agency approval of treatment.

1) Based on consideration of available information including, where

applicable, studies performed under subsection (c) of this Section and a
supplier’s recommended treatment alternative, the Agency must, by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110, either approve the corrosion control
treatment option recommended by the supplier, or deny and require
investigation and recommendation of alternative corrosion control

treatments from among those listed in subsection (c) (1) of this Section.
When approving optimal treatment, the Agency must consider the effects
that additional corrosion control treatment will have on water quality
parameters and on other water quality treatment processes.

2) The Agency must, in any SEP issued under subsection (d) (1) of this
Section, notify the supplier of the basis for this determination.

e) Installation of optimal corrosion control. Each supplier must
properly install and operate, throughout its distribution system, that
optimal corrosion control treatment approved by the Agency pursuant to

subsection (d) of this Section.

f) Agency review of treatment and specification of optimal water
quality control parameters. The Agency must evaluate the results of all
lead and copper tap samples and water quality parameter samples
submitted by the supplier and determine whether it has properly
installed and operated the optimal corrosion control treatment approved

pursuant to subsection (d) of this Section.



1) Upon reviewing the results of tap water and water quality
parameter monitoring by the supplier, both before and after the
installation of optimal corrosion control treatment, the Agency must, by
a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, specify the following:

A) A minimum value or a range of values for pH measured at each entry
point to the distribution system;

3) A minimum pH value, measured in all tap samples. Such value must
be equal to or greater than 7.0, unless the Agency determines that
meeting a pH level of 7.0 is not technologically feasible or is not
necessary for the supplier to optimize corrosion control;

C) If a corrosion inhibitor is used, a minimum concentration or a
range of concentrations for the inhibitor, measured at each entry point
to the distribution system and in all tap samples, that the Agency
determines is necessary to form a passivating film on the interior walls
of the pipes of the distribution system;

ID) If alkalinity is adjusted as part of optimal corrosion control
treatment, a minimum concentration or a range of concentrations for
alkalinity, measured at each entry point to the distribution system and
in all tap samples;

E) If calcium carbonate stabilization is used as part of corrosion
control, a minimum concentration or a range of concentrations for
calcium, measured in all tap samples.

2) The values for the applicable water quality control parameters

listed in subsection (f) (1) of this Scction must be those that the
Agency determines reflect optimal corrosion control treatment for the
supplier.

3) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
approve values for additional water quality control parameters
determined by the Agency to reflect optimal corrosion control for the
supplier’ s system.

4) The Agency must, in issuing a SEP, explain these determinations to
the supplier, along with the basis for its decisions.

g) Continued Operation and Monitoring. All suppliers optimizing
corrosion control must continue to operate and maintain optimal
corrosion control treatment, including maintaining water quality
parameter values at or above minimum values or within ranges approved by

the Agency under subsection (f) of this Section, in accordance with this
subsection (g) for all samples collected under Section 611.357(d)
through (f) . Compliance with the requirements of this subsection (g)
must be determined every six months, as specified under Section
611.357(d) . A water system is out of compliance with the requirements
of this subsection for a six-month period if it has excursions for any
Agency-specified parameter on more than nine days during the period. An



excursion occurs whenever the daily value for one or more of the water
quality parameters measured at a sampling location is below the minimum
value or outside the range designated by the Agency. Daily values are
calculated as provided in subsections (g) (1) through (g) (3) of this
Section. The Agency must delete results that it determines are obvious
sampling errors from this calculation.

1) On days when more than one measurement for the water quality
parameter is collected at the sampling location, the daily value must be
the average of all results collected during the day regardless of
whether the samples are collected through continuous monitoring, grab
sampling, or a combination of both.

BOARD NOTE: Corresponding 40 CFR 141.82(g) (1) further provides as
follows: If USEPA approves an alternative formula under 40 CFR 142.16
in the States application for a program revision submitted pursuant to
40 CFR 142.12, the States formula must be used to aggregate multiple
measurements taken at a sampling point for the water quality parameter
in lieu of the formula in this subsection (g).

2) On days when only one measurement for the water quality parameter
is collected at the sampling location, the daily value must be the
result of that measurement.

3) On days when no measurement is collected for the water quality
parameter at the sampling location, the daily value must be the daily
value calculated on the most recent day on which the water quality
parameter was measured at the sample site.

h) Modification of Agency treatment decisions.

1) On its own initiative, or in response to a request by a supplier,
the Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to this subsection and Section
611.110, modify its determination of the optimal corrosion control
treatment under subsection (d) of this Section or of the optimal water

quality control parameters under subsection (f) of this Section.

2) A request for modification must be in writing, explain why the
modification is appropriate, and provide supporting documentation.

3) The Agency may modify its determination where it determines that
such change is necessary to ensure that the supplier continues to
optimize corrosion control treatment. A revised determination must set
forth the new treatment requirements, explain the basis for the Agency’s
decision, and provide an implementation schedule for completing the
treatment modifications.

4) Any interested person may submit information to the Agency bearing
on whether the Agency should, within its discretion, issue a SEP to

modify its determination pursuant to subsection (h) (1) of this Section.
An Agency determination not to act on a submission of such information



by an interested person is not an Agency determination for the purposes

of Sections 39 and 40 of the Act [415 ILCS 5/39 and 40]

1) Treatment decisions by USEPA. Pursuant to the procedures in 40
CFR 142.19, the USEPA Regional Administrator has reserved the
prerogative to review treatment determinations made by the Agency under

subsections (d) , (f) , or (h) of this Scction and issue federal treatment
determinations consistent with the requirements of 40 CFR 141.82(d),
(e) , or (h) , where the Regional Administrator finds that the following
is true:

1) The Agency has failed to issue a treatment determination by the
applicable deadlines contained in Section 611.351 (40 CFR 141.81);

2) The Agency has abused its discretion in a substantial number of
cases or in cases affecting a substantial population; or

3) The technical aspects of the Agency’s determination would be
indefensible in an expected federal enforcement action taken against a
supplier.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.82 (2016) (2002).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.353 Source Water Treatment

Suppliers must complete the applicable source water monitoring and
treatment requirements (described in the referenced portions of

subsection (b) of this $cction, and in Sections 611.356 and 611.358) by
the following deadlines.

a) Deadlines for completing source water treatment steps.

1) Step 1: A supplier exceeding the lead action level or the copper
action level must complete lead and copper and source water monitoring
(Section 611.358(b)) and make a treatment recommendation to the Agency

(subsection (b) (1) of this Scction) within 180 days after the end of the
monitoring period during which the supplier exceeded the pertinent
action level.

2) Step 2: The Agency must, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section
611.110, make a determination regarding source water treatment

(subsection (b) (2) of this Scction) within six months after submission
of monitoring results under step 1.

3) Step 3: If the Agency requires installation of source water
treatment, the supplier must install that treatment (subsection (b) (3)—
of this Scction) within 24 months after completion of step 2.



4) Step 4: The supplier must complete follow-up tap water monitoring
(Section 611.356(d) (2)) and source water monitoring (Section 611.358(c))
within 36 months after completion of step 2.

5) Step 5: The Agency must, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section
611.110, review the supplier’s installation and operation of source
water treatment and specify MPC5 for lead and copper (subsection (b) (4)—
of this Scction) within six months after completion of step 4.

6) Step 6: The supplier must operate in compliance with the
Agency-specified lead and copper MPCs (subsection (b) (4) of this
Scction) and continue source water monitoring (Section 611.358(d)).

b) Description of Source Water Treatment Requirements.

1) System treatment recommendation. Any supplier that exceeds the
lead action level or the copper action level must recommend in writing
to the Agency the installation and operation of one of the source water

treatments listed in subsection (b) (2) of this Scction. A supplier may
recommend that no treatment be installed based on a demonstration that
source water treatment is not necessary to minimize lead and copper
levels at users taps.

2) Agency determination regarding source water treatment.

A) The Agency must complete an evaluation of the results of all
source water samples submitted by the supplier to determine whether
source water treatment is necessary to minimize lead or copper levels in
water delivered to users’ taps.

B) If the Agency determines that treatment is needed, the Agency
must, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, either require
installation and operation of the source water treatment recommended by
the supplier (if any) or require the installation and operation of
another source water treatment from among the following:

i) ion exchange;

ii) reverse osmosis;

iii) lime softening; or

iv) coagulation/filtration.

C) The Agency may request and the supplier must submit such
additional information, on or before a certain date, as the Agency
determines is necessary to aid in its review.

D) The Agency must notify the supplier in writing of its
determination and set forth the basis for its decision.



3) Installation of source water treatment. Each supplier must
properly install and operate the source water treatment approved by the

Agency under subsection (b) (2) of this Scction.

4) Agency review of source water treatment and specification of
maximum permissible source water levels (MPCs)

A) The Agency must review the source water samples taken by the
supplier both before and after the supplier installs source water
treatment, and determine whether the supplier has properly installed and
operated the approved source water treatment.

B) Based on its review, the Agency must, by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110, approve the lead and copper MPCs for finished water
entering the supplier’s distribution system. Such levels must reflect
the contaminant removal capability of the treatment properly operated
and maintained.

C) The Agency must explain the basis for its decision under

subsection (b) (4) (B) of this Scction.

5) Continued operation and maintenance. Each supplier must maintain
lead and copper levels below the MPCs approved by the Agency at each
sampling point monitored in accordance with Section 611.35$. The
supplier is out of compliance with this subsection if the level of lead
or copper at any sampling point is greater than the MPC approved by the

Agency pursuant to subsection (b) (4) (3) of this Scction.

6) Modification of Agency treatment decisions.

A) On its own initiative, or in response to a request by a supplier,
the Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, modify its
determination of the source water treatment under subsection (b) (2) of
this Scction, or the lead and copper MPC5 under subsection (b) (4) of
this Scction.

B) A request for modification by a supplier must be in writing,
explain why the modification is appropriate, and provide supporting
documentation.

C) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
modify its determination where it concludes that such change is
necessary to ensure that the supplier continues to minimize lead and
copper concentrations in source water.

ID) A revised determination made pursuant to subsection (b) (6) (C) of
this Section must set forth the new treatment requirements, explain the
basis for the Agency’s decision, and provide an implementation schedule
for completing the treatment modifications.

E) Any interested person may submit information to the Agency, in
writing, that bears on whether the Agency should, within its discretion,



issue a SEP to modify its determination pursuant to subsection (hj (1) of
this Section. An Agency determination not to act on a submission of
such information by an interested person is not an Agency determination
for the purposes of Sections 39 and 40 of the Act [415 ILCS 5/39 and
40+.

7) Treatment decisions by USEPA. Pursuant to the procedures in 40
CFR 142.19, the USEPA Regional Administrator reserves the prerogative to
review treatment determinations made by the Agency under subsections

(b) (2) , (b) (4) , or (b) (6) of this Scction and issue federal treatment
determinations consistent with the requirements of 40 CFR 141.83 (b) (2),
(b) (4) , and (b) (6) , where the Administrator finds that the following is
true:

A) the Agency has failed to issue a treatment determination by the

applicable deadline contained in subsection (a) of this Scction;

3) the Agency has abused its discretion in a substantial number of
cases or in cases affecting a substantial population; or

C) the technical aspects of the Agency’s determination would be
indefensible in an expected federal enforcement action taken against a
supplier.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.83 (2016) (2007), as amcndcd
at 57782 (Octobcr 10, 2007)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.354 Lead Service Line Replacement

a) Suppliers required to replace lead service lines.

1) If the results from tap samples taken pursuant to Section
611.356(d) (2) exceed the lead action level after the supplier has
installed corrosion control or source water treatment (whichever
sampling occurs later) , the supplier must recommence replacing lead
service lines in accordance with the requirements of subsection (b) of
this Scction.

2) If a supplier is in violation of Section 611.351 or Section
611.353 for failure to install source water or corrosion control
treatment, the Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
require the supplier to commence lead service line replacement under
this Section after the date by which the supplier was required to
conduct monitoring under Section 611.356(d) (2) has passed.

b) Annual replacement of lead service lines.

1) Initiation of a lead service line replacement program.



A) A supplier that is required to commence lead service line

replacement pursuant to subsection (a) of this Scction must annually
replace at least seven percent of the initial number of lead service
lines in its distribution system.

B) The initial number of lead service lines is the number of lead
lines in place at the time the replacement program begins.

C) The supplier must identify the initial number of lead service
lines in its distribution system, including an identification of the
portions of the system owned by the supplier, based on a materials
evaluation, including the evaluation required under Section 611.356(a)
and relevant legal authorities (e.g., contracts, local ordinances)
regarding the portion owned by the system.

ID) The first year of lead service line replacement must begin on the
first day following the end of the monitoring period in which the
supplier exceeded the action level pursuant to subsection (a) of this
Scct ion.

E) If monitoring is required annually or less frequently, the end of
the monitoring period is September 30 of the calendar year in which the
sampling occurs.

F) If the Agency has established an alternate monitoring period by a
SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, then the end of the monitoring
period will be the last day of that period.

2) Resumption of a lead service line replacement program after
cessation.

A) A supplier that is resuming a program after cessation of its lead
service line replacement program, as allowed pursuant to subsection (f)—
of this Secti-on, must update its inventory of lead service lines to
include those sites that it had previously determined did not require
replacement pursuant to the sampling provision of subsection (c) of this
$cct ion.

B) The supplier will then divide the updated number of remaining lead
service lines by the number of remaining years in the program to
determine the number of lines that must be replaced per year (seven
percent lead service line replacement is based on a 15-year replacement
program, so that, for example, a supplier resuming lead service line
replacement after previously conducting two years of replacement would
divide the updated inventory by 13).

C) For a supplier that has completed a 15-year lead service line
replacement program, the Agency must, by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110, determine a schedule for replacing or retesting lines
that were previously tested out under the completed replacement program,
whenever the supplier has re-exceeded the action level.



c) Service lines not needing replacement. A supplier is not required
to replace any individual lead service line for which the lead
concentrations in all service line samples taken from that line pursuant
to Section 611.356(b) (3) are less than or equal to 0.015 mg/i.

d) A water supplier must replace that portion of the lead service
line that it owns. In cases where the supplier does not own the entire
lead service line, the supplier must notify the owner of the line, or
the owners authorized agent, that the supplier will replace the portion
of the service line that it owns and must offer to replace the owners

portion of the line. A supplier is not required to bear the cost of
replacing the privately-owned portion of the line, nor is it required to
replace the privately-owned portion where the owner chooses not to pay
the cost of replacing the privately-owned portion of the line, or where
replacing the privately-owned portion would be precluded by State,
local, or common law. A water supplier that does not replace the entire
length of the service line also must complete the following tasks:

1) Notice Prior to Commencement of Work.

A) At least 45 days prior to commencing the partial replacement of a
lead service line, the water supplier must provide notice to the
residents of all buildings served by the line explaining that they may
experience a temporary increase of lead levels in their drinking water,
along with guidance on measures consumers can take to minimize their
exposure to lead.

B) The Agency, by issuing an appropriate SEP, may allow the water
supplier to provide notice under the previous sentence less than 45 days
prior to commencing partial lead service line replacement where it
determines that such replacement is in conjunction with emergency
repairs.

C) In addition, the water supplier must inform the residents served
by the line that the supplier will, at the suppliers expense, collect a
sample from each partially-replaced lead service line that is
representative of the water in the service line for analysis of lead
content, as prescribed by Section 611.356(b) (3), within 72 hours after
the completion of the partial replacement of the service line. The
supplier must collect the sample and report the results of the analysis
to the owner and the residents served by the line within three business

days after—&- receiving the results.

D) Mailed notices post-marked within three business days after e-—
receiving the results must be considered on timeTT.

2) The water supplier must provide the information required by

subsection
(d) (1) of this Section to the residents of individual

dwellings by mail or by other methods approved by the Agency by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110. In instances where multi-family
dwellings are served by the service line, the water supplier must have
the option to post the information at a conspicuous location.



e) Agency determination of shorter replacement schedule.

1) The Agency must, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
require a supplier to replace lead service lines on a shorter schedule
than that otherwise required by this Section if it determines, taking
into account the number of lead service lines in the system, that such a
shorter replacement schedule is feasible.

2) The Agency must notify the supplier of its finding pursuant to

subsection (e) (1) of this Section within six months after the supplier
is triggered into lead service line replacement based on monitoring, as

referenced in subsection (a) of thiz Section.

f) Cessation of service line replacement.

1) Any supplier may cease replacing lead service lines whenever it
fulfills both of the following conditions:

A) First draw tap samples collected pursuant to Section 611.356(b) (2)
meet the lead action level during each of two consecutive six-month
monitoring periods; and

B) The supplier has submitted those results to the Agency.

2) If any of the suppliers first draw tap samples thereafter exceed
the lead action level, the supplier must recommence replacing lead

service lines pursuant to subsection (b) (2) of this Section.

g) To demonstrate compliance with subsections (a) through (d) of this
Section, a supplier must report to the Agency the information specified
in Section 611.360(e).

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.84 (2016) (2007), as amended a
57782 (October 10, 2007)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.355 Public Education and Supplemental Monitoring

A supplier that exceeds the lead action level based on tap water samples
collected in accordance with Section 611.356 must deliver the public
education materials required by subsection (a) of this Section in
accordance with the requirements of subsection (b) of this Scction. A
supplier that exceeds the lead action level must sample the tap water of
any customer who requests it in accordance with subsection (c) of this
Section. A supplier must deliver a consumer notice of lead tap water
monitoring results to persons who are served by the supplier at each
site that the supplier has tested, as specified in subsection (d) of
this Section.



a) Content of written public education materials.

1) Community water systems and non-transient non-community water
systems. A CWS or NTNCWS supplier must include the following elements
in printed materials (e.g., brochures and pamphlets) in the same order

as listed in subsections (a) (1) (A) through (a) (1) (F) of this Scction.
In addition, the supplier must include the language set forth in

subsections (a) (1) (A) , (a) (1) (B) , and (a) (1) (F) of this Scction in the
materials, exactly as written, except for the text in brackets in these
subsections, for which the supplier must include system-specific
information. Any additional information presented by a supplier must be
consistent with the information set forth in subsections (a) (1) (A)

through (a) (1) (F) of this Scction, and the supplier must present the
additional information in plain language that can be understood by the
general public. The supplier must submit all written public education
materials to the Agency.

A) IMPORTANT INFORMATION ABOUT LEAD IN YOUR DRINKING WATER. [INSERT
NAME OF SUPPLIER] found elevated levels of lead in drinking water in
some homes/buildings. Lead can cause serious health problems,
especially for pregnant women and young children. Please read this
information closely to see what you can do to reduce lead in your
drinking water.

BOARD NOTE: The supplier must use the verbatim text set forth in this
subsection (a) (1) (A) , with the exception that the supplier must insert
its name in place of the bracketed text.

B) Health effects of lead. Lead can cause serious health problems if
too much enters your body from drinking water or other sources. It can
cause damage to the brain and kidneys, and can interfere with the
production of red blood cells that carry oxygen to all parts of your
body. The greatest risk of lead exposure is to infants, young children,
and pregnant women. Scientists have linked the effects of lead on the
brain with lowered IQ in children. Adults with kidney problems and high
blood pressure can be affected by low levels of lead more than healthy
adults. Lead is stored in the bones, and it can be released later in
life. During pregnancy, the child receives lead from the mothers
bones, which may affect brain development.

BOARD NOTE: The supplier must use the verbatim text set forth in this
subsection (a) (1) (B)

C) Sources of Lead.

i) Explain what lead is.

ii) Explain possible sources of lead in drinking water and how lead
enters drinking water. Include information on home and building
plumbing materials and service lines that may contain lead.



iii) Discuss other important sources of lead exposure in addition to
drinking water (e.g. , paint).

BOARD NOTE: The supplier must use text that provides the information
described in this subsection (a) (1) (C)

ID) Discuss the steps the consumer can take to reduce his or her
exposure to lead in drinking water.

i) Encourage running the water to flush out the lead.

ii) Explain concerns with using hot water from the tap and
specifically caution against the use of hot water for preparing baby
formula.

iii) Explain that boiling water does not reduce lead levels.

iv) Discuss other options consumers can take to reduce exposure to
lead in drinking water, such as alternative sources or treatment of
water.

v) Suggest that parents have their childs blood tested for lead.

BOARD NOTE: The supplier must use text that provides the information
described in this subsection (a) (1) (ID)

E) Explain why there are elevated levels of lead in the supplier’s
drinking water (if known) and what the supplier is doing to reduce the
lead levels in homes and buildings in this area.

BOARD NOTE: The supplier must use text that provides the information
described in this subsection (a) (1) (E)

F) For more information, call us at [INSERT THE SUPPLIER’S NUMBER]
[ (IF APPLICABLE) , or visit our Web site at [INSERT THE SUPPLIER’ S WEB
SITE HERE] ] . For more information on reducing lead exposure around your
home/building and the health effects of lead, visit USEPA’s Web site at
http://www.epa.gov/ lead or contact your health care provider.

BOARD NOTE: The supplier must use the verbatim text set forth in this
subsection (a) (1) (F) , with the exception that the supplier must insert
its name in place of the first segment of bracketed text, and it must
add the second segment of bracketed text and substitute its Web address
for the internal bracketed text.

2) Community water systems. In addition to including the elements

specified in subsection (a) (1) of this Soction, a CWS supplier must do
both of the following:

A) It must tell consumers how to get their water tested; and



B) It must discuss lead in plumbing components and the difference
between low-lead and lead-free components.

BOARD NOTE: At corresponding 40 CFR 141.85(a) (1) (2016) (2007), USEPA
allowed the State to require prior approval of written public
information materials. Rather than require prior Agency approval, the
Board has chosen to allow the Agency to raise any deficiencies that it
may perceive using its existing procedure for review of public education
materials. The Agency has outlined its standard practice for review of
public information materials as follows: The Agency provides a
comprehensive public education packet to the supplier together with the
notice that the supplier has exceeded the lead action level. That
packet includes guidance and templates for the supplier to use in
preparing and distributing its public education materials. The supplier
must send a copy of the public education materials that it distributes
to the Agency, and the Agency reviews the copy of the materials after
their distribution to the public. The Agency directly communicates to
the supplier any perceived defects in the materials. The Agency will
request correction when it perceives minor defects in future
distributions of the public education materials, or the Agency will
request a redistribution of corrected public education materials when it
perceives major defects in the materials already distributed.

b) Delivery of public education materials.

1) The public education materials of a supplier that serves a large

proportion of non-English— speaking consumers must contain information
in the appropriate languages regarding the importance of the notice, or
it must contain a telephone number or address where a person served may
contact the supplier to obtain a translated copy of the public education
materials or to request assistance in the appropriate language.

2) A CWS supplier that exceeds the lead action level on the basis of
tap water samples collected in accordance with Section 611.356 and which
is not already conducting public education tasks pursuant to this
Section must, within 60 days after the end of the monitoring period in
which the exceedance occurred, complete the public education tasks
according to the following requirements:

A) The CWS supplier must deliver printed materials that meet the

content requirements of subsection (a) of this Scctionto all of its
bill-paying customers.

B) Methods of delivery for a CWS supplier.

i) The CWS supplier must contact customers who are most at risk by
delivering education materials that meet the content requirements of

subsection (a) of this Scction to local public health agencies, even if
the agencies are not located within the supplier’s service area, along
with an informational notice that encourages distribution to all of the
agencies potentially affected customers or the suppliers users. The
supplier must contact the local public health agencies directly by phone



or in person. The local public health agencies may provide a specific
list of additional community-based organizations that serve the target
populations, which may include organizations outside the service area of
the supplier. If such lists are provided, the supplier must deliver
education materials that meet the content requirements of subsection (a)—
of this Scction to each of the organizations on the provided lists.

ii) The CWS supplier must contact customers who are most at risk by
delivering materials that meet the content requirements of subsection

(a) of this Scction to the organizations listed in subsections
(b) (2) (H) (i) through (b) (2) (H) (vi) that are located within the
supplier’s service area, along with an informational notice that
encourages distribution to all the organization’s potentially affected
customers or suppliers users.

BOARD NOTE: The Board found it necessary to move the text of 40 CFR
141.85(b) (2) (ii) (B) (1) through (b) (2) (ii) (B) (6) (2007), as added at 72
Fed. Reg. 57782 (Oct. 10, 2007) , to appear as subsection (b) (2) (H) (i)

through subsection (b) (2) (H) (vi) of this $cction, in order to comport
with Illinois Administrative Code codification requirements relating to
allowed indent levels in rules.

iii) The CWS supplier must make a good faith effort to locate the
organizations listed in subsections (b) (2) (I) (i) through (b) (2) (I) (iii)
of this Scction that are located within the service area and deliver
materials that meet the content requirements of subsection (a) of this
$cction to them, along with an informational notice that encourages
distribution to all potentially affected customers or users. The good
faith effort to contact at-risk customers may include requesting a
specific contact list of these organizations from the local public
health agencies, even if the agencies are not located within the
supplier’s service area.

BOARD NOTE: The Board found it necessary to move the text of 40 CFR
141.85(b)(2) (ii) (C) (1) through (b) (2) (ii) (C) (3) (2007), as added at 72
Fed. Reg. 57782 (Oct. 10, 2007) , to appear as subsection (b) (2) (I) (i)

through subsection (b) (2) (I) (iii) of this Section, in order to comport
with Illinois Administrative Code codification requirements relating to
allowed indent levels in rules.

C) No less often than quarterly, the CWS supplier must provide
information on or in each water bill as long as the system exceeds the
action level for lead. The message on the water bill must include the
following statement exactly as written, except for the text in brackets
for which the supplier must include system-specific information:

[INSERT NAME OF SUPPLIER] found high levels of lead in drinking water in
some homes. Lead can cause serious health problems. For more
information please call [INSERT NAME OF SUPPLIER] [or visit (INSERT
SUPPLIER’S WEB SITE HERE)] . The message or delivery mechanism can be
modified in consultation with the Illinois Environmental Protection
Agency, Division of Public Water Supply; specifically, the Agency may



allow a separate mailing of public education materials to customers if
the water system cannot place the information on water bills.

0) The CWS supplier must post material meeting the content

requirements of subsection (a) of this Soction on the suppliers Web
site if the CWS supplier serves a population greater than 100,000.

E) The CWS supplier must submit a press release to newspaper,
television, and radio stations.

F) In addition to subsections (b) (2) (A) through (b) (2) (F) of this
Section, the CWS supplier must implement at least three activities from
one or more of the categories listed below. The educational content and
selection of these activities must be determined in consultation with
the Agency.

i) Public Service Announcements.

ii) Paid advertisements.

iii) Public Area Information Displays.

iv) E-mails to customers.

v) Public Meetings.

vi) Household Deliveries.

vii) Targeted Individual Customer Contact.

viii) Direct material distribution to all multi-family homes and
institutions.

ix) Other methods approved by the State.

G) For a CWS supplier that is required to conduct monitoring annually
or less frequently, the end of the monitoring period is September 30 of
the calendar year in which the sampling occurs, or, if the Agency has
established an alternate monitoring period, by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110, the last day of that period.

H) Organizations that the CWS supplier must contact when required to

do so pursuant to subsection (b) (2) (3) (ii) of this Scction.

i) Public and private schools or school boards.

ii) Women, Infants and Children (WIC) and Head Start programs.

iii) Public and private hospitals and medical clinics.

vi) Pediatricians.



v) Family planning clinics.

vi) Local welfare agencies.

BOARD NOTE: This subsection (b) (2) (H) corresponds with 40 CFR
141.85(b) (2) (ii) (B) (1) through (b) (2) (ii) (B) (6) (2016) (2007), as added
at 72 Fed. Reg. 57782 (Oct. 10, 2007) . The Board found it necessary to
move the text of those federal provisions to comport with Illinois
Administrative Code codification requirements relating to allowed indent
levels in rules.

I) Organizations that the CWS supplier must contact when required to

do so pursuant to subsection (b) (2) (3) (iii) of this Section.

i) Licensed childcare centers.

ii) Public and private preschools.

iii) Obstetricians-gynecologists and midwives.

BOARD NOTE: This subsection (b) (2) (H) corresponds with 40 CFR
141.85(b) (2) (ii) (C) (1) through (b) (2) (ii) (C) (3) (2007), as added at 72
Fed. Reg. 57782 (Oct. 10, 2007) . The Board found it necessary to move
the text of those federal provisions to comport with Illinois
Administrative Code codification requirements relating to allowed indent
levels in rules.

3) As long as a CWS supplier exceeds the action level, it must repeat
the activities described in subsection (b) (2) of this Section, as
described in subsections (b) (3) (A) through (b) (3) (ID) of this Section.

A) A CWS supplier must repeat the tasks contained in subsections

(b) (2) (A) , (b) (2) (B) , and (b) (2) (D) of this Section every 12 months.

B) A CWS supplier must repeat tasks contained in subsection (b) (2) (C)

of this Section with each billing cycle.

C) A CW$ supplier serving a population greater than 100,000 must post
and retain material on a publicly accessible Web site pursuant to

subsection (b) (2) (ID) of this Section.

D) The CWS supplier must repeat the task in subsection (b) (2) (E) of
this Section twice every 12 months on a schedule agreed upon with the
Agency by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110. The Agency must, on
a case-by-case basis, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
extend the time for the supplier to complete the public education tasks

set forth in subsection (b) (2) of this Section beyond the 60-day limit
if it determines that the extended time is needed for implementation
purposes; however, the Agency must issue the SEP granting any extension
prior to expiration of the 60-day deadline.



4) Within 60 days after the end of the monitoring period in which a
NTNCWS supplier exceeds the lead action level (unless it already is
repeating public education tasks pursuant to subsection (b) (5) of this
Scction) , it must deliver the public education materials specified by
subsection (a) of this Scction, as in subscctions (li) (4) (A) and
(b) (4) (B) of this Scction, subjcct to the limitation sct forth in
subscction (b) (4) (C) of this $cction:

The public education materials shall be delivered as follows:

Aj) The NTNCWS supplier must post informational posters on lead in
drinking water in a public place or common area in each of the buildings
served by the supplier; and

B) The NTNCWS supplier must distribute informational pamphlets or
brochures on lead in drinking water to each person served by the NTNCWS
supplier. The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
allow the system to utilize electronic transmission in lieu of or
combined with printed materials as long as it achieves at least the same
coverage.

) For a NTNCWS supplier that is required to conduct monitoring
annually or less frequently, the end of the monitoring period is
September 30 of the calendar year in which the sampling occurs, or, if
the Agency has established an alternate monitoring period, by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110, the last day of that period.

5) A NTNCWS supplier must repeat the tasks set forth in subsection

(b) (4) of this Section at least once during each calendar year in which
the supplier exceeds the lead action level. The Agency must, on a
case-by-case basis, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, extend
the time for the supplier to complete the public education tasks set

forth in subsection (b) (2) of this Section beyond the 60-day limit if it
determines that the extended time is needed for implementation purposes;
however, the Agency must issue the SEP granting any extension prior to
expiration of the 60-day deadline.

6) A supplier may discontinue delivery of public education materials
after it has met the lead action level during the most recent six-month
monitoring period conducted pursuant to Section 611.356. Such a
supplier must begin public education anew in accordance with this
Section if it subsequently exceeds the lead action level during any
six-month monitoring period.

7) A CWS supplier may apply to the Agency, in writing, to use only
the text specified in subsection (a) (1) of this Scction in lieu of the
text in subsections (a) (1) and (a) (2) of this Section and to perform the
tasks listed in subsections (b) (4) and (b) (5) of this Scction in lieu of
the tasks in subsections (b) (2) and (b) (3) of this Scction if the
following are true:



A) The supplier is a facility, such as a prison or a hospital, where
the population served is not capable of or is prevented from making
improvements to plumbing or installing point of use treatment devices;
and

B) The system provides water as part of the cost of services
provided, and it does not separately charge for water consumption.

8) A CW$ supplier that serves 3,300 or fewer people may limit certain
aspects of its public education programs as follows:

A) With respect to the requirements of subsection (b) (2) (F) of this
$cction, a supplier that serves 3,300 or fewer people must implement at
least one of the activities listed in that subsection.

B) With respect to the requirements of subsection (b) (2) (B) of this
Scction, a supplier that serves 3,300 or fewer people may limit the
distribution of the public education materials required under that
subsection to facilities and organizations that it serves which are most
likely to be visited regularly by pregnant women and children.

C) With respect to the requirements of subsection (b) (2) (E) of this
Scction, the Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
waive this requirement for a supplier that serves 3,300 or fewer
persons, as long as the supplier distributes notices to every household
that it serves.

c) Supplemental monitoring and notification of results. A supplier
that fails to meet the lead action level on the basis of tap samples
collected in accordance with Section 611.356 must offer to sample the
tap water of any customer who requests it. The supplier is not required
to pay for collecting or analyzing the sample, nor is the supplier
required to collect and analyze the sample itself.

d) Requirement for consumer notice of tap water monitoring results.

1) Consumer notice requirement. A supplier must provide a notice of
the individual tap results from lead tap water monitoring carried out
under the requirements of Section 611.356 to the persons served by the
water system at the specific sampling site from which the sample was
taken (e.g. , the occupants of the residence where the tap was tested).

2) Timing of consumer notice. The supplier must provide the consumer
notice as soon as practical, but no later than 30 days after it learns
of the tap monitoring results.

3) Content of consumer notice. The consumer notice must include the
results of lead tap water monitoring for the tap that was tested, an
explanation of the health effects of lead, a list of steps that
consumers can take to reduce exposure to lead in drinking water, and
contact information for the water utility. The notice must also provide



the maximum contaminant level goal and the action level for lead and the
definitions for these two terms from Section 611.883(c).

4) iDelivery of consumer notice. The consumer notice must be provided
to persons served at the tap that was tested, either by mail or by
another method approved by the Agency, by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110. For example, upon approval by the Agency, a NTNCWS
supplier could post the results on a bulletin board in the facility to
allow users to review the information. The supplier must provide the
notice to customers at sample taps tested, including consumers who do
not receive water bills.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.85 (2016) (2013).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.356 Tap Water Monitoring for Lead and Copper

a) Sampling site location.

1) Selecting a pooi of targeted sampling sites.

A) By the applicable date for commencement of monitoring under

subsection (d) (1) of this Scction, each supplier must complete a
materials evaluation of its distribution system in order to identify a
pool of targeted sampling sites that meets the requirements of this
Section.

B) The pool of targeted sampling sites must be sufficiently large to
ensure that the supplier can collect the number of lead and copper tap

samples required by subsection (c) of this Scction.

C) The supplier must select the sites for collection of first draw
samples from this pool of targeted sampling sites.

ID) The supplier must not select as sampling sites any faucets that
have point-of-use or point-of-entry treatment devices designed to remove
or capable of removing inorganic contaminants.

2) Materials evaluation.

A) A supplier must use the information on lead, copper, and
galvanized steel collected pursuant to 40 CFR 141.42(d) (special
monitoring for corrosivity characteristics) when conducting a materials
evaluation.

B) When an evaluation of the information collected pursuant to 40 CFR
141.42(d) is insufficient to locate the requisite number of lead and
copper sampling sites that meet the targeting criteria in subsection (a)—
of this $cction, the supplier must review the following sources of
information in order to identify a sufficient number of sampling sites:



1) All plumbing codes, permits, and records in the tiles of the
building departments that indicate the plumbing materials that are
installed within publicly- and privately-owned structures connected to
the distribution system;

ii) All inspections and records of the distribution system that
indicate the material composition of the service connections which
connect a structure to the distribution system;

iii) All existing water quality information, which includes the results
of all prior analyses of the system or individual structures connected
to the system, indicating locations that may be particularly susceptible
to high lead or copper concentrations; and

iv) The supplier must seek to collect such information where possible
in the course of its normal operations (e.g., checking service line
materials when reading water meters or performing maintenance
activities)

3) Tiers of sampling sites. Suppliers must categorize the sampling
sites within their pool according to the following tiers:

A) CWS Tier 1 sampling sites. ‘CWS Tier 1 sampling sites” must
include the following single-family structures:

i) Those that contain copper pipes with lead solder installed after
1982 or which contain lead pipes; or

ii) Those that are served by a lead service line.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (a) (3) (A) was derived from segments of 40 CFR

141.86(a) (3) (2016) (2007) . This allows the pool of CWS tier 1 sampling
sites to consist exclusively of structures served by lead service lines.

B) CWS Tier 2 sampling sites. ‘CWS Tier 2 sampling sites’ must

include the following buildings, including multiple-family structures:

i) Those that contain copper pipes with lead solder installed after
1982 or which contain lead pipes; or

ii) Those that are served by a lead service line.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (a) (3) (B) was derived from segments of 40 CFR

141.86(a) (4) (2016) (2007) . This allows the pooi of CWS tier 2 sampling
sites to consist exclusively of structures served by lead service lines.

C) CWS Tier 3 sampling sites. ‘CWS Tier 3 sampling sites must

include the following single-family structures: those that contain
copper pipes with lead solder installed before 1983.



BOARD NOTE: Subsection (a) (3) (C) was derived from segments of 40

CFR 141.86(a) (5) (2016) (2007)

ID) NTNCWS Tier 1 sampling sites. “NTNCWS Tier 1 sampling sites must
include the following buildings:

i) Those that contain copper pipes with lead solder installed after
1982 or which contain lead pipes; or

ii) Those that are served by a lead service line.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (a) (3) (ID) was derived from segments of 40 CFR

141.86(a) (6) (2016) (2007) . This allows the pool of NTNCWS tier 1
sampling sites to consist exclusively of buildings served by lead
service lines.

E) Alternative NTNCWS sampling sites. “Alternative NTNCWS sampling
sites must include the following buildings: those that contain copper
pipes with lead solder installed before 1983.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (a) (3) (E) was derived from segments of 40

CFR 141.86(a) (7) (2016) (2007)

4) Selection of sampling sites. Suppliers must select sampling sites
for their sampling pool as follows:

A) CWS Suppliers. CWS suppliers must use CWS tier 1 sampling sites,
except that the supplier may include CWS tier 2 or CWS tier 3 sampling
sites in its sampling pool as follows:

i) If multiple-family residences comprise at least 20 percent of the
structures served by a supplier, the supplier may use CWS tier 2
sampling sites in its sampling pool; or

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (a) (4) (A) (i) was derived from a segment of

40 CFR 141.86(a) (3) (ii) (2016) (2007)

ii) If the CWS supplier has an insufficient number of CWS tier 1
sampling sites on its distribution system, the supplier may use CWS tier
2 sampling sites in its sampling pool; or

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (a) (4) (A) (ii) was derived from a segment

of 40 CFR 141.86(a) (4) (2016) (2007).

iii) If the CWS supplier has an insufficient number of CWS tier 1 and
CWS tier 2 sampling sites on its distribution system, the supplier may
complete its sampling pool with CWS tier 3 sampling sites.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (a) (4) (A) (iii) was derived from a segment

of 40 CFR 141 . 86 (a) (5) (2016) (2007)



iv) If the CWS supplier has an insufficient number of CWS tier 1
sampling sites, CWS tier 2 sampling sites, and CW$ tier 3 sampling
sites, the supplier must use those CWS tier 1 sampling sites, CWS tier 2
sampling sites, and CWS tier 3 sampling sites that it has and complete
its sampling pool with representative sites throughout its distribution
system for the balance of its sampling sites. For the purpose of this
subsection (a) (4) (A) (iv) , a representative site is a site in which the
plumbing materials used at that site would be commonly found at other
sites served by the water system.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (a) (4) (A) (iv) was derived from segments of

40 CFR 141.86(a) (5) (2016) (2007)

B) NTNCWS suppliers.

i) An NTNCWS supplier must select NTNCWS tier 1 sampling sites for
its sampling pool.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (a) (4) (B) (i) was derived from segments of

40 CFR 141.86(a) (6) (2016) (2007).

ii) If the NTNCWS supplier has an insufficient number of NTNCWS tier 1
sampling sites, the supplier may complete its sampling pool with
alternative NTNCWS sampling sites.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (a) (4) (B) (ii) was derived from segments of

40 CFR 141 . 86 (a) (7) (2016) (2007)

iii) If the NTNCWS supplier has an insufficient number of NTNCWS tier 1
sampling sites and NTNCWS alternative sampling sites, the supplier must
use representative sites throughout its distribution system. For the
purpose of this subsection (a) (4) (B) (ii) , a representative site is a
site in which the plumbing materials used at that site would be commonly
found at other sites served by the water system.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (a) (4) (B) (iii) was derived from segments

of 40 CFR 141.86(a) (7) (2016) (2007).

C) Suppliers with lead service lines. Any supplier whose
distribution system contains lead service lines must draw samples during
each six-month monitoring period from sampling sites as follows:

i) 50 percent of the samples from sampling sites that contain lead
pipes or from sampling sites that have copper pipes with lead solder;
and

ii) 50 percent of those samples from sites served by a lead service
line.

iii) A supplier that cannot identify a sufficient number of sampling
sites served by a lead service line must collect first-draw samples from
all of the sites identified as being served by such lines.



BOARD NOTE: Subsection (a) (4) (C) was derived from segments of 40 CFR

141.86(a) (8) (2016) (2007) . This allows the pooi of sampling sites to
consist exclusively of structures or buildings served by lead service
lines.

ID) Sample collection methods.

1) All tap samples for lead and copper collected in accordance with
this Subpart G, with the exception of lead service line samples
collected under Section 611.354(c) and samples collected under

subsection (b) (5) of this $cction, must be first-draw samples.

2) First-draw tap samples.

A) Each first-draw tap sample for lead and copper must be one liter
in volume and have stood motionless in the plumbing system of each
sampling site for at least six hours.

3) First-draw samples from residential housing must be collected from
the cold water kitchen tap or bathroom sink tap.

C) First-draw samples from a non-residential building must be one
liter in volume and must be collected at an interior tap from which
water is typically drawn for consumption.

D) Non-first-draw samples collected in lieu of first-draw samples

pursuant to subsection (b) (5) of this Scction must be one liter in
volume and must be collected at an interior tap from which water is
typically drawn for consumption.

E) First-draw samples may be collected by the supplier or the
supplier may allow residents to collect first-draw samples after
instructing the residents of the sampling procedures specified in this
subsection (b)

i) To avoid problems of residents handling nitric acid, acidification
of first-draw samples may be done up to 14 days after the sample is
collected.

ii) After acidification to resolubilize the metals, the sample must
stand in the original container for the time specified in the approved
USEPA method before the sample can be analyzed.

F) If a supplier allows residents to perform sampling under

subsection (b) (2) (ID) of this Scction, the supplier may not challenge the
accuracy of sampling results based on alleged errors in sample
collection.

3) Service line samples.



A) Each service line sample must be one liter in volume and have
stood motionless in the lead service line for at least six hours.

B) Lead service line samples must be collected in one of the
following three ways:

ii At the tap after flushing that volume of water calculated as being
between the tap and the lead service line based on the interior diameter
and length of the pipe between the tap and the lead service line;

ii) Tapping directly into the lead service line; or

iii) If the sampling site is a single-family structure, allowing the
water to run until there is a significant change in temperature that
would be indicative of water that has been standing in the lead service
line.

4) Follow-up first-draw tap samples.

A) A supplier must collect each follow-up first-draw tap sample from
the same sampling site from which it collected the previous samples.

B) If, for any reason, the supplier cannot gain entry to a sampling
site in order to collect a follow-up tap sample, the supplier may
collect the follow-up tap sample from another sampling site in its
sampling pool, as long as the new site meets the same targeting criteria
and is within reasonable proximity of the original site.

5) Substitute non-first-draw samples.

A) A NTNCWS supplier or a CWS supplier that meets the criteria of
Sections 611.355(b) (7) (A) and (b) (7) (B), that does not have enough taps
that can supply first-draw samples, as defined in Section 611.102, may
apply to the Agency in writing to substitute non-first-draw samples by a
SEP granted under Section 611.110.

B) A supplier approved to substitute non-first-draw samples must
collect as many first-draw samples from appropriate taps as possible and
identify sampling times and locations that would likely result in the
longest standing time for the remaining sites.

C) The Agency may grant a SEP that waives the requirement for prior
Agency approval of non-first-draw sampling sites selected by the system.

c) Number of samples.

1) Suppliers must collect at least one sample from the number of
sites listed in the first column of Table D of this Part (labelled
TTstandard monitoring’) during each six-month monitoring period specified

in subsection (d) of this Scction.



2) A supplier conducting reduced monitoring pursuant to subsection

Cd) (4) of this Scction must collect one sample from the number of sites
specified in the second column of Table ID of this Part (labelled
reduced monitoring) during each reduced monitoring period specified in

subsection (d) (4) of this Scction. Such reduced monitoring sites must
be representative of the sites required for standard monitoring. A
supplier whose system has fewer than five drinking water taps that can
be used for human consumption and which can meet the sampling site

criteria of subsection (a) of this Scction to reach the required number
of sampling sites listed in this subsection (c) must collect multiple
samples from individual taps. To accomplish this, the supplier must
collect at least one sample from each tap, then it must collect
additional samples from those same taps on different days during the
monitoring period, in order to collect a total number of samples that
meets the required number of sampling sites. Alternatively, the Agency
must, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, allow a supplier
whose system has fewer than five drinking water taps to collect a number
of samples that is fewer than the number of sites specified in this
subsection (c) if it determines that 100 percent of all taps that can be
used for human consumption are sampled and that the reduced number of
samples will produce the same results as would the collection of
multiple samples from some taps. Any Agency approval of a reduction of
the minimum number of samples must be based on a request from the
supplier or on on-site verification by the Agency. The Agency may, by a
SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, specify sampling locations when
a system is conducting reduced monitoring.

‘ d) Timing of monitoring.

1) Six-Month Sampling Periods. Six-month sampling periods begin on
January 1 and July 1 of each year.Initial tap sampling. Thc first
six month monitoring pcriod for small, medium sizcd and large systcm
suppliers must begin on thc dates spccificd in Table E of this Part.
A) All large system suppliers must monitor during each of two
consecutive six-month period, except as provided in subsection (d) (4) (3)—
periods.

3) All small- and medium-sized system suppliers must monitor during
each consecutive six-month monitoring period until the following is
true:

i) The supplier exceeds the lead action level or the copper action
level and is therefore required to implement the corrosion control
treatment requirements under Section 611.351, in which case the supplier
must continue monitoring in accordance with subsection (d) (2) of this
Section; or

ii) The supplier meets the lead action level and the copper action
level during each of two consecutive six-month monitoring periods, in
which case the supplier may reduce monitoring in accordance with

subsection (d) (4) of this Section.



2) Monitoring after installation of corrosion control and source
water treatment.

A) Any large system supplier that installs optimal corrosion control
treatment pursuant to Section 611.351(d) (4) must monitor havc monitorcd
during cach of two consecutive six-month monitoring periods beforc

, 1998 -

B) Any small- or medium-sized system supplier that installs optimal
corrosion control treatment pursuant to Section 611.351(e) (5) must

monitor during cach of two consecutive six-month monitoring periods
before 36 months after the Agency approves optimal corrosion control
treatment, as specified in Section 611.351(e) (6)

C) Any supplier that installs source water treatment pursuant to

Section 611.353(a) (3) must monitor during each of two consecutive
six-month monitoring periods before 36 months after completion of step
2, as specified in Section 611.353(a) (4).

3) Monitoring after the Agency specification of water quality
parameter values for optimal corrosion control.
After the Agency specifies the values for water quality control
parameters pursuant to Section 611.352(f), the supplier must monitor
during each subsequent six-month monitoring period, with the first
six-month monitoring period to begin on the date the Agency specifies
the optimal values.

4) Reduced monitoring.

A) Reduction to annual for small- and medium-sized system suppliers
meeting the lead and copper action levels. A small- or medium-sized
system supplier that meets the lead and copper action levels during each
of two consecutive six-month monitoring periods may reduce the number of

samples in accordance with subsection Cc) of this Scction, and reduce
the frequency of sampling to once per year. A small- or medium-sized
system supplier that collects fewer than five samples as specified in

subsection Cc) of this $cction and which meets the lead and copper
action levels during each of two consecutive six-month monitoring
periods may reduce its frequency of sampling to once per year. In no
case can the supplier reduce the number of samples required below the
minimum of one sample per available tap. This reduced sampling may only
begin during the calendar year immediately following the end of the
second consecutive six-month monitoring period.

B) SEP allowing reduction to annual for suppliers maintaining water
quality control parameters.

i) Any supplier that meets the lead action level and which maintains
the range of values for the water quality control parameters reflecting
optimal corrosion control treatment specified by the Agency under
Section 611.352(f) during each of two consecutive six-month monitoring
periods may reduce the frequency of monitoring to once per year and the



number of lead and copper samples to that specified by subsection Cc) of
this Scction if it receives written approval from the Agency in the form
of a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110. This reduced sampling may
only begin during the calendar year immediately following the end of the
second consecutive six-month monitoring period.

ii) The Agency must review monitoring, treatment, and other relevant
information submitted by the water system in accordance with Section
611.360, and must notify the system in writing by a SEP issued pursuant
to Sections 611.110 when it determines the system is eligible to reduce
its monitoring frequency to once every three years pursuant to this
subsection (d) (4)

iii) The Agency must review, and where appropriate, revise its

determination under subsection (d) (4) (B) (i) pf this Scction when the
supplier submits new monitoring or treatment data, or when other data
relevant to the number and frequency of tap sampling becomes available
to the Agency.

C) Reduction to triennial for small- and medium-sized system
suppliers.

i) Small- and medium-sized system suppliers meeting lead and copper
action levels. A small- or medium-sized system supplier that meets the
lead action level and which meets the lead and copper action levels
during three consecutive years of monitoring may reduce the frequency of
monitoring for lead and copper from annually to once every three years.

ii) SEP for suppliers meeting optimal corrosion control treatment.
Any supplier that maintains the range of values for the water quality
control parameters reflecting optimal corrosion control treatment
specified by the Agency under Section 611.352(f) during three
consecutive years of monitoring may reduce its monitoring frequency from
annual to once every three years if it receives written approval from
the Agency in the form of a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110.
Samples collected once every three years must be collected no later than
every third calendar year.

iii) The Agency must review, and where appropriate, revise its

determination under subsection (d) (4) (C) (ii) of this Scction when the
supplier submits new monitoring or treatment data, or when other data
relevant to the number and frequency of tap sampling becomes available
to the Agency.

ID) Sampling at a reduced frequency. A supplier that reduces the
number and frequency of sampling must collect these samples from
representative sites included in the pool of targeted sampling sites

identified in subsection (a) of this Scction, preferentially selecting
those sampling sites from the highest tier first. Suppliers sampling
annually or less frequently must conduct the lead and copper tap
sampling during the months of June, July, August, or September, unless



the Agency has approved a different sampling period in accordance with

subsection (d) (4) (D) (i) pf this Scction.

i) The Agency may grant a SEP pursuant to Section 611.110 that
approves a different period for conducting the lead and copper tap
sampling for systems collecting a reduced number of samples. Such a
period must be no longer than four consecutive months and must represent
a time of normal operation where the highest levels of lead are most
likely to occur. For a NTNCWS supplier that does not operate during the
months of June through September and for which the period of normal
operation where the highest levels of lead are most likely to occur is
not known, the Agency must designate a period that represents a time of
normal operation for the system. This reduced sampling may only begin
during the period approved or designated by the Agency in the calendar
year immediately following the end of the second consecutive six-month
monitoring period for systems initiating annual monitoring and during
the three-year period following the end of the third consecutive
calendar year of annual monitoring for a supplier initiating triennial
monitoring.

ii) A supplier monitoring annually that has been collecting samples
during the months of June through September and which receives Agency
approval to alter its sample collection period under subsection

(d) (4) CD) (i) of this $cction must collect its next round of samples
during a time period that ends no later than 21 months after the
previous round of sampling. A supplier monitoring once every three
years that has been collecting samples during the months of June through
September and which receives Agency approval to alter the sampling

collection period as provided in subsection (d) (4) (D) (i) of this Section
must collect its next round of samples during a time period that ends no
later than 45 months after the previous round of sampling. Subsequent
rounds of sampling must be collected annually or once every three years,
as required by this Section. A small system supplier with a waiver

granted pursuant to subsection (g) of this Section that has been
collecting samples during the months of June through September and which
receives Agency approval to alter its sample collection period under

subsection (d) (4) (ID) (i) pf this Section must collect its next round of
samples before the end of the nine-year compliance cycle (as that term
is defined in Section 611.101)

E) Any water system that demonstrates for two consecutive six-month
monitoring periods that the tap water lead level computed under Section
611.350(c) (3) is less than or equal to 0.005 mg/i and that the tap water
copper level computed under Section 611.350(c) (3) is less than or equal
to 0.65 mg/i may reduce the number of samples in accordance with

subsection (c) of this Section and reduce the frequency of sampling to
once every three calendar years.

F) Resumption of standard monitoring.

i) Smaii- or medium-sized suppliers exceeding lead or copper action
level. A small- or medium-sized system supplier subject to reduced



monitoring that exceeds the lead action level or the copper action level

must resume sampling in accordance subsection (d) (3) of this Scction and
collect the number of samples specified for standard monitoring under

subsection (c) of this Scction. Such a supplier must also conduct water
quality parameter monitoring in accordance with Section 611.357 (b),
(c) , or (d) (as appropriate) during the six-month monitoring period in
which it exceeded the action level. Any such supplier may resume annual
monitoring for lead and copper at the tap at the reduced number of sites

specified in subsection (c) of this Scction after it has completed two
subsequent consecutive six-month rounds of monitoring that meet the

criteria of subsection (d) (4) (A) of this Scction. Any such supplier may
resume monitoring once every three years for lead and copper at the
reduced number of sites after it demonstrates through subsequent rounds
of monitoring that it meets the criteria of either subsection (d) (4) (C)

or (d) (4) (E) of this Scction.

ii) Suppliers failing to operate within water quality control
parameters. Any supplier subject to reduced monitoring frequency that
fails to meet the lead action level during any four-month monitoring
period or that fails to operate within the range of values for the water
quality control parameters specified pursuant to Section 611.352(f) for
more than nine days in any six-month period specified in Section
611.357(d) must conduct tap water sampling for lead and copper at the

frequency specified in subsection (d) (3) of this Scction, must collect
the number of samples specified for standard monitoring under subsection

(c) of this Scction, and must resume monitoring for water quality
parameters within the distribution system in accordance with Section
611.357(d) . This standard tap water sampling must begin no later than
the six-month period beginning January 1 of the calendar year following
the lead action level exceedance or water quality parameter excursion.
A supplier may resume reduced monitoring for lead and copper at the tap
and for water quality parameters within the distribution system only if
it fulfills the conditions set forth in subsection (d) (4) (H) of this
Section.

BOARD NOTE: The Board moved the material from the last sentence of 40
CFR 141.86(d) (4) (vi) (B) and 40 CFR 141.86(d) (4) (vi) (B) (1) through
(d) (4) (vi) (B) (3) (2007) to subsections (d) (4) (H) and (d) (4) (H) (i)
through (d) (4) (H) (iii) , since Illinois Administrative Code codification
requirements allow subsections only to four indent levels.

G) Any water supplier subject to a reduced monitoring frequency under

subsection (d) (4) of this Section must notify the Agency in writing in
accordance with Section 611.360(a) (3) of any upcoming long-term change
in treatment or addition of a new source as described in that Section.
The Agency must review and approve the addition of a new source or
long-term change in water treatment before it is implemented by the
supplier. The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
require the system to resume sampling in accordance with subsection
(d) (3) of this Section and collect the number of samples specified for
standard monitoring under subsection (c) of this Section or take other
appropriate steps such as increased water quality parameter monitoring



or re-evaluation of its corrosion control treatment given the
potentially different water quality considerations.

H) A supplier required under subsection Cd) (4) (F) of this Scction to
resume monitoring in accordance with Section 611.357(d) may resume
reduced monitoring for lead and copper at the tap and for water quality
parameters within the distribution system under the following
conditions:

i) The supplier may resume annual monitoring for lead and copper at
the tap at the reduced number of sites specified in subsection (c) e—
this Scction after it has completed two subsequent six-month rounds of
monitoring that meet the criteria of subsection (d) (4) (B) of this
Section and the supplier has received written approval from the Agency
by a SEP pursuant to Section 611.110 that it is appropriate to resume
reduced monitoring on an annual frequency. This sampling must begin
during the calendar year immediately following the end of the second
consecutive six-month monitoring period.

ii) The supplier may resume monitoring for lead and copper once every
three years at the tap at the reduced number of sites after it
demonstrates through subsequent rounds of monitoring that it meets the

criteria of either subsection (d) (4) (C) or (d) (4) (E) of this Section and
the system has received a SEP under Section 611.110 from the Agency that
it is appropriate to resume monitoring once every three years.

iii) The supplier may reduce the number of water quality parameter tap
water samples required in accordance with Section 611.357(e) (1) and the
frequency with which it collects such samples in accordance with Section
611.357(e) (2) . Such a system may not resume monitoring once every three
years for water quality parameters at the tap until it demonstrates, in
accordance with the requirements of Section 611.357(e) (2), that it has
re-qualified for monitoring once every three years.

BOARD NOTE: Subsections (d) (4) (H) and (d) (4) (H) (i) through
(d) (4) (H) (iii) are derived from the last sentence of 40 CFR
141.86(d) (4) (vi) (B) and 40 CFR 141.86 (d) (4) (vi) (B) (1) through

(d) (4) (vi) (B) (3) (2016) (2007) , since Illinois Administrative Code
codification requirements allow only four indent levels of subsections.

e) Additional monitoring. The results of any monitoring conducted in
addition to the minimum requirements of this Section must be considered
by the supplier and the Agency in making any determinations (i.e.,
calculating the 90th percentile lead action level or the copper level)
under this Subpart G.

f) Invalidation of lead or copper tap water samples. A sample
invalidated under this subsection does not count toward determining lead
or copper 90th percentile levels under Section 611.350(c) (3) or toward
meeting the minimum monitoring requirements of subsection (c) of this
Section.



1) The Agency must invalidate a lead or copper tap water sample if it
determines that one of the following conditions exists:

A) The laboratory establishes that improper sample analysis caused
erroneous results;

B) The sample was taken from a site that did not meet the site
selection criteria of this Section;

C) The sample container was damaged in transit; or

ID) There is substantial reason to believe that the sample was subject
to tampering.

2) The supplier must report the results of all samples to the Agency
and all supporting documentation for samples the supplier believes
should be invalidated.

3) To invalidate a sample under subsection (f) (1) of this Soction,
the decision and the rationale for the decision must be documented in
writing. The Agency may not invalidate a sample solely on the grounds
that a follow-up sample result is higher or lower than that of the
original sample.

4) The water supplier must collect replacement samples for any
samples invalidated under this Section if, after the invalidation of one
or more samples, the supplier has too few samples to meet the minimum

requirements of subsection (c) of this Scction. . Any such replacement
samples must be taken as soon as possible, but no later than 20 days
after the date the Agency invalidates the sample or by the end of the
applicable monitoring period, whichever occurs later. Replacement
samples taken after the end of the applicable monitoring period must not
also be used to meet the monitoring requirements of a subsequent
monitoring period. The replacement samples must be taken at the same
locations as the invalidated samples or, if that is not possible, at
locations other than those already used for sampling during the
monitoring period.

g) Monitoring waivers for small system suppliers. Any small system
supplier that meets the criteria of this subsection (g) may apply to the
Agency to reduce the frequency of monitoring for lead and copper under
this Section to once every nine years (i.e., a ‘full waiver”) if it
meets all of the materials criteria specified in subsection (g) (1) of
this Scction and all of the monitoring criteria specified in subsection
(g) (2) of this $cction. Any small system supplier that meets the
criteria in subsections (g) (1) and (g) (2) of this Scction only for lead,
or only for copper, may apply to the State for a waiver to reduce the
frequency of tap water monitoring to once every nine years for that
contaminant only (i.e. , a Ypartial waiver’)

1) Materials criteria. The supplier must demonstrate that its
distribution system and service lines and all drinking water supply



plumbing, including plumbing conveying drinking water within all
residences and buildings connected to the system, are free of
lead-containing materials or copper-containing materials, as those terms
are defined in this subsection (g) (1) , as follows:

A) Lead. To qualify for a full waiver, or a waiver of the tap water
monitoring requirements for lead (i.e., a ‘lead waiver’), the water
supplier must provide certification and supporting documentation to the
Agency that the system is free of all lead-containing materials, as
follows:

i) It contains no plastic pipes that contain lead plasticizers, or
plastic service lines that contain lead plasticizers; and

1±) It is free of lead service lines, lead pipes, lead soldered pipe
joints, and leaded brass or bronze alloy fittings and fixtures, unless
such fittings and fixtures meet the specifications of NSF Standard 61,
section 9, incorporated by reference in Section 611.102.

BOARD NOTE: Corresponding 40 CFR 141.86(g) (1) (i) (B) specifies
“any standard established pursuant to 42 USC 300g-6(e) (SDWA section

1417(e)--”.
USEPA has stated that the NSF standard is that standard.

See 62 Fed. Reg. 44684 (Aug. 22, 1997)

B) Copper. To qualify for a full waiver, or a waiver of the tap
water monitoring requirements for copper (i.e., a ‘copper waiver”), the
water supplier must provide certification and supporting documentation
to the Agency that the system contains no copper pipes or copper service
lines.

2) Monitoring criteria for waiver issuance. The supplier must have
completed at least one six-month round of standard tap water monitoring
for lead and copper at sites approved by the Agency and from the number

of sites required by subsection (c) of this Scction and demonstrate that
the 90th percentile levels for any and all rounds of monitoring
conducted since the system became free of all lead-containing or
copper-containing materials, as appropriate, meet the following
criteria:

A) Lead levels. To qualify for a full waiver, or a lead waiver, the
supplier must demonstrate that the 90th percentile lead level does not
exceed 0.005 mg/i.

B) Copper levels. To qualify for a full waiver, or a copper waiver,
the supplier must demonstrate that the 90th percentile copper level does
not exceed 0.65 mg/l.

3) State approval of waiver application. The Agency must notify the
supplier of its waiver determination by a SEP issued pursuant to Section
611.110, in writing, setting forth the basis of its decision and any
condition of the waiver. As a condition of the waiver, the Agency may
require the supplier to perform specific activities (e.g., limited



monitoring, periodic outreach to customers to remind them to avoid
installation of materials that might void the waiver) to avoid the risk
of lead or copper concentration of concern in tap water. The small
system supplier must continue monitoring for lead and copper at the tap

as required by subsections (d) (1) through (d) (4) of this Scction, as
appropriate, until it receives written notification from the Agency that
the waiver has been approved.

4) Monitoring frequency for suppliers with waivers.

A) A supplier with a full waiver must conduct tap water monitoring
for lead and copper in accordance with subsection Cd) (4) CD) of this
Scction at the reduced number of sampling sites identified in subsection
(c) of this Scction at least once every nine years and provide the
materials certification specified in subsection (g) (1) of this Scction
for both lead and copper to the Agency along with the monitoring
results. Samples collected every nine years must be collected no later
than every ninth calendar year.

3) A supplier with a partial waiver must conduct tap water monitoring
for the waived contaminant in accordance with subsection (d) (4) (ID) ef—
this Section at the reduced number of sampling sites specified in
subsection (c) of this Scction at least once every nine years and
provide the materials certification specified in subsection (g) (1) e-f—
this Scction pertaining to the waived contaminant along with the
monitoring results. Such a supplier also must continue to monitor for
the non-waived contaminant in accordance with requirements of

subsections Cd) (1) through (d) (4) of this Scction, as appropriate.

C) Any supplier with a full or partial waiver must notify the Agency
in writing in accordance with Section 611.360(a) (3) of any upcoming
long-term change in treatment or addition of a new source, as described
in that Section. The Agency must review and approve the addition of a
new source or long-term change in water treatment before it is
implemented by the supplier. The Agency has the authority to require
the supplier to add or modify waiver conditions (e.g., require
recertification that the suppliers system is free of lead-containing or
copper-containing materials, require additional rounds of monitoring),
if it deems such modifications are necessary to address treatment or
source water changes at the system.

ID) If a supplier with a full or partial waiver becomes aware that it
is no longer free of lead-containing or copper-containing materials, as
appropriate (e.g., as a result of new construction or repairs), the
supplier must notify the Agency in writing no later than 60 days after
becoming aware of such a change.

5) Continued eligibility. If the supplier continues to satisfy the

requirements of subsection (g) (4) of this Scction, the waiver will be
renewed automatically, unless any of the conditions listed in

subsections subscction (g) (5) (A) through (g) (5) (C) of this Section
occur. A supplier whose waiver has been revoked may re-apply for a



waiver at such time as it again meets the appropriate materials and

monitoring criteria of subsections (g) (1) and (g) (2) of this Scction.

A) A supplier with a full waiver or a lead waiver no longer satisfies

the materials criteria of subsection (g) (1) (A) of this Soction or has a
90th percentile lead level greater than 0.005 mg/l.

B) A supplier with a full waiver or a copper waiver no longer

satisfies the materials criteria of subsection (g) (1) (B) of this Section
or has a 90th percentile copper level greater than 0.65 mg/l.

C) The State notifies the supplier, in writing, that the waiver has
been revoked, setting forth the basis of its decision.

6) Requirements following waiver revocation. A supplier whose full
or partial waiver has been revoked by the Agency is subject to the
corrosion control treatment and lead and copper tap water monitoring
requirements, as follows:

A) If the supplier exceeds the lead or copper action level, the
supplier must implement corrosion control treatment in accordance with
the deadlines specified in Section 611.351(e), and any other applicable
requirements of this Subpart G.

B) If the supplier meets both the lead and the copper action level,
the supplier must monitor for lead and copper at the tap no less
frequently than once every three years using the reduced number of

sampling sites specified in subsection (c) of this Section.

7) Pre-existing waivers. Small system supplier waivers approved by
the Agency in writing prior to April 11, 2000 must remain in effect
under the following conditions:

A) If the supplier has demonstrated that it is both free of lead-
containing and copper-containing materials, as required by subsection
(g) (1) of this Section and that its 90th percentile lead levels and 90th
percentile copper levels meet the criteria of subsection (g) (2) of this
Section, the waiver remains in effect so long as the supplier continues
to meet the waiver eligibility criteria of subsection (g) (5) of this
Section. The first round of tap water monitoring conducted pursuant to
subsection (g) (4) of this Section must be completed no later than nine
years after the last time the supplier monitored for lead and copper at
the tap.

B) If the supplier has met the materials criteria of subsection
(g) (1) of this Section but has not met the monitoring criteria of
subsection (g) (2) of this Section, the supplier must conduct a round of
monitoring for lead and copper at the tap demonstrating that it met the

criteria of subsection (g) (2) of this Section no later than September
30, 2000. Thereafter, the waiver must remain in effect as long as the
supplier meets the continued eligibility criteria of subsection (g) (5)—
of this Section. The first round of tap water monitoring conducted



pursuant to subsection (g) (4) of this Scct±on must be completed no later
than nine years after the round of monitoring conducted pursuant to

subsection (g) (2) of this $cction.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.86 (2016) (2013)

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

$ection 611.357 Monitoring for Water Quality Parameters

All large system suppliers, and all small- and medium-sized system
suppliers that exceed the lead action level or the copper action level,
must monitor water quality parameters in addition to lead and copper in
accordance with this Section. The requirements of this Section are
summarized in Table G of this Part.

a) General Requirements.

1) Sample collection methods.

A) Use of tap samples. The totality of all tap samples collected by
a supplier must be representative of water quality throughout the
distribution system taking into account the number of persons served,
the different sources of water, the different treatment methods employed
by the supplier, and seasonal variability. Although a supplier may
conveniently conduct tap sampling for water quality parameters at sites
used for coliform sampling performed pursuant to Subpart L of this Part,
it is not required to do so, and a supplier is not required to perform
tap sampling pursuant to this Section at taps targeted for lead and
copper sampling under Section 611.356(a).

B) Use of entry point samples. Each supplier must collect samples at
entry points to the distribution system from locations representative of
each source after treatment. If a supplier draws water from more than
one source and the sources are combined before distribution, the
supplier must sample at an entry point to the distribution system during
periods of normal operating conditions (i.e., when water is
representative of all sources being used)

2) Number of samples.

A) Tap samples. Each supplier must collect two tap samples for
applicable water quality parameters during each six-month monitoring

period specified under subsections (b) through (e) of this Scction from
the number of sites indicated in the first column of Table E of this
Part.

B) Entry point samples.

i) Initial monitoring. Except as provided in subsection (c) (3) of
this Section, each supplier must collect two samples for each applicable



water quality parameter at each entry point to the distribution system
during each six-month monitoring period specified in subsection (li) of
this Scction.

ii) Subsequent monitoring. Each supplier must collect one sample for
each applicable water quality parameter at each entry point to the
distribution system during each six-month monitoring period specified in

subsections (c) through (e) of this Scction.

b) Initial Sampling.

1) Large systems. Each large system supplier must measure the
applicable water quality parameters specified in subsection (b) (3) of
thi3 Scction at taps and at each entry point to the distribution system
during each six-month monitoring period specified in Section
611.356(d) (1).

2) Small- and medium-sized systems. Each small- and medium-sized
system supplier must measure the applicable water quality parameters

specified in subsection (b) (3) of this $cction at the locations
specified in this subsection during each six-month monitoring period
specified in Section 611.356(d) (1) during which the supplier exceeds the
lead action level or the copper action level.

3) Water quality parameters.

A) pH;

B) Alkalinity;

C) Orthophosphate, when an inhibitor containing a phosphate compound
is used;

0) Silica, when an inhibitor containing a silicate compound is used;

E) Calcium;

F) Conductivity; and

G) Water temperature.

c) Monitoring after installation of corrosion control.

1) Large systems. Each large system supplier that installs optimal
corrosion control treatment pursuant to Section 611.351(d) (4) must
measure the water quality parameters at the locations and frequencies

specified in subsections (c) (4) and (c) (5) of this Scction during each
six-month monitoring period specified in Section 611.356(d) (2) (A)

2) Small- and medium-sized systems. Each small- or medium-sized
system that installs optimal corrosion control treatment pursuant to
Section 611.351(e) (5) must measure the water quality parameters at the



locations and frequencies specified in subsections (c) (4) and (c) (5) ef—
this Scction during each six-month monitoring period specified in
Section 611.356(d) (2) (B) in which the supplier exceeds the lead action
level or the copper action level.

3) Any groundwater system can limit entry point sampling described in

subsection (c) (2) of this Scction to those entry points that are
representative of water quality and treatment conditions throughout the
system. If water from untreated groundwater sources mixes with water
from treated groundwater sources, the system must monitor for water
quality parameters both at representative entry points receiving
treatment and representative entry points receiving no treatment. Prior
to the start of any monitoring under this subsection, the system must
provide to the Agency written information identifying the selected entry
points and documentation, including information on seasonal variability,
sufficient to demonstrate that the sites are representative of water
quality and treatment conditions throughout the system.

4) Tap water samples, two samples at each tap for each of the
following water quality parameters:

A) pH;

B) Alkalinity;

C) Orthophosphate, when an inhibitor containing a phosphate compound
is used;

ID) Silica, when an inhibitor containing a silicate compound is used;
and

E) Calcium, when calcium carbonate stabilization is used as part of
corrosion control.

5) Entry point samples, except as provided in subsection (c) (3) of
this Section, one sample at each entry point to the distribution system
every two weeks (bi-weekly) for each of the following water quality
parameters:

A) pH;

B) When alkalinity is adjusted as part of optimal corrosion control,
a reading of the dosage rate of the chemical used to adjust alkalinity,
and the alkalinity concentration; and

C) When a corrosion inhibitor is used as part of optimal corrosion
control, a reading of the dosage rate of the inhibitor used, and the
concentration of orthophosphate or silica (whichever is applicable)

d) Monitoring after the Agency specifies water quality parameter
values for optimal corrosion control.



1) Large system suppliers. After the Agency has specified the values
for applicable water quality control parameters reflecting optimal
corrosion control treatment pursuant to Section 611.352(f), each large
system supplier must measure the applicable water quality parameters in

accordance with subsection (c) of this Section and determine compliance
with the requirements of Section 611.352(g) every six months with the
first six-month period to begin on either January 1 or July 1, whichever
comes first, after the Agency specifies the optimal values under Section
611.352(f).

2) Small- and medium-sized system suppliers. Each small- or
medium-sized system supplier must conduct such monitoring during each
six-month monitoring period specified in this subsection (d) in which
the supplier exceeds the lead action level or the copper action level.
For any such small and medium-size system that is subject to a reduced
monitoring frequency pursuant to Section 611.356(d) (4) at the time of
the action level exceedance, the start of the applicable six-month
monitoring period under this subsection td) must coincide with the start
of the applicable monitoring period under Section 611.356(d) (4).

3) Compliance with Agency-designated optimal water quality parameter
values must be determined as specified under Section 611.352(g).

e) Reduced monitoring.

1) Reduction in tap monitoring. A supplier that has maintained the
range of values for the water quality parameters reflecting optimal
corrosion control treatment during each of two consecutive six-month

monitoring periods under subsection (d) of this Scction must continue
monitoring at the entry points to the distribution system as specified

in subsection (c) (4) of this Scction. Such a supplier may collect two
samples from each tap for applicable water quality parameters from the
reduced number of sites indicated in the second column of Table E of
this Part during each subsequent six-month monitoring period.

2) Reduction in monitoring frequency.

A) Staged reductions in monitoring frequency.

i) Annual monitoring. A supplier that maintains the range of values
for the water quality parameters reflecting optimal corrosion control
treatment specified pursuant to Section 611.352(f) during three
consecutive years of monitoring may reduce the frequency with which it
collects the number of tap samples for applicable water quality

parameters specified in subsection (e) (1) of this Scction from every six
months to annually. This reduced sampling may only begin during the
calendar year immediately following the end of the monitoring period in
which the third consecutive year of six-month monitoring occurs.

ii) Triennial monitoring. A supplier that maintains the range of
values for the water quality parameters reflecting optimal corrosion
control treatment specified pursuant to Section 611.352(f) during three



consecutive years of annual monitoring under subsection (e) (2) (A) (i)
this Section may reduce the frequency with which it collects the number
of tap samples for applicable water quality parameters specified in

subsection (e) (1) of thio Section from annually to once every three
years. This reduced sampling may only begin no later than the third
calendar year following the end of the monitoring period in which the
third consecutive year of monitoring occurs.

B) A water supplier may reduce the frequency with which it collects
tap samples for applicable water quality parameters specified in

subsection (e) (1) of this Section to every three years if it
demonstrates that it has fulfilled the conditions set forth in

subsections (e) (2) (B) (i) through (e) (2) (B) (iii) of this Section during
two consecutive monitoring periods, subject to the limitation of

subsection (e) (2) (B) (iv) of this Section.

i) The supplier must demonstrate that its tap water lead level at the
90th percentile is less than or equal to the PQL for lead specified in

Section 611.359(a) (1) (B)-i-.....

ii) The supplier must demonstrate that its tap water copper level at
the 90th percentile is less than or equal to 0.65 mg/l for copper in

Section 611.350(c) (2); and

iii) The supplier must demonstrate that it also has maintained the
range of values for the water quality parameters reflecting optimal
corrosion control treatment specified by the Agency under Section
611.352(f).

iv) Monitoring conducted every three years must be done no later than
every third calendar year.

3) A supplier that conducts sampling annually or every three years
must collect these samples evenly throughout the calendar year so as to
reflect seasonal variability.

4) Any supplier subject to a reduced monitoring frequency pursuant to
this subsection that fails to operate at or above the minimum value or
within the range of values for the water quality parameters specified
pursuant to Section 611.352(f) for more than nine days in any six-month
period specified in Section 611.352(g) must resume tap water sampling in
accordance with the number and frequency requirements of subsection (d)—
of this Section. Such a system may resume annual monitoring for water
quality parameters at the tap at the reduced number of sites specified

in subsection (e) (1) of this Section after it has completed two
subsequent consecutive six-month rounds of monitoring that meet the
criteria of that subsection or may resume monitoring once every three
years for water quality parameters at the tap at the reduced number of
sites after it demonstrates through subsequent rounds of monitoring that
it meets the criteria of either subsection (e) (2) (A) or (e) (2) (B) of
this Section.



f) Additional monitoring by suppliers. The results of any monitoring
conducted in addition to the minimum requirements of this Section must
be considered by the supplier and the Agency in making any
determinations (i.e., determining concentrations of water quality
parameters) under this Section or Section 611.352.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.87 (2016) (2014).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Req. — , effective

Section 611.358 Monitoring for Lead and Copper in Source Water

a) Sample location, collection methods, and number of samples.

1) A supplier that fails to meet the lead action level or the copper
action level on the basis of tap samples collected in accordance with
Section 611.356 must collect lead and copper source water samples in
accordance with the following requirements regarding sample location,
number of samples, and collection methods:

A) A groundwater supplier must take a minimum of one sample at every
entry point to the distribution system that is representative of each
well after treatment (hereafter called a sampling point) . The supplier
must take one sample at the same sampling point unless conditions make
another sampling point more representative of each source or treatment
plant.

B) A surface water supplier must take a minimum of one sample at
every entry point to the distribution system after any application of
treatment or in the distribution system at a point that is
representative of each source after treatment (hereafter called a
sampling point) . The system must take each sample at the same sampling
point unless conditions make another sampling point more representative
of each source or treatment plant.

BOARD NOTE: For the purposes of this subsection (a) (1) (B),
surface water systems include systems with a combination of surface and
ground sources.

C) If a supplier draws water from more than one source and the
sources are combined before distribution, the supplier must sample at an
entry point to the distribution system during periods of normal
operating conditions (i.e., when water is representative of all sources
being used).

D) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
reduce the total number of samples that must be analyzed by allowing the
use of compositing. Compositing of samples must be done by certified
laboratory personnel. Composite samples from a maximum of five samples
are allowed, provided that if the lead concentration in the composite
sample is greater than or equal to 0.001 mg/l or the copper



concentration is greater than or equal to 0.160 mg/i, then the supplier
must do either of the following:

i) The supplier must take and analyze a follow-up sample within 14
days at each sampling point included in the composite; or

ii) If duplicates of or sufficient quantities from the original
samples from each sampling point used in the composite are available,
the supplier may use these instead of resampling.

2) SEP requiring an additional sample.

A) When the Agency determines that the results of sampling indicate
an exceedance of the lead or copper MPC established under Section
611.353(b) (4), it must, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
require the supplier to collect one additional sample as soon as
possible after the initial sample at the same sampling point, but no
later than two weeks after the supplier took the initial sample.

B) If a supplier takes an Agency-required confirmation sample for
lead or copper, the supplier must average the results obtained from the
initial sample with the results obtained from the confirmation sample in
determining compliance with the Agency-specified lead and copper MPCs.

i) Any analytical result below the MDL must be considered as zero for
the purposes of averaging.

ii) Any value above the MDL but below the PQL must either be
considered as the measured value or be considered one-half the PQL.

b) Monitoring frequency after system exceeds tap water action level.
A supplier that exceeds the lead action level or the copper action level
in tap sampling must collect one source water sample from each entry
point to the distribution system no later than six months after the end
of the monitoring period during which the lead or copper action level
was exceeded. For monitoring periods that are annual or less frequent,
the end of the monitoring period is September 30 of the calendar year in
which the sampling occurs, or if the Agency has established an alternate
monitoring period by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, the last
day of that period.

c) Monitoring frequency after installation of source water treatment.
A supplier that installs source water treatment pursuant to Section
611.353(a) (3) must collect an additional source water sample from each
entry point to the distribution system during each of two consecutive
six-month monitoring periods on or before 36 months after completion of
step 2, as specified in Section 611.353(a) (4).

d) Monitoring frequency after the Agency has specified the lead and
copper MPCs or has determined that source water treatment is not needed.



1) A supplier must monitor at the frequency specified by subsection

(d) (1) (A) or (d) (1) (3) of this Scction where the Agency has specified
the MPCs pursuant to Section 611.353(b) (4) or has determined that the
supplier is not required to install source water treatment pursuant to
Section 611.353(b) (2).

A) GWS suppliers.

i) A GWS supplier required to sample by subsection (d) (1) of this
Soction must collect samples once during the three-year compliance
period (as that term is defined in Section 611.101) during which the
Agency makes its determination pursuant to Section 611.353(b) (4) or
611.353(b) (2).

ii) A GWS supplier required to sample by subsection (d) (1) of this
Scction must collect samples once during each subsequent compliance
period.

iii) Triennial samples must be collected every third calendar year.

3) A SWS or mixed system supplier must collect samples once during
each calendar year, the first annual monitoring period to begin during
the year in which the Agency makes its determination pursuant to Section
611.353(b) (4) or 611.353(b) (2).

2) A supplier is not required to conduct source water sampling for
lead or copper if the supplier meets the action level for the specific
contaminant in all tap water samples collected during the entire source
water sampling period applicable under subsection (d) (1) (A) or (d) (1) (B)—
of this Scction.

e) Reduced monitoring frequency.

1) A GWS supplier may reduce the monitoring frequency for lead and
copper in source water to once during each nine-year compliance cycle
(as that term is defined in Section 611.101), provided that the samples
are collected no later than every ninth calendar year, and only if the
supplier meets one of the following criteria:

A) The supplier demonstrates that finished drinking water entering
the distribution system has been maintained below the maximum
permissible lead and copper concentrations specified by the State in
Section 611.353(b) (4) during at least three consecutive compliance

periods under subsection (d) (1) of this Section; or

B) The Agency has determined, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section
611.110, that source water treatment is not needed and the system
demonstrates that, during at least three consecutive compliance periods

in which sampling was conducted under subsection (d) (1) of this Section,
the concentration of lead in source water was less than or equal to
0.005 mg/l and the concentration of copper in source water was less than
or equal to 0.65 mg/i.



2) A SWS or mixed system supplier may reduce the monitoring frequency

in subsection Cd) (1) of this Scction to once during each nine-year
compliance cycle (as that term is defined in Section 611.101), provided
that the samples are collected no later than every ninth calendar year,
and only if the supplier meets one of the following criteria:

A) The supplier demonstrates that finished drinking water entering
the distribution system has been maintained below the maximum
permissible lead and copper concentrations specified by the Agency under
Section 611.353(b) (4) for at least three consecutive years; or

B) The Agency has determined, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section
611.110, that source water treatment is not needed and the supplier
demonstrates that, during at least three consecutive years, the
concentration of lead in source water was less than or equal to 0.005
mg/i and the concentration of copper in source water was less than or
equal to 0.65 mg/i.

3) A supplier that uses a new source of water is not eligible for
reduced monitoring for lead or copper until it demonstrates by samples
collected from the new source during three consecutive monitoring
periods, of the appropriate duration provided by subsection (d) (i) of
this Scction, that lead or copper concentrations are below the MPC as
specified by the Agency pursuant to Section 611.353(a) (4).

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 14i.88 (2016) (2014).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.359 Analytical Methods

Analyses for lead, copper, pH, conductivity, caicium, alkalinity,
orthophosphate, silica, and temperature must be conducted using the
methods set forth in Section Cii.61i(a)

a) Analyses for lead and copper performed for the purposes of
compliance with this Subpart G must only be conducted by a certified
laboratory in one of the categories listed in Section 611.490(a) . To
obtain certification to conduct analyses for lead and copper,
laboratories must do the following:

1) Analyze performance evaluation samples that include lead and
copper provided by USEPA Environmental Monitoring and Support Laboratory
or equivalent samples provided by the Agency;

2) Achieve quantitative acceptance limits as follows:

A) For lead: ±30 percent of the actual amount in the performance
evaluation sample when the actual amount is greater than or equal to
0.005 mg/i (the PQL for lead is 0.005 mg/i);



B) For copper: ±10 percent of the actual amount in the performance
evaluation sample when the actual amount is greater than or equal to
0.050 mg/i (the PQL for copper is 0.050 mg/i);

3) Achieve the method detection i±m±t (MDL) for lead (0.001 mg/i, as
defined in Section 61i.350(a)) according to the procedures in 35 Iii.
Adm. Code 186 and appendix B to 40 CFR 136: ‘Definition and Procedure
for the Determination of the Method Detection Limit - Revision i.li,
incorporated by reference in Section Gil.i02(c) . This need oniy be
accompiished if the iaboratory wiii be processing source water composite
sampies under Section 6i1.358(a) Ci) (ID); and

4) Be currentiy certified to perform anaiyses to the specifications

described in subsection (a) (1) -of this Scction.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (a) is derived from 40 CFR 141.89(a) and (a) (1)

(20i6) (2013)

b) The Agency must, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 6i1.iiO,
aiiow a suppiier to use previousiy coilected monitoring data for the
purposes of monitoring under this Subpart G if the data were coiiected
and anaiyzed in accordance with the requirements of this Subpart G.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (b) is derived from 40 CFR i41.89(a) (2)

(20i6) (2013)

c) Reporting iead and copper ieveis.

i) Au iead and copper ieveis greater than or equal to the iead and

copper PQL (Pb 0.005 mg/i and Cu 0.050 mg/i) must be reported as
measured.

2) Au iead and copper ieveis measured iess than the PQL and greater
than the MDL (0 . 005 mg/i > Pb > MDL and 0 . 050 mg/i > Cu > MDL) must be
either reported as measured or as one-haif the PQL set forth in

subsection (a) of this Scction (i.e., reported as 0.0025 mg/i for iead
or 0.025 mg/i for copper).

3) Au iead and copper ieveis beiow the iead and copper MDL (MDL >

Pb) must be reported as zero.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (c) is derived from 40 CFR i4i.89(a) (3) and

(a) (4) (20i6) (-2013)

(Source: Amended at 4i Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section Cii.360 Reporting

A suppiier must report au of the foiiowing information to the Agency in
accordance with this Section.



a) Reporting for tap, lead, and copper, and water quality parameter
monitoring.

1) Except as provided in subsection (a) (1) (H) (a) (1) (viii) of this
Scction, a supplier must report the following information for all
samples specified in Section 611.356 and for all water quality parameter

samples specified in Section 611.357 within ten days after—&- the end of
each applicable sampling period specified in Sections 611.356 and
611.357 (i.e., every six months, annually, every three years, or every
nine years) . For a monitoring period with a duration less than six
months, the end of the monitoring period is the last date on which
samples can be collected during that period, as specified in Sections
611.356 and 611.357.

A) The results of all tap samples for lead and copper, including the
location of each site and the criteria under Section 611.356(a) (3)
through (a) (7) under which the site was selected for the suppliers
sampling pool;

B) Documentation for each tap water lead or copper sample for which
the water supplier requests invalidation pursuant to Section
611.356(f) (2);

C) This subsection (a) (1) (C) corresponds with 40 CFR
141 . 90 (a) (1) (iii) , a provision that USEPA removed and marked

TlreservedJ This statement preserves structural parity with the
federal rules;

D) The 90th percentile lead and copper concentrations measured from
among all lead and copper tap samples collected during each sampling
period (calculated in accordance with Section 611.350(c) (3)), unless the
Agency calculates the systems 90th percentile lead and copper levels

under subsection (h) of this Scction;

E) With the exception of initial tap sampling conducted pursuant to
Section 611.356(d) (1), the supplier must designate any site that was not
sampled during previous sampling periods, and include an explanation of
why sampling sites have changed;

F) The results of all tap samples for pH, and where applicable,
alkalinity, calcium, conductivity, temperature, and orthophosphate or
silica collected pursuant to Section 611.357(b) through (e);

G) The results of all samples collected at entry points for
applicable water quality parameters pursuant to Section 611.357(b)

through (e)--

H) A water supplier must report the results of all water quality
parameter samples collected under Section 611.357(c) through (f) during
each six-month monitoring period specified in Section 611.357(d) within
the first 10 days following the end of the monitoring period, unless the



Agency has specified, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, a
more frequent reporting requirement.

2) For a NTNCWS supplier, or a CWS supplier meeting the criteria of
Sections 611 . 355 (b) (7) (A) and (b) (7) (3) , that does not have enough taps
which can provide first-draw samples, the supplier must do either of the
following:

A) Provide written documentation to the Agency that identifies
standing times and locations for enough non-first-draw samples to make
up its sampling pool under Section 611.356(b) (5) by thc start of thc
first applicablc monitoring pcriod undcr Section 611.356(d) that
commcncod aftcr April 11, 2OOO,.,. unless the Agency has waived prior
Agency approval of non-first-draw sampling sites selected by the
supplier pursuant to Section 611.356(b) (5) ; or

B) If the Agency has waived prior approval of non-first-draw sampling
sites selected by the supplier, identify, in writing, each site that did
not meet the six-hour minimum standing time and the length of standing
time for that particular substitute sample collected pursuant to Section
611.356(b) (5) and include this information with the lead and copper tap
sample results required to be submitted pursuant to subsection (a) (1) (A)—
of this Scct”irn

3) At a time specified by the Agency, by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110, or if no specific time is designated by the Agency,
then as early as possible prior to the addition of a new source or any
change in water treatment, a water supplier deemed to have optimized
corrosion control under Section 611.351(b) (3), a water supplier subject
to reduced monitoring pursuant to Section 611.356(d) (4), or a water
supplier subject to a monitoring waiver pursuant to Section 611.356(g),
must submit written documentation to the Agency describing the change or
addition.

4) Any small system supplier applying for a monitoring waiver under
Section 611.356(g), or subject to a waiver granted pursuant to Section
611.356(g) (3), must provide the following information to the Agency in
writing by the specified deadline:

A) By the start of the first applicable monitoring period in Section
611.356(d), any small water system supplier applying for a monitoring
waiver must provide the documentation required to demonstrate that it
meets the waiver criteria of Sections 611.356(g) (1) and (g) (2)

B) No later than nine years after the monitoring previously conducted
pursuant to Section 611.356(g) (2) or Section 611.356(g) (4) (A), each
small system supplier desiring to maintain its monitoring waiver must
provide the information required by Sections 611.356(g) (4) (A) and
(g) (4) (B).

C) No later than 60 days after it becomes aware that it is no longer
free of lead-containing or copper-containing material, as appropriate,



each small system supplier with a monitoring waiver must provide written
notification to the Agency, setting forth the circumstances resulting in
the lead-containing or copper-containing materials being introduced into
the system and what corrective action, if any, the supplier plans to
remove these materials.

D) Any By Qctobcr 10, 2000, any small system supplier with a waiver
granted prior to April 11, 2000 and that had not previously met the
requirements of Section 611.356(g) (2) must have provided the information

required by that provision subsoction.

5) Each GWS supplier that limits water quality parameter monitoring
to a subset of entry points under Section 611.357(c) (3) must provide, by
the commencement of such monitoring, written correspondence to the
Agency that identifies the selected entry points and includes
information sufficient to demonstrate that the sites are representative
of water quality and treatment conditions throughout the system.

b) Reporting for source water monitoring.

1) A supplier must report the sampling results for all source water
samples collected in accordance with Section 611.358 within ten days

after—&f- the end of each source water sampling period (i.e., annually,
per compliance period, per compliance cycle) specified in Section
611.358.

2) With the exception of the first round of source water sampling
conducted pursuant to Section 611.358(b), a supplier must specify any
site that was not sampled during previous sampling periods, and include
an explanation of why the sampling point has changed.

c) Reporting for corrosion control treatment. By the applicable
dates under Section 611.351, a supplier must report the following
information:

1) For a supplier demonstrating that it has already optimized
corrosion control, the information required by Section 611.352(b) (2) or
(b) (3).

2) For a supplier required to optimize corrosion control, its
recommendation regarding optimal corrosion control treatment pursuant to
Section 611.352(a).

3) For a supplier required to evaluate the effectiveness of corrosion
control treatments pursuant to Section 611.352(c), the information
required by Section 611.352(c).

4) For a supplier required to install optimal corrosion control
approved by the Agency pursuant to Section 611 . 3 52 (d) , a copy of the
Agency permit letter, which acts as certification that the supplier has
completed installing the permitted treatment.



d) Reporting for source water treatment. On or before the applicable
dates in Section 611.353, a supplier must provide the following
information to the Agency:

1) If required by Section 611.353 (b) (1) , its recommendation regarding
source water treatment; or

2) For suppliers required to install source water treatment pursuant
to Section 611.353(b) (2), a copy of the Agency permit letter, which acts
as certification that the supplier has completed installing the
treatment approved by the Agency within 24 months after the Agency
approved the treatment.

e) Reporting for lead service line replacement. A supplier must
report the following information to the Agency to demonstrate compliance
with the requirements of Section 611.354:

1) No later than 12 months after the end of a monitoring period in
which a supplier exceeds the lead action level in sampling referred to
in Section 611.354(a), the supplier must submit each of the following to
the Agency in writing:

A) The material evaluation conducted as required by Section
611.356(a);

B) Identify the initial number of lead service lines in its
distribution system at the time the supplier exceeds the lead action
level; and

C) Provide the Agency with the supplier’s schedule for annually
replacing at least seven percent of the initial number of lead service
lines in its distribution system.

2) No later than 12 months after the end of a monitoring period in
which a supplier exceeds the lead action level in sampling referred to
in Section 611.354(a), and every 12 months thereafter, the supplier must
demonstrate to the Agency in writing that the supplier has done either
of the following:

A) That the supplier has replaced, in the previous 12 months, at
least seven percent of the initial number of lead service lines in its
distribution system (or any greater number of lines specified by the
Agency pursuant to Section 611.354(e)); or

B) That the supplier has conducted sampling that demonstrates that
the lead concentration in all service line samples from individual
lines, taken pursuant to Section 611.356(b) (3), is less than or equal to
0.015 mg/l. This demonstration requires that the total number of lines
that the supplier has replaced, combined with the total number that meet
the criteria of Section 611.354(c), must equal at least seven percent of
the initial number of lead lines identified pursuant to subsection



Ce) (1) of this Section (or the percentage specified by the Agency
pursuant to Section 611.354(e)).

3) The annual letter submitted to the Agency pursuant to subsection
(e) (2) of this Section must contain the following information:

A) The number of lead service lines originally scheduled to be
replaced during the previous year of the suppliers replacement
schedule;

B) The number and location of each lead service line actually
replaced during the previous year of the supplier’s replacement
schedule; and

C) If measured, the water lead concentration from each lead service
line sampled pursuant to Section 611.356(b) (3) and the location of each
lead service line sampled, the sampling method used, and the date of
sampling.

4) Any supplier that collects lead service line samples following
partial lead service line replacement required by Section 611.354 must

report the results to the Agency within the first ten days aftcr of the
month following the month in which the supplier receives the laboratory
results, or as specified by the Agency. The Agency may, by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110, eliminate this requirement to report these
monitoring results. A supplier must also report any additional
information as specified by the Agency, and in a time and manner
prescribed by the Agency, to verify that all partial lead service line
replacement activities have taken place.

f) Reporting for public education program.

1) Any water supplier that is subject to the public education
requirements in Section 611.355 must, within ten days after the end of
each period in which the supplier is required to perform public
education in accordance with Section 611.355(b), send written
documentation to the Agency that contains the following:

A) A demonstration that the supplier has delivered the public
education materials that meet the content requirements in Sections
611.355(a) and the delivery requirements in Section 611.355(b) ; and

B) A list of all the newspapers, radio stations, television stations,
and facilities and organizations to which the supplier delivered public
education materials during the period in which the supplier was required
to perform public education tasks.

2) Unless required by the Agency, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section
611.110, a supplier that previously has submitted the information
required by subsection (f) (1) (3) of thio Scction need not resubmit the
information required by subsection (f) (1) (3) of this Scction, as long as
there have been no changes in the distribution list and the supplier



certifies that the public education materials were distributed to the
same list submitted previously.

3) No later than three months following the end of the monitoring
period, each supplier must mail a sample copy of the consumer
notification of tap results to the Agency, along with a certification
that the notification has been distributed in a manner consistent with
the requirements of Section 611.355(d)

g) Reporting of additional monitoring data. Any supplier that
collects sampling data in addition to that required by this Subpart G
must report the results of that sampling to the Agency within the first
ten days following the end of the applicable sampling periods specified
by Sections 611.356 through 611.358 during which the samples are
collected.

h) Reporting of 90th percentile lead and copper concentrations where
the Agency calculates a systems 90th percentile concentrations. A
water supplier is not required to report the 90th percentile lead and
copper concentrations measured from among all lead and copper tap water
samples collected during each monitoring period, as required by

subsection (a) (1) (ID) of this Section if the following is true:

1) The Agency has previously notified the water supplier that it will
calculate the water system’s 90th percentile lead and copper
concentrations, based on the lead and copper tap results submitted

pursuant to subsection (h) (2) (A) of this Section, and has specified a
date before the end of the applicable monitoring period by which the
supplier must provide the results of lead and copper tap water samples;

2) The supplier has provided the following information to the Agency

by the date specified in subsection (h) (1) of this Section:

A) The results of all tap samples for lead and copper including the
location of each site and the criteria under Section 611.356(a) (3),
(a) (4) , (a) (5) , (a) (6) , or (a) (7) under which the site was selected for
the system’s sampling pool, pursuant to subsection (a) (1) (A) of this
Section; and

B) An identification of sampling sites utilized during the current
monitoring period that were not sampled during previous monitoring
periods, and an explanation why sampling sites have changed; and

3) The Agency has provided the results of the 90th percentile lead
and copper calculations, in writing, to the water supplier before the
end of the monitoring period.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.90 (2016) (2013).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective



SUBPART I: DISINFECTANT RESIDUALS, DISINFECTION
BYPRODUCTS, AND DISINFECTION BYPRODUCT PRECURSORS

Section 611.380 General Requirements

a) The requirements of this Subpart I constitute NPDWR5.

1) The regulations in this Subpart I establish standards under which
a CWS supplier or an NTNCWS supplier that adds a chemical disinfectant
to the water in any part of the drinking water treatment process must
modify its practices to meet MCLs and MRDL5 in Sections 611.312 and
611.313, respectively, and must meet the treatment technique
requirements for DEP precursors in Section 611.385.

2) The regulations in this Subpart I establish standards under which
a transient non-CWS supplier that uses chlorine dioxide as a
disinfectant or oxidant must modify its practices to meet the MRDL for
chlorine dioxide in Section 611.313.

3) The Board has established MCLs for TTHM and HAAS and treatment
technique requirements for DBP precursors to limit the levels of known
and unknown DBP5 that may have adverse health effects. These DBPs may
include chloroform, bromodichioromethane, dibromochioromethane,
bromoform, dichioroacetic acid, and trichloroacetic acid.

b) This subsection (b) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.130(b), which
recites past implementation deadlines. This statement maintains
structural consistency with the corresponding federal rules.Compliancc
datcs.

CWSG and NTNCWSs. Un±csz ouncrwioc notcd, a oupplicr must comply
with thc rcquircments of this Subpart I as followo: A Subpart B systcm
supplicr scrving 10,000 or morc pcrsons must comply with this Subpart I
bcginning January 1, 2002. A Subpart B systcm supplior crving fcwcr
than 10,000 pcrsono or a supplier using only groundwatcr not undcr thc
dircct influencc of surface water must comply with thio Subpart I
bcginning January 1, 2004.
+ Trans.i CWSs. A Subpart B syotcm supplier ocrving 10,000 cu
morc pcrsons and using chiorinc dioxidc as a dioinfectant or oxidant
must comply with any requiremcnto for chiorinc dioxidc in this Subpart I
bcginning January 1, 2002. A Subpart B oyotcm supplicr that scrvcs
fcwcr than 10,000 pcrsono and which uscs chiorinc dioxide as a
disinfoctant or oxidant or a supplicr that usco only groundwatcr not
undcr thc dircct influcncc of ourfacc watcr and which usco chlorine
dioxide go a disinfcctant or oxidant miit rnmnlv witTh rn-ni

ror cn±orinc dioxide in this Subpart I beginning January 1, 2004.
c) Each CWS or NTNCWS supplier regulated under subsection

(a) of this Scction must be operated by qualified personnel who meet the
requirements specified in 35 Ill. Adm. Code 680.

d) Control of disinfectant residuals. Notwithstanding the MRDLs in
Section 611.313, a supplier may increase residual disinfectant levels in
the distribution system of chlorine or chloramines (but not chlorine



dioxide) to a level and for a time necessary to protect public health,
to address specific microbiological contamination problems caused by
circumstances such as, but not limited to, distribution line breaks,
storm run-off events, source water contamination events, or
cross-connection events.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.130 (2016) (2005).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.381 Analytical Requirements

a) A supplier must use only the analytical methods specified in this
Section, each of which is incorporated by reference in Section 611.102,
or alternative methods approved by the Agency pursuant to Section
611.480 to demonstrate compliance with the requirements of this Subpart
I and with the requirements of Subparts W and Y of this Part.

b) Disinfection byproducts (DBP5).

1) A supplier must measure disinfection byproducts (DBP5) by the
appropriate of the following methods:

A) TTHM:

i) By purge and trap, gas chromatography, electrolytic conductivity
detector, and photoionization detector: USEPA Organic Methods, Method
502.2 (rev. 2.1) . If TTHMs are the only analytes being measured in the
sample, then a photoionization detector is not required.

ii) By purge and trap, gas chromatography-mass spectrometer: USEPA
Organic Methods, Method 524.2 (rev. 4.1).

iii) By liquid-liquid extraction, gas chromatography, electron capture
detector: USEPA Organic Methods, Method 551.1 (rev. 1.0).

iv) By purge and trap, gas chromatography-mass spectrometry: USEPA
OGWDW Methods, Method 524.3 (rev. 1.0) and 524.4.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 524.3 (rev. 1.0) as
an approved alternative method for TTHM in appendix A to zubpart C of 40
CFR 141 on August 3, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Req. 38348) . USEPA added USEPA
OGWDW Methods, Method 524.4 as approved alternative methods for total
trihalomcthancs in appcndix A to oubpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013
(at 78 Fed. Req. 32558)

B) HAZ5:

i) By liquid-liquid extraction (diazomethane) , gas chromatography,
electron capture detector: Standard Methods, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd
ed., Method 6251 B.



ii) By solid phase extractor (acidic methanol) , gas chromatography,
electron capture detector: USEPA Organic Methods, Method 552.1 (rev.
1.0).

iii) By liquid-liquid extraction (acidic methanol) , gas chromatography,
electron capture detector: USEPA Organic Methods, Method 552.2 (rev.
1.0) or USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 552.3 (rev. 1.0).

iv) By ion chromatography, electrospray ionization, tandem mass
spectrometry: USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 557.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 6251 B as an
approved alternative method for H1A5 in appcndix A to subpart C of 40
CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added USEPA
OGWDW Methods, Method 557 as an approved alternative method methods for
HAA5 in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on November 10, 2009 (at
74 Fed. Reg. 57908) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Method
6251 B as an approved alternative method mcthods for HAA5 in appcndix A
to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013 (at 7$ Fed. Reg. 3255$).
USEPA added Standard Methods Online, Method 6251 B-07 as an approved

alternative method for HAA5 in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on
June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 350$l) . Because Standard Methods, 22nd
ed., Method 6251 B is the same version as Standard Methods Online,
Method 6251 B-07, the Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online
versions separately.

C) Bromate:

i) By ion chromatography: USEPA Organic and Inorganic Methods,
Method 300.1 (rev. 1.0) or ASTM Method D65$l-00.

ii) By ion chromatography and post-column reaction: USEPA OGWDW
Methods, Method 317.0 (rev. 2.0) or 326.0 (rev. 1.0)

iii) By inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometer: USEPA Organic
and Inorganic Methods, Method 321.$ (rev. 1.0).

iv) By two-dimensional ion chromatography: USEPA OGWDW Methods,
Method 302.0.

v) By ion chromatography, electrospray ionization, tandem mass
spectrometry: USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 557.

vi) By chemically suppressed chromatography: ASTM Method D65$l-0$ A.

vii) By electrolytically suppressed chromatography: ASTM Method
D65$l-0$ B.

BOARD NOTE: Ion chromatography and post column reaction or inductively
coupled plasma-mass spectrometry must be used for monitoring of bromate
for purposes of demonstrating eligibility of reduced monitoring, as



prescribed in Section 611.382(b) (3) (3) . For inductively coupled
plasma-mass spectrometry, samples must be preserved at the time of
sampling with 50 trig ethylenediamine (EDA) per liter of sample, and the
samples must be analyzed within 28 days.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods 302.0 and 557 and
ASTM Methods D6581-08 A and B as approved alternative methods for
bromato in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on November 10, 2009
(at 74 Fed. Reg. 57908)

ID) Chlorite:

i) B amperometric titration for daily monitoring pursuant to Section
611.382(b) (2) (A) (i) : Standard Methods, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method
4500-C102 B.

ii) By amperometric sensor for daily monitoring pursuant to Section
611.382(b) (2) (A) (i) : ChlordioX Plus Test.

iii) By spectrophotometry: USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 327.0 (rev.
1.1).

iv) By ion chromatography: USEPA Environmental Inorganic Methods,
Method 3 00 . 0 (rev. 2 . 1) ; USEPA Organic and Inorganic Methods , Method
300.1 (rev. 1.0) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 317.0 (rev. 2.0) , or 326.0
(rev. 1.0) ; or ASTM Method D658l-00.

v) By chemically suppressed chromatography: ASTM Method 136581-08 A.

vi) By electrolytically suppressed chromatography: ASTM Method
D658l-08 B.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 4500-Cl02 E
as an approved alternative method for daily chloritc in appcndix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA
added ASTM Methods 136581-08 A and B as approved alternative methods for
chlorite in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on November 10, 2009
(at 74 Fed. Reg. 57908) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Method
4500-C102 E as an approved alternative method for chloritc in appendix A
to Dubpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463)
USEPA added ChlordioX Plus Test as an approved alternative method for
chloritc in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at
79 Fed. Reg. 35081)

BOARD NOTE: Amperometric titration or spectrophotometry may be used for
routine daily monitoring of chlorite at the entrance to the distribution
system, as prescribed in Section 611.382(b) (2) (A) (i) . Ion
chromatography must be used for routine monthly monitoring of chlorite
and additional monitoring of chlorite in the distribution system, as
prescribed in Section 611.382(b) (2) (A) (ii) and (b) (2) (B).



2) Analyses under this Section for DBPs must be conducted by a
certif±ed laboratory in one of the categories listed in Section

611.490(a) except as specified under subsection (ID) (3) of this Section.
To receive certification to conduct analyses for the DSP contaminants
listed in Sections 611.312 and 611.381 and Subparts W and Y of this
Part, the laboratory must fulfill the requirements of subsections

(b) (2) (A) , (b) (2) (C) , and (b) (2) (D) of this Section.

A) The laboratory must analyze performance evaluation (PE) samples
that are acceptable to USEPA or the Agency at least once during each
consecutive 12-month period by each method for which the laboratory
desires certification.

B) This subsection corresponds with 40 CFR 141.131(b) (2) (ii), which
has expired by its own terms. This statement maintains structural
consistency with the corresponding federal rule.

C) The laboratory must achieve quantitative results on the PE sample
analyses that are within the acceptance limits set forth in subsections
(b) (2) (C) (i) through (b) (2) (3) (xi) of this Section, subject to the
conditions of subsections (b) (2) (C) (xii) and (b) (2) (C) (xiii) of this
Section:

i) Chloroform (a THM) : ± 20% of true value;

ii) Bromodichloromethane (a THM) : ± 20% of true value;

iii) Dibromochioromethane (a THM) : 20% of true value;

iv) Bromoform (a THM) : ± 2O of true value;

v) Monochloroacetic Acid (an HAA5) : ± 40% of true value;

vi) Dichloroacetic Acid (an HAA5) : ± 40% of true value;

vii) Trichloroacetic Acid (an HAA5) : ± 4O of true value;

viii) Monobromoacetic Acid (an HAA5) : ± 4O of true value;

ix) Dibromoacetic Acid (an HAA5) : ± 40% of true value;

x) Chlorite: ± 30% of true value; and

xi) Bromate: ± 3O of true value.

xii) The laboratory must meet all four of the individual THM acceptance
limits set forth in subsections (b) (2) (3) (i) through (b) (2) (B) (iv) e—
this Section in order to successfully pass a PE sample for TTHM.

xiii) The laboratory must meet the acceptance limits for four out of the
five HAA5 compounds set forth in subsections (b) (2) (3) (v) through



(ID) (2) (3) (ix) of this Scction in order to successfully pass a PE sample
for HAA5.

ID) The laboratory must report quantitative data for concentrations at
least as low as the minimum reporting levels (MRLs) listed in
subsections (b) (2) CD) (i) through (b) (2) (D) (xi) of this Section, subject
to the limitations of subsections (b) (2) (ID) (xii) and (b) (2) (ID) (xiii) of
this Scction, for all DEP samples analyzed for compliance with Sections
611.312 and 611.385 and Subparts W and Y of this Part:

i) Chloroform (a THM): 0.0010 mg/l;

ii) Bromodichloromethane (a THM) : 0.0010 mg/l;

iii) Dibromochloromethane (a THY) : 0.0010 mg/l;

iv) Bromoform (a THM) : 0.0010 mg/l;

v) Monochloroacetic Acid (an HAA5) : 0.0020 mg/l;

vi) Dichloroacetic Acid (an HAA5) : 0.0010 mg/l;

vii) Trichloroacetic Acid (an HZA5) : 0.0010 mg/l;

viii) Monobromoacetic Acid (an HAAS) : 0.0010 mg/l;

ix) Dibromoacetic Acid (an HAA5) : 0.0010 mg/l;

x) Chlorite: 0.020 mg/i, applicable to monitoring as required by
Section 611.382(b) (2) (A) (ii) and (b) (2) (3) ; and

xi) Bromate: 0.0050, or 0.0010 mg/l if the laboratory uses USEPA
OGWDW Methods, Method 317.0 or 326.0 or USEPA Organic and Inorganic
Methods, Method 321.8.

xii) The calibration curve must encompass the regulatory MRL
concentration. Data may be reported for concentrations lower than the
regulatory MEL as long as the precision and accuracy criteria are met by
analyzing an MEL check standard at the lowest reporting limit chosen by
the laboratory. The laboratory must verify the accuracy of the
calibration curve at the MRL concentration by analyzing an MRL check
standard with a concentration less than or equal to 11O of the MRL with
each batch of samples. The measured concentration for the MRL check
standard must be ±50% of the expected value, if any field sample in the
batch has a concentration less than five times the regulatory MEL.
Method requirements to analyze higher concentration check standards and
meet tighter acceptance criteria for them must be met in addition to the
MEL check standard requirement.

xiii) When adding the individual trihalomethane or haloacetic acid
concentrations, for the compounds listed in subsections (b) (2) (ID) (v)

through (b) (2) (ID) (ix) of this Scction, to calculate the TTHM or HAA5



concentrations, respectively, a zero is used for any analytical result
that is less than the MRL concentration for that DBP, unless otherwise
specified by the Agency.

3) A party approved by USEPA or the Agency must measure daily
chlorite samples at the entrance to the distribution system.

c) Disinfectant residuals.

1) A supplier must measure residual disinfectant concentrations for
free chlorine, combined chlorine (chioramines) , and chlorine dioxide by
the appropriate of the methods listed in subsections (c) (1) (A) through
(c) (1) (ID) of this Section, subject to the provisions of subsection
(c) (1) (E) of this Section:

A) Free Chlorine:

i) Amperometric titration: Standard Methods, 19th, 20th, 21st, or
22nd ed., Method 4500-Cl ID, or ASTM Method D1253-86, Dl253-96, Dl253-03,

e—Dl253-O8, or D1253-l4;

ii) DPD ferrous titration: Standard Methods, 19th, 20th, 21st, or
22nd ed., Method 4500-Cl F;

iii) DPD colorimetric: Standard Methods, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd
ed., Method 4500-Cl G or Hach Method 10260;

iv) Syringaldazine (FACTS) : Standard Methods, 19th, 20th, 21st, or
22nd ed., Method 4500-Cl H;

v) Test strips: ITS Method D99-003 if approved by the Agency

pursuant to subsection Cc) (2) of this Section;

vi) Amperometric sensor: Palintest ChioroSense; er

vii) On-line chlorine analyzer: USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method

334.0.334.0; or

viii) Indenophenol colorimetric: Hach Method 10241.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 4500-Cl D,
F, G, and H as approved alternative methods for free chlorine in
appendix A to subpart C of 40 CPR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg.
31616) . USEPA added ASTM Method D1253-08, USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method
334.0, and Palintest ChloroSense as approved alternative methods for
free chlorine in appendix A to oubpart C of 40 CFR 141 on November 10,
2009 (at 74 Fed. Reg. 57908) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed.,
Methods 4500-Cl ID, F, G, and H as approved alternative methods for free
chlorine in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at
78 Fed. Reg. 37463) . USEPA added Hach Method 10260 as an approved
alternative method for free chlorine in appendix A to subpart C of 40
CFR l4] on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 35081) . USEPA added ASTM



Method D1253-14 and Hach Method 10241 as approved alternative methods on
July 19, 2016 (at 81 Fed. Reg. 46839)

B) Combined Chlorine:

i) Amperometric titration: Standard Methods, 19th, 20th, 21st, or
22nd ed., Method 4500-Cl D, or ASTM Method D1253-86, D1253-96, D1253-03,

er—D1253-08, or Dl253-l4;

ii) DPD ferrous titration: Standard Methods, 19th, 20th, 21st, or
22nd ed., Method 4500-Cl F; or

iii) DPD colorimetric: Standard Methods, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd
ed., Method 4500-Cl G or Bach Method 10260.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, Methods 4500-Cl ID, F, and G
as approved alternative methods for frcc chiorinc in appendix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA
added ASTM Method 01253-08 as an approved alternative method for
combincd chlorine in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on November
10, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Reg. 57908) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd
ed., Methods 4500-Cl ID, F, and G as approved alternative methods for
combined chlorine in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 21,
2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463) . USEPA added Hach Method 10260 as an
approved alternative method for combined chlorine in appendix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 35081) . USEPA
added ASTM Method Dl253-14 as an approved alternative method on July 19,
2016 (at 81 Fed. Reg. 46839)

C) Total Chlorine:

i) Amperometric titration: Standard Methods, 19th, 20th, 21st, or
22nd ed., Method 4500-Cl ID, or ASTM Method Dl253-$6, Dl253-96, Dl253-03,

er—Dl253-08, or D1253-l4;

ii) Low-level amperometric titration: Standard Methods, 19th, 20th,
21st, or 22nd ed., Method 4500-Cl E;

iii) DPD ferrous titration: Standard Methods, 19th, 20th, 21st, or
22nd ed., Method 4500-Cl F;

iv) DPD colorimetric: Standard Methods, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd
ed., Method 4500-Cl G or Each Method 10260;

v) lodometric electrode: Standard Methods, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd
ed., Method 4500-Cl I;

vi) Amperometric sensor: Palintest ChloroSense; or

vii) On-line chlorine analyzer: USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 334.0.



BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, Methods 4500-Cl ID, E, F, G,
and I as approved alternative methods for froc chiorinc in appcndix A to
aubpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA
added ASTM Method D1253-08, USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 334.0, and
Palintest ChioroSense as approved alternative methods for total chiorinc
in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on November 10, 2009 (at 74
Fed. Reg. 57908) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Methods
4500-Cl D, E, F, G, and I as approved alternative methods-for total
chiorinc in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at
78 Fed. Reg. 37463) . USEPA added Mach Method 10260 as an approved
alternative method for total chiorinc in appcndix A to subpart C of 40
CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 35081) . USEPA added ASTM
Method Dl253-14 as an approved alternative method on July 19, 2016 (at
81 Fed. Reg. 46839)

ID) Chlorine Dioxide:

i) DPD: Standard Methods, 19th, 20th, or 21st ed., Method 4500-C102

ii) Amperometric Method II: Standard Methods, 19th, 20th, 21st, or
22nd ed., Method 4500-Cl02 E;

iii) Amperometric sensor: ChiordioX Plus Test; or

iv) Lissamine Green spectrophotometric: USEPA OGWDW Method 327.0
(rev. 1.1).

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 4500-C102 D
and E as approved alternative methods for chiorinc dioxidc in appcndix A
to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616).
USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Method 4500-Cl02 E as an
approved alternative method for chiorinc dioxide in appendix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463) . USEPA
added ChlordioX Plus Test as an approved alternative method for chlorine
d4oxidc in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79
Fed. Reg. 35081)

E) The methods listed are approved for measuring the specified
disinfectant residual. The supplier may measure free chlorine or total
chlorine for demonstrating compliance with the chlorine MRDL and
combined chlorine, or total chlorine may be measured for demonstrating
compliance with the chloramine MRDL.

2) Alternative methods available only upon specific approval by the
Agency.

A) Test strips: ITS Method 1399-003.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added ITS Method 1399-003 as an approved alternative

method for free chlorine in appendix A to oubpart C of 40 CFR 141, added
on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) , contingent upon specific state



approval. The Board has opted to provide that the Agency can grant such
approvals on a case-by-case basis using the SEP mechanism.

B) It approved by the Agency, by an SEP issued pursuant to Section
611.110, a supplier may also measure residual disinfectant
concentrations for chlorine, chloramines, and chlorine dioxide by using
DPD colorimetric test kits.

3) A party approved by USEPA or the Agency must measure residual
disinfectant concentration.

d) A supplier required to analyze parameters not included in
subsections (b) and (c) of this Scction must use the methods listed
bclowin this subsection (d) . A party approved by USEPA or the Agency
must measure the following parameters:

1) Alkalinity. All methods allowed in Section 611.611(a) (21) for
measuring alkalinity.

2) Bromide:

A) USEPA Inorganic Methods, Method 300.0 (rev. 2.1);

B) USEPA Organic and Inorganic Methods, Method 300.1 (rev. 1.0);

C) USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 317.0 (rev. 2.0) or Method 326.0 (rev.
1.0); or

D) ASTM Method D658l-OO.

3) Total Organic Carbon (TOC) , by any of the methods listed in
subsection (d) (3) (A) (i) , (d) (3) (A) (ii) (d) (3) (A) (iii) , or (d) (3) (B) of
thiz Scction, subject to the limitations of subsection (d) (3) (C) of this
Section:

A) High-temperature combustion:

i) Standard Methods, 19th (Supplement) , 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.,
Method 5310 B; or

ii) USEPA NERL Method 415.3 (rev. 1.1) or USEPA NERL Method 415.3
(rev. 1.2).

B) Persulfate-ultraviolet or heated-persulfate oxidation:

i) Standard Methods, 19th (Supplement) , 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.,

Method 5310 C; e

ii) USEPA NERL Method 415.3 (rev. 1.1) or USEPA NERL Method 415.3

(rev. l.2)--; or

iii) Each Method 10267.



C) Wet oxidation method:

±) Standard Methods, 19th (Supplement) , 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.,
Method 5310 ID; or

ii) USEPA NERL Method 415.3 (rev. 1.1) or USEPA NERL Method 415.3
(rev. 1.2).

ID) Ozone oxidation: Mach Method 10261.
* $pccific UV254 absorbancc: USEPA NERL Mcthod 415.3 (rcv. 1.1) or
415.3 (rev. 1.2).

E) Inorganic carbon must be removed from the samples prior to
analysis. TOC samples may not be filtered prior to anaiys±s. TOC
samples must be acidified at the time of sample collection to achieve pH
less than or equal to 2 with minimal addition of the acid specified in
the method or by the instrument manufacturer. Acidified TOC samples
must be analyzed within 28 days.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 5310 3, C,
and D as approved alternative methods for total organic carbon in
appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg.
31616) . USEPA added USEPA NERL Method 415.3 (rev. 1.2) as an approved
alternative method for total organic carbon in appendix A to subpart C
of 40 CFR 141 on November 10, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Reg. 57908) . USEPA added
Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Methods 5310 B, C, and ID as approved
alternative methods for total organic carbon in appendix A to subpart C
of 40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463) . USEPA added
Hach Method 10267 as an approved alternative method on July 19, 2016 (at
81 Fed. Reg. 46839)

4) Specific Ultraviolet Absorbance (SUVA) . SUVA is equal to the UV
absorption at 254 nm (UV254) (measured in m-l) divided by the dissolved
organic carbon (DCC) concentration (measured as mg/l) . In order to
determine SUVA, it is necessary to separately measure UV254 and DOC.
When determining SUVA, a supplier must use the methods stipulated in
subsection (d) (4) (A) of this Section to measure DOC and the method
stipulated in subsection (d) (4) (B) of this Section to measure UV254.
SUVA must be determined on water prior to the addition of
disinfectants/oxidants by the supplier. DOC and UV254 samples used to
determine a SUVA value must be taken at the same time and at the same
location.

A) Dissolved Organic Carbon (DOC) . Prior to analysis, DOC samples
must be filtered through the 0.45 ?m pore-diameter filter as soon as
practical after sampling, not to exceed 48 hours. After filtration, DCC
samples must be acidified to achieve pH less than or equal to 2 with
minimal addition of the acid specified in the method or by the
instrument manufacturer. Acidified DCC samples must be analyzed within
28 days after sample collection. Inorganic carbon must be removed from
the samples prior to analysis. Water passed through the filter prior to



filtration of the sample must serve as the filtered blank. This
filtered blank must be analyzed using procedures identical to those used
for analysis of the samples and must meet the following standards: DOC
less than 0.5 mg/l.

i) High-Temperature Combustion Method: Standard Methods, 19th
(Supplement) , 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed. , Method 5310 B or USEPA NERL
Methods 415.3 (rev. 1.1) or 415.3 (rev. 1.2)

ii) Persulfate-Ultraviolet or Heated-Persulfate Oxidation Method,
Standard Methods, 19th (Supplement) , 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed. , Method
5310 C or USEPA NERL Methods 415.3 (rev. 1.1) or 415.3 (rev. 1.2).

iii) Wet-Oxidation Method: Standard Methods, 19th (Supplement) , 20th,
21st, or 22nd ed., Method 5310 ID or USEPA NERL Methods 415.3 (rev. 1.1)
or 415.3 (rev. 1.2)

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, Methods 5310 B, C, and D as
approved alternative methods for dissolved organic carbon in appcndix A
to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616).
USEPA added USEPA NERL Method 415.3 (rev. 1.2) as an approved
alternative method for diszolvcd organic carbon in appcndix A to subpart
C of 40 CFR 141 on November 10, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Reg. 57908) . USEPA
added Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Methods 5310 B, C, and U as approved
alternative methods for dissolved organic carbon in appcndix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463).

B) Ultraviolet Absorption at 254 nm (UV254) by spectrometry:
Standard Methods, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 5910 B or USEPA
NERL Method 415.3 (rev. 1.1) or 415.3 (rev. 1.2) . DV absorption must be
measured at 253.7 nm (may be rounded off to 254 nm) . Prior to analysis,
UV254 samples must be filtered through a 0.45 ?m pore-diameter filter.
The pH of UV254 samples may not be adjusted. Samples must be analyzed
as soon as practical after sampling, not to exceed 48 hours; and

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 5910 B as an
approved alternative method for ultraviolet absorption at 254 nm in
appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg.
31616) . USEPA added USEPA NERL Method 415.3 (rev. 1.2) as an approved
alternative method for ultraviolet absorbancc in appendix A to subpart C
of 40 CFR 141 on November 10, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Reg. 5790$) . USEPA added
Standard Methods , 22nd ed . , Method 5910 B as an approved alternative
method for ultraviolet absorption at 254 nm in appcndix A to subpart C
of 40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 7$ Fed. Reg. 37463) . USEPA added
Standard Methods Online, Method 5910 B-il as an approved alternative
method for ultraviolct absorption at 254 nm in appendix A to subpart C
of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 35061) . Because
Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Methods 5910 B is the same version as
Standard Methods Online, Method 5910 B-il, the Board has not listed the
Standard Methods Online versions separately.



5) pH. All methods allowed in Section 611.611(a) (17) for measuring
pH.

6) Magnesium. All methods allowed in Section 611.611(a) for
measuring magnesium.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.131 and appendix A to 40 CFR 141

(2016) f2O14.

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.382 Monitoring Requirements

a) General requirements.

1) A supplier must take all samples during normal operating
conditions.

2) A supplier may consider multiple wells drawing water from a single
aquifer as one treatment plant for determining the minimum number of
TTHM and H1A5 samples required with Agency approval.

3) Failure to monitor in accordance with the monitoring plan required

under subsection (f) of this Scction is a monitoring violation.

4) Where compliance is based on a running annual average of monthly
or quarterly samples or averages and the suppliers failure to monitor
makes it impossible to determine compliance with MCL5 or MRDL5, this
failure to monitor will be treated as a violation for the entire period
covered by the annual average.

5) A supplier must use only data collected under the provisions of
this Subpart I to qualify for reduced monitoring.

b) Monitoring requirements for disinfection byproducts (DBP5).

1) TTHM5 and HAA5.

A) Routine monitoring. A supplier must monitor at the following
frequency:

i) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 10,000 or more persons
must collect four water samples per quarter per treatment plant. At
least 25 percent of all samples collected each quarter must be collected
at locations representing maximum residence time. The remaining samples
may be taken at locations representative of at least average residence
time in the distribution system and representing the entire distribution
system, taking into account the number of persons served, the different
sources of water, and the different treatment methods.



ii) A Subpart B system supplier that serves from 500 to 9,999 persons
must collect one water sample per quarter per treatment plant. The
samples must be collected from locations representing maximum residence
time.

iii) A Subpart B system supplier that serves fewer than 500 persons
must collect one sample per year per treatment plant during month of
warmest water temperature. The samples must be collected from locations
representing maximum residence time. If the sample (or average of
annual samples, if more than one sample is taken) exceeds the MCL, the
supplier must increase the monitoring frequency to one sample per
treatment plant per quarter, taken at a point reflecting the maximum
residence time in the distribution system, until the supplier meets the

standards in subsection (b) (1) (ID) of this Scction.

iv) A supplier that uses only groundwater not under direct influence
of surface water, which uses chemical disinfectant, and which serves
10,000 or more persons must collect one water sample per quarter per
treatment plant. The samples must be collected from locations
representing maximum residence time.

v) A supplier that uses only groundwater not under direct influence
of surface water, which uses chemical disinfectant, and which serves
fewer than 10,000 persons must collect one sample per year per treatment
plant during month of warmest water temperature. The samples must be
collected from locations representing maximum residence time. If the
sample (or average of annual samples, if more than one sample is taken)
exceeds MCL, the supplier must increase monitoring to one sample per
treatment plant per quarter, taken at a point reflecting the maximum
residence time in the distribution system, until the supplier meets

standards in subsection (b) (1) (ID) of this Scction.

BOARD NOTE: If a supplier elects to sample more frequently than the
minimum required, at least 25 percent of all samples collected each
quarter (including those taken in excess of the required frequency) must
be taken at locations that represent the maximum residence time of the
water in the distribution system. The remaining samples must be taken
at locations representative of at least average residence time in the
distribution system. For a supplier using groundwater not under the
direct influence of surface water, multiple wells drawing water from a
single aquifer may be considered one treatment plant for determining the
minimum number of samples required, with Agency approval.

B) A supplier may reduce monitoring, except as otherwise provided, in
accordance with the following:

i) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 10,000 or more persons and
which has a source water annual average TOC level, before any treatment,
of less than or equal to 4.0 mg/l may reduce monitoring if it has
monitored for at least one year and its TTHM annual average is less than
or equal to 0.040 mg/l and HAA5 annual average is less than or equal to
0.030 mg/l. The reduced monitoring allowed is a minimum of one sample



per treatment plant per quarter at a distribution system location
reflecting maximum residence time.

ii) A Subpart B system supplier that serves from 500 to 9,999 persons
and which has a source water annual average TOC level, before any
treatment, of less than or equal to 4.0 mg/l may reduce monitoring if it
has monitored at least one year and its TTHM annual average is less than
or equal to 0.040 mg/l and HAA5 annual average is less than or equal to
0.030 mg/l. The reduced monitoring allowed is a minimum of one sample
per treatment plant per year at a distribution system location
reflecting maximum residence time during month of warmest water
temperature.

BOARD NOTE: Any Subpart B system supplier that serves fewer than 500
persons may not reduce its monitoring to less than one sample per
treatment plant per year.

iii) A supplier using only groundwater not under direct influence of
surface water using chemical disinfectant and that serves 10,000 or more
persons may reduce monitoring if it has monitored at least one year and
its TTHM annual average is less than or equal to 0.040 mg/l and HAA5
annual average is less than or equal to 0.030 mg/l. The reduced
monitoring allowed is a minimum of one sample per treatment plant per
year at a distribution system location reflecting maximum residence time
during month of warmest water temperature.

iv) A supplier using only groundwater not under direct influence of
surface water that uses chemical disinfectant and which serves fewer
than 10,000 persons may reduce monitoring if it has monitored at least
one year and its TTHM annual average is less than or equal to 0.040 mg/l
and HAA5 annual average is less than or equal to 0.030 mg/l for two
consecutive years or TTHM annual average is less than or equal to 0.020
mg/l and HAA5 annual average is less than or equal to 0.015 mg/l for one
year. The reduced monitoring allowed is a minimum of one sample per
treatment plant per three year monitoring cycle at a distribution system
location reflecting maximum residence time during month of warmest water
temperature, with the three-year cycle beginning on January 1 following
the quarter in which the supplier qualifies for reduced monitoring.

C) Monitoring requirements for source water TOC. In order to qualify
for reduced monitoring for TTHM and HAA5 under subsection (ID) (1) (B) of
this Soction, a Subpart B system supplier not monitoring under the
provisions of subsection (d) of this Scction must take monthly TOC
samples every 30 days at a location prior to any treatment. In addition
to meeting other criteria for reduced monitoring in subsection (b) (1) (B)—
of this Scction, the source water TOC running annual average must be ?
4.0 mg/l (based on the most recent four quarters of monitoring) on a
continuing basis at each treatment plant to reduce or remain on reduced
monitoring for TTHM and HAA5. Once qualified for reduced monitoring for

TTHM and HAA5 under subsection (b) (1) (B) of this Scction, a system may
reduce source water TOC monitoring to quarterly TOC samples taken every
90 days at a location prior to any treatment.



0) A Subpart B system supplier on a reduced monitoring schedule may
remain on that reduced schedule as long as the average of all samples
taken in the year (for a supplier that must monitor quarterly) or the
result of the sample (for a supplier that must monitor no more
frequently than annually) is no more than 0.060 mg/l and 0.045 mg/l for
TTHM5 and HAA5, respectively. A supplier that does not meet these
levels must resume monitoring at the frequency identified in subsection

(b) (1) (A) of this Scction in the quarter immediately following the
monitoring period in which the supplier exceeds 0.060 mg/l for TTHM5 or
0.045 mg/l for HAA5. For a supplier that uses only groundwater not
under the direct influence of surface water and which serves fewer than
10,000 persons, if either the TTHM annual average is greater than 0.080
mg/l or the HAA5 annual average is greater than 0.060 mg/l, the supplier
must go to increased monitoring identified in subsection (b) (1) (A) of
this Scction in the quarter immediately following the monitoring period
in which the supplier exceeds 0.080 mg/l for TTHM5 or 0.060 mg/l for
HAA5.

E) The Agency may return a supplier to routine monitoring.

2) Chlorite. A CWS or NTNCWS supplier using chlorine dioxide, for
disinfection or oxidation, must conduct monitoring for chlorite.

A) Routine monitoring.

i) Daily monitoring. A supplier must take daily samples at the
entrance to the distribution system. For any daily sample that exceeds
the chlorite MCL, the supplier must take additional samples in the
distribution system the following day at the locations required by

subsection (b) (2) (B) of thi—s---Scction, in addition to the sample required
at the entrance to the distribution system.

ii) Monthly monitoring. A supplier must take a three-sample set each
month in the distribution system. The supplier must take one sample at
each of the following locations: near the first customer, at a location
representative of average residence time, and at a location reflecting
maximum residence time in the distribution system. Any additional
routine sampling must be conducted in the same manner (as three-sample
sets, at the specified locations) . The supplier may use the results of
additional monitoring conducted under subsection (b) (2) (3) of this
Section to meet the requirement for monitoring in this subsection
(b) (2) (A) (ii)

B) Additional monitoring. On each day following a routine sample
monitoring result that exceeds the chlorite MCL at the entrance to the
distribution system, the supplier must take three chlorite distribution
system samples at the following locations: as close to the first
customer as possible, in a location representative of average residence
time, and as close to the end of the distribution system as possible
(reflecting maximum residence time in the distribution system)



C) Reduced monitoring.

i) Chlorite monitoring at the entrance to the distribution system

required by subsection (b) (2) (A) (i) of this Scction may not be reduced.

ii) Chlorite monitoring in the distribution system required by

subsection (b) (2) (A) (ii) of this Section may be reduced to one
three-sample set per quarter after one year of monitoring where no
individual chlorite sample taken in the distribution system under

subsection (b) (2) (A) (ii) of this Section has exceeded the chlorite MCL
and the supplier has not been required to conduct monitoring under

subsection (b) (2) (B) of this Scction. The supplier may remain on the
reduced monitoring schedule until either any of the three individual
chlorite samples taken quarterly in the distribution system under
subsection (b) (2) (A) (ii) of this Scction exceeds the chlorite MCL or the
supplier is required to conduct monitoring under subsection (b) (2) (B) of
this Scction, at which time the supplier must revert to routine
monitoring.

3) Bromate.

A) Routine monitoring. A CWS or NTNCWS supplier using ozone, for
disinfection or oxidation, must take one sample per month for each
treatment plant in the system using ozone. A supplier must take samples
monthly at the entrance to the distribution system while the ozonation
system is operating under normal conditions.

B) Reduced monitoring. A supplier required to analyze for bromate
may reduce monitoring from monthly to quarterly if the suppliers
running annual average bromate concentration is not greater than 0.0025
mg/l based on monthly bromate measurements under subsection (b) (3) (A) of
this Scction for the most recent four quarters, with samples analyzed
using USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 302.0, Method 317.0 (rev. 2.0), Method
326.0 (rev. 1.0), or Method 557 or USEPA Organic and Inorganic Methods,
Method 321.8, each incorporated by reference in Section 611.102. If a
supplier has qualified for reduced bromate monitoring under subsection

(b) (3) (B) (i) pf this Section, that supplier may remain on reduced
monitoring as long as the running annual average of quarterly bromate
samples not greater than 0.0025 mg/l based on samples analyzed using
USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 302.0, Method 317.0, Method 326.0, or Method
557 or USEPA Organic and Inorganic Methods, Method 321.8. If the
running annual average bromate concentration is greater than 0.0025
mg/l, the supplier must resume routine monitoring required by subsection

(b) (3) (A) of this Soction.

c) Monitoring requirements for disinfectant residuals.

1) Chlorine and chloramines.

A) Routine monitoring. A Until March 31, 2016, a CWS or TNCWS
upplicr ina uscs cn±orinc or cnioramincs muu mcasure thc rcziauai
disinfcctant lcvcl in the distribution system at thc amc point in thc



distribution syztcm and at thc same ttt as total ccli
p spccificd in Scction 611.521. Bcginning April 1, 2016, a CWS or
NTNCWS supplier that uses chlorine or chioramines must measure the
residual disinfectant level in the distribution system at the same point
in the distribution system and at the same time as total coliforms are
sampled, as specified in Sections 611.1054 through 611.1058. A Subpart
B system supplier may use the results of residual disinfectant
concentration sampling conducted under Section 611.532 for unfiltered
systems or Section 611.533 for systems that filter, in lieu of taking
separate samples.

B) Reduced monitoring. Monitoring may not be reduced.

2) Chlorine dioxide.

A) Routine monitoring. A CWS, an NTNCWS, or a transient non-CWS
supplier that uses chlorine dioxide for disinfection or oxidation must
take daily samples at the entrance to the distribution system. For any
daily sample that exceeds the MRDL, the supplier must take samples in
the distribution system the following day at the locations required by

subsection Cc) (2) (B) of this Scction, in addition to the sample required
at the entrance to the distribution system.

B) Additional monitoring. On each day following a routine sample
monitoring result that exceeds the MRDL, the supplier must take three
chlorine dioxide distribution system samples. If chlorine dioxide or
chloramines are used to maintain a disinfectant residual in the
distribution system, or if chlorine is used to maintain a disinfectant
residual in the distribution system and there are no disinfection
addition points after the entrance to the distribution system (i.e., no
booster chlorination) , the supplier must take three samples as close to
the first customer as possible, at intervals of at least six hours. If
chlorine is used to maintain a disinfectant residual in the distribution
system and there are one or more disinfection addition points after the
entrance to the distribution system (i.e., booster chlorination), the
supplier must take one sample at each of the following locations: as
close to the first customer as possible, in a location representative of
average residence time, and as close to the end of the distribution
system as possible (reflecting maximum residence time in the
distribution system).

C) Reduced monitoring. Monitoring may not be reduced.

d) Monitoring requirements for disinfection byproduct (DBP)
precursors.

1) Routine monitoring. A Subpart B system supplier that uses
conventional filtration treatment (as defined in Section 611.101) must
monitor each treatment plant for TOC not past the point of combined
filter effluent turbidity monitoring and representative of the treated
water. A supplier required to monitor under this subsection (d) (1) must
also monitor for TOC in the source water prior to any treatment at the



same time as monitoring for TOC in the treated water. These samples
(source water and treated water) are referred to as paired samples. At
the same time as the source water sample is taken, a system must monitor
for alkalinity in the source water prior to any treatment. A supplier
must take one paired sample and one source water alkalinity sample per
month per plant at a time representative of normal operating conditions
and influent water quality.

2) Reduced monitoring. A Subpart B system supplier with an average
treated water TOC of less than 2.0 mg/l for two consecutive years, or
less than 1.0 mg/l for one year, may reduce monitoring for both TOC and
alkalinity to one paired sample and one source water alkalinity sample
per plant per quarter. The supplier must revert to routine monitoring
in the month following the quarter when the annual average treated water
TOC greater than or equal to 2.0 mg/l.

e) Bromide. A supplier required to analyze for bromate may reduce
bromate monitoring from monthly to once per quarter, if the supplier
demonstrates that the average source water bromide concentration is less
than 0.05 mg/l based upon representative monthly measurements for one
year. The supplier must continue bromide monitoring to remain on
reduced bromate monitoring.

f) Monitoring plans. Each supplier required to monitor under this
Subpart I must develop and implement a monitoring plan. The supplier
must maintain the plan and make it available for inspection by the
Agency and the general public no later than 30 days following the
applicable compliance dates in Section 611.380(b). A Subpart B system
supplier that serves more than 3,300 persons must submit a copy of the
monitoring plan to the Agency no later than the date of the first report
required under Section 611.384. After review, the Agency may require
changes in any plan elements. The plan must include at least the
following elements:

1) Specific locations and schedules for collecting samples for any
parameters included in this Subpart I;

2) How the supplier will calculate compliance with MCLs, MRDLs, and
treatment techniques; and

3) If approved for monitoring as a consecutive system, or if
providing water to a consecutive system, under the provisions of Section
611.500, the sampling plan must reflect the entire distribution system.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.132 (2016) (2013).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.384 Reporting and Recordkeeping Requirements



a) A supplier required to sample quarterly or more frequently must
report to the Agency within ten days after the end of each quarter in
which samples were collected, notwithstanding the provisions of Section
611.840. A supplier required to sample less frequently than quarterly
must report to the Agency within ten days after the end of each
monitoring period in which samples were collected.

ID) Disinfection byproducts (DBP5) . A supplier must report the
following specified information:

1) A supplier that monitors for TTHM5 and HAA5 under the requirements
of Section 611.382(b) on a quarterly or more frequently basis must
report the following:

A) The number of samples taken during the last quarter;

B) The location, date, and result of each sample taken during the
last quarter;

C) The arithmetic average of all samples taken over the last quarter;

ID) The annual arithmetic average of the quarterly arithmetic averages
of this Section for the last four quarters; and

E) Whether, based on Section 611.383(b) (1), the MCL was violated.

2) A supplier that monitors for TTHM5 and HAAS under the requirements
of Section 611.382(b) less frequently than quarterly (but at least
annually) must report the following:

A) The number of samples taken during the last year;

B) The location, date, and result of each sample taken during the
last monitoring period;

C) The arithmetic average of all samples taken over the last year;
and

D) Whether, based on Section 611.383(b) (1), the MCL was violated.

3) A supplier that monitors for TTHM5 and HAA5 under the requirements
of Section 611.382(b) less frequently than annually must report the
following:

A) The location, date, and result of the last sample taken; and

3) Whether, based on Section 611.383(b) (1), the MCL was violated.

4) A supplier that monitors for chlorite under the requirements of
Section 611.382(b) must report the following:



A) The number of entry point samples taken each month for the last
three months;

3) The location, date, and result of each sample (both entry point
and distribution system) taken during the last quarter;

C) For each month in the reporting period, the arithmetic average of
each three-sample set for all sample sets taken in the distribution
system; and

D) Whether, based on Section 611.383(b) (3), the MCL was violated, in
which month it was violated, and how many times it was violated in each
month.

5) A supplier that monitors for bromate under the requirements of
Section 611.382(b) must report the following:

A) The number of samples taken during the last quarter;

B) The location, date, and result of each sample taken during the
last quarter;

C) The arithmetic average of the monthly arithmetic averages of all
samples taken in the last year; and

D) Whether, based on Section 611.383 (b) (2) , the MCL was violated.

BOARD NOTE: The Agency may choose to perform calculations and
determine whether the MCL was exceeded, in lieu of having the supplier
report the required information.

c) Disinfectants. A supplier must report the following specified
information:

1) A supplier that monitors for chlorine or chloramines under the
requirements of Section 611.382(c) must report the following:

A) The number of samples taken during each month of the last quarter.

B) The monthly arithmetic average of all samples taken in each month
for the last 12 months.

C) The arithmetic average of all monthly averages for the last 12
months.

ID) Whether, based on Secton 611.383(c) (1), the MRDL was violated.

2) A supplier that monitors for chlorine dioxide under the
requirements of Section 611.382(c) must report the following:

A) The dates, results, and locations of samples taken during the last
quarter;



B) Whether, based on Secton 611.383(c) (2), the MRDL was violated; and

C) Whether the MRDL was exceeded in any two consecutive daily samples
and whether the resulting violation was acute or nonacute.

BOARD NOTE: The Agency may choose to perform calculations and
determine whether the MRDL was exceeded, in lieu of having the supplier
report the required information.

d) Disinfection byproduct (DBP) precursors and enhanced coagulation
or enhanced softening. A supplier must report the following specified
information:

1) A supplier that monitors monthly or quarterly for TOC under the
requirements of Section 611.382(d) and required to meet the enhanced
coagulation or enhanced softening requirements in Section 611.385(b) (2)
or (b) (3) must report the following:

A) The number of paired (source water and treated water) samples
taken during the last quarter;

B) The location, date, and result of each paired sample and
associated alkalinity taken during the last quarter;

C) For each month in the reporting period that paired samples were
taken, the arithmetic average of the percent reduction of TOC for each
paired sample and the required TOC percent removal;

D) Calculations for determining compliance with the TOC percent
removal requirements, as provided in Section 611.385(c) (1) ; and

E) Whether the supplier is in compliance with the enhanced
coagulation or enhanced softening percent removal requirements in
Section 611.385(b) for the last four quarters.

2) A supplier that monitors monthly or quarterly for TOC under the
requirements of Section 611.382(d) and meeting one or more of the
alternative compliance standards in Section 611.385(a) (2) or (a) (3) must
report the following:

A) The alternative compliance criterion that the supplier is using;

B) The number of paired samples taken during the last quarter;

C) The location, date, and result of each paired sample and
associated alkalinity taken during the last quarter;

D) The running annual arithmetic average based on monthly averages
(or quarterly samples) of source water TOC for a supplier meeting a
criterion in Section 611.385(a) (2) (A) or (a) (2) (C) or of treated water
TOC for a supplier meeting the criterion in Section 611.385(a) (2) (3);



E) The running annual arithmetic average based on monthly averages
(or quarterly samples) of source water SUVA for a supplier meeting the
criterion in Section 611.385(a) (2) (E) or of treated water SUVA for a
supplier meeting the criterion in Section 611.385(a) (2) (F);

F) The running annual average of source water alkalinity for a
supplier meeting the criterion in Section 611.385(a) (2) (C) and of
treated water alkalinity for a supplier meeting the criterion in Section
611.385(a) (3) (A);

G) The running annual average for both TTHM and HAA5 for a supplier
meeting the criterion in Section 611.385(a) (2) (C) or (D);

H) The running annual average of the amount of magnesium hardness
removal (as CaCO3 in mg/l) for a supplier meeting the criterion in
Section 611.385(a) (3) (3) ; and

I) Whether the supplier is in compliance with the particular
alternative compliance criterion in Section 611.385(a) (2) or (a) (3)

BOARD NOTE: The Agency may choose to perform calculations and determine
whether the treatment technique was met, in lieu of having the supplier
report the required information.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.134 (2016) (2002).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.385 Treatment Technique for Control of Disinfection
Byproduct (DEP) Precursors

a) Applicability.

1) A Subpart B system supplier using conventional filtration
treatment (as defined in Section 611.101) must operate with enhanced
coagulation or enhanced softening to achieve the TOC percent removal

levels specified in subsection (b) of this $cction unless the supplier
meets at least one of the alternative compliance standards listed in

subsection (a) (2) or (a) (3) of this Scction.

2) Alternative compliance standards for enhanced coagulation and
enhanced softening systems. A Subpart B system supplier using
conventional filtration treatment may use the alternative compliance

standards in subsections (a) (2) (A) through (a) (2) (F) of this Scction to
comply with this Section in lieu of complying with subsection (b) . A
supplier must comply with monitoring requirements in Section 611.382(d)
of this Part.



A) The supplier’s source water TOC level, measured according to
Section 611.381(d) (3) , is less than 2.0 mg/l, calculated quarterly as a
running annual average.

B) The suppliers treated water TOC level, measured according to
Section 611.381(d) (3), is less than 2.0 mg/l, calculated quarterly as a
running annual average.

C) The suppliers source water TOC level, measured according to
Section 611.381(d) (3), is less than 4.0 mg/l, calculated quarterly as a
running annual average; the source water alkalinity, measured according
to Section 611.381(d) (1) , is greater than 60 mg/l (as CaCO3) , calculated
quarterly as a running annual average; and either the TTHM and HAAS
running annual averages are no greater than 0.040 mg/l and 0.030 mg/l,
respectively; or prior to the effective date for compliance in Section
611 . 380 (b) , the system has made a clear and irrevocable financial
commitment, not later than the effective date for compliance in Section
611.380(b), to use technologies that will limit the levels of TTHM5 and
HAA5 to no more than 0.040 mg/l and 0.030 mg/l, respectively. A
supplier must submit evidence of a clear and irrevocable financial
commitment, in addition to a schedule containing milestones and periodic
progress reports for installation and operation of appropriate
technologies, to the Agency for approval not latcr than thc cffcctivc
datc for compliancc in Scction 611.380(b) . Thcoc tcchnologics must bc
installcd and operating not later than Junc 30, 2OO5.. Failure to
install and operate these technologies by the date in the approved
schedule will constitute a violation of an NPDWR.

ID) The TTHM and HAA5 running annual averages are no greater than
0.040 mg/l and 0.030 mg/l, respectively, and the supplier uses only
chlorine for primary disinfection and maintenance of a residual in the
distribution system.

E) The supplier’s source water SUVA, prior to any treatment and
measured monthly according to Section 611.381(d) (4), is less than or
equal to 2.0 l/mg-m, calculated quarterly as a running annual average.

F) The supplier’s finished water SUVA, measured monthly according to
Section 611.381(d) (4), is less than or equal to 2.0 l/mg-m, calculated
quarterly as a running annual average.

3) Additional alternative compliance standards for softening systems.
A supplier practicing enhanced softening that cannot achieve the TOC

removals required by subsection (b) (2) of this Scction may use the
alternative compliance standards in subsections (a) (3) (A) and (a) (3) (B)
of this Scction in lieu of complying with subsection (b) of this
$cction. A supplier must comply with monitoring requirements in Section
611.382(d) . The alternative compliance standards are as follows:

A) The supplier may undertake softening that results in lowering the
treated water alkalinity to less than 60 mg/l (as CaCO3) , measured



monthly according to Section 611.381(d) (1) and calculated quarterly as a
running annual average; and

B) The supplier may undertake softening that results in removing at
least 10 mg/l of magnesium hardness (as CaCO3) , measured monthly
according to Section 611.381(d) (6) and calculated quarterly as a running
annual average.

b) Enhanced coagulation and enhanced softening performance
requirements.

1) A supplier must achieve the percent reduction of TOC specified in

subsection (b) (2) of this $cction between the source water and the
combined filter effluent, unless the Agency approves a suppliers
request for alternate minimum TOC removal (Step 2) requirements under

subsection (b) (3) of this Scction.

2) Required Step 1 TOC reductions, indicated in the following table,
are based upon specified source water parameters measured in accordance
with Section 611.381(d) . A supplier practicing softening must meet the
Step 1 TOC reductions in the far-right column (source water alkalinity
greater than 120 mg/l) for the following specified source water TOC:

Step 1 Required Removal of TOC by Enhanced Coagulation and Enhanced
Softening for a Subpart B System Supplier Using Conventional

Treatmenti , 2 Source-water
TOC, mg/lSource-water alkalinity, mg/i as CaCO3O-6O> 60-i20> i203>
2 . 0-4 . 035 . O25 . O%i5 . O> 4 . 0-8 . 045 . O%35 . O%25 . 0%> 8 . 050 . O4O . O3O . O
i A supplier meeting at least one of the conditions in subsections

(a) (2) (A) through (a) (2) (F) of this Section are not required to operate
with enhanced coagulation.2 A softening system that meets one of the

alternative compliance standards in subsection (a) (3) of this Scction is
not required to operate with enhanced softening.3 A supplier that
practices softening must meet the TOC removal requirements in this
column.

3) A Subpart B conventional treatment system supplier that cannot
achieve the Step 1 TOC removals required by subsection (b) (2) of this
Scction due to water quality parameters or operational constraints must
apply to the Agency, within three months after failure to achieve the

TOC removals required by subsection (b) (2) of this Scction, for approval
of alternative minimum TOC (Step 2) removal requirements submitted by
the supplier. If the PWS cannot achieve the Step 1 TOC removal
requirement due to water quality parameters or operational constraints,
the Agency must approve the use of the Step 2 TOC removal requirement.
If the Agency approves the alternative minimum TOC removal (Step 2)
requirements, the Agency may make those requirements retroactive for the
purposes of determining compliance. Until the Agency approves the
alternative minimum TOC removal (Step 2) requirements, the supplier must
meet the Step 1 TOC removals contained in subsection (b) (2) of this
Section.



4) Alternative minimum TOC removal (Step 2) requirements. An
application made to the Agency by an enhanced coagulation system
supplier for approval of alternative minimum TOC removal (Step 2)

requirements under subsection (b) (3) of this Scction must include, at a
minimum, results of bench- or pilot-scale testing conducted under

subsection (b) (4) (B) of this Scction. The submitted bench- or
pilot-scale testing must be used to determine the alternative enhanced
coagulation level.

A) For the purposes of this Subpart I, “alternative enhanced
coagulation level” is defined as coagulation at a coagulant dose and pH,
as determined by the method described in subsections (b) (4) (A) through

(b) (4) (E) of this Scction, such that an incremental addition of 10 mg/i
of alum (or equivalent amount of ferric salt) results in a TOC removal
of less than or equal to 0.3 mg/i. The percent removal of TOC at this
point on the “TOC removal versus coagulant dose” curve is then defined
as the minimum TOC removal required for the supplier. Once approved by
the Agency, this minimum requirement supersedes the minimum TOC removal

required by the table in subsection (b) (2) of this Scction. This
requirement will be effective until such time as the Agency approves a
new value based on the results of a new bench- and pilot-scale test.
Failure to achieve alternative minimum TOC removal levels is a violation
of National Primary Drinking Water Regulations.

B) Bench- or pilot-scale testing of enhanced coagulation must be
conducted by using representative water samples and adding 10 mg/i
increments of alum (or equivalent amounts of ferric salt) until the pH
is reduced to a level less than or equal to the enhanced coagulation
Step 2 target pH shown in the following table:

Enhanced Coagulation Step 2 Target (mg/i as
CaCO3)Target pHO-605.5> 60-1206.3> 120-2407.0> 2407.5
C) For waters with alkalinities of less than 60 mg/i for which
addition of small amounts of alum or equivalent addition of iron
coagulant drives the pH below 5.5 before significant TOC removal occurs,
the supplier must add necessary chemicals to maintain the pH between 5.3
and 5.7 in samples until the TOC removal of 0.3 mg/i per 10 mg/i alum
added (or equivalent addition of iron coagulant) is reached.

ID) The supplier may operate at any coagulant dose or pH necessary
(consistent with other NPDWR5) to achieve the minimum TOC percent

removal approved under subsection (b) (3) of this Scction.

E) If the TOC removal is consistently less than 0.3 mg/i of TOC per
10 mg/l of incremental alum dose at all dosages of alum (or equivalent
addition of iron coagulant) , the water is deemed to contain TOC not
amenable to enhanced coagulation. The supplier may then apply to the
Agency for a waiver of enhanced coagulation requirements. If the TOC
removal is consistently less than 0.3 mg/i of TOC per 10 mg/i of
incremental alum dose at all dosages of alum (or equivalent addition of
iron coagulant) , the Agency must grant the waiver of enhanced
coagulation requirements.



c) Compliance calculations.

1) A Subpart B system supplier other than those identified in
subsection (a) (2) or (a) (3) of this Scction must comply with
requirements contained in subsection (b) (2) or (b) (3) of this Scction.
A supplier must calculate compliance quarterly, beginning after the
supplier has collected 12 months of data, by determining an annual
average using the following method:

A) Determine actual monthly TOC percent removal, equal to the
following:

B) Determine the required monthly TOC percent removal.

C) Divide the value in subsection (c) (1) (A) of this Scction by the
value in subsection (c) (1) (B) of this Scction.

D) Add together the results of subsection (c) (1) (C) of this Sccuion
for the last 12 months and divide by 12.

B) If the value calculated in subsection (c) (1) (D) of this Scction is
less than 1.00, the supplier is not in compliance with the TOC percent
removal requirements.

2) A supplier may use the provisions in subsections (c) (2) (A) through
(c) (2) (B) of this Scction in lieu of the calculations in subsection
(c) (1) (A) through (c) (1) (F) of this Section to determine compliance with

TOC percent removal requirements.

A) In any month that the suppliers treated or source water TOC
level, measured according to Section 611.381(d) (3), is less than 2.0
mg/l, the supplier may assign a monthly value of 1.0 (in lieu of the
value calculated in subsection (c) (1) (C) of this Scction) when
calculating compliance under the provisions of subsection (c) (1) of this
S cc t ion .

B) In any month that a system practicing softening removes at least
10 mg/i of magnesium hardness (as CaCO3) , the supplier may assign a
monthly value of 1.0 (in lieu of the value calculated in subsection
(c) (1) (C) of this Scction) when calculating compliance under the
provisions of subsection (c) (1) of this Section.

C) In any month that the systems source water SUVA, prior to any
treatment and measured according to Section 611.381(d) (4) , is less than
or equal to 2.0 l/mg-m, the supplier may assign a monthly value of 1.0
(in lieu of the value calculated in subsection (c) (1) (C) of this
Section) when calculating compliance under the provisions of subsection
(c) (1) of this Section.



ID) In any month that the systems finished water SUVA, measured
according to Section 611.381(d) (4), is less than or equal to 2.0
1/mg-rn, the supplier may assign a monthly value of 1.0 (in lieu of the
value calculated in subsection (c) (1) (C) of this Section) when
calculating compliance under the provisions of subsection (c) (1) of this
$cct ion.

E) In any month that a system practicing enhanced softening lowers
alkalinity below 60 mg/l (as CaCO3) , the supplier may assign a monthly
value of 1.0 (in lieu of the value calculated in subsection (c) (1) (C) of
this Scction) when calculating compliance under the provisions of
subsection (c) (1) of this Scction.

3) A Subpart B system supplier using conventional treatment may also
comply with the requirements of this Section by meeting the standards in

subsection (a) (2) or (a) (3) of this Section.

d) Treatment technique requirements for disinfection byproduct (DBP)
precursors. Treatment techniques to control the level of disinfection
byproduct (DBP) precursors in drinking water treatment and distribution
systems, for a Subpart B system supplier using conventional treatment,
are enhanced coagulation or enhanced softening.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.135 (2016) (2006).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

SUBPART K: GENERAL MONITORING AND ANALYTICAL REQUIREMENTS

Section 611.490 Certified Laboratories

a) For the purpose of determining compliance with Subparts G, K

through 0, Q-r and S of this Part, samples will be considered only if
they have been analyzed by one of the following:

1) A laboratory certified pursuant to Section 4(o) of the Act [415
ILCS 5/4 (0) 1

2) A laboratory certified by USEPA;

3) When no laboratory has been certified pursuant to subsection

(a) (1) of this Section to analyze a particular contaminant, a laboratory
certified, registered, accredited, licensed, or otherwise approved by
another state with primary enforcement responsibility, or an agency of
the federal government, unless the Agency has, by written notice,
informed the supplier that a particular laboratory or laboratories may
not be used; or

4) For measurements of alkalinity, calcium, conductivity,
disinfectant residual, orthophosphate, silica, turbidity, free chlorine



residual, temperature, and pH, a person under the supervision of a
certified operator (35 Iii. Adm. Code 603.103)

b) Nothing in this Part must be construed to preclude the Agency or
any duly designated representative of the Agency from taking samples or
from using the results from such samples to determine compliance by a
supplier of water with the applicable requirements of this Part.

c) The CWS supplier must have required analyses performed either at
an Agency laboratory or a certified laboratory. The Agency may require
that some or all of the required samples be submitted to its
laboratories.

BOARD NOTE: Subsections (a) (1) , (a) (2) , (a) (4) , and (b) of this Scction
are derived from 40 CFR 141.28 (2016) (2013) . Subsections (a) (3) and
(c) are additional State requirements.

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Req. —, effective

SUBPART L : MICROBIOLOGICAL MONITORING
AND ANALYTICAL REQUIREMENTS

Section 611.521 Routine Coliform Monitoring (Repealed)
a-)- Supplicrs must collcct total coliform zampics at sitcs that arc
reprcscntative of watcr throughout thc distribution systcm according to
a written oamplc 3iting plan, which must be approved by a SEP iosucd
pursuant to Section 611.110.
h-)- The monitoring frequency for total coliforms for CWSs is based on
the population ocrvcd by the CWS, a oct forth in Table A of this Part.
e+ The monitoring frequency for total coliforms for non CW$s is as
follows:
-:+ A non CWS using only groundwater (except groundwater under the
direct influence of surface water, as determined in Section 611.212) and
serving 1,000 persons or fewer must monitor each calendar quarter that
the system provides water to the public, except that the Agency must
reduce this monitoring frequency if a sanitary survey shows that the
system is free of sanitary defects. The Agency cannot reduce the
monitoring frequency for a non CWS using only groundwater (except
groundwater under the direct influence of surface water) and serving
1,000 persons or fewer to less than once per year.
+ A non CWS using only groundwater (except groundwater under the
direct influence of surface water) and serving more than 1,000 persons
during any month must monitor at the same frequency as a like sized CWS,
as specified in subsection (b) of this Section, except the Agency must
reduce this monitoring frequency for any month the system serves 1,000
persons or fewer. The Agency cannot reduce the monitoring to less than
once per year. For systems using groundwater under the direct influence
of surface water, subsection (c) (4) of this Section applies.
;+ A non CWS using surface water, in total or in part, must monitor
at the same frequency as a like sized CWS, as specified in subsection
(b) of this Section, regardless of the number of persons it serves.



4+ A non CWS using groundwatcr undcr the dircct influence of surface
water must monitor at the same frequency as a like sized CWS, as
specified in subsection (b) of this Section. The supplier must begin
monitoring at this frequency beginning six months after Public Health
determines that the groundwater is under the direct influence of surface
water.
4+ The supplier must collect samples at regular time- intervals
throughout the month, except that a supplier that uses only groundwater
(except groundwater under the direct influence of surface water) and
serves 4,900 persons or fewer, may collect all required samples on a
single day if they are taken from different sites.
e)- A PWS that uses surface water or groundwater under the direct
influence of surface water, and does not practice filtration in
compliance with Subpart B of this Part, must collect at least one sample
near the first service connection each day the turbidity level of the
source water, measured as specified in Section 611.532(b), exceeds 1
NTU. This sample must be analyzed for the presence of total coliforms.
When one or more turbidity measurements in any day exceed 1 NTU, the
supplier must collect this coliform sample within 24 hours of the first
exceedence, unless the Agency has determined, by a SEP issued pursuant
to Section 611.110, that the supplier, for logistical reasons outside
the supplier’s control, cannot have the sample analyzed within 30 hours
of collection. Sample results from this coliform monitoring must be
included in determining compliance with the MCL for total coliforms in
Section 611.325.
f+ Special purpose samples, such as those taken to determine whether
disinfection practices are sufficient following pipe placement,
replacement or repair, must not be used to determine compliance with the
MCL for total coliforms in Section 611.325.
BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.21(a) (2002).

(Source: Repealed at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.522 Repeat Coliform Monitoring (Repealed)
a-)- If a routine sample is total coliform positive, the supplier must
collect a set of repeat samples within 24 hours of being notified of the
positive result. A supplier that collects more than one routine sample
per month must collect no fewer than three repeat samples for each total
coliform positive sample found. A supplier that collects one routine
sample per month or fewer must collect no fewer than four repeat samples
fny r;nH tnt:•7 ml fnrm rwti i—A vc imn1 -‘ frnnd THc Aarnrv miirit rctrnr9
the 24 hour limit on a casebycasebasisifit determines that the
supplier has a logistical problem in collecting the repeat samples
within 24 hours that is beyond its control. In the case of an
extension, the Agency must specify how much time-the supplier has to
cocct ne repeat samples.
b-)- The supplier must collect at least one repeat sample from the
sampling tap where the original total coliform positive sample was
taken, and at least one repeat sample at -a tap within five service
connections upstream and at least one repeat sample at a tap within five



scrvice connections downtrcam of thc original amp1ing itc. If a
total coliform positivc oamplc i at thc cnd of the diotribution ystcm,
or one away from thc end of thc distribution systerw, thc AgCnCy may
waivc the reguircment to collcct at least onc rcpcat sample upztrcam or
downstrcam of thc original sampling sitc.
e+ Thc supplicr must collcct all rcpcat amplcz on the samc day,
except that thc Agcncy must allow a upplicr with a 9inglc servicc
conncction to collect thc rcguircd oct of rcpcat amplcs ovcr a four day
period or to collcct a larger volume repeat samplc in onc or morc
amplc containcrs of any izc, a long a the total volumc collected is
at lcast 400 ml (300 ml for PWSs that collcct more than onc routine
sample per month).
d+ If one or more repeat samples in the set is total
coliform positive, the supplier must collect an additional set of repeat
samples in the manner specified in subsections (a) through (c) of this
Section. The additional samples must be collected within 24 hours of
being notified of the positive result, unless the Agency extends the
limit as provided in subsection (a) of this Section. The supplier must
----

-h-i ‘il ei’’ total cc’
complete set of repc. sampl the sur’ iat the
for total coliforms in Secti 611.325 has b and notifi
the Agency.
e*
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i: a supplier collecting fewer than five routine samples/month has
‘-,J-- more total coliform positive samples and the Agency does not
invalidate the samples under Section 611.523, the supplier must collect
at least five routine samples during the next month the supplier
provides water to the public, unless the Agency determines that the
conditions of subsection (e) (1) or (e) (2) of this Section are met. This
does not apply to the requirement to collect repeat samples in
subsections (a) through (d) of t4iis Section. The supplier does not have
to collect the samples if the following occurs:
a:-)- The Agency performs a site visit before the end of the next month
the supplier provides water to the public. Although a sanitary survey
need not be performed, the site visit must be sufficiently detailed to
allow the Agency to determine whether additional monitoring or any
corrective action is needed.
+ The Agency has determined why the sample was total
coliform positive and establishes that the supplier has corrected the
problem or will correct the problem before the end of the next month the
supplier serves water to the public.
A* The Agency must document this decision in writing, and make the
document available to USEPA and the public. The written documentation
miit (9r1rT-ihfl tHr mmrrifir rmr nf tH Imtn1 rolifrn-m positive sample

1 P..-: , , —-i-—. 4- 1..and what action . Las or .o correct
problem.
B-)- , TheAgency cannot waive the requirement to collect five routine
s1mpIcs i:nc ncxt month inc suppjicr proviucs watcr o inc UDIiC soiciy
on the grounds that all repeat samples are total coliform negative.
€-)- Under this subsection, a supplier must still take at least one
r—outine sample before the end of the next month it serves water to the
public and usc it to determine compliance with the MCL for total
coliforms in Section 611.325, unless the Agency has determined that the

- L; L)kJllLL aetermi-nes !

,.““.



MCL for total r’-ms in Sccti 611.3
BOARD NOTE: Dcrivod from 40 CFR 141.21(b) (2002).
(Sourcc: Rcpcalcd at 41 Iii. Rcg. , cffcctive

(qrijrr. Rr1t9 41 Ti] Rrr f€r’t-

Section 611.523 Invalidation of Total Coliform Samples (Repealed)
A total coliform positivc amplc invalidated undcr this Section does not
count toward3 mccting thc minimum monitoring reguircments.
&* Thc Agcncy must invalidate a total coliform poitivc amp1c only
if the conditions of 3ubsection (a) (1) , (a) (2) , or (a) (3) of this
Scction arc mct.
:+ Thc laboratory cstablishcs that impropcr sampic analysis causcd
thc total coliform positive rcsult.
+ Thc Agcncy, on thc basis of thc results of repcat samplcs
collccted as required by Section 611.522(a) through (d) detcrmines that
thc total coliform positive sampic rcsultcd from a domestic or othcr
non distribution systcm plumbing problem. The Agency cannot invalidatc
a sampic on thc basis of repcat sampic rcsults unlcss all rcpcat sampics
collected at the same tap as the original total coliform positive sample
arc also total coliform positive, and all repeat samples collected
within five service connections of the original tap are total
coliform negative (c.g., Agency cannot invalidate a total
coliform positive sample on thc basis of rcpcat samples if all the
repeat samples arc total coliform negative, or if the supplier has only
one service connection).
;+ The Agency determines that there are substantial grounds to
believe that a total coliform positive result is due to a circumstance
or condition that does not reflect water quality in the distribution
system. In this case, the supplier must still collect all repeat
samples required under Section 611 . 522 (a) through (d) and use them to
determine compliance with the MCL for total coliforms in Section
ll.325. To invalidate a total coliform positive sample under this
subsection, the decision with the rationale for the decision must be
documented in writing. The Agency must make this document available to
USEPA and the public. The written documentation must state the specific
cause of the total coliform positive sample, and what action the
supplier has taken, or will take, to correct this problem. The Agency

.

;

supplier has corrected the contamination problem before the supplier
took the set of repeat samples required in subsections (a) through (d)
of this Section, and all repeat samples were total coliform negative.
f+ After a supplier collects a routine sample and before it learns
the results of the analysis of that sample, if it collects another
routine samples from within five adjacent service connections of the
initial sample, and the initial sample, after analysis, is found to
contain total coliforms, then the supplier may count the subsequent
samples as a repeat sample instead of as a routine sample.
!+ Results of all routine and repeat samples not invalidated pursuant
to Section 611.523 must be included in determining compliance with the
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(Source: Repealed at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.525 Fecal Coliform and E. Coli Testing (Repealed)

abcnce of gas productiuii uui -

is examined (e.g. , the Multiple Tube Fermentation Tcchniguc) , producc
turbid culture in the absence of an acid reaction in the P A Coliform
Tct, or exhibits confluent growth or produceD colonies too numerous
count with an analytical method using a membrane filter (c . g . , Membrane
Filter Technique) . If a laboratory invalidates a sample becau3c of such
interference, the ouppl±cr must collect another sample from the oamc
location a the original sample within 24 hours of being notified of the
interference problem, and have it analyzed for the prccnce of total
eoliform. The supplier muot continue to rc sample within 24 hours and
have the amplc analyzed until it obtains a valid result. The Agency
must waive the 24 hour time limit on a case by cac batis, if it i not
possible to collect the sample within that time.
BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.21(c) (2002).

(Source: Repealed at 41 Ill. Reg. —

effective

Section 611.524 Sanitary Surveys (Repealed)
a-)- Requirement to conduct a sanitary survey.
-:+ Suppliers that do not collect five or more routine samples per
month must undergo a sanitary survey at least once every five years,
except that non CWS suppliers using only disinfected groundwater, from a
source that is not under the direct influence of surface water, must
undergo a sanitary survey at least once every ten years. The Agency or,
for a non CWS, Public Health must review the results of each sanitary
survey to determine whether the existing monitoring frequency is
adequate and what additional measures, if any, the supplier needs to
undertake to improve drinking water quality.
+ In conducting a sanitary survey of a PWS using groundwater,
4nformation on sources of contamination within the delineated wellhead
protection area that was collected in the course of developing and
4mplementing the wellhead protection program should be considered
instead of collecting new information, if the information was collected
&ince the last time the PWS was subject to a sanitary survey.
3- Sanitary surveys must be performed by the Agency. The PW$ is
responsible for ensuring that the survey takes place.
e)- A sanitary survey conducted by the Agency for the purposes of
Subpart S of this Part may be used to meet the sanitary survey
requirements of this Section.
BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.21(d) (2006), as amended at 71 Fed.
Reg. 65574 (Nov. 8, 2006)



a-)- If any routine or rcpcat sampic is total coliform poitivc, thc
supplicr must analyzc that total coliform positive culture mcdium to
dcterminc if fccal coliforms arc prcscnt, oxccpt that thc supplicr may
tcot for E. cpu in licu of fccal co1iform. If focal co1iform or E.
cpu arc prcscnt, thc oupplicr must notify the Agcncy by thc cnd of thc
day whcn thc upp1icr io notificd of thc tc3t rcsult, unlcss thc
supplicr is notificd of thc rcsult after the Agcncy office is closcd, in
which cac the 3upplicr muzt notify the Agency bcforc thc cnd of thc
next business day. The upp1ier need not notify the Agency if the
original sample was analyzed in an Agency laboratory.
+- The Agency may allow a 3upplicr, on a case by cac ba3is, to forgo
fccal coliform or E. coli testing on a total coliform positive sample if
that supplier asumcs that the total coliform pooitivc oamplc is fecal
coliform positive or E. coli po3itivc. Accordingly, the supplier must

. in 11hr’(’t--rin (a) of this Section 1-br’noti-fy the Agency irr’r’.

provisions of Section 611.325(b) apply.
BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.21(c) (2002).

(Source: Repealed at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.526 Analytical Methodology (Repealed)
a-)- The standard sample volume required for total coliform analyi,
regardless of analytical method used, is 100 ml.
3- Suppliers need only determine the presence or aboence of total
coliformG; a determination of total coliform density i not required.
e+ Suppliers must conduct total coliform analyse3 in accordance with
one of the following analytical methodo, incorporated by reference in
Section 611.102, or in accordance with an alternative method approved by
the Agency pursuant to Section 611.480 (the time from oample collection
to initiation of analysio may not exceed 30 houro, and the supplier i9
encouraged but not required to hold oamples below 10° C during tranoit):
:+ Total Coliform Fermentation Technique, as set forth in Standard
Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 2lot, or 22nd ed., Methods 9221 A and B, a
follows:
A* LactoGe broth, ao commercially available, may be uoed in lieu of
lauryl tryptooe broth if the supplier conduct9 at least 25 parallel
teoto between this medium and lauryl tryptose broth uoing the water
normally tooted and thio comparison demonotrates that the faloe positive
rate and false negative rate for total coliforms, using lactose broth,
is less than 10 percent;
B-}- If inverted tubes are used to detect gas production, the media
should cover these tubes at least one half to two thirds after thc
sample is added; and
€* No requirement exists to run the completed phase on 10 percent of
all total coliform positive confirmed tubes.
+ Total Coliform Membrane Filter Technique, as set forth in Standard
Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Methods 9222 A, B, and C.
;+ Presence Absence (P A) Coliform Test, as set forth in: Standard
Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 9221 ID, as follows:
M- No requirement exists to run the completed phase on 10 percent of
all total coliform positive confirmed tubes; and



B-)- Six timc formulation ztrcngth may lic ucd if thc medium is
filtcr stcrilizcd rathcr than autoclaved.
4+ ONPC MUG tcst: Standard Mothods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd
cd., Mcthod 9223. (The ONPC MUG test is also known as the Colilcrt(r)
Test.)
+ Colisurc(tm) Tcst (Colilcrt(r) Tcst) . (Thc Colisurc(tm) Tcst may
bc rcad aftcr an incubation time of 24 hours.)
BOARD NOTE: USEPA included thc P A Coliform and Colisurc(tm) Tcsts for
testing finishcd water undcr the coliform rule, but did not include them
for the purposcs of thc surface watcr treatment rulc, under Section
£ll.531, for which guantitation of total coliforms is necessary. For
these reasons, USEPA included Standard Methods, Method 9221 C for the
surface water treatment rule, but did not include it for the purposes of
the total coliform rule, under this Section.
+ EColite? Test (Charm Sciences, Inc.).
:+ m ColiElue24? Test (Hatch Company).
+ Readycult(r) 2000.
9+ Chromocult(r) Method.
:-9+ Colitag? Test.
:-:+ Modified Colitag(tm) Method.
•:-+ Tecta EC/TC P A Test.
BOARD NOTE : USEPA added Standard Methods , 21st ed . , Methods 922 1 A, B,
and 0; 9222 A, B, and C; and 3223 as approved alternative methods in
appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg.
31616) . USEPA added Modified Colitag(tm) Method as an approved
alternative method in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on November
10, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Reg. 5790$) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd
ed., Methods 9221 A and B and 9223 B as approved alternative methods for
total coliforms in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013
(at 78 Fed. Reg. 32558) . USEPA added Standard Methods Online, Methods
9221 A and B 06 and 9223 3 04 as approved alternative methods for total
coliforms in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at
79 Fed. Reg. 35081) . Because Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Methods 9221 A
and B and 9223 B are the same version as Standard Methods Online,
Methods 9221 A and B 06 and 9223 B 04, the Board has not listed the
Standard Methods Online versions separately. USEPA added Tecta EC/TC
p A Test as an approved alternative method for total coliforms in
appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg.
35081)
d+ This subsection corresponds with 40 CFR 141.21(f) (4) , which USEPA
has marked “reserved.” This statement maintains structural consistency
with the federal regulations.
e-)- Suppliers must conduct fecal coliform analysis in accordance with
the following procedure:
•:3- When the MTF Technique or P A Coliform Test is used to test for
total coliforms, shake the lactose positive presumptive tube or P A
vigorously and transfer the growth with a sterile 3 mm loop or sterile
applicator stick into brilliant green lactose bile broth and EC medium,
defined below, to determine the presence of total and fecal coliforms,
respectively.
+ For approved methods that use a membrane filter, transfer the
total coliform positive culture by one of the following methods: remove



the membranc containing the total coliform colonic3 from thc subtratc
with stcrilc forccpD and carefully curl and inocrt the membrane into a
tube of EC mcdium; (the laboratory may tirt rcmovc a small portion of
clccted colonicc for vcrification); swab thc cntirc mcmbranc filtcr
urfacc with a tcrilc cotton swab and tranfcr thc inoculum to EC
mcdium (do not lcavc tho cotton swab in thc EC medium) ; or inoculatc
individual total coliform positive colonic3 into EC medium. Contly
shake thc inoculated tubc of EC modium to insurc adcguatc mixing and
incubatc in a watcrbath at 44.5±0.2° C for 24±2 hours. Gas production
of any amount in the innor fcrmcntation tube of thc EC mcdium indicates
a pozitivc fecal coliform tcst.
+ EC mcdium i dccribcd in Standard Mcthod3, 18th cd., 19th cd.,
20th, or 22nd ed., Mcthod 9221 E.
4* Suppliers nccd only dctcrminc thc prcoence or abcncc of fccal
coliforms; a dctcrmination of fccal coliform dcnsity i not rcguircd.
BOARD NOTE: U$EPA added Standard , 22nd cd . , Mcthod 922 1 E as an
approvcd alternativc mcthod for focal coliform in appcndix A to subpart
C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Rcg. 32558) . USEPA addcd
Standard Mcthods Online, Mcthod 9221 E 06 as an approvcd altcrnative
mcthod for fccal coliforms in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on
June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Rcg. 35081) . Because Standard Methods, 22nd
Cd., Mcthod 9221 E is the same version as Standard Methods Online,
Method 9221 E 06, the Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online
version separately.
+ Suppliers must conduct analysis of E. coli in accordance with one
of the following analytical methods, incorporated by reference in
Section 611.102:
-a:-)- EC medium supplemented with 50 ig/l of MUG (final concentration).
EC medium is as described in subsection (e) of this Section. MUG may be
added to EC medium before autoclaving. EC medium supplemented with 50
jig/i MUG is commercially available. At least 10 ml of EC medium
supplemented with MUG must be used. The inner inverted fermentation
tube may be omitted. The procedure for transferring a total
coliform positive culture to EC medium supplemented with MUG is as in
subsection (e) of this Section for transferring a total
coliform positive culture to EC medium. Observe fluorescence with an
ultraviolet light (366 nm) in the dark after incubating tube at 44.5±2°
C for 24±2 hours; or
+ Nutrient agar supplemented with 100 pg/l MUG (final
concentration) , as described in Standard Methods, 19th, 20th, or 22nd
ed., Method 9222 C. This test is used to determine if a total
coliform positive sample, as determined by the MF technique, contains E.
coli. Alternatively, Standard Methods, 18th ed., Method 9221 B may be
used if the membrane filter containing a total coliform positive colony
or colonies is transferred to nutrient agar, as described in Method 9221
B (paragraph 3) , supplemented with 100 .ig/1 MUC. If Method 9221 B is
used, incubate the agar plate at 35° Celsius for four hours, then
observe the colony or colonies under ultraviolet light (366 nm) in the
dark for fluorescence. If fluorescence is visible, E. coli are present.
+ Minimal Medium ONPC MUG (MMO MUG) Test, as set forth in Appendix D
of this Part. (The Colilert(r) Test (Colisure(tm) Test) is a MMO MUG
test.) If the MMO MUGtest is total coliform positive after a 24 hour



incubation, tcot thc medium for fluorcoccncc with a 36 nm ultraviolet
light (preferably with a six watt lamp) in the dark. If fluorescence is
observed, the sample is E. cpu positive. If fluorescence is
questionable (cannot be definitively read) after 24 hours incubation,
incubate the culture for an additional four hours (but not to exceed 28
hours total), and again test the medium for fluorescence. The MMO MUC
test with hepes buffer is the only approved formulation for the
detection of E. coli.
4+ The Colisure(tm) Test (Colilert(r) Test).
&)- The membrane filter method with MI agar.
&)- The EColite? Test.
:+ The m ColiBlue24? Test.
8+ Readycult(r) 2000.
+ Chromocult(r) Method.
-:-G-)- Colitag? Test.
:4+ ONPC MUG Test: Standard Methods, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method
9223 3.
•:-+ Modified Colitag(tm) Method.
]:-+ Tecta EC/TC P A Test.
BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 20th or 21st ed., Method 9223
B and Standard Methods Online, Method 9223 3 97 as approved alternative
methods for E. coli in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on November
10, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Reg. 5790$) . Because Standard Methods, 21st ed.,
Method 9223 3 is the same version as Standard Methods Online, Method
9223 B 97, the Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online version
separately. USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Method 9223 B as an
approved alternative method for F. coli in appendix A to subpart C of 40
CFR 141 on May 31, 2013 (at 7$ Fed. Reg. 3255$) . U$EPA added Standard
Methods Online, Method 9223 B 04 as an approved alternative method for
E. coli in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79
Fed. Reg. 350$l) . Because Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Method 9223 B is
the same version as Standard Methods Online, Method 9223 B 04, the Board
has not listed the Standard Methods Online versions separately. USEPA
added Tecta EC/TC P A Test as an approved alternative method for total
coliforms in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at
79 Fed. Reg. 350$l)

g+ As an option to the method set forth in subsection (f) (3) of this
Section, a supplier with a total coliform positive, MUG negative MMO MUG
test may further analyze the culture for the presence of B. coli by
transferring a 0.1 ml, 28 hour MMO MUG culture to EC medium + MUG with a
pipet. The formulation and incubation conditions of the EC medium +
MUG, and observation of the results, are described in subsection (f) (1)
of this Section.
1* This subsection corresponds with 40 CFR 141 . 21 (f) ($) , a central
listing of all documcnts incorporated by reference into the federal
microbiological analytical methods. The corresponding Illinois
incorporations by reference are located at Section 611.102. This
statement maintains structural parity with USEPA regulations.
BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.21(f) and appendix A to 40 CFR 141
(2014)



Soction 611.325 must rcport thc violation to thc Agency no latcr than
the end of the next buinc day after it 1carn of thc violation, and
notify the public in accordance with Subpart V.
b-)- A supplier that has failcd to comply with a coliform monitoring
rcguircmcnt, including thc sanitary survey rcguircmcnt, must report thc
monitorina fri ih1 1-within day3 after thc supp’
4- the c, Ld notify the public in accordancc with
Subpart V of this Part.

iic.:i

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.21(g) (2002).

(Source: Repealed at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.528 Transition from Subpart L to Subpart AA Requirements
(Repealed)
The provisions of Sections 611.521 and 611.524 apply until March 31,
2016. Thc provisions of Scctions 611.522, 611.523, 611.525, 611.526,
and 611.527 apply until all rcquircd rcpcat monitoring under Section
611.522 and fccal coliform or E. coli tczting undcr Scction 611.525 that
was initiatcd by a total coliform positive amplc taken bcforc April 1,
2016. is complctcd, as wcll a analytical mcthod, rcporting,
rccordkecping, public notification, and consumer confidence report
requirements a9sociatcd with that monitoing and tcGting. Beginning
April 1, 2016, the provisions of Subpart AA of this Part apply, with
Quppliers rcquircd to bcgin regular monitoring at the same frequency as
thc syztcm specific frequency required on March 31, 2016.
BOARD NOTE: Dcrivcd from 40 CFR 141.21(h) (2013).

(Source: AmcndcdRepealed at 41 Iii. Rcg. Rea. , effective

Section 611.531 Analytical Requirements

The analytical methods specified in this Section, or alternative methods
approved by the Agency pursuant to Section 611.480, must be used to
demonstrate compliance with the requirements of only 61l.Subpart B; thcy
do not apply to analyses performcd for thc purposcs of sections 611.521
through 611.527 of this Subpart L. Measurements for pH, temperature,
turbidity, and RDC5 must be conducted under the supervision of a
certified operator. Measurements for total coliforms, fecal coliforms
and HPC must be conducted by a certified laboratory in one of the
categories listed in Section 611.490(a) . The following procedures must

(Source: Repealed at

41 Ill. Req. — , effective

______________________

Section 611.527 Response to Violation (Repealed)
s-)- A supplicr that has cxcccdcd the MCL for total coliforms in



be performed by the following methods, incorporated by reference in
Section 611.102:

a) A supplier must conduct analyses as follows:

1) The supplier must conduct analyses for pH and

tompcraturetemperatures in accordance with one of the methods listed at
Section 611.611; and

2) The supplier must conduct analyses for total coliforms, fecal
coliforms, heterotrophic bacteria, and turbidity in accordance with one
of the following methods, and by using analytical test procedures
contained in USEPA Technical Notes, incorporated by reference in Section
611.102, as follows:

A) Total Coliforms.

BOARD NOTE: The time from sample collection to initiation of analysis

for source (raw) water samples required by Section Sections 611.521 and
611.532 and Subpart B of this Part only must not exceed eight hours.
The supplier is encouraged but not required to hold samples below 10° C
during transit.

i) Total coliform fermentation technique: Standard Methods, 18th,
19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 9221 A, B, and C.

BOARD NOTE: Lactose broth, as commercially available, may be used in
lieu of lauryl tryptose broth if the supplier conducts at least 25
parallel tests between this medium and lauryl tryptose broth using the
water normally tested and this comparison demonstrates that the
false-positive rate and false-negative rate for total coliforms, using
lactose broth, is less than 10 percent. If inverted tubes are used to
detect gas production, the media should cover these tubes at least
one-half to two-thirds after the sample is added. No requirement exists
to run the completed phase on 10 percent of all total coliform-positive
confirmed tubes.

ii) Total coliform membrane filter technique: Standard Methods, 18th,
19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 9222 A, B, and C.

iii) ONPG-MUG test (also known as the Colilert(r) Test) : Standard
Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, or 21st, or 22nd ed. , Method 9223 or Standard
Methods, 21st or 22nd ed., Method 9223 B.
BOARD NOTE: U$EPA includcd thc P A Coliform and Coliourc(tm) Tcsts for
tcoting finishcd watcr undcr thc coliform ruic, undcr Ecction 611.526,
but did not includc thcm for thc purposc of thc surface watcr trcatmcnt
rule, undcr this Scction, for which guantitation of total coliforms is
nccessary. For thcsc rcasons, USEPA includcd Standard Methods, Mcthod
9221 C for the surfacc watcr trcatmcnt rule, but did not include it for
thc purposcs of thc total coliform ruic, undcr Scction 611.526.



BOARID NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 9221 A, B,
and C; 9222 A, B, and C; and 9223 as approved alternative methods for
total coliform in appcndix A to zubpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008
(at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616)

USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Methods 9221 A, B, and C and
9223 B as approved alternative methods for total coliform in appcndix A
to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463)
USEPA added Standard Methods Online, Methods 9221 A, B, and C-06 and
9223 B-04 as approved alternative methods for total coliform in appcndix
A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 35081).
USEPA listed Standard Methods Online, Method 9223 B-97 in note 1 to the
table in 40 CFR 141.25(a) . This is identical to Standard Methods 21st
ed., Method 9223 B. The Board lists both Standard Methods, Methods 9223
and 9223 B. Because Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Methods 9221 A, B, and
C and 9223 B are the same versions as Standard Methods Online, Methods
9221 A, B, and C-06 and 9223 B-04, the Board has not listed the Standard
Methods Online versions separately.

B) Fecal Coliforms.

BOARD NOTE: The time from sample collection to initiation of analysis

for source (raw) water samples required by Section Scction3 611.521 and
611.532 and Subpart B of this Part only must not exceed eight hours.
The supplier is encouraged but not required to hold samples below 10° C
during transit.

i) Fecal coliform procedure: Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th,
21st, or 22nd ed., Method 9221 E.

BOARD NOTE: A-i broth may be held up to seven days in a tightly closed
screwcap tube at 4 C (39° F)

ii) Fecal Coliform Membrane Filter Procedure: Standard Methods, 18th,
19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 9222 ID.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 9221 E and
9222 ID as approved alternative methods for fccal coliforms in appcndix A
to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616).
USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Methods 9221 E and 9222 ID as
approved alternative methods for focal coliforms in appcndix A to
s-ubpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463) . USEPA
added Standard Methods Online, Methods 9221 E-06 and 9222 D-06 as
approved alternative methods for focal coliforms in appcndix A to
aubpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 35081).
Because Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Methods 9221 E and 9222 ID are the
same versions as Standard Methods Online, Methods 9221 E-06 and 9222
ID-06, the Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online versions
separately.

C) Heterotrophic bacteria.



1) Pour plate method: Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or
22nd ed., Method 9215 3.

BOARD NOTE: The time from sample collection to initiation of analysis
must not exceed eight hours. The supplier is encouraged but not

required to hold samples below lO C during transit.

ii) SimPlate method.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 9215 3 as an
approved alternative method for hctcrotrophic bactcria in appcndix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA
added Standard , 22nd ed . , Method 9215 3 as an approved
alternative method for hcterotrophic bactcria in appendix A to subpart C
of 40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463) . USEPA added
Standard Methods Online, Method 9215 3-04 as an approved alternative
method for hctcrotrophic bacteria in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR
:4-: on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 35081) . Because Standard Methods,
22nd ed., Method 9215 3 is the same version as Standard Methods Online,
Method 9215 3-04, the Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online
versions separately.

ID) Turbidity.
BOARD NOTE: Styrene divinyl benzene beads (e.g., AMCO-AEPA-l or
equivalent) and stabilized formazin (e.g., Each StablCal(tm) or
equivalent) are acceptable substitutes for formazin.

i) Nephelometric method: Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st,
or 22nd ed., Method 2130 3.

ii) Nephelometric method: USEPA Environmental Inorganic Methods,
Method 180.1 (rev. 2.0)

iii) GLI Method 2.

iv) Each FilterTrak Method 10133.

v) Laser nephelometry (on-line) : Mitchell Method M527l and Mitchell

Method M5331, 5331 (rev. 1.2.1.2)

vi) LED nephelometry (on-line) : Mitchell Method M5331, 5331 (rev.
and Mitchell Method M5331, 5331 (rev. 1.2 M5271.

vii) LED nephelometry (on-line) : AMI Turbiwell Method.

viii) LED nephelometry (portable) : Orion Method AQ4500.

ix) 360° Nephelometry: Hach Method 10258.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 9130 3 as an
approved alternative method for turbidity in appcndix A to subpart C of
40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Req. 31616) . USEPA added



Mitchell Method M5271 and Orion Method AQ4SOO as approved alternative

methods for turbidity in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on August
3, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Reg. 38348) . USEPA added AMI Turbiwell Method as an
approved alternative method for turbidity in appcndix A to subpart C of
40 CFR 141 on November 10, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Reg. 57908) . USEPA added
Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Method 2130 B as an approved alternative

method for turbidity in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June
21, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463) . USEPA added Hach Method 10258 and
Mitchell Method M5331, rev. 1.2 as approved alternative methods on July
19, 2016 (at 81 Fed. Reg. 46839)
3- Tcmpcraturc: Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, or 21st ed.,
Mcthod 2550.

b) A supplier must measure residual disinfectant concentrations
with one of the following analytical methods:

1) Free chlorine.

A) Amperometric Titration.

i) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method
4500-Cl ID.

ii) ASTM Method D1253-03, er—D1253-08, or 01253-14.

B) DPD Ferrous Titrimetric: Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th,
21st, or 22nd ed., Method 4500-Cl F.

C) oPo Colimetric:

i) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method
4500-Cl G; or

ii) Mach Method 10260.

0) Syringaldazine (FACTS) : Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st,
or 22nd ed., Method 4500-Cl H.

F) On-line chlorine analyzer: USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 334.0.

F) Amperometric sensor: Palintest ChloroSense.

G) Indophenol colorimetric: Mach Method 10241.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 4500-Cl 0,
F, G, and H; Method 4500-Cl02 C and E as approved alternative methods—
for frec chiorinc in appcnthx A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141, addcd on
June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added ASTM Method 01253-08,
USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 334.0, and Palintest ChloroSense as approved
alternative methods for frcc chiorinc in appendix A to subpart C of 40
CFR 141 on November 10, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Reg. 57908) . USEPA added
Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Methods 4500-Cl B, F, G, and H as approved



alternative methods for frec chiorinc in appcndix A to 3ubpart C of 40
CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463) . USEPA added Hach
Method 10260 as an approved alternative method for total chiorinc in
appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg.
35081) . USEPA added ASTM Method D1253-14 and Hach Method 10241 as
approved alternative methods on July 19, 2016 (at $1 Fed. Reg. 46839).

2) Total chlorine.

A) Amperometric Titration:.

i) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method
4500-Cl ID.

ii) ASTM Method D1253-03, e—Dl253-08, or D1253-14.

B) Amperometric Titration (low level measurement) : Standard Methods,
18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 4500-Cl E.

C) DPD Ferrous Titrimetric: Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th,
21st, or 22nd ed., Method 4500-Cl F.

ID) DPD Colimetric:

i) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.,
Method 4500-Cl G; or

ii) Hach Method 10260.

E) lodometric Electrode: Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st,
or 22nd ed., Method 4500-Cl I.

F) On-line chlorine analyzer: USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 334.0.

0) Amperometric sensor: Palintest ChloroSense.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 4500-Cl ID,
E, F, G, and I as approved alternative methods for total chiorinc in
appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141, added on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed.
Reg. 31616) . USEPA added ASTM Method D1253-08, USEPA OGWIDW Methods,
Method 334.0, and Palintest ChloroSense as approved alternative methods—
for total chiorinc in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on November
10, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Reg. 57908) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd
ed., Methods 4500-Cl ID, E, F, G, and I as approved alternative methods—
for total chiorinc in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 21,
2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463) . USEPA added Each Method 10260 as an
approved alternative method for total chiorinc in appcndix A to subpart
C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 35081) . USEPA added
ASTM Method ID1253-14 as an approved alternative method on July 19, 2016
(at 81 Fed. Reg. 46839)

3) Chlorine dioxide.



A) Amperometric Titration:

i) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed. , Method
4500-C102 C or E; or

ii) ChiordioX Plus Test.

B) DPD Method: Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, or 20th ed., Method
4500-C102 ID.

C) Spectrophotometric: USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 327.0 (rev. 1.1).

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 4500-C102 C,
ID, and E and Method 4500-03 3 as approved alternative methods for
chiorinc dioxidc in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141, addcd on June
3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd
ed. , Methods 4500-Cl02 C and E as approved alternative methods for
chlorine dioxide in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31,
2013 (at 7$ Fed. Reg. 3255$) . USEPA added Hach Method 10260 az an
approved alternative method for free chlorine and total chlorine and
ChlordioX Plus Test as an approved alternative method for chlorine
dioxide in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79
Fed. Reg. 350$1)

4) Ozone: Indigo Method: Standard Methods, 1$th, 19th, 20th, 21st,
or 22nd ed., Method 4500-03 3.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 4500-03 3 as
an approved alternative method for ozone in appendix A to subpart C of
40 CFR 141, added on June 3, 200$ (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added
Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Method 4500-03 3 as an approved alternative

method for ozone in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31,
2013 (at 7$ Fed. Reg. 3255$)

5) Alternative test methods: The Agency may grant a SEP pursuant to
Section 611.110 that allows a supplier to use alternative chlorine test
methods as follows:

A) DPD colorimetric test kits: Residual disinfectant concentrations
for free chlorine and combined chlorine may also be measured by using
DPD colorimetric test kits.

3) Continuous monitoring for free and total chlorine: Free and total
chlorine residuals may be measured continuously by adapting a specified
chlorine residual method for use with a continuous monitoring
instrument, provided the chemistry, accuracy, and precision remain the
same. Instruments used for continuous monitoring must be calibrated
with a grab sample measurement at least every five days or as otherwise
provided by the Agency.

BOARD NOTE: Suppliers may use a five-tube test or a 10-tube test.



BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.74(a) and appendix A to subpart C

of 40 CFR 141 (2016) (2014)

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.532 Unfiltered PWSs

A supplier that uses a surface water source and does not provide
filtration treatment must monitor, unless the Agency has determined,
pursuant to Section 611.211, that filtration is required. If the Agency
determines that filtration is required, it must specify alternative
monitoring requirements, as appropriate, until filtration is in place.
A supplier that uses a groundwater source under the direct influence of
surface water and which does not provide filtration treatment must
monitor within six months after the Agency has determined, pursuant to
Section 611.212, that the groundwater source is under the direct
influence of surface water unless the Agency has determined that
filtration is required, in which case the Agency must specify
alternative monitoring requirements, as appropriate, until filtration is
in place.

a) Fecal coliform or total coliform density measurements as required
by Section 611.231(a) must be performed on representative source water
samples immediately prior to the first or only point of disinfectant
application. The supplier must sample for fecal or total coliforms at
the minimum frequency specified in Table B of this Part each week the
supplier serves water to the public. Also, one fecal or total coliform
density measurement must be made every day the supplier serves water to
the public and the turbidity of the source water exceeds 1 NTU (these
samples count towards the weekly coliform sampling requirement) unless
the Agency determines that the supplier, for logistical reasons outside
the suppliers control cannot have the sample analyzed within 30 hours

after e’—collection.

b) Turbidity measurements as required by Section 611.231(b) must be
performed on representative grab samples of source water immediately
prior to the first or only point of disinfectant application every four
hours (or more frequently) that the supplier serves water to the public.
A supplier may substitute continuous turbidity monitoring for grab
sample monitoring if it validates the continuous measurement for
accuracy on a regular basis using a protocol approved by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110.

c) The total inactivation ratio for each day that the supplier is in
operation must be determined based on the CT99.9 values in Appendix B of
this Part, as appropriate. The parameters necessary to determine the
total inactivation ratio must be monitored as follows:

1) The temperature of the disinfected water must be measured at least
once per day at each RDC sampling point.



2) If the supplier uses chlorine, the pH of the disinfected water
must be measured at least once per day at each chlorine RDC sampling
point.

3) The disinfectant contact times (ITT) must be determined for each
day during peak hourly flow.

4) The RDC5 (“C) of the water before or at the first customer must
be measured each day during peak hourly flow.

5) If a supplier uses a disinfectant other than chlorine, the
supplier may monitor by other methods approved pursuant to Section
611.241(a) (1) and (a) (2)

d) The total inactivation ratio must be calculated as follows:

1) If the supplier uses only one point of disinfectant application,
the supplier may determine the total inactivation ratio based on either
of the following two methods:

A) One inactivation ratio (Ai = CTcalc/CT99.9) is determined before
or at the first customer during peak hourly flow and, if the Ai is
greater than 1.0, the 99.9 percent Giardia lamblia inactivation
requirement has been achieved; or

B) Successive Ai values, representing sequential inactivation ratios,
are determined between the point of disinfectant application and a point
before or at the first customer during peak hourly flow. Under this
alternative, the following method must be used to calculate the total
inactivation ratio:

i) Determine the following, for each sequence:

Al = CTcalc/CT99.9

ii) Add the Ai values together, as follows:

B — ?(Ai)

iii) If B is greater than 1.0, the 99.9 percent Giardia lamblia
inactivation requirement has been achieved.

2) If the supplier uses more than one point of disinfectant
application before or at the first customer, the supplier must determine
the CT value of each disinfection sequence immediately prior to the next
point of disinfectant application during peak hourly flow. The Ai value
of each sequence and B must be calculated using the method in subsection

(d) (1) (B) of this Scction to determine if the supplier is in compliance
with Section 611.241.



3) Although not required, the total percent inactivation (P1) for a
supplier with one or more points of RDC monitoring may be calculated as
follows:

P1=100-1001033
e) The RDC of the water entering the distribution system must be
monitored continuously, and the lowest value must be recorded each day,
except that if there is a failure in the continuous monitoring
equipment, grab sampling every four hours may be conducted in lieu of
continuous monitoring, but for no more than five working days following
the failure of the equipment, and suppliers serving 3,300 or fewer
persons may take grab samples in lieu of providing continuous monitoring
on an ongoing basis at the frequencies prescribed in Table C of this
Part. If at any time the RDC falls below 0.2 mg/l in a system using
grab sampling in lieu of continuous monitoring, the supplier must take a
grab sample every four hours until the RDC is equal to or greater than
0.2 mg/i.

f) Points of measurement.

i) The Until March 31, 2016, thc RDC muot lic measured at leazt at thc
samc points in tho distribution syotcm and at thc zamc timo as total
coliforms arc samplcd, go spccificd in Subpart L of thio Scction.
Bcginning April 1, 2016, the RDC must be measured at least at the same
points in the distribution system and at the same time as total
coliforms are sampled, as specified in Sections 611.1054 through
611.1058. The Agency must allow a supplier that uses both a surface
water source or a groundwater source under direct influence of surface
water, and a groundwater source to take disinfectant residual samples at
points other than the total coliform sampling points if the Agency
determines, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.liO, that such
points are more representative of treated (disinfected) water quality
within the distribution system. HPC may be measured in lieu of RDC.

2) If the Agency determines, pursuant to Section 6i1.2i3, that a
supplier has no means for having a sample analyzed for HPC, measured as
specified in subsection (a) of this Section, the requirements of
subsection (f) (1) of this Section do not apply to that supplier.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 14i.74(b) (2016) (2013).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 61i.533 Filtered PWSs

A supplier that uses a surface water source or a groundwater source
under the influence of surface water and provides filtration treatment
must monitor in accordance with this Section.

a) Turbidity measurements as required by Section 611.250 must be
performed on representative samples of the PWS’s filtered water every



four hours (or more frequently) that the supplier serves water to the
public. A supplier may substitute continuous turbidity monitoring for
grab sample monitoring if it validates the continuous measurement for
accuracy on a regular basis using a protocol approved by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110. For any suppliers using slow sand
filtration or filtration treatment other than conventional treatment,
direct filtration, or diatomaceous earth filtration, the Agency shall,
by special exception permit condition, reduce the sampling frequency to
once per day if it determines that less frequent monitoring is
sufficient to indicate effective filtration performance. For suppliers
serving 500 or fewer persons, the Agency shall, by a SEP issued pursuant
to Section 611.110, reduce the turbidity sampling frequency to once per
day, regardless of the type of filtration treatment used, if the Agency
determines that less frequent monitoring is sufficient to indicate
effective filtration performance.

b) RDC entering distribution system.

1) Suppliers serving more than 3300 persons. The RDC of the water
entering the distribution system must be monitored continuously, and the
lowest value must be recorded each day, except that, if there is a
failure in the continuous monitoring equipment, grab sampling every four
hours may be conducted in lieu of continuous monitoring, but for no more
than five working days following the failure of the equipment.

2) Suppliers serving 3,300 or fewer persons may take grab samples in
lieu of providing continuous monitoring on an ongoing basis at the
frequencies each day prescribed in Table C. If at any time the RDC
falls below 0.2 mg/l in a system using grab sampling in lieu of
continuous monitoring, the supplier must take a grab sample every four
hours until RDC is equal to or greater than 0.2 mg/l.

c) Points of measurement.

1) The Until March 31, 2016, the RDC must lic mcasureu a icast at tnc
samc points in the distribution ivstcm and at tao same time as totai
coliforms arc sampled, as specified in Sections 611.521 through 611.527.
Beginning April 1, 2016, the RDC must be measured at least at the same
points in the distribution system and at the same time as total
coliforms are sampled, as specified in Sections 611.1054 through
611.1058. The Agency must allow a supplier that uses both a surface
water source, or a groundwater source under direct influence of surface
water, and a groundwater source to take RDC samples at points other than
the total coliform sampling points if the Agency determines that such
points are more representative of treated (disinfected) water quality
within the distribution system. HPC, measured as specified in Section
611.531(a), may be measured in lieu of RDC.

2) Subsection (c) (1) of this Section does not apply if the Agency
determines , pursuant to Section 611 . 213 (c) , that a system has no means
for having a sample analyzed for HPC by a certified laboratory under the
requisite time and temperature conditions specified by Section



611.531(a) and that the supplier is providing adequate disinfection in
the distribution system.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.74(c) (2016) (2014).

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

SUBPART N: INORGANIC MONITORING AND ANALYTICAL REOUIREMENTS

Section 611.600 Applicability

The following types of suppliers must conduct monitoring to determine
compliance with the old MCLs in Section 611.300 and the revised MCL5 in
611.301, as appropriate, in accordance with this Subpart N:

a) CWS suppliers.

b) NTNCWS suppliers.

c) Transient non-CWS suppliers to determine compliance with the
nitrate and nitrite MCLs.

d) Detection limits. The following are detection limits for purposes
of this Subpart N (MCL5 from Section 611.301 are set forth for
information purposes only)

ContaminantMCL I

except asbestos)MethodDetection Limit (mg/l)Antimonyo . O06Atomic
absorption - furnace technique0.O03Atomic absorption - furnace technique
(stabilized temperature) 0 . 00085lnductively coupled plasma-mass
spectrometryo.0004Atomic absorption - gaseous hydride technique
0. O0lArsenic0. OlOAtomic absorption - furnace techniqueo. O0lAtomic
absorption - furnace technique (stabilized temperature) 0 . 00005CAtomic
absorption - gaseous hydride techniqueo.Oollnductively coupled
plasma-mass spectrometry
0. OOl47Asbestos7 MFLlTransmission electron microscopy
0 . 01
MFL3arium2Atomic absorption - furnace technique
0.O02Atomic absorption - direct aspiration techniqueo.llnductively
coupled plasma arc furnaceo.Oo2lnductively coupled
plasmao.OOlBerylliumO. O04Atomic absorption - furnace
techniqueo.0002Atomic absorption - furnace technique (stabilized
temperature) 0 . 000025lnductively coupled plasma2o . 0003lnductively coupled
plasma-mass spectrometryo.0003CadmiumO.Oo5Atomic absorption - furnace
techniqueo . 000llnductively coupled plasmao . O0lChromium0 . lAtomic
absorption - furnace techniqueo.Oollnductively coupled
plasmao.Oo7lnductively coupled plasmao.OolCyanideo.2Distillation,
spectrophotometric30.O2Automated distillation,
spectrophotometric30 . O05Distillation, selective
electrode30.O5Distillation, amenable, spectrophotometric40.02 0.0UV,
distillation, spectrophotometric80.0005.



p . 0005

Micro distillation, flow injection, spectrophotometric3o.000Ga
0 . 0006

Ligand exchange with
amperometry40 . 0005j
0 . 000SMercuryO . OO2Manual cold vapor technique
0 . 0002Automated cold vapor techniqueo . 0002NickelNo MCLAtomic absorption
- furnace techniqueO.OolAtomic absorption - furnace technique
(stabilized temperature) 0 . 00065lnductively coupled
plasma20 . O05lnductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometryo . 0005Nitrate
(as N)l0Manual cadmium reduction0.OlAutomated hydrazine
reduction0.OlAutomated cadmium reduction0.O5Ion-selective electrodellon
chromatographyo . OlCapillary ion
electrophoresis0.O76Nitrite (as N)lSpectrophotometric0.OlAutomated
cadmium reductionO . O5Manual cadmium reductionO . 0 lIon
chromatographyo . Oo4Capillary ion
electrophoresis0.lO3Seleniumo.O5Atomic absorption - furnace
techniqueo.OO2Atomic absorption - gaseous hydride
techniqueo . OO2ThalliumO . O02Atomic absorption - furnace
techniqueo.OolAtomic absorption - furnace technique (stabilized
temperature)
0. 00075lnductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometryO. 0003Footnotes. 1

MFL’ means millions of fibers per liter less than 10 m.2
Using a 2 preconcentration step as noted in Method 200.7. Lower

MDL5 may be achieved when using a 4 preconcentration.3 Screening method
for total cyanides.4 Measures “free” cyanides when distillation,
digestion, or ligand exchange is omitted.5 Lower MDL5 are reported
using stabilized temperature graphite furnace atomic absorption.6 The
MDL reported for USEPA Method 200.9 (atomic absorption-platform furnace

(stabilized temperature) ) was determined using a 2 concentration step
during sample digestion. The MDL determined for samples analyzed using
direct analyses (i.e., no sample digestion) will be higher. Using
multiple depositions, USEPA Method 200.9 is capable of obtaining an MDL
of 0.0001 mg/l.7 Using selective ion monitoring, USEPA Method 200.8
(ICP-MS) is capable of obtaining an MDL of 0.0001 mg/l.8 Measures total
cyanides when UV-digestor is used, and TTfreeT! cyanides when UV-digestor
is bypassed.
BOARD NOTE: Subsections (a) through (c) of this Scction are derived
from 40 CFR 141.23 preamble (2016) (2014), and subsection (d) of this
Section is derived from 40 CFR 141.23 (a) (4) (i) and appendix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 (2016) (2014) . See the Board Note at Section
611.301(b) relating to the MCL for nickel.

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.601 Monitoring Frequency

Monitoring must be conducted as follows:

a) Required sampling.



1) Each supplier must take a minimum of one sample at each sampling
point at the times required by Section 611.610 beginning in the initial
compliance period.

2) Each sampling point must produce samples that are representative
of the water from each source after treatment or from each treatment

plant, as required by subsection (b) of this Scction. The total number
of sampling points must be representative of the water delivered to
users throughout the PWS.

3) The supplier must take each sample at the same sampling point
unless conditions make another sampling point more representative of
each source or treatment plant and the Agency has granted a SEP pursuant

to subsection (b) (5) of this Scction.

b) Sampling points.

1) Sampling points for GWSs. Unless otherwise provided by SEP, a GWS
supplier must take at least one sample from each of the following
points: each entry point that is representative of each well after
treatment.

2) Sampling points for an SWS or a mixed system supplier . Unless
otherwise provided by SEP, an SWS or mixed system supplier must take at
least one sample from each of the following points:

A) Each entry point after the application of treatment; or

3) A point in the distribution system that is representative of each
source after treatment.

3) If a supplier draws water from more than one source, and the
sources are combined before distribution, the supplier must sample at an
entry point during periods of normal operating conditions when water is
representative of all sources being used.

4) Additional sampling points. The Agency must, by SEP, designate
additional sampling points in the distribution system or at the
consumer’s tap if it determines that such samples are necessary to more
accurately determine consumer exposure.

5) Alternative sampling points. The Agency must, by SEP, approve
alternate sampling points if the supplier demonstrates that the points
are more representative than the generally required point.

c) This subsection corresponds with 40 CFR 141 . 23 (a) (4) , an optional
provision relating to compositing of samples that USEPA does not require
for state programs. This statement maintains structural consistency
with USEPA rules.

d) The frequency of monitoring for the following contaminants must be
in accordance with the following Sections:



1) Asbestos: Section 611.602;

2) Antimony, arsenic, barium, beryllium, cadmium, chromium, cyanide,
fluoride, mercury, nickel, selenium, and thallium: Section 611.603;

3) Nitrate: Section 611.604; and

4) Nitrite: Section 611.605.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.23(a) and (c) (2016) (2003).

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.602 Asbestos Monitoring Frequency

The frequency of monitoring conducted to determine compliance with the
MCL for asbestos in Section 611.301 is as follows:

a) Unless the Agency has determined under subsection (c) of this
Section that the PWS is not vulnerable, each CWS and NTNCWS supplier
must monitor for asbestos during the first compliance period of each

compliance cycle, bcginning January 1, 1993

b) CWS suppliers may apply to the Agency, by way of an application
for a SEP under Section 611.110, for a determination that the CWS is not
vulnerable based on consideration of the criteria listed in subsection

(c) of this Section.

c) The Agency must determine that the CWS is “not vulnerable” if the
CWS is not vulnerable to contamination either from asbestos in its
source water, from corrosion of asbestos-cement pipe, or from both,
based on a consideration of the following factors:

1) Potential asbestos contamination of the water source; and

2) The use of asbestos-cement pipe for finished water distribution
and the corrosive nature of the water.

d) A SEP based on a determination that a CWS is not vulnerable to
asbestos contamination expires at the end of the compliance cycle for
which it was issued.

e) A supplier of a PWS vulnerable to asbestos contamination due
solely to corrosion of asbestos-cement pipe must take one sample at a
tap served by asbestos-cement pipe and under conditions where asbestos
contamination is most likely to occur.

f) A supplier of a PWS vulnerable to asbestos contamination due
solely to source water must monitor in accordance with Section 611.601.



g) A supplier of a PWS vulnerable to asbestos contamination due both
to its source water supply and corrosion of asbestos-cement pipe must
take one sample at a tap served by asbestos-cement pipe and under
conditions where asbestos contamination is most likely to occur.

h) A supplier that exceeds the MCL, as determined in Section 611.609,
must monitor quarterly beginning in the next quarter after the violation
occurred.

i) Reduction of quarterly monitoring.

1) The Agency must issue a SEP pursuant to Section 611.110 that
reduces the monitoring frequency to that specified by subsection (a) e4—
this Section if it determines that the sampling point is reliably and
consistently below the MCL.

2) The request must, at a minimum, include the following information:

A) For a GWS: two quarterly samples.

B) For an SWS or mixed system: four quarterly samples.

3) In issuing a SEP, the Agency must specify the level of the
contaminant upon which the “reliably and consistently” determination was
based. All SEP5 that allow less frequent monitoring based on an Agency
“reliably and consistently’ determination must include a condition
requiring the supplier to resume quarterly monitoring pursuant to

subsection (h) of this Section if it violates the MCL specified by
Section 611.609.

j) This subsection (j) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.23(b) (10), which
pertains to a compliance period long since expired. This statement
maintains structural consistency with the federal regulations.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.23(b) (2016) (2002).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.603 Inorganic Monitoring Frequency

The frequency of monitoring conducted to determine compliance with the
revised MCLs in Section 611.301 for antimony, arsenic, barium,
beryllium, cadmium, chromium, cyanide, fluoride, mercury, nickel,
selenium, and thallium is as follows:

a) Suppliers must take samples at each sampling point, beginning in
the initial compliance period, as follows:

1) For a GWS supplier: at least one sample during each compliance
period;



2) For an SW$ or a mixed system supplier: at least one sample each
year.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.23 Cc) (1) (2016) (2012)

ID) SEP Application.

1) The supplier may apply to the Agency for a SEP that allows
reduction from the monitoring frequencies specified in subsection (a) of—
this $cction pursuant to subsections (d) through (f) of this Scction and
Section 611.110.

2) The supplier may apply to the Agency for a SEP that relieves it of
the requirement for monitoring cyanide pursuant to subsections (d)

through (f) of this Scction and Section 611.110 if it can demonstrate
that its system is not vulnerable due to a lack of any industrial source
of cyanide.

BOARD NOTE Derived Drawn from 40 CFR 141.23(c) (2) and (c) (6)
(2016) (2012)

c) SEP Procedures. The Agency must review the request pursuant to
the SEP procedures of Section 611.110 based on consideration of the

factors in subsection (e) of this Section.

BOARD NOTE: Derived Drawn from 40 CFR 141.23(c) (6) (2016) (2012).

d) Standard for SEP reduction in monitoring. The Agency must grant a
SEP that allows a reduction in the monitoring frequency if the supplier
demonstrates that all previous analytical results were less than the
MCL, provided the supplier meets the following minimum data
requirements:

1) For GWS suppliers: a minimum of three rounds of monitoring.

2) For an SWS or mixed system supplier: annual monitoring for at
least three years.

3) At least one sample must have been taken since January ,

1990.34) A supplier that uses a new water source is not eligible for a
SEP until it completes three rounds of monitoring from the new source.

BOARD NOTE: Derived Drawn from 40 CFR 141.23 (c) (4) (2016) (2012).

e) Standard for SEP monitoring conditions. As a condition of any
SEP, the Agency must require that the supplier take a minimum of one
sample during the term of the SEP. In determining the appropriate
reduced monitoring frequency, the Agency must consider the following:

1) Reported concentrations from all previous monitoring;

2) The degree of variation in reported concentrations; and



3) Other factors that may affect contaminant concentrations, such as
changes in groundwater pumping rates, changes in the CWSs
configuration, the CWS’s operating procedures, or changes in stream
flows or characteristics.

BOARD NOTE: Derived Drawn from 40 CFR 141.23(c) (3) and (c) (5)
(2016) (2012)

f) SEP Conditions and Revision.

1) A SEP will expire at the end of the compliance cycle for which it
was issued.

BOARD NOTE: Derived Drawn from 40 CFR 141.23 (c) (3) (2016) (2012).

2) In issuing a SEP, the Agency must specify the level of the
contaminant upon which the reliably and consistently determination was
based. A SEP must provide that the Agency will review and, where
appropriate, revise its determination of the appropriate monitoring
frequency when the supplier submits new monitoring data or when other
data relevant to the supplier’s appropriate monitoring frequency become
available.

BOARD NOTE: Derived Drawn from 40 CFR 141.23 (c) (6) (2016) (2012).

g) A supplier that exceeds the MCL as determined in Section 611.609,
must monitor quarterly for that contaminant, beginning in the next
quarter after the violation occurred.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.23 (c) (7) (2016) (2012)

h) Reduction of quarterly monitoring.

1) The Agency must grant a SEP pursuant to Section 611.110 that
reduces the monitoring frequency to that specified by subsection (a) e—
this Section if it determines that the sampling point is reliably and
consistently below the MCL.

2) A request for a SEP must include the following minimal
information:

A) For a GWS: two quarterly samples.

3) For an SWS or mixed system supplier: four quarterly samples.

3) In issuing the SEP, the Agency must specify the level of the
contaminant upon which the “reliably and consistently” determination was
based. Any SEP that allows less frequent monitoring based on an Agency
“reliably and consistently’ determination must include a condition
requiring the supplier to resume quarterly monitoring for any



contaminant pursuant to subsection (g) of this Scction if it violates
the MCL specified by Section 611.609 for that contaminant.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.23 (c) (8) (2016) (2012)

i) A new system supplier or a supplier whose system uses a new source
of water must demonstrate compliance with the MCL within a period of
time specified by a permit issued the Agency. The supplier must also
comply with the initial sampling frequencies specified by the Agency to
ensure a system can demonstrate compliance with the MCL. Routine and
increased monitoring frequencies must be conducted in accordance with
the requirements in this Section.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.23 (c) (9) (2016) (2012)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.604 Nitrate Monitoring

Each supplier must monitor to determine compliance with the MCL for
nitrate in Section 611.301.

a) Suppliers must monitor at the following frequencies:

1) CWSs and NTNCWS5.

A) GWS5: annually;

B) SWSs and mixed systems: quarterly.

BOARD NOTE: Derived Drawn from 40 CFR 141.23(d) (1) (2016) (2002).

2) Transient non-CWSs: annually.

BOARD NOTE: Derived Drawn from 40 CFR l4l.23(d)(4) (2016) (2002).

b) Quarterly monitoring for GWSs.

1) A CWS or NTNCWS supplier that is a GWS must initiate quarterly
monitoring in the quarter following any one sample that has a nitrate
concentration equal to or greater than 50 percent of the MCL.

2) The Agency must grant a SEP pursuant to Section 611.110 that
reduces the monitoring frequency to annual after the supplier has
completed quarterly sampling for at least four quarters if it determines
that the sampling point is reliably and consistently below the MCL.

A) The request must include the following minimal information: the
results from four consecutive quarterly samples.



B) In issuing the SEP, the Agency must specify the level of the
contaminant upon which the ‘Treliably and consistently determination was
based. All SEPs that allow less frequent monitoring based on an Agency
“reliably and consistently determination must include a condition
requiring the supplier to resume quarterly monitoring pursuant to

subsection (b) (1) of this Soction if it violates the MCL specified by
Section 611.301 for nitrate.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.23 (d) (2) (2016) (2002).

c) Reduction of monitoring frequency for SW$s and mixed systems.

1) The Agency must grant a SEP pursuant to Section 611.110 that
allows a CWS or NTNCWS supplier that is a SWS or mixed system to reduce
its monitoring frequency to annually if it determines that all
analytical results from four consecutive quarters are less than 50
percent of the MCL.

2) As a condition of the SEP, the Agency must require the supplier to
initiate quarterly monitoring, beginning the next quarter, if any one
sample is greater than or equal to 50 percent of the MCL.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.23 (d) (3) (2016) (2002)

d) This subsection corresponds with 40 CFR 141.23(d) (4), which the
Board has codified at subsection (a) (2) . This statement maintains
structural consistency with USEPA rules.

e) After completion of four consecutive quarters of monitoring, each
CWS or NTNCWS supplier monitoring annually must take samples during the
quarters that resulted in the highest analytical result.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 14l.23(d)(5) (2016) (2002).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.605 Nitrite Monitoring

Each supplier must monitor to determine compliance with the MCL for
nitrite in Section 611.301.

a) This subsection (a) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.23 (e) (1) , which
was applicable only until a date now past. This statement maintains
consistency with USEPA rules.

b) This subsection corresponds with 40 CFR 141.23(e) (2), a provision
by which USEPA refers to state requirements that do not exist in
Illinois. This statement maintains structural consistency with USEPA
rules.

c) Monitoring frequency.



1) Quarterly monitoring.

A) A supplier that has any one sample in which the concentration is
equal to or greater than 50 percent of the MCL must initiate quarterly
monitoring during the next quarter.

B) A supplier required to begin quarterly monitoring pursuant to

subsection (c) (1) (A) of this Soction must continue on a quarterly basis
for a minimum of one year following any one sample exceeding the 50
percent of the MCL, after which the supplier may discontinue quarterly

monitoring pursuant to subsection (c) (2) of this Section.

2) The Agency must grant a SEP pursuant to Section 611.110 that
allows a supplier to reduce its monitoring frequency to annually if it
determines that the sampling point is reliably and consistently below
the MCL.

A) A request for a SEP must include the following minimal
information: the results from four quarterly samples.

B) In issuing the SE?, the Agency must specify the level of the
contaminant upon which the reliably and consistently determination was
based. All SEPs that allow less frequent monitoring based on an Agency

“reliably and consistently consitcntly determination must include a
condition requiring the supplier to resume quarterly monitoring for

nitrite pursuant to subsection (c) (1) of this Scction if it equals or
exceeds 50 percent of the MCL specified by Section 611.301 for nitrite.

d) A supplier that is monitoring annually must take samples during
the quarters that previously resulted in the highest analytical result.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.23(e) (2016) (2002).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.611 Inorganic Analysis

Analytical methods are from documents incorporated by reference in
Section 611.102. These are mostly referenced by a short name defined by
Section 611.102(a). Other abbreviations are defined in Section 611.101.

a) Analysis for the following contaminants must be conducted using
the following methods or an alternative method approved pursuant to
Section 611.480. Criteria for analyzing arsenic, chromium, copper,
lead, nickel, selenium, sodium, and thallium with digestion or directly
without digestion, and other analytical procedures, are contained in
USEPA Technical Notes, incorporated by reference in Section 611.102.

BOARD NOTE: Because MDL5 reported in USEPA Environmental Metals Methods
200.7 and 200.9 were determined using a 2? preconcentration step during



sample digestion, MDLs determined when samples are analyzed by direct
analysis (i.e., no sample digestion) will be higher. For direct
analysis of cadmium and arsenic by USEPA Environmental Metals Method
200.7, and arsenic by Standard Methods, Method 3120 3, sample
preconcentration using pneumatic nebulization may be required to achieve
lower detection limits. Preconcentration may also be required for
direct analysis of antimony, lead, and thallium by USEPA Environmental
Metals Method 200.9; antimony and lead by Standard Methods, 18th, 19th,
or 21st od. , Method 3113 B; and lead by ASTM Method D3559-96 ID or
D3559-03 0 unless multiple in-furnace depositions are made.

1) Alkalinity.

A) Titrimetric.

i) ASTM Method D1067-92 B, D1067-02 B, D1067-06 B, or D1067-ll B; or

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 2320
B.

B) Electrometric titration: USGS Mcthods, Method 1-1030-85.

BOARD NOTE : USEPA added Standard Methods , 2 1st ed . , Method 23 2 0 B as an
approved alternative metLz z z;’ •

40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added
Standard Methods , 22nd ed . , Method 2320 B and ASTM Method Dl067 - 11 B
approved alternative methods for alkalinity in A
of 40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 32558)

2) Antimony.

ncn ror aiicaiinicy in nncnuix to suDparr : OT

as
subpart r‘, a000nctiA ‘

A) Inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry: USEPA Environmental
Metals Methods, Method 200.8 (rev. 5.3).

B) Atomic absorption, hydride technique: ASTM Method D3697-92,
D3697-02, e—D3697-07, or D3697-l2.

C) Atomic absorption, platform furnace technique: USEPA
Environmental Metals Methods, Method 200.9 (rev. 2.2).

ID) Atomic absorption, furnace technique:

i) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3113 B; or

ii) Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 B-04.

E) Axially viewed inductively coupled plasma-atomic emission
spectrometry (AVICP-AES) : USEPA NERL Method 200.5.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 3113B and
USEPA NERL Method 200.5 as approved alternative methods for antimony in
appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Req.



31616) . USEPA added ASTM Method D3697-07 as an approved alternative

method for antimony in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on November
10, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Reg. 57908. USEPA added Standard Methods Online,
Method 3113 3-04 as an approved alternative method for antimony in
appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 24, 2011 (at 76 Fed. Reg.
37014) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Method 3113 3 as an
approved alternative method for antimony in appcndix A to subpart C of
40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 32558) . USEPA added
Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 B-lO as an approved alternative

method for antimony in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19,
2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 35081) . Because Standard Methods, 22nd ed.,
Method 3113 3 is the same version as Standard Methods Online, Method
3113 B-lO, the Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online versions
separately. USEPA added ASTM Method D3697-12 as an approved alternative
method on July 19, 2016 (at 81 Fed. Reg. 46839)

3) Arsenic.

BOARD NOTE: If ultrasonic nebulization is used in the determination of
arsenic by Method 200.8, the arsenic must be in the pentavalent state to
provide uniform signal response. For direct analysis of arsenic with
Method 200.8 using ultrasonic nebulization, samples and standards must
contain one mg/l of sodium hypochlorite.

A) Inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry: USEPA Environmental
Metals Methods, Method 200.8 (rev. 5.3)

B) Atomic absorption, platform furnace technique: USEPA
Environmental Metals Methods, Method 200.9 (rev. 2.2).

C) Atomic absorption, furnace technique.

i) ASTM Method 02972-97 C, D2972-03 C, or D2972-O8 C;

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3113 B; or

iii) Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 B-04.

ID) Atomic absorption, hydride technique.

i) ASTM Method D2972-97 B, D2972-03 C, or D2972-08 B;

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3114 B; or

iii) Standard Methods Online, Method 3114 B-04.

E) Axially viewed inductively coupled plasma-atomic emission
spectrometry (AVICP-AES) : USEPA NERL Method 200.5.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 3113 B and
3114 B and USEPA NERL Method 200.5 as approved alternative methods for
arsenic in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73



Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added ASTM Methods 02972-08 B and C as approved

alternative methods for arscnic in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141
on November 10, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Reg. 57908) . USEPA added Standard
Methods Online, Method 3113 B-04 and Method 3114 B-09 as approved

alternative methods for arscnic in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141
on June 24, 2011 (at 76 Fed. Reg. 37014) . USEPA added Standard Methods,
22nd ed., Methods 3113 B and 3114 B as approved alternative methods for
arscnic in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013 (at 7$
Fed. Reg. 3255$) . Because Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Method 3114 B is
the same version as Standard Methods Online 3114 B-09, the Board has not
listed the Standard Methods Online version separately. USEPA added
Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 B-lO as an approved alternative

method for arscnic in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19,
2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 35081) . Because Standard Methods, 22nd ed.,
Method 3113 B is the same version as Standard Methods Online, Method
3113 B-1O, the Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online versions
separately.

4) Asbestos: Transmission electron microscopy: USEPA Asbestos
Method 100.1 or USEPA Asbestos Method 100.2.

5) Barium.

A) Inductively coupled plasma.

i) USEPA Environmental Metals Methods, Method 200.7 (rev. 4.4); or

ii) Standard Methods, 1$th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed. , Method 3120
B.

B) Inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry: USEPA Environmental
Metals Methods, Method 200.$ (rev. 5.3)

C) Atomic absorption, direct aspiration technique: Standard Methods,
1$th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3111 ID.

ID) Atomic absorption, furnace technique:

1) Standard Methods, 1$th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed. , Method 3113 B; or

ii) Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 B-04.

E) Axially viewed inductively coupled plasma-atomic emission
spectrometry (AVICP-AES) : USEPA NERL Method 200.5.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 3111 ID,
3113 B, and 3120 B and USEPA NERL Method 200.5 as approved alternative

mcthods
for barium in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 onmethodson

June 3, 200$ (at 73 Fed. Req. 31616) . USEPA added Standard Methods
Online, Method 3113 B-04 as an approved alternative method for barium in
appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 24, 2011 (at 76 Fed. Req.
37014) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Methods 3111 ID, 3113 B,



and 3120 B as approved alternative methods for barium in appendix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 32558) . USEPA
added Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 3-10 as an approved

alternative method for barium in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141
on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 35081) . Because Standard Methods,
22nd ed., Method 3113 B is the same version as Standard Methods Online,
Method 3113 B-lO, the Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online
versions separately.

6) Beryllium.

A) Inductively coupled plasma.

i) USEPA Environmental Metals Methods, Method 200.7 (rev. 4.4) ; or

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed. , Method 3120
B.

B) Inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry: USEPA Environmental
Metals Methods, Method 200.8 (rev. 5.3)

C) Atomic absorption, platform furnace technique: USEPA
Environmental Metals Methods, Method 200.9 (rev. 2.2).

ID) Atomic absorption, furnace technique.

i) ASTM Method D3645-97 B, D3645-03 B, or D3645-08 B;

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3113 B; or

iii) Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 B-04.

B) Axially viewed inductively coupled plasma-atomic emission
spectrometry (AVICP-AES) : USEPA NERL Method 200.5.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 3113 B and
3120 B and USEPA NERL Method 200.5 as approved alternative methods for
bcryllium in appcndix A to zubpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at
73 Fed. Req. 31616) . USEPA added ASTM Method D3645-08 B as an approved
alternative method for bcryllium in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR
4-: on November 10, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Req. 5790$) . USEPA added Standard
Methods Online, Method 3113 B-04 as an approved alternative method for
bcryllium in appcndix A to zubpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 24, 2011 (at
76 Fed. Req. 37014) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Methods
3113 B and 3120 B as approved alternative methods for bcryllium in
appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Req.
32558) . USEPA added Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 B-l0 as an
approved alternative method for bcryllium in appcndix A to oubpart C of
40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Req. 35081) . Because Standard
Methods, 22nd ed., Method 3113 B is the same version as Standard Methods
Online, Method 3113 B-lO, the Board has not listed the Standard Methods
Online versions separately.



7) Cadmium.

A) Inductively coupled plasma arc furnace: USEPA Environmental
Metals Methods, Method 200.7 (rev. 4.4)

B) Inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry: USEPA Environmental
Metals Methods, Method 200.8 (rev. 5.3).

C) Atomic absorption, platform furnace technique: USEPA
Environmental Metals Methods, Method 200.9 (rev. 2.2).

ID) Atomic absorption, furnace technique:

i) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed. , Method 3113 3; or

ii) Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 3-04.

E) Axially viewed inductively coupled plasma-atomic emission
spectrometry (AVICP-AES) : USEPA NERL Method 200.5.

BOARD NOTE : USEPA added Standard , 2 1st ed . , Method 3 113 3 and
USEPA NERL Method 200.5 as approved alternative methods for cadmium in
appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Req.
31616) . USEPA added Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 3-04 as an
approved alternative method for cadmium in appcndix A to subpart C of 40
CFR 141 on June 24, 2011 (at 76 Fed. Req. 37014) . USEPA added Standard
Methods, 22nd ed., Method 3113 3 as an approved alternative method for
cadmium in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013 (at 78
Fed. Req. 32558) . USEPA added Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 3-10
as an approved alternative method for cadmium in appendix A to subpart C
of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Req. 35081) . Because
Standard , 22nd ed . , Method 3 113 3 is the same version as
Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 3-10, the Board has not listed the
Standard Methods Online versions separately.

8) Calcium.

A) EDTA titrimetric.

i) ASTM Method D511-93 A, D511-03 A, e—D511-09 A, or D51l-14A; or

ii) Standard Methods, 18th or 19th ed., Method 3500-Ca D or Standard
Methods, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3500-Ca B.

B) Atomic absorption, direct aspiration.

i) ASTM Method 0511-93 B, D5l1-03 B, e—D511-09 3, or D511-14B; or

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3111 B.

C) Inductively coupled plasma.



if I
I

1) USEPA Environmental Metals Methods, Method 200.7 (rev. 4.4); or

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed. , Method 3120
3.

ID) Ion chromatography: ASTM Method D6919-03 or D6919-09.

3) Axially viewed inductively coupled plasma-atomic emission
spectrometry (AVICP-AES) : USEPA NERL Method 200.5.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 3111 3,
3120 3, and 3500-Ca 3 and USEPA NERL Method 200.5 as approved

alternative methods for calcium in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141
on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added ASTM Methods
D511-09 A and 3 as approved alternative methods for calcium in appendix
A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on November 10, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Reg.
57908) . USEPA added A$TM Method D6919-09 as an approved alternative

method for calcium in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 24,
2011 (at 76 Fed. Reg. 37014) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed.,
Methods 3111 3, 3120 3, and 3500-Ca 3 as approved alternative methods—
for calcium in appendix A to oulipart C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013 (at
78 Fed. Reg. 32558) . USEPA added ASTM Method D511-14 A and 3 as
approved alternative methods on July 19, 2016 (at 81 Fed. Reg. 46839).

9) Chromium.

A) Inductively coupled plasma.

±) USEPA Environmental Metals Methods, Method 200.7 (rev. 4.4) ; or

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3120
3.

3) Inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry: USEPA Environmental
Metals Methods, Method 200.8 (rev. 5.3)

C) Atomic absorption, platform furnace technique: USEPA
Environmental Metals Methods, Method 200.9 (rev. 2.2).

D) Atomic absorption, furnace technique:

i) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3113 B; or

ii) Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 3-04.

E) Axially viewed inductively coupled plasma-atomic emission
spectrometry (AVICP-AES) : USEPA NERL Method 200.5.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 3113 B and
3120 3 and USEPA NERL Method 200.5 as approved alternative methods for
chromium in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73



Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 B-04
as an approved alternative method for chromium in appcndix A to subpart
C of 40 CFR 141 on June 24, 2011 (at 76 Fed. Reg. 37014) . USEPA added
Standard , 22nd ed . , Methods 3 113 B and 3 12 0 B as approved
alternative methods for chromium in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR
•14: Ofl May 31, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 32558) . USEPA added Standard
Methods Online, Method 3113 B-1O as an approved alternative method for
chromium in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at
79 Fed. Reg. 35081) . Because Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Method 3113 3
is the same version as Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 3-10, the
Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online versions separately.

10) Copper.

A) Atomic absorption, furnace technique.

i) ASTM Method 01688-95 C, D1688-02 C, er—D1688-07 C, or Dl688-12 C;

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3113 B; or

iii) Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 3-04.

3) Atomic absorption, direct aspiration.

ASTM Method Dl688-95 A, Dl688-02 A, er—D1688-07 A, or Dl688-12 A;

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3111 3.

C) Inductively coupled plasma.

i) USEPA Environmental Metals Methods, Method 200.7 (rev. 4.4) ; or

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3120
B.

ID) Inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry: USEPA Environmental
Metals Methods, Method 200.8 (rev. 5.3)

E) Atomic absorption, platform furnace technique: USEPA
Environmental Metals Methods, Method 200.9 (rev. 2.2).

F) Axially viewed inductively coupled plasma-atomic emission
spectrometry (AVICP-AES) : USEPA NERL Method 200.5.

G) Colorimetric: Each Method 8026 or 10272.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 3111 3,
3113 B, and 3120 B and USEPA NERL Method 200.5 as an approved

alternative method for copper in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141
on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Req. 31616) . USEPA added ASTM Methods

Dl688-07 A and C as approved alternative methods for copper in appendix



A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on November 10, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Reg.
57908) . USEPA added Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 3-04 as an
approved alternative method for coppor in appcndix A to subpart C of 40
CFR 141 on June 24, 2011 (at 76 Fed. Reg. 37014) . USEPA added Standard
Methods, 22nd ed. , Methods 3111 3, 3113 3, and 3120 3 as approved

alternative methods for coppcr in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141
on May 31, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 32558) . USEPA added Standard Methods
Online, Method 3113 3-10 as an approved alternative method for coppcr in
appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Req.
35081) . Because Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Method 3113 B is the same
version as Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 3-10, the Board has not
listed the Standard Methods Online versions separately. USEPA added
ASTM Method D1688-12 A and C and Hach Methods 8026 and 10272 as approved
alternative methods on July 19, 2016 (at 81 Fed. Req. 46839)

11) Conductivity; Conductance.

A) ASTM Method D1125-95(1999) A or D1125-l4 A; or

B) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 2510
B.

BOARD NOTE : USEPA added Standard Methods , 2 1st ed . , Method 2510 B as an
approved alternative method for conductivity in appcndix A to subpart C
of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Req. 31616) . USEPA added
Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Method 2510 B as an approved alternative

method for conductivity in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May
31, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Req. 32558) . USEPA added ASTM Method Dll25-14 A as
an approved alternative method on July 19, 2016 (at 81 Fed. Req. 46839).

12) Cyanide.

A) Manual distillation (ASTM Method D2036-98 A or Standard Methods,
18th, 19th, or 20th ed., Method 4500-CN- C), followed by
spectrophotometric , amenable.

i) ASTM Method D2036-98 B or D2036-06 B; or

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed. , Method
4500-CN- G.

B) Manual distillation (ASTM Method D2036-98 A or Standard Methods,
18th, 19th, or 20th ed. , Method 4500-CN- C) , followed by
spectrophotometric, manual.

1) ASTM Method D2036-98 A or D2036-06 A;

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed. , Method
4500-CN- E; or

iii) USGS Mcthods, Method 1-3300-85.



C) Spectrophotometric, semiautomated: USEPA Environmental Inorganic
Methods, Method 335.4 (rev. 1.0).

ID) Selective electrode: Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or
22nd ed., Method 4500-CN- F.

E) UV/Distillation/Spectrophotometric: Kelada 01.

F) Microdistillation/Flow Injection/Spectrophotometric: QuikChem
10-204 -00-1-X.

G) Ligand exchange and amperometry.

i) ASTM Method D6888-04.

ii) 01 Analytical Method OIA-1677 DW.

H) Gas chromatography-mass spectrometry headspace: Method ME355.01.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added ASTM Method D2036-06 A and Standard Methods,
21st ed., Methods 4500-CN- E, F, and G as approved alternative methods—
for cyanidc in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at
73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added Method ME355.01 as an approved

alternative method for cyanidc in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141
on August 3, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Reg. 38348) . USEPA added Standard
Methods, 22nd ed. , Methods 4500-CN- E, F, and G as approved alternative

methods for cyanidc in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31,
2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 32558)

13) Fluoride.

A) Ion Chromatography.

i) USEPA Environmental Inorganic Methods, Method 300.0 (rev. 2.1) or
USEPA Organic and Inorganic Methods, Method 300.1 (rev. 1.0);

ii) ASTM Method D4327-97, D4327-03, or D4327-ll;

iii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 4110
B; or

iv) Hach SPADNS 2 Method 10225.

B) Manual distillation, colorimetric SPADNS: Standard Methods, 18th,
19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 4500-F- B and ID.

C) Manual electrode.

i) ASTM Method Dl179-93 B, Dl179-99 B, Dll79-04 B, or D1179-10 B; or

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method
4500-F- C.



ID) Automated electrode: Technicon Methods, Method 380-75WE.

E) Automated alizarin.

i) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method
4500-F- E; or

ii) Technicon Methods, Method 129-71W.

F) Capillary ion electrophoresis: ASTM Method D6508-00(2005).

BOARD NOTE: On March 12, 2007 (at 72 Fed. Reg. 11200) , USEPA amended
the entry for fluoride to add capillary ion electrophoresis in the table
at corresponding 40 CFR 141.23(k) (1) to allow the use of ‘Waters Method

D6508, Rev. —-‘. The Board attempt to locate a copy of the method
disclosed that it is an ASTM method originally approved in 2000 and
reapproved in 2005. The Board has cited to the ASTM Method D6508-00
(2005)

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 4110 B and
4500-F - B, C, D, and E and ASTM Method D1l79-04 B as approved
alternative methods for fluoridc in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR
14 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added Hach SPADNS 2
Method 10225 as an approved alternative method for fluoride in appcndix
A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 24, 2011 (at 76 Fed. Reg. 37014).
USEPA added ASTM Method Dll79-lO B as an approved alternative method for
fluoride in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 28, 2012 (at
77 Fed. Reg. 38523) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Methods
4110 B and 4500-F- B, C, ID, and E as approved alternative methods for
fluoride in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013 (at 78
Fed. Req. 32558) . USEPA added ASTM Method D4327-ll as an approved

alternative method for fluoridc in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141
on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 35081)

14) Lead.

A) Atomic absorption, furnace technique.

i) ASTM Method D3559-96 ID, D3559-03 D, or D3559-08 D;

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3113 B; or

iii) Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 B-04.

B) Inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry: USEPA Environmental
Metals Methods, Method 200.8 (rev. 5.3)

C) Atomic absorption, platform furnace technique: USEPA
Environmental Metals Methods, Method 200.9 (rev. 2.2).



ID) Differential Pulse Anodic Stripping Voltammetry: Palintest Method
1001.

E) Axially viewed inductively coupled plasma-atomic emission
spectrometry (AVICP-AES) : USEPA NERL Method 200.5.

BOARD NOTE : USEPA added Standard , 2 1st ed . , Method 3 113 3 and
USEPA NERL Method 200.5 as approved alternative methods for icad in
appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg.
31616) . USEPA added ASTM Method D3559-08 D as an approved alternative

method for icad in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on November 10,
2009 (at 74 Fed. Reg. 57908) . USEPA added Standard Methods Online,
Method 3113 3-04 as an approved alternative method for Icad in appcndix
A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 24, 2011 (at 76 Fed. Reg. 37014).
USEPA added Standard Methods , 22nd ed . , Method 3 113 B as an approved

alternative method for icad in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on
May 31, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 32558) . USEPA added Standard Methods
Online, Method 3113 B-10 as an approved alternative method for lcad in
appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg.
35081) . Because Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Method 3113 B is the same
version as Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 B-lO, the Board has not
listed the Standard Methods Online versions separately.

15) Magnesium.

A) Atomic absorption.

i) ASTM Method D5l1-93 B, 0511-03 B, e—D5l1-09 B, or D511-l4 B; or

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3111 B.

B) Inductively coupled plasma.

i) USEPA Environmental Metals Methods, Method 200.7 (rev. 4.4) ; or

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3120
B.

C) Complexation titrimetric.

i) ASTM Method D51l-93 A, D5l1-03 A, er—D51l-09 A, or D5l1-l4 A; or

ii) Standard Methods, 18th or 19th ed., Method 3500-Mg E or Standard
Methods, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3500-Mg B.

ID) Ion chromatography: ASTM Method D6919-03 or D69l9-09.

E) Axially viewed inductively coupled plasma-atomic emission
spectrometry (AVICP-AES) : USEPA NERL Method 200.5.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 3111 B,
3120 B, and 3500-Mg B and USEPA NERL Method 200.5 as approved



alternative methods for magncGium in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR
•:4-a: on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added ASTM Methods
D511-09 A and B as approved alternative methods for magncsium in
appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on November 10, 2009 (at 74 Fed.
Reg. 57908) . USEPA added ASTM Method D6919-09 as an approved
alternative method for magnesium in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR
-:4-: on June 24, 2011 (at 76 Fed. Reg. 37014) . USEPA added Standard
Methods, 22nd ed., Methods 3111 B, 3120 B, and 3500-Mg B as approved
alternative methods for magncsium in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR
-:4- on May 31, 2013 (at 7$ Fed. Reg. 3255$) . USEPA added ASTM Method
D51l-l4 A and B as approved alternative methods on July 19, 2016 (at $1
Fed. Reg. 46$39)

16) Mercury.

A) Manual cold vapor technique.

1) USEPA Environmental Metals Methods, Method 245.1 (rev. 3.0);

ii) ASTM Method 133223-97, D3223-02, or D3223-12; or

iii) Standard Methods, l$th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3112 B.

B) Automated cold vapor technique: USEPA Inorganic Methods, Method
245.2.

C) Inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry: USEPA Environmental
Metals Methods, Method 200.$ (rev. 5.3)

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 3112 B as an
approved alternative method for mercury in appendix A to subpart C of 40
CFR 141 on June 3, 200$ (at 73 Fed. Req. 31616) . USEPA added Standard
Methods Online, Method 3112 3-09 as an approved alternative method for
mercury in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 28, 2012 (at 77
Fed. Req. 3$523) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Method 3112 B
as an approved alternative method for mercury in appendix A to subpart C
of 40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013 (at 7$ Fed. Req. 3255$) . Because Standard
Methods, 22nd ed., Method 3112 B is the same version as Standard Methods
Online 3112 B-09, the Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online
version separately. USEPA added ASTM 03223 B-12 as an approved

alternative method for mercury in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141
on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Req. 35081)

17) Nickel.

A) Inductively coupled plasma.

i) USEPA Environmental Metals Methods, Method 200.7 (rev. 4.4) ; or

ii) Standard Methods, 1$th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3120
B.



B) Inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry: USEPA Environmental
Metals Methods, Method 200.8 (rev. 5.3).

C) Atomic absorption, platform furnace technique: USEPA
Environmental Metals Methods, Method 200.9 (rev. 2.2).

D) Atomic absorption, direct aspiration technique: Standard Methods,
18th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3111 B.

E) Atomic absorption, furnace technique:

i) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3113 B; or

ii) Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 B-04.

F) Axially viewed inductively coupled plasma-atomic emission
spectrometry (AVICP-AES) : USEPA NERL Method 200.5.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 3111 B,
3113 B, and 3120 B and USEPA NERL Method 200.5 as approved alternative

methods for nickel in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3,
2008 (at 73 Fed. Req. 31616) . USEPA added Standard Methods Online,
Method 3113 B-04 as an approved alternative method for nickcl in
appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 24, 2011 (at 76 Fed. Req.
37014) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Methods 3111 B, 3113 B,
and 3120 B as approved alternative methods for nickcl in appendix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013 (at 7$ Fed. Req. 3255$) . USEPA
added Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 B-l0 as an approved

alternative method for nickcl in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141
on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Req. 350$1) . Because Standard Methods,
22nd ed . , Method 3 113 B is the same version as Standard Methods Online,
Method 3113 B-lO, the Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online
versions separately.

1$) Nitrate.

A) Ion chromatography.

i) USEPA Environmental Inorganic Methods, Method 300.0 (rev. 2.1) or
USEPA Organic and Inorganic Methods , Method 3 00 . 1 (rev. 1 . 0);

ii) ASTM Method D4327-97, D4327-03, or D4327-11;

iii) Standard Methods, 1$th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed. , Method 4110
B; or

iv) Waters Tcst Method B-lOll, available from Millipore Corporation.

B) Automated cadmium reduction.

i) USEPA Environmental Inorganic Methods, Method 353.2 (rev. 2.0);



ii) ASTM Method D3867-90 A; or

iii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method
4500-N03- F.

C) Ion selective electrode.

1) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method
4500-N03- ID; or

ii) Technical Bulletin 601.

D) Manual cadmium reduction.

i) ASTM Method D3$67-90 B; or

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method
4500-N03- E.

B) Capillary ion electrophoresis: ASTM Method D650$-00(2005)

F) Reduction-colorimetric: Systea Easy (1-Reagent) or NECi
Nitrate-Reductase Method.

G) Direct colorimetric: Each TNTplus 835/836 Method 10206.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 4110 B and
4500-N03- ID, E, and F as approved alternative methods for nitratc in
appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg.
31616) . USEPA added Systea Easy (1-Reagent) as an approved alternative

method for nitrate in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on August 3,
2009 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 38348) . USEPA added Hach TNTplus 835/836 Method
10206 as an approved alternative method for nitratc in appcndix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 24, 2011 (at 76 Fed. Reg. 37014) . USEPA
added Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Methods 4110 B and 4500-N03- ID, E, and
F as approved alternative methods for nitrate in appendix A to subpart C
of 40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 32558) . USEPA added ASTM
D4327-11 as an approved alternative method for nitratc in appcndix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 35081) . USEPA
added NECi Nitrate-Reductase Method as an approved alternative method on
July 19, 2016 (at 81 Fed. Reg. 46839)

19) Nitrite.

A) Ion chromatography.

i) USEPA Environmental Inorganic Methods, Method 300.0 (rev. 2.1) or
USEPA Organic and Inorganic Methods , Method 3 00 . 1 (rev. 1 . 0);

ii) ASTM Method D4327-97, D4327-03, or D4327-11;



iii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed. , Method 4110
3; or

iv) Waters Test Method 3-1011, available from Millipore Corporation.

B) Automated cadmium reduction.

i) USEPA Environmental Inorganic , Method 353 . 2 (rev . 2 . 0);

ii) ASTM Method D3867-90 A; or

iii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method
4500-N03- F.

C) Manual cadmium reduction.

i) ASTM Method D3867-90 B; or

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed. , Method
4500-N03- B.

ID) Spectrophotometric: Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or
22nd ed., Method 4500-N02- B.

B) Capillary ion electrophoresis: ASTM Method D6508-00(2005)

F) Reduction-colorimetric: Systea Easy (1-Reagent) or NECi
Nitrate-Reductase Method.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 4110 B,
4500-N03- E and F; and 4500-N02- B as approved alternative methods for
nitritc in appondix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73
Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added Systea Easy (1-Reagent) as an approved

alternative method for nitritc in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141
on August 3, 2009 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 38348) . USEPA added Standard
Methods, 22nd ed., Methods 4110 B, 4500-N03- E and F, and 4500-N02- B as
approved alternative methods for nitritc in appcndix A to subpart C of
40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 32558) . USEPA added ASTM
D4327-1l as an approved alternative method for nitritc in appendix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 35081) . USEPA
added NECi Nitrate-Reductase Method as an approved alternative method on
July 19, 2016 (at 81 Fed. Reg. 46839)

20) Orthophosphate (unfiltered, without digestion or hydrolysis).

A) Automated colorimetric, ascorbic acid.

i) USEPA Environmental Inorganic Methods, Method 365.1 (rev. 2.0) ; e

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method

4500-P F; or-



iii) Thermo-Fisher Discrete Analyzer.

B) Single reagent colorimetric, ascorbic acid.

i) ASTM Method D515-88 A; or

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method
4500-P E.

C) Colorimetric, phosphomolylidate: USGS Mcthodz, Method 1-1601-85.

ID) Colorimetric, phosphomolybdate, automated-segmented flow: USGS—
Mcthodz, Method 1-2601-90.

E) Colorimetric, phosphomolybdate, automated discrete: USGS Methods,
Method 1-2598-85.

F) Ion Chromatography.

i) USEPA Environmental Inorganic Methods, Method 300.0 (rev. 2.1) or
USEPA Organic and Inorganic Methods, Method 300.1 (rev. 1.0);

ii) ASTM Method D4327-97, D4327-03, or D4327-11; or

iii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 4110
B.

G) Capillary ion electrophoresis: ASTM Method D6508-00 (2005).

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 4110 B and
4500-P B and F as approved alternative methods for orthophosphatc in
appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg.
31616) . Because Standard Methods, 21st ed. , Methods 4500-P B and F are
the same versions as Standard Methods Online 4500-P E-99 and F-99, the
Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online versions separately.
USEPA added Standard , 22nd ed . , Methods 4 50 0 - P B and F and 4 110
B as approved alternative methods for orthophosphatc in appendix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 32558) . USEPA
added ASTM D4327-1l as an approved alternative method for orthophosphatc
in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed.
Reg. 35081) . USEPA added Thermo-Fisher Discrete Analyzer as an approved
alternative method on July 19, 2016 (at 81 Fed. Reg. 46839).

21) pH: electrometric.

A) USEPA Inorganic Methods, Method 150.1 or Method 150.2;

B) ASTM Method D1293-95, D1293-99, or D1293-12; or

C) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method
4500-H+ B.



BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 4500-H+ B as
an approved alternative method for pH in appendix A to subpart C of 40-
CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added Standard
Methods, 22nd ed. , Method 4500-H+ B and ASTM Method D1293-12 as approved

alternative methods for pH in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on
May 31, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 32558)

22) Selenium.

A) Atomic absorption, hydride.

i) ASTM Method D3859-9$ A, D3859-03 A, or D3859-08 A; or

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3114 3.

3) Inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry: USEPA Environmental
Metals Methods, Method 200.8 (rev. 5.3)

C) Atomic absorption, platform furnace technique: USEPA
Environmental Metals Methods, Method 200.9 (rev. 2.2).

D) Atomic absorption, furnace technique.

i) ASTM Method 03859-98 3, D3859-03 3, or D3859-08 B;

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3113 3; or

iii) Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 3-04.

E) Axially viewed inductively coupled plasma-atomic emission
spectrometry (AVICP-AES) : USEPA NERL Method 200.5.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 3113 B and
3114 B and USEPA NERL Method 200.5 as approved alternative methods for
scienium in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73
Fed. Req. 31616) . USEPA added ASTM Methods D3859-08 A and B as approved
alternative methods for selcnium in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR
•:4-: on November 10, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Req. 57908) . USEPA added Standard
Methods Online, Method 3113 3-04 and Method 3114 3-09 as approved
alternative methods for zclcnium in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR
-:4-: on June 24, 2011 (at 76 Fed. Req. 37014) . USEPA added Standard
Methods, 22nd ed., Methods 3113 B and 3114 3 as approved alternative

methods for sclcnium in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31,
2013 (at 78 Fed. Req. 32558) . Because Standard Methods, 22nd ed.,
Method 3114 B is the same version as Standard Methods Online 3114 3-09,
the Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online version separately.
USEPA added Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 3-10 as an approved

alternative method for sclcnium in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141
on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Req. 35081) . Because Standard Methods,
22nd ed., Method 3113 B is the same version as Standard Methods Online,
Method 3113 3-10, the Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online
versions separately.



23) Silica.

A) Colorimetric, mo±mmmmmmmmybdatcmo1ybdate blue: USGS Mcthods,
Method 1-1700-85.

B) Colorimetric, molybdate blue, automated-segmented flow: USGS—
Mcthods, Method 1-2700-85.

C) Colorimetric: ASTM Method D859-94, D859-00, D859-05, or D859-10.

ID) Molybdosilicate: Standard Methods, 18th or 19th ed., Method
4500-Si D or Standard Methods, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed. , Method 4500-5i02
C.

E) Heteropoly blue: Standard Methods, 18th or 19th ed., Method
4500-Si E or Standard Methods, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 4500-5i02
ID.

F) Automated method for molybdate-reactive silica: Standard Methods,
18th or 19th ed., Method 4500-Si F or Standard Methods, 20th, 21st, or
22nd ed., Method 4500-Si02 E.

G) Inductively coupled plasma.

i) USEPA Environmental Metals Methods, Method 200.7 (rev. 4.4); or

ii) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3120
B.

H) Axially viewed inductively coupled plasma-atomic emission
spectrometry (AVICP-AES) : USEPA NERL Method 200.5.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added ASTM Method D859-05, Standard Methods, 21st
ed. ; Methods 3120 B and 4500-5i02 C, ID, and E; and USEPA NERL Method
200.5 as approved alternative methods for silica in appcndix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA
added ASTM Method D859-10 as an approved alternative method for silica
4n appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 28, 2012 (at 77 Fed.
Reg. 38523) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Methods 3120 B and
4500-5i02 C, ID, and B as approved alternative methods for silica in
appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg.
32558)

24) Sodium.

A) Inductively coupled plasma: USEPA Environmental Metals Methods,
Method 200.7 (rev. 4.4).

B) Atomic absorption, direct aspiration: Standard Methods, 18th,
19th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 3111 B.



C) Ion chromatography: A$TM Method D6919-03 or D6919-09.

ID) Axially viewed inductively coupled plasma-atomic emission
spectrometry (AVICP-AES) : USEPA NERL Method 200.5.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 3111 3113 B
and USEPA NERL Method 200.5 as approved alternative methods for sodium
in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed.
Reg. 31616) . USEPA added ASTM Method D6919-09 as an approved

alternative method for sodium in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141
on June 24, 2011 (at 76 Fed. Reg. 37014) . USEPA added Standard Methods,
22nd ed., Method 3111 B as an approved alternative method for sodium in
appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg.
32558)

25) Temperature; thermometric: Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th,
21st, or 22nd ed., Method 2550.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 2550 as an
approved alternative method for temperature in appendix A to subpart C
of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added
Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Method 2550 as an approved alternative

method for temperature in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May
31, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 32558) . USEPA added Standard Methods Online,
Method 2550-10 as an approved alternative method for temperature in
appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg.
35081) . Because Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Method 2550 is the same
version as Standard Methods Online, Method 2550-10, the Board has not
listed the Standard Methods Online versions separately.

26) Thallium.

A) Inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry: USEPA Environmental
Metals Methods, Method 200.8 (rev. 5.3)

B) Atomic absorption, platform furnace technique: USEPA
Environmental Metals Methods, Method 200.9 (rev. 2.2).

ID) Sample collection for antimony, arsenic, asbestos, barium,
beryllium, cadmium, chromium, cyanide, fluoride, mercury, nickel,
nitrate, nitrite, selenium, and thallium pursuant to Sections 611.600
through 611.604 must be conducted using the following sample
preservation, container, and maximum holding time procedures:

BOARD NOTE: For cyanide determinations samples must be adjusted with
sodium hydroxide to pH 12 at the time of collection. When chilling is
indicated the sample must be shipped and stored at 4? C or less.
Acidification of nitrate or metals samples may be with a concentrated
acid or a dilute (50% by volume) solution of the applicable concentrated
acid. Acidification of samples for metals analysis is encouraged and
allowed at the laboratory rather than at the time of sampling provided



pH less than 2.

soon after collection

pH less than 2.

soon after collection

soon after collection

pH less than 2.

soon after collection

pH less than 2.

soon after collection

pH less than 2.

the shipping time and other instructions in Section 8.3 of USEPA
Environmental Metals Method 200.7, 200.8, or 200.9 are followed.

1) Antimony.

A) Preservative: Concentrated nitric acid to

B) Plastic or glass (hard or soft).

C) Holding time: Samples must be analyzed as
as possible, but in any event within six months.

2) Arsenic.

A) Preservative: Concentrated nitric acid to

B) Plastic or glass (hard or soft).

C) Holding time: Samples must be analyzed as
as possible, but in any event within six months.

3) Asbestos.

A) Preservative: Cool to 4 C.

B) Plastic or glass (hard or soft).

C) Holding time: Samples must be analyzed as
as possible, but in any event within 48 hours.

4) Barium.

A) Preservative: Concentrated nitric acid to

B) Plastic or glass (hard or soft).

C) Holding time: Samples must be analyzed as
as possible, but in any event within six months.

5) Beryllium.

A) Preservative: Concentrated nitric acid to

B) Plastic or glass (hard or soft).

C) Holding time: Samples must be analyzed as
as possible, but in any event within six months.

6) Cadmium.

A) Preservative: Concentrated nitric acid to



B) Plastic or glass (hard or soft).

C) Holding time: Samples must be analyzed as soon after collection
as possible, but in any event within six months.

7) Chromium.

A) Preservative: Concentrated nitric acid to pH less than 2.

B) Plastic or glass (hard or soft).

C) Holding time: Samples must be analyzed as soon after collection
as possible, but in any event within six months.

8) Cyanide.

A) Preservative: Cool to 4 C. Add sodium hydroxide to pH greater
than 12. See the analytical methods for information on sample
preservation.

B) Plastic or glass (hard or soft).

C) Holding time: Samples must be analyzed as soon after collection
as possible, but in any event within 14 days.

9) Fluoride.

A) Preservative: None.

3) Plastic or glass (hard or soft).

C) Holding time: Samples must be analyzed as soon after collection
as possible, but in any event within one month.

10) Mercury.

A) Preservative: Concentrated nitric acid to pH less than 2.

B) Plastic or glass (hard or soft).

C) Holding time: Samples must be analyzed as soon after collection
as possible, but in any event within 28 days.

11) Nickel.

A) Preservative: Concentrated nitric acid to pH less than 2.

B) Plastic or glass (hard or soft).

C) Holding time: Samples must be analyzed as soon after collection
as possible, but in any event within six months.



12) Nitrate, chlorinated.

A) Preservative: Cool to 4 C.

B) Plastic or glass (hard or soft)

C) Holding time: Samples must be analyzed as soon after collection
as possible, but in any event within 14 days.

13) Nitrate, non-chlorinated.

A) Preservative: Concentrated sulfuric acid to pH less than 2.

B) Plastic or glass (hard or soft).

C) Holding time: Samples must be analyzed as soon after collection
as possible, but in any event within 14 days.

14) Nitrite.

A) Preservative: Cool to 4 C.

B) Plastic or glass (hard or soft).

C) Holding time: Samples must be analyzed as soon after collection
as possible, but in any event within 48 hours.

15) Selenium.

A) Preservative: Concentrated nitric acid to pH less than 2.

B) Plastic or glass (hard or soft).

C) Holding time: Samples must be analyzed as soon after collection
as possible, but in any event within six months.

16) Thallium.

A) Preservative: Concentrated nitric acid to pH less than 2.

B) Plastic or glass (hard or soft).

C) Holding time: Samples must be analyzed as soon after collection
as possible, but in any event within six months.

c) Analyses under this Subpart N must be conducted by a certified
laboratory in one of the categories listed in Section 611.490(a) . The
Agency must certify laboratories to conduct analyses for antimony,
arsenic, asbestos, barium, beryllium, cadmium, chromium, cyanide,
fluoride, mercury, nickel, nitrate, nitrite, selenium, and thallium if
the laboratory does as follows:



1) It analyzes performance evaluation (PE) samples, provided by the
Agency pursuant to 35 Iii. Adm. Code 186, that include those substances
at levels not in excess of levels expected in drinking water; and

2) It achieves quantitative results on the analyses within the
following acceptance limits:

A) Antimony: ± 30% at greater than or equal to 0.006 mg/l.

B) Arsenic:

C) Asbestos:

0) Barium:

B) Beryllium

F) Cadmium:

G) Chromium:

H) Cyanide:

I) Fluoride:

J) Mercury:

K) Nickel:

L) Nitrate:

M) Nitrite:

N) Selenium:

7 30% at greater than or equal to 0.003 mg/l.

2 standard deviations based on study statistics.

± l5 at greater than or equal to 0.15 mg/l.

: ± 15 at greater than or equal to 0.001 mg/l.

± 20% at greater than or equal to 0.002 mg/i.

± l5 at greater than or equal to 0.01 mg/i.

± 25% at greater than or equal to 0.1 mg/i.

± io at 1 to 10 mg/i.

± 30% at greater than or equal to 0.0005 mg/i.

± i5 at greater than or equal to 0.01 mg/i.

± 10% at greater than or equal to 0.4 mg/i.

± 15% at greater than or equal to 0.4 mg/i.

± 20% at greater than or equal to 0.01 mg/i.

0) Thailium: ± 30% at greater than or equal to 0.002 mg/i.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR i4i.23(k) and appendix A to subpart C
of 40 CFR 141 (2016) (2014)

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.612 Monitoring Requirements for Old Inorganic MCL5

a) Analyses for the purpose of determining compliance with the oid
inorganic MCLs of Section 611.300 are required as foiiows:

1) Analyses for all CWSs utilizing surface water sources must be
repeated at yearly intervals.



2) Analyses for all CWSs utilizing oniy groundwater sources must be
repeated at three-year intervals.

3) This subsection (a) (3) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.23(1) (3), which
requires monitoring for the repealed old MCL for nitrate at a frequency
specified by the state. The Board has followed the USEPA lead and
repealed that old MCL. This statement maintains structural consistency
with USEPA rules.

4) This subsection (a) (4) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.23(1) (4)
which authorizes the state to determine compliance and initiate
enforcement action. This statement maintains structural consistency
with USEPA rules.

b) If the result of an analysis made under subsection (a) of this
$cction indicates that the level of any contaminant listed in Section
611.300 exceeds the old MCL, the supplier must report to the Agency
within seven days and initiate three additional analyses at the same
sampling point within one month.

c) When the average of four analyses made pursuant to subsection (b)—
of this Scction, rounded to the same number of significant figures as
the old MCL for the substance in question, exceeds the old MCL, the
supplier must notify the Agency and give notice to the public pursuant
to Subpart V of this Part. Monitoring after public notification must be
at a frequency designated by the Agency by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110 and must continue until the old MCL has not been
exceeded in two successive samples or until a different monitoring
schedule becomes effective as a condition to a variance, an adjusted
standard, a site specific rule, an enforcement action, or another SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110.

d) This subsection (d) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.23(o), which
pertains to monitoring for the repealed old MCL for nitrate. This
statement maintains structural consistency with USEPA rules.

e) This subsection (e) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.23(p), which
pertains to the use of existing data up until a date long since expired.
This statement maintains structural consistency with USEPA rules.

f) Analyses conducted to determine compliance with the old MCLs of
Section 611.300 must be made in accordance with the following methods,
incorporated by reference in Section 611.102, or alternative methods
approved by the Agency pursuant to Section 611.480.

1) Fluoride: The methods specified in Section 611.611(c) must apply
for the purposes of this Section.

2) Iron.

A) Standard Methods.



±) Method 3111 3, 18th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed.;

ii) Method 3113 3, 18th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed.; or

iii) Method 3120 B, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.

B) Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 3-04.

C) USEPA Environmental Metals Methods.

1) Method 200.7 (rev. 4.4) ; or

ii) Method 200.9 (rev. 2.2)

ID) Axially viewed inductively coupled plasma-atomic emission
spectrometry (AVICP-AES) : USEPA NERL Method 200.5.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added USEPA NERL Method 200.5 as an approved

alternative method in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3,
2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed.;
Methods 3111 3, 3113 B, and 3120 3 and USEPA NERL Method 200.5 as
approved alternative methods for iron in appcndix A to subpart C of 4G
CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added Standard
Methods Online, Method 3113 3-04 as an approved alternative method for
iron in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 24, 2011 (at 76
Fed. Reg. 37014) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Methods 3111
ID, 3113 3, and 3120 B as approved alternative methods for iron in
appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg.
37463) . USEPA added Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 3-10 as an
approved alternative method for iron in appcndix A to subpart C of 40
CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 35081) . Because Standard
Methods, 22nd ed. , Method 3113 B is the same version as Standard Methods
Online, Method 3113 3-10, the Board has not listed the Standard Methods
Online versions separately.

3) Manganese.

A) Standard Methods.

i) Method 3111 B, 18th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed.;

ii) Method 3113 B, 18th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed.; or

iii) Method 3120 3, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.

B) Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 3-04.

C) USEPA Environmental Metals Methods.

i) Method 200.7 (rev. 4.4);

ii) Method 200.8 (rev. 5.3) ; or



iii) Method 200.9 (rev. 2.2)

D) Axially viewed inductively coupled plasma-atomic emission
spectrometry (AVICP-AES) : USEPA NERL Method 200.5.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed.; Methods 3111 B,
3113 B, and 3120 B and USEPA NERL Method 200.5 as approved alternative

methods for manganese in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June
3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added Standard Methods Online,
Method 3113 B-04 as an approved alternative method for mangancsc in
appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 24, 2011 (at 76 Fed. Reg.
37014) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Methods 3111 ID, 3113 B,
and 3120 B as approved alternative methods for mangancc in appcnd±x A
to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463)
USEPA added Standard Methods Online, Method 3113 B-l0 as an approved
alternative method for mangancsc in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR
-:4-: on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 35081) . Because Standard Methods,
22nd ed., Method 3113 B is the same version as Standard Methods Online,
Method 3113 3-10, the Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online
versions separately.

4) Zinc.

A) Standard Methods.

i) Method 3111 B, 18th, 19th, 21st, or 22nd ed.; or

ii) Method 3120 B, 18th , 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.

B) USEPA Environmental Metals Methods.

1) Method 200.7 (rev. 4.4) ; or

ii) Method 200.8 (rev. 5.3)

C) Axially viewed inductively coupled plasma-atomic emission
spectrometry (AVICP-AES) : USEPA NERL Method 200.5.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed.; Methods 3111 B and
3120 B and USEPA NERL Method 200.5 as approved alternative methods for
zinc in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73
Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Methods 3111
B and 3120 B as approved alternative methods for zinc in appcndix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463).

BOARD NOTE: The provisions of subsections (a) through (e) of this
Section derive from 40 CFR 141.23 (1) through (p) (2016) (2014)
Subsections (f) (2) through (f) (4) of this Section relate exclusively to
additional State requirements. The Board retained subsection (f) e—
this Section to set forth methods for the inorganic contaminants for
which there is a State-only MCL. The methods specified are those set



forth in 40 CFR 143.4(b) and appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141

(2016) (2014), for secondary MCLs.

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.630 Special Monitoring for Sodium

a) CWS suppliers must collect and analyze one sample per plant at the
entry point of the distribution system for the determination of sodium
concentration levels; samples must be collected and analyzed annually
for CWSs utilizing surface water sources in whole or in part, and at
least every three years for CWS5 utilizing solely groundwater sources.
The minimum number of samples required to be taken by the supplier is
based on the number of treatment plants used by the supplier, except
that multiple wells drawing raw water from a single aquifer may, with
the Agency approval, be considered one treatment plant for determining
the minimum number of samples. The Agency must require the supplier to
collect and analyze water samples for sodium more frequently in
locations where the sodium content is variable.

b) The CWS supplier must report to the Agency the results of the
analyses for sodium within the first 10 days of the month following the
month in which the sample results were received or within the first 10
days following the end of the required monitoring period as specified by
SEP, whichever of these is first. If more than annual sampling is
required, the supplier must report the average sodium concentration
within 10 days of the month following the month in which the analytical
results of the last sample used for the annual average was received.

c) The CWS supplier must notify the Agency and appropriate local
public health officials of the sodium levels by written notice by direct
mail within three months. A copy of each notice required to be provided

by this subsection must be sent to the Agency within 10 days after e—
its issuance.

d) Analyses for sodium must be conducted as directed in Section
611.611(a)

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.41 (2016) (2002).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

SUBPART 0: ORGANIC MONITORING AND ANALYTICAL REQUIREMENTS

Section 611.640 Definitions

The following terms are defined for use in this Subpart 0 only.
Additional definitions are located in Section 611.102.



“Old MCL’ means an MCL in Section 611.310. These include the MCLs

identified as Tladdjtjonal state requ±rements--’. “Old MCLs’ include the
Section 611.310 MCLs for the following contaminants:

Aidrin

2 , 4 -D

DDT

Dieldrin

Heptachior

Heptachior epoxide

BOARD NOTE: 2,4-ID, heptachior, and heptachior epoxide are also

‘Phase II SOCs--”. The additional state requirements of Section 611.310
impose a more stringent ‘old MCL’ for each of these compounds than that
imposed on them as Phase II SOCs by Section 611.311. However, the
requirements for sampling and monitoring for these compounds as Phase II
SOCs and the consequences of their detection and violation of their
revised MCL5 is more stringent as Phase II SOCs.

Phase II SOCs’ means the following:

Alachlor

Atrazine

Carbo furan

Chl ordane

Dibromochloropropane

Ethylene dibromide

Heptachior

Heptachior epoxide

Lindane

Methoxychlor

Polychlorinated biphenyls

Toxaphene

2,4-ID



2 , 4 , 5-TP

BOARD NOTE: These are organic contaminants regulated at 40 CFR

141.61(c) (1) through (c) (18) (2016) (2003). The MCLs for these
contaminants are located at Section 611.311. More stringent MCLs for
heptachior, heptachior epoxide, and 2,4-ID are found as “additional state
requirements’ in Section 611.310.

“Phase 113 SOCs” means the following:

Aldicarb

Aldicarli Sulfone

Aldicarb Suifoxide

Pentachlorophenol

BOARD NOTE: These are organic contaminants regulated at 40 CFR

141.61(c) (1) through (c) (18) (2016) (2003-). The MCLs for these
contaminants are located at Section 611.311. See the Board note
appended to Section 611.311(c) for information relating to
implementation of requirements relating to aldicarb, aldicarb sulfone,
and aldicarb sulfoxide.

‘Phase V SOCs” means the following:

Benzo(a) pyrene

Dalapon

Di (2-ethylhexyl) adipate

Di (2-ethyihexyl) phthalate

Dinoseb

Diquat

Endothall

Endrin

Glyphosate

Hexachl orobenz ene

Hexachl orocyc 1 opentadiene

Oxamyl

Picloram



Simazine

2, 3 , 7, $-TCDD

BOARD NOTE: These are organic contaminants regulated at 40 CFR

141.61(c) (19) through (c) (33) (2016) (2003) . The MCLs for these
contaminants are located at Section 611.311.

‘Phase I VOCs” means the following:

Benzene

Carbon tetrachioride

p-Dichlorobenzene-

1 , 2 -Dichloroethane

1, 1-Dichloroethylene

1, 1, 1-Trichloroethane

Trichloroethylene

Vinyl chloride

BOARD NOTE: These are the organic contaminants regulated at 40

CFR 141.61(a) (1) through (a) (8) (2016) (2003) . The MCLs for these
contaminants are located at Section 611.311(a)

‘Phase II VOCs’ means the following:

0 - Dichlorobenzene

cis- 1 , 2 -Dichioroethylene

trans - 1 , 2 -Dichloroethylene

1 , 2 -Dichloropropane

Ethylbenzene

Monochl orobenzene

Styrene

Te trachloroe thylene

Toluene

Xylenes (total)



BOARD NOTE: These are organic contaminants regulated at 40 CFR

141.61(a) (9) through (a) (18) (2016) (2003) . The MCLs for these
contaminants are in Section 611.311(a)

Tphase V VOCs’ means the following:

Dichioromethane

1 , 2 , 4 -Trichlorobenzene

1, 1, 2-Trichloroethane

BOARD NOTE: These are the organic contaminants regulated at 40

CFR 141.61(a) (19) through (a) (21) (2016) (2003) . The MCLs for these
contaminants are located at Section 611.311(a).

“Revised MCL’ means an MCL in Section 611.311. This term includes
MCLs for Phase I VOCs, Phase II VOCs, Phase V VOCs, Phase II SOCs, Phase
113 SOCs, and Phase V SOCs.

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.645 Analytical Methods for Organic Chemical Contaminants

Analysis for the Section 611.311(a) VOCs under Section 611.646; the
Section 611.311(c) SOCs under Section 611.648; the Section 611.310 old
MCLs under Section 611.641; and for the Section 611.312 MCL for THMs,
TTHM5 under Section 611.381, and TTHM potcntial6ll.3$1 must be conducted
using the methods listed in this Section. All methods are incorporated
by reference in Section 611.102. Other required analytical test
procedures germane to the conduct of these analyses are contained in the

USEPA document, “Technical Notes of Drinking Watcr Mcthods,’,
incorporated by reference in Section 611.102.

a) Volatile Organic Chemical Contaminants (VOCs).

ContaminantAnalytical MethodsBenzeneUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 502 .2

(rev. 2.1) and 524.2 (rev. 4.1) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods Mcthod
524.3 (rev. 1.0) and 524.4Carbon tetrachlorideUSEPA Organic Methods,
Methods 502.2 (rev. 2.1) and 524.2 (rev. 4.1); USEPA OGWDW Methods,
Methods 524.3 (rev. 1.0) , 524.4, and 551.1 (rev. 1.0)ChlorobenzeneUSEPA
Organic Methods, Methods 502.2 (rev. 2.1) and 524.2 (rev. 4.1) ; USEPA
OGWDW Methods, Methods 524.3 (rev. 1.0) and
524 . 41 , 2-DichlorobenzeneUSEPA Organic Methods , Methods 502 . 2 (rev. 2 . 1)
and 524.2 (rev. 4.1) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods 524.3 (rev. 1.0) and
524 . 41, 4-DichlorobenzeneUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 502 . 2 (rev. 2.1)
and 524.2 (rev. 4.1) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods 524.3 (rev. 1.0) and
524 . 41, 2-DichloroethaneUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 502 . 2 (rev. 2.1)
and 524.2 (rev. 4.1) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods 524.3 (rev. 1.0) and
524 . 41, 1-DichloroethyleneUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 502 . 2 (rev. 2.1)



and 524 . 2 (rev. 4 . 1) ; USEPA OGWDW , Methods 524 . 3 (rev. 1 . 0) and
524 .4c±s-DichloroethyleneUsEPA Organic Methods, Methods 502 . 2 (rev. 2.1)
and 524.2 (rev. 4.1) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods 524.3 (rev. 1.0) and
524 .4trans-DichloroethyleneUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 502 . 2 (rev.
2.1) and 524.2 (rev. 4.1) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods 524.3 (rev. 1.0)
and 524.4D±chloromethaneUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 502.2 (rev. 2.1)
and 524 . 2 (rev. 4 . 1) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods , Methods 524 . 3 (rev. 1 . 0) and
524.41,2-DichioropropaneUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 502.2 (rev. 2.1)
and 524.2 (rev. 4.1) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods 524.3 (rev. 1.0) and
524.4EthylbenzeneU$EPA Organic Methods, Methods 502.2 (rev. 2.1) and
524.2 (rev. 4.1) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods 524.3 (rev. 1.0) and
524.4$tyreneU$EPA Organic Methods, Methods 502.2 (rev. 2.1) and 524.2
(rev. 4.1); USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods 524.3 (rev. 1.0) and
524.4TetrachloroethyleneUsEPA Organic Methods, Methods 502.2 (rev. 2.1)
and 524.2 (rev. 4.1) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods 524.3 (rev. 1.0),
524.4, and 551.1 (rev. 1.0)To1ueneUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 502.2
(rev. 2.1) and 524.2 (rev. 4.1) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods 524.3
(rev. 1 . 0) and 524 . 41 , 2 , 41 2, 4-TrichlorobenzeneUSEPA Organic Methods,
Methods 502.2 (rev. 2.1) and 524.2 (rev. 4.1);
USEPA QCWDW Methods, Methods 524.3 (rev. 1.0) and
524 . 41, 1, 2 TrichioroethaneUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 502 . 2 (rev.
2.1) and 524.2 (rev. 4.1); USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods 524.3 (rev. 1.0)
and 524 . 41, 1 , 1-TrichioroethaneUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 502 . 2 (rev.
2.1) and 524.2 (rev. 4.1) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods 524.3 (rev.
1 . 0) , 524 . 4 , and 551 . 1 (rev. 1 . 0) 1 , 1 , 2-TrichioroethaneUSEPA Organic
Methods , Methods 502 . 2 (rev. 2 . 1) and 524 . 2 (rev. 4 . 1) ; USEPA OGWDW
Methods, Methods 524.3 (rev. 1.0) , 524.4, and 551.1 (rev.
1.0)TrichloroethyleneUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 502.2 (rev. 2.1) and
524.2 (rev. 4.1) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods 524.3 (rev. 1.0) , 524.4,
and 551.1 (rev. 1.0)Vinyl chiorideUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 502.2
(rev. 2.1) and 524.2 (rev. 4.1); USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods 524.3
(rev. 1.0) and 524.4Xylenes (total)USEPA Organic Methods, Methods 502.2
(rev. 2.1) and 524.2 (rev. 4.1) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods 524.3
(rev. 1.0) and 524.4

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added USEPA OGWDW Method 524.3 (rev. 1.0) as an
alternative method for all of the VOCs in appendix A to subpart C of 40
CFR 141 on August 3, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Reg. 38348) . USEPA added USEPA
OGWDW Method 524.4 as an approved alternative method for all of the VOC
in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013 (at 78 Fed.
Reg. 32558)

b) Synthetic Organic Chemical Contaminants (SOCs).

ContaminantAnalytical 1 , 7 , 8-Tetrachlorodibenzodioxin
(2,3,7,8-TCDD or dioxin)Dioxin and Furan Method 1613 (rev. 3)2,4-DUSEPA
Organic Methods, Methods 515.2 (rev. 1.1) , 555 (rev. 1.0) , and 515.1
(rev. 4.0) ; USEPA Organic and Inorganic Methods, Method 515.3 (rev.
1.0) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 515.4 (rev. 1.0) ; ASTM Method D5317-93
or D5317-98 (2003) ; Standard Methods, 21st or 22nd ed. , Method 6640
32,4,5-TP (Silvex)USEPA Organic Methods, Methods 515.2 (rev. 1.1) , 555
(rev. 1 . 0) , and 515 . 1 (rev. 4 . 0) ; USEPA Organic and Inorganic Methods,
Method 515.3 (rev. 1.0) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 515.4 (rev. 1.0);



ASTM Method D5317-93 or D5317-98 (2003) ; Standard Methods, 21st or 22nd
ed., Method 6640 BA1ach1orUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 505 (rev.
2.1)1, 507 (rev. 2.1), 508.1 (rev. 2.0), 525.2 (rev. 2.0), and 551.1
(rev. 1.0); NERL Method 525.3 (ver. 1.0) AtrazineUSEPA Organic Methods,
Methods 505 (rev. 2.1)1, 507 (rev. 2.1), 508.1 (rev. 2.1), 523 (rev.
1.0), 525.2 (rev. 2.0), 536 (rev. 1.0), and 551.1 (rev. 1.0); NERL
Method 525.3 (ver. 1.0);
Syngenta AG-6252Benzo (a) pyreneusEPA Organic , Methods 525 . 2 (rev.
2 . 0) , 550 , and 550 . 1 ; NERL Method 525 . 3 (ver . 1 . 0) CarbofuranUSEPA
Organic Methods, Methods 531.1 (rev. 3.1); USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method
531.2 (rev. 1.0); Standard Methods, 18th ed. Supplement, 19th ed., or
20th ed., Method 6610; Standard Methods, 21st or 22nd ed., Method 6610
BChlordaneUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 505 (rev. 2.1), 508 (rev. 3.1),

508.1 (rev. 2.1) , and 525.2 (rev. 2.0) ; NERL Method 525.3 (e-r. 1.0)
Da1ap0nUSEPA Organic Methods , Methods 515 . 1 (rev. 4 . 0) , 552 . 1 (rev.
1 . 0) , and 552 . 2 (rev. 1 . 0) ; USEPA Organic and Inorganic Methods , Method
515.3 (rev. 1.0) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods 515.4 (rev. 1.0) , 552.3
(rev. 1.0), and 557; Standard Methods, 21st or 22nd ed., Method 6640
Eflibromochioropropane (DBCP)USEPA Organic Methods, Methods 504.1 (rev.
1 . 1) , USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods 524 . 3 (rev. 1 . 0) and 551 . 1 (rev.
1 . 0)Di (2-ethvlhexyl) adipateUSEPA Oraanic Methods Methods 506 (rev.
1.1). 525.2 (rev. 2.0). and 525.3 (ver.
1 . 0)Di (2-ethylhexyl)phthalateUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 506 (rev.
1.1) and 525.2 (rev. 2.0) ; NERL Method 525.3 (ver.
1 . 0) Dibromochioropropanc (DEC?) USEPA Organic Mcthods , Methods 504 . 1
(rcv. 1 . 1) , USEPA OCWDW Methods, Mcthods 524 . 3 (rev. 1 . 0) and 551.1
(rev. 1.0) DinosebUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 515.1 (rev. 4.0) and
515.2 (rev. 1.1); USEPA Organic and Inorganic Methods, Method 515.3
(rev. 1.0) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods 515.4 (rev. 1.0) and 555 (rev.
1.0)
Standard Methods, 21st or 22nd ed., Method 6640 BD1quatUSEPA NERL Method
549.2 (rev. 1.0)EndothallUSEPA Organic Methods, Method 548.1 (rev.
1 . 0) EndrinUSEPA Organic Methods , Methods 505 (rev. 2 . 1) , 508 (rev. 3 . 1),
508.1 (rev. 2.0) , 525.2 (rev. 2.0) , and 551.1 (rev. 1.0) ; NERL Method
525.3 (rev. 1.0)Ethylene dibromide (EDB)USEPA Organic Methods, Method
504.1 (rev. 1.1) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods, Methods 524.3 (rev. 1.0) and
551.1 (rev. 1.0)GlyphosateUSEPA Organic Methods, Method 547; Standard
Methods, 18th ed., 19th ed., 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 6651
BHeptachlorUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 505 (rev. 2.1), 508 (rev.
3.1), 508.1 (rev. 2.0), 525.2 (rev. 2.0), and 551.1 (rev. 1.0) ; NERL
Method 525.3 (rev. 1.0)Heptachlor EpoxideUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods
505 (rev. 2.1), 508 (rev. 3.1), 508.1 (rev. 2.0), 525.2 (rev. 2.0), and
551.1 (rev. 1.0) ; NERL Method 525.3 (rev. 1.0)HexachlorobenzeneUSEPA
Organic Methods, Methods 505 (rev. 2.1), 508 (rev. 3.1), 508.1 (rev.
2.0) , 525.2 (rev. 2.0) , and 551.1 (rev. 1.0) ; NERL Method 525.3 (rev.
1 . 0) HexachiorocyclopentadieneUSEPA Organic Methods , Methods 505 (rev.
2.1), 508 (rev. 3.1), 508.1 (rev. 2.0), 525.2 (rev. 2.0), and 551.1
(rev. 1.0) ; NERL Method 525.3 (rev. 1.0)LindaneUSEPA Organic Methods,
Methods 505 (rev. 2.1), 508 (rev. 3.1), 508.1 (rev. 2.0), 525.2 (rev.
2 . 0) , and 551 . 1 (rev. 1 . 0) ; NERL Method 525 . 3 (rev.
1 . 0) MethoxychiorUSEPA Organic Methods , Methods 505 (rev. 2 . 1) , 508 (rev.

3.1), 508.1 (rev. 2.0), 525.2 (rev. 2.0), 525.3 (rev. 1.0), and 551.1



(rev. 1.0); NERL Method 525.3 (rev. 1.O)Oxamy1USEPA Organic Methods,
Method 531.1 (rev. 3.1); USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 531.2 (rev. 1.0);
Standard Methods, 18th ed. Supplement, 19th ed., or 20th ed., Method
6610; Standard Methods, 21st or 22nd ed., Method 6610 BPCBs (measured
for compliance purposes as decachlorohiphenyl)USEPA Organic Methods,
Method 508A (rev. 1.0)PCBs (qualitatively identified as alachlors)USEPA
Organic Methods, Methods 505 (rev. 2.1), 508 (rev. 3.1), 508.1 (rev.

2.0) , and 525.2 (rev. 2.0) 525.3; NERL Method 525.3 (ver.
1.0)PentachlorophenolUSEpA Organic Methods, Methods 515.1 (rev. 4.0),
515.2 (rev. 1.1) , 525.2 (rev. 2.0) , and 555 (rev. 1.0) ; USEPA Organic
and Inorganic Methods, Method 515.3 (rev. 1.0) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods,
Method 515.4 (rev. 1.0); ASTM Method D5317-93 or D5317-9$ (2003);
Standard Methods, 21st or 22nd ed., Method 6640 B; NERL Method 525.3
(rev. 1.0)PicloramUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 515.1 (rev. 4.0), 515.2
(rev. 1.1) , and 555 (rev. 1.0) ; USEPA Organic and Inorganic Methods,
Method 515.3 (rev. 1.0) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 515.4 (rev. 1.0);
ASTM Method D5317-93 or D5317-98 (2003) ; Standard Methods, 21st or 22nd
ed. , Method 6640 BSimazineUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 505 (rev.
2.1)1, 507 (rev. 2.1), 508.1 (rev. 2.0), 523 (ver. 1.0), 525.2 (rev.
2.0) , 536 (ver. 1.0) , and 551.1 (rev. 1.0) ; NERL Method 525.3 (rev.
1 . 0) ToxapheneUSEPA Organic , Methods 505 (rev. 2 . 1) , 508 (rev.
2.1) , 508.1 (rev. 2.0) , and 525.2 (rev. 2.0) ; NERL Method 525.3 (rev.
1.0) 525.3 (ver. 1.0)
BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 6610 B and
Standard Methods Online, Method 6610 3-04 as approved alternative

methods for carbofuran and oxamyl on June 3, 200$ (at 73 Fed. Reg.
31616) . USEPA added USEPA OGWDW Method 524.3 (rev. 1.0) as an
alternative method for dibromochloropropanc and cthylcnc dibromidc in
appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on August 3, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Reg.
38348) . USEPA approved Standard Methods, 21st ed. , Method 6640 3 and
Standard Methods Online, Method 6640 B-01 and USEPA OGWDW Methods,
Method 557 as approved alternative methods for dalapon in appendix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 8, 2010 (at 75 Fed. Reg. 32295) . USEPA
added Standard Methods , 2 1st ed . , Method 664 0 3 as an approved
alternative method for 2,4 ID, 2,4,5 TP (Silvcx), dinozeb,
pentachlorophenol, and picloram in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141
on June 24, 2011 (at 76 Fed. Reg. 37014) . USEPA added Standard Methods,
Online, Method 6640 B-01 as an approved alternative method for 2,4 ID,
2 , 4 , 5 TP (Silvcx) , dalapon, dinoscb, , and picloram and
in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 24, 2011 (at 76 Fed.
Reg. 37014) . Since the version of Method 6640 B that appears in
Standard Methods Online is the same as that which appears in Standard
Methods, 21st ed., the Board has cited only to Standard Methods, 21st
ed . USEPA added Standard , 21st ed . , Method 6651 B as an
approved alternative method for glyphosate in appendix A to subpart C of
40 CFR 141 on June 24, 2011 (at 76 Fed. Reg. 37014) . USEPA added
Standard Methods Online, Method 6651 B-00 as an approved alternative

method for glyphooatc in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June
24, 2011 (at 76 Fed. Reg. 37014) . Since the version of Method 6651 B
that appears in Standard Methods Online is the same as that which
appears in Standard Methods, 21st ed., the Board has cited only to
Standard Methods, 21st ed. USEPA approved USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method



523 (ver. 1.0) and Method 536 (ver. 1.0) as approvcd altcrnativc methods
for atrazine and simazine and USEPA NERL Methods, Method 525.3 as an—
approved alternative methods method for alachior, atrazinc,
bcnzo (a)pyrcnc, chiordanc, di (2 cthylhcxyl) adipatc,
di(2 cthylhcxyl)phthalatc, cndrin, hcptachlor, hcptachlor cpoxidc,
hcxachlorobcnzcnc, hcxachlorocyclopcntadienc, lindanc, mcthoxychlor,
PCBs (as alachior) , pentachiorophenol, simazine, and toxaphcnc in
appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 8, 2012 (at 77 Fed. Reg.
38523) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Method 6610 3, Method
6640 B, and Method 6651 B and Standard Methods Online, Method 6610 B-04
as an approved alternative method for carbofuran and oxamyl; Standard
Methods, 22nd ed., Method 6640 B and Standard Methods Onlinc, Method
6640 B-O1 as an—approved alternative methods method for 2,4 ID, 2,4,5 TP
(silvex) , dalapon, dinoseb, pentachiorophenol, and picloram; and
Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Method 6651 B for glyphosate in appendix A
to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013 (at 7$ Fed. Reg. 3255$)
Because Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Methods 6610 B and 6640 B-O1 are the
same versions as Standard Methods Online 6610 B-04 and 6640 B-O1, the
Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online versions separately.
USEPA added Standard Methods Online, Method 6640 B-06 and Method
66513-05 as an—approved alternative methods method for 2,4 ID, 2,4,5 TP
(silvox) , dalapon, dinoseb, pentachlorophenol, and picloram and Method
6-651B 05 for glyphosate in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June
19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 350$1) . Because Standard Methods, 22nd ed.,
Methods 6640 B and 6651 B are the same versions as Standard Methods
Online, Methods 6640 B-06 and 6651 B-05, the Board has not listed the
Standard Methods Online versions separately.

c) Total Trthalomethanes (TTHMs).

ContaminantAnalytical MethodsTotal Trihalomethanes (TTHMs)-—
Trihalomethanes (THMs) , and Maximum Total Trihalomethane
Potontia1USEPAUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 502.2 (rev. 2.1) and 524.2
(rev. 4 . 1) ; USEPA OGWDW Methods , Methods 524 . 3 (rev. 1 . 0) , 524 . 4 , and
551.1 (rev. 1.0)
BOARD NOTE: USEPA added USEPA OGWDW Method 524.3 (rev. 1.0) as an
alternative method for total trihalomethane in appendix A to subpart C
of 40 CFR 141 on August 3, 2009 (at 74 Fed. Reg. 3$34$) . USEPA added
USEPA OGWDW Method 524.4 as an approved alternative method for total
trihalomethanes in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on May 31, 2013
(at 7$ Fed. Reg. 3255$)

d) State-Only MCLs (for which a method is not listed in subsections

(a) through (c) of this Section)

ContaminantAnalytical MethodsAldrinUSEPA Organic Methods , Methods 505
(rev. 2.1), 50$ (rev. 3.1), 50$.1 (rev. 2.0), and 525.2 (rev.
2.0)DDTUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 505 (rev. 2.1) and 50$ (rev.
3.1)DieldrinUSEPA Organic Methods, Methods 505 (rev. 2.1), 50$ (rev.
3.1), 50$.1 (rev. 2.0), and 525.2 (rev. 2.0)
e) The following footnotes are appended to method entries in

subsections (a) and (b) of this Section:



1 denotes that, for the particular contaminant, a
nitrogen-phosphorus detector should be substituted for the electron
capture detector in method 505 (or another approved method should be
used) to determine alachlor, atrazine, and simazine if lower detection
limits are required.

2 denotes that Syngenta Method AG-625 may not be used for the
analysis of atrazine in any system where chlorine dioxide is used for
drinking water treatment. In samples from all other systems, any result
for atrazine generated by Syngenta Method AG-625 that is greater than
one-half the maximum contaminant level (MCL) (in other words, greater
than 0.0015 mg/l or 1.5 ig/l) must be confirmed using another approved
method for this contaminant and should use additional volume of the
original sample collected for compliance monitoring. In instances where
a result from Syngenta Method AG-625 triggers such confirmatory testing,
the confirmatory result is to be used to determine compliance.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.24(e) and appendix A to subpart C

of 40 CFR 141 (2016) (2014)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.646 Phase I, Phase II, and Phase V Volatile Organic
Contaminants

Monitoring of the Phase I, Phase II, and Phase V VOCs for the purpose of
determining compliance with the MCL must be conducted as follows:

a) Definitions. As used in this Section the following have the given
meanings:

“Detect and “detection’ mean that the contaminant of interest is

present
at a level greater than or equal to the Tidetection limitTT.

TlDetection limit” means 0.0005 mg/l.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 14l.24(f)(7), (f)(ll),

(f) (14) (i) and (f) (20) (2016) (2013) . This is a “trigger level” for
Phase I, Phase II, and Phase V VOCs inasmuch as it prompts further
action. The use of the term “detect” in this Section is not intended to
include any analytical capability of quantifying lower levels of any

contaminant,
or the “method detection limit--”. Note, however, that

certain language at the end of federal paragraph (f) (20) is capable of
meaning that the “method detection limit” is used to derive the

“detection
limit--” . The Board has chosen to disregard that language at

the end of paragraph (f) (20) in favor of the more direct language of
paragraphs (f) (7) and (f) (11).

“Method detection limit-i-”, as used in subsections (q) and (t) o4—
this Scction means the minimum concentration of a substance that can be



measured and reported with 99 percent confidence that the analyte
concentration is greater than zero and is determined from analysis of a
sample in a given matrix containing the analyte.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from appendix B to 40 CFR 136 (2016) (2013).
The method detection limit is determined by the procedure set forth in
appendix B to 40 CFR 136, incorporated by reference in Section

611.102(c) . See subsection (t) of this Soction.

b) Required sampling. Each supplier must take a minimum of one
sample at each sampling point at the times required in subsection (u) of
this Section.

c) Sampling points.

1) Sampling points for a GWS. Unless otherwise provided by a SEP
granted by the Agency pursuant to Section 611.110, a GWS supplier must
take at least one sample from each of the following points: each entry
point that is representative of each well after treatment.

2) Sampling points for an SWS or mixed system supplier. Unless
otherwise provided by a SEP granted by the Agency pursuant to Section
611.110, an SWS or mixed system supplier must sample from each of the
following points:

A) Each entry point after treatment; or

B) Points in the distribution system that are representative of each
source.

3) The supplier must take each sample at the same sampling point
unless the Agency has granted a SEP pursuant to Section 611.110 that
designates another location as more representative of each source,
treatment plant, or within the distribution system.

4) If a system draws water from more than one source, and the sources
are combined before distribution, the supplier must sample at an entry
point during periods of normal operating conditions when water is
representative of all sources being used.

BOARD NOTE: Subsections (b) and (c) of this Section derived from
40 CFR 141.24(f) (1) through (f) (3) (2016) (2013).

d) Each CWS and NTNCWS supplier must take four consecutive quarterly
samples for each of the Phase I VOCs, excluding vinyl chloride, and
Phase II VOCs during each compliance period, beginning in the compliance
period starting in the initial compliance period.

e) This subsection Ce) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.24(f) (5), which no
longer has operative effect. This statement maintains structural
consistency with the federal regulations.Rcduction to annual monitoring
frequency. If the initial monitoring for the Phase I, Phase II, and



Phac V VOCs, p0 allowcd in ubscction Cr) (1) of this Section, was
complctcd by Dcccmbcr 31, 1992, and thc supplicr did not dctcct any of
thc Phasc I VOCs, including vinyi chloridc; Phase II VOCs; or Phasc V
VQr. thcn thc supplicr must takc onc sampic annually bcginning in the

compliancc period.

f) GWS reduction to triennial monitoring frequency. After a minimum
of three years of annual sampling, GWS suppliers that have not
previously detected any of the Phase I VOCs, including vinyl chloride;
Phase II VOC5; or Phase V VOCs must take one sample during each
three-year compliance period.

g) A CWS or NTNCW$ supplier that has completed the initial round of
monitoring required by subsection Cd) of this Scction and which did not
detect any of the Phase I VOCs, including vinyl chloride; Phase II VOC5;
and Phase V VOC5 may apply to the Agency for a SEP pursuant to Section
611.110 that releases it from the requirements of subsection Ce) or (f)—
of this Scction. A supplier that serves fewer than 3300 service
connections may apply to the Agency for a SEP that releases it from the
requirements of subsection (d) of this Scction as to
1 , 2 , 4 -trichlorobenzene.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.24(f) (7) and (f) (10) (2016)—
(2013) , and the discussion at 57 Fed. Reg. 31825 (July 17, 1992)
Provisions concerning the term of the waiver appear in subsections (1)
and (j) of this Scction. The definition of ‘detectT”, parenthetically
added to the federal counterpart paragraph, is in subsection (a) of this
Section.

h) Vulnerability assessment. The Agency must consider the factors of
Section 611.110(e) in granting a SEP from the requirements of
subsection Cd) , Ce) , or (f) of this Scction sought pursuant to
subsection (g) of this Scction.

1) A SEP issued to a GWS pursuant to subsection (g) of this Scction
is for a maximum of six years, except that a SEP as to the subsection
Cd) of this Scction monitoring for l,2,4-trichlorobenzene must apply
only to the initial round of monitoring. As a condition of a SEP,
except as to a SEP from the initial round of subsection (d) of this
Scction monitoring for 1,2,4-trichlorobenzene, the supplier shall,
within 30 months after the beginning of the period for which the waiver
was issued, reconfirm its vulnerability assessment required by
subsection (h) of this Scction and submitted pursuant to subsection (g)—
of this Scction, by taking one sample at each sampling point and
reapplying for a SEP pursuant to subsection (g) of this Scction.
Based on this application, the Agency must do either of the following:

1) If it determines that the PWS meets the standard of Section
611.610(e), issue a SEP that reconfirms the prior SEP for the remaining
three-year compliance period of the six-year maximum term; or

2) Issue a new SEP requiring the supplier to sample annually.



BOARD NOTE: Subsection Ci) oz tni Section does not apply to an
sws or mixed system supplier.

j) Special considerations for a SEP for an SWS or mixed-system
supplier.

1) The Agency must determine that an SWS is not vulnerable before
issuing a SEP pursuant to Section 611.110 to an SWS supplier. A SEP
issued to an SWS or mixed system supplier pursuant to subsection (g) e—
this Scction is for a maximum of one compliance period; and

2) The Agency may require, as a condition to a SEP issued to an SWS
or mixed supplier, that the supplier take such samples for Phase I,
Phase II, and Phase V VOCs at such a frequency as the Agency determines
are necessary, based on the vulnerability assessment.

BOARD NOTE: There is a great degree of similarity between 40 CFR
141.24(f) (7) (2016) (2012), the provision applicable to GWS5, and 40 CFR
141.24 (f) (10) (2016) (2013) , the provision for SWSs. The Board has
consolidated the common requirements of both paragraphs into subsection
(g) of this Section. Subsection (j) of this Section represents the
elements unique to an SWSs or mixed system, and subsection (i) of this
Section relates to a GWS supplier. Although 40 CFR 141.24(f) (7) and
(f) (10) are silent as to a mixed system supplier, the Board has included
a mixed system supplier with an SWS supplier because this best follows
the federal scheme for all other contaminants.

k) If one of the Phase I VOCs, excluding vinyl chloride; a Phase II
VOC; or a Phase V VOC is detected in any sample, then the following must
occur:

1) The supplier must monitor quarterly for that contaminant at each
sampling point that resulted in a detection.

2) Annual monitoring.

A) The Agency must grant a SEP pursuant to Section 611.110 that
allows a supplier to reduce the monitoring frequency to annual at a
sampling point if it determines that the sampling point is reliably and
consistently below the MCL.

B) A request for a SEP must include the following minimal
information:

i) For a GWS, two quarterly samples.

ii) For an SWS or mixed system supplier, four quarterly samples.

C) In issuing a SEP, the Agency must specify the level of the
contaminant upon which the Treliably and consistently determination was
based. Any SEP that allows less frequent monitoring based on an Agency



“reliably and consistently determination must include a condition
requiring the supplier to resume quarterly monitoring pursuant to

subsection (k) (1) of thio Scction if it violates the MCL specified by
Section 611.311.

3) Suppliers that monitor annually must monitor during the quarters
that previously yielded the highest analytical result.

4) Suppliers that do not detect a contaminant at a sampling point in
three consecutive annual samples may apply to the Agency for a SEP
pursuant to Section 611.110 that allows it to discontinue monitoring for
that contaminant at that point, as specified in subsection (g) of this
Scct ion.

5) A GWS supplier that has detected one or more of the two-carbon
contaminants listed in subsection (k) (5) (A) of this Section must monitor
quarterly for vinyl chloride as described in subsection (k) (5) (3) of
this Section, subject to the limitation of subsection (k) (5) (C) of this
Section.

A) “Two-carbon contaminants” (Phase I or II VOC) are the following:

l,2-Dichloroethane (Phase I)

1,1-Dichloroethylene (Phase I)

cis-1,2-Dichloroethylene (Phase II)

trans-i, 2-Dichloroethylene (Phase II)

Tetrachloroethylene (Phase II)

i,1,i-Trichloroethylene (Phase I)

Trichloroethylene (Phase I)

B) The supplier must sample quarterly for vinyl chloride at each
sampling point at which it detected one or more of the two-carbon

contaminants listed in subsection (k) (5) (A) of this Section.

C) The Agency must grant a SEP pursuant to Section 611.110 that
allows the supplier to reduce the monitoring frequency for vinyl
chloride at any sampling point to once in each three-year compliance
period if it determines that the supplier has not detected vinyl
chloride in the first sample required by subsection (k) (5) (B) of this
Section.

1) Quarterly monitoring following MCL violations.

1) Suppliers that violate an MCL for one of the Phase I VOCs,
including vinyl chloride; Phase II VOC5; or Phase V VOCs, as determined

by subsection (o) of this Section, must monitor quarterly for that



contaminant, at the sampling point where the violation occurred,
beginning the next quarter after the violation.

2) Annual monitoring.

A) The Agency must grant a SEP pursuant to Section 611.110 that
allows a supplier to reduce the monitoring frequency to annually if it
determines that the sampling point is reliably and consistently below
the MCL.

B) A request for a SEP must include the following minimal
information: four quarterly samples.

C) In issuing a SEP, the Agency must specify the level of the
contaminant upon which the Treliably and consistently determination was
based. Any SEP that allows less frequent monitoring based on an Agency
Treliably and consistently” determination must include a condition
requiring the supplier to resume quarterly monitoring pursuant to

subsection (1) (1) of this $cction if it violates the MCL specified by
Section 611.311.

D) The supplier must monitor during the quarters that previously
yielded the highest analytical result.

m) Confirmation samples. The Agency may issue a SEP pursuant to
Section 610.110 to require a supplier to use a confirmation sample for
results that it finds dubious for whatever reason. The Agency must
state its reasons for issuing the SEP if the SEP is Agency-initiated.

1) If a supplier detects any of the Phase I, Phase II, or Phase V
VOCs in a sample, the supplier must take a confirmation sample as soon
as possible, but no later than 14 days after the supplier receives
notice of the detection.

2) Averaging is as specified in subsection (0) of this $cction.

3) The Agency must delete the original or confirmation sample if it
determines that a sampling error occurred, in which case the
confirmation sample will replace the original or confirmation sample.

n) This subsection (n) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.24(f) (14), an
optional USEPA provision relating to compositing of samples that USEPA
does not require for state programs. This statement maintains
structural consistency with USEPA rules.

o) Compliance with the MCL5 for the Phase I, Phase II, and Phase V
VOCs must be determined based on the analytical results obtained at each
sampling point. If one sampling point is in violation of an MCL, the
system is in violation of the MCL.



1) For a supplier that monitors more than once per year, compliance
with the MCL is determined by a running annual average at each sampling
point.

2) A supplier that monitors annually or less frequently whose sample
result exceeds the MCL must begin quarterly sampling. The system will
not be considered in violation of the MCL until it has completed one
year of quarterly sampling.
3) If any sample result will cause the running annual average to
exceed the MCL at any sampling point, the supplier is out of compliance
with the MCL immediately.

4) If a supplier fails to collect the required number of samples,
compliance will be based on the total number of samples collected.

5) If a sample result is less than the detection limit, zero will be
used to calculate the annual average.

p) This subsection (p) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.24(f) (16), which
USEPA removed and reserved. This statement maintains structural
consistency with the federal regulations.

q) Analysis under this Section must only be conducted by a laboratory
in one of the categories listed in Section 611.490(a) that has been
certified according to the following conditions:

1) To receive certification to conduct analyses for the Phase I VOCs,
excluding vinyl chloride; Phase II VOC5; and Phase V VOCs, the
laboratory must do the following:

A) It must analyze performance evaluation (PE) samples that include
these substances provided by the Agency pursuant to 35 Ill. Adm. Code
186 . 170;

B) It must achieve the quantitative acceptance limits under

subsections (q) (1) (C) and (q) (1) (ID) of this Scction for at least 80
percent of the regulated organic contaminants in the PB sample;

C) It must achieve quantitative results on the analyses performed

under subsection (q) (1) (A) of thia Scction that are within ± 20 percent
of the actual amount of the substances in the PE sample when the actual
amount is greater than or equal to 0.010 mg/l;

ID) It must achieve quantitative results on the analyses performed

under subsection (q) (1) (A) of this Section that are within ± 40 percent
of the actual amount of the substances in the PB sample when the actual
amount is less than 0.010 mg/l; and

E) It must achieve a method detection limit of 0.0005 mg/l, according
to the procedures in appendix B to 40 CFR 136, incorporated by reference
in Section 611.102.



2) To receive certification to conduct analyses for vinyl chloride
the laboratory must do the following:

A) It must analyze PE samples provided by the Agency pursuant to 35
Ill. Adm. Code 186.170;

B) It must achieve quantitative results on the analyses performed

under subsection (q) (2) (A) of this Scction that are within ± 40 percent
of the actual amount of vinyl chloride in the PE sample;

C) It must achieve a method detection limit of 0.0005 mg/l, according
to the procedures in appendix B to 40 CFR 136, incorporated by reference
in Section 611.102; and

ID) It must obtain certification pursuant to subsection (q) (1) of this
Scction for Phase I VOC5, excluding vinyl chloride; Phase II VOC5; and
Phase V VOCs.

r) This subsection (r) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.24(f) (18), an
obsolete provision that relates to the initial compliance period from
1993 through 1995. This statement maintains consistency with the
federal regulations.

5) The Agency shall, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
increase the number of sampling points or the frequency of monitoring if
it determines that it is necessary to detect variations within the PWS.

t) Each laboratory certified for the analysis of Phase I, Phase II,

or Phase V VOCs pursuant to subsection (q) (1) or (q) (2) of this Scction
shall do the following:

1) Determine the method detection limit (MDL) , as defined in appendix
B to 40 CFR 136, incorporated by reference in Section 611.102, at which
it is capable of detecting the Phase I, Phase II, and Phase V VOC5; and,

2) Achieve an MDL for each Phase I, Phase II, and Phase V VOC that is
less than or equal to 0.0005 mg/l.

u) Each supplier must monitor, within each compliance period, at the
time designated by the Agency by SEP pursuant to Section 611.110.

v) A new system supplier or a supplier that uses a new source of
water must demonstrate compliance with the MCL within a period of time
specified by a permit issued by the Agency. The supplier must also
comply with the initial sampling frequencies specified by the Agency to
ensure the supplier can demonstrate compliance with the MCL. Routine
and increased monitoring frequencies must be conducted in accordance
with the requirements in this Section.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.24(f) (2016) (2013).



(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.648 Phase II, Phase IIB, and Phase V Synthetic Organic
Contaminants

Analysis of the Phase II, Phase IIB, and Phase V SOCs for the purposes
of determining compliance with the MCL must be conducted as follows:

a) Definitions. As used in this Section, the following terms will
have the following meanings:

Detect’ or “detection” means that the contaminant of interest is

present at a level greater than or equal to the ‘detection limit--”.

“Detection limit’ means the level of the contaminant of interest

that is specified in subsection (r) of this Section.

BOARD NOTE: This is a “trigger level’ for Phase II, Phase 113,
and Phase V SOCs inasmuch as it prompts further action. The use of the
term ‘detect or detection in this Section is not intended to include
any analytical capability of quantifying lower levels of any

contaminant,
or the ‘method detection limit--.

b) Required sampling. Each supplier must take a minimum of one
sample at each sampling point at the times required in subsection (q) of
this Section.

BOARD NOTE: See the Board note appended to Section 611.311(c) for
information relating to implementation of requirements relating to
aldicarb, aldicarb sulfone, and aldicarb sulfoxide.

c) Sampling points.

1) Sampling points for GWSs. Unless otherwise provided by SEP, a GWS
supplier must take at least one sample from each of the following
points: each entry point that is representative of each well after
treatment.

2) Sampling points for an SWS or mixed system supplier. Unless
otherwise provided by SEP, an SWS or mixed system supplier must sample
from each of the following points:

A) Each entry point after treatment; or

3) Points in the distribution system that are representative of each
source.

3) The supplier must take each sample at the same sampling point
unless the Agency has granted a SEP that designates another location as
more representative of each source, treatment plant, or within the
distribution system.



4) If a system draws water from more than one source, and the sources
are combined before distribution, the supplier must sample at an entry
point during periods of normal operating conditions when water is
representative of all sources being used.

BOARD NOTE: Subsections (ID) and (c) of this $cction derived from
40 CFR 141.24(h) (1) through (h) (3) (2013).

d) Monitoring frequency.

1) Each CWS and NTNCWS supplier must take four consecutive quarterly
samples for each of the Phase II, Phase IIB, and Phase V SOC5 during
each compliance period, beginning in the three-year compliance period
starting in the initial compliance period.

2) Suppliers serving more than 3,300 persons that do not detect a
contaminant in the initial compliance period must take a minimum of two
quarterly samples in one year of each subsequent three-year compliance
period.

3) Suppliers serving fewer than or equal to 3,300 persons that do not
detect a contaminant in the initial compliance period must take a
minimum of one sample during each subsequent three-year compliance
period.

e) Reduction to annual monitoring frequency. A CWS or NTNCWS
supplier may apply to the Agency for a SEP that releases it from the
requirements of subsection (d) of this Scction. A SEP from the
requirement of subsection Cd) of this Scction must last for only a
single three-year compliance period.

f) Vulnerability assessment. The Agency must grant a SEP from the

requirements of subsection (d) of this Scction based on consideration of
the factors set forth at Section 611.110(e)

g) If one of the Phase II, Phase 113, or Phase V SOCs is detected in
any sample, then the following must occur:

1) The supplier must monitor quarterly for the contaminant at each
sampling point that resulted in a detection.

2) Annual monitoring.

A) A supplier may request that the Agency grant a SEP pursuant to
Section 610.110 that reduces the monitoring frequency to annual.

B) A request for a SEP must include the following minimal
information:

1) For a GWS, two quarterly samples.



ii) For an SWS or mixed system supplier, four quarterly samples.

C) The Agency must grant a SEP that allows annual monitoring at a
sampling point if it determines that the sampling point is reliably and
consistently below the MCL.

D) In issuing the SE?, the Agency must specify the level of the
contaminant upon which the “reliably and consistently’ determination was
based. Any SEP that allows less frequent monitoring based on an Agency
Treliably and consistently determination must include a condition
requiring the supplier to resume quarterly monitoring pursuant to

subsection (g) (1) of this Section if it detects any Phase II SOC.

3) Suppliers that monitor annually must monitor during the quarters
that previously yielded the highest analytical result.

4) Suppliers that have three consecutive annual samples with no
detection of a contaminant at a sampling point may apply to the Agency
for a SEP with respect to that point, as specified in subsections (e)

and (f) of this Section.

5) Monitoring for related contaminants.

A) If monitoring results in detection of one or more of the related

contaminants listed in subsection (g) (5) (3) of this Section, subsequent
monitoring must analyze for all the related compounds in the respective
group.

B) Related contaminants.

i) First group.

aldicarb

aldicarb suifone

aldicarb sulfoxide

BOARD NOTE: See the Board note appended to Section 611.311(c) for
information relating to implementation of requirements relating to
aldicarb, aldicarb sulfone, and aldicarb sulfoxide.

ii) Second group.

heptachlor

heptachlor epoxide.

h) Quarterly monitoring following MCL violations.

1) Suppliers that violate an MCL for one of the Phase II, Phase lIE,

or Phase V SOCs, as determined by subsection (k) of this Section, must



monitor quarterly for that contaminant at the sampling point where the
violation occurred, beginning the next quarter after the violation.

2) Annual monitoring.

A) A supplier may request that the Agency grant a SEP pursuant to
Section 611.110 that reduces the monitoring frequency to annual.

B) A request for a SEP must include, at a minimum, the results from
four quarterly samples.

C) The Agency must grant a SEP that allows annual monitoring at a
sampling point if it determines that the sampling point is reliably and
consistently below the MCL.

ID) In issuing the SEP, the Agency must specify the level of the
contaminant upon which the reliably and consistently” determination was
based. Any SEP that allows less frequent monitoring based on an Agency
“reliably and consistently” determination must include a condition
requiring the supplier to resume quarterly monitoring pursuant to

subsection (h) (1) of this Scction if it detects any Phase II SOC.

E) The supplier must monitor during the quarters that previously
yielded the highest analytical result.

i) Confirmation samples.

1) If any of the Phase II, Phase IIB, or Phase V SOCs are detected in
a sample, the supplier must take a confirmation sample as soon as
possible, but no later than 14 days after the supplier receives notice
of the detection.

2) Averaging is as specified in subsection (k) of this $cction.

3) The Agency must delete the original or confirmation sample if it
determines that a sampling error occurred, in which case the
confirmation sample will replace the original or confirmation sample.

j) This subsection (j) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.24(h) (10), an
optional USEPA provision relating to compositing of samples that USEPA
does not require for state programs. This statement maintains
structural consistency with USEPA rules.

k) Compliance with the MCL5 for the Phase II, Phase lIE, and Phase V
SOCs must be determined based on the analytical results obtained at each
sampling point. If one sampling point is in violation of an MCL, the
supplier is in violation of the MCL.

1) For a supplier that monitors more than once per year, compliance
with the MCL is determined by a running annual average at each sampling
point.



2) A supplier that monitors annually or less frequently whose sample
result exceeds the regulatory detection level as defined by subsection

(r) -of thiD Scction must begin quarterly sampling. The system will not
be considered in violation of the MCL until it has completed one year of
quarterly sampling.

3) If any sample result will cause the running annual average to
exceed the MCL at any sampling point, the supplier is out of compliance
with the MCL immediately.

4) If a supplier fails to collect the required number of samples,
compliance will be based on the total number of samples collected.

5) If a sample result is less than the detection limit, zero will be
used to calculate the annual average.

1) This subsection (j) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.24(h) (12), which
USEPA removed and reserved. This statement maintains structural
consistency with the federal regulations.

m) Analysis for PCBs must be conducted as follows using the methods
in Section 611.645:

1) Each supplier that monitors for PCBs must analyze each sample
using either USEPA Organic Methods, Method 505 or Method 508.

2) If PCBs are detected in any sample analyzed using USEPA Organic
Methods, Method 505 or 508, the supplier must reanalyze the sample using
Method 508A to quantitate the individual Aroclors (as
decachlorobiphenyl).

3) Compliance with the PCB MCL must be determined based upon the
quantitative results of analyses using USEPA Organic Methods, Method
508A.

n) This subsection (n) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.24(h) (14), an
obsolete provision that relates to the initial compliance period from
1993 through 1995. This statement maintains consistency with the
federal regulations.

o) The Agency must issue a SEP that increases the number of sampling
points or the frequency of monitoring if it determines that this is
necessary to detect variations within the PWS due to such factors as
fluctuations in contaminant concentration due to seasonal use or changes
in the water source.

BOARD NOTE: At 40 CFR 141.24(h) (15), USEPA uses the stated
factors as non-limiting examples of circumstances that make additional
monitoring necessary.

p) This subsection (p) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.24(h) (16), a USEPA
provision relating to reserving enforcement authority to the State that



would serve no useful function as part of the State’s rules. This
statement maintains structural consistency with USEPA rules.

q) Each supplier must monitor, within each compliance period, at the
time designated by the Agency by SEP pursuant to Section 611.110.

r) TTDetectionTl means greater than or equal to the following
concentrations for each contaminant:

1) for PCBs (Aroclors) , the following:

AroclorDetection Limit
(mg/i) ioio .0000812210.0212320.000512420.000312480.000112540.000112600.0
002210160 .0000812210.0212320.000512420.000312480.000112540.000112600.000
a
a) for other Phase II, Phase 113, and Phase V SOCs, the following:

ContaminantDetection Limit (mg/l)Alachloro . 0002Aldicarb0 . 0005Aldicarli
sulfoxide0 . 0005Aldicarb
sulfoneo . 0008Atrazine0 . 000l3enzo (a) pyreneo . 00002Carbofuran0 . 0009Chlordan
eQ . 00022 , 4 -DO . 000lDalapono . 0011 , 2-Dibromo-3 -chloropropane
(DBCP) 0 . 00002Di (2-ethylhexyl) adipate0 . 0006Di (2-ethylhexyl) phthalate0 . 000
CDinosebo . 0002DiquatO . 0004Endothall0 . OO9EndrinO . 0000lEthyiene dibromide
(EDB) 0 . 0000lGlyphosate0 . O06Heptachlor0 . 00004Heptachlor
epoxideo . 00002Hexachlorobenzene0 . 000lHexachlorocyclopentadieneo . 000lLind
ane0 . 00002Methoxychlor0 . 000lOxamyl0 . OO2PicloramO . 000lPolychlorinated
biphenyls (PCB5) (as

decachlorobiphenyl) 0 . 000lPentachlorophenolo . 00004SimazineO . 00007Toxaphen
eO.00l2,3,7,8-TCDD (dioxin)0.0000000052,4,5-TP (silvex)0.0002
BOARD NOTE: See the Board note appended to Section 611.311(c) for
information relating to implementation of requirements relating to
aldicarb, aldicarb sulfone, and aldicarb sulfoxide.

5) Laboratory certification.

1) Analyses under this Section must only be conducted by a laboratory
in one of the categories listed in Section 611.490(a) that has been
certified according to the conditions of subsection (s) (2) of this
Scction.

2) To receive certification to conduct analyses for the Phase II,
Phase lIE, and Phase V SOCs, the laboratory must do the following:

A) Analyze PE samples provided by the Agency pursuant to 35 Ill. Adm.
Code 183.125(c) that include these substances; and

B) Achieve quantitative results on the analyses performed under

subsection (s) (2) (A) of this Section that are within the following
acceptance limits:



SOCAcceptance LimitsAlachlor± 45%Aldicarb2 standard deviationsAldicarb
sulfone2 standard dev±at±onsAldicarb sulfoxide2 standard
deviationsAtrazine± 45%Benzo (a)pyrene2 standard deviat±onsCarboturan±
45%Chlordane± 45%Dalapon2 standard dev±ationsD± (2-ethyihexyl) ad±pate2
standard deviat±onsD± (2-ethyihexyl) phthalate2 standard
deviationsDinoseb2 standard deviationsDiquat2 standard
deviationsEndothall2 standard deviat±onsEndrin± 3 OG1yphosate2 standard
deviat±onsD±bromochloropropane (DBCP) ± 4OEthy1ene dibromide (EDB) ±
40%Heptachlor± 45%Heptachlor epoxide± 45Hexach1orobenzene2 standard
dev±at±onsHexachlorocyclopentadiene2 standard deviationsLindane±
45%Methoxychlor± 45%Oxamyl2 standard deviationsPCBs (as
decachlorob±phenyl) O-2OOPentach1oropheno1± 5OP±c1oram2 standard
deviationsSimazine2 standard dev±at±onsToxaphene± 45%2,4-D±
50%2 , 3 , 7 , 8-TCDD (dioxin) 2 standard deviations2 , 4 , 5-TP (silvex) ± 50%
BOARD NOTE: See the Board note appended to Section 611.311(c) for
information relating to implementation of requirements relating to
aldicarli, aldicarb sulfone, and ald±carb suifoxide.

t) A new system supplier or a supplier that uses a new source of
water must demonstrate compliance with the MCL within a period of time
specified by a permit issued by the Agency. The supplier must also
comply with the initial sampling frequencies specified by the Agency to
ensure the supplier can demonstrate compliance with the MCL. Routine
and increased monitoring frequencies must be conducted in accordance
with the requirements in this Section.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.24(h) (2016) (2013).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

SUBPART Q: RADIOLOGICAL MONITORING AND ANALYTICAL REQUIREMENTS

Section 611.720 Analytical Methods

a) The methods specified below, or alternative methods approved by
the Agency pursuant to Section 611.480, incorporated by reference in
Section 611.102, are to be used to determine compliance with Section
611.330, except in cases where alternative methods have been approved in
accordance with Section 611.480.

1) Gross Alpha and Beta.

A) Standard Methods.

i) Method 302, 13th ed.; or

ii) Method 7110 B, 17th, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.;

B) USEPA Interim Radiochemical Methods: pages 1-3;

C) USEPA Radioactivity Methods, Method 900.0;



ID) USEPA Radiochemical Analyses: pages 1-5;

E) USEPA Radiochemistry Procedures, Method 00-01; or

F) USGS Mcthodz, Method R-1120-76.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 7110 B as an
approved alternative method for grosz alpha and licta in appcndix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA
added Standard , 22nd ed . , Method 7110 B as an approved
alternative method for gross alpha and bcta in appcndix A to subpart C
of 40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463)

2) Gross Alpha.

A) Standard Methods, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 7110
C; or

B) USEPA Radiochemistry Procedures, Method 00-02.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 7110 C as an
approved alternative method for gr-oss alpha in appondix A to subpart C
of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . See the comment
appended to 611.611(a) (2) (ID) (ii) re Standard Methods Online, Method 3113
B-04 for antimony. USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Method 7110
C as an approved alternative method for gross alpha in appendix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463).

3) Rad±um-226.

A) ASTM Methods.

i) Method 132460-97 or 02460-07; or

ii) Method 133454-97 or 133454-05;

B) New York Radium Method;

C) Standard Methods.

1) Method 304, 13th ed.;

ii) Method 305, 13th ed.;

iii) Method 7500-Ra B, 17th, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.; or

iv) Method 7500-Ra C, 17th, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.;

13) EML Procedures Manual (27th or 28th ed.), Method Ra-04;

E) USEPA Interim Radiochemical Methods: pages 13-15 or 16-23;



F) USEPA Radioactivity Methods, Methods 903.0, 903.1;

G) USEPA Radiochemical Analyses, pages 19-32;

H) USEPA Radiochemistry Procedures, Method Ra-03 or Ra-04; or

I) USGS Methods.

1) USGS Method R-1140-76; or

ii) USGS Method R-1141-76.

J) Georgia Radium Method.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 7500-Ra B
and C as approved alternative methods for radium 226 in appendix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA
added ASTM Methods D2460-07 and D3454-05 as approved alternative methods—
for radium 226 in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 8, 2010
(at 75 Fed. Reg. 32295) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed.,
Methods 7500-Ra B and C as approved alternative methods for radium 226
in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 78 Fed.
Req. 37463)

4) Radium-228.

A) Standard Methods, 17th, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.,
Method 7500-Ra ID;

B) New York Radium Method;

C) USEPA Interim Radiochemical Methods, pages 24-28;

ID) USEPA Radioactivity Methods, Method 904.0;

B) USEPA Radiochemical Analyses, pages 19-32;

F) USEPA Radiochemistry Procedures, Method Ra-05;

G) USGS Mcthods, Method R-1142-76;

H) New Jersey Radium Method; or

I) Georgia Radium Method.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 7500-Ra ID as
an approved alternative method for radium 228 in appcndix A to subpart C
of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added
Standard Methods , 22nd ed . , Method 750 0 -Ra ID as an approved alternative

method -f-or radium 228 in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June
21, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463)



5) Uranium.

A) Standard Methods, 17th, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.,
Method 7500-U B or 7500-U C;

B) Standard Methods, 20th or 21st ed., Method 3125;

C) ASTM Methods.

i) Method D2907-97;

ii) Method D3972-97, D3972-02, or D3972-09;

iii) Method D5174-97, D5174-02, or D5174-07;

iv) Method D5673-03, Method D5673-05, or Method D5673-10; or

v) Method D6239-09;

ID) USEPA Radioactivity Methods, Methods 908.0, 908.1;

E) USEPA Environmental Metals Methods, Method 200.8 (rev. 5.3);

F) USEPA Radiochemical Analyses, pages 33-48;

G) USEPA Radiochemistry Procedures, Method 00-07;

H) EML Procedures Manual (27th or 28th ed.), Method U-02 or U-04; or

I) USGS Methods.

i) USGS Method R-1180-76;

ii) USGS Method R-ll8l-76; or

iii) USGS Method R-1182-76.

BOARD NOTE: If uranium (U) is determined by mass, a conversion factor
of 0.67 pCi/ig of uranium must be used. This conversion factor is based
on the 1:1 activity ratio of 234U and 238U that is characteristic of
naturally occurring uranium.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 7500-U B and
Method 7500-U C and ASTM Method D5673-05 as approved alternative methods—
for uranium in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at
73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added ASTM Method D5174-07 as an approved

alternative method for uranium in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141
on June 8, 2010 (at 75 Fed. Reg. 32295) . USEPA added ASTM Method
D3972-09 as an approved alternative method for uranium in appcndix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 24, 2011 (at 76 Fed. Reg. 37014) . USEPA
added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 3125 and ASTM Methods D5673-10



and D6329-09 as approved alternative methods for uranium in appcndix A
to zubpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2012 (at 77 Fed. Reg. 38523).
USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Methods 7500-U B and C as
approved alternative methods for uranium in appcndix A to subpart C of
40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463)

6) Radioactive Cesium.

A) ASTY Methods.

i) Method D2459-72; or

ii) Method D3649-91, 03649-92a, or D3649-06;

B) Standard Methods.

i) Method 7120, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.; or

ii) Method 7500-Cs B, 17th, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.;

C) EML Procedures Manual (27th or 28th ed.), Method Ga-01-R 4.5.2.3;

0) USEPA Interim Radiochemical Methods, pages 4-5;

F) USEPA Radioactivity Methods, Methods 901.0, 901.1;

F) USEPA Radiochemical Analyses, pages 92-95; or

G) USGS Methods.

i) USGS Method R-1110-76; or

ii) USGS Method R-1111-76.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 7120 and
7500-Cs B as approved alternative methods for ra-dioactivc cesium in
appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg.
31616) . USEPA added ASTM Method D3649-06 as an approved alternative

method for radioactive ccsium in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141
on June 8, 2010 (at 75 Fed. Reg. 32295) . USEPA added Standard Methods,
22nd ed., Methods 7120 and 7500-Cs B as approved alternative methods for
radioactivc ccsium in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 21,
2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463)

7) Radioactive Iodine.

A) ASTM Methods.

i) D3649-91, D3649-98a, or D3649-06; or

ii) D4785-93, D4785-OOa D4785 98,. or D4785-08;



B) Standard Methods.

1) Method 7120, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.;

ii) Method 7500-I B, 17th, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.;

iii) Method 7500-I C, 17th, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.; or

iv) Method 7500-I ID, 17th, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.;

C) EML Procedures Manual (27th or 28th ed.), Method Ga-O1-R 4.5.2.3;

0) USEPA Interim Radiochemical Methods, pages 6-8 or 9-12;

E) USEPA Radiochemical Analyses, pages 92-95; or

F) USEPA Radioactivity Methods, Methods 901.1 or 902.0.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 7120 and
7500-I B, C, and ID as approved alternative methods for radioactivc
iodinc in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73
Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added ASTM Methods D3649-06 and D4785-08 as
approved alternative methods for radioactivc iodine in appcndix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 8, 2010 (at 75 Fed. Reg. 32295) . USEPA
added Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Methods 7120 and 7500-I B, C, and D as
approved alternative methods for radioactivc iodine in appendix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463)

8) Radioactive Strontium-$9 & 90.

A) Standard Methods.

i) Method 303, 13th ed.; or

ii) Method 7500-Sr B, 17th, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.;

B) EML Procedures Manual (27th or 28th ed.), Method Sr-01 or Sr-02.

C) USEPA Interim Radiochemical Methods, pages 29-33;

ID) USEPA Radioactivity Methods, Method 905.0;

B) USEPA Radiochemical Analyses, pages 65-73;

F) USEPA Radiochemistry Procedures, Method Sr-04; or

G) USGS Methods, Method R-1160-76.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 7500-Sr B as
an approved alternative method for radioactive strontium in appendix A
to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616).
USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Method 7500-Sr B as an approved



alternative method for radioactivc strontium 89 and 90 in appcndix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463).

9) Tritium.

A) ASTM Methods: Method D4107-91, D4107-98, or D4107-O8;

B) Standard Methods.
i) Method 306, 13th ed.; or

ii) Method 75OO-3I{ B, 17th, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.;

C) USEPA Interim Radiochemical Methods, pages 34-37;

D) USEPA Radioactivity Methods, Method 906.0;

B) USEPA Radiochemical Analyses, pages 87-91;

F) USEPA Radiochemistry Procedures, Method H-02; or

G) USGS Mcthods, Method R-1171-76.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 7500-3H B as
an approved alternative method f-or tritium in appcndix A to subpart C of
40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added ASTM
Method D4107-08 as an approved alternative method for tritium in
appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 8, 2010 (at 75 Fed. Reg.
32295) . USEPA added Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Method 7500-3H B as an
approved alternative method for tritium in appcndix A to subpart C of 40
CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463)

10) Gamma Emitters.

A) ASTM Methods.

i) Method D3649-9l, D3649-98a, or D3649-06; or

ii) Method 04785-93, D4785-OOa, or 04785-08;

B) Standard Methods.

i) Method 7120, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.;

ii) Method 7500-Cs B, 17th, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.; or

iii) Method 7500-I B, 17th, 18th, 19th, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.;

C) EML Procedures Manual (27th or 28th ed.), Method Ga-0l-R;

0) USEPA Radioactivity Methods, Methods 901.0, 901.1, or 902.0;

E) USEPA Radiochemical Analyses, pages 92-95; or



F) USGS Mcthod, Method R-111O-76.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Methods 7120,
7500-Cs B, and 7500-I B as approved alternative methods for gamma
cmittcrs in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 3, 2008 (at 73
Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added ASTM Methods D3649-08 and D4785-08 as
approved alternative methods for tritium in appcndix A to subpart C of
40 CFR 141 on June 8, 2010 (at 75 Fed. Reg. 32295) . USEPA added
Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Methods 7120, 7500-Cs B, and 7500-I B as
approved alternative methods for gamma cmitters in appcndix A to subpart
C of 40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 37463)

b) When the identification and measurement of radionuclides other

than those listed in subsection (a) of this Scction are required, the
following methods, incorporated by reference in Section 611.102, are to
be used, except in cases where alternative methods have been approved in
accordance with Section 611.480:

1) Aqueous Radiochemical Procedures”Proccdurcs for Radiochcmical
Analysis of Nucicar Rcactor Agucous Solutions,” available from NTIS.

2) EML Procedures Manual (27th or 28th ed.), avaiiaD±c rrom U$DOE,

c) For the purpose of monitoring radioactivity concentrations in
drinking water, the required sensitivity of the radioanalysis is defined
in terms of a detection limit. The detection limit must be that
concentration which can be counted with a precision of plus or minus 100
percent at the 95 percent confidence level (1.96s, where s is the
standard deviation of the net counting rate of the sample).

1) To determine compliance with Section 611.330(b), (c), and (e), the
detection limit must not exceed the concentrations set forth in the
following table:

ContaminantOetection LimitGross alpha particle activity3
pCi/lRadium-2261 pCi/lRadium-2281 pCi/lUraniuml pg/1BOARDj
BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.25(c) Table B (2013).

2) To determine compliance with Section 611.330(d), the detection
limits must not exceed the concentrations listed in the following table:

RadionuclideDetection LimitTritiuml, 000 pCi/lStrontium-8910
pCi/lStrontium-902 pCi/llodine-l311 pCi/lCesium-134l0 pCi/lGross beta4
pCi/lOther radionuclidesl/10 of applicable limitBpARDlimit
BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.25(c) Table C (2013).

d) To judge compliance with the MCL5 listed in Section 611.330,
averages of data must be used and must be rounded to the same number of
significant figures as the MCL for the substance in question.



BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.25 and appendix A to subpart C of

40 CFR 141 (2016) (2013)

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.731 Gross Alpha

Monitoring requirements for gross alpha particle activity, radium-226,
radium-228, and uranium are as follows:

a) A community water system (CWS) supplier must conduct initial
monitoring to determine compliance with Section 611.330(b), (c), and
(e) . For the purposes of monitoring for gross alpha particle activity,
radium-226, radium-228, uranium, and beta particle and photon
radioactivity in drinking water, Tidetection limit” is defined as in
Section 611.720(c).

1) Applicability and sampling location for an existing CWS supplier.
An existing CWS supplier using groundwater, surface water, or both
groundwater and surface water (for the purpose of this Section hereafter
referred to as a supplier) must sample at every entry point to the
distribution system that is representative of all sources being used
(hereafter called a sampling point) under normal operating conditions.
The supplier must take each sample at the same sampling point, unless
conditions make another sampling point more representative of each
source or the Agency has designated a distribution system location, in

accordance with subsection (b) (2) (C) of this Scction.

2) Applicability and sampling location for a new CWS supplier. A new
CWS supplier or a CWS supplier that uses a new source of water must
begin to conduct initial monitoring for the new source within the first
quarter after initiating use of the source. A CWS supplier must conduct
more frequent monitoring when ordered by the Agency in the event of
possible contamination or when changes in the distribution system or
treatment processes occur that may increase the concentration of
radioactivity in finished water.

b) If the average of recent monitoring results for a sampling point
is above the MCL, the supplier must collect and analyze quarterly
samples at that sampling point until the system has results from four
consecutive quarters that are at or below the MCL, unless the supplier
enters into another schedule as part of a formal compliance agreement
with the Agency.Initial monitoring: A CW$ supplicr must conduct initial
monitoring for gross alpha particic activity, radium 226, radium 228,
and uranium as follows:
•:3- A CWS supplicr without acccptablc historical data, as dcfincd in
oubscction (b) (2) of this Scction, is rcquircd to havc collcctcd four
consccutive quarterly samples at all sampling points before Deccmber 31,
2007.

Crandfathering of data: A CWS supplier may use historical
monitoring data collcctcd at a sampling point to satisfy the initial



monitoring roguircmcnts for that sampling point, undor the following
situations.
r* To atiDfy initial monitoring rcguircmcnts, a CWS supplicr having
only onc entry point to thc distributi—on systcm may uc thc monitoring
data from the last compliancc monitoring pcriod that bcgan bctwccn Junc
2000 and Dccombcr 8, 2003.
3+ To satisfy initial monitoring rcguircmcnts, a CWS supplier with
multiplc entry points and having appropriate historical monitoring data
for cach entry point to thc distribution system may usc thc monitoring
data from the la3t compliancc monitoring pcriod that bcgan bctwccn Junc
2000 and Dccember 8, 2003.
G)- To satisfy initial monitoring rcguircmcnt, a CWS supplier with
appropriatc historical data for a rcprcscntativc point in thc
distribution sytcm may usc thc monitoring data from thc last compliance
monitoring pcriod that bcgan bctwccn Junc 2000 and Dcccmbcr 8, 2003,
provided that the Agency finds that the historical data satisfactorily
demonstrate that each entry point to the distribution system is expected
to be in compliance bazed upon the historical data and reasonable
assumptions about the variability of contaminant levels between entry
points. The Agency must make its finding in writing, by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110, indicating how the data conforms to the
requirements of this subsection (b) (2).
-3-)- For gross alpha particle activity, uranium, radium 226, and
radium 22$ monitoring, the Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110, waive the final two quarters of initial monitoring for
a sampling point if the results of the samples from the previous two
quarters are below the detection limit.
4+ If the average of the initial monitoring results for a sampling
point is above the MCL, the supplier must collect and analyze quarterly
samples at that sampling point until the system has results from four
consecutive quarters that are at or below the MCL, unless the supplier
enters into another schedule as part of a formal compliance agreement
with the Agency. c) Reduced
monitoring: The Agency may allow a CWS supplier to reduce the future
frequency of monitoring from once every three years to once every six or
nine years at each sampling point, based on the following criteria:

1) If the average of the initial monitoring results for each
contaminant (i.e., gross alpha particle activity, uranium, radium-226,
or radium-228) is below the detection limit specified in the table at
Section 611.720(c) (1), the supplier must collect and analyze for that
contaminant using at least one sample at that sampling point every nine
years.

2) For gross alpha particle activity and uranium, if the average of
the initial monitoring results for each contaminant is at or above the
detection limit but at or below one-half the MCL, the supplier must
collect and analyze for that contaminant using at least one sample at
that sampling point every six years. For combined radium-226 and
radium-228, the analytical results must be combined. If the average of
the combined initial monitoring results for radium-226 and radium-228 is
at or above the detection limit but at or below one-half the MCL, the



supplier must collect and analyze for that contaminant using at least
one sample at that sampling point every six years.

3) For gross alpha particle activity and uranium, if the average of
the initial monitoring results for each contaminant is above one-half
the MCL but at or below the MCL, the supplier must collect and analyze
at least one sample at that sampling point every three years. For
combined radium-226 and radium-22$, the analytical results must be
combined. If the average of the combined initial monitoring results for
radium-226 and radium-228 is above one-half the MCL but at or below the
MCL, the supplier must collect and analyze at least one sample at that
sampling point every three years.

4) A supplier must use the samples collected during the reduced
monitoring period to determine the monitoring frequency for subsequent
monitoring periods (e.g., if a supplier’s sampling point is on a nine
year monitoring period, and the sample result is above one-half the MCL,
then the next monitoring period for that sampling point is three years).

5) If a supplier has a monitoring result that exceeds the MCL while
on reduced monitoring, the supplier must collect and analyze quarterly
samples at that sampling point until the supplier has results from four
consecutive quarters that are below the MCL, unless the supplier enters
into another schedule as part of a formal compliance agreement with the
Agency.

d) Compositing: To fulfill quarterly monitoring requirements for
gross alpha particle activity, radium-226, radium-228, or uranium, a
supplier may composite up to four consecutive quarterly samples from a
single entry point if analysis is done within a year after the first
sample. The analytical results from the composited sample must be
treated as the average analytical result to determine compliance with
the MCL5 and the future monitoring frequency. If the analytical result
from the composited sample is greater than one-half the MCL, the Agency
may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, direct the supplier to
take additional quarterly samples before allowing the supplier to sample
under a reduced monitoring schedule.

e) A gross alpha particle activity measurement may be substituted for
the required radium-226 measurement, provided that the measured gross
alpha particle activity does not exceed S pCi/l. A gross alpha particle
activity measurement may be substituted for the required uranium
measurement provided that the measured gross alpha particle activity
does not exceed 15 pCi/l.

1) The gross alpha measurement must have a confidence interval of 95%

(l.65, where is the standard deviation of the net counting rate of
the sample) for radium-226 and uranium.

2) When a supplier uses a gross alpha particle activity measurement
in lieu of a radium-226 or uranium measurement, the gross alpha particle



activity analytical result will be used to determine the future
monitoring frequency for radium-226 or uranium.

3) If the gross alpha particle activity result is less than
detection, one-half the detection limit will be used to determine
compliance and the future monitoring frequency.

BOARD NOTE: Subsections (a) through (e) derive from 40 CFR 141.26(a)

(2016) (2012)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Req. — , effective

Section 611.732 Beta Particle and Photon Radioactivity

Monitoring and compliance requirements for manmade radioactivity. To
determine compliance with the maximum contaminant levels in Section
611.330(d) for beta particle and photon radioactivity, a supplier must
monitor at a frequency as follows:

a) A CWS supplier (either a surface water or groundwater supplier)
designated by the Agency, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
as vulnerable must sample for beta particle and photon radioactivity. A
supplier must collect quarterly samples for beta emitters and annual
samples for tritium and strontium-90 at each entry point to the
distribution system (hereafter called a sampling point) , beginning
within one quarter after being notified by the Agency. A supplier
already designated by the Agency must continue to sample until the
Agency reviews and either reaffirms or removes the designation, by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110.

1) If the gross beta particle activity minus the naturally occurring
potassium-40 beta particle activity at a sampling point has a running
annual average (computed quarterly) less than or equal to 50 pCi/l
(screening level) , the Agency may reduce the frequency of monitoring at
that sampling point to once every three years. A supplier must collect

all samples required in subsection (a) of this Section during the
reduced monitoring period.

2) For a supplier in the vicinity of a nuclear facility, the Agency
may allow the CWS supplier to utilize environmental surveillance data
collected by the nuclear facility in lieu of monitoring at the
supplier’s entry points, where the Agency determines if such data is
applicable to a particular water system, by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110. In the event that there is a release from a nuclear
facility, a supplier that is using surveillance data must begin
monitoring at the community water supplier’s entry points in accordance

with subsection (b) (1) of this Scction.

b) A CWS supplier (either a surface water or groundwater supplier)
designated by the Agency, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
as utilizing waters contaminated by effluents from nuclear facilities



must sample for beta particle and photon radioactivity. A supplier must
collect quarterly samples for beta emitters and iodine-131 and annual
samples for tritium and strontium-90 at each entry point to the
distribution system (hereafter called a sampling point) , beginning
within one quarter after being notified by the Agency. A supplier
already designated by the Agency as a supplier using waters contaminated
by effluents from nuclear facilities must continue to sample until the
Agency reviews and either reaffirms or removes the designation, by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110.

1) Quarterly monitoring for gross beta particle activity must be
based on the analysis of monthly samples or the analysis of a composite
of three monthly samples.

BOARD NOTE: In corresponding 40 CFR 141.26(b) (2) (i), USEPA
recommends the use of a composite of three monthly samples.

2) For iodine-l31, a composite of five consecutive daily samples must
be analyzed once each quarter. The Agency must require, by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110, more frequent monitoring for iodine-l3l
where iodine-13l is identified in the finished water.

3) Annual monitoring for strontium-90 and tritium must be conducted
by means of the analysis of a composite of four consecutive quarterly
samples or analysis of four quarterly samples.

BOARD NOTE: In corresponding 40 CFR 141.26(b) (2) (iii) USEPA
recommends the analysis of four consecutive quarterly samples.

4) If the gross beta particle activity minus the naturally occurring
potassium-40 beta particle activity at a sampling point has a running
annual average (computed quarterly) less than or equal to 15 pCi/l, the
Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, reduce the
frequency of monitoring at that sampling point to once every three
years. The supplier must collect the same type of samples required in

subsection (b) of this Section during the reduced monitoring period.

5) For a supplier in the vicinity of a nuclear facility, the Agency
may allow the CWS to utilize environmental surveillance data collected
by the nuclear facility in lieu of monitoring at the system’s entry
points, where the Agency determines, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section
611.110, that such data is applicable to the particular water system.
In the event that there is a release from a nuclear facility, a supplier
that uses such surveillance data must begin monitoring at the CWSs

entry points in accordance with subsection (b) of this $cction.

c) A CWS supplier designated by the Agency to monitor for beta
particle and photon radioactivity can not apply to the Agency for a
waiver from the monitoring frequencies specified in subsection (a) or

(b) of this $cction.



d) A CWS supplier may analyze for naturally occurring potassium-40
beta particle activity from the same or equivalent sample used for the
gross beta particle activity analysis. A supplier is allowed to
subtract the potass±um-40 beta particle activity value from the total
gross beta particle activity value to determine if the screening level
is exceeded. The potassium-40 beta particle activity must be calculated
by multiplying elemental potassium concentrations (in mg/l) by a factor
of 0.82.

e) If the gross beta particle activity minus the naturally occurring
potassium-40 beta particle activity exceeds the appropriate screening
level, an analysis of the sample must be performed to identify the major
radioactive constituents present in the sample and the appropriate doses
must be calculated and summed to determine compliance with Section
611.330(d) (1) , using the formula in Section 611.330(d) (2) . Doses must
also be calculated and combined for measured levels of tritium and
strontium to determine compliance.

f) A supplier must monitor monthly at the sampling points that
exceeds the maximum contaminant level in Section 611.330(d) beginning
the month after the exceedance occurs. A supplier must continue monthly
monitoring until the supplier has established, by a rolling average of
three monthly samples, that the MCL is being met. A supplier that
establishes that the MCL is being met must return to quarterly
monitoring until it meets the requirements set forth in subsection

(a) (1) or (b) (4) of this Scction.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.26(b) (2016) (2014).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.733 General Monitoring and Compliance Requirements

Thc following rcquircmentz apply offcctivc Dcccmber 8, 2003:

a) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
require more frequent monitoring than specified in Sections 611.731 and
611.732 or may require confirmation samples. The results of the initial
and confirmation samples will be averaged for use in a compliance
determination.

b) Each PWS supplier must monitor at the time designated by the
Agency during each compliance period.

c) Compliance: compliance with Section 611.330(b) through (e) must
be determined based on the analytical results obtained at each sampling
point. If one sampling point is in violation of an MCL, the supplier is
in violation of the MCL.

1) For a supplier monitoring more than once per year, compliance with
the MCL is determined by a running annual average at each sampling



point. If the average of any sampling point is greater than the MCL,
then the supplier is out of compliance with the MCL.

2) For a supplier monitoring more than once per year, if any sample
result would cause the running average to exceed the MCL at any single
sampling point, the supplier is immediately out of compliance with the
MCL.

3) a supplier must include all samples taken and analyzed under the
provisions of this Section and Sections 611.731 and 611.732 in
determining compliance, even if that number is greater than the minimum
required.

4) If a supplier does not collect all required samples when
compliance is based on a running annual average of quarterly samples,
compliance will be based on the running average of the samples
collected.

5) If a sample result is less than the detection limit, zero will be
used to calculate the annual average, unless a gross alpha particle
activity is being used in lieu of radium-226 or uranium. If the gross
alpha particle activity result is less than detection, one-half the
detection limit will be used to calculate the annual average.

d) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, allow
the supplier to delete results of obvious sampling or analytic errors.

e) If the MCL for radioactivity set forth in Section 611.330 (b)
through (e) is exceeded, the operator of a CWS must give notice to the
Agency pursuant to Section 611.840 and to the public, as required by
Subpart V of this Part.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.26(c) (2016) (2002)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

SUBPART R: ENHANCED FILTRATION AND DISINFECTION:
SYSTEMS THAT SERVE 10,000 OR MORE PEOPLE

Section 611.740 General Requirements

a) The requirements of this Subpart R are National Primary Drinking
Water Regulations. These regulations establish requirements for
filtration and disinfection that are in addition to standards under
which filtration and disinfection are required under Subpart B of this
Part. The requirements of this Subpart R are applicable to a Subpart B
system supplier serving 10,000 or more persons, unless otherwise
specified in this Subpart R. The regulations in this Subpart R
establish or extend treatment technique requirements in lieu of maximum
contaminant levels (MCLs) for the following contaminants: Giardia
lamblia, viruses, heterotrophic plate count bacteria, Legionella,



Cryptosporidium, and turbidity. Each Subpart B system supplier serving
10,000 or more persons must provide treatment of its source water that
complies with these treatment technique requirements and are in addition
to those identified in Section 611.220. The treatment technique
requirements consist of installing and properly operating water
treatment processes that reliably achieve the following:

1) At least 99 percent (2-log) removal of Cryptosporidium between a
point where the raw water is not subject to recontamination by surface
water runoff and a point downstream before or at the first customer for
filtered systems, or Cryptosporidium control under the watershed control
plan for unfiltered systems; and

2) Compliance with the profiling and benchmark requirements under the
provisions of Section 611.742.

b) A PWS supplier subject to the requirements of this Subpart R is
considered to be in compliance with the requirements of subsection (a)

of this Scction if the following is true:

1) It meets the requirements for avoiding filtration in Sections
611.232 and 611.741, and the disinfection requirements in Sections
611.240 and 611.742; or

2) It meets the applicable filtration requirements in either Section
611.250 or Section 611.743, and the disinfection requirements in
Sections 611.240 and 611.742.

c) A supplier must not begin construction of uncovered finished water
storage facilities aftcr February 16, 1999.d)A Subpart B systcm supplicr
that did not conduct optional monitoring undcr Section 611.742 bccause
it scrved fcwcr than 10,000 pcrsons when such monitoring was requircd,
hiii- rh-irh mrn-’r’ 1-h,ri in,ppp m-,rwi Drier to January 1, 2005 must- .-.

comply with $ccti 611.740, 611.741, 611.743, 611.744, and 611.745.
Suchasupplicr must also obtain the approval of thc gcncy uo csuaiisn

aizin:cction bcnchmark. A supplier that decides to make a significant
change to its disinfection practice, as described in Section 611.742
(c) (1) (A) through (c) (1) (D) must obtain the approval of the Agency prior
to making such a change.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.170 (2016) (2002)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.741 Standards for Avoiding Filtration

In addition to the requirements of Section 611.232, a PWS supplier
subject to the requirements of this Subpart R that does not provide
filtration must meet all of the conditions of subsections (a) and (b) of
this Section.



a) Site-specific conditions. In addition to site-specific conditions
in Section 611.232, a supplier must maintain the watershed control
program under Section 611.232(b) to minimize the potential for
contamination by Cryptosporidium oocysts in the source water. The
watershed control program must, for Cryptosporidium, do the following:

1) Identify watershed characteristics and activities that may have an
adverse effect on source water quality; and

2) Monitor the occurrence of activities that may have an adverse
effect on source water quality.

b) During the onsite inspection conducted under the provisions of
Section 611.232(c), the Agency must determine whether the watershed
control program established under Section 611.232(b) is adequate to
limit potential contamination by Cryptosporidium oocysts. The adequacy
of the program must be based on the comprehensiveness of the watershed
review; the effectiveness of the suppliers program to monitor and
control detrimental activities occurring in the watershed; and the
extent to which the water supplier has maximized land ownership or
controlled land use within the watershed.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.171 (2016) (2002)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.742 Disinfection Profiling and Benchmarking

a) Determination of a supplier required to profile. A PWS supplier
subject to the requirements of this Subpart R must determine its TTHM
annual average using the procedure in subsection (a) (1) of this Scction
and its HAAS annual average using the procedure in subsection (a) (2) of
this Scction. The annual average is the arithmetic average of the
quarterly averages of four consecutive quarters of monitoring.

1) The TTHM annual average that is used must be the annual average
during the same period as the HAA5 annual average.

A) A supplier that collected data under the provisions of 40 CFR 141
Subpart M (Information Collection Rule) must use the results of the
samples collected during the last four quarters of required monitoring
under former 40 CFR 141.42 (1995).

B) A supplier that uses ‘grandfathered’ HAA5 occurrence data that

meet the provisions of subsection (a) (2) (3) of this Section must use
TTHM data collected at the same time under the provisions of former
Section 611.680.

C) A supplier that uses HAA5 occurrence data that meet the provisions

of subsection (a) (2) (C) (i) of this Section must use TTHM data collected



at the same time under the provisions of Section 611.310 and former
Section 611.680.

2) The HAA5 annual average that is used must be the annual average
during the same period as the TTHM annual average.

A) A supplier that collected data under the provisions of 40 CFR 141
Subpart M (Information Collection Rule) must use the results of the
samples collected during the last four quarters of required monitoring
under former 40 CFR 141.42 (1995)

B) A supplier that has collected four quarters of HAA5 occurrence
data that meets the routine monitoring sample number and location
requirements for TTHM in former Section 611.680 and handling and
analytical method requirements of former Section 611.685 may use that
data to determine whether the requirements of this Section apply.
€* A supplicr that had not collccted four guartcrs of HAA5 occurrcncc
data that mccts thc provisions of cithcr subsection (a) (2) (A) or
(a) (2) (B) of this Scction by March 31, 1999 muot do cither of thc
following:
•:-)- Conduct monitoring for HAA5 that meets thc routinc monitoring
sampic numbcr and location rcquircmcnto for TTHM in former Section
611.680 and handling and analytical method requirements of former
Section 611.685 to determine the HAA5 annual average and whether the
requirements of subsection (b) of this Section apply; or
:4+ Comply with all other provisions of this Section as if the HAA5
monitoring had been conducted and the results required compliance with
subsection (b) of this Section.

3) The supplier may request that the Agency approve
a more representative annual data set than the data set determined under

subsection (a) (1) or (a) (2) of this Section for the purpose of
determining applicability of the requirements of this Section.

4) The Agency may require that a supplier use a more representative
annual data set than the data set determined under subsection (a) (1) or

(a) (2) of this Section for the purpose of determining the applicability
of the requirements of this Section.

5) This subsection (a) (5) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.172(a) (5), an
implementing provision that no longer has operative effect. This
statement maintains surcturalstructural consistency with the

ruels.The supplier must submit data to the
%., the schedule in ‘‘ ‘‘ ‘‘
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A* A oupplier that collected TTHM and HAA5 data under the provisions
of 40 CFR Subpart M (Information Collection Rule) , as required by
subsections (a) (1) (A) and (a) (2) (A) of this Section, must have submitted
the results of the samples collected during the last 12 months of
rcauircd monitoring under fnrmcr FThnticn iii Ri nnt 1tv thm’ flrmhci-
31, 1999.



3+ A supplicr that had coI1-
occurrencc uaa nac mccc uric routinc monitoring amp1c numbcr and
location for TTHM in formcr 40 CFR 141.42 (1994) , and handling and
analytical mcthod rcquircmcnts of formcr Section 611.685, a allowed by
subcctions (a) (1) (B) and (a) (2) B) of this Scction, must havc ubmittcd
that data to the Agency not later than April 30, 1999. Until the Agency
ha approved the data, the upplicr must conduct monitoring for HAA5
using the monitoring rcguirement pccificd under Qub3cction (a) (2) (C)
r)f t-Hi P.r’r1-irn

G)- A supplier that conducted monitoring for HAA5 using the monitoring
reguirementD specified by subcction9 (a) (1) (C) and (a) (2) (C) (i) of thic
Section muBt have submitted TTHM and HAA5 data not later than March 31,
2000.

p-)- A supplier that elected to comply with all other provisions of
this Section a if the HAA5 monitoring had been conducted and the
result3 required compliance with this Section, as allowed under
subsection (a) (2) (C) (ii) of this Section, must have notified the Agency
in writing of it election not later than December 31, 1999.
+ If the upplicr elected to request that the Agency approve a more
repre3entative data et than the data øet determined under subsection
(a) (2) (A) of this Section, the supplier must have Dubmitted this reguet
in writing not later than December 31, 1999.

6) Any supplier that had either a TTHM
annual average (greater than or equal to) 0.064 mg/i or an HAA5
annuai average 0.048 mg/i during the period identified in subsections
(a) (1) and (a) (2) of this Section must comply with subsection (b) of
this Section.

BOARD NOTE: Former Sections 611.680 and 611.685 originally derived from
40 CFR 141.30(a) , (b) , and (e) . USEPA removed 40 CFR 141.30 in its
entirety in 2006. The Board repealed former Section 611.685 in 2007 and
Section 611.680 in 2012. The references to former Sections 611.680 and
611.685 in this subsection (a) relate to use of existing monitoring data
collected under those provisions as they existed before their repeal.

b) Disinfection profiling.

1) Any supplier that meets the standards in subsection (a) (6) of this
Section must have developed a disinfection profile of its disinfection
practice for a period of up to three years. The Agency must have
determined the period of the disinfection profile, with a minimum period
of one year.

2) The supplier must must have monitoredmonitor daily for a period of
12 consecutive calendar months to determine the total logs of
inactivation for each day of operation, based on the CT99.9 values in
Appendix B of this Part, as appropriate, through the entire treatment
plant. The supplier must have begun this monitoring not later than
April 1, 2000. As a minimum, the supplier with a single point of
disinfectant application prior to entrance to the distribution system
must have conducted the monitoring in subsections (b) (2) (A) through

(b) (2) (D) of this Section. A supplier with more than one point of



disinfectant application must have conducted the monitoring in

subsections (b) (2) (A) through (li) (2) (ID) of this Scction for each
disinfection segment. The supplier must have monitored the parameters
necessary to determine the total inactivation ratio, using analytical
methods in Section 611.531, as follows:

A) The temperature of the disinfected water must have been measured
once per day at each residual disinfectant concentration sampling point
during peak hourly flow.

B) If the supplier uses chlorine, the pH of the disinfected water
must have been measured once per day at each chlorine residual
disinfectant concentration sampling point during peak hourly flow.

C) The disinfectant contact times (T) must have been determined for
each day during peak hourly flow.

ID) The residual disinfectant concentrations (“C’) of the water before
or at the first customer and prior to each additional point of
disinfection must have been measured each day during peak hourly flow.

3) This subsection (b) (3) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.172(b) (2) (A), a
provision relating to implementation of the interim enhanced Surface
Water Rule. This statement maintains structural consistency with the
corresponding federal rule.In licu of thc monitoring conductcd undcr thc
provisions of subsGetion (b) (2) of this Scction to dcvclop thc
disinfection profile, thc supplier may have cloctod to mcct thc
rcguircmcnts of subscction (li) (3) (A) of this Section. In addition to
the monitoring conducted undcr thc provisions of suboction (li) (2) of
this Scction to dcvclop thc disinfection profilc, thc supplicr may havc
cloctcd to mect thc rcquiromcnt of subsoction (b) (3) (B) of this
Scct ion.

A PWS supplicr that had throc ycars of cxisting opcrational data
may have submitted that data, a profile gencratod using that data, and a
rcgucst that thc Agency approve use of that data in lieu of monitoring
under thc provisions of subscction (li) (2) of this Scction not latcr than
March 31, 2000. The Agency must havc dctcrmincd whcther thc opcrational
data is substantially cguivalent to data collcctcd under thc provisions
of subscction (b) (2) of this Section. Thc data must a1o have been
rcprcscntativc of Ciardia lamblia inactivation through thc cntirc
treatmcnt plant and not just of ccrtain trcatment scgmcnts. If the
Agency determined that the operational data was substantially
equivalent, the Agency must have approved the request. Until the Agency
approved this request, the system was required to conduct monitoring
under the provisions of subsection Cli) (2) of this Section.
3* In addition to the disinfection profile generated under subsection
(b) (2) of this Section, a PWS supplier that had existing operational
data may have used that data to develop a disinfection profile for
additional years. The Agency must have determined whether the
operational data was substantially equivalent to data collected under
the provisions of subsection (b) (2) of this Section. The data must also
have been representative of inactivation through the entire treatment



plant and not just of ccrtain trcatmcnt 3cgments. If thc Agcncy
dctcrmined that thc opcrational data was substantially cguivalcnt, thc
ytcms may have uscd thcc additional ycarly dioinfcction profilcs to
dcvclop a benchmark undcr the provisions of subGcction (c) of this
Scction.

4) The supplier must calculate the total inactivation
ratio as follows:

A) If the supplier uses only one point of disinfectant application,
the system may determine the total inactivation ratio for the
disinfection segment based on either of the methods in subsection
(b) (4) (A) (1) or (b) (4) (A) (ii) pf this $cction.

1) Determine one inactivation ratio (CTcalc/CT99.9) before or at the
first customer during peak hourly flow.

ii) Determine successive CTcalc/CT99.9 values, representing sequential
inactivation ratios, between the point of disinfectant application and a
point before or at the first customer during peak hourly flow. Under
this alternative, the supplier must calculate the total inactivation
ratio (? (CTcalc/CT99.9)) by determining CTcalc/CT99.9 for each sequence
and then adding the CTcalc/CT99.9 values together to determine ?
(CTcalc/CT99.9)

B) If the supplier uses more than one point of disinfectant
application before the first customer, the system must determine the CT
value of each disinfection segment immediately prior to the next point
of disinfectant application, or for the final segment, before or at the
first customer, during peak hourly flow. The (CTcalc/CT99.9) value of
each segment and (?(CTcalc/CT99.9)) must be calculated using the method

in subsection (b) (4) (A) of this Section.

C) The supplier must determine the total logs of inactivation by
multiplying the value calculated in subsection (b) (4) (A) or (b) (4) (B) ef—
this Section by 3.0.

5) A supplier that uses either chloramines or ozone for primary
disinfection must also calculate the logs of inactivation for viruses
using a method approved by the Agency.

6) The supplier must retain disinfection profile data in graphic
form, as a spreadsheet, or in some other format acceptable to the Agency
for review as part of sanitary surveys conducted by the Agency.

c) Disinfection benchmarking.

1) Any supplier required to develop a disinfection profile under the

provisions of subsections (a) and (b) of this Section and that decides
to make a significant change to its disinfection practice must consult
with the Agency prior to making such change. Significant changes to
disinfection practice are the following:



A) Changes to the point of disinfection;

B) Changes to the disinfectants used in the treatment plant;

C) Changes to the disinfection process; and

D) Any other modification identified by the Agency.

2) Any supplier that is modifying its disinfection practice must
calculate its disinfection benchmark using the procedure specified in

subsections (c) (2) (A) and (c) (2) (B) of this $cction.

A) For each year of profiling data collected and calculated under

subsection (b) of this Scction, the supplier must determine the lowest
average monthly Giardia lamblia inactivation in each year of profiling
data. The supplier must determine the average Giardia lamblia
inactivation for each calendar month for each year of profiling data by
dividing the sum of daily Giardia lamblia of inactivation by the number
of values calculated for that month.

B) The disinfection benchmark is the lowest monthly average value
(for systems with one year of profiling data) or average of lowest
monthly average values (for systems with more than one year of profiling
data) of the monthly logs of Giardia lamblia inactivation in each year
of profiling data.

3) A supplier that uses either chloramines or ozone for primary
disinfection must also calculate the disinfection benchmark for viruses
using a method approved by the Agency.

4) The supplier must submit information in subsections (c) (4) (A)

through (c) (4) (C) of this $cction to the Agency as part of its
consultation process.

A) A description of the proposed change;

B) The disinfection profile for Giardia lamblia (and, if necessary,
viruses) under subsection (b) of this Scction and benchmark as required
by subsection (c) (2) of thio Scction; and

C) AnanalysisAn analysis of how the proposed change will affect the
current levels of disinfection.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.172 (2016) (2014).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.743 Filtration



A PWS supplicr ubjcct to thc rcguircmonts of this Subpart R that did
not mcct all of the standards in this Subpart R and Subpart B of this
Part for avoiding filtration must provide have providodmust provide
treatment consisting of both disinfection, as specified in Section
611.242, and filtration treatment that complies with the requirements of
subsection (a) or (b) of this Scctioii or Section 611.250 Cli) or Cc) by
Occomber 31, 2OO1.

a) Conventional filtration treatment or direct filtration.

1) For a supplier using conventional filtration or direct filtration,
the turbidity level of representative samples of a systems filtered
water must be less than or equal to 0.3 NTU in at least 95 percent of
the measurements taken each month, measured as specified in Sections
611.531 and 611.533.

2) The turbidity level of representative samples of a supplier’s
filtered water must at no time exceed 1 NTU, measured as specified in
Sections 611.531 and 611.533.

3) A supplier that uses lime softening may acidify representative
samples prior to analysis using a protocol approved by the Agency.

b) Filtration technologies other than conventional filtration
treatment, direct filtration, slow sand filtration, or diatomaceous
earth filtration. A PWS supplier may use a filtration technology not

listed in subsection (a) of this Section or in Section 611.250 (b) or
(c) if it demonstrates to the Agency, using pilot plant studies or other
means, that the alternative filtration technology, in combination with
disinfection treatment that meets the requirements of Section
611 . 242 (b) , consistently achieves 99 . 9 percent removal or inactivation
of Giardia lamblia cysts and 99.99 percent removal or inactivation of
viruses, and 99 percent removal of Cryptosporidium oocysts, and the
Agency approves the use of the filtration technology. For each
approval, the Agency must set turbidity performance requirements that
the supplier must meet at least 95 percent of the time and that the
supplier must not exceed at any time at a level that consistently
achieves 99.9 percent removal or inactivation of Giardia lamblia cysts,
99.99 percent removal or inactivation of viruses, and 99 percent removal
of Cryptosporidium oocysts.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.173 (2016) (2002).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.745 Reporting and Recordkeeping Requirements

In addition to the reporting and recordkeeping requirements in Sections
611.261 and 611.262, a PWS supplier subject to the requirements of this
Subpart R that provides conventional filtration treatment or direct
filtration must report monthly to the Agency the information specified



in subsections (a) and (b) of this Scction. In addition to the
reporting and recordkeeping requirements in Sections 611.261 and
611.262, a PWS supplier subject to the requirements of this Subpart R
that provides filtration approved under Section 611.743(b) must report
monthly to the Agency the information specified in subsection (a) of
this Scction. The reporting in subsection (a) of this Section is in
lieu of the reporting specified in Section 611.262(a).

a) Turbidity measurements, as required by Section 611.743, must be
reported within ten days after the end of each month the system serves
water to the public. Information that must be reported is the
following:

1) The total number of filtered water turbidity measurements taken
during the month.

2) The number and percentage of filtered water turbidity measurements
taken during the month that are less than or equal to the turbidity
limits specified in Section 611 . 743 (a) or (b)

3) The date and value of any turbidity measurements taken during the
month that exceed 1 NTU for a supplier using conventional filtration
treatment or direct filtration, or that exceed the maximum level under
Section 611 . 743 (b)

b) A supplier must maintain the results of individual filter
monitoring taken under Section 611.744 for at least three years. A
supplier must report that it has conducted individual filter turbidity
monitoring under Section 611.744 within ten days after the end of each
month the system serves water to the public. A supplier must report
individual filter turbidity measurement results taken under Section
611.744 within ten days after the end of each month the supplier serves
water to the public only if measurements demonstrate one or more of the

conditions in subsections (b) (1) through (b) (4) of this Section. A
supplier that uses lime softening may apply to the Agency for
alternative exceedance levels for the levels specified in subsections

(b) (1) through (b) (4) of this Section if they can demonstrate that
higher turbidity levels in individual filters are due to lime carryover
only and not due to degraded filter performance.

1) For any individual filter that has a measured turbidity level of
greater than 1.0 NTU in two consecutive measurements taken 15 minutes
apart, the supplier must report the filter number, the turbidity
measurement, and the dates on which the exceedance occurred. In
addition, the supplier must either produce a filter profile for the
filter within seven days after the exceedance (if the supplier is not
able to identify an obvious reason for the abnormal filter performance)
and report that the profile has been produced or report the obvious
reason for the exceedance.

2) For any individual filter that has a measured turbidity level of
greater than 0.5 NTU in two consecutive measurements taken 15 minutes



apart at the end of the first four hours of continuous filter operation
after the filter has been backwashed or otherwise taken offline, the
supplier must report the filter number, the turbidity, and the dates on
which the exceedance occurred. In addition, the supplier must either
produce a filter profile for the filter within seven days after the
exceedance (if the supplier is not able to identify an obvious reason
for the abnormal filter performance) and report that the profile has
been produced or report the obvious reason for the exceedance.

3) For any individual filter that has a measured turbidity level of
greater than 1.0 NTU in two consecutive measurements taken 15 minutes
apart at any time in each of three consecutive months, the supplier must
report the filter number, the turbidity measurement, and the dates on
which the exceedance occurred. In addition, the supplier must conduct a
self-assessment of the filter within 14 days after the exceedance and
report that the self-assessment was conducted. The self-assessment must
consist of at least the following components: assessment of filter
performance; development of a filter profile; identification and
prioritization of factors limiting filter performance; assessment of the
applicability of corrections; and preparation of a filter
self-assessment report.

4) For any individual filter that has a measured turbidity level of
greater than 2.0 NTU in two consecutive measurements taken 15 minutes
apart at any time in each of two consecutive months, the supplier must
report the filter number, the turbidity measurement, and the dates on
which the exceedance occurred. In addition, the supplier must arrange
for the conduct of a comprehensive performance evaluation by the Agency
or a third party approved by the Agency no later than 30 days following
the exceedance and have the evaluation completed and submitted to the
Agency no later than 90 days following the exceedance.

c) Additional reporting requirements.

1) If at any time the turbidity exceeds 1 NTU in representative
samples of filtered water in a system using conventional filtration
treatment or direct filtration, the supplier must consult with the
Agency as soon as possible, but no later than the end of the next
business day.

2) If at any time the turbidity in representative samples of filtered
water exceeds the maximum level set by the Agency under Section
611.743(b) for filtration technologies other than conventional
filtration treatment, direct filtration, slow sand filtration, or
diatomaceous earth filtration, the supplier must inform the Agency as
soon as possible, but no later than the end of the next business day.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.175 (2016) (2014).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective



SUBPART S : GROUNDWATER RULE

Section 611.800 General Requirements and Applicability

a) Scope of this Subpart S. The requirements of this Subpart S
constitute NPDWRS.

b) Applicability. This Subpart S applies to all PWS suppliers that
use groundwater, except that it does not apply to public water systems
that combine all of their groundwater with surface water or with
groundwater under the direct influence of surface water prior to
treatment pursuant to Subpart B. For the purposes of this Subpart 5,
‘GWS” is defined as any PWS that meets this applicability statement,
including a consecutive system receiving finished groundwater.

c) General requirements. A supplier subject to this Subpart S must
comply with the following requirements:

1) Sanitary survey information requirements for all GWS suppliers, as
described in Section 611.801.

2) Microbial source water monitoring requirements for GWS suppliers
that do not treat all of their groundwater to at least 99.99 percent
(4-log) treatment of viruses (using inactivation, removal, or an
Agency-approved combination of 4-log virus inactivation and removal)
before or at the first customer, as described in Section 611.802.

3) Treatment technique requirements, described in Section 611.803,
that apply to GWS suppliers that have fecally contaminated source
waters, as determined by source water monitoring conducted pursuant to
Section 611.802, or which have significant deficiencies that are
identified by the Agency, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
or which are identified by USEPA pursuant to SDWA section 1445 (42 USC
300j-4) . A GWS supplier with fecally contaminated source water or with
significant deficiencies subject to the treatment technique requirements
of this Subpart S must implement one or more of the following corrective
action options: correct all significant deficiencies; provide an
alternate source of water; eliminate the source of contamination; or
provide treatment that reliably achieves at least 4-log treatment of
viruses (using inactivation, removal, or an Agency-approved combination
of 4-log virus inactivation and removal) before or at the first
customer.

4) A GWS supplier that provides at least 4-log treatment of viruses
(using inactivation, removal, or an Agency-approved combination of 4-log
virus inactivation and removal) before or at the first customer is
required to conduct compliance monitoring to demonstrate treatment
effectiveness, as described in Section 611.803(b).

5) If requested by the Agency, a GWS supplier must provide the Agency
with any existing information that will enable the Agency to perform a
hydrogeologic sensitivity assessment.



BOARD NOTE: The Board moved the definition of TThydrogeologjc
sensitivity assessment” to the definitions provision of this Part:
Section 611.101.

d) This subsection Cd) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.400(d), which
recites past effective dates. This statement maintains structural
consistency with the corresponding federal provision.Compliancc datc. A
cws supplicr must comply, unlcss otherwisc notcd, with the reguircmcnts
of this Subpart S beginning Dcccmbcr 1, 2009.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.400 (2016) , as added at 71 Fcd.
Rcg. 65574 (Nov. 8, 2006)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.801 Sanitary Surveys for GWS Suppliers

a) A GWS supplier must provide the Agency, at the Agencys request,
any existing information that will enable the Agency to conduct a
sanitary survey.

li) For the purposes of this Subpart 5, a sanitary survey--, as
conducted by the Agency, includes but is not limited to, an onsite
review of the delineated WHPA5 (identifying sources of contamination
within the WEPA5 and evaluations of the hydrogeologic sensitivity of the
delineated WHPA5 conducted under source water assessments or utilizing
other relevant information where available) , facilities, equipment,
operation, maintenance, and monitoring compliance of a public water
system to evaluate the adequacy of the system, its sources and
operations and the distribution of safe drinking water.

c) The sanitary survey must include an evaluation of the applicable

components listed in subsections (c) (1) through (c) (8) of this Scction:

1) Source,

2) Treatment,

3) Distribution system,

4) Finished water storage,

5) Pumps, pump facilities, and controls,

6) Monitoring, reporting, and data verification,

7) System management and operation, and

8) Operator compliance with Agency requirements.



d) The Agency must repeat the sanitary survey as follows:

1) The Agency must conduct a sanitary survey that addresses the eight
sanitary survey components listed in subsection (c) of this Section no
less frequently than every three years for a CW$ supplier, except as
provided in subsection (d) (3) of this Scction, and every five years for
a non-CWS supplier. The Agency may conduct more frequent sanitary
surveys for any supplier. Thc initial Ganitary survcy for cach
community watcr systcm must bc conductcd bcfore December 31, 2012,
unlcss thc supplicr mccts thc rcguircmcnts c-f subsection (d) (3) of this
$cction. Thc initial sanitary ourvcy for cach CWS oupplicr that mects
i—Hr rr’niii mrni—i mf iiihirnt- rin Cd) (3) rmf i—hi 5rri—i rn n9 €rr r’-irh

non must be conducted before December 31, 2014. The
sanitary survey must include an evaluation of each of the elements set
forth in subsection (c) of this Section, as applicable.

2) The Agency may use a phased review process to meet the
requirements of subsection (d) (1) of this Section if all the applicable
elements of subsection Cc) of this Section are evaluated within the
required interval.

3) The Agency may conduct sanitary surveys once every five years for
community water systems under any of the following circumstances:

A) If the system either provides at least 4-log treatment of viruses
(using inactivation, removal, or an Agency-approved combination of 4-log
inactivation and removal) before or at the first customer for all its
groundwater sources; or

B) If the supplier has an outstanding performance record, as
determined by the Agency and documented in previous sanitary surveys,
and the supplier has no history of total coliform MCL or monitoring
violations under Sections 611.521 through 611.527 since the last
sanitary survey.

4) This subsection (d) (4) corresponds with 40 CFR 142.16(o) (2) (iv),
which imposes requirements for describing the elements of the State’s
regulatory system. This statement maintains structural consistency with
the corresponding federal provision.

5) The Agency must provide a GWS supplier with written notice by a
SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110 that describes any significant
deficiency which it has found no later than 30 days after the Agency has
identified the significant deficiency. The notice may specify
corrective actions and deadlines for completion of corrective actions.
The Agency may provide the written notice at the time of the sanitary
survey.

BOARD NOTE: Subsections (a) through (c) are derived from 40 CFR 141.401
(2016) (2007) . Subsection (d) is derived from 40 CFR 142.16(o) (2)
(2016) (2007)



(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.802 Groundwater Source Microbial Monitoring and Analytical
Methods

a) Triggered source water monitoring.

1) General requirements. A GWS supplier must conduct triggered
source water monitoring if the following conditions in eithcr
subscctions (a) (1) (A) and (a) (1) (B) or (a) (1) (A) and (a) (1) (C) of this
$cction exist.

A) The supplier does not provide at least 4-log treatment of viruses
(using inactivation, removal, or an Agency-approved combination of 4-log
virus inactivation and removal) before or at the first customer for each
groundwater source.

B) This subsection (a) (1) (3) corresponds with 40 CFR
141.802(a) (1) (ii), which has no operative effect after a past
implementation date. This statement maintains structural consistency
with the federal regulations.Until March 31, 2016, thc supplicr is
notificd that a samplc collected pursuant to Scction 611.521 is total
coliform positivc, and the mn1r is not invalidatcd by the Acrr’nrr
rnirsuant to Section 611.523.

C) The Beginning April 1, 2016, the system is notified that a sample
collected under Sections 611.1054 through 611.1057 is total
coliform-positive and the sample is not invalidated under Section
611.1053(c).

2) Sampling requirements. A GWS supplier must collect, within 24
hours after notification of the total coliform-positive sample, at least
one groundwater source sample from each groundwater source in use at the
time the total coliform-positive sample was collected pursuant to
Section 611.521 until March 31, 2016, or collected pursuant to Sections
611.1054 through 611.1057 beginning April 1, 2016,611.1057, except as
provided in subsection (a) (2) (B) of this Scctirrn

A) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
extend the 24-hour time limit on a case-by-case basis if it determines
that the supplier cannot collect the groundwater source water sample
within 24 hours due to circumstances beyond the supplier’s control. In
the case of an extension, the Agency must specify how much time the
supplier has to collect the sample.

B) If approved by the Agency, a supplier with more than one
groundwater source may meet the requirements of this subsection (a) (2)
by sampling a representative groundwater source or sources. If directed
by the Agency by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, the supplier
must submit for Agency approval a triggered source water monitoring plan
that identifies one or more groundwater sources that are representative



of each monitoring site in the systems sample siting plan pursuant to
Section 611.521 and that the system intends to use for representative
sampling pursuant to this subsection (a).

C) This subsection (a) (2) (C) corresponds with 40 CFR
141 . 802 (a) (1) (ii) , a now-obsolete implementing provision . This
statement maintains structural consistency with the federal
regulations.Until March 31, 2016, a CWS supplic that scrvc 1,000

3ample --‘‘--j---’ ----- ----

fcwcr pcoplc may uue repoar cuiiccieu rom a rounuwater iourcc
to mccu both thc reguircmcnuu o ccuion aria to sauisfy thc
monitoring rcguircmcnts of sulicction (a) (2) of this Scction for that
groundwatcr source only if thc Agcncy approves thc usc of F. ccli as a
fccal indicator for sou-wa- itorL ,ant to this ubzccti
(a) by a SEP isucd pursuant to Section 611.110. If the repeat sampic
collected from the groundwater øourcc iz E.coli positive, the system

Dt comply :ith on (a) (3) of thi

D) A Beginning April 1, 2016, a GWS supplier that serves 1,000 or
fewer people may use a repeat sample collected from a groundwater source
to meet both the requirements of Subpart AA of this Part and to satisfy

the monitoring requirements of subsection (a) (2) of this Section for
that groundwater source only if the Agency, by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110, approves the use of E. coli as a fecal indicator for
source water monitoring pursuant to this subsection (a) and approves the
use of a single sample for meeting both the triggered source water
monitoring requirements in this subsection (a) and the repeat monitoring
requirements in Section 611.1058. If the repeat sample collected from
the groundwater source is E. coli-positive, the system must comply with

subsection (a) (3) of this Section.

3) Additional requirements. If the Agency does not require
corrective action pursuant to Section 611.803(a) (2) for a fecal
indicator-positive source water sample collected pursuant to subsection
(a) (2) of this Section that is not invalidated pursuant to subsection
(d) of this Section, the system must collect five additional source
water samples from the same source within 24 hours after being notified
of the fecal indicator-positive sample.

4) Consecutive and wholesale systems.

A) In addition to the other requirements of this subsection (a) , a
consecutive GWS supplier that has a total coliform-positive sample
collected—pursuant to Section 611.521 until March 31, 2016, or pursuant
to Sections 611.1054 through 611.1057 beginning April 1, 2016,611.1057,
must notify the wholesale systems within 24 hours after being notified
of the total coliform-positive sample.

B) In addition to the other requirements of this subsection (a) , a
wholesale GWS supplier must comply with the following requirements:

i) A wholesale GWS supplier that receives notice from a consecutive

system it serves that a sample collected pursuant to Section 611.521

‘. ‘— . U • • f-177ht—’n1—i . .. .
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until Mar-ch 31, 2016, or collcctcd pursuant to Sections 611.1054 through
611.1057 beginning April 1, 2016, is total coliform-positive must,
within 24 hours after being notified, collect a sample from its
groundwater sources pursuant to subsection (a) (2) of this Section and
analyze it for a fecal indicator pursuant to subsection (c) of this
Section.

ii) If the sample collected pursuant to subsection (a) (4) (B) Ci) e—
this Section is fecal indicator-positive, the wholesale GWS supplier
must notify all consecutive systems served by that groundwater source of

the fecal indicator source water positive within 24 hours after e-f—being
notified of the groundwater source sample monitoring result and must

meet the requirements of subsection (a) (3) of this Section.

5) Exceptions to the triggered source water monitoring requirements.
A GWS supplier is not required to comply with the source water

monitoring requirements of subsection (a) of this Section if either of
the following conditions exists:

A) The Agency determines, and documents in writing, by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110, that the total coliform-positive sample—
collected pursuant to Section 611.521 until March 31, 2016, or collected
pursuant to Sections 611.1054 through 611.1057 beginning April 1, 2016,
is caused by a distribution system deficiency; or

B) The total coliform-positive sample collected pursuant to Section
611.521 until March 31, 2016, or collected pursuant to Sections 611.1054
through 611.1057 beginning April 1, 2016, is collected at a location
that meets Agency criteria for distribution system conditions that will
cause total coliform-positive samples.

b) Assessment source water monitoring. If directed by the Agency by
a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, a GWS supplier must conduct
assessment source water monitoring that meets Agency-determined
requirements for such monitoring. A GWS supplier conducting assessment
source water monitoring may use a triggered source water sample
collected pursuant to subsection (a) (2) of this Secti-on to meet the
requirements of subsection (b) of this Section. Agency-determined
assessment source water monitoring requirements may include the
following:

1) Collection of a total of 12 groundwater source samples that
represent each month the system provides groundwater to the public;

2) Collection of samples from each well, unless the system obtains
written Agency approval to conduct monitoring at one or more wells
within the GWS that are representative of multiple wells used by that
system and which draw water from the same hydrogeologic setting;

3) Collection of a standard sample volume of at least 100 ml for
fecal indicator analysis, regardless of the fecal indicator or
analytical method used;



4) Analysis of all groundwater source samples using one of the

analytical methods listed in subsection Cc) (2) of this Scction for the
presence of E. coli, enterococci, or coliphage;

5) Collection of groundwater source samples at a location prior to
any treatment of the groundwater source unless the Agency approves a
sampling location after treatment; and

6) Collection of groundwater source samples at the well itself,
unless the systems configuration does not allow for sampling at the
well itself and the Agency approves an alternate sampling location by a
SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110 that is representative of the
water quality of that well.

c) Analytical methods.

1) A GWS supplier subject to the source water monitoring requirements

of subsection (a) of this Scction must collect a standard sample volume
of at least 100 ml for fecal indicator analysis, regardless of the fecal
indicator or analytical method used.

2) A GWS supplier must analyze all groundwater source samples
collected pursuant to subsection (a) of thiz Scction using one of the
analytical methods listed in subsections (c) (2) (A) through (c) (2) (C) of
this Scction, each incorporated by reference in Section 611.102, or
alternative methods approved by the Agency pursuant to Section 611.480,

subject to the limitations of subsection (c) (2) (ID) of thiz Scction, for
the presence of E. coli, enterococci, or coliphage:

A) E. coli:

i) Colilert(r) Test, Standard Methods, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.,
Method 9223 B.

ii) Colisurc(tm)ColisureTM Test, Standard Methods, 20th, 21st , or
22nd ed., Method 9223 3.

iii) Membrane Filter Method with MI Agar, USEPA Method 1604.

iv) m-ColiBlue24 Test.

v) E*Colite Test.

vi) BC-MUG, Standard Methods, 20th or 22nd ed., Method 9221 F.

vii) NA-MUG, Standard Methods, 20th ed., Method 9222 G.

viii) Colilert-l8(r) Test, Standard Methods, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.,
Method 9223 3.

ix) Readycult(r) 2007.



x) Modified Col±tag(tm) Test Mcthod.

xi) ChromomcultChromocult (r) Method.

xii) Tecta EC/TC P-A Test.

BOARD NOTE: EC-MUG (Standard Methods, Method 9221 F 9221F) or NA-MUG
(Standard Methods, Method 9222 G 92210) can be used for E. ccli testing
step, as described in Section 611.526(t) (1) or (t) (2) after use of

Standard Methods, 12th, 19th, 20th, or 21st ed., Method 9221 B, 9221 D,
9222 B, or 9222 C. USEPA added Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 9223

B as an approved alternative method for F. ccli on June 3, 2002 (at 73
Fed. Reg. 31616) . USEPA added Readycult(r) 2007, Modified Colitag(tm)
Test Method, and Chromocult(r) Method as approved alternative methods—
for E. cpu on June 8, 2010 (at 75 Fed. Reg. 32295) . USEPA added
Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Methods 9221 F and 9223 B as approved

alternative methods for E. ccli in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141
on May 31, 2013 (at 78 Fed. Reg. 32558) . USEPA added Standard Methods
Online, Method 9221 F-06 and 9223 B-04 and Tecta EC/TC P-A Test as
approved alternative methods for E. ccli in appendix A to subpart C of
40 CFR 141j on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 35081) . Because Standard
Methods, 22nd ed., Methods 9223 B and 9221 F are the same versions as
Standard Methods Online, Methods 9223 B-04 and 9221 F-06, the Board has
not listed the Standard Methods Online versions separately.

B) Enterococci:

i) Multiple-Tube Technique, Standard Methods, 20th ed., Method 9230 B
or Standard Methods Online, Method 9230 3-04.

ii) Membrane Filter Technique, Standard Methods, 20th ed., Method 9230
C, and USEPA Method 1600.

BOARD NOTE: The holding time and temperature for groundwater samples

are specified in subsection (c) (2) (ID) of this Section, rather than as
specified in Section 8 of USEPA Method 1600.

iii) Enterolert.

BOARD NOTE: Medium is available through IDEXX Laboratories, Inc., at
the address set forth in Section 611.102(b). Preparation and use of the
medium must be as set forth in the article that embodies the method as
incorporated by reference in Section 611.102(b).

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods Online, Method 9230 3-04 as an

approved alternative method for cntcrococci on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed.
Reg. 31616)

C) Coliphage:



i) Two-Step Enrichment Presence-Absence Procedure, USEPA Method 1601
or Charm Fast Phage.

ii) Single Agar Layer Procedure, USEPA Method 1602.

0) Limitation on methods use. The time from sample collection to
initiation of analysis may not exceed 30 hours. The GWS supplier is
encouraged but is not required to hold samples below 10°C during
transit.

d) Invalidation of a fecal indicator-positive groundwater source
sample.

1) A GWS supplier may obtain Agency invalidation of a fecal
indicator-positive groundwater source sample collected pursuant to

subsection (a) of this Section only under either of the following
conditions:

A) The supplier provides the Agency with written notice from the
laboratory that improper sample analysis occurred; or

B) The Agency determines and documents in writing by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110 that there is substantial evidence that a
fecal indicator-positive groundwater source sample is not related to
source water quality.

2) If the Agency invalidates a fecal indicator-positive groundwater
source sample, the GWS supplier must collect another source water sample

pursuant to subsection (a) of this Section within 24 hours after being
notified by the Agency of its invalidation decision, and the supplier
must have it analyzed for the same fecal indicator using the analytical

methods in subsection (c) of this Section. The Agency may extend the
24-hour time limit on a case-by-case basis if the supplier cannot
collect the source water sample within 24 hours due to circumstances
beyond its control. In the case of an extension, the Agency must
specify how much time the system has to collect the sample.

e) Sampling location.

1) Any groundwater source sample required pursuant to subsection (a)
of this Section must be collected at a location prior to any treatment
of the groundwater source unless the Agency approves a sampling location
after treatment.

2) If the suppliers system configuration does not allow for sampling
at the well itself, it may collect a sample at an Agency-approved

location to meet the requirements of subsection (a) of this Section if
the sample is representative of the water quality of that well.

f) New sources. If directed by the Agency by a SEP issued pursuant
to Section 611.110, a GWS supplier that places a new groundwater source

into service after November 30, 2009 must conduct assessment source



water monitoring pursuant to subsection (b) of this Scction. If
directed by the SEP, the system must begin monitoring before the
groundwater source is used to provide water to the public.

g) Public Notification. A GWS supplier with a groundwater source

sample collected pursuant to subsection (a) or (b) of this Scction that
is fecal indicator-positive and which is not invalidated pursuant to

subsection Cd) of this Section, including a consecutive system supplier
served by the groundwater source, must conduct public notification
pursuant to Section 611.902.

h) Monitoring Violations. A failure to meet the requirements of
subsections (a) through (f) of this $cction is a monitoring violation
that requires the GWS supplier to provide public notification pursuant
to Section 611.904.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.402 and appendix A to subpart C of
40 CFR 141 (2016) (2014)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.803 Treatment Technique Requirements for GWS Suppliers

a) GWS suppliers with significant deficiencies or source water fecal
contamination.

1) The treatment technique requirements of this Section must be met
by GWS suppliers when a significant deficiency is identified or when a
groundwater source sample collected pursuant to Section 611.802(a) (3) is
fecal indicator-positive.

2) If directed by the Agency by a SEP issued pursuant to Section
611.110, a GWS supplier with a groundwater source sample collected
pursuant to Section 611.802(a) (2), (a) (4), or (b) that is fecal
indicator-positive must comply with the treatment technique requirements
of this Section.

3) When a significant deficiency is identified at a Subpart B PWS
that uses both groundwater and surface water or groundwater under the
direct influence of surface water, the system must comply with

provisions of this subsection (bk) except in cases where the Agency
determines that the significant deficiency is in a portion of the
distribution system that is served solely by surface water or
groundwater under the direct influence of surface water.

4) Unless the Agency, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
directs the GWS supplier to implement a specific corrective action, the
GWS supplier must consult with the Agency regarding the appropriate
corrective action within 30 days after receiving written notice from the
Agency of a significant deficiency, written notice from a laboratory
that a groundwater source sample collected pursuant to Section



611.802(a) (3) was found to be fecal indicator-positive, or direction
from the Agency that a fecal indicator-positive collected pursuant to
Section 611.802(a) (2), (a) (4), or (li) requires corrective action. For
the purposes of this Subpart 5, significant deficiencies include, but
are not limited to, defects in design, operation, or maintenance, or a
failure or malfunction of the sources, treatment, storage, or
distribution system that the Agency determines to be causing, or have
potential for causing, the introduction of contamination into the water
delivered to consumers.

5) Within 120 days (or earlier if directed by the Agency) after
receiving written notification from the Agency of a significant
deficiency, written notice from a laboratory that a groundwater source
sample collected pursuant to Section 611.802(a) (3) was found to be fecal
indicator-positive, or written notice from the Agency that a fecal
indicator-positive sample collected pursuant to Section 611.802(a) (2),
(a) (4) , or (b) requires corrective action, the GWS supplier must do
either of the following:

A) It must have completed corrective action in accordance with any
applicable plan review processes adopted by the Agency or with any SEP
issued by the Agency, if any, including Agency-specified interim
measures; or

B) It must be in compliance with an Agency-approved corrective action
plan and schedule, subject to the following conditions:

i) Any subsequent modifications to an Agency-approved corrective
action plan and schedule must also be approved by the Agency; and

ii) If the Agency specifies interim measures for protection of the
public health pending Agency approval of the corrective action plan and
schedule or pending completion of the corrective action plan, the
supplier must comply with those interim measures, as well as with any
schedule specified by the Agency.

6) Corrective action alternatives. A GWS supplier that meets the

conditions of subsection (a) (1) or (a) (2) of this Scction must implement
one or more of the following corrective action alternatives:

A) It must correct all significant deficiencies;

B) It must provide an alternate source of water;

C) It must eliminate the source of contamination; or

ID) It must provide treatment that reliably achieves at least 4-log
treatment of viruses (using inactivation, removal, or an Agency-approved
combination of 4-log virus inactivation and removal) before or at the
first customer for the groundwater source.



7) Special notice to the public of significant deficiencies or source
water fecal contamination.

A) In addition to the applicable public notification requirements of
Section 611.902, a community GWS supplier that receives notice from the
Agency of a significant deficiency or notification of a fecal
indicator-positive groundwater source sample that is not invalidated by
the Agency pursuant to Section 611.802(d) must inform the public served
by the water system pursuant to Section 611.883(h) (6) of the fecal
indicator-positive source sample or of any significant deficiency that
has not been corrected. The supplier must continue to inform the public
annually until the significant deficiency is corrected or the fecal
contamination in the groundwater source is determined by the Agency to

be corrected pursuant to subsection (a) (5) of this Scction.

B) In addition to the applicable public notification requirements of
Section 611.902, a non-community GWS supplier that receives notice from
the Agency of a significant deficiency must inform the public served by
the water system in a manner approved by the Agency of any significant
deficiency that has not been corrected within 12 months after being
notified by the Agency, or earlier if directed by the Agency. The
supplier must continue to inform the public annually until the
significant deficiency is corrected. The information must include the
following information:

i) The nature of the significant deficiency and the date the
significant deficiency was identified by the Agency;

ii) The Agency-approved plan and schedule for correction of the
significant deficiency, including interim measures, progress to date,
and any interim measures completed; and

iii) For a supplier with a large proportion of non-English speaking
consumers, as determined by the Agency, information in the appropriate
languages regarding the importance of the notice or a telephone number
or address where consumers may contact the system to obtain a translated
copy of the notice or assistance in the appropriate language.

C) If directed by the Agency, a non-CWS supplier with significant
deficiencies that have been corrected must inform its customers of the
significant deficiencies, how the deficiencies were corrected, and the

dates of correction pursuant to subsection (a) (7) (3) of this Scction.

b) Compliance monitoring.

1) Existing groundwater sources. A GWS supplier that is not required
by Section 611.802(a) (1) to meet the source water monitoring
requirements of this Subpart S for any groundwater source bccausc it
providcs at least 4 log trcatment of viruseo (using inactivation,
rcmoval, or an Agcncy approvcd combination of 4 log virus inactivation
and rcmoval) bcforc or at thc first customcr for any groundwatcr sourcc
beforo Dcccmber 1, 2009 must notify the Agency in writing that it



provides at least 4-log treatment of viruses (using inactivation,
removal, or an Agency-approved combination of 4-log virus inactivation
and removal) before or at the first customer for the specified
groundwater source and begin compliance monitoring in accordance with

subsection (b) (3) of this Scction bcforc Dccembcr 1, 2OO9.
Notification to the Agency must include engineering, operational, or
other information that the Agency requests to evaluate the submission.
If the supplier subsequently discontinues 4-log treatment of viruses
(using inactivation, removal, or an Agency-approved combination of 4-log
virus inactivation and removal) before or at the first customer for a
groundwater source, the supplier must conduct groundwater source
monitoring, as required pursuant to Section 611.802.

2) New groundwater sources. A GWS supplier that places a groundwater
source in service aftcr Novcmbcr 30, 2009, which is not required by
Section 611.802(a) (1) to meet the source water monitoring requirements
of this Subpart S bccausc thc supplicr providcs at icact 4 log trcatmcnt
of virusco (using inactivation, rcmoval, or an Agcncy approved
combination of 4 lra virus inactivation and removal) bcforc or at the
first cuztomcr for thc groundwater sourcc must comply with the
requirements of subsections (b) (2) (A) , (b) (2) (Bh- and (b) (2) (C) of this
Section.

A) The supplier must notify the Agency in writing that it provides at
least 4-log treatment of viruses (using inactivation, removal, or an
Agency-approved combination of 4-log virus inactivation and removal)
before or at the first customer for the groundwater source.
Notification to the Agency must include engineering, operational, or
other information that the Agency requests by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110 to evaluate the submission.

3) The supplier must conduct compliance monitoring, as required
pursuant to Section 611.803(b) (3), within 30 days after placing the
source in service.

C) The supplier must conduct groundwater source monitoring pursuant
to Section 611.802 if it subsequently discontinues 4-log treatment of
viruses (using inactivation, removal, or an Agency-approved combination
of 4-log virus inactivation and removal) before or at the first customer
for the groundwater source.

3) Monitoring requirements. A GWS supplier subject to the

requirements of subsection (a) , (b) (l)-- or (b) (2) of this Scction must
monitor the effectiveness and reliability of treatment for that
groundwater source before or at the first customer as follows:

A) Chemical disinfection.

i) GWS suppliers serving more than 3,300 people. A GWS supplier that
serves more than 3,300 people must continuously monitor the residual
disinfectant concentration using analytical methods specified in Section
611.531(b) at a location approved by the Agency and must record the



lowest residual disinfectant concentration each day that water from the
groundwater source is served to the public. The GWS supplier must
maintain the Agency-approved residual disinfectant concentration every
day it serves water from the groundwater source to the public. If there
is a failure in the continuous monitoring equipment, the GWS supplier
must conduct grab sampling every four hours until the continuous
monitoring equipment is returned to service. The supplier must resume
continuous residual disinfectant monitoring within 14 days.

ii) GWS suppliers serving 3,300 or fewer people. A GWS supplier that
serves 3,300 or fewer people must monitor the residual disinfectant
concentration using analytical methods specified in Section 611.531(b)
at a location approved by the Agency and record the residual
disinfection concentration each day that water from the groundwater
source is served to the public. The GWS supplier must determine and
maintain the Agency-approved residual disinfectant concentration every

day that it serves water from the groundwater source to the public. The
GWS supplier must take a daily grab sample during the hour of peak flow
or at another time specified by the Agency. If any daily grab sample
measurement falls below the Agency-approved residual disinfectant
concentration, the GWS supplier must take follow-up samples every four
hours until the residual disinfectant concentration is restored to the
Agency-approved level. Alternatively, a GWS supplier that serves 3,300
or fewer people may monitor continuously and meet the requirements of

subsection (b) (3) (A) (i) pf this Scction.

B) Membrane filtration. A GWS supplier that uses membrane filtration
to meet the requirements of this Subpart S must monitor the membrane
filtration process in accordance with all Agency-specified monitoring
requirements and must operate the membrane filtration in accordance with
all Agency-specified compliance requirements. A GWS supplier that uses
membrane filtration is in compliance with the requirement to achieve at
least 4-log removal of viruses when it fulfills the following
conditions:

i) The membrane has an absolute molecular weight cut-off, or an
alternative parameter that describes the exclusion characteristics of
the membrane, that can reliably achieve at least 4-log removal of
viruses;

ii) The membrane process is operated in accordance with
Agency-specified compliance requirements; and

iii) The integrity of the membrane is intact.

C) Alternative treatment. A GWS supplier that uses an
Agency-approved alternative treatment to meet the requirements of this
Subpart S by providing at least 4-log treatment of viruses (using
inactivation, removal, or an Agency-approved combination of 4-log virus
inactivation and removal) before or at the first customer must do both
of the following:



i) It must monitor the alternative treatment in accordance with all
Agency-specified monitoring requirements ; and

ii) It must operate the alternative treatment in accordance with all
operational requirements determined by the supplier that the Agency has
approved as necessary to achieve at least 4-log treatment of viruses.

c) Discontinuing treatment. A GW$ supplier may discontinue 4-log
treatment of viruses (using inactivation, removal, or an Agency-approved
combination of 4-log virus inactivation and removal) before or at the
first customer for a groundwater source if the supplier determines and
documents and the Agency approves in writing that 4-log treatment of
viruses is no longer necessary for that groundwater source. A system
that discontinues 4-log treatment of viruses is subject to the source
water monitoring and analytical methods requirements of Section 611.802
of this Subpart S.

d) A failure to meet the monitoring requirements of subsection (b) of
this Section is a monitoring violation and requires the GWS supplier to
provide public notification pursuant to Section 611.904.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.403 (2016), as aucu at 71 rca.
Rcg. 65574 1N(VJ 2flflh)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.804 Treatment Technique Violations for GWS Suppliers

a) A GWS supplier with a significant deficiency is in violation of
the treatment technique requirement if, within 120 days (or earlier if
directed by the Agency by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110)

after—&f- receiving written notice from the Agency of the significant
deficiency, the system does not do either of the following:

1) It does not complete corrective action in accordance with any
applicable Agency plan review processes or other Agency guidance and
direction, including Agency specified interim actions and measures, or

2) It is not in compliance with an Agency-approved corrective action
plan and schedule.

b) Unless the Agency invalidates a fecal indicator-positive
groundwater source sample pursuant to Section 611 . 802 (d) , a GWS supplier
is in violation of the treatment technique requirement if, within 120
days (or earlier if directed by the Agency) after meeting the conditions
of Section 611.803(a) (1) or (a) (2), the supplier does not do either of
the following:

1) It does not complete corrective action in accordance with any
applicable Agency plan review processes or other Agency guidance and
direction, including Agency-specified interim measures, or



2) It is not in compliance w±th an Agency-approved corrective action
plan and schedule.

c) A GWS supplier subject to the requirements of Section
611.803(b) (3) that fails to maintain at least 4-log treatment of viruses
(using inactivation, removal, or an Agency-approved combination of 4-log
virus inactivation and removal) before or at the first customer for a
groundwater source is in violation of the treatment technique
requirement if the failure is not corrected within four hours after
determining the supplier is not maintaining at least 4-log treatment of
viruses before or at the first customer.

d) A GWS supplier must give public notification pursuant to Section
611.903 for the treatment technique violations specified in subsections

(a) , (b) , and (c) of this Section.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.404 (2016), as added at 71 Fed.
Reg. 65574 (Nov. 8, 2006)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.805 Reporting and Recordkeeping for GWS Suppliers

a) Reporting. In addition to the requirements of Section 611.840, a
GWS supplier regulated pursuant to this Subpart S must provide the
following information to the Agency:

1) A GWS supplier conducting compliance monitoring pursuant to
Section 611.803(b) must notify the Agency any time the supplier fails to
meet any Agency-specified requirements including, but not limited to,
minimum residual disinfectant concentration, membrane operating criteria
or membrane integrity, and alternative treatment operating criteria, if
operation in accordance with the criteria or requirements is not
restored within four hours. The GWS supplier must notify the Agency as
soon as possible, but in no case later than the end of the next business
day.

2) After completing any corrective action pursuant to Section
611.803(a), a GWS supplier must notify the Agency within 30 days after
completion of the corrective action.

3) If a GWS supplier subject to the requirements of Section
611.802(a) does not conduct source water monitoring pursuant to Section
611 . 802 (a) (5) (B) , the supplier must provide documentation to the Agency

within 30 days after—&f- the total coliform-positive sample that it met
the Agency criteria.

b) Recordkeeping. In addition to the requirements of Section
611.860, a GWS supplier regulated pursuant to this Subpart S must
maintain the following information in its records:



1) Documentation of corrective actions. Documentation must be kept
for a period of not less than ten years.

2) Documentation of notice to the public as required pursuant to
Section 611.803 (a) (7) . Documentation must be kept for a period of not
less than three years.

3) Records of decisions pursuant to Section 611.802(a) (5) (B) and
records of invalidation of fecal indicator-positive groundwater source
samples pursuant to Section 611.802(d). Documentation must be kept for
a period of not less than five years.

4) For a consecutive system supplier, documentation of notification
to the wholesale systems of total coliform-positive samples that are not
invalidated pursuant to Section 611.523 until March 31, 2016, or
pursuant to Section 611.1053 bcginning April 1, 2016.611.1053.
Documentation must be kept for a period of not less than five years.

5) For a supplier, including a wholesale system supplier, that is
required to perform compliance monitoring pursuant to Section
611. 803 (b) , the following information:

A) Records of the supplier-specified, Agency-approved minimum
disinfectant residual. Documentation must be kept for a period of not
less than ten years;

B) Records of the lowest daily residual disinfectant concentration
and records of the date and duration of any failure to maintain the
Agency-prescribed minimum residual disinfectant concentration for a
period of more than four hours. Documentation must be kept for a period
of not less than five years; and

C) Records of supplier-specified, Agency-approved compliance
requirements for membrane filtration and of parameters specified by the
supplier for Agency-approved alternative treatment and records of the
date and duration of any failure to meet the membrane operating,
membrane integrity, or alternative treatment operating requirements for
more than four hours. Documentation must be kept for a period of not
less than five years.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.405 (2016) (2013)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

SUBPART T: REPORTING AND RECORDKEEPING

Section 611.860 Record Maintenance

A supplier must retain on its premises or at a convenient location near
its premises the following records:



a) Records of bacteriological analyses and turbidity analyses made
pursuant to this Part must be kept for not less than five years.
Records of chemical analyses made pursuant to this Part must be kept for
not less than ten years. Actual laboratory reports may be kept, or data
may be transferred to tabular summaries, provided that the following
information is included:

1) The date, place, and time of sampling, and the name of the person
who collected the sample;

2) Identification of the sample as to whether it was a routine
distribution system sample, check sample, raw or process water sample,
or other special purpose sample;

3) The date of analysis;

4) The laboratory and person responsible for performing analysis;

5) The analytical technique or method used; and

6) The results of the analysis.

b) Records of action taken by the supplier to correct violations of
this Part must be kept for a period not less than three years after the
last action taken with respect to the particular violation involved.

c) Copies of any written reports, summaries, or communications
relating to sanitary surveys of the system conducted by the supplier
itself, by a private consultant, by USEPA, the Agency, or a unit of
local government delegated pursuant to Section 611.108, must be kept for
a period not less than ten years after completion of the sanitary survey
involved.

d) Records concerning a variance or adjusted standard granted to the
supplier must be kept for a period ending not less than five years
following the expiration of such variance or adjusted standard.

e) Copies of public notices issued pursuant to Subpart V of this Part
and certifications made to the Agency pursuant to Section 611.840 must
be kept for three years after issuance.

f) Copies of monitoring plans developed pursuant to this Part must be
kept for the same period of not less than five years that applies to the
records of analyses taken under the plan pursuant to subsection (a) of
this Scction, except as specified otherwise elsewhere in this Part.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.33 (2016) (2006).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective



,

SUBPART U: CONSUMER CONFIDENCE REPORTS

Section 611.882 Compliance Dates

a) Each existing CWS must deliver havc dcli
Octobcr 19, 1999, ito sccond rcport by July 1, 200fl- and it must dclivcr
subscgucnt reports by July 1 annually thcrcaftcr. Thc firDt rcport
must havc containcd data collcctcd during or prior to calendar ycar
1998, as prcacribcd in Section 611.883(d) (3) . Each report thcrcaftcr.
Each report must contain data collected during, or prior to, the
previous calendar year.

b) A new CWS must deliver its first report by July 1 of the year
after its first full calendar year in operation and annually thereafter.

c) A community water system that sells water to another community
water system must deliver the applicable information required in Section
611.883 to the buyer system as follows:

1) By no later than April 1 annually; or

2) On a date mutually agreed upon by the seller and the purchaser,
and specifically included in a contract between the parties.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.152 (2016) f2OO3).
(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.883 Content of the Reports

a) Each CWS must provide to its customers an annual report that
contains the information specified in this Section and Section 611.884.

b) Information on the source of the water delivered.

1) Each report must identify the sources of the water delivered by
the CWS by providing information on the following:

A) The type of the water (e.g. , surface water, groundwater) ; and

B) The commonly used name (if any) and location of the body (or
bodies) of water.

2) If a source water assessment has been completed, the report must
notify consumers of the availability of this information and the means
to obtain it. In addition, systems are encouraged to highlight in the
report significant sources of contamination in the source water area if
they have readily available information. Where a system has received a
source water assessment from the Agency, the report must include a brief
summary of the systems susceptibility to potential sources of
contamination, using language provided by the Agency or written by the
supplier



c) Definitions.

1) Each report must include the following definitions:

A) Maximum Contaminant Level Goal or MCLG: The level of a
contaminant in drinking water below which there is no known or expected
risk to health. MCLGs allow for a margin of safety.

BOARD NOTE: Although an MCLG is not an NPDWR that the Board must
include in the Illinois SDWA regulations, the use of this definition is
mandatory where the term MCLG” is defined.
B) Maximum Contaminant Level or MCL: The highest level of a
contaminant that is allowed in drinking water. MCL5 are set as close to
the MCLGs as feasible using the best available treatment technology.

2) A report for a CWS operating under relief from an NPDWR issued
under Section 611.111, 611.112, 611.130, or 611.131 must include the
following definition: “Variances Adjusted Standards, and Site-specific
Rules: State permission not to meet an MCL or a treatment technique
under certain conditions.

3) A report that contains data on contaminants that USEPA regulates
using any of the following terms must include the applicable
definitions:

A) Treatment technique: A required process intended to reduce the
level of a contaminant in drinking water.

B) Action level: The concentration of a contaminant that, if
exceeded, triggers treatment or other requirements that a water system
must follow.

C) Maximum residual disinfectant level goal or MRDLG: The level of a
drinking water disinfectant below which there is no known or expected
risk to health. MRDLGs do not reflect the benefits of the use of
disinfectants to control microbial contaminants.

BOARD NOTE: Although an MRDLG is not an NPDWR that the Board must
include in the Illinois SDWA regulations, the use of this definition is
mandatory where the term ‘MRDLG’ is defined.

D) Maximum residual disinfectant level or MRDL: The highest level of
a disinfectant allowed in drinking water. There is convincing evidence
that addition of a disinfectant is necessary for control of microbial
contaminants.

4) A report that contains information regarding a Level 1 or Level 2
assessment required under Subpart AA of this Part must include the
applicable of the following definitions:



C

A) “Level 1 assessment: A Level 1 assessment is a study of the water
system to identify potential problems and determine (if possible) why
total coliform bacteria have been found in our water system.”

B) TTLevel 2 assessment: A Level 2 assessment is a very detailed
study of the water system to identify potential problems and determine
(if possible) why an E. coli MCL violation has occurred or why total
coliform bacteria have been found in our water system on multiple
occasions .

d) Information on detected contaminants.

1) This subsection (d) specifies the requirements for information to
be included in each report for contaminants subject to mandatory
monitoring (except Cryptosporidium) . It applies to the following:

A) Contaminants subject to an MCL, action level, MRDL, or treatment
technique (regulated contaminants);

B) Contaminants for which monitoring is required by USEPA pursuant to
40 CFR 141.40 (unregulated contaminants) ; and

C) Disinfection byproducts or microbial contaminants for which
monitoring is required by Section 611.382 and Subpart L of this Part,

except as provided under subsection (e) (1) of this Section, and which
are detected in the finished water.

2) The data relating to these contaminants must be displayed in one
table or in several adjacent tables. Any additional monitoring results
that a CWS chooses to include in its report must be displayed
separately.

3) The data must have been derived from data collected to comply with
monitoring and analytical requirements during calendar year 199$ for the
first report and must be derived from the data collected in subsequent
calendar years , except that the following requirements also apply:

A) Where a system is allowed to monitor for regulated contaminants
less often than once a year, the tables must include the date and
results of the most recent sampling, and the report must include a brief
statement indicating that the data presented in the report is from the
most recent testing done in accordance with the regulations. No data
older than five years need be included.

B) Results of monitoring in compliance with Section 611.3$2 and
Subpart L need only be included for five years from the date of last
sample or until any of the detected contaminants becomes regulated and
subject to routine monitoring requirements, whichever comes first.

4) For detected regulated contaminants (listed in Appendix A of this
Part) , the tables must contain the following:



A) The MCL for that contaminant expressed as a number equal to or
greater than 1.0 (as provided in Appendix A of this Part);

B) The federal Maximum Contaminant Level Goal (MCLG) for that
contaminant expressed in the same units as the MCL;

C) If there is no MCL for a detected contaminant, the table must
indicate that there is a treatment technique, or specify the action
level, applicable to that contaminant, and the report must include the
definitions for treatment technique or action level, as appropriate,

specified in subsection (c) (3) of this Scction;

D) For contaminants subject to an MCL, except turbidity, total
coliforms, fecal coliforms, and F. coli, the highest contaminant level
used to determine compliance with an NPDWR, and the range of detected
levels, as follows:

i) When compliance with the MCL is determined annually or less
frequently: the highest detected level at any sampling point and the
range of detected levels expressed in the same units as the MCL.

ii) When compliance with the MCL is determined by calculating a
running annual average of all samples taken at a monitoring location:
the highest average of any of the monitoring locations and the range of
all monitoring locations expressed in the same units as the MCL. For
the MCLs for TTHM and HAA5 in Section 611.312(b) (2), the supplier must
include the highest locational running annual average for TTHM and HAA5
and the range of individual sample results for all monitoring locations
expressed in the same units as the MCL. If results from more than one
location exceed the TTHM or HAA5 MCL, the supplier must include the
locational running annual average for each location whose results exceed
the MCL.

iii) When compliance with the MCL is determined on a system-wide basis
by calculating a running annual average of all samples at all monitoring
locations: the average and range of detection expressed in the same
units as the MCL. The supplier is required to include individual sample
results for the IDSE conducted under Subpart W of this Part when
determining the range of TTHM and HAA5 results to be reported in the
annual consumer confidence report for the calendar year that the IDSE

samples were taken--i

BOARD NOTE to subsection (d) (4) (D) : When rounding of results to
determine compliance with the MCL is allowed by the regulations,
rounding should be done prior to multiplying the results by the factor
listed in Appendix A of this Part; derived from 40 CFR 153 (2016)—
(2014)

E) For turbidity the following:

i) When it is reported pursuant to Section 611.560: the highest
average monthly value.



d) The Agency may return a supplier to routine monitoring by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.623 (2016) (2006).

(Source: Amended at 41 111. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.976 Operational Evaluation Levels

a) A supplier has exceeded the operational evaluation level at any
monitoring location where the sum of the two previous quarters’ TTHM
results plus twice the current quarters TTHM result, divided by four to
determine an average, exceeds 0.080 mg/l, or where the sum of the two
previous quarters HAA5 results plus twice the current quarters HAAS
result, divided by four to determine an average, exceeds 0.060 mg/l.

b) Effects of exceeding the operational evaluation level.

1) If a supplier exceeds the operational evaluation level, the
supplier must conduct an operational evaluation and submit a written
report of the evaluation to the Agency no later than 90 days after being
notified of the analytical result that causes it to exceed the
operational evaluation level. The written report must be made available
to the public upon request.

2) The supplier’s operational evaluation must include an examination
of system treatment and distribution operational practices, including
storage tank operations, excess storage capacity, distribution system
flushing, changes in sources or source water quality, and treatment
changes or problems that may contribute to TTHM and HAA5 formation and
what steps could be considered to minimize future exceedances.

A) A supplier may request and the Agency may allow the supplier to
limit the scope of its evaluation if the supplier is able to identify
the cause of the operational evaluation level exceedance.

B) A supplier’s request to limit the scope of the evaluation does not
extend the schedule in subsection (b) (1) of this Scction for submitting
the written report. The Agency must approve this limited scope of
evaluation in writing, and the supplier must keep that approval with the
completed report.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.626 (2016) (2014)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.977 Requirements for Remaining on Reduced TTHM and HAA5
Monitoring Based on Subpart I Results



ii) When it is reported pursuant to the requirements of Section
611.211(b) : the highest monthly value. The report must include an
explanation of the reasons for measuring turbidity.

iii) When it is reported pursuant to Section 611.250, 611.743, or
611.955(b) : the highest single measurement and the lowest monthly
percentage of samples meeting the turbidity limits specified in Section
611.250, 611.743, or 611.955(b) for the filtration technology being
used. The report must include an explanation of the reasons for
measuring turbidity;

F) For lead and copper the following: the 90th percentile value of
the most recent round of sampling and the number of sampling sites
exceeding the action level;

G) This subsection (d) (4) (G) corresponds with 40 CFR
141.153 (d) (4) (vii) , which has no operative effect after a past
implementation date. This statement maintains structural consistency
with the federal regulations.For total coliform analytical rcsults until
March 31, 2016, the fo11owing:
:+ Thc highcst monthly numbcr of positivc samples for systems
collecting fewer than 40 samples per month; or
:4+ The highest monthly percentage of positive samp±cs icr systems
collecting at least 40 samples per month;

H) This subsection (d) (4) (H) corresponds with 40 CFR
141.153(d) (4) (viii), a now-obsolete implementing provision. This
statement maintains structural consistency with the federal
regulations.For focal coliform and F. ccli until March 31, 2016, the
following: the total number of positive samples;

I) The likely sources of detected contaminants to the best of the
supplier s knowledge . Specific information regarding contaminants may
be available in sanitary surveys and source water assessments, and must
be used when available to the supplier. If the supplier lacks specific
information on the likely source, the report must include one or more of
the typical sources for that contaminant listed in Appendix G of this
Part that are most applicable to the CWS; and

J) For E. coli analytical results under Subpart AA of this Part, the
total number of positive samples.

5) If a CWS distributes water to its customers from multiple
hydraulically independent distribution systems that are fed by different
raw water sources, the table must contain a separate column for each
service area and the report must identify each separate distribution



system. Alternatively, a CWS may produce separate reports tailored to
include data for each service area.

6) The tables must clearly identify any data indicating violations of
MCLs, MRDLs, or treatment techniques, and the report must contain a
clear and readily understandable explanation of the violation including
the following: the length of the violation, the potential adverse
health effects, and actions taken by the CWS to address the violation.
To describe the potential health effects, the CWS must use the relevant
language of Appendix A of this Part.

7) For detected unregulated contaminants for which monitoring is
required by USEPA pursuant to 40 CFR 141.40 (except Cryptosporidium),
the tables must contain the average and range at which the contaminant
was detected. The report may include a brief explanation of the reasons
for monitoring for unregulated contaminants.

e) Information on Cryptosporidium, radon, and other contaminants
as follows:

1) If the CWS has performed any monitoring for Cryptosporidium,
including monitoring performed to satisfy the requirements of Subpart L
of this Part, that indicates that Cryptosporidium may be present in the
source water or the finished water, the report must include the
following:

A) A summary of the results of the monitoring; and

B) An explanation of the significance of the results.

2) If the CWS has performed any monitoring for radon that indicates
that radon may be present in the finished water, the report must include
the following:

A) The results of the monitoring; and

B) An explanation of the significance of the results.

3) If the CWS has performed additional monitoring that indicates the
presence of other contaminants in the finished water, the report must
include the following:

A) The results of the monitoring; and

B) An explanation of the significance of the results noting the
existence of any health advisory or proposed regulation.

f) Compliance with an NPDWR. In addition to the requirements of

subsection (d) (6) of this Section, the report must note any violation
that occurred during the year covered by the report of a requirement
listed below, and include a clear and readily understandable explanation



of the violation, any potential adverse health effects, and the steps
the CWS has taken to correct the violation.

1) Monitoring and reporting of compliance data.

2) Filtration and disinfection prescribed by Subpart B of this Part.
For CWSs that have failed to install adequate filtration or disinfection
equipment or processes, or have had a failure of such equipment or
processes that constitutes a violation, the report must include the
following language as part of the explanation of potential adverse
health effects: Inadequately treated water may contain disease-causing
organisms. These organisms include bacteria, viruses, and parasites
that can cause symptoms such as nausea, cramps, diarrhea, and associated
headaches.

3) Lead and copper control requirements prescribed by Subpart G of
this Part. For systems that fail to take one or more actions prescribed
by Section 611.350(d), 611.351, 611.352, 611.353, or 611.354, the report
must include the applicable language of Appendix A of this Part for
lead, copper, or both.

4) Treatment techniques for acrylamide and epichlorohydrin prescribed
by Section 611.296. For systems that violate the requirements of
Section 611.296, the report must include the relevant language from
Appendix A of this Part.

5) Recordkeeping of compliance data.

6) Special monitoring requirements prescribed by Section Scctions
611.510 and 611.630.

7) Violation of the terms of a variance, adjusted standard,
site-specific rule, or administrative or judicial order.

g) Variances, adjusted standards, and site-specific rules. If a
system is operating under the terms of a variance, adjusted standard, or
site-specific rule issued under Section 611.111, 611.112, or 611.131,
the report must contain the following:

1) An explanation of the reasons for the variance, adjusted standard,
or site-specific rule;

2) The date on which the variance, adjusted standard, or
site-specific rule was issued;

3) A brief status report on the steps the CWS is taking to install
treatment, find alternative sources of water, or otherwise comply with
the terms and schedules of the variance, adjusted standard, or
site-specific rule; and

4) A notice of any opportunity for public input in the review, or
renewal, of the variance, adjusted standard, or site-specific rule.



Ii) Additional information.

1) The report must contain a brief explanation regarding contaminants
that may reasonably be expected to be found in drinking water, including
bottled water. This explanation may include the language of subsections

(h) (1) (A) through (h) (1) (C) of this Scction or CWS5 may use their own
comparable language. The report also must include the language of

subsection (h) (1) (D) of this Scction.

A) The sources of drinking water (both tap water and bottled water)
include rivers, lakes, streams, ponds, reservoirs, springs, and wells.
As water travels over the surface of the land or through the ground, it
dissolves naturally-occurring minerals and, in some cases, radioactive
material, and can pick up substances resulting from the presence of
animals or from human activity.

B) Contaminants that may be present in source water include the
following:

i) Microbial contaminants, such as viruses and bacteria, which may
come from sewage treatment plants, septic systems, agricultural
livestock operations, and wildlife;

ii) Inorganic contaminants, such as salts and metals, which can be
naturally-occurring or result from urban stormwater runoff, industrial
or domestic wastewater discharges, oil and gas production, mining, or
farming;

iii) Pesticides and herbicides, which may come from a variety of
sources such as agriculture, urban stormwater runoff, and residential
uses;

iv) Organic chemical contaminants, including synthetic and volatile
organic chemicals, which are byproducts of industrial processes and
petroleum production, and can also come from gas stations, urban
stormwater runoff, and septic systems; and

v) Radioactive contaminants, which can be naturally-occurring or be
the result of oil and gas production and mining activities.

C) In order to ensure that tap water is safe to drink, USEPA
prescribes regulations that limit the amount of certain contaminants in
water provided by public water systems. United States Food and Drug
Administration (USFDA) regulations establish limits for contaminants in
bottled water that must provide the same protection for public health.

D) Drinking water, including bottled water, may reasonably be
expected to contain at least small amounts of some contaminants. The
presence of contaminants does not necessarily indicate that water poses
a health risk. More information about contaminants and potential health



effects can be obtained by calling the USEPA Safe Drinking Water Hotline
(800-426-4791)

2) The report must include the telephone number of the owner,
operator, or designee of the CWS as a source of additional information
concerning the report.

3) In communities with a large proportion of non-English speaking
residents, as determined by the Agency, the report must contain
information in the appropriate languages regarding the importance of the
report or contain a telephone number or address where such residents may
contact the system to obtain a translated copy of the report or
assistance in the appropriate language.

4) The report must include information about opportunities for public
participation in decisions that may affect the quality of the water.

5) The CWS may include such additional information as it deems
necessary for public education consistent with, and not detracting from,
the purpose of the report.

6) Suppliers required to comply with Subpart S of this Part.

A) Any GWS supplier that receives written notice from the Agency of a
significant deficiency or which receives notice from a laboratory of a
fecal indicator-positive groundwater source sample that is not
invalidated by the Agency pursuant to Section 611.802(d) must inform its
customers of any significant deficiency that is uncorrected at the time
of the next report or of any fecal indicator-positive groundwater source
sample in the next report. The supplier must continue to inform the
public annually until the Agency, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section
611.110, determines that particular significant deficiency is corrected
or the fecal contamination in the groundwater source is addressed
pursuant to Section 611.803(a). Each report must include the following
information:

i) The nature of the particular significant deficiency or the source
of the fecal contamination (if the source is known) and the date the
significant deficiency was identified by the Agency or the dates of the
fecal indicator-positive groundwater source samples;

ii) Whether or not the fecal contamination in the groundwater source
has been addressed pursuant to Section 611 . 8 03 (a) and the date of such
action;

iii) For each significant deficiency or fecal contamination in the
groundwater source that has not been addressed pursuant to Section
611.803(a), the Agency-approved plan and schedule for correction,
including interim measures, progress to date, and any interim measures
completed; and



iv) If the system receives notice of a fecal indicator-positive
groundwater source sample that is not invalidated by the Agency pursuant
to Section 611.802(d), the potential health effects using the health
effects language of Appendix A of this Part.

3) If directed by the Agency by a SEP issued pursuant to Section
611.110, a supplier with significant deficiencies that have been
corrected before the next report is issued must inform its customers of
the significant deficiency, how the deficiency was corrected, and the
date of correction pursuant to subsection (h) (6) (A) of this Scction.

7) Suppliers required to comply with Subpart AA of this Part.

A) Any supplier required to comply with the Level 1 assessment
requirement or a Level 2 assessment requirement that is not due to an E.
coli MCL violation must include in the report the text found in
subsections (h) (7) (A) (i) and (h) (7) (A) (ii) or (h) (7) (A) (i) and
(h) (7) (A) (iii) of this Scction, as appropriate, filling in the blanks
accordingly and the text found in subsection (h) (7) (A) (iv) of this
Scction, if appropriate.

i) !TColiforms are bacteria that are naturally present in the
environment and are used as an indicator that other, potentially
harmful, waterborne pathogens may be present or that a potential pathway
exists through which contamination may enter the drinking water
distribution system. We found coliforms indicating the need to look for
potential problems in water treatment or distribution. When this
occurs, we are required to conduct assessment(s) to identify problems
and to correct any problems that were found during these assessments .“

ii) TDuring the past year we were required to conduct [insert number
of Level 1 assessments] Level 1 assessment(s) . [insert number of Level 1
assessments] Level 1 assessment(s) were completed. In addition, we were
required to take [insert number of corrective actions] corrective
actions and we completed [insert number of corrective actions] of these
actions .

iii) “During the past year [insert number of Level 2 assessments] Level
2 assessments were required to be completed for our water system.
[insert number of Level 2 assessments] Level 2 assessments were
completed. In addition, we were required to take [insert number of
corrective actions] corrective actions and we completed [insert number
of corrective actions] of these actions.’

iv) Any supplier that has failed to complete all the required
assessments or correct all identified sanitary defects, is in violation
of the treatment technique requirement and must also include one or both
of the following statements, as appropriate: “During the past year we
failed to conduct all of the required assessment (s) . “ or “During the
past year we failed to correct all identified defects that were found
during the assessment.”



B) Any supplier required to conduct a Level 2 assessment due to an E.
ccli MCL violation must include in the report the text found in

subsections (h) (7) (B) (i) and (h) (7) (B) (ii) pf this Scction, filling in
the blanks accordingly and the appropriate alternative text found in

subsection (h) (7) (B) (ii) f this Section, if appropriate.

i) “E. ccli are bacteria whose presence indicates that the water may
be contaminated with human or animal wastes. Human pathogens in these
wastes can cause short-term effects, such as diarrhea, cramps, nausea,
headaches, or other symptoms. They may pose a greater health risk for
infants, young children, the elderly, and people with severely
compromised immune systems. We found F. coli bacteria, indicating the
need to look for potential problems in water treatment or distribution.
When this occurs, we are required to conduct assessment(s) to identify
problems and to correct any problems that were found during these
assessments .

TI

ii) ‘We were required to complete a Level 2 assessment because we
found E. coli in our water system. In addition, we were required to take
[insert number of corrective actions] corrective actions and we
completed [insert number of corrective actions] of these actions.

iii) Any supplier that has failed to complete the required assessment
or correct all identified sanitary defects, is in violation of the
treatment technique requirement and must also include one or both of the
following statements, as appropriate: ‘We failed to conduct the
required assessment.” or “We failed to correct all sanitary defects that
were identified during the assessment that we conducted.’

C) If a supplier detects B. coli and has violated the E. ccli MCL, in
addition to completing the table, as required in subsection (d) (4) of
this Section, the supplier must include one or more of the following
statements to describe any noncompliance, as applicable:

i) “We had an B. coli-positive repeat sample following a total
coliform-positive routine sample .“

ii) “We had a total coliform-positive repeat sample following an E.
coli-positive routine sample.”

iii) “We failed to take all required repeat samples following an E.
coli-positive routine sample.”

iv) “We failed to test for E. coli when any repeat sample tested
positive for total coliform.”

D) If a supplier detects E. coli and has not violated the F. coli
MCL, in addition to completing the table as required in subsection

(d) (4) of this Scction, the supplier may include a statement that
explains that although it has detected E. coli, the supplier is not in
violation of the B. coli MCL.



BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.153 (2016) (2014)

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.885 Report Delivery and Recordkeeping

a) Except as provided in subsection (g) of this Section, each CWS
must mail or otherwise directly deliver one copy of the report to each
customer.

b) The CWS must make a good faith effort to reach consumers who do
not get water bills, using a means approved by the Agency by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110. A good faith effort to reach
consumers includes, but is not limited to, methods such as the
following: posting the reports on the Internet, advertising the
availability of the report in the news media, publication in a local
newspaper, or delivery to community organizations.

c) No later than the date the CWS is required to distribute the
report to its customers, each CWS must mail a copy of the report to the
Agency, followed within three months by a certification that the report
has been distributed to customers, and that the information is correct
and consistent with the compliance monitoring data previously submitted
to the Agency.

d) No later than the date the CWS is required to distribute the
report to its customers, each CWS must deliver the report to any other
agency or clearinghouse identified by the Agency.

e) Each CWS must make its reports available to the public upon
request.

f) Each CWS serving 100,000 or more persons must post its current
years report to a publicly-accessible site on the Internet.

g) The Governor or his designee may waive the requirement of

subsection (a) of this Scetion for a CWS serving fewer than 10,000
persons.

1) Such a CWS must do the following:

A) The CWS must publish the report in one or more local newspapers
serving the county in which the CWS is located;

B) The CWS must inform the customers that the report will not be
mailed, either in the newspapers in which the report is published or by
other means approved by the Agency; and

C) The CWS must make the report available to the public upon request.



2) Systems serving fewer than 500 persons may forgo the requirements

of subsections (g) (1) (A) and (g) (1) (3) of this Section if they provide
notice at least once per year to their customers by mail, by
door-to-door delivery, or by posting in a location approved by the
Agency that the report is available upon request.

h) Any system subject to this Subpart U must retain copies of its
consumer confidence report for no less than three years.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.155 (2016) (2013).

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Req. — , effective

SUBPART V: PUBLIC NOTIFICATION OF DRINKING WATER VIOLATIONS

Section 611.901 General Public Notification Requirements

The requirements of this Subpart V replace former notice requirements.

a) Who must give public notice. Each owner or operator of a public
water system (a CWS, an NTNCWS, or a transient non-CWS) must give notice
for all violations of an NPDWR and for other situations, as listed in
this subsection (a) . The term “NPDWR violation” is used in this Subpart
V to include violations of an MCL, an MRDL, a treatment technique,
monitoring requirements, or a testing procedure set forth in this Part.
Appendix G to this Part identifies the tier assignment for each specific
violation or situation requiring a public notice.

1) NPDWR violations.

A) A failure to comply with an applicable MCL or MRDL.

B) A failure to comply with a prescribed treatment technique.

C) A failure to perform water quality monitoring, as required by this
Part.

ID) A failure to comply with testing procedures as prescribed by this
Part.

2) Relief equivalent to a variance and exemptions under sections 1415
and 1416 of SDWA.

A) Operation under relief equivalent to a SDWA section 1415 variance,
under Section 611.111, or a SDWA section 1416 exemption, under Section
611 . 112.

B) A failure to comply with the requirements of any schedule that has
been set under relief equivalent to a SDWA section 1415 variance, under
Section 611.111, or a SDWA section 1415 exemption, under Section
611.112.



3) Special public notices.

A) The occurrence of a waterborne disease outbreak or other
waterborne emergency.

B) An exceedance of the nitrate MCL by a non-CWS, where granted
permission by the Agency under Section 611.300(d).

C) The notice required by Section 611.908 for an exceedance of 2 mg/i
fluoride (the federal secondary MCL for fluoride (see 40 CFR 143.3)).

BOARD NOTE: See the Board Note appended to Section 611.908 for
explanation.

ID) The availability of unregulated contaminant monitoring data
collected as required by USEPA pursuant to 40 CFR 141.40.

E) Other violations and situations determined by the Agency by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110 to require a public notice under this
Subpart V. not already listed in Appendix G of this Part.

b) The type of public notice required for each violation or
situation. The public notice requirements of this Subpart V are divided
into three tiers, to take into account the seriousness of the violation
or situation and of any potential adverse health effects that may be
involved. The public notice requirements for each violation or

situation listed in subsection (a) of this Section are determined by the
tier to which it is assigned. This subsection (b) provides the
definition of each tier. Appendix G of this Part identifies the tier
assignment for each specific violation or situation.

1) Tier 1 public notice: required for NPDWR violations and
situations with significant potential to have serious adverse effects on
human health as a result of short-term exposure.

2) Tier 2 public notice: required for all other NPDWR violations and
situations with potential to have serious adverse effects on human
health.

3) Tier 3 public notice: required for all other NPDWR violations and
situations not included in Tier 1 and Tier 2.

c) Who must receive notice.

1) Each PWS supplier must provide public notice to persons served by
the water supplier, in accordance with this Subpart V. A PWS supplier
that sells or otherwise provides drinking water to another PWS supplier
(i.e., to a consecutive system) is required to give public notice to the
owner or operator of the consecutive system; the consecutive system
supplier is responsible for providing public notice to the persons it
serves.



2) If a PWS supplier has a violation in a portion of the distribution
system that is physically or hydraulically isolated from other parts of
the distribution system, the Agency may allow the system to limit
distribution of the public notice to only persons served by that portion
of the system that is out of compliance. Permission by the Agency for
limiting distribution of the notice must be granted in writing, by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110.

3) A copy of the notice must also be sent to the Agency, in
accordance with the requirements under Section 611.840(d).

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.201 (2016) (2014).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.902 Tier 1 Public Notice: Form, Manner, and Frequency of
Notice

a) Violations or situations that require a Tier 1 public notice.
This subsection (a) lists the violation categories and other situations
requiring a Tier 1 public notice. Appendix G of this Part identifies
the tier assignment for each specific violation or situation. The
violation categories include:

1) Violation Until March 31, 2016, violation of thc MCL f
—.---. __.t_._,_ .c_.._.._., i-:’ ___._

distribution system (as spccificd in Scction 611.325(b)), or when the
water supplier fails to test for fccal coliforms or E. ccli whcn any
repeat sample tests positive for coliform (as specified in Section
611.525) . Beginning April 1, 2016, violation of the MCL for E. coli (as
specified in Section 611.325(c)).

2) Violation of the MCL for nitrate, nitrite, or total nitrate and
nitrite, as defined in Section 611.301, or when the water supplier fails
to take a confirmation sample within 24 hours after the supplier’s
receipt of the results from the first sample showing an exceedance of
the nitrate or nitrite MCL, as specified in Section 611.606(b)

3) Exceedance of the nitrate MCL by a non-CWS supplier, where
permitted to exceed the MCL by the Agency under Section 611.300(d), as
required under Section 611.909.

4) Violation of the MRDL for chlorine dioxide, as defined in Section
611 . 3 13 (a) , when one or more samples taken in the distribution system
the day following an exceedance of the MRDL at the entrance of the
distribution system exceed the MRDL, or when the water supplier does not
take the required samples in the distribution system, as specified in
Section 611.383 (c) (2) (A)



5) This subsection (a) (5) refers to a violation of the former
turbidity standard of Section 611.320, which the Board repealed because
it applied to no suppliers in Illinois. This statement maintains
structural consistency with the federal regulations.

6) Violation of the Surface Water Treatment Rule (SWTR) , Interim
Enhanced Surface Water Treatment Rule (IESWTR) , or Long Term 1 Enhanced
Surface Water Treatment Rule (LT1ESWTR) treatment technique requirement
resulting from a single exceedance of the maximum allowable turbidity
limit (as identified in Appendix G) , where the Agency determines after
consultation that a Tier 1 notice is required or where consultation does
not take place within 24 hours after the supplier learns of the
violation.

7) Occurrence of a waterborne disease outbreak, as defined in Section
611.101, or other waterborne emergency (such as a failure or significant
interruption in key water treatment processes, a natural disaster that
disrupts the water supply or distribution system, or a chemical spill or
unexpected loading of possible pathogens into the source water that
significantly increases the potential for drinking water contamination).

8) Detection of E. coli, enterococci, or coliphage in source water
samples, as specified in Section 611.802(a) and (b).

9) Other violations or situations with significant potential to have
serious adverse effects on human health as a result of short-term
exposure, as determined by the Agency by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110.

b) When the Tier 1 public notice is to be provided. Additional steps
required. A PWS supplier must do the following:

1) It must provide a public notice as soon as practical but no later
than 24 hours after the supplier learns of the violation;

2) It must initiate consultation with the Agency as soon as
practical, but no later than 24 hours after the PWS supplier learns of
the violation or situation, to determine additional public notice
requirements; and

3) It must comply with any additional public notification
requirements (including any repeat notices or direction on the duration
of the posted notices) that are established as a result of the
consultation with the Agency. Such requirements may include the timing,
form, manner, frequency, and content of repeat notices (if any) and
other actions designed to reach all persons served.

c) The form and manner of the public notice. A PWS supplier must
provide the notice within 24 hours in a form and manner reasonably
calculated to reach all persons served. The form and manner used by the
PWS supplier are to fit the specific situation, but must be designed to
reach residential, transient, and non-transient users of the water



system. In order to reach all persons served, a water supplier is to
use, at a minimum, one or more of the following forms of delivery:

1) Appropriate broadcast media (such as radio and television);

2) Posting of the notice in conspicuous locations throughout the area
served by the water supplier;

3) Hand delivery of the notice to persons served by the water
supplier; or

4) Another delivery method approved in writing by the Agency by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.202 (2016) (2014).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.903 Tier 2 Public Notice: Form, Manner, and Frequency of
Notice

a) Violations or situations that require a Tier 2 public notice.
This subsection (a) lists the violation categories and other situations
requiring a Tier 2 public notice. Appendix G to this Part identifies
the tier assignment for each specific violation or situation.

1) All violations of the MCL, MRDL, and treatment technique
requirements, except where a Tier 1 notice is required under Section
611.902(a) or where the Agency determines by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110 that a Tier 1 notice is required.

2) Violations of the monitoring and testing procedure requirements,
where the Agency determines by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110
that a Tier 2 rather than a Tier 3 public notice is required, taking
into account potential health impacts and persistence of the violation.

3) Failure to comply with the terms and conditions of any relief
equivalent to a SDWA section 1415 variance or a SDWA section 1416
exemption in place.

4) Failure to take corrective action or failure to maintain at least
4-log treatment of viruses (using inactivation, removal, or an
Agency-approved combination of 4-log virus inactivation and removal)
before or at the first customer pursuant to Section 611.803(a).

b) When Tier 2 public notice is to be provided.

1) A PWS supplier must provide the public notice as soon as
practical, but no later than 30 days after the supplier learns of the
violation. If the public notice is posted, the notice must remain in
place for as long as the violation or situation persists, but in no case



for less than seven days, even if the violation or situation is
resolved. The Agency may, in appropriate circumstances, by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110, allow additional time for the initial
notice of up to three months from the date the supplier learns of the
violation. It is not appropriate for the Agency to grant an extension to
the 30-day deadline for any unresolved violation or to allow
across-the-board extensions by rule or policy for other violations or
situations requiring a Tier 2 public notice. Extensions granted by the
Agency must be in writing.

2) The PWS supplier must repeat the notice every three months as long
as the violation or situation persists, unless the Agency determines
that appropriate circumstances warrant a different repeat notice
frequency. In no circumstance may the repeat notice be given less
frequently than once per year. It is not appropriate for the Agency to
allow less frequent repeat notice for an MCL or treatment technique
violation under the Total Coliform Rule or Subpart AA of this Part or a
treatment technique violation under the Surface Water Treatment Rule or
Interim Enhanced Surface Water Treatment Rule. It is also not
appropriate for the Agency to allow across-the-board reductions in the
repeat notice frequency for other ongoing violations requiring a Tier 2
repeat notice. An Agency determination allowing repeat notices to be
given less frequently than once every three months must be in writing.

3) For the turbidity violations specified in this subsection (b) (3),
a PWS supplier must consult with the Agency as soon as practical but no
later than 24 hours after the supplier learns of the violation, to
determine whether a Tier 1 public notice under Section 611.902(a) is
required to protect public health. When consultation does not take
place within the 24-hour period, the water system must distribute a Tier
1 notice of the violation within the next 24 hours (i.e., no later than
48 hours after the supplier learns of the violation) , following the
requirements under Section 611.902(b) and (c) . Consultation with the
Agency is required for the following:

A) Violation of the turbidity MCL under Section 611.320(b); or

B) Violation of the SWTR, IESWTR, or treatment technique requirement
resulting from a single exceedance of the maximum allowable turbidity
limit.

c) The form and manner of Tier 2 public notice. A PWS supplier must
provide the initial public notice and any repeat notices in a form and
manner that is reasonably calculated to reach persons served in the
required time period. The form and manner of the public notice may vary
based on the specific situation and type of water system, but it must at
a minimum meet the following requirements:

1) Unless directed otherwise by the Agency in writing, by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110, a CWS supplier must provide notice
by the following:



A) Mail or other direct delivery to each customer receiving a bill
and to other service connections to which water is delivered by the PWS
supplier; and

B) Any other method reasonably calculated to reach other persons
regularly served by the supplier, if they would not normally be reached

by the notice required in subsection (c) (1) (A) of this Scction. Such
persons may include those who do not pay water bills or do not have
service connection addresses (e.g., house renters, apartment dwellers,
university students, nursing home patients, prison inmates, etc.) . Other
methods may include: Publication in a local newspaper; delivery of
multiple copies for distribution by customers that provide their
drinking water to others (e.g., apartment building owners or large
private employers) ; posting in public places served by the supplier or
on the Internet; or delivery to community organizations.

2) Unless directed otherwise by the Agency in writing, by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110, a non-CWS supplier must provide
notice by the following means:

A) Posting the notice in conspicuous locations throughout the
distribution system frequented by persons served by the supplier, or by
mail or direct delivery to each customer and service connection (where
known) ; and

B) Any other method reasonably calculated to reach other persons
served by the system if they would not normally be reached by the notice

required in subsection (c) (2) (A) of this Scction. Such persons may
include those served who may not see a posted notice because the posted
notice is not in a location they routinely pass by. Other methods may
include the following: Publication in a local newspaper or newsletter
distributed to customers; use of E-mail to notify employees or students;
or delivery of multiple copies in central locations (e.g., community
centers)

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.203 (2016) (2014).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.904 Tier 3 Public Notice: Form, Manner, and Frequency of
Notice

a) Violations or situations that require a Tier 3 public notice.
This subsection (a) lists the violation categories and other situations
requiring a Tier 3 public notice. Appendix G of this Part identifies
the tier assignment for each specific violation or situation.

1) Monitoring violations under this Part, except where a Tier 1
notice is required under Section 611.902(a) or where the Agency
determines by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110 that a Tier 2
notice is required;



2) Failure to comply with a testing procedure established in this
Part, except where a Tier 1 notice is required under Section 611.902(a)
or where the Agency determines by a SEP issued pursuant to Section
611.110 that a Tier 2 notice is required;

3) Operation under relief equivalent to a SDWA section 1415 variance
granted under Section 611.111 or relief equivalent to a SDWA section
1416 exemption granted under Section 611.112;

4) Availability of unregulated contaminant monitoring results, as
required under Section 611.907;

5) The notice for an exceedance of 2 mg/l fluoride (the federal
secondary MCL for fluoride (see 40 CFR 143.3)), as required under
Section 611.908; and

BOARD NOTE: See the Board Note appended to Section 611.908 for
explanation.

6) Reporting and recordkeeping violations under Subpart AA of this
Part.

b) When the Tier 3 public notice is to be provided.

1) A PW$ supplier must provide the public notice not later than one
year after the supplier learns of the violation or situation or begins
operating under relief equivalent to a SDWA section 1415 variance or
section 1416 exemption. Following the initial notice, the supplier must
repeat the notice annually for as long as the violation, relief
equivalent to a SDWA section 1415 variance or section 1416 exemption, or
other situation persists. If the public notice is posted, the notice
must remain in place for as long as the violation, relief equivalent to
a SDWA section 1415 variance or section 1416 exemption, or other
situation persists, but in no case less than seven days (even if the
violation or situation is resolved)

2) Instead of individual Tier 3 public notices, a PWS supplier may
use an annual report detailing all violations and situations that
occurred during the previous twelve months, as long as the timing

requirements of subsection (b) (1) of this Scction are met.

c) The form and manner of the Tier 3 public notice. A PWS supplier
must provide the initial notice and any repeat notices in a form and
manner that is reasonably calculated to reach persons served in the
required time period. The form and manner of the public notice may vary
based on the specific situation and type of water system, but it must at
a minimum meet the following requirements:

1) Unless directed otherwise by the Agency by a SEP issued pursuant
to Section 611.110 in writing, a CWS supplier must provide notice by the
following:



A) Mail or other direct delivery to each customer receiving a bill
and to other service connections to which water is delivered by the
supplier; and

B) Any other method reasonably calculated to reach other persons
regularly served by the supplier, if they would not normally be reached

by the notice required in subsection (c) (1) (A) of this Soction. Such
persons may include those who do not pay water bills or do not have
service connection addresses (e.g., house renters, apartment dwellers,
university students, nursing home patients, prison inmates, etc.)
Other methods may include the following: publication in a local
newspaper; delivery of multiple copies for distribution by customers
that provide their drinking water to others (e.g., apartment building
owners or large private employers) ; posting in public places or on the
Internet; or delivery to community organizations.

2) Unless directed otherwise by the Agency by a SEP issued pursuant
to Section 611.110 in writing, a non-CWS supplier must provide notice by
the following:

A) Posting the notice in conspicuous locations throughout the
distribution system frequented by persons served by the supplier, or by
mail or direct delivery to each customer and service connection (where
known) ; and

B) Any other method reasonably calculated to reach other persons
served by the supplier, if they would not normally be reached by the

notice required in subsection (c) (2) (A) of this $cction. Such persons
may include those who may not see a posted notice because the notice is
not in a location they routinely pass by. Other methods may include the
following: publication in a local newspaper or newsletter distributed
to customers; use of E-mail to notify employees or students; or delivery
of multiple copies in central locations (e.g. , community centers)

d) When the Consumer Confidence Report may be used to meet the Tier 3
public notice requirements. For a CWS supplier, the Consumer Confidence
Report (CCR) required under Subpart U of this Part may be used as a
vehicle for the initial Tier 3 public notice and all required repeat
notices, as long as the following is true:

1) The CCR is provided to persons served no later than 12 months
after the supplier learns of the violation or situation as required
under Section 611.904(b);

2) The Tier 3 notice contained in the CCR follows the content
requirements under Section 611.905; and

3) The CCR is distributed following the delivery requirements under
Section 611.904(c).

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.204 (2016) (2014).



(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.905 Content of the Public Notice

a) Elements included in public notice for violation of an NPDWR or
other situations. When a PWS supplier violates an NPDWR or has a
situation requiring public notification, each public notice must include
the following elements:

1) A description of the violation or situation, including the
contaminants of concern, and (as applicable) the contaminant levels;

2) When the violation or situation occurred;

3) Any potential adverse health effects from the violation or
situation, including the standard language under subsection (d) (1) or

(d) (2) of this Scction, whichever is applicable;

4) The population at risk, including subpopulations particularly
vulnerable if exposed to the contaminant in their drinking water;

5) Whether alternative water supplies should be used;

6) What actions consumers should take, including when they should
seek medical help, if known;

7) What the supplier is doing to correct the violation or situation;

8) When the water supplier expects to return to compliance or resolve
the situation;

9) The name, business address, and phone number of the water system
owner, operator, or designee of the public water system as a source of
additional information concerning the notice; and

10) A statement to encourage the notice recipient to distribute the
public notice to other persons served, using the standard language under

subsection (d) (3) of this $cction, where applicable.

b) The elements that must be included in the public notice for public
water systems operating under relief equivalent to a SDWA section 1415
variance or a section 1416 exemption.

1) If a PWS supplier has been granted a relief equivalent to a SDWA
section 1415 variance, under Section 611.111, or a section 1416
exemption, under Section 611.112, the public notice must contain the
following:

A) An explanation of the reasons for the relief equivalent to a SDWA
section 1415 variance or a section 1416 exemption;



B) The date on which the relief equivalent to a $DWA section 1415
variance or a section 1416 exemption was issued;

C) A brief status report on the steps that the supplier is taking to
install treatment, find alternative sources of water, or otherwise
comply with the terms and schedules of the relief equivalent to a SDWA
section 1415 variance or a section 1416 exemption; and

ID) A notice of any opportunity for public input in the review of the
relief equivalent to a SDWA section 1415 variance or a section 1416
exemption.

2) If a PWS supplier violates the conditions of relief equivalent to
a SDWA section 1415 variance or a section 1416 exemption, the public
notice must contain the ten elements listed in subsection (a) of this
Scct ion.

c) How the public notice is to be presented.

1) Each public notice required by this Section must comply with the
following:

A) It must be displayed in a conspicuous way when printed or posted;

B) It must not contain overly technical language or very small print;

C) It must not be formatted in a way that defeats the purpose of the
notice;

ID) It must not contain language that nullifies the purpose of the
notice.

2) Each public notice required by this Section must comply with
multilingual requirements, as follows:

A) For a PWS supplier serving a large proportion of non-English
speaking consumers, the public notice must contain information in the
appropriate languages regarding the importance of the notice or contain
a telephone number or address where persons served may contact the water
supplier to obtain a translated copy of the notice or to request
assistance in the appropriate language.

B) In cases where the Agency has not determined what constitutes a
large proportion of non-English speaking consumers, the PWS supplier
must include in the public notice the same information as in subsection

(c) (2) (A) of this Section, where appropriate to reach a large proportion
of non-English speaking persons served by the water supplier.

d) Standard language that a PWS supplier must include in its public
notice. A PWS supplier is required to include the following standard
language in its public notice:



1) Standard health effects language for MCL or MRDL violations,
treatment technique violations, and violations of the condition of
relief equivalent to a SDWA section 1415 variance or a section 1416
exemption. A PWS supplier must include in each public notice the health
effects language specified in Appendix H to this Part corresponding to
each MCL, MRDL, and treatment technique violation listed in Appendix G
to this Part, and for each violation of a condition of relief equivalent
to a SDWA section 1415 variance or a section 1416 exemption.

2) Standard language for monitoring and testing procedure violations.
A PWS supplier must include the following language in its notice,
including the language necessary to fill in the blanks, for all
monitoring and testing procedure violations listed in Appendix G of this
Part:

We are required to monitor your drinking water for specific
contaminants on a regular basis. Results of regular monitoring are an
indicator of whether or not your drinking water meets health standards.
During (compliance period) , we ‘did not monitor or test or ‘did not
complete all monitoring or testing” for (contaminants) , and therefore
cannot be sure of the quality of your drinking water during that time.

3) Standard language to encourage the distribution of the public
notice to all persons served. A PWS supplier must include the following
language in its notice (where applicable):

Please share this information with all the other people who drink
this water, especially those who may not have received this notice
directly (for example, people in apartments, nursing homes, schools, and
businesses) . You can do this by posting this notice in a public place or
distributing copies by hand or mail.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.205 (2016) (2002).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.908 Special Notice for Exceedance of the Fluoride Secondary
Standard

a) When to give special notice. A CWS supplier that exceeds the
federal fluoride secondary MCL of 2 mg/l (see 40 CFR 143.3)) (determined
by the last single sample taken in accordance with Section 611.603), but
does not exceed the maximum contaminant level (MCL) of 4 mg/l for
fluoride (as specified in Section 611.301) , must provide the public

notice in subsection (c) of this $cction to persons served. Public
notice must be provided as soon as practical but no later than 12 months
from the day the supplier learns of the exceedance. A copy of the
notice must also be sent to all new billing units and new customers at
the time service begins and to the Department of Public Health. The
PWS supplier must repeat the notice at least annually for as long as the



SMCL is exceeded. If the public notice is posted, the notice must
remain in place for as long as the fluoride SMCL is exceeded, but in no
case less than seven days (even if the exceedance is eliminated) . On a
case-by-case basis, the Agency may require an initial notice sooner than
12 months and repeat notices more frequently than annually.

BOARD NOTE: The federal regulations provide at 40 CFR 143.1 that
secondary MCL5 relate to the aesthetic qualities of water; they are not
enforceable standards. The National Primary Drinking Water Regulations,
however, include an enforceable requirement, at corresponding 40 CFR
141.208, that requires public notice upon exceedance of the secondary
MCL for fluoride.

li) The form and manner of a special notice. The form and manner of
the public notice (including repeat notices) must follow the
requirements for a Tier 3 public notice in Section 611.904(c), (d) (1),
and (d) (3).

c) Mandatory language in a special notice. The notice must contain
the following language, including the language necessary to fill in the
blanks:

This is an alert about your drinking water and a cosmetic dental
problem that might affect children under nine years of age. At low
levels, fluoride can help prevent cavities, but children drinking water
containing more than 2 milligrams per liter (mg/i) of fluoride may
develop cosmetic discoloration of their permanent teeth (dental
fluorosis) . The drinking water provided by your community water system
(name) has a fluoride concentration of (insert value) mg/l. Dental
fluorosis, in its moderate or severe forms, may result in a brown
staining or pitting of the permanent teeth. This problem occurs only in
developing teeth, before they erupt from the gums. Children under nine
should be provided with alternative sources of drinking water or water
that has been treated to remove the fluoride to avoid the possibility of
staining and pitting of their permanent teeth. You may also want to
contact your dentist about proper use by young children of
fluoride-containing products. Older children and adults may safely
drink the water.

Drinking water containing more than 4 mg/l of fluoride (the
USEPAs drinking water standard) can increase your risk of developing
bone disease. Your drinking water does not contain more than 4 mg/i of
fluoride, but were required to notify you when we discover that the
fluoride levels in your drinking water exceed 2 mg/i because of this
cosmetic dental problem.

For more information, please call (name of water system contact)
of (name of community water system) at (phone number) . Some home water
treatment units are also available to remove fluoride from drinking
water. To learn more about available home water treatment units, you may
call NSF International at 1-877-8-NSF-HELP.



BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.20$ (2016) (2014)

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

SUBPART W: INITIAL DISTRIBUTION SYSTEM EVALUATIONS

Section 611.920 General Requirements

a) USEPA has designated that the requirements of this Subpart W
constitute National Primary Drinking Water Regulations. The regulations
in this Subpart W establish monitoring and other requirements for
identifying Subpart Y compliance monitoring locations for determining
compliance with maximum contaminant levels for TTHMs and HAA5. The
supplier must use an initial distribution system evaluation (IDSE) to
determine the locations in its distribution system that are
representative of high TTHM and HAA5 concentrations throughout the
suppliers distribution system. An IDSE is used in conjunction with,
but separate from, Subpart I compliance monitoring, to identify and
select Subpart Y compliance monitoring locations.

b) Applicability. A supplier is subject to the requirements of this
Subpart W if it fulfills any of the following conditions:

1) The supplier owns or operates a community water system that uses a
primary or residual disinfectant other than ultraviolet light;

2) The supplier delivers water that has been treated with a primary
or residual disinfectant other than ultraviolet light; or

3) The supplier owns or operates a non-transient non-community water
system that serves at least 10,000 people, and it either uses a primary
or residual disinfectant other than ultraviolet light, or it delivers
water that has been treated with a primary or residual disinfectant
other than ultraviolet light.

c) The Agency may determine, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section
611.110, that a combined distribution system does not include certain
consecutive systems based on such factors as the delivery of water to a
consecutive system only on an emergency basis or the receiving only a
small pcrccntagc and small volumc of water from a wholesale system. The
Agency may also dctcrmine, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
that a combincd distribution 3y9tem does not include ccrtain wholcsalc
systems bascd on such factors as the delivcry of water to a conoccutivc
system only on an cmcrgcncy basis or thc dclivcry of only a small
perccntagc and small volume of water to a consccutivc oystcm.Schedulc.

supplier must comply iih thci “rrriiimmmrn rf thifl Subpart W on tJ
cncau±c proviaca i; uscction (c)(1)ofthis Section bascd on its
systcm typc, as sot forth in the applicable of subsections (c) (1) (A)
through (c) (1) (E) of this Scction, subjcct to the conditions of

:ctions Cc) (1) (F) through (c) (1) (H) of tli



BOARD NOTE: Implcmcntation of this Subpart W occurrcd in Gtage bctwccn—
Octobcr 1, 2006 through Octobcr 1, 2014, dcpending on population served
and other factors. See 40 CFR 141.600(c) . The Board removed the
now obsolete implementation dates.
•;:+ Compliance dates.
M- A supplier that is not part of a combined distribution system, or
a supplier that serves the largest population in a combined distribution
system, and which serves a population of 100,000 or more persons is
required to have either submitted its standard monitoring plan, its
system specific study plan, or its 40/30 certification or obtained or
been subject to a very small system waiver before October 1, 2006. The
supplier is further required to have completed its standard monitoring
or system specific study before September 30, 2008 and submitted its
IDSE report to the Agency before January 1, 2009.
B-)- A supplier that is not part of a combined distribution system, or
a supplier that serves the largest population in a combined distribution
system, and which serves a population of 50,000 to 99,999 persons is
required to have either submitted its standard monitoring plan, its
system specific study plan, or its 40/30 certification or obtained or
been subject to a very small system waiver before April 1, 2007. The
supplier is further required to have completed its standard monitoring
or system specific study before March 31, 2009 and submitted its ID$E
report to the Agency before July 1, 2009.
€* A supplier that is not part of a combined distribution system, or
a supplier that serves the largest population in a combined distribution
system, and which serves a population of 10,000 to 49,999 persons is
required to have either submitted its standard monitoring plan, its
system specific study plan, or its 40/30 certification or obtained or
been subject to a very small system waiver before October 1, 2007. The
supplier is further required to have completed its standard monitoring
or system specific study before September 30, 2009 and submitted its
IDSE report to the Agency before January 1, 2010.
3- A supplier that is not part of a combined distribution system, or
a supplier that serves the largest population in a combined distribution
system, and which serves a population of fewer than 10,000 persons (and
which is a CWS) is required to have either submitted its standard
monitoring plan, its system specific study plan, or its 40/30
certification or obtained or been subject to a very small system waiver
before April 1, 2008. The supplier is further required to have
completed its standard monitoring or system specific study before March
31, 2010 and submitted its ID$E report to the Agency before July 1,
2010.
- A supplier that is part of a combined distribution system which
does not serve the largest population in the combined system, which is a
wholesale system supplier or a consecutive system supplier, is required
to have either submitted its standard monitoring plan, its
system specific study plan, or its 40/30 certification or obtained or
been subject to a very small system waiver; is further required to have-
completed its standard monitoring or system specific study and submitted
its IDSE report to the Agency at the same time as the supplier in the
combined system that has the earliest compliance date.
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BOARD NOTE: Implementation of this Subpart W occurred in staçies during
October 1, 2006 through October 1. 2014. deoending on population served

Gtandard monitoring plan, thc oystem spccific study plan, or thc 40/30
ccrtification or becoming subject to a vcry small ystcm waivcr waø duc,
p idcntificd in thc applicable of ubscction (a) (1) through (a) (4) of
this Scction, thc Agcncy did not approve a supplicr’o plan or notify thc
oupplicr that it had not yct complctcd its rcvicw, thc supplier may
considcr thc plan that it oubmittcd as approvcd. Thc supplicr is
rcguired to havc implcmcntcd that plan, and it is rcguired to havc
completcd standard monitoring or a system specific study no latcr than
thc datc whcn compiction of the standard monitoring or system specific
study is due, as identified in the applicable of subsections (a) (1)
through (a) (4) of this Section.
G+ The supplier is required to have submitted its 40/30 certification
pursuant to Section 611.923 before the date indicated in the applicable
of subsections (a) (1) through (a) (4) of this Section.
H* If, within three months after the due date for submission of the
IDSE report identified in this subsection (c) (1) (nine months after this
date if the supplier is required to have complied on the schedule in
subsection (c) (1) (C) of this Section) , the Agency did not approve the
supplier’s IDSE report or notify the supplier that it had not yet
completed its review, the supplier could consider the report that it
submitted to the Agency as approved, and the supplier is required to
havc implemented the recommended Subpart Y mnnitnrina rrrniiim12
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pursuant to Section 611.110, determine that a combined distribution
system does not include certain consecutive systems based on such
factors as the receipt of water from a wholesale system only on an
emergency basis or the receipt of only a small percentage and small
volume of water from a wholesale system. The Agency may also determine,
by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, that a combined
distribution system does not include certain wholesale systems based on
such factors as the delivery of water to a consecutive system only on an
emergency basis or the delivery of only a small percentage and small
volume of water to a consecutive system.

and other factors. See 40 CFR 141.600(c) . The Board removed the
now-obsolete implementation dates.



d) A supplier must do one of the following: it must conduct standard
monitoring that meets the requirements in Section 611.921; it must
conduct a system-specific study that meets the requirements in Section
611.922; it must certify to the Agency that it meets the 40/30
certification criteria under Section 611.923; or it must qualify for a
very small system waiver under Section 611.924.

1) The supplier must have taken the full complement of routine TTHM
and HAA5 compliance samples required of a system that serves the
appropriate population and which uses the appropriate source water under
Subpart I of this Part (or the supplier must have taken the full
complement of reduced TTHM and HAA5 compliance samples required of a
system with the supplier’s population and source water under Subpart I
of this Part if the supplier meets reduced monitoring criteria under
Subpart I of this Part) during the period specified in Section
611.923(a) to meet the 40/ 30 certification criteria in Section 611.923.
The supplier must have taken TTHM and HAA5 samples under Sections
611.381 and 611.382 to be eligible for the very small system waiver in
Section 611.924.

2) If the supplier has not taken the required samples, the supplier
must conduct standard monitoring that meets the requirements in Section
611.921, or a system-specific study that meets the requirements in
Section 611.922.

e) The supplier must use only the analytical methods specified in
Section 611.381, or otherwise approved by the Agency for monitoring
under this Subpart W, to demonstrate compliance with the requirements of
this Subpart W.

f) IDSE results will not be used for the purpose of determining
compliance with MCLs in Section 611.312.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.600 (2016) (2012).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.921 Standard Monitoring

a) Standard monitoring plan. A supplier’s standard monitoring plan

must comply with subsections (a) (1) through (a) (4) of this Scction. The
supplier must prepare and submit its standard monitoring plan to the



Agency according to the appropriate of the schedules provided in Section
611.920(c)

1) The suppliers standard monitoring plan must include a schematic
of its distribution system (including distribution system entry points
and their sources, and storage facilities) , with notes indicating
locations and dates of all projected standard monitoring, and all
projected Subpart I compliance monitoring.

2) The suppliers standard monitoring plan must include justification
of standard monitoring location selection and a summary of data the
supplier relied on to justify standard monitoring location selection.

3) The supplier’s standard monitoring plan must specify the
population served and its system type (i.e., that it is a Subpart B or
groundwater system)

4) The supplier must retain a complete copy of its standard
monitoring plan submitted under this subsection (a) , including any
Agency modification of the plan, for as long as the supplier is required
to retain its IDSE report under subsection (c) (4) of thiz Scction.

b) Standard monitoring.

1) The supplier must monitor as indicated in the applicable of
subsections (b) (1) (A) through (b) (1) (P) of this Scction, subject to the
limitations of subsections (b) (1) (Q) and (b) (1) (R) of this Scction. The
supplier must collect dual sample sets at each monitoring location. One
sample in the dual sample set must be analyzed for TTHM. The other
sample in the dual sample set must be analyzed for HAAS. The supplier
must conduct one monitoring period during the peak historical month for
TTHM levels or HAAS levels or the month of warmest water temperature.
The supplier must review available compliance, study, or operational
data to determine the peak historical month for TTHM or HAA5 levels or
warmest water temperature.

A) A Subpart B system supplier that serves fewer than 500 persons and
which operates a consecutive system must collect samples once each
calendar year during the peak historical month: one near an entry point
to the distribution system and one at a high TTHM location, for a total
of two samples during each monitoring period.

B) A Subpart B system supplier that serves fewer than 500 persons and
which does not operate a consecutive system must collect samples once
each calendar year during the peak historical month: one at a high TTHM
location and one at a high HAA5 location, for a total of two samples
during each monitoring period.

C) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 500 to 3,300 persons and
which operates a consecutive system must collect samples four times each
calendar year (once every 90 days) : one near an entry point to the



distribution system and one at a high TTHM location, for a total of two
samples during each monitoring period.

D) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 500 to 3,300 persons and
which does not operate a consecutive system must collect samples four
times each calendar year (once every 90 days) : one at a high TTHM
location and one at a high HAA5 location, for a total of two samples
during each monitoring period.

E) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 3,301 to 9,999 persons
must collect samples four times each calendar year (once every 90 days)
one at a location in the distribution system that represents the average
residence time, two at high TTHM locations, and one at a high HAA5
location, for a total of four samples during each monitoring period.

F) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 10,000 to 49,999 persons
must collect samples six times each calendar year (once every 60 days)
one near an entry point to the distribution system, two at locations in
the distribution system that represent the average residence time, three
at each TTHM location, and two at high HAA5 locations, for a total of
eight samples during each monitoring period.

G) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 50,000 to 249,999 persons
must collect samples six times each calendar year (once every 60 days)
three near entry points to the distribution system, four at locations in
the distribution system that represent the average residence time, five
at high TTHM locations, and four at high HAA5 locations, for a total of
16 samples during each monitoring period.

H) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 250,000 to 999,999 persons
must collect samples six times each calendar year (once every 60 days)
four near entry points to the distribution system, six at locations in
the distribution system that represent the average residence time, eight
at high TTHM locations, and six at high HAA5 locations, for a total of
24 samples during each monitoring period.

I) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 1,000,000 to 4,999,999
persons must collect samples six times each calendar year (once every 60
days) : six near entry points to the distribution system, eight at
locations in the distribution system that represent the average
residence time, 10 at high TTHM locations, and eight at high HAA5
locations, for a total of 32 samples during each monitoring period.

J) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 5,000,000 or more persons
must collect samples six times each calendar year (once every 60 days)
eight near entry points to the distribution system, 10 at locations in
the distribution system that represent the average residence time, 12 at
high TTHM locations, and 10 at high HAA5 locations, for a total of 40
samples during each monitoring period.

K) A groundwater system supplier that serves fewer than 500 persons
and which operates a consecutive system must collect samples once each



calendar year during the peak historical month: one near an entry point
to the distribution system and one at a high TTHM location, for a total
of two samples during each monitoring period.

L) A groundwater system supplier that serves fewer than 500 persons
and which does not operate a consecutive system must collect samples
once each calendar year during the peak historical month: one at a high
TTHM location and one at a high HAA5 location, for a total of two
samples during each monitoring period.

M) A groundwater system supplier that serves 500 to 9,999 persons
must collect samples four times each calendar year (once every 90 days)
one at a high TTHM location and one at a high HAA5 location, for a total
of two samples during each monitoring period.

N) A groundwater system supplier that serves 10,000 to 99,999 persons
must collect samples four times each calendar year (once every 90 days)
one near an entry point to the distribution system, one at a location in
the distribution system that represents the average residence time, two
at high TTHM locations, and two at high HAA5 locations, for a total of
six samples during each monitoring period.

0) A groundwater system supplier that serves 100,000 to 499,999
persons must collect samples four times each calendar year (once every
90 days) : one near an entry point to the distribution system, one at a
location in the distribution system that represents the average
residence time, three at high TTHM locations, and three at high HAA5
locations, for a total of eight samples during each monitoring period.

P) A groundwater system supplier that serves 500,000 or more persons
must collect samples four times each calendar year (once every 90 days)
two near an entry point to the distribution system, two at locations in
the distribution system that represent the average residence time, four
at high TTHM locations, and four at high HAAS locations, for a total of
12 samples during each monitoring period.

Q) A dual sample set (i.e., a TTHM and an HAA5 sample) must be taken
at each monitoring location during each monitoring period.

R) The peak historical monthy’, for the purposes of subsections
(b) (1) (A) , (b) (1) (3) , (b) (1) (K) , and (b) (1) (L) of this Section, means
the month with the highest TTHM or HAA5 levels or the warmest water
temperature.

2) The supplier must take samples at locations other than the
existing Subpart I monitoring locations. Monitoring locations must be
distributed throughout the distribution system.

3) If the number of entry points to the distribution system is fewer
than the specified number of entry point monitoring locations, excess
entry point samples must be equally replaced at high TTHM and HAAS
locations. If there is an odd extra location number, the supplier must



take a sample at a high TTHM location. If the number of entry points to
the distribution system is more than the specified number of entry point
monitoring locations, the supplier must take samples at the entry points
to the distribution system that have the highest annual water flows.

4) The suppliers monitoring under this subsection (b) may not be
reduced under the provisions of Section 611.500, and the Agency may not
reduce the suppliers monitoring using the provisions of Section
611 . 161.

c) IDSE report. A suppliers IDSE report must include the elements

required in subsections (c) (1) through (c) (4) of this Scction. The
supplier must submit its IDSE report to the Agency according to the
applicable of the schedules set forth in Section 611.920(c).

1) The suppliers IDSE report must include all TTHM and HAA5
analytical results from Subpart I compliance monitoring and all standard
monitoring conducted during the period of the IDSE as individual
analytical results and LRAAs presented in a tabular or spreadsheet
format acceptable to the Agency. If changed from the supplier’s
standard monitoring plan submitted pursuant to subsection (a) of this
Scction, the supplier’s report must also include a schematic of the
supplier’s distribution system, the population served, and system type
(Subpart B system or groundwater system)

2) The supplier’s IDSE report must include an explanation of any
deviations from the supplier’s approved standard monitoring plan.

3) The supplier must recommend and justify Subpart Y compliance
monitoring locations and timing based on the protocol in Section
611.925.

4) The supplier must retain a complete copy of its IDSE report
submitted under this Section for 10 years after the date on which the
supplier submitted the supplier’s report. If the Agency modifies the
Subpart Y monitoring requirements that the supplier recommended in its
IDSE report or if the Agency approves alternative monitoring locations
pursuant to Section 611.161, the supplier must keep a copy of the
Agency’s notification on file for 10 years after the date of the
Agency’s notification. The supplier must make the IDSE report and any
Agency notification available for review by the Agency or the public.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.601 (2016) (2006)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.922 System-Specific Studies

a) System-specific study plan. A supplier’s system-specific study
plan must be based on either existing monitoring results, as required

under subsection (a) (1) of this Scction, or modeling, as required under



subsection (a) (2) of this Section. The supplier must prepare and submit
the supplier’s system-specific study plan to the Agency according to the
schedule in Section 611.920(c).

1) Existing monitoring results. A supplier may comply by submitting
monitoring results collected before it is required to begin monitoring
pursuant to Section 611.920(c) . The monitoring results and analysis
must meet the criteria in subsections (a) (1) (A) and (a) (1) (B) of thio
$Gct ion.

A) Minimum requirements.

1) TTHM and HAA5 results must be based on samples collected and
analyzed in accordance with Section 611.381. Samples must be collected
no earlier than five years prior to the study plan submission date.

ii) The monitoring locations and frequency must meet the conditions
identified in the applicable of subsections (a) (1) (A) (iii) through

(a) (1) (A) (xv) of this Section. Each location must be sampled once
during the peak historical month for TTHM levels or HAA5 levels or the
month of warmest water temperature for every 12 months of data submitted
for that location. Monitoring results must include all Subpart I
compliance monitoring results, plus additional monitoring results as
necessary to meet minimum sample requirements.

iii) A Subpart B system supplier that serves fewer than 500 persons
must collect samples from three monitoring locations: three samples for
TTHM and three samples for HAA5.

iv) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 500 to 3,300 persons must
collect samples from three monitoring locations: nine samples for TTHM
and nine samples for HAA5.

v) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 3,301 to 9,999 persons
must collect samples from six monitoring locations: 36 samples for TTHM
and 36 samples for HAA5.

vi) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 10,000 to 49,999 persons
must collect samples from each of 12 monitoring locations: 72 samples
for TTHM and 72 samples for HAA5.

vii) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 50,000 to 249,999 persons
must collect samples from 24 monitoring locations: 144 samples for TTHM
and 144 samples for HAAS.

viii) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 250,000 to 999,999 persons
must collect samples from 36 monitoring locations: 216 samples for TTHM
and 216 samples for HAA5.

ix) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 1,000,000 to 4,999,999
persons must collect samples from 48 monitoring locations: 28$ samples
for TTHM and 288 samples for HAA5.



x) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 5,000,000 or more persons
must collect samples from 60 monitoring locations: 360 samples for TTHM
and 360 samples for HAA5.

xi) A groundwater system supplier that serves fewer than 500 persons
must collect samples from three monitoring locations: three samples for
TTHM and three samples for HAAS.

xii) A groundwater system supplier that serves 500 to 9,999 persons
must collect samples from three monitoring locations: nine samples for
TTHM and nine samples for HAA5.

xiii) A groundwater system supplier that serves 10,000 to 99,999 persons
must collect samples from 12 monitoring locations: 48 samples for TTHM
and 48 samples for HAA5.

xiv) A groundwater system supplier that serves 100,000 to 499,999
persons must collect samples from 18 monitoring locations: 72 samples
for TTHM and 72 samples for HAA5.

xv) A groundwater system supplier that serves 500,000 or more persons
must collect samples from 24 monitoring locations: 96 samples for TTHM
and 96 samples for HAA5.

B) Reporting monitoring results. A supplier must report the
following information:

i) The supplier must report previously collected monitoring results
and certify that the reported monitoring results include all compliance
and noncompliance results generated during the time period that began
with the first reported result and which ended with the most recent
Subpart I results;

ii) The supplier must certify that the samples were representative of
the entire distribution system and treatment and that the distribution
system and treatment have not changed significantly since the samples
were collected;

iii) The supplier’s study monitoring plan must include a schematic of
its distribution system (including distribution system entry points and
their sources and storage facilities in the system) , with notes
indicating the locations and dates of all completed or planned
system-specific study monitoring;

iv) The supplier’s system-specific study plan must specify the
population served and its system type (i.e., that it is a Subpart B or
groundwater system)

v) The supplier must retain a complete copy of its system-specific
study plan submitted under this subsection (a) (1) , including any Agency
modification of the supplier’s system-specific study plan, for as long



as the supplier is required to retain its IDSE report under subsection

(b) (5) of this $cction; and

vi) If the supplier submits previously collected data that fully meet
the number of samples required under subsection (a) (1) (A) (ii) of this
Scction, and the Agency rejects some of the data in writing, by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110, the supplier must either conduct
additional monitoring to replace rejected data on a schedule approved by
the Agency in the SEP, or it must conduct standard monitoring under
Section 611.921.

2) Modeling. A supplier may comply through analysis of an
extended-period simulation hydraulic model . The extended-period
simulation hydraulic model and analysis must meet the following
criteria:

A) Minimum extended-period hydraulic model requirements.

i) The extended-period hydraulic model must simulate 24 hour
variation in demand and show a consistently repeating 24 hour pattern of
residence time.

ii) The extended-period hydraulic model must represent the criteria

listed in subsection (a) (2) (ID) of this Scction.

BOARD NOTE: This subsection (a) (2) (A) (ii) is derived from 40 CFR
141.602(a) (2) (i) (B) , as added at 71 Fed. Reg. 38$ (Jan. 4, 2006) . The
Board has codified 40 CFR 141.602(a) (2) (i) (B) (1) through (a) (2) (i) (B) (9)

as subsections (a) (2) (D) (i) through (a) (2) (ID) (ix) of this $cction to
comport with Illinois Administrative Code codification requirements.

iii) The extended-period hydraulic model must be calibrated or have
calibration plans for the current configuration of the distribution
system during the period of high TTHM formation potential. All storage
facilities in the system must be evaluated as part of the calibration
process. All required calibration must be completed no later than 12
months after the supplier has submitted the plan.

B) Reporting modeling. The suppliers system-specific study plan
must include the information described in subsections (a) (2) (B) (i)
through (a) (2) (3) (vii) of this $cction, subject to the requirements of
subsection (a) (2) (B) (vii) of this Scction.

i) Tabular or spreadsheet data demonstrating that the model meets

requirements in subsections (a) (2) (A) (ii) and (a) (2) (ID) of this Section.

ii) A description of all calibration activities undertaken and, if
calibration is complete, a graph of predicted tank levels versus
measured tank levels for the system storage facility with the highest
residence time in each pressure zone, and a time-series graph of the
residence time at the longest residence time storage facility in the
distribution system showing the predictions for the entire simulation



period (i.e., from time zero until the time it takes for the model to
reach a consistently repeating pattern of residence time)

iii) Model output showing preliminary 24-hour average residence time
predictions throughout the distribution system.

iv) The timing and the number of samples representative of the
distribution system planned for at least one monitoring period of TTHM
and HAA5 dual-sample monitoring at a number of locations no fewer than
would be required for the system under standard monitoring in Section
611.921 during the historical month of high TTHM. These samples must be
taken at locations other than existing Subpart I compliance monitoring
locations.

v) A description of how all requirements will be completed no later
than 12 months after the supplier submits the suppliers system-specific
study plan.

vi) A schematic of the supplier’s distribution system (including
distribution system entry points and their sources and system storage
facilities) , with notes indicating the locations and dates of all
completed system-specific study monitoring (if calibration is complete)
and all Subpart I compliance monitoring.

vii) The population served and system type (i.e., that it is a Subpart
B or groundwater system)

viii) The supplier must retain a complete copy of the suppliers
system-specific study plan submitted under this subsection (a) (2),
including any Agency modification of the suppliers system-specific
study plan, for as long as the supplier is required to retain the

supplier’s IDSE report under subsection (b) (7) of this Scction.

C) If the supplier submits a model that does not fully meet the

requirements under subsection (a) (2) of this Scction, the supplier must
correct the Agency-cited deficiencies and respond to Agency inquiries
concerning the model. If the supplier fails to correct deficiencies or
respond to inquiries to the Agency’s satisfaction, the supplier must
conduct standard monitoring under Section 611.921.

D) The extended-period hydraulic model must represent the following
criteria:

i) 75 percent of pipe volume;

ii) 50 percent of pipe length;

iii) All pressure zones;

iv) All 12-inch diameter and larger pipes;



v) All eight-inch and larger pipes that connect pressure zones,
influence zones from different sources, storage facilities, major demand
areas, pumps, and control valves or which are known or expected to be
significant conveyors of water;

vi) All six-inch and larger pipes that connect remote areas of a
distribution system to the main portion of the system;

vii) All storage facilities with standard operations represented in the
model;

viii) All active pump stations with controls represented in the model;
and

ix) All active control valves.

BOARD NOTE: This subsection (a) (2) (D) is derived from 40 CFR
141.602(a) (2) (1) (B) , as added at 71 Fed. Reg. 388 (Jan. 4, 2006) . The
Board has codified 40 CFR 141.602(a) (2) (i) (B) (1) through (a) (2) (1) (B) (9)

as subsections (a) (2) (D) (i) through (a) (2) (ID) (ix) of this Scction to
comport with Illinois Administrative Code codification requirements.

b) IDSE report. The supplier’s IDSE report must include the elements

required in subsections (b) (1) through (b) (6) of this Scction. The
supplier must submit its IDSE report according to the applicable of the
schedules in Section 611.920(c).

1) The supplier’s IDSE report must include all TTHM and HAA5
analytical results from Subpart I compliance monitoring and all
system-specific study monitoring conducted during the period of the
system-specific study presented in a tabular or spreadsheet format
acceptable to the Agency. If changed from the suppliers
system-specific study plan submitted under subsection (a) of this
Scction, the suppliers IDSE report must also include a schematic of its
distribution system, the population served, and system type (i.e., that
it is a Subpart B or groundwater system).

2) If the supplier used the modeling provision under subsection
(a) (2) of this Scction, it must include final information for the
elements described in subsection (a) (2) (B) of this Soction, and a
24-hour time-series graph of residence time for each Subpart Y
compliance monitoring location selected.

3) The supplier must recommend and justify Subpart Y compliance
monitoring locations and timing based on the protocol in Section
611 . 925.

4) The suppliers IDSE report must include an explanation of any
deviations from its approved system-specific study plan.



5) The suppliers IDSE report must include the basis (analytical and
modeling results) and justification that it used to select the
recommended Subpart Y monitoring locations.

6) The supplier may submit its IDSE report in lieu of its
system-specific study plan on the schedule identified in Section
611.920(c) for submission of the system-specific study plan if the
supplier believes that it has the necessary information before the time
that the system-specific study plan is due. If the supplier elects this
approach, its IDSE report must also include all information required

under subsection (a) of this Scction.

7) The supplier must retain a complete copy of its IDSE report
submitted under this Section for 10 years after the date that the
supplier submitted its IDSE report. If the Agency modifies the Subpart
Y monitoring requirements that the supplier recommended in the
supplier’s IDSE report or if the Agency approves alternative monitoring
locations, the supplier must keep a copy of the Agency’s notification on
file for 10 years after the date of the Agency’s notification. The
supplier must make the IDSE report and any Agency notification available
for review by the Agency or the public.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.602 (2016) (2006).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.923 40/30 Certification

a) Eligibility. A supplier is eligible for 40/30 40/ 30
certification if it had no TTHM or HAA5 monitoring violations under
Subpart I of this Part and no individual sample exceeded 0.040 mg/l for
TTHM or 0.030 mg/l for HAA5 during an eight consecutive calendar quarter
period during implementation of this Subpart W. Eligibility for 40/30
certification is based on eight consecutive calendar quarters of Subpart
I compliance monitoring results, unless the supplier is on reduced
monitoring under Subpart I of this Part and was not required to monitor.
If the supplier did not monitor, the supplier must base its eligibility
on compliance samples taken during the preceding 12 months. beginning no
carlicr than the datc spccificd in thc applicabic of subsections (a) (1)
through (a) (4) of this Scction, subjoct to the limitations u. subsection
(a) (5) of this Section.

BOARD NOTE: Implementation of this Subpart W occurred in stages

bctwccndurina October 1, 2006 through October 1, 2014. The monitoring
that formed the basis of 40/30 certification was based on monitoring
that began either January 2004 or January 2005, depending on population
served and other factors. See 40 CFR 141.600(c) and 141.603(a). The
Board removed the now-obsolete implementation dates.
;:+ If the supplicrs 40/30 certification was due no later than
October 1, 2006, then its eligibility for 40/30 certification was based
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1, 2007, thcn it3 eligibility for 40/30 certification wa based on cight
conccutivc calcndar guartcrs of Subpart I compliancc monitoring rcsults
that bcgan no carlicr than January 2004.
;+ If thc upp1icr’s 40/30 ccrtification waz duc no latcr than
Octobcr 1, 2007, then it eligibility for 40/30 certification was based
on eight consecutive calendar quarters of Subpart I compliance
monitoring results that began no earlier than January 2005.
4+ If the supplier’s 40/30 certification was due no later than April
1, 2008, then its eligibility for 40/30 certification was based on eight
consecutive calendar quarters -of Subpart I compliance monitoring results
that began no earlier than January 2005.
-5%- Eligibility for 40/30 certification is based on eight consecutive
calendar quarters of Subpart I compliance monitoring results beginning
no earlier than the date set forth in the applicable of subsections
(a) (1) through (a) (4) of this Section, unless the supplier is on reduced
monitoring under Subpart I of this Part and was not required to monitor
during the specified period. If the supplier did not monitor during the
specified period, the supplier must base its eligibility on compliance
samples taken during the 12 months preceding the specified period.

b) 40/30 certification.

1) A supplier must certify to the Agency that every individual
compliance sample taken under Subpart I of this Part during the

I
applicable of the periods specified in subsection (a) of this Section
were no more than 0.040 mg/l for TTHM and 0.030 mg/l for HAA5, and that
the supplier has not had any TTHM or HAA5 monitoring violations during

I
the period specified in subsection (a) of this Section.

2) The Agency may require the supplier to submit compliance
monitoring results, distribution system schematics, or recommended
Subpart Y compliance monitoring locations in addition to the supplier’s
certification. If the supplier fails to submit the requested
information, the Agency may require standard monitoring under Section
611.921 or a system-specific study under Section 611.922.

3) The Agency may still require standard monitoring under Section
611.921 or a system-specific study under Section 611.922 even if the
supplier meets the criteria in subsection (a) of this Section.

4) The supplier must retain a complete copy of its certification
submitted under this Section for 10 years after the date that it
submitted the supplier’s certification. The supplier must make the
certification, all data upon which the certification is based, and any
Agency notification available for review by the Agency or the public.
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BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.603 (2016) (2012)



(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.925 Subpart Y Compliance Monitoring Location
Recommendat Ions

a) A suppliers IDSE report must include its recommendations and
justification for where and during what months it will conduct TTHM and
HAA5 monitoring for Subpart Y of this Part. The supplier must base its
recommendations on the criteria set forth in subsections (b) through (e)—
of this Scction.

li) The supplier must select the number of monitoring locations
specified in the applicable of subsections (b) (1) through (b) (13) of
this Section, subject to the limitations of subsections (b) (14) and
(b) (15) of this Scction. The supplier will use these recommended
locations as Subpart Y routine compliance monitoring locations, unless
the Agency requires different or additional locations. The supplier
should distribute locations throughout the distribution system to the
extent possible.

1) A Subpart B system supplier that serves fewer than 500 persons
must annually collect samples from two monitoring locations: one sample
from the highest TTHM location and one sample from the highest HAA5
location.

2) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 500 to 3,300 persons must
quarterly collect samples from two monitoring locations: one sample
from the highest TTHM location and one sample from the highest HAA5
location.

3) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 3,301 to 9,999 persons
must quarterly collect samples from two monitoring locations: one
sample from the highest TTHM location and one sample from the highest
HAA5 location.

4) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 10,000 to 49,999 persons
must quarterly collect samples from four monitoring locations: two
samples from the highest TTHM locations, one sample from the highest
HAA5 location, and one sample from an existing Subpart I compliance
location.

5) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 50,000 to 249,999 persons
must quarterly collect samples from eight monitoring locations: three
samples from the highest TTHM location, three samples from the highest
HAAS locations, and two samples from existing Subpart I compliance
locations.

6) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 250,000 to 999,999 persons
must quarterly collect samples from 12 monitoring locations: five
samples from the highest TTHM location, four samples from the highest



HAA5 locations, and three samples from existing Subpart I compliance
locations.

7) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 1,000,000 to 4,999,999
persons must quarterly collect samples from 16 monitoring locations:
six samples from the highest TTHM location, six samples from the highest
HAA5 locations, and four samples from existing Subpart I compliance
locations.

8) A Subpart B system supplier that serves more than 5,000,000
persons must quarterly collect samples from 20 monitoring locations:
eight samples from the highest TTHM location, seven samples from the
highest HAA5 locations, and five samples from existing Subpart I
compliance locations.

9) A groundwater system supplier that serves fewer than 500 persons
must annually collect samples from two monitoring locations: one sample
from the highest TTHM location and one sample from the highest HAA5
location.

10) A groundwater system supplier that serves 500 to 9,999 persons
must annually collect samples from two monitoring locations: one sample
from the highest TTHM location and one sample from the highest HAA5
location.

11) A groundwater system supplier that serves 10,000 to 99,999 persons
must quarterly collect samples from four monitoring locations: two
samples from the highest TTHM locations, one sample from the highest
HAA5 location, and one sample from an existing Subpart I compliance
location.

12) A groundwater system supplier that serves 100,000 to 499,999
persons must quarterly collect samples from six monitoring locations:
three samples from the highest TTHM locations, two samples from the
highest HAA5 locations, and one sample from an existing Subpart I
compliance location.

13) A groundwater system supplier that serves more than 500,000
persons must quarterly collect samples from eight monitoring locations:
three samples from the highest TTHM locations, three samples from the
highest HAA5 locations, and two samples from existing Subpart I
compliance locations.

14) The supplier must monitor during the month of highest DBP
concentrations.

15) A supplier on quarterly monitoring must take dual sample sets
every 90 days at each monitoring location, except for a Subpart 3 system
supplier that serves 500 to 3,300 persons. A groundwater system
supplier that serves 500 to 9,999 persons which is on annual monitoring
must take dual sample sets at each monitoring location. Any other
supplier that is on annual monitoring or which is a Subpart B system



supplier that serves 500 to 3,300 persons is required to take individual
TTHM and HAA5 samples (instead of a dual sample set) at the locations
with the highest TTHM and HAA5 concentrations, respectively. For a
supplier that serves fewer than 500 people, only one location with a
dual sample set per monitoring period is needed if the highest TTHM and
HAA5 concentrations occur at the same location and month.

c) The supplier must recommend Subpart Y compliance monitoring
locations based on standard monitoring results, system-specific study
results, and Subpart I compliance monitoring results. The supplier must
follow the protocol in subsections (c) (1) through (c) (8) of this
$cction. If required to monitor at more than eight locations, the
supplier must repeat the protocol as necessary. If the supplier does
not have existing Subpart I compliance monitoring results or if the
supplier does not have enough existing Subpart I compliance monitoring
results, the supplier must repeat the protocol, skipping the provisions

of subsections (c) (3) and Cc) (7) of this Scction as necessary, until the
supplier has identified the required total number of monitoring
locations.

1) The location with the highest TTHM LRAA not previously selected as
a Subpart Y monitoring location.

2) The location with the highest HAA5 LRAA not previously selected as
a Subpart Y monitoring location.

3) The existing Subpart I average residence time compliance
monitoring location (maximum residence time compliance monitoring
location for a groundwater system) with the highest HAA5 LRAA not
previously selected as a Subpart Y monitoring location.

4) The location with the highest TTHM LRAA not previously selected as
a Subpart Y monitoring location.

5) The location with the highest TTHM LRAA not previously selected as
a Subpart Y monitoring location.

6) The location with the highest HAA5 LPAA not previously selected as
a Subpart Y monitoring location.

7) The existing Subpart I average residence time compliance
monitoring location (maximum residence time compliance monitoring
location for a groundwater system) with the highest TTHM LPAA not
previously selected as a Subpart Y monitoring location.

8) The location with the highest HAA5 LPAA not previously selected as
a Subpart Y monitoring location.

d) The supplier may recommend locations other than those specified in

subsection (c) of this $cction if the supplier includes a rationale for
selecting other locations. If the Agency approves the alternative



locations, the supplier must monitor at these locations to determine
compliance under Subpart Y of this Part.

e) The suppliers recommended schedule must include Subpart Y
monitoring during the peak historical month for TTHM and HAA5
concentration, unless the Agency approves another month. Once the
supplier has identified the peak historical month, and if the supplier
is required to conduct routine monitoring at least quarterly, the
supplier must schedule Subpart Y compliance monitoring at a regular
frequency of every 90 or fewer days.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.605 (2016) (2010).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

SUBPART X: ENHANCED FILTRATION AND DISINFECTION -—

SYSTEMS SERVING FEWER THAN 10,000 PEOPLE

Section 611.950 General Requirements

a) The requirements of this Subpart X constitute national primary
drinking water regulations. These regulations establish requirements
for filtration and disinfection that are in addition to criteria under
which filtration and disinfection are required under Subpart B of this
Part. The regulations in this Subpart X establish or extend treatment
technique requirements in lieu of maximum contaminant levels for the
following contaminants: Giardia lamblia, viruses, heterotrophic plate
count bacteria, Legionella, Cryptosporidium, and turbidity. The
treatment technique requirements consist of installing and properly
operating water treatment processes that reliably achieve the following:

1) At least 99 percent (2-log) removal of Cryptosporidium between a
point where the raw water is not subject to recontamination by surface
water runoff and a point downstream before or at the first customer for
filtered systems, or Cryptosporidium control under the watershed control
plan for unfiltered systems; and

2) Compliance with the profiling and benchmark requirements in
Sections 611.953 and 611.954.

b) Applicability of the Subpart X requirements. A supplier is
subject to these requirements if the following is true of its system:

1) Is a public water system;

2) Uses surface water or groundwater under the direct influence of
surface water as a source; and

3) Serves fewer than 10,000 persons.



c) This subsection (c) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.502, which
includes a past implementation date. This statement maintains
structural consistency with the corresponding federal
provision.Compliance dcadlinc. A supplicr must comply with thosc
rcguircmentz in this Subpart X beginning January 1, 2005, excopt whcrc
otherwise noted.

d) Subpart X requirements. There are seven requirements of this
Subpart X, and a supplier must comply with all requirements that are
applicable to its system. These requirements are the following:

1) The supplier must cover any finished water reservoir that the
supplier began to construct on or after March 15, 2002, as described in
Section 611.951;

2) If the suppliers system is an unfiltered system, the supplier
must comply with the updated watershed control requirements described in
Section 611.952;

3) If the supplier’s system is a community or non-transient
non-community water system the supplier must develop a disinfection
profile, as described in Section 611.953;

4) If the supplier’s system is considering making a significant
change to its disinfection practices, the supplier must develop a
disinfection benchmark and consult with the Agency for approval of the
change, as described in Section 611.954;

5) If the supplier’s system is a filtered system, the supplier must
comply with the combined filter effluent requirements, as described in
Section 611.955;

6) If the supplier’s system is a filtered system that uses
conventional or direct filtration, the supplier must comply with the
individual filter turbidity requirements, as described in Section
611.956; and

7) The supplier must comply with the applicable reporting and
recordkeeping requirements, as described in Section 611.957.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.500 through 141.503 (2016)—
(2002)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.952 Additional Watershed Control Requirements for
Unfiltered Systems

a) Applicability. A Subpart B system supplier that serves fewer than
10,000 persons that does not provide filtration must continue to comply
with all of the filtration avoidance criteria in Sections 611.211 and



611.230 through 611.233, as well as the additional watershed control

requirements in subsection (b) of this Scction.

ID) Requirements to avoid filtration. A supplier must take any
additional steps necessary to minimize the potential for contamination
by Cryptosporidium oocysts in the source water. A watershed control
program must fulfill the following for Cryptosporidium:

1) The program must identify watershed characteristics and activities
that may have an adverse effect on source water quality; and

2) The program must monitor the occurrence of activities that may
have an adverse effect on source water quality.

c) Determination of adequacy of control requirements. During an
onsite inspection conducted under the provisions of Section 611.232(c),
the Agency must determine whether a watershed control program is
adequate to limit potential contamination by Cryptosporidium oocysts.
The adequacy of the program must be based on the comprehensiveness of
the watershed review; the effectiveness of the program to monitor and
control detrimental activities occurring in the watershed; and the
extent to which the supplier has maximized land ownership or controlled
land use within the watershed.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.520 through 141.522 (2016)—
(2002)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Req. — , effective

Section 611.953 Disinfection Profile

a) Applicability. A disinfection profile is a graphical
representation of a systems level of Giardia lamblia or virus
inactivation measured during the course of a year. A Subpart B
community or non-transient non-community water system that serves fewer
than 10,000 persons must develop a disinfection profile unless the
Agency, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, determines that a
profile is unnecessary. The Agency may approve the use of a more
representative data set for disinfection profiling than the data set

required under subsections (c) through (g) of this Section.

b) Determination that a disinfection profile is not necessary. The
Agency may only determine that a disinfection profile is not necessary
if the systems TTHM and HAA5 levels are below 0.064 mg/l and 0.048
mg/l, respectively. To determine these levels, TTHM and HAA5 samples

must have been collected after January 1, 1998, during the month with
the warmest water temperature, and at the point of maximum residence
time in the distribution system. The Agency may, by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110, approve the use of a different data set to
determine these levels if it determines that the data set is
representative TTHM and HA5 data.



c) Development of a disinfection profile. A disinfection profile
consists of the following three steps:

1) First, the supplier must collect data for several parameters from
the plant, as discussed in subsection (d) of this Section, over the
course of 12 months. If thc supplicr scrvcs between 500 and 9,999
persons it must havc bcgun to collcct data no latcr than July 1, 2003.
If thc oupplicr servcs fcwcr than 500 persons, it must begin to collcct
data no latcr than January 1, 2004.

2) Second, the supplier must use this data to calculate weekly log

inactivation as discussed in subsections (e) and (f) of this $cction;
and

3) Third, the supplier must use these weekly log inactivations to
develop a disinfection profile as specified in subsection (g) of this
Scction.

d) Data required for a disinfection profile. A supplier must monitor
the following parameters to determine the total log inactivation using
the analytical methods in Section 611.531, once per week on the same
calendar day, over 12 consecutive months:

1) The temperature of the disinfected water at each residual
disinfectant concentration sampling point during peak hourly flow;

2) If a supplier uses chlorine, the pH of the disinfected water at
each residual disinfectant concentration sampling point during peak
hourly flow;

3) The disinfectant contact times (TT) during peak hourly flow; and

4) The residual disinfectant concentrations (‘C’) of the water before
or at the first customer and prior to each additional point of
disinfection during peak hourly flow.

e) Calculations based on the data collected. The tables in Appendix
B of this Part must be used to determine the appropriate CT99.9 value.
The supplier must calculate the total inactivation ratio as follows, and
multiply the value by 3.0 to determine log inactivation of Giardia
lamblia:

1) If the supplier uses only one point of disinfectant application,
it must determine either of the following:

A) One inactivation ratio (CTcalc/CT99.9) before or at the first
customer during peak hourly flow; or

3) Successive CTcalc/CT99.9 values, representing sequential
inactivation ratios, between the point of disinfectant application and a
point before or at the first customer during peak hourly flow. Under



this alternative, the supplier must calculate the total inactivation
ratio by determining CTcalc/CT99.9 for each sequence and then adding the
CTcalc/CT99.9 values together to determine ?CTcalcSCTcalc/CT99.9.

2) If the supplier uses more than one point of disinfectant
application before the first customer, it must determine the
CTcalc/CT99.9 value of each disinfection segment immediately prior to
the next point of disinfectant application, or for the final segment,
before or at the first customer, during peak hourly flow using the
procedure specified in subsection (e) (1) (3) of this $cction.

f) Use of chloramines, ozone, or chlorine dioxide as a primary
disinfectant. If a supplier uses chioramines, ozone, or chlorine
dioxide for primary disinfection, the supplier must also calculate the
logs of inactivation for viruses and develop an additional disinfection
profile for viruses using methods approved by the Agency.

g) Development and maintenance of the disinfection profile in graphic
form. Each log inactivation serves as a data point in the suppliers
disinfection profile. A supplier will have obtained 52 measurements
(one for every week of the year) . This will allow the supplier and the

Agency the opportunity to evaluate how microbial inactivation varied
over the course of the year by looking at all 52 measurements (the
supplier’s disinfection profile) . The supplier must retain the
disinfection profile data in graphic form, such as a spreadsheet, which
must be available for review by the Agency as part of a sanitary survey.
The supplier must use this data to calculate a benchmark if the supplier
is considering changes to disinfection practices.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.530 through 141.536 (2016)—
(2014)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.954 Disinfection Benchmark

a) Applicability. A Subpart B system supplier that is required to
develop a disinfection profile under Section 611.953 must develop a
disinfection benchmark if it decides to make a significant change to its
disinfection practice. The supplier must consult with the Agency for
approval before it can implement a significant disinfection practice
change.

b) Significant changes to disinfection practice. Significant changes
to disinfection practice include the following:

1) Changes to the point of disinfection;

2) Changes to the disinfectants used in the treatment plant;

3) Changes to the disinfection process; or



4) Any other modification identified by the Agency.

c) Considering a significant change. A supplier that is considering
a significant change to its disinfection practice must calculate
disinfection benchmark, as described in subsections (d) and (e) of this
$cction, and provide the benchmarks to the Agency. A supplier may only
make a significant disinfection practice change after consulting with
the Agency for approval. A supplier must submit the following
information to the Agency as part of the consultation and approval
process:

1) A description of the proposed change;

2) The disinfection profile for Giardia lamblia (and, if necessary,
viruses) and disinfection benchmark;

3) An analysis of how the proposed change will affect the current
levels of disinfection; and

4) Any additional information requested by the Agency.

d) Calculation of a disinfection benchmark. A supplier that is
making a significant change to its disinfection practice must calculate
a disinfection benchmark using the following procedure:

1) Step 1: Using the data thmwcstthat the suoplier collected to
develop the disinfection profile. determine the averace Giardia lambuia
inactivation for each calendar month by dividina the sum of all Giardia
lamblia inactivations for that month liv the number of values calculated
for that month; and

aL Step 2: Determine the lowest monthly average value out of the 12
values. This value becomes the disinfection benchmark.

e) If a supplier uses chloramines, ozone or chlorine dioxide for
primary disinfection the supplier must calculate the disinfection
benchmark from the data that the supplier collected for viruses to

develop the disinfection profile in subsection (d) of this $cction.
This viral benchmark must be calculated in the same manner used to
calculate the Giardia lamblia disinfection benchmark in subsection (d)—
of this Section.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.540 through 141.544 (2016)—
(2003)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.955 Combined Filter Effluent Turbidity Limits



a) Applicability. A Subpart 3 system supplier that serves fewer than
10,000 persons, which is required to filter, and which utilizes
filtration other than slow sand filtration or diatomaceous earth
filtration must meet the combined filter effluent turbidity requirements

of subsections (b) through (d) of this $cction . If the supplier uses
slow sand or diatomaceous earth filtration the supplier is not required
to meet the combined filter effluent turbidity limits of this Subpart X,
but the supplier must continue to meet the combined filter effluent
turbidity limits in Section 611.250.

b) Combined filter effluent turbidity limits. A supplier must meet
two strengthened combined filter effluent turbidity limits.

1) The first combined filter effluent turbidity limit is a “95th
percentile” turbidity limit that a supplier must meet in at least 95
percent of the turbidity measurements taken each month. Measurements
must continue to be taken as described in Sections 611.531 and 611.533.
Monthly reporting must be completed according to Section 611.957(a).
The following are the required limits for specific filtration
technologies:

A) For a system with conventional filtration or direct filtration,
the 95th percentile turbidity value is 0.3 NTU.

B) For a system with any other alternative filter technology, the
95th percentile turbidity value is a value (not to exceed 1 NTU) to be
determined by the Agency, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,

based on the demonstration described in subsection (c) of this Scction.

2) The second combined filter effluent turbidity limit is a “maximum”
turbidity limit that a supplier may at no time exceed during the month.
Measurements must continue to be taken as described in Sections 611.531
and 611.533. Monthly reporting must be completed according to Section
611.957(a) . The following are the required limits for specific
filtration technologies:

A) For a system with conventional filtration or direct filtration,
the maximum turbidity value is 1 NTU.

B) For a system with any other alternative filter technology, the
maximum turbidity value is a value (not to exceed 5 NTU) to be
determined by the Agency, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,

based on the demonstration described in subsection (c) of this Scction.

c) Requirements for an alternative filtration system.

1) If a supplier’s system consists of alternative filtration
(filtration other than slow sand filtration, diatomaceous earth
filtration, conventional filtration, or direct filtration) the supplier
is required to conduct a demonstration (see tables in subsection (b) of
this Scction) . The supplier must demonstrate to the Agency, using pilot
plant studies or other means, that its system’s filtration, in



combination with disinfection treatment, consistently achieves the
following:

A) 99 percent removal of Cryptosporidium oocysts;

B) 99.9 percent removal or inactivation of Giardia lambuia cysts; and

C) 99.99 percent removal or inactivation of viruses.

2) This subsection (c) (2) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.552(b), which

USEPA has designated as “reserved--’. This statement maintains
structural correspondence with the corresponding federal regulation.

d) Requirements for a lime-softening system. If a supplier practices
lime softening, the supplier may acidify representative combined filter
effluent turbidity samples prior to analysis using a protocol approved
by the Agency.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.550 through 141.553 (2016)—
(2014)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. , effective

Section 611.956 Individual Filter Turbidity Requirements

a) Applicability. A Subpart B system supplier that serves fewer than
10,000 persons and utilizing conventional filtration or direct
filtration must conduct continuous monitoring of turbidity for each
individual filter in a supplier’s system. The following requirements
apply to continuous turbidity monitoring:

1) Monitoring must be conducted using an approved method in Section
611.531;

2) Calibration of turbidimeters must be conducted using procedures
specified by the manufacturer;

3) Results of turbidity monitoring must be recorded at least every 15
minutes;

4) Monthly reporting must be completed according to Section
611.957(a); and

5) Records must be maintained according to Section 611.957(b)

b) Failure of turbidity monitoring equipment. If there is a failure
in the continuous turbidity monitoring equipment, the supplier must
conduct grab sampling every four hours in lieu of continuous monitoring
until the turbidimeter is back on-line. The supplier has 14 days to
resume continuous monitoring before a violation is incurred.



c) Special requirements for systems with two or fewer filters. If a
suppliers system oniy consists of two or fewer filters, the supplier
may conduct continuous monitoring of combined filter effluent turbidity
in lieu of individual filter effluent turbidity monitoring. Continuous
monitoring must meet the same requirements set forth in subsections

(a) (1) through (a) (4) and (b) of this Section.

d) Follow-up action. Follow-up action is required according to the
following requirements:

1) If the turbidity of an individual filter (or the turbidity of
combined filter effluent (CFE) for a system with two filters that
monitor CFE in lieu of individual filters) exceeds 1.0 NTU in two
consecutive recordings 15 minutes apart, the supplier must report to the
Agency by the 10th of the following month and include the filter
numbers, corresponding dates, turbidity values that exceeded 1.0 NTU,
and the cause (if known) for the exceedances.

2) If a supplier was required to report to the Agency for three
months in a row and turbidity exceeded 1.0 NTU in two consecutive
recordings 15 minutes apart at the same filter (or CFE for systems with
two filters that monitor CFE in lieu of individual filters) , the
supplier must conduct a self-assessment of the filters within 14 days
after—e4- the day on which the filter exceeded 1.0 NTU in two consecutive
measurements for the third straight month, unless a CPE, as specified in
subsection (d) (3) of this Section, was required. A supplier that has a
system with two filters that monitor CFE in lieu of individual filters
must conduct a self-assessment on both filters. The self-assessment
must consist of at least the following components: assessment of filter
performance, development of a filter profile, identification and
prioritization of factors limiting filter performance, assessment of the
applicability of corrections, and preparation of a filter
self-assessment report.

3) If a supplier was required to report to the Agency for two months
in a row and turbidity exceeded 2.0 NTU in two consecutive recordings 15
minutes apart at the same filter (or CFE for systems with two filters
that monitor CFE in lieu of individual filters) , the supplier must
arrange to have a comprehensive performance evaluation (CPE) conducted
by the Agency or a third party approved by the Agency not later than 60
days following the day the filter exceeded 2.0 NTU in two consecutive
measurements for the second straight month. If a CPE has been completed
by the Agency or a third party approved by the Agency within the 12
prior months or the system and Agency are jointly participating in an
ongoing comprehensive technical assistance (CTA) project at the system,
a new CPE is not required. If conducted, a CPE must be completed and
submitted to the Agency no later than 120 days following the day the
filter exceeded 2.0 NTU in two consecutive measurements for the second
straight month.

e) Special individual filter monitoring for a lime-softening system.
If a supplier’s system utilizes lime softening, the supplier may apply



to the Agency for alternative turbidity exceedance levels for the levels

specified in subsection (d) of this Section. The supplier must be able
to demonstrate to the Agency that higher turbidity levels are due to
lime carryover only, and not due to degraded filter performance.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.560 through 141.564 (2016)—
(2014)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.957 Reporting and Recordkeeping Requirements

a) Reporting. This Subpart X requires a supplier to report several

items to the Agency. Subsections (a) (1) through (a) (4) of this Scction
describe the items that must be reported and the frequency of reporting.
(The supplier is required to report the information described in

subsections (a) (1) through (a) (4) of this Scction, if it is subject to
the specific requirement indicated.)

1) If a supplier is subject to the combined filter effluent
requirements (Section 611.955), it must report as follows:

A) The total number of filtered water turbidity measurements taken
during the month, by the 10th of the following month.

B) The number and percentage of filtered water turbidity measurements
taken during the month that are less than or equal to the supplier’s
required 95th percentile limit, by the 10th of the following month.

C) The date and value of any turbidity measurements taken during the
month that exceed the maximum turbidity value for the supplier’s
filtration system, by the 10th of the following month.

2) If the supplier is subject to the individual filter turbidity
requirements (Section 611.956), it must report as follows:

A) The fact that the supplier’s system conducted individual filter
turbidity monitoring during the month, by the 10th of the following
month.

B) The filter numbers, corresponding dates, and the turbidity values
that exceeded 1.0 NTU during the month, by the 10th of the following
month, but only if two consecutive measurements exceeded 1.0 NTU.

C) If a self-assessment is required, the date that it was triggered
and the date that it was completed, by the 10th of the following month
(or 14 days after the self-assessment was triggered only if the
self-assessment was triggered during the last four days of the month)

ID) If a CPE is required, the fact that the CPE is required and the
date that it was triggered, by the 10th of the following month.



E) A copy of completed CPE report, within 120 days after the CPE was
triggered.

3) If the supplier is subject to the disinfection profiling (Section
611.953), it must report results of optional monitoring that show TTHM
levels 0.064 mg/l and HAA5 levels 0.04$ mg/l (only if the supplier
wishes to forgo profiling) or that the supplier has begun disinfection
profiling., as follows:
A-)- For a supplicr that scrvcs 500 9,999 pcrsons; or
33- For a supplier serves fewer than 500 persons, by January 1,
2004.

4) If the supplier is subject to the disinfection benchmarking
(Section 611.954), it must report a description of the proposed change
in disinfection, its system’s disinfection profile for Giardia lamblia
(and, if necessary, viruses) and disinfection benchmark, and an analysis
of how the proposed change will affect the current levels of
disinfection, anytime the supplier is considering a significant change
to its disinfection practice.

b) Recordkeeping. A supplier must keep several types of records
based on the requirements of this Subpart X, in addition to
recordkeeping requirements under Sections 611.261 and 611.262.
Subsections (b) (1) through (b) (3) describe the necessary records, the
length of time these records must be kept, and for which requirement the
records pertain. (The supplier is required to maintain records

described in subsections (b) (1) through (b) (3) of this Section, if it is
subject to the specific requirement indicated.)

1) If the supplier is submjectsubiect to the individual filter
turbidity requirements (Section 611.956), it must retain the results of
individual filter monitoring as necessary records for at least three
years.

2) If the supplier is subject to disinfection profiling (Section
611.953), it must retain the results of its disinfection profile
(including raw data and analysis) as necessary records indefinitely.

3) If the supplier is subject to disinfection benchmarking (Section
611.954), it must retain its disinfection benchmark (including raw data
and analysis) as necessary records indefinitely.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.570 and 141.571 (2016)—
(2002)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

SUBPART Y: STAGE 2 DISINFECTION BYPRODUCTS REQUIREMENTS



Section 611.970 General Requirements

a) General. The requirements of this Subpart Y constitute NPDWR5.
The regulations in this Subpart Y establish monitoring and other
requirements for achieving compliance with MCLs based on LRAAs for TTHM
and HAA5, and for achieving compliance with MRDLs for chlorine and
chloramine for certain consecutive systems.

b) Applicability. A supplier is subject to these requirements if its
system is a CWS or a NTNCWS that uses a primary or residual disinfectant
other than ultraviolet light or which delivers water that has been
treated with a primary or residual disinfectant other than ultraviolet
light.

c) Schcdulc. A supplier must comply with the requirements in this
Subpart Y as follows: on thc applicablc schcdulc set forth in
subsections (c) (1) through Cc) (6) of this Scction bascd on the
supplier’s system type, subjcct to the limitations of subscction (b) (7)
of this Section.
-:+ A supplicr that is not part of a combincd distribution systcm, or
a supplier whose system servcs the largcst population in a combined
systcm, and whosc systcm scrves 100,000 or more persons is rcguircd to
have complicd with the rcquircmcnts of this Subpart Y bcforc April 1,
2012.

+ A supplier that is not part of a combincd diotribution systcm, or
a supplier whose system servcs the 1argct population in a combincd
systcm, and whosc ystcm scrvcs 50,000 to 99,999 persons is required to
havc complied with thc requirements of this Subpart Y bcforc October 1,
2012.
;+ A supplicr that is not part of a combincd distribution systcm, or
a supplier whose system serves the largest population in a combined
system, and whose system servos 10,000 to 49,999 persons must have
complicd comply with thc requirements of this Subpart Y bcforc Octobcr

systcm, and whose system scrvcs fewer than 10,000 pcrzons must have
emli:—eomply with the rcquircmcnts of this Subpart Y bcforc Octobcr
1, 2013 if no Cryptosporidium monitoring is rcquircd pursuant to Scction
611.1001(a) (4)
-5-)- A supplier that is not part of a combincd distribution systcm, or
a supplicr whosc system serves the largcst population in a combined
system, and who3c 3yotcm scrvcs fcwcr than 10,000 pcroons must have
complicd comply with the requirements of this Subpart Y bcfore October
1, 2014 if Cryptoporidium monitoring i3 required pursuant to Section
611.1001(a) (4) or (a) (6)
+ A supplier whose consecutive system or wholesale system is part of
a combined cystem, other than a supplier that is subject to any of
aubsections (c) (1) through (c) (4) of this Section, must comply with the
requirements ,—

4—l-: r -1- - --.3— -

applicable

1, 2013.
4+ A supplier that is not part of
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:+ J.L Agcncy must, by a SEP iz3ucd pursuant to $cction 611.110
grant 11Th jp an additional 24 months for compliancc with MCLs and
opcrat±onal cvaluation 1cvc1 if it finds that thc additional timc
nccdcd bccauc thc upp1icr reguirc capital improvcmcnt to comply with
an MCL.

•:-& 1) The supplier’s monitoring frequency is specified in Section
611.971(a) (2)

A) If a supplier is required to conduct quarterly monitoring, it must
begin monitoring in the first full calendar quarter that includes the
applicable compliance date set forth in this subsection (c)

B) If a supplier is required to conduct monitoring less frequently
than quarterly, it must begin monitoring in the calendar month
recommended in the IDSE report prepared pursuant to Section 611.921 or
Section 611.922 or in the calendar month identified in the Subpart Y
monitoring plan developed pursuant to Section 611.972, but in no
instance later than 12 months after the applicable compliance date set
forth in this subsection (c)

If a supplier is required to conduct quarterly monitoring, it must
make compliance calculations at the end of the fourth calendar quarter
that follows the compliance date and at the end of each subsequent
quarter (or earlier if the LRAA calculated based on fewer than four
quarters of data would cause the MCL to be exceeded regardless of the
monitoring results of subsequent quarters) . If a supplier is required
to conduct monitoring less frequently than quarterly, it must make
compliance calculations beginning with the first compliance sample taken
after the compliance date.

310) Thc For thc purposc of thc schcdulc sct forth in thio subsccton
(c) , thc The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611 . 110,
determine that the combined distribution system does not include certain
consecutive systems based on factors such as receipt of water from a
wholesale system only on an emergency basis or receipt of only a small
percentage and small volume of water from a wholesale system. The
Agency may also determine that the combined distribution system does not
include certain wholesale systems based on factors such as delivery of
water to a consecutive system only on an emergency basis or delivery of
only a small percentage and small volume of water to a consecutive
system.

BOARD NOTE: Implementation of this Subpart Y occurred in stages
bctwccndurin October 1, 2012 through October 1, 2014, depending on
population served. See 40 CFR 141.620(c) (1) through (c) (5) . The Board
removed the now-obsolete implementation dates. Thc Board found it
ncccsary to dcviatc from thc structurc of 40 CFR 141.620(c) whcn
incorporating this subscction (c) . Subsoctions (c) (1) through (c) (4) of
this Scction corrc3pond with 40 CFR 141.620(c) (1) through (c) (4).
Subscctions (c) (5) and (c) (6) of this Section corrcspond with the two
scgmcnts of 40 CFR 141.620(c) (5) . Subsection (c) (7) of this Scction



with the footnote to thc tabic in 40 CFR 141.620(c)
$ubcctions (c) (8) through (c) (10) of this Section corrcpond with 40
CFR 141.620(c) (C-) through (c) (8).

d) Monitoring and compliance.

1) Suppliers required to monitor quarterly. To comply with Subpart Y
MCLs in Section 611.312(b) (2), the supplier must calculate LRAAs for
TTHM and HAAS using monitoring results collected under this Subpart Y,
and it must determine that each LRAA does not exceed the MCL. If the
supplier fails to complete four consecutive quarters of monitoring, it
must calculate compliance with the MCL based on the average of the
available data from the most recent four quarters. If the supplier
takes more than one sample per quarter at a monitoring location, it must
average all samples taken in the quarter at that location to determine a
quarterly average to be used in the LPAA calculation.

2) Suppliers required to monitor yearly or less frequently. To
determine compliance with Subpart Y MCL5 in Section 611.312(b) (2), the
supplier must determine that each sample taken is less than the MCL. If
any sample exceeds the MCL, the supplier must comply with the
requirements of Section 611.975. If no sample exceeds the MCL, the
sample result for each monitoring location is considered the LRAA for
that monitoring location.

e) Violation for failure to monitor. A supplier is in violation of
the monitoring requirements for each quarter that a monitoring result
would be used in calculating an LPAA if the supplier fails to monitor.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.620 (2016) (2012)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.971 Routine Monitoring

a) Mmmmmonitoring.Monitoring.

1) If a supplier submitted an IDSE report, it must begin monitoring
at the locations and during the months that the supplier has recommended
in its IDSE report submitted pursuant to Section 611.925, following the
schedule set forth in Section 611.970(c), unless the Agency, by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110, requires other locations or
additional locations after its review. If the supplier submitted a
40/30 certification pursuant to Section 611.923, it qualified for a very
small system waiver pursuant to Section 611.924, or it is a NTNCWS that
serves fewer than 10,000 persons, the supplier must monitor at the
locations and on the dates identified in its monitoring plan as
described in Section 611.382(f), updated as required by Section 611.972.

2) The supplier must monitor at no fewer than the number of locations

identified in the applicable of subsections (a) (2) (A) through (a) (2) (M)—



of this Soction, subject to the limitations of subsections (a) (2) (N) and
(a) (2) (0) of this Section.

A) A Subpart B system supplier that serves fewer than 500 persons
must monitor annually at two distribution system monitoring locations
during each monitoring period.

B) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 500 to 3,300 persons must
monitor quarterly at two distribution system monitoring locations during
each monitoring period.

C) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 3,301 to 9,999 persons
must monitor quarterly at two distribution system monitoring locations
during each monitoring period.

ID) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 10,000 to 49,999 persons
must monitor quarterly at four distribution system monitoring locations
during each monitoring period.

E) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 50,000 to 249,999 persons
must monitor quarterly at eight distribution system monitoring locations
during each monitoring period.

F) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 250,000 to 999,999 persons
must monitor quarterly at 12 distribution system monitoring locations
during each monitoring period.

G) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 1,000,000 to 4,999,999
persons must monitor quarterly at 16 distribution system monitoring
locations during each monitoring period.

H) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 5,000,000 or more persons
must monitor quarterly at 20 distribution system monitoring locations
during each monitoring period.

I) A groundwater system supplier that serves fewer than 500 persons
must monitor annually at two distribution system monitoring locations
during each monitoring period.

J) A groundwater system supplier that serves 500 to 9,999 persons
must monitor annually at two distribution system monitoring locations
during each monitoring period.

K) A groundwater system supplier that serves 10,000 to 99,999 persons
must monitor quarterly at four distribution system monitoring locations
during each monitoring period.

L) A groundwater system supplier that serves 100,000 to 499,999
persons must monitor quarterly at six distribution system monitoring
locations during each monitoring period.



M) A groundwater system supplier that serves 500,000 or more persons
must monitor quarterly at eight distribution system monitoring locations
during each monitoring period.

N) The supplier must monitor during month of highest DBP
concentrations.

0) A supplier on quarterly monitoring must take dual sample sets
every 90 days at each monitoring location, except for a Subpart B system
supplier that serves 500 to 3,300. A groundwater system supplier that
serves 500 to 9,999 persons which is on annual monitoring must take dual
sample sets at each monitoring location. Any other supplier that is on
annual monitoring or which is a Subpart B system supplier that serves
500 to 3,300 is required to take individual TTHM and HAA5 samples
(instead of a dual sample set) at the locations with the highest TTHM
and HAA5 concentrations, respectively. For a supplier that serves fewer
than 500 people, only one location with a dual sample set per monitoring
period is needed if the highest TTHM and HAA5 concentrations occur at
the same location and month.

3) If a supplier is an undisinfected system that begins using a
disinfectant other than UV light after the dates set forth in Subpart W
of this Part for complying with the IDSE requirements, the supplier must
consult with the Agency to identify compliance monitoring locations for
this Subpart Y. The supplier must then develop a monitoring plan
pursuant to Section 611.972 that includes those monitoring locations.

b) Analytical methods. A supplier must use an approved method listed
in Section 611.381 for TTHM and HAA5 analyses in this Subpart Y.
Analyses must be conducted by laboratories that have received
certification as specified in Section 611.381.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.621 (2016) (2013)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.973 Reduced Monitoring

a) A supplier may reduce monitoring to the level specified in the
applicable of subsections (a) (1) through (a) (13) of this Scction,
subject to the limitation of subsection (a) (14) of this Section, any
time the LRAA is 0.040 mg/l or less for TTHM and 0.030 mg/l or less for
HAA5 at all monitoring locations. The supplier may only use data
collected pursuant to the provisions of this Subpart Y or pursuant to
Subpart I of this Part to qualify for reduced monitoring. In addition,
the source water annual average TOC level, before any treatment, must be
4.0 mg/l or less at each treatment plant treating surface water or
groundwater under the direct influence of surface water, based on
monitoring conducted pursuant to either Section 611.382(b) (1) (C) or
Section 611.382(d).



1) A Subpart B system supplier that serves fewer than 500 persons may
not qualify for reduced monitoring.

2) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 500 to 3,300 persons
qualifies for reduced monitoring to a minimum of one TTHM sample
collected annually from the location and during the quarter with the
highest single TTHM measurement and one HAA5 sample collected annually
from the location and during the quarter with the highest single HAA5
measurement, with the two samples collected as one dual sample set if
the highest TTHM and HAA5 measurements occurred at the same location and
during the same quarter.

3) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 3,301 to 9,999 persons
qualifies for reduced monitoring to a minimum of one dual sample set
collected annually for TTHM from the location and during the quarter
with the highest single TTHM measurement and one dual sample set
collected annually for HAA5 from the location and during the quarter
with the highest single HAA5 measurement.

4) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 10,000 to 49,999 persons
qualifies for reduced monitoring to a minimum of two dual sample sets
collected quarterly from the locations with the highest TTHM and HAA5
LRAAs.

5) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 50,000 to 249,999 persons
qualifies for reduced monitoring to a minimum of four dual sample sets
collected quarterly from the locations with the two highest TTHM and two
HAA5 LRAAs.

6) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 250,000 to 999,999 persons
qualifies for reduced monitoring to a minimum of six dual sample sets
collected quarterly from the locations with the three highest TTHM and
three HAA5 LRAAs.

7) A Subpart B system supplier that serves 1,000,000 to 4,999,999
persons qualifies for reduced monitoring to a minimum of eight dual
sample sets collected quarterly from the locations with the four highest
TTHM and four HAA5 LRAA5.

8) A Subpart B system supplier that serves more than 5,000,000
persons qualifies for reduced monitoring to a minimum of 10 dual sample
sets collected quarterly from the locations with the five highest TTHM
and five HAA5 LPAZs.

9) A groundwater system supplier that serves fewer than 500 persons
qualifies for reduced monitoring to a minimum of one TTHM sample
collected triennially from the location and during the quarter with the
highest single TTHM measurement and one HA15 sample collected annually
from the location and during the quarter with the highest single HAA5
measurement, with the two samples collected as one dual sample set if
the highest TTHM and H1A5 measurements occurred at the same location and
during the same quarter.



10) A groundwater system supplier that serves 500 to 9,999 persons
qualifies for reduced monitoring to a minimum of one TTHM sample
collected annually from the location and during the quarter with the
highest single TTHM measurement and one HAA5 sample collected annually
from the location and during the quarter with the highest single HAZ5
measurement, with the two samples collected as one dual sample set if
the highest TTHM and HAA5 measurements occurred at the same location and
during the same quarter.

11) A groundwater system supplier that serves 10,000 to 99,999 persons
qualifies for reduced monitoring to a minimum of one TTHM dual sample
set collected annually from the location and during the quarter with the
highest single TTHM measurement and one HAA5 dual sample set collected
annually from the location and during the quarter with the highest
single HAA5 measurement.

12) A groundwater system supplier that serves 100,000 to 499,999
persons qualifies for reduced monitoring to a minimum of two dual sample
sets collected quarterly from the locations with the highest TTHM and
highest HAA5 LRAAs.

13) A groundwater system supplier that serves more than 500,000
persons qualifies for reduced monitoring to a minimum of four dual
sample sets collected quarterly from the two locations with the highest
TTHM and two highest HAA5 LRAA5.

14) A supplier on quarterly monitoring must take dual sample sets
every 90 days.

b) The supplier may remain on reduced monitoring as long as the TTHM
LPAA does not exceed 0.040 mg/l and the HAA5 LRAA does not exceed 0.030
mg/l at each monitoring location (for a supplier with quarterly reduced
monitoring) or each TTHM sample does not exceed 0.060 mg/l and each HAA5
sample does not exceed 0.045 mg/l (for a supplier with annual or less
frequent monitoring) . In addition, the source water annual average TOC
level, before any treatment, must not exceed 4.0 mg/l at each treatment
plant treating surface water or groundwater under the direct influence
of surface water, based on monitoring conducted pursuant to either
Section 611.382(b) (1) (C) or (d)

c) If the LRAA based on quarterly monitoring at any monitoring
location exceeds either 0.040 mg/l for TTHM or 0.030 mg/l for HAA5, if
the annual (or less frequent) sample at any location exceeds either
0.060 mg/l for TTHM or 0.045 mg/l for HAA5, or if the source water
annual average TOC level, before any treatment, exceeds 4.0 mg/l at any
treatment plant treating surface water or groundwater under the direct
influence of surface water, the supplier must resume routine monitoring
pursuant to Section 611.971 or begin increased monitoring if Section
611.975 applies.



A supplier may remain on reduced monitoring after the applicable dates
identified in Section 611.970(c) for compliance with this Subpart Y only
if the supplier fulfills each of the requirements set forth in
subsections (a) through tc) of this Section, subject to the limitations
of subsection (d) of this Scction:

a) The supplier qualifies for a 40/30 certification pursuant to
Section 611.923 or it has received a very small system waiver pursuant
to Section 611.924;

b) The supplier meets the reduced monitoring criteria set forth in

Section 611.973(a); and

c) The supplier does not change or add monitoring locations from

those used for compliance monitoring under Subpart I of this Part--; and

d) If the supplier’s monitoring locations pursuant to this Subpart Y
differ from its monitoring locations pursuant to Subpart I of this Part,
the supplier may not remain on reduced monitoring after the dates
identified in Section 611.970(c) for the purposes of compliance with
this Subpart Y.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.627 (2016) (2006).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

SUBPART Z: ENHANCED TREATMENT FOR CRYPTOSPORIDIUM

Section 611.1001 Source Water Monitoring Requirements: Source Water
Monitoring

a) Initial round of source water monitoring. A supplier must conduct
the following monitoring on the schedule in subsection (c) of this
Scction, unless it meets the monitoring exemption criteria in subsection
(d) of this $cction.

1) A filtered system supplier that serves 10,000 or more people must
sample its source water for Cryptosporidium, E. coli, and turbidity at
least monthly for 24 months.

2) An unfiltered system supplier that serves 10,000 or more people
must sample its source water for Cryptosporidium at least monthly for 24
months.

3) Smaller system suppliers monitoring for E. coli.

A) A filtered system supplier that serves fewer than 10,000 people
must sample its source water for E. coli at least once every two weeks
for 12 months.



B) A filtered system supplier that serves fewer than 10,000 people
may avoid E. coil monitoring if the system notifies the Agency that it
will monitor for Cryptosporidium as described in subsection (a) (4) of
this Section. The system must notify the Agency no later than three
months prior to the date before which the system is otherwise required
to start B. coli monitoring pursuant to Section 611.1001(c).

4) Smaller system suppliers monitoring for Cryptosporidium. A
filtered system supplier that serves fewer than 10,000 people must
sample its source water for Cryptosporidium at least twice per month for
12 months or at least monthly for 24 months if it meets any of the
conditions set forth in subsections (a) (4) (A) through (a) (4) (C) of this
Section, subject to the limitations of subsection (a) (4) (D) of this
Scction, based on monitoring conducted pursuant to subsection (a) (3) of
this $cction.

A) For a supplier that uses a lake or reservoir source, the annual
mean E. coli concentration is greater than 10 E. coli/lOO ml.

B) For a supplier that uses a flowing stream source-i- the annual mean
E. coli concentration is greater than 50 E. coli/ 100 ml.

C) The supplier does not conduct E. coli monitoring as described in

subsection (a) (3) of this Section.

ID) A supplier that uses groundwater under the direct influence of
surface water must comply with the requirements of subsection (a) (4) of
this Scction based on the F. coli level that applies to the nearest
surface water body. If no surface water body is nearby, the system must
comply based on the requirements that apply to a supplier that uses a
lake or reservoir source.

5) For a filtered system supplier that serves fewer than 10,000
people, the Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
approve monitoring for an indicator other than E. coli pursuant to

subsection (a) (3) of this Scction. The Agency may also, by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110, approve an alternative to the E. coli
concentration in subsection (a) (4) (A) , (a) (4) (B)-- or (a) (4) (ID) of this
Section to trigger Cryptosporidium monitoring. This approval by the
Agency must be provided to the supplier in writing, and it must include
the basis for the Agencys determination that the alternative indicator
or trigger level will provide a more accurate identification of whether
a system will exceed the Bin 1 Cryptosporidium level set forth in
Section 611.1010.

6) An unfiltered system supplier that serves fewer than 10,000 people
must sample its source water for Cryptosporidium at least twice per
month for 12 months or at least monthly for 24 months.

7) A supplier may sample more frequently than required by this
Section if the sampling frequency is evenly spaced throughout the
monitoring period.



ID) Second round of source water monitoring. A supplier must conduct
a second round of source water monitoring that meets the requirements
for monitoring parameters, frequency, and duration described in
subsection (a) of this Scction, unless it meets the monitoring exemption
criteria in subsection Cd) of this Scction. The supplier must conduct
this monitoring on the schedule set forth in subsection (c) of this
Scction.

c) Monitoring schedule. A supplier must perform begin the monitoring
required in subsections (a) and (b) , except that a supplier serving
fewer than 10,000 persons must begin monitoirng of this
Scctionmonitorina no later than the month beginning with the applicable
date listed in subsections (c) (1) and Cc) (2) through (c) (5) of this
Scction.

Asuppli
egun me rirst round of sourcc water monitoring no later than the month
beginning October 1, 2006, and it must bcgin thc sccond round of source
water monitoring no later than the month beginning April 1, 2015.
+ A supplier that serves 50,000 to 99,993 persons is required to
have begun the first round of source water monitoring no later than the
month beginning April 1, 2007, and it must begin the second round of
source water monitoring no later than the month beginning October 1,
2015.
-3-)- A supplier that serves 10,000 to 49,999 persons is required to
have begun the first round of source water monitoring no later than the
month beginning April 1, 2008, and it must begin the second round of
source water monitoring no later than the month beginning October 1,
2016.14)A supplier that serves fewer than 10,000 persons, that is a
filtered system supplier, and which monitors for E. coli is required to—
have begun the first round of source water monitoring no later than the
month beginning October 1, 2008, and it must begin the second round of
source water monitoring no later than the month beginning October 1,
2017.

-S2) A supplier that serves fewer than 10,000 persons, that is an
unfiltered system supplier, or that is a filtered system supplier which
meets the conditions of subsection (a) (4) of this Section, and which
monitors for Cryptosporidium, is required to have begun the first round
of source water monitoring no later than the month beginning April 1,
2010, and it must begin the second round of source water monitoring no
later than the month beginning April 1, 2019.

BOARD NOTE: Implementation of the first round of monitoring for this

Subpart Z occurred in stages betweendurina October 1, 2006 through
October 1, 2014, depending on population served. Implementation of the
second round of monitoring occurred between April 15, 2015 and April 1,
2019. See 40 CFR 141.701(c) . Subsections (c) (1) and (c) (2) correspond
with 40 CFR 141.701(c) (4) and (c) (5) . The Board removed the past
implementation dates.



d) Monitoring avoidance.

1) A filtered system supplier is not required to conduct source water
monitoring pursuant to this Subpart Z if the system will provide a total
of at least 5.5-log of treatment for Cryptosporidium, equivalent to
meeting the treatment requirements of Bin 4 in Section 611.1011.

2) An unfiltered system supplier is not required to conduct source
water monitoring pursuant to this Subpart Z if the system will provide a
total of at least 3-log Cryptosporidium inactivation, equivalent to
meeting the treatment requirements for an unfiltered system supplier
with a mean Cryptosporidium concentration of greater than 0.01 oocysts/1
in Section 611.1012.

3) If a supplier chooses to provide the level of treatment set forth
in subsection Cd) (1) or (d) (2) of this $cction, as applicable, rather
than start source water monitoring, it must notify the Agency in writing
no later than the date on which the system is otherwise required to
submit a sampling schedule for monitoring pursuant to Section 611.1002.
Alternatively, a supplier may choose to stop sampling at any point after
it has initiated monitoring if it notifies the Agency in writing that it
will provide this level of treatment. The supplier must install and
operate technologies to provide this level of treatment before the
applicable treatment compliance date set forth in Section 611.1013.

e) Plants operating only part of the year. A supplier that has a
Subpart B plant that operates for only part of the year must conduct
source water monitoring in accordance with this Subpart Z, but with the
following modifications:

1) The supplier must sample its source water only during the months
that the plant operates, unless the Agency, by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110, specifies another monitoring period based on plant
operating practices.

2) A supplier with plants that operate less than six months per year
and which monitors for Cryptosporidium must collect at least six
Cryptosporidium samples per year during each of two years of monitoring.
Samples must be evenly spaced throughout the period during which the
plant operates.

f) New sources and new systems.

1) New sources. A supplier that begins using a new source of surface
water or groundwater under the direct influence of surface water after
the supplier is required to begin monitoring pursuant to subsection (c)—
of this $cction must monitor the new source on a schedule that the
Agency has approved by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110. Source
water monitoring must meet the requirements of this Subpart Z. The
supplier must also meet the bin classification and Cryptosporidium
treatment requirements of Sections 611.1010 and 611.1011 or Section



611.1012, as applicable, for the new source on a schedule that the
Agency has approved by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110.

2) The requirements of Section 611.1001(f) apply to a Subpart B
system supplier that begins operation after the applicable monitoring

start date set forth in subsection (c) of this Section.

3) The supplier must begin a second round of source water monitoring
no later than six years following initial bin classification pursuant to
Section 611.1010 or determination of the mean Cryptosporidium level
pursuant to Section 611.1012.

g) Failure to collect any source water sample required under this
Section in accordance with the sampling schedule, sampling location,
analytical method, approved laboratory, and reporting requirements of
Sections 611.1002 through 611.1006 is a monitoring violation.

h) Grandfathering monitoring data. A supplier may use (grandfather)
monitoring data collected prior to the applicable monitoring start date
in subsection Cc) of this Section to meet the initial source water
monitoring requirements in subsection (a) of this Section.
Grandfathered data may substitute for an equivalent number of months at
the end of the monitoring period. All data submitted pursuant to this
subsection must meet the requirements set forth in Section 611.1007.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.701 (2016) (2012).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1002 Source Water Monitoring Requirements: Sampling
Schedules

a) A supplier required to conduct source water monitoring pursuant to
Section 611.1001 must submit a sampling schedule that specifies the
calendar dates on which it will collect each required sample.

1) The supplier must submit sampling schedules no later than three
months prior to the applicable date listed in Section 611.1001(c) for
each round of required monitoring.

2) Submission of the sampling schedule to USEPA.

A) A supplier that serves 10,000 or more people must submit its
sampling schedule for the initial round of source water monitoring
pursuant to Section 611.1001(a) to USEPA electronically at
https : //intranet . epa . gov/lt2/.

B) If a supplier is unable to submit the sampling schedule
electronically, the supplier may use an alternative approach for
submitting the sampling schedule that USEPA approves.



3) A supplier that serves fewer than 10,000 people must submit to the
Agency its sampling schedules for the initial round of source water
monitoring Section 611.1001(a)

4) A supplier must submit to the Agency sampling schedules for the
second round of source water monitoring required by Section 611.1001(b)

5) If USEPA or the Agency does not respond to a supplier regarding
its sampling schedule, the supplier must sample at the reported
schedule.

ID) A supplier must collect samples within two days before or two days
after the dates indicated in its sampling schedule (i.e., within a
five-day period around the schedule date) unless one of the conditions

of subsection (b) (1) or (b) (2) of this Scction applies.

1) If an extreme condition or situation exists that may pose danger
to the sample collector, or one that cannot be avoided and which causes
the supplier to be unable to sample in the scheduled five-day period,
the supplier must sample as close to the scheduled date as is feasible,
unless the Agency approves an alternative sampling date by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110. The supplier must submit an explanation
for the delayed sampling date to the Agency concurrent with the shipment
of the sample to the laboratory.

2) Replacement samples.

A) If a supplier is unable to report a valid analytical result for a
scheduled sampling date due to equipment failure; loss of or damage to
the sample; failure to comply with the analytical method requirements,
including the quality control requirements in Section 611.1004; or the
failure of an approved laboratory to analyze the sample, then the
supplier must collect a replacement sample.

B) The supplier must collect the replacement sample not later than 21
days after receiving information that an analytical result cannot be
reported for the scheduled date, unless the supplier demonstrates that
collecting a replacement sample within this time frame is not feasible
or the Agency approves an alternative resampling date by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110. The supplier must submit an explanation
for the delayed sampling date to the Agency concurrent with the shipment
of the sample to the laboratory.

c) A supplier that fails to meet the criteria of subsection (b) of
this Soction for any source water sample required pursuant to Section
611.1001 must revise its sampling schedule to add dates for collecting
all missed samples. A supplier must submit the revised schedule to the
Agency for approval prior to collecting the missed samples.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.702 (2016) (2006)



(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1003 Source Water Monitoring Requirements: Sampling
Locations

a) A supplier required to conduct source water monitoring pursuant to
Section 611.1001 must collect samples for each plant that treats a
surface water or groundwater under the direct influence of surface water
source. Where multiple plants draw water from the same influent, such
as the same pipe or intake, the Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110, approve one set of monitoring results to be used to
satisfy the requirements of Section 611.1001 for all of the plants.

b) Source water sampling.

1) A supplier must collect source water samples prior to chemical
treatment, such as coagulants, oxidants, and disinfectants, unless the
supplier meets the condition of subsection (b) (2) of this Section.

2) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
approve a supplier to collect a source water sample after chemical
treatment. To grant this approval, the Agency must determine that
collecting a sample prior to chemical treatment is not feasible for the
supplier and that the chemical treatment is unlikely to have a
significant adverse effect on the analysis of the sample.

c) A supplier that recycles filter backwash water must collect source
water samples prior to the point of filter backwash water addition.

d) Bank filtration.

1) A supplier that receives Cryptosporidium treatment credit for bank
filtration pursuant to Section 611.743(b) or Section 611.955(c) (1), as
applicable, must collect source water samples in the surface water prior
to bank filtration.

2) A supplier that uses bank filtration as pretreatment to a
filtration plant must collect source water samples from the well (i.e.,
after bank filtration) . The use of bank filtration during monitoring
must be consistent with routine operational practice. A supplier
collecting samples after a bank filtration process may not receive
treatment credit for the bank filtration pursuant to Section
611.1017(c).

e) Multiple sources. A supplier with plants that use multiple water
sources, including multiple surface water sources and blended surface
water and groundwater sources, must collect samples as specified in
subsection (e) (1) or (e) (2) of thiD Section. The use of multiple
sources during monitoring must be consistent with routine operational
practice.



1) If a sampling tap is available where the sources are combined
prior to treatment, the supplier must collect samples from the tap.

2) If a sampling tap where the sources are combined prior to
treatment is not available, the supplier must collect samples at each
source near the intake on the same day, and it must follow either of the
following procedures for sample analysis:

A) The supplier may composite samples from each source into one
sample prior to analysis. The volume of sample from each source must be
weighted according to the proportion of the source in the total plant
flow at the time the sample is collected; or

B) The supplier may analyze samples from each source separately and
calculate a weighted average of the analysis results for each sampling
date. The weighted average must be calculated by multiplying the
analysis result for each source by the fraction the source contributed
to total plant flow at the time the sample was collected and then
summing these values.

f) Additional Requirements. A supplier must submit a description of
its sampling locations to the Agency at the same time as the sampling
schedule required pursuant to Section 611.1002. This description must
address the position of the sampling location in relation to the
supplier’s water sources and treatment processes, including
pretreatment, points of chemical treatment, and filter backwash recycle.
If the Agency does not respond to a supplier regarding sampling
locations, the supplier must sample at the reported locations.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.703 (2016) (2006)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1004 Source Water Monitoring Requirements: Analytical
Methods

a) Cryptosporidium. A supplier must analyze for Cryptosporidium
using USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 1623 (05), 1623.1, or 1622 (05), each
incorporated by reference in Section 611.102, or alternative methods
approved by the Agency pursuant to Section 611.480.

1) The supplier must analyze at least a 10 1 sample or a packed
pellet volume of at least 2 ml as generated by the methods listed in
subsection (a) of this Scction. A supplier unable to process a 10 1
sample must analyze as much sample volume as can be filtered by two
filters approved by USEPA for the methods listed in subsection (a) of
thiz Scction, up to a packed pellet volume of at least 2 ml.

2) Matrix spike (MS) samples.



A) MS samples, as required by the methods in subsection (a) of this
$cction, must be spiked and filtered by a laboratory approved for
Cryptosporidium analysis pursuant to Section 611.1005.

B) If the volume of the MS sample is greater than 10 1, the supplier
may filter all but 10 1 of the MS sample in the field, and ship the
filtered sample and the remaining 10 1 of source water to the
laboratory. In this case, the laboratory must spike the remaining 10 1
of water and filter it through the filter used to collect the balance of
the sample in the field.

3) Flow cytometer-counted spiking suspensions must be used for MS
samples and ongoing precision and recovery samples.

b) E. coli. A supplier must use methods for enumeration of E. coli
in source water approved in 40 CFR 136.3(a), incorporated by reference
in Section 611.102, or alternative methods approved by the Agency
pursuant to Section 611.480.

1) The time from sample collection to initiation of analysis may not
exceed 30 hours, unless the supplier meets the condition of subsection

(b) (2) of this $cction.

2) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
approve on a case-by-case basis the holding of an E. coli sample for up
to 48 hours between sample collection and initiation of analysis if it
determines that analyzing an E. coli sample within 30 hours is not
feasible. E. coil samples held between 30 to 48 hours must be analyzed
by the Colilert(r) Test reagent version of Standard Methods, 18th, 19th,
or 20th ed., Method 9223 B incorporated by reference in Section 611.102.

3) A supplier must maintain the temperature of its samples between
0°C and 10°C during storage and transit to the laboratory.

4) The supplier may use the membrane filtration, two-step procedure
described in Standard Methods, 20th ed., Method 9222 D and G,
incorporated by reference in Section 611.102.

BOARD NOTE : On Juno 3 , 2 0 0 8 (at 7 3 Fcd . Reg . 3 1 6 1 6 ) , USEPA addcd
appondix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141, which authorizcd altcrnative
—--,---- to tho listed for ‘ “‘ ‘“
tLI(. L11UU3 j:. CUll Ly fflUi11i 1UDC uecnniguc at
corrcsponding 40 CFR 141.402(c) (2) to allow the usc of Standard Methods
for thc Examination of Watcr and WastcwatcrUSEPA added Standard Methods,
20th ed., Method 9222 ID and G on June 3, 2008 (at 73 Fed. Reg. 31616).

c) Turbidity. A supplier must use methods for turbidity measurement
approved in Section 611.531(a)

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.704 and appendix A to subpart C of
40 CFR 141 (2016) (2014-)



(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1006 Source Water Monitoring Requirements: Reporting
Source Water Monitoring Results

a) A supplier must report results from the source water monitoring
required pursuant to Section 611.1001 no later than 10 days after the
end of the first month following the month when the sample is collected.

ID) Submission of analytical results to USEPA.

1) A supplier that serves at least 10,000 people must report the
results from the initial source water monitoring required pursuant to
Section 611.1001(a) to USEPA electronically at
https : //intranet . epa . gov/1t2/.

2) If a supplier is unable to report monitoring results
electronically, the supplier may use an alternative approach for
reporting monitoring results that USEPA approves.

c) A supplier that serves fewer than 10,000 people must report
results from the initial source water monitoring required pursuant to
Section 611.1001(a) to the Agency.

d) A supplier must report results from the second round of source
water monitoring required pursuant to Section 611.1001(b) to the Agency.

e) A supplier must report the applicable information in subsections
(e) (1) and (e) (2) of this Section for the source water monitoring
required pursuant to Section 611.1001.

1) A supplier must report the data elements set forth in subsection
(e) (1) (ID) of this Section for each Cryptosporidium analysis.

A) For matrix spike samples, a supplier must also report the sample
volume spiked and estimated number of oocysts spiked. These data are
not required for field samples.

B) For samples in which less than 10 1 is filtered or less than 100%
of the sample volume is examined, the supplier must also report the
number of filters used and the packed pellet volume.

C) For samples in which less than 100% of sample volume is examined,
the supplier must also report the volume of resuspended concentrate and
volume of this resuspension processed through immunomagnetic separation.

ID) Data elements.

i) The PWS ID;

ii) The Facility ID;



iii) The sample collection date;

iv) The sample type (field or matrix spike);

v) The sample volume filtered (1) , to nearest 1/4 1;

vi) Whether 100 percent of the filtered volume was examined; and

vii) The number of oocysts counted.

BOARD NOTE: Subsection (e) (1) (ID) is derived from unnumbered tabulated
text in 40 CFR 141.706(e) (1) (2006)

2) A supplier must report the following data elements for each E.
coli analysis:

A) The PWS ID;

B) The Facility ID;

C) The sample collection date;

ID) The analytical method number;

B) The method type;

F) The source type (flowing stream, lake or reservoir, groundwater
under the direct influence of surface water);

G) The E. coli count per 100 ml.

H) The turbidity, except that a supplier which serves fewer than
10,000 people that is not required to monitor for turbidity pursuant to
Section 611.1001 is not required to report turbidity with its B. coli
results.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.706 (2016) (2006).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1007 Source Water Monitoring Requirements: Grandfathering
Previously Collected Data

a) Initial source monitoring and Cryptosporidium samples.

1) A supplier may comply with the initial source water monitoring
requirements of Section 611.1001(a) by grandfathering sample results
collected before the supplier is required to begin monitoring (i.e.,
previously collected data) . To be grandfathered, the sample results and



analysis must meet the criteria in this Section and the Agency must
approve the use of the data by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110.

2) A filtered system supplier may grandfather Cryptosporidium samples
to meet the requirements of Section 611.1001(a) when the supplier does
not have corresponding E. coli and turbidity samples. A supplier that
grandfathers Cryptosporidium samples without E. coli and turbidity
samples is not required to collect E. coli and turbidity samples when it
completes the requirements for Cryptosporidium monitoring pursuant to
Section 611.1001(a)

b) E. coli sample analysis. The analysis of E. coli samples must
meet the analytical method and approved laboratory requirements of
Sections 611.1004 and 611.1005.

c) Cryptosporidium sample analysis. The analysis of Cryptosporidium
samples must meet the criteria in this subsection (c)

1) Laboratories must analyze Cryptosporidium samples using one of the
following analytical methods, incorporated by reference in Section
611.102, or alternative methods approved by the Agency pursuant to
Section 611.480:

A) USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 1623 (05) , incorporatcd by refcrcncc
in Section 611.102;

B) USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 1622 (05) , ncorporated by reference
in Section 611.102;

C) USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 1623 (01) , incorporated by reference
in Section 611.102;

D) USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 1622 (01) , ncorporated reference
in Section 611.102;

E) USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 1623 (99) , incorporated xy reference
in Section 611.102; or

F) USEPA OGWDW Methods, Method 1622 (99) , incorporated by reference
in Section 611.102..

2) For each Cryptosporidium sample, the laboratory analyzed at least
10 1 of sample or at least 2 ml of packed pellet or as much volume as
could be filtered by two filters that USEPA approved for the methods

listed in subsection Cc) (1) of this Section.

d) Sampling location. The sampling location must meet the conditions
in Section 611.1003.

e) Sampling frequency. Cryptosporidium samples were collected no
less frequently than each calendar month on a regular schedule,
beginning no earlier than January 1999. Sample collection intervals may



vary for the conditions specified in Section 611.1002(b) (1) and (b) (2)
if the supplier provides documentation of the condition when reporting
monitoring results.

1) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
approve grandfathering of previously collected data where there are time
gaps in the sampling frequency if the supplier conducts additional
monitoring that the Agency has specified by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110 to ensure that the data used to comply with the initial
source water monitoring requirements of Section 611.1001(a) are
seasonally representative and unbiased.

2) A supplier may grandfather previously collected data where the
sampling frequency within each month varied. If the Cryptosporidium
sampling frequency varied, the supplier must follow the monthly
averaging procedure in Section 611.1010(b) (5) or Section 611.1012(a) (3),
as applicable, when calculating the bin classification for a filtered
system supplier or the mean Cryptosporidium concentration for an
unfiltered system supplier.

f) Reporting monitoring results for grandfathering. A supplier that
requests to grandfather previously collected monitoring results must
report the following information by the applicable dates listed in this
subsection. A supplier must report this information to the Agency.

1) A supplier must report that it intends to submit previously
collected monitoring results for grandfathering. This report must
specify the number of previously collected results the supplier will
submit, the dates of the first and last sample, and whether a supplier
will conduct additional source water monitoring to meet the requirements
of Section 611.1001(a) . The supplier must report this information no
later than the applicable date set forth in Section 611.1002.

2) A supplier must report previously collected monitoring results for
grandfathering, along with the associated documentation listed in

subsections (f) (2) (A) through (f) (2) (ID) of this $cction, no later than
two months after the applicable date listed in Section 611.1001(c)

A) For each sample result, a supplier must report the applicable data
elements in Section 611.1006.

3) A supplier must certify that the reported monitoring results
include all results that it generated during the time period beginning
with the first reported result and ending with the final reported
result. This applies to samples that were collected from the sampling
location specified for source water monitoring pursuant to this Subpart
z, which were not spiked, and which were analyzed using the laboratory’s
routine process for the analytical methods listed in this Section.

C) The supplier must certify that the samples were representative of
a plant’s source waters and the source waters have not changed. It must
report a description of the sampling locations, which must address the



position of the sampling location in relation to its water sources and
treatment processes, including points of chemical addition and filter
backwash recycle.

ID) For Cryptosporidium samples, the laboratory or laboratories that
analyzed the samples must provide a letter certifying that the quality
control criteria specified in the methods listed in subsection (c) (1) of
this Scction were met for each sample batch associated with the reported
results. Alternatively, the laboratory may provide bench sheets and
sample examination report forms for each field, matrix spike, initial
precision and recovery, ongoing precision and recovery, and method blank
sample associated with the reported results.

g) If the Agency determines that a previously collected data set
submitted for grandfathering was generated during source water
conditions that were not normal for the supplier, such as a drought, the
Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, disapprove the
data. Alternatively, the Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110, approve the previously collected data if the supplier
reports additional source water monitoring data, as determined by the
Agency, to ensure that the data set used pursuant to Section 611.1010 or
Section 611.1012 represents average source water conditions for the
supplier.

h) If a supplier submits previously collected data that fully meet
the number of samples required for initial source water monitoring
pursuant to Section 611 . 1001 (a) , and some of the data are rej ected due
to not meeting the requirements of this Section, the supplier must
conduct additional monitoring to replace rejected data on a schedule
that the Agency has approved by a SEP issued pursuant to Section
611.110. A supplier is not required to begin this additional monitoring
until two months after notification that data have been rejected and
additional monitoring is necessary.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.707 (2016) (2013).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1008 Disinfection Profiling and Benchmarking Requirements:
Requirements When Making a Significant Change in Disinfection Practice

a) Following the completion of initial source water monitoring
pursuant to Section 611.1001(a), a supplier that plans to make a
significant change to its disinfection practice, as defined in

subsection (b) of thiz Scction, must develop disinfection profiles and
calculate disinfection benchmarks for Giardia lamblia and viruses, as
described in Section 611.1009. Prior to changing the disinfection
practice, the supplier must notify the Agency, and it must include in
this notice the following information:



1) A completed disinfection profile and disinfection benchmark for
Giardia lamblia and viruses, as described in Section 611.1009;

2) A description of the proposed change in disinfection practice; and

3) An analysis of how the proposed change will affect the current
level of disinfection.

b) Significant changes to disinfection practice are defined as any of
the following:

1) Changes to the point of disinfection;

2) Changes to the disinfectants used in the treatment plant;

3) Changes to the disinfection process; or

4) Any other modification identified by the Agency, by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110, as a significant change to disinfection
practice.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.70$ (2016) (2006).

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1009 Disinfection Profiling and Benchmarking Requirements:
Developing the Disinfection Profile and Benchmark

a) A supplier required to develop disinfection profiles pursuant to
Section 611.1008 must follow the requirements of this Section. The
supplier must monitor at least weekly for a period of 12 consecutive
months to determine the total log inactivation for Giardia lamblia and
viruses. If the supplier monitors more frequently than weekly, the
monitoring frequency must be evenly spaced. A supplier that operates
for fewer than 12 months per year must monitor weekly during the period
of operation. A supplier must determine log inactivation for Giardia
lamblia through the entire plant, based on the applicable CT99.9 values
in Appendix B to this Part. A supplier must determine log inactivation
for viruses through the entire treatment plant based on a protocol
approved by the Agency by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110.

b) A supplier with a single point of disinfectant application prior
to the entrance to the distribution system must conduct the monitoring

in subsections (b) (1) through (b) (4) of this Scction. A supplier with
more than one point of disinfectant application must conduct the

monitoring in subsections (b) (1) through (b) (4) of this $cction for each
disinfection segment. A supplier must monitor the parameters necessary
to determine the total inactivation ratio, using analytical methods in
Section 611.531.



1) For a supplier using a disinfectant other than UV, the temperature
of the disinfected water must be measured at each residual disinfectant
concentration sampling point during peak hourly flow or at an
alternative location approved by the Agency by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110.

2) For a supplier using chlorine, the pH of the disinfected water
must be measured at each chlorine residual disinfectant concentration
sampling point during peak hourly flow or at an alternative location
approved by the Agency by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110.

3) The disinfectant contact times Ct) must be determined during peak
hourly flow.

4) The residual disinfectant concentrations (C) of the water before
or at the first customer and prior to each additional point of
disinfectant application must be measured during peak hourly flow.

c) In lieu of conducting new monitoring pursuant to subsection (b) of
this Scction, a supplier may elect to meet the following requirements:

1) A supplier that has at least one year of existing data that are
substantially equivalent to data collected pursuant to the provisions of
subsection (b) of this Scction may use these data to develop
disinfection profiles as specified in this Section if the supplier has
neither made a significant change to its treatment practice nor changed
sources since the data were collected. The supplier may develop
disinfection profiles using up to three years of existing data.

2) A supplier may use disinfection profiles developed pursuant to
Section 611.742 or Section 611.953 in lieu of developing a new profile
if the supplier has neither made a significant change to its treatment
practice nor changed sources since the profile was developed. A
supplier that has not developed a virus profile pursuant to Section
611.742 or Section 611.953 must develop a virus profile using the same
monitoring data on which the Giardia lamblia profile is based.

d) A supplier must calculate the total inactivation ratio for Giardia
lamblia, as specified in subsections (d) (1) through (d) (3) of this
Scct ion.

1) A supplier using only one point of disinfectant application may
determine the total inactivation ratio for the disinfection segment
based on either of the following methods:

A) It may determine one inactivation ratio (Ai) before or at the
first customer during peak hourly flow; or

B) It may determine successive Ai values, representing sequential
inactivation ratios, between the point of disinfectant application and a
point before or at the first customer during peak hourly flow. The
supplier must calculate the total inactivation ratio by determining Ai



for each sequence and then adding the Al values together to determine
the total inactivation ratio (S Ai)

2) A supplier using more than one point of disinfectant application
before the first customer must determine the CT value of each
disinfection segment immediately prior to the next point of disinfectant
application, or for the final segment, before or at the first customer,
during peak hourly flow. The Ai value of each segment and S Ai must be

calculated using the method in subsection (d) (1) (B) of this Section.

3) The supplier must determine the total logs of inactivation by
multiplying the value calculated in subsection (d) (1) or (d) (2) of this
Section by 3.0.

4) The supplier must calculate the log of inactivation for viruses
using a protocol approved by the Agency by regulation or by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110.

e) A supplier must use the following procedures to calculate a
disinfection benchmark:

1) For each year of profiling data collected and calculated pursuant

to subsections (a) through (d) of this Section, the supplier must
determine the lowest mean monthly level of both Giardia lamblia and
virus inactivation. A supplier must determine the mean Giardia lamblia
and virus inactivation for each calendar month for each year of
profiling data by dividing the sum of daily or weekly Giardia lamblia
and virus log inactivation by the number of values calculated for that
month.

2) The disinfection benchmark is the lowest monthly mean value (for a
supplier with one year of profiling data) or the mean of the lowest
monthly mean values (for a supplier with more than one year of profiling
data) of Giardia lamblia and virus log inactivation in each year of
profiling data.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.709 (2016) (2006).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1010 Treatment Technique Requirements: Bin Classification
for Filtered Suppliers

a) Following completion of the initial round of source water
monitoring required pursuant to Section 611.1001(a), a filtered system
supplier must calculate an initial Cryptosporidium bin concentration for
each plant for which monitoring was required. Calculation of the bin
concentration must use the Cryptosporidium results reported pursuant to
Section 611.1001(a) and must follow the appropriate of the procedures

set forth in subsection (b) of this Section.



b) Bin concentration calculation procedures.

1) For a supplier that collects a total of at least 48 samples, the
bin concentration is equal to the arithmetic mean of all sample
concentrations.

2) For a supplier that collects a total of at least 24 samples, but
not more than 47 samples, the bin concentration is equal to the highest
arithmetic mean of all sample concentrations in any 12 consecutive
months during which Cryptosporidium samples were collected.

3) For a supplier that serves fewer than 10,000 people and which
monitors for Cryptosporidium for only one year (i.e., collect 24 samples
in 12 months) , the bin concentration is equal to the arithmetic mean of
all sample concentrations.

4) For a supplier with plants operating only part of the year that
monitors fewer than 12 months per year pursuant to Section 611.1001(e),
the bin concentration is equal to the highest arithmetic mean of all
sample concentrations during any year of Cryptosporidium monitoring.

5) If the monthly Cryptosporidium sampling frequency varies, a
supplier must first calculate a monthly average for each month of
monitoring. A supplier must then use these monthly average
concentrations, rather than individual sample concentrations, in the
applicable calculation for bin classification in subsections (b) (1)
through (b) (4) of this Section.

c) A filtered system supplier must determine its initial bin
classification according to subsections (c) (1) through (c) (5) , subject
to the limitations of subsection (c) (6) of this Section, and using the
Cryptosporidium bin concentration calculated pursuant to subsections (a)
and (b) of this Section.

1) For a supplier that is required to monitor for Cryptosporidium
pursuant to Section 611.1001 and which has a Cryptosporidium bin
concentration of less than 0.075 oocysts/l, the bin classification is
Bin 1.

2) For a supplier that is required to monitor for Cryptosporidium
pursuant to Section 611.1001 and which has a Cryptosporidium bin
concentration of 0.075 oocysts/l or more, but less than 1.0 oocysts/l,
the bin classification is Bin 2.

3) For a supplier that is required to monitor for Cryptosporidium
pursuant to Section 611.1001 and which has a Cryptosporidium bin
concentration of 1.0 oocysts/l or more, but less than 3.0 oocysts/l, the
bin classification is Bin 3.

4) For a supplier that is required to monitor for Cryptosporidium
pursuant to Section 611.1001 and which has a Cryptosporidium bin
concentration of 3.0 oocysts/l or more, the bin classification is Bin 4.



5) For a supplier that that serves fewer than 10,000 people and which
is not required to monitor for Cryptosporidium pursuant to Section
611.1001(a) (4), the bin classification is Bin 1.

6) The Cryptosporidium concentration is based on the applicable of
the calculations set forth in subsection (a) or (d) of this Scction.

d) Following completion of the second round of source water
monitoring required pursuant to Section 611.1001(b), a filtered system
supplier must recalculate its Cryptosporidium bin concentration using
the Cryptosporidium results reported pursuant to Section 611.1001(b) and
following the applicable of the procedures set forth in subsections—
subsection (b) (1) through (b) (4) of this Section. A supplier must then
redetermine its bin classification using this bin concentration and
subsection (c) of this Section.

e) Reporting the bin classification.

1) A filtered system supplier must report its initial bin
classification pursuant to subsection (c) of this Section to the Agency
for approval no later than six months after the supplier is required to
complete initial source water monitoring based on the applicable
schedule set forth in Section 611.1001(c)

2) A supplier must report its bin classification pursuant to
subsection (d) of this Section to the Agency for approval no later than
six months after the supplier is required to complete the second round
of source water monitoring based on the applicable schedule set forth in
Section 611.1001(c)

3) The bin classification report to the Agency must include a summary
of source water monitoring data and the calculation procedure used to
determine bin classification.

f) A failure to comply with the conditions of subsection (e) of this
Section is a violation of the treatment technique requirement.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.710 (2016) (2006).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1011 Treatment Technique Requirements: Filtered System
Additional Cryptosporidium Treatment Requirements

a) A filtered system supplier must provide the level of additional
treatment for Cryptosporidium specified in subsections (a) (1) through
(a) (4) of this Section based on its bin classification, as determined
pursuant to Section 611.1010, and according to the applicable schedule
set forth in Section 611.1013.



1) If the supplier’s bin classification is Bin 1, and the supplier
uses conventional filtration treatment (including softening) in full
compliance with the applicable provisions of Subparts B, R, and X of
this Part, no additional treatment is required.

2) If the suppliers bin classification is Bin 2, and the supplier
uses conventional filtration treatment (including softening) in full
compliance with the applicable provisions of Subparts B, R, and X of
this Part, then the additional Cryptosporidium treatment requirements
are a 1-log treatment.

3) If the suppliers bin classification is Bin 2, and the supplier
uses direct filtration in full compliance with the applicable provisions
of Subparts B, R, and X of this Part, then the additional
Cryptosporidium treatment requirements are a 1.5-log treatment.

4) If the suppliers bin classification is Bin 2, and the supplier
uses slow sand or diatomaceous earth filtration in full compliance with
the applicable provisions of Subparts B, R, and X of this Part, then the
additional Cryptosporidium treatment requirements are a 1-log treatment.

5) If the supplier’s bin classification is Bin 2, and the supplier
uses alternative filtration technologies in full compliance with the
applicable provisions of Subparts B, R, and X of this Part, then the
additional Cryptosporidium treatment requirements are as determined by
the Agency, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, such that the
total Cryptosporidium removal and inactivation is at least 4.0-log.

6) If the suppliers bin classification is Bin 3, and the supplier
uses conventional filtration treatment (including softening) in full
compliance with the applicable provisions of Subparts B, R, and X of
this Part, then the additional Cryptosporidium treatment requirements
are a 2-log treatment.

7) If the suppliers bin classification is Bin 3, and the supplier
uses direct filtration in full compliance with the applicable provisions
of Subparts B, R, and X of this Part, then the additional
Cryptosporidium treatment requirements are a 2.5-log treatment.

8) If the supplier’s bin classification is Bin 3, and the supplier
uses slow sand or diatomaceous earth filtration in full compliance with
the applicable provisions of Subparts B, R, and X of this Part, then the
additional Cryptosporidium treatment requirements are a 2-log treatment.

9) If the supplier’s bin classification is Bin 3, and the supplier
uses alternative filtration technologies in full compliance with the
applicable provisions of Subparts B, R, and X of this Part, then the
additional Cryptosporidium treatment requirements are as determined by
the Agency, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, such that the
total Cryptosporidium removal and inactivation is at least 5.0-log.



10) If the supplier’s bin classification is Bin 4, and the supplier
uses conventional filtration treatment (including softening) in full
compliance with the applicable provisions of Subparts B, R, and X of
this Part, then the additional Cryptosporidium treatment requirements
are a 2.5-log treatment.

11) If the suppliers bin classification is Bin 4, and the supplier
uses direct filtration in full compliance with the applicable provisions
of Subparts B, R, and X of this Part, then the additional
Cryptosporidium treatment requirements are a 3-log treatment.

12) If the supplier’s bin classification is Bin 4, and the supplier
uses slow sand or diatomaceous earth filtration in full compliance with
the applicable provisions of Subparts B, R, and X of this Part, then the
additional Cryptosporidium treatment requirements are a 2.5-log
treatment.

13) If the suppliers bin classification is Bin 4, and the supplier
uses alternative filtration technologies in full compliance with the
applicable provisions of Subparts B, R, and X of this Part, then the
additional Cryptosporidium treatment requirements are as determined by
the Agency, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, such that the
total Cryptosporidium removal and inactivation is at least 5.5-log.

b) Required treatment.

1) A filtered system supplier must use one or more of the treatment
and management options listed in Section 611.1015, termed the microbial
toolbox, to comply with the additional Cryptosporidium treatment
required in subsection (a) of this Scction.

2) A supplier classified in Bin 3 or Bin 4 must achieve at least
1-log of the additional Cryptosporidium treatment required pursuant to
subsection (a) of this $cction using either one or a combination of the
following: bag filters, bank filtration, cartridge filters, chlorine
dioxide, membranes, ozone, or UV, as described in Sections 611.1016
through 611.1020.

c) A failure by a supplier in any month to achieve treatment credit
by meeting criteria in Sections 611.1016 through 611.1020 for microbial
toolbox options that is at least equal to the level of treatment
required in subsection (a) of this Scction is a violation of the
treatment technique requirement.

d) If the Agency determines, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section
611.110, during a sanitary survey or an equivalent source water
assessment that after a supplier completed the monitoring conducted
pursuant to Section 611.1001(a) or 611.1001(b), significant changes
occurred in the supplier’s watershed that could lead to increased
contamination of the source water by Cryptosporidium, the supplier must
take actions specified by the Agency in the SEP to address the
contamination. These actions may include additional source water



monitoring or implementing microbial toolbox options listed in Section
611.1015.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.711 (2016) (2006)

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1012 Treatment Technique Requirements: Unfiltered System
Cryptosporidium Treatment Requirements

a) Determination of the mean Cryptosporidium level.

1) Following completion of the initial source water monitoring
required by Section 611.1001(a), an unfiltered system supplier is
required to have calculated the arithmetic mean of all Cryptosporidium
sample concentrations reported pursuant to Section 611.1001(a) . The
supplier is required to have reported this value to the Agency for
approval no later than six months after the month the supplier is
required to have completed initial source water monitoring based on the
applicable schedule set forth in Section 611.1001(c)

2) Following completion of the second round of source water
monitoring required by Section 611.1001(b), an unfiltered system
supplier must calculate the arithmetic mean of all Cryptosporidium
sample concentrations reported pursuant to Section 611.1001(b) . The
supplier must report this value to the Agency for approval no later than
six months after the month the supplier is required to complete the
second round of source water monitoring based on the applicable schedule
set forth in Section 611.1001(c)

3) If the monthly Cryptosporidium sampling frequency varies, a
supplier must first calculate a monthly average for each month of
monitoring. The supplier must then use these monthly average
concentrations, rather than individual sample concentrations, in the
calculation of the mean Cryptosporidium level in subsection (a) (1) or
(a) (2) of this $cction.

4) The report to the Agency of the mean Cryptosporidium levels

calculated pursuant to subsections (a) (1) and (a) (2) of this Section
must include a summary of the source water monitoring data used for the
calculation.

5) A failure to comply with the conditions of subsection (a) of this
Section is a violation of the treatment technique requirement.

b) Cryptosporidium inactivation requirements. An unfiltered system
supplier must provide the level of inactivation for Cryptosporidium
specified in this subsection, based on its mean Cryptosporidium levels,

as determined pursuant to subsection (a) of this Section and according
to the applicable schedule set forth in Section 611.1013.



1) An unfiltered system supplier with a mean Cryptosporidium level of
0.01 oocysts/1 or less must provide at least 2-log Cryptosporidium
inactivation.

2) An unfiltered system supplier with a mean Cryptosporidium level of
greater than 0.01 oocysts/l must provide at least 3-log Cryptosporidium
inactivation.

c) Inactivation treatment technology requirements. An unfiltered
system supplier must use chlorine dioxide, ozone, or UV, as described in
Section 611.1020, to meet the Cryptosporidium inactivation requirements
of this Section.

1) A supplier that uses chlorine dioxide or ozone and fails to
achieve the Cryptosporidium inactivation required in subsection (b) ef—
this Scction on more than one day in the calendar month is in violation
of the treatment technique requirement.

2) A supplier that uses UV light and fails to achieve the

Cryptosporidium inactivation required in subsection (b) of this Scction
by meeting the criteria in Section 611.1020(d) (3) (B) is in violation of
the treatment technique requirement.

d) Use of two disinfectants. An unfiltered system supplier must meet
the combined Cryptosporidium inactivation requirements of this Section
and Giardia lamblia and virus inactivation requirements of Section
611.241 using a minimum of two disinfectants, and each of two
disinfectants must separately achieve the total inactivation required
for any of Cryptosporidium, Giardia lamblia, or viruses.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.712 (2016) (2012)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Req. — , effective

Section 611.1013 Treatment Technique Requirements: Schedule for
Compliance with Cryptosporidium Treatment Requirements

a) Following initial bin classification pursuant to Section
611.1010(c), a filtered system supplier must provide the level of
treatment for Cryptosporidium required by Section 611.1011 according to

the applicable schedule set forth in subsection (c) of this Scction.

b) Following initial determination of the mean Cryptosporidium level
pursuant to Section 611.1012(a) (1), an unfiltered system supplier must
provide the level of treatment for Cryptosporidium required by Section
611.1012 according to the applicable schedule set forth in subsection

(c) of this Scction.

c) This subsection (c) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.713(c), a
now-obsolete implementing provision. This statement maintains



structural consistency with the corresponding federal

rules.Cryptopor±dium trcatmcnt compliancc dates.

BOARD NOTE: Implementation of the treatment technique requirements

occurred in stages bctwcondurina April 1, 2012 through October 1, 2014,
depending on population served. The maximum extension of deadline for
compliance was two years. See 40 CFR 141.713(c) . The Board removed the
now-obsolete implementation dates.
•]:+ A supplicr that scrvcs 100,000 or more pcrsons is rcquircd to have
complied with Cryptosporidium treatmcnt requircmcnts bcforc April 1,
2012.

+ A supplier that scrvcs 50,000 to 99,999 persons is requircd to
have complied with Cryptosporidium trcatmcnt requircmcnts bcfore Octobcr
1, 2012.
;+ A supplicr that scrvcs 10,000 to 49,999 pcrsons must comply with
Cryptosporidium treatment rcquircmcnts bcforc October 1, 2013.
43- A supplicr that scrvcs fcwcr than 10,000 pcrsons must with
Cryptosporidium treatment rcquircmcnts bcfore Octobcr 1, 2014.
&)- The Agency may, by a SEP issucd pursuant to Section 611.110, allow
up to an additional two years from the applicable date set forth in this
subscction (c) for complying with thc trcatmcnt requircmcnt if it
dctermincs that thc additional time is ncccssary for the supplicr to
make capital improvcmcnts to implement the trcatmcnt.

d) If the bin classification for a
filtered system supplier changes following the second round of source
water monitoring, as determined pursuant to Section 611.1010(d), the
supplier must provide the level of treatment for Cryptosporidium
required by Section 611.1011 on a schedule approved by the Agency by a
SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110.

e) If the mean Cryptosporidium level for an unfiltered system
supplier changes following the second round of monitoring, as determined
pursuant to Section 611.1012(a) (2) , and if the supplier must provide a
different level of Cryptosporidium treatment pursuant to Section
611.1012 due to this change, the supplier must meet this treatment
requirement on a schedule approved by the Agency by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.713 (2016) (2012).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Req. — , effective

Section 611.1014 Treatment Technique Requirements: Requirements for
Uncovered Finished Water Storage Facilities

a) A supplier that uses uncovered finished water storage facilities
must comply with the conditions of this Section.



b) A supplier must notify i required to havc notified the Agency in
writing of the use of each uncovered finished water storage facility no
latcr than April 1, 2OO8.

c) A supplier must meet i required to havc mct either of the
following conditions for each uncovered finished water storage facility,
or the supplier must comply it is required to havc bccn in compliance
with an Agency-approved schedule to meet these conditions, no later than
April 1. 2009:

1) The supplier must cover any uncovered finished water storage
facility; or

2) The supplier must treat the discharge from the uncovered finished
water storage facility to the distribution system to achieve
inactivation or removal of at least 4-log virus, 3-log Giardia lamblia,
and 2-log Cryptosporidium using a protocol approved by the Agency.

d) A failure to comply with the requirements of this Section is a
violation of the treatment technique requirement.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.714 (2016) (2012).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1015 Requirements for Microbial Toolbox Components:
Microbial Toolbox Options for Meeting Cryptosporidium Treatment
Requirements

a) Treatment credits.

1) A supplier receives the applicable of the treatment credits set
forth in subsection (b) of this Section by meeting the conditions for
microbial toolbox options described in Sections 611.1016 through
611.1020. The supplier applies these treatment credits to meet the
applicable treatment requirements set forth in Section 611.1011 or
Section 611.1012.

2) An unfiltered system supplier is eligible for treatment credits
for the microbial toolbox options described in Section 611.1020 only.

b) Subsections (b) (1) through (b) (5) of this Section summarize
options in the microbial toolbox:

1) Source protection and management toolbox options.

A) Watershed control program: 0.5-log credit for Agency-approved
program comprising required elements, annual program status report to
Agency, and regular watershed survey. An unfiltered system supplier is
not eligible for credit. Specific criteria are set forth in Section
611.1016(a)



B) Alternative source or intake management: No prescribed credit. A
supplier may conduct simultaneous monitoring for treatment bin
classification at alternative intake locations or under alternative
intake management strategies. Specific criteria are set forth in
Section 611.1016(b)

2) Pre-filtration toolbox options.

A) Presedimentation basin with coagulation: 0.5-log credit during
any month that presedimentation basins achieve a monthly mean reduction
of 0.5-log or greater in turbidity or alternative Agency-approved
performance criteria. To be eligible, basins must be operated
continuously with coagulant addition and all plant flow must pass
through basins. Specific criteria are set forth in Section 611.1017(a).

B) Two-stage lime softening: 0.5-log credit for two-stage softening
where chemical addition and hardness precipitation occur in both stages.
All plant flow must pass through both stages. Single-stage softening is
credited as equivalent to conventional treatment. Specific criteria are
set forth in Section 611.1017(b)

C) Bank filtration: 0.5-log credit for 25-foot setback or 1.0-log
credit for 50-foot setback; the aquifer must be unconsolidated sand
containing at least 10 percent fines and average turbidity in the wells
must be less than 1 NTU. A supplier using wells followed by filtration
when conducting source water monitoring must sample the well to
determine bin classification and is not eligible for additional credit.
Specific criteria are set forth in Section 611.1017(c)

3) Treatment performance toolbox options.

A) Combined filter performance: 0.5-log credit for combined filter
effluent turbidity less than or equal to 0.15 NTU in at least 95 percent
of measurements each month. Specific criteria are set forth in Section
611.1018(a)

B) Individual filter performance: 0.5-log credit (in addition to
0.5-log combined filter performance credit) if individual filter
effluent turbidity is less than or equal to 0.15 NTU in at least 95
percent of samples each month in each filter and is never greater than
0.3 NTU in two consecutive measurements in any filter. Specific
criteria are set forth in Section 611.1018(b).

C) Demonstration of performance: Credit awarded to unit process or
treatment train based on a demonstration to the Agency with an
Agency-approved protocol. Specific criteria are set forth in Section
611.1018(c)

4) Additional filtration toolbox options.



A) Bag or cartridge filters (individual filters) : Up to 2-log credit
based on the removal efficiency demonstrated during challenge testing
with a 1.0-log factor of safety. Specific criteria are set forth in
Section 611.1019(a)

B) Bag or cartridge filters (in series) : Up to 2.5-log credit based
on the removal efficiency demonstrated during challenge testing with a
0.5-log factor of safety. Specific criteria are set forth in Section
611.1019(a)

C) Membrane filtration: Log credit equivalent to removal efficiency
demonstrated in challenge test for device if supported by direct
integrity testing. Specific criteria are set forth in Section
611.1019(b)

ID) Second stage filtration: 0.5-log credit for second separate
granular media filtration stage if treatment train includes coagulation
prior to first filter. Specific criteria are set forth in Section
611.1019(c)

E) Slow sand filters: 2.5-log credit as a secondary filtration step
or 3.0-log credit as a primary filtration process. No prior
chlorination for either option. Specific criteria are set forth in
Section 611.1019(d).

5) Inactivation toolbox options.

A) Chlorine dioxide: Log credit based on measured CT in relation to
CT table. Specific criteria are set forth in Section 611.1020(b)

B) Ozone: Log credit based on measured CT in relation to CT table.
Specific criteria are set forth in Section 611.1020(b).

C) UV: Log credit based on validated LW dose in relation to liv dose
table; reactor validation testing required to establish liv dose and
associated operating conditions. Specific criteria are set forth in
Section 611.1020(d)

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.715 (2016) (2006)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1016 Requirements for Microbial Toolbox Components: Source
Toolbox Components

a) Watershed control program. A supplier receives 0.5-log
Cryptosporidium treatment credit for implementing a watershed control
program that meets the requirements of this Section.

1) A supplier that intends to apply for the watershed control program
credit must notify the Agency of its intent no later than two years



prior to the treatment compliance date applicable to the supplier in
Section 611.1013.

2) A supplier must submit to the Agency a proposed watershed control
plan no later than one year before the applicable treatment compliance
date in Section 611.1013. The Agency must approve the watershed control
plan for the supplier to receive watershed control program treatment
credit. The watershed control plan must include the following elements:

A) Identification of an area of influence’ outside of which the
likelihood of Cryptosporidium or fecal contamination affecting the
treatment plant intake is not significant. This is the area to be
evaluated in future watershed surveys pursuant to subsection (a) (5) (3)—
of this Section;

3) Identification of both potential and actual sources of
Cryptosporidium contamination and an assessment of the relative impact
of these sources on the suppliers source water quality;

C) An analysis of the effectiveness and feasibility of control
measures that could reduce Cryptosporidium loading from sources of
contamination to the suppliers source water; and

ID) A statement of goals and specific actions the supplier will
undertake to reduce source water Cryptosporidium levels. The plan must
explain how the actions are expected to contribute to specific goals,
identify watershed partners and their roles, identify resource
requirements and commitments, and include a schedule for plan
implementation with deadlines for completing specific actions identified
in the plan.

3) A supplier with an existing watershed control program (i.e., a
program in place on January 5, 2006) is eligible to seek this credit.
Its watershed control plans must meet the criteria in subsection (a) (2)
of this Section and must specify ongoing and future actions that will
reduce source water Cryptosporidium levels.

4) If the Agency does not respond to a supplier regarding approval of
a watershed control plan submitted pursuant to this Section and the
supplier meets the other requirements of this Section, the watershed
control program will be considered approved and 0.5 log Cryptosporidium
treatment credit will be awarded, unless and until the Agency
subsequently withdraws such approval by a SEP issued pursuant to Section
611.110.

5) A supplier must complete each of the following actions to maintain
the 0.5-log credit.

A) It must submit an annual watershed control program status report
to the Agency. The annual watershed control program status report must
describe the suppliers implementation of the approved plan and assess
the adequacy of the plan to meet its goals. The report must explain how



the supplier is addressing any shortcomings in plan implementation,
including those previously identified by the Agency or as the result of
the watershed survey conducted pursuant to subsection (a) (5) (B) of this
Section. The report must also describe any significant changes that
have occurred in the watershed since the last watershed sanitary survey.
If a supplier determines during implementation that making a significant
change to its approved watershed control program is necessary, the
supplier must notify the Agency prior to making any such changes. If
any change is likely to reduce the level of source water protection, the
supplier must also list in its notification the actions the supplier
will take to mitigate this effect;

B) The supplier must undergo a watershed sanitary survey every three
years for a CW$ supplier and every five years for a non-CWS supplier and
submit the survey report to the Agency. The survey must be conducted
according to Agency guidelines and by persons that the Agency approves.

i) The watershed sanitary survey must meet the following criteria:
it must encompass the region identified in the Agency-approved watershed
control plan as the area of influence; assess the implementation of
actions to reduce source water Cryptosporidium levels; and identify any
significant new sources of Cryptosporidium.

ii) If the Agency determines that significant changes may have
occurred in the watershed since the previous watershed sanitary survey,
the supplier must undergo another watershed sanitary survey before a
date the Agency requires by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
which may be earlier than the regular date in subsection (a) (5) (B) of
this Section; and

C) The supplier must make the watershed control plan, annual status
reports, and watershed sanitary survey reports available to the public
upon request. These documents must be in a plain language style and
include criteria by which to evaluate the success of the program in
achieving plan goals. The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110, approve that a supplier withhold from the public
portions of the annual status report, watershed control plan, and
watershed sanitary survey based on water supply security considerations.

6) If the Agency determines that a supplier is not carrying out the
approved watershed control plan, the Agency may, by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110, withdraw the watershed control program
treatment credit.

b) Alternative source.

1) A supplier may conduct source water monitoring that reflects a
different intake location (either in the same source or for an alternate
source) or a different procedure for the timing or level of withdrawal
from the source (alternative source monitoring) . If the Agency approves
by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, a supplier may determine



its bin classification pursuant to Section 611.1010 based on the
alternative source monitoring results.

2) If a supplier conducts alternative source monitoring pursuant to

subsection (b) (1) of this Scction, it must also monitor their current
plant intake concurrently as described in Section 611.1001.

3) Alternative source monitoring pursuant to subsection (b) (1) of
this Scct±on must meet the requirements for source monitoring to
determine bin classification, as described in Sections 611.1001 through
611.1006. A supplier must report the alternative source monitoring
results to the Agency, along with supporting information documenting the
operating conditions under which the samples were collected.

4) If a supplier determines its bin classification pursuant to
Section 611.1010 using alternative source monitoring results that
reflect a different intake location or a different procedure for
managing the timing or level of withdrawal from the source, the supplier
must relocate the intake or permanently adopt the withdrawal procedure,
as applicable, no later than the applicable treatment compliance date in
Section 611.1013.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.716 (2016) (2006)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1017 Requirements for Microbial Toolbox Components:
Pre-Filtration Treatment Toolbox Components

a) Presedimentation. A supplier receives 0.5-log Cryptosporidium
treatment credit for a presedimentation basin during any month the
process meets the criteria in this subsection (a)

1) The presedimentation basin must be in continuous operation and
must treat the entire plant flow taken from a surface water or
groundwater under the direct influent of surface water source.

2) The supplier must continuously add a coagulant to the
presedimentation basin.

3) The presedimentation basin must achieve both of the following
performance criteria:

A) It demonstrates at least 0.5-log mean reduction of influent
turbidity. This reduction must be determined using daily turbidity
measurements in the presedimentation process influent and effluent, and
it must be calculated as follows: loglO (monthly mean of daily influent
turbidity) - loglO (monthly mean of daily effluent turbidity) ; and



B) It complies with Agency-approved performance criteria that
demonstrate at least 0.5-log mean removal of micronsized particulate
material through the presedimentation process.

ID) Two-stage lime softening. A supplier receives an additional
0.5-log Cryptosporidium treatment credit for a two-stage lime softening
plant if chemical addition and hardness precipitation occur in two
separate and sequential softening stages prior to filtration. Both
softening stages must treat the entire plant flow taken from a surface
water or groundwater under the direct influent of surface water source.

c) Bank filtration. A supplier receives Cryptosporidium treatment
credit for bank filtration that serves as pretreatment to a filtration
plant by meeting the criteria in this subsection (c) . A supplier using
bank filtration when it begins source water monitoring pursuant to
Section 611.1001(a) must collect samples as described in Section
611.1003(d), and it is not eligible for this credit.

1) A well with a groundwater flow path of at least 25 feet receives
0.5-log treatment credit, or a well with a groundwater flow path of at
least 50 feet receives 1.0-log treatment credit. The groundwater flow
path must be determined as specified in subsection (c) (4) of this
Section.

2) Only a well in granular aquifers is eligible for treatment credit.
A granular aquifer is one comprised of sand, clay, silt, rock fragments,
pebbles or larger particles, and minor cement. A supplier must
characterize the aquifer at the well site to determine aquifer
properties. A supplier must extract a core from the aquifer and
demonstrate that in at least 90 percent of the core length, grains less
than 1.0 mm in diameter constitute at least 10 percent of the core
material.

3) Only a horizontal or vertical well is eligible for treatment
credit.

4) For a vertical well, the groundwater flow path is the measured
distance from the edge of the surface water body under high flow
conditions (determined by the 100 year floodplain elevation boundary or
by the floodway, as defined in Federal Emergency Management Agency flood
hazard maps) to the well screen. For a horizontal well, the groundwater
flow path is the measured distance from the bed of the river under
normal flow conditions to the closest horizontal well lateral screen.

5) The supplier must monitor each wellhead for turbidity at least
once every four hours while the bank filtration process is in operation.
If monthly average turbidity levels, based on daily maximum values in
the well, exceed 1 NTU, the supplier must report this result to the
Agency and conduct an assessment within 30 days to determine the cause
of the high turbidity levels in the well. If the Agency determines that
microbial removal has been compromised, it may, by a SEP issued pursuant
to Section 611.110, revoke treatment credit until the supplier



implements corrective actions approved by the Agency to remediate the
problem.

6) Springs and infiltration galleries are not eligible for treatment
credit pursuant to this Section, but are eligible for credit pursuant to
Section 611.1012(c).

7) Bank filtration demonstration of performance. The Agency may, by
a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, approve Cryptosporidium
treatment credit for bank filtration based on a demonstration of
performance study that meets the criteria in this subsection. This
treatment credit may be greater than 1.0-log and may be awarded to bank
filtration that does not meet the criteria in subsections (c) (1) through
(c) (5) of this Scction.

A) The study must follow an Agency-approved protocol and must involve
the collection of data on the removal of Cryptosporidium or a surrogate
for Cryptosporidium and related hydrogeologic and water quality
parameters during the full range of operating conditions.

B) The study must include sampling both from the production wells and
from monitoring wells that are screened and located along the shortest
flow path between the surface water source and the production wells.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.717 (2016) (2006).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1018 Requirements for Microbial Toolbox Components:
Treatment Performance Toolbox Components

a) Combined filter performance. A supplier that uses conventional
filtration treatment or direct filtration treatment receives an
additional 0.5-log Cryptosporidium treatment credit during any month it
meets the criteria in this subsection (a) . Its combined filter effluent
(CFE) turbidity must be less than or equal to 0.15 NTU in at least 95
percent of the measurements. Turbidity must be measured as described in
Sections 611.531 and 611.533.

b) Individual filter performance. A supplier that uses conventional
filtration treatment or direct filtration treatment receives 0.5-log
Cryptosporidium treatment credit, which can be in addition to the
0.5-log credit pursuant to subsection (a) of this Section, during any
month it meets the criteria in this subsection (b) . Compliance with
these criteria must be based on individual filter turbidity monitoring
as described in Section 611.744 or 611.956(a), as applicable.

1) The filtered water turbidity for each individual filter must be
less than or equal to 0.15 NTU in at least 95 percent of the
measurements recorded each month.



2) No individual filter may have a measured turbidity greater than
0.3 NTU in two consecutive measurements taken 15 minutes apart.

3) Any supplier that has received treatment credit for individual
filter performance and fails to meet the requirements of subsection
(b) (1) or (b) (2) of this Scction during any month does not receive a
treatment technique violation pursuant to Section 611.1011(c) if the
Agency determines the following:

A) The failure was due to unusual and short-term circumstances that
could not reasonably be prevented through optimizing treatment plant
design, operation, and maintenance; and

3) The supplier has experienced no more than two such failures in any
calendar year.

c) Demonstration of performance. The Agency may, by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110, approve Cryptosporidium treatment credit
for drinking water treatment processes based on a demonstration of
performance study that meets the criteria in this subsection (c) . This
treatment credit may be greater than or less than the prescribed
treatment credits in Section 611.1011 or Sections 611.1017 through
611.1020 and may be awarded to treatment processes that do not meet the
criteria for the prescribed credits.

1) The supplier cannot receive the prescribed treatment credit for
any toolbox option in Sections 611.1017 through 611.1020 if that toolbox
option is included in a demonstration of performance study for which
treatment credit is awarded pursuant to this subsection (b)

2) The demonstration of performance study must follow an
Agency-approved protocol and must demonstrate the level of
Cryptosporidium reduction the treatment process will achieve under the
full range of expected operating conditions for the supplier.

3) Approval by the Agency must be in writing and may include
monitoring and treatment performance criteria that the supplier must
demonstrate and report on an ongoing basis to remain eligible for the
treatment credit. The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section
611.110, designate such criteria where necessary to verify that the
conditions under which the demonstration of performance credit was
approved are maintained during routine operation.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.718 (2016) (2006).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1019 Requirements for Microbial Toolbox Components:
Additional Filtration Toolbox Components



a) Bag and cartridge filters. A supplier receives Cryptosporidium
treatment credit of up to 2.0-log for individual bag or cartridge
filters and up to 2.5-log for bag or cartridge filters operated in
series by meeting the criteria set forth in subsections (a) (1) through
(a) (10) of this $cction. To be eligible for this credit, the supplier
must report the results of challenge testing that meets the requirements
of subsections (a) (2) through (a) (9) of this Section to the Agency. The
filters must treat the entire plant flow taken from a Subpart B source.

1) The Cryptosporidium treatment credit awarded to bag or cartridge
filters must be based on the removal efficiency demonstrated during
challenge testing that is conducted according to the criteria set forth
in subsections (a) (2) through (a) (9) of this Section. A factor of
safety equal to 1-log for individual bag or cartridge filters and
0.5-log for bag or cartridge filters in series must be applied to
challenge testing results to determine removal credit. A supplier may
use results from challenge testing conducted prior to January 5, 2006 if
the prior testing was consistent with the criteria specified in
subsections (a) (2) through (a) (9) of this Section.

2) Challenge testing must be performed on full-scale bag or cartridge
filters, and the associated filter housing or pressure vessel, that are
identical in material and construction to the filters and housings the
supplier will use for removal of Cryptosporidium. Bag or cartridge
filters must be challenge tested in the same configuration that the
supplier will use, either as individual filters or as a series
configuration of filters.

3) Challenge testing must be conducted using Cryptosporidium or a
surrogate that is removed no more efficiently than Cryptosporidium. The
microorganism or surrogate used during challenge testing is referred to
as the challenge particulate. The concentration of the challenge
particulate must be determined using a method capable of discreetly
quantifying the specific microorganism or surrogate used in the test;
gross measurements such as turbidity may not be used.

4) The maximum feed water concentration that can be used during a
challenge test must be based on the detection limit of the challenge
particulate in the filtrate (i.e., filtrate detection limit) and must be
calculated using the following equation:

Maximum Feed Concentration = 1 104 (Filtrate Detection Limit)

5) Challenge testing must be conducted at the maximum design flow
rate for the filter as specified by the manufacturer.

6) Each filter evaluated must be tested for a duration sufficient to
reach 100 percent of the terminal pressure drop, which establishes the
maximum pressure drop under which the filter may be used to comply with
the requirements of this Subpart Z.



7) Removal efficiency of a filter must be determined from the results
of the challenge test and expressed in terms of log removal values using
the following equation:

LRV = LoalO (Cf) - LoalO (Cp)

Where:

LRV = log removal value demonstrated during challenge testingCf
testinaCf= the feed concentration measured during the challenge testCp
testCp= the filtrate concentration measured during the challenge
test. In applying this equation, the same units must be used for the
feed and filtrate concentrations. If the challenge particulate is not
detected in the filtrate, then the term Cp must be set equal to the
detection limit.
8) Each filter tested must be challenged with the challenge
particulate during three periods over the filtration cycle: within two
hours after—o4- start-up of a new filter; when the pressure drop is
between 45 and 55 percent of the terminal pressure drop; and at the end
of the cycle after the pressure drop has reached 100 percent of the
terminal pressure drop. An LRV must be calculated for each of these
challenge periods for each filter tested. The LRV for the filter
(LRVfilter) must be assigned the value of the minimum LRV observed
during the three challenge periods for that filter.

9) If fewer than 20 filters are tested, the overall removal
efficiency for the filter product line must be set equal to the lowest
LRVfilter among the filters tested. If 20 or more filters are tested,
the overall removal efficiency for the filter product line must be set
equal to the 10th percentile of the set of LRVfilter values for the
various filters tested. The percentile is defined by (i/(n+l)) where i
is the rank of n individual data points ordered lowest to highest. If
necessary, the 10th percentile may be calculated using linear
interpolation.

10) If a previously tested filter is modified in a manner that could
change the removal efficiency of the filter product line, challenge
testing to demonstrate the removal efficiency of the modified filter
must be conducted and submitted in writing to the Agency.

b) Membrane filtration.

1) A supplier receives Cryptosporidium treatment credit for membrane
filtration that meets the criteria of this subsection (b) . Membrane
cartridge filters that meet the definition of membrane filtration in
Section 611.102 are eligible for this credit. The level of treatment
credit a supplier receives is equal to the lower of the following
values:

A) The removal efficiency demonstrated during challenge testing
conducted pursuant to the conditions in subsection (b) (2) of this
Scction; or



B) The maximum removal efficiency that can be verified through direct
integrity testing used with the membrane filtration process pursuant to
the conditions in subsection (b) (3) of this Scction.

2) Challenge testing. The membrane used by the supplier must undergo
challenge testing to evaluate removal efficiency, and the supplier must
report the results of challenge testing to the Agency. Challenge
testing must be conducted according to the criteria set forth in
subsections (b) (2) (A) through (b) (2) (G) of this Scction. A supplier may
use data from challenge testing conducted prior to January 5, 2006 if
the prior testing was consistent with the criteria set forth in
subsections (b) (2) (A) through (b) (2) (G) of this Section.

A) Challenge testing must be conducted on either a full-scale
membrane module, identical in material and construction to the membrane
modules used in the suppliers treatment facility, or a smaller-scale
membrane module, identical in material and similar in construction to
the full-scale module. A module is defined as the smallest component of
a membrane unit in which a specific membrane surface area is housed in a
device with a filtrate outlet structure.

B) Challenge testing must be conducted using Cryptosporidium oocysts
or a surrogate that is removed no more efficiently than Cryptosporidium
oocysts. The organism or surrogate used during challenge testing is
referred to as the challenge particulate. The concentration of the
challenge particulate, in both the feed and filtrate water, must be
determined using a method capable of discretely quantifying the specific
challenge particulate used in the test; gross measurements such as
turbidity may not be used.

C) The maximum feed water concentration that can be used during a
challenge test is based on the detection limit of the challenge
particulate in the filtrate and must be determined according to the
following equation:

Maximum Feed Concentration = 3.16 106 (Filtrate Detection Limit)
ID) Challenge testing must be conducted under representative hydraulic
conditions at the maximum design flux and maximum design process
recovery specified by the manufacturer for the membrane module. Flux is
defined as the throughput of a pressure driven membrane process
expressed as flow per unit of membrane area. Recovery is defined as the
volumetric percent of feed water that is converted to filtrate over the
course of an operating cycle uninterrupted by events such as chemical
cleaning or a solids removal process (i.e. , backwashing)

E) Removal efficiency of a membrane module must be calculated from
the challenge test results and expressed as a log removal value
according to the following equation:

LRV = LoglO (Cf) - LoglO (Cp)



Where:

LRV = log removal value demonstrated during the challenge tcstCf testCf=
the feed concentration measured during the challenge tcztCp

testCp= the filtrate concentration measured during the challenge
test. Equivalent units must be used for the feed and filtrate
concentrations. If the challenge particulate is not detected in the
filtrate, the term Cp is set equal to the detection limit for the
purpose of calculating the LRV. An LRV must lie calculated for each
membrane module evaluated during the challenge test.
F) The removal efficiency of a membrane filtration process
demonstrated during challenge testing must be expressed as a log removal
value (LRVC-Test) . If fewer than 20 modules are tested, then LRVC-Test
is equal to the lowest of the representative LRV5 among the modules
tested. If 20 or more modules are tested, then LRVC-Test is equal to the
10th percentile of the representative LRV5 among the modules tested.
The percentile is defined by (i/ (n+l) ) where i is the rank of n
individual data points ordered lowest to highest. If necessary, the
10th percentile may be calculated using linear interpolation.

G) The challenge test must establish a quality control release value
(QCRV) for a non-destructive performance test that demonstrates the
Cryptosporidium removal capability of the membrane filtration module.
This performance test must be applied to each production membrane module
used by the supplier that was not directly challenge tested in order to
verify Cryptosporidium removal capability. Production modules that do
not meet the established QCRV are not eligible for the treatment credit
demonstrated during the challenge test.

H) If a previously tested membrane is modified in a manner that could
change the removal efficiency of the membrane or the applicability of
the non-destructive performance test and associated QCRV, additional
challenge testing to demonstrate the removal efficiency of, and
determine a new QCRV for, the modified membrane must be conducted and
submitted to the Agency.

3) Direct integrity testing. A supplier must conduct direct
integrity testing in a manner that demonstrates a removal efficiency
equal to or greater than the removal credit awarded to the membrane
filtration process and meets the requirements described in subsections

(b) (3) (A) through (b) (3) (F) of this Section. A “direct integrity test
is defined as a physical test applied to a membrane unit in order to
identify and isolate integrity breaches (i.e., one or more leaks that
could result in contamination of the filtrate).

A) The direct integrity test must be independently applied to each
membrane unit in service. A membrane unit is defined as a group of
membrane modules that share common valving that allows the unit to be
isolated from the rest of the treatment system for the purpose of
integrity testing or other maintenance.



B) The direct integrity method must have a resolution of three
micrometers or less, where resolution is defined as the size of the
smallest integrity breach that contributes to a response from the direct
integrity test.

C) The direct integrity test must have a sensitivity sufficient to
verify the log treatment credit awarded to the membrane filtration
process by the Agency, where sensitivity is defined as the maximum log
removal value that can be reliably verified by a direct integrity test.
sensitivity must be determined using the appropriate of the following
approaches, considering the type of direct integrity test the supplier
uses:

i) For a direct integrity test that uses an applied pressure or
vacuum, the direct integrity test sensitivity must be calculated
according to the following equation:

Where:

LRVDIT = the sensitivity of the direct integrity testQp testOo=
total design filtrate flow from the membrane unitQbrcach

unitpbreach= flow of water from an integrity breach associated with the
smallest integrity test response that can be reliably mcasurcdVCF
measuredVCF= volumetric concentration factor. The volumetric
concentration factor is the ratio of the suspended solids concentration
on the high pressure side of the membrane relative to that in the feed
water; or
ii) For a direct integrity test that uses a particulate or molecular
marker, the direct integrity test sensitivity must be calculated
according to the following equation:

LRVDIT = LoalO (Cf) - LoalO

Where:

LRVDIT = the sensitivity of the direct integrity tcstCf testCf= the
typical feed concentration of the marker used in the testCp testCp= the
filtrate concentration of the marker from an integral membrane unit
ID) A supplier must establish a control limit within the sensitivity
limits of the direct integrity test that is indicative of an integral
membrane unit capable of meeting the removal credit awarded by the
Agency.

E) If the result of a direct integrity test exceeds the control limit
established pursuant to subsection (b) (3) (ID) of this Section, the
supplier must remove the membrane unit from service. The supplier must
conduct a direct integrity test to verify any repairs, and it may return
the membrane unit to service only if the direct integrity test is within
the established control limit.



F) A supplier must conduct direct integrity testing on each membrane
unit at a frequency of not less than once each day that the membrane
unit is in operation. The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110, approve less frequent testing, based on demonstrated
process reliability, the use of multiple barriers effective for
Cryptosporidium, or reliable process safeguards.

4) Indirect integrity monitoring. A supplier must conduct continuous
indirect integrity monitoring on each membrane unit according to the
criteria in subsections (b) (4) (A) through (b) (4) (E) of this Section.
“Indirect integrity monitoring is defined as monitoring some aspect of
filtrate water quality that is indicative of the removal of particulate
matter. A supplier that implements continuous direct integrity testing
of membrane units in accordance with the criteria in subsections

(b) (3) (A) through (b) (3) (E) of this Section is not subject to the
requirements for continuous indirect integrity monitoring. The supplier
must submit a monthly report to the Agency summarizing all continuous
indirect integrity monitoring results triggering direct integrity
testing and the corrective action that was taken in each case.

A) Unless the Agency approves an alternative parameter by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110, continuous indirect integrity
monitoring must include continuous filtrate turbidity monitoring.

B) Continuous indirect integrity monitoring must be conducted at a
frequency of no less than once every 15 minutes.

C) Continuous indirect integrity monitoring must be separately
conducted on each membrane unit.

D) If continuous indirect integrity monitoring includes turbidity and
if the filtrate turbidity readings are above 0.15 NTU for a period
greater than 15 minutes (i.e., two consecutive 15-minute readings above
0 . 15 NTU) , direct integrity testing must immediately be performed on the
associated membrane unit, as specified in subsections (b) (3) (A) through
(b) (3) (E) of this Section.

F) If indirect integrity monitoring includes an Agency-approved
alternative parameter and if the alternative parameter exceeds an
Agency-approved control limit for a period greater than 15 minutes,
direct integrity testing must immediately be performed on the associated
membrane units, as specified in subsections (b) (3) (A) through (b) (3) (E)—
of this Section.

c) Second stage filtration. A supplier receives 0.5-log
Cryptosporidium treatment credit for a separate second stage of
filtration that consists of sand, dual media, GAC, or other fine grain
media following granular media filtration if the Agency approves by a
SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110. To be eligible for this credit,
the first stage of filtration must be preceded by a coagulation step and
both filtration stages must treat the entire plant flow taken from a
surface water or groundwater under the direct influence of surface water



source. A cap, such as GAC, on a single stage of filtration is not
eligible for this credit. The Agency must approve the treatment credit
based on an assessment of the design characteristics of the filtration
process.

d) Slow sand filtration (as secondary filter) . A supplier is
eligible to receive 2.5-log Cryptosporidium treatment credit by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110 for a slow sand filtration process
that follows a separate stage of filtration if both filtration stages
treat entire plant flow taken from a surface water or groundwater under
the direct influence of surface water source and no disinfectant
residual is present in the influent water to the slow sand filtration
process. The Agency must approve the treatment credit based on an
assessment of the design characteristics of the filtration process.
This subsection (d) does not apply to treatment credit awarded to slow
sand filtration used as a primary filtration process.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.719 (2016) (2006)

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1020 Requirements for Microbial Toolbox Components:
Inactivation Toolbox Components

a) Calculation of CT values.

1) CT is the product of the disinfectant contact time (T, in minutes)
and disinfectant concentration (C, in milligrams per liter) . A supplier
with treatment credit for chlorine dioxide or ozone pursuant to
subsection (b) or (c) of this Section must calculate CT at least once
each day, with both C and T measured during peak hourly flow, as
specified in Sections 611.531 and 611.532.

2) A supplier with several disinfection segments in sequence may
calculate CT for each segment, where a disinfection segment is defined
as a treatment unit process with a measurable disinfectant residual
level and a liquid volume. Under this approach, the supplier must add
the Cryptosporidium CT values in each segment to determine the total CT
for the treatment plant.

ID) CT values for chlorine dioxide and ozone.

1) A supplier receives the Cryptosporidium treatment credit listed in
Table H to this Part by meeting the corresponding chlorine dioxide CT
value for the applicable water temperature, as described in subsection
(a) of this Scction.

2) A supplier receives the Cryptosporidium treatment credit listed in
Table I to this Part by meeting the corresponding ozone CT values for
the applicable water temperature, as described in subsection (a) of this
Scction.



c) Site-specific study. The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110, approve alternative chlorine dioxide or ozone CT values
to those listed in Tables H and I to this Part on a site-specific basis.
The Agency must base this approval on a site-specific study conducted by
the supplier according to an Agency-approved protocol.

d) Ultraviolet light. A supplier receives Cryptosporidium, Giardia
lamblia, and virus treatment credits for ultraviolet (liv) light reactors
by achieving the corresponding liv dose values shown in Table J to this
Part. The supplier must validate and monitor UV reactors, as described
in subsections (d) (2) and (d) (3) of this $cction, to demonstrate that
they are achieving a particular UV dose value for treatment credit.

1) UV dose table. The treatment credits listed in Table I to this
Part are for UV light at a wavelength of 254 nm as produced by a
low-pressure mercury vapor lamp. To receive treatment credit for other
lamp types, a supplier must demonstrate an equivalent germicidal dose
through reactor validation testing, as described in subsection (d) (2) of
this Scction. The liv dose values in this table are applicable only to
post-filter applications of UV in a filtered system supplier and to an
unfiltered system supplier.

2) Reactor validation testing. A supplier must use UV reactors that
have undergone validation testing to determine the operating conditions
under which the reactor delivers the UV dose required in subsection

(d) (1) of this Scction (i.e. , validated operating conditions) . These
operating conditions must include flow rate; UV intensity, as measured
by a tJV sensor; and tAT lamp status.

A) When determining validated operating conditions, a supplier must
account for the following factors: UV absorbance of the water; lamp
fouling and aging; measurement uncertainty of on-line sensors; UV dose
distributions arising from the velocity profiles through the reactor;
failure of UV lamps or other critical treatment system components; and
inlet and outlet piping or channel configurations of the UV reactor.

B) Validation testing must include the following: Full scale testing
of a reactor that conforms uniformly to the UV reactors used by the
supplier and inactivation of a test microorganism whose dose response
characteristics have been quantified with a low pressure mercury vapor
lamp.

C) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
approve an alternative approach to validation testing.

3) Reactor monitoring.

A) A supplier must monitor its UV reactors to determine if the
reactors are operating within validated conditions, as determined

pursuant to subsection (d) (2) of this Section. This monitoring must
include liv intensity, as measured by a UV sensor; flow rate; lamp



Status; and other parameters that the Agency has designated by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110 based on UV reactor operation. A
supplier must verify the calibration of UV sensors and must recalibrate
sensors in accordance with a protocol that the Agency has approved by
the SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110.

B) To receive treatment credit for UV light, a supplier must treat at
least 95 percent of the water delivered to the public during each month
by tAT reactors operating within validated conditions for the required UV

dose, as described in subsections (d) (1) and (d) (2) of this Scction.
The supplier must demonstrate compliance with this condition by the

monitoring required pursuant to subsection (d) (3) (A) of this Section.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.720 (2016) (2006).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611 . 1021 Reporting and Recordkeeping Requirements : Reporting
Requirements

a) A supplier must report sampling schedules pursuant to Section
611.1002 and source water monitoring results pursuant to Section
611.1006 unless it notifies the Agency that it will not conduct source
water monitoring because the supplier meets the criteria of Section
611.1001(d)

b) A supplier must report the use of uncovered finished water storage
facilities to the Agency, as described in Section 611.1014.

c) A filtered system supplier must report its Cryptosporidium bin
classification, as described in Section 611.1010.

d) An unfiltered system supplier must report its mean source water
Cryptosporidium level, as described in Section 611.1012.

e) A supplier must report disinfection profiles and benchmarks to the
Agency, as described in Sections 611.1008 and 611.1009, prior to making
a significant change in disinfection practice.

f) A supplier must report to the Agency in accordance with

subsections (f) (1) through (f) (15) of this Section for any microbial
toolbox options used to comply with treatment requirements pursuant to
Section 611.1011 or Section 611.1012. Alternatively, the Agency may, by
a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, approve a supplier to certify
operation within required parameters for treatment credit rather than
reporting monthly operational data for toolbox options.

1) A supplier that uses the watershed control program toolbox option
must submit the following information on the indicated schedule:



A) A notice of intention to develop a new or continue an existing
watershed control program no later than two years before the applicable
treatment compliance date in Section 611.1013;

B) A watershed control plan no later than one year before the
applicable treatment compliance date in Section 611.1013;

C) An annual watershed control program status report every 12 months,
beginning one year after the applicable treatment compliance date in
Section 611.1013; and

ID) A watershed sanitary survey report: for a CWS supplier, every
three years beginning three years after the applicable treatment
compliance date in Section 611.1013 or, for a non-CWS supplier, every
five years beginning five years after the applicable treatment
compliance date in Section 611.1013.

2) A supplier that uses the alternative source or intake management
toolbox option must submit verification that it has relocated the intake
or adopted the intake withdrawal procedure reflected in monitoring
results no later than the applicable treatment compliance date in
Section 611.1013.

3) A supplier that uses the presedimentation toolbox option must
submit monthly verification of the information set forth in each of
subsections (f) (3) (A) through (f) (3) (ID) of this Scction, subject to the
limitations of subsection (f) (3) (B) of this Scction.

A) Continuous basin operation;

B) Treatment of 100% of the flow;

C) Continuous addition of a coagulant; and

ID) At least 0.5-log mean reduction of influent turbidity or
compliance with alternative Agency-approved performance criteria.

E) Monthly reporting must occur within 10 days following the month in
which the monitoring was conducted, beginning on the applicable
treatment compliance date in Section 611.1013.

4) A supplier that uses the two-stage lime softening toolbox option
must submit monthly verification of the information set forth in each of
subsections (f) (4) (A) and (f) (4) (B) of this $cction, subject to the
limitations of subsection (f) (4) (C) of this Scction.

A) That chemical addition and hardness precipitation occurred in two
separate and sequential softening stages prior to filtration; and

B) That both stages treated 100% of the plant flow.



C) Monthly reporting must occur within 10 days following the month in
which the monitoring was conducted, beginning on the applicable
treatment compliance date in Section 611.1013.

5) A supplier that uses the bank filtration toolbox option must
submit the following information on the indicated schedule:

A) An initial demonstration of the following no later than the
applicable treatment compliance date in Section 611.1013:

i) The existence of unconsolidated, predominantly sandy aquifer; and

ii) A setback distance of at least 25 ft. (0.5-log credit) or 50 ft.
(1.0-log credit)

B) If the monthly average of daily maximum turbidity is greater than
1 NTU, then the supplier must report that result and submit an
assessment of the cause within 30 days following the month in which the
monitoring was conducted, beginning on the applicable treatment
compliance date in Section 611.1013.

6) A supplier that uses the combined filter performance toolbox
option must submit monthly verification of combined filter effluent
(CFE) turbidity levels less than or equal to 0.15 NTU in at least 95
percent of the four-hour CFE measurements taken each month. Monthly
reporting must occur within 10 days following the month in which the
monitoring was conducted, beginning on the applicable treatment
compliance date in Section 611.1013.

7) A supplier that uses the individual filter performance toolbox
option must submit monthly verification of the information set forth in
each of subsections (f) (7) (A) and (f) (7) (B) of this Section, subject to
the limitations of subsection (f) (7) (C) of this Scction.

A) That individual filter effluent (IFE ) turbidity levels were less
than or equal to 0.15 NTU in at least 95 percent of samples each month
in each filter; and

3) That no individual filter measured greater than 0.3 NTU in two
consecutive readings 15 minutes apart.

C) Monthly reporting must occur within 10 days following the month in
which the monitoring was conducted, beginning on the applicable
treatment compliance date in Section 611.1013.

8) A supplier that uses the demonstration of performance toolbox
option must submit the information set forth in each of subsections
(f) (8) (A) and (f) (8) (B) of this Scction on the indicated schedule:

A) Results from testing following an Agency-approved protocol no
later than the applicable treatment compliance date in Section 611.1013;
and



B) As required by the Agency, monthly verification of operation
within conditions of Agency approval for demonstration of performance
credit within 10 days following the month in which monitoring was
conducted, beginning on the applicable treatment compliance date in
Section 611.1013.

9) A supplier that uses the bag filters and cartridge filters toolbox
option must submit the information set forth in each of subsections

(f) (9) (A) and (f) (9) (B) of this Scction on the indicated schedule:

A) A demonstration, no later than the applicable treatment compliance
date in Section 611.1013, that the following criteria are met:

i) It must demonstrate that the process meets the definition of bag
or cartridge filtration; and

ii) It must demonstrate that the removal efficiency established
through challenge testing that meets criteria in this Subpart Z; and

B) Monthly verification, within 10 days following the month in which
monitoring was conducted, beginning on the applicable treatment
compliance date in Section 611.1013, that 100% of plant flow was
filtered.

10) A supplier that uses the membrane filtration toolbox option must
submit the following information on the indicated schedule:

A) Results of verification testing no later than the applicable
treatment compliance date in Section 611.1013 that demonstrate the
following:

i) It must demonstrate that the removal efficiency established
through challenge testing that meets criteria set forth in this Subpart
Z; and

ii) It must demonstrate the integrity test method and parameters,
including resolution, sensitivity, test frequency, control limits, and
associated baseline; and

B) A monthly report within 10 days following the month in which
monitoring was conducted, beginning on the applicable treatment
compliance date in Section 611.1013, that summarizes the following:

i) It must summarize all direct integrity tests above the control
limit; and

ii) If applicable, it must summarize any turbidity or alternative
Agency-approved indirect integrity monitoring results triggering direct
integrity testing and the corrective action that was taken.



11) A supplier that uses the second stage filtration toolbox option
must submit monthly verification within 10 days following the month in
which monitoring was conducted, beginning on the applicable treatment
compliance date in Section 611.1013, that lOO of flow was filtered
through both stages and that first stage was preceded by coagulation
step.

12) A supplier that uses the slow sand filtration (as secondary
filter) toolbox option must submit monthly verification within 10 days
following the month in which monitoring was conducted, beginning on the
applicable treatment compliance date in Section 611.1013, that both a
slow sand filter and a preceding separate stage of filtration treated
100% of flow from Subpart B sources.

13) A supplier that uses the chlorine dioxide toolbox option must
submit a monthly summary of CT values for each day within 10 days
following the month in which monitoring was conducted, beginning on the
applicable treatment compliance date in Section 611.1013, as described
in Section 611.1020.

14) A supplier that uses the ozone toolbox option must submit a
monthly summary of CT values for each day within 10 days following the
month in which monitoring was conducted, beginning on the applicable
treatment compliance date in Section 611.1013, as described in Section
611 . 1020.

15) A supplier that uses the UV toolbox option must submit the
following information on the indicated schedule:

A) Validation test results no later than the applicable treatment
compliance date in Section 611.1013, that demonstrate operating
conditions that achieve required UV dose.

B) A monthly report summarizing the percentage of water entering the
distribution system that was not treated by DV reactors operating within
validated conditions for the required dose within 10 days following the
month in which monitoring was conducted, beginning on the applicable
treatment compliance date in Section 611.1013, as specified in Section
611.1020(d)

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.721 (2016) (2006).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1023 Requirements to Respond to Significant Deficiencies
Identified in Sanitary Surveys Performed by USEPA or the Agency

a) A “sanitary survey’ is an onsite review of the water source
(identifying sources of contamination by using results of source water
assessments where available) , facilities, equipment, operation,
maintenance, and monitoring compliance of a PWS to evaluate the adequacy



of the PWS, its sources and operations, and the distribution of sate
drinking water.

b) For the purposes of this Section, a significant deficiency
includes a defect in design, operation, or maintenance, or a failure or
malfunction of the sources, treatment, storage, or distribution supplier
that USEPA or the Agency determines to be causing, or has the potential
for causing, the introduction of contamination into the water delivered
to consumers.

c) For sanitary surveys performed by USEPA or the Agency, the
supplier must respond in writing to significant deficiencies identified
in sanitary survey reports no later than 45 days after receipt of the
report, indicating how and on what schedule the supplier will address
significant deficiencies noted in the survey.

d) A supplier must correct significant deficiencies identified in
sanitary survey reports according to the schedule approved by USEPA or
the Agency, or if there is no approved schedule, according to the
schedule reported pursuant to subsection (c) of this Scction if such
deficiencies are within the control of the supplier.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.723 (2016) (2006).

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

SUBPART AA—REVISED TOTAL COLIFORM RULE

Section 611.1051 General

a) General. The provisions of this Subpart AA include both MCL and
treatment technique requirements.

b) Applicability. The provisions of this Subpart AA apply to all
PWSs.

c) This subsection (c) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.851(c), which
includes a past compliance datei—This statement maintains structural
consistency with the federal regulations.Compliancc datc. $ystcms must
comply with thc provisions of this Subpart A bcginning April 1, 2016,
unlcss othcrwisc specificd in this Subpart AA.

d) This subsection (d) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.851(d), a
provision that pertains to USEPA imp1ementation which is not necessary
in the Illinois regulations. This statement maintains structural
consistency with the federal regulations.

e) Violations of NPDWR5. Failure to comply with the applicable
requirements of Sections 611.1051 through 611.1061, including
requirements established by the State pursuant to these provisions, is a
violation of the NPDWR5 in this Subpart AA.



BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.851 (2016) (2013).

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1052 Analytical Methods and Laboratory Certification

a) Analytical methodology.

1) The standard sample volume required for analysis, regardless of
analytical method used, is 100 ml.

2) A supplier needs only determine the presence or absence of total
coliforms and E. coli; a determination of density is not required.

3) The time from sample collection to initiation of test medium
incubation may not exceed 30 hours. Suppliers are encouraged but not
required to hold samples below 10° C during transit.

4) If water having residual chlorine (measured as free, combined, or
total chlorine) is to be analyzed, sufficient sodium thiosulfate
(Na25203) must be added to the sample bottle before sterilization to
neutralize any residual chlorine in the water sample. Dechlorination
procedures are addressed in section 2 of Standard Methods, 20th or 21st
ed., Method 9060 A, each incorporated by reference in Section 611.102.

5) The supplier must conduct total coliform and E. coli analyses in
accordance with one of the following analytical methods, each
incorporated by reference in Section 611.102:

BOARD NOTE: All monitoring and analyses must be done in accordance with
the version of the approved method recited in this subsection (a) and
incorporated by reference in Section 611.102. The methods listed are
the only versions that may be used for compliance with this Subpart AA.
Laboratories should be careful to use only the approved versions of the
methods, as product package inserts may not be the same as the approved
versions of the methods.

A) Total coliforms, lactose fermentation methods:

i) Standard total coliform fermentation technique: sections 1 and 2
of Standard Methods, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed., Method 9221 B; or

BOARD NOTE: Lactose broth, as commercially available, may be used in
lieu of lauryl tryptose broth, if the supplier conducts at least 25
parallel tests between lactose broth and lauryl tryptose broth using the
water normally tested, and if the findings from this comparison
demonstrate that the false-positive rate and false-negative rate for
total coliforms, using lactose broth, is less than 10 percent. Because
Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 9221 B is the same version as



Standard Methods Online 9221 B-99, the Board has not listed the Standard
Methods Online version separately.

ii) Presence-absence (P-A) coliform test: sections 1 and 2 of
Standard Methods, 20th or 21st, Method 9221 ID.

BOARD NOTE: A multiple tube enumerative format, as described in
Standard Methods, 20th or 21st, Method 9221 ID, is approved for this
method for use in presence-absence determination under this Subpart AA.
Because Standard Methods, 21st ed., Method 9221 0 is the same version as
Standard Methods Online 9221 ID-99, the Board has not listed the Standard
Methods Online version separately.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added sections 1 and 2 of Standard Methods Online,
Method 9221 B-06 as an approved alternative method for total coliforms
in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed.
Reg. 35081) . Because Standard Methods, 22nd ed. , Method 9221 B is the
same version as Standard Methods Online, Method 9221 B-06, the Board has
not listed the Standard Methods Online versions separately.

B) Total coliforms, membrane filtration methods:

1) Standard total coliform membrane filter procedure: Standard
Methods, 20th or 21st ed., Method 9222 B or C.

BOARD NOTE: Because Standard Methods, 20th ed., Methods 9222 B and C
are the same version as Standard Methods Online 9222 B and C-97, the
Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online version separately.

ii) Membrane filtration using MI medium: USEPA Method 1604.

iii) m-ColiBlue24(r) Test.

BOARD NOTE: All filtration series must begin with membrane filtration
equipment that has been sterilized by autoclaving. Exposure of
filtration equipment to liv light is not adequate to ensure
sterilization. Subsequent to the initial autoclaving, exposure of the
filtration equipment to liv light may be used to sanitize the funnels
between filtrations within a filtration series. Alternatively, membrane
filtration equipment that is pre-sterilized by the manufacturer (i.e.,
disposable funnel units) may be used.

iv) Chromocult(r) Method.

BOARD NOTE: All filtration series must begin with membrane filtration
equipment that has been sterilized by autoclaving. Exposure of
filtration equipment to UV light is not adequate to ensure
sterilization. Subsequent to the initial autoclaving, exposure of the
filtration equipment to UV light may be used to sanitize the funnels
between filtrations within a filtration series. Alternatively, membrane
filtration equipment that is pre-sterilized by the manufacturer (i.e.,
disposable funnel units) may be used.



C) Total coliforms, enzyme substrate methods:

i) Colilert(r) Test: Standard Methods, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.,
Method 9223 B;

BOARD NOTE: Multiple-tube and multi-well enumerative formats for this
method are approved for use in presence-absence determination under this
Subpart AA.

ii) Colilert-18(r) Test: Standard Methods, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.,
Method 9223 B;

iii) Colisurc(tm)ColisureTM Test: Standard Methods, 20th, 21st, or
22nd ed., Method 9223 B;

BOARD NOTE: Multiple-tube and multi-well enumerative formats for this
method are approved for use in presence-absence determination under this
Subpart AZ. Colisurc(tm)ColisureTM Test results may be read after an
incubation time of 24 hours. Because Standard Methods, 20th ed., Method
9223 B is the same version as Standard Methods Online 9223 B-97, the
Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online version separately.

iv) E*Colite(r) Test;

v) Readycult(r) 2007 Test;

vi) Modified Colitag(tm) Test; or

vii) Tecta EC/TC P-A Test.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added Standard Methods Online, Method 9223 B-04,
Colilert-18(r) Test, and Tecta EC/TC P-A Test as approved alternative
methods for total coliforms in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on
June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 35081) . Because Standard Methods, 22nd
ed. , Method 9223 B is the same version as Standard Methods Online,
Method 9223 B-04, the Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online
versions separately.

ID) E. coli (following lactose fermentation methods) , BC-MUG medium:
section 1 of Standard Methods, 20th or 21st cd., or 22nd ed., Method
9221 F.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added section 1 of Standard Methods Online, Method
9221 F-OS as an approved alternative method for E. ccli in appcndix A to
subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19, 2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 35081)
Because Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Method 9221 F is the same version as
Standard Methods Online, Method 9221 F-06, the Board has not listed the
Standard Methods Online versions separately.

F) E. coli, partition method:



i) EC broth with MUG (EC-MUG) : section 1.c(2) of Standard Methods,
20th or 21st ed., Method 9222 G; or

BOARD NOTE: The following changes must be made to the EC broth with MUG
(EC-MUG) formulation: potassium dihydrogen phosphate (KH2PQ4) must be
1.5 g, and 4-methy1umbe11ifery1--D-g1ucuronide must be 0.05 g.

ii) NA-MUG medium: section 1.c(1) of Standard Methods, 20th or 21st
ed., Method 9222 G.

F) E. coil, membrane filtration methods:

1) Membrane filtration using MI medium: USEPA Method 1604.

ii) m-ColiBlue24(r) Test.

BOARD NOTE: All filtration series must begin with membrane filtration
equipment that has been sterilized by autoclaving. Exposure of
filtration equipment to liv light is not adequate to ensure
sterilization. Subsequent to the initial autoclaving, exposure of the
filtration equipment to liv light may be used to sanitize the funnels
between filtrations within a filtration series. Alternatively, membrane
filtration equipment that is pre-sterilized by the manufacturer (i.e.,
disposable funnel units) may be used.

iii) Chromocult(r) Method.

BOARD NOTE: All filtration series must begin with membrane filtration
equipment that has been sterilized by autoclaving. Exposure of
filtration equipment to UV light is not adequate to ensure
sterilization. Subsequent to the initial autoclaving, exposure of the
filtration equipment to UV light may be used to sanitize the funnels
between filtrations within a filtration series. Alternatively, membrane
filtration equipment that is pre-sterilized by the manufacturer (i.e.,
disposable funnel units) may be used.

G) E. coli, enzyme substrate methods:

i) Colilert(r) Test: Standard Methods, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.,
Method 9223 B;

BOARD NOTE: Multiple-tube and multi-well enumerative formats for this
method are approved for use in presence-absence determination under this
Subpart AA. Because Standard Methods, 20th ed., Method 9223 B is the
same version as Standard Methods Online 9223 B-97, the Board has not
listed the Standard Methods Online version separately.

ii) Colilert-18(r) Test: Standard Methods, 20th, 21st, or 22nd ed.,
Method 9223 B;

iii) Colisure(tm)ColisureTM: Standard Methods, 20th, 21st, or 22nd
ed., Method 9223 B;



BOARD NOTE: Multiple-tube and multi-well enumerative formats for this
method are approved for use in presence-absence determination under this
Subpart AA. Colisure(tm)ColisureTM results may be read after an
incubation time of 24 hours. Because Standard Methods, 20th ed., Method
9223 B is the same version as Standard Methods Online 9223 3-97, the
Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online version separately.

iv) E*Colite(r) Test;

v) Readycult(r) 2007 Test;

vi) Modified Colitag(tm) Test; or

vii) Tecta EC/TC P-A Test.

BOARD NOTE: USEPA added &f—Standard Methods, 22nd ed., Method Mcthods
9221 B (øcctions 1 and 2) and 9223 B as an approved alternative method—
methods for total coliforms and Standard Mcthods, 22nd cd., Mcthodz 9221
F (Dcction 1) and 9223 B for as approvcd altcrnativc mcthods for E. ccli
in appendix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 21, 2013 (at 7$ Fed.
Reg. 37463) .-- USEPA added Standard Methods Online, Method 9223 B-04,
Colilert-1$(r) Test, and Tecta EC/TC P-A Test as approved alternative
methods for E.coli in appcndix A to subpart C of 40 CFR 141 on June 19,
2014 (at 79 Fed. Reg. 350$1) . Because Standard Methods, 22nd ed.,
Method 9223 B is the same version as Standard Methods Online, Method
9223 B-04, the Board has not listed the Standard Methods Online versions
separately.

b) Laboratory certification. A supplier must have all compliance
samples required by this Subpart AA analyzed by a certified laboratory
in one of the categories listed in Section 611.490(a) . The laboratory
used by the supplier must be certified for each method (and associated
contaminants) that is used for compliance monitoring analyses under this
Subpart 1A.

c) This subsection (c) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.1052(c), which is
a centralized listing of incorporations by reference for the purposes of
subpart Y to 40 CFR 141. The Board has centrally located all
incorporations by reference in Section 611.102. This statement
maintains structural consistency with the federal rules.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR l4l.$52 and appendix A to subpart C of
40 CFR 141 (2016) (2014)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1053 General Monitoring Requirements for all PWS5

a) Sample siting plans.



1) A supplier must develop a written sample siting plan that
identifies sampling sites and a sample collection schedule that are
representative of water throughout the distribution system not latcr
than March 31, 2O16. These plans are subject to Agency review and
revision. The supplier must collect total coliform samples according to
the written sample siting plan. Monitoring required by Sections
611.1054 through 611.1058 may take place at a customers premises, a
dedicated sampling station, or another designated compliance sampling
location. Routine and repeat sample sites and any sampling points
necessary to meet the requirements of Subpart S of this Part must be
reflected in the sampling plan.

2) A supplier must collect samples at regular time intervals
throughout the month, except that systems that use only ground water and
serve 4,900 or fewer people may collect all required samples on a single
day if they are taken from different sites.

3) A supplier must take at least the minimum number of required
samples even if the system has had an E. coli MCL violation or has
exceeded the coliform treatment technique triggers in Section
611.1059(a)

4) A supplier may conduct more compliance monitoring than is required
by this Subpart AA to investigate potential problems in the distribution
system and use monitoring as a tool to assist in uncovering problems. A
supplier may take more than the minimum number of required routine
samples and must include the results in calculating whether the coliform
treatment technique trigger in Section 611.1059(a) (1) (A) and (a) (1) (3)
has been exceeded only if the samples are taken in accordance with the
existing sample siting plan and are representative of water throughout
the distribution system.

5) A supplier must identify repeat monitoring locations in the sample
siting plan. Unless the provisions of subsection subsections (a) (5) (A)
or (a) (5) (3) of this Scction are met, the supplier must collect at least
one repeat sample from the sampling tap where the original total
coliform-positive sample was taken, and at least one repeat sample at a
tap within five service connections upstream and at least one repeat
sample at a tap within five service connections downstream of the
original sampling site. If a total coliform-positive sample is at the
end of the distribution system, or one service connection away from the
end of the distribution system, the supplier must still take all
required repeat samples. However, the Agency may grant a SEP pursuant
to Section 611.110 that allows an alternative sampling location in lieu
of the requirement to collect at least one repeat sample upstream or
downstream of the original sampling site. Except as provided for in
subsection (a) (5) (3) of this $cction, a supplier required to conduct
triggered source water monitoring pursuant to Section 611.802(a) must
take ground water source samples in addition to repeat samples required
under this Subpart AA.



A) A supplier may propose repeat monitoring locations to the Agency
that the supplier believes to be representative of a pathway for
contamination of the distribution system. A supplier may elect to
specify either alternative fixed locations or criteria for selecting
repeat sampling sites on a situational basis in a standard operating
procedure (SOP) in its sample siting plan. The supplier must design its
SOP to focus the repeat samples at locations that best verify and
determine the extent of potential contamination of the distribution
system area based on specific situations. The Agency may, by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110, modify the SOP or require
alternative monitoring locations as the Agency determines is necessary.

B) A GWS supplier that serves 1,000 or fewer people may propose
repeat sampling locations to the Agency that differentiate potential
source water and distribution system contamination (e.g., by sampling at
entry points to the distribution system) . A GWS supplier that has a
single well and which is required to conduct triggered source water
monitoring may, as allowed by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
take one of its repeat samples at the monitoring location required for
triggered source water monitoring pursuant to Section 611.802(a). The
supplier must justify an Agency determination that the sample siting
plan remains representative of water quality in the distribution system.
If approved by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, the supplier
may use that sample result to meet the monitoring requirements in both
Section 611.802(a) and this Section.

i) If a repeat sample taken at the monitoring location required for
triggered source water monitoring is E. coli-positive, the supplier has
violated the E. coli MCL and must also comply with Section
611.802(a) (3) . If a supplier takes more than one repeat sample at the
monitoring location required for triggered source water monitoring, the
supplier may reduce the number of additional source water samples
required under Section 611.802(a) (3) by the number of repeat samples
taken at that location that were not E. coli-positive.

ii) If a supplier takes more than one repeat sample at the monitoring
location required for triggered source water monitoring under Section
611.802(a), and more than one repeat sample is E. coli-positive, the
supplier has violated the E. coli MCL and must also comply with Section
611.803 (a) (1)

iii) If all repeat samples taken at the monitoring location required
for triggered source water monitoring are E. coli-negative and a repeat
sample taken at a monitoring location other than the one required for
triggered source water monitoring is E. coli-positive, the supplier has
violated the E. coli MCL, but is not required to comply with Section
611.802(a) (3).

6) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
review, revise, and approve, as appropriate, repeat sampling proposed by
a supplier pursuant to subsections (a) (5) (A) and (a) (5) (B) of this
$cction. The supplier must justify an Agency determination that the



sample siting plan remains representative of the water quality in the
distribution system. The Agency may determine that monitoring at the
entry point to the distribution system (especially for undisinfected
ground water systems) is effective to differentiate between potential
source water and distribution system problems.

b) Special purpose samples. Special purpose samples, such as those
taken to determine whether disinfection practices are sufficient
following pipe placement, replacement, or repair, must not be used to
determine whether the coliform treatment technique trigger has been
exceeded. Repeat samples taken pursuant to Section 611.1058 are not
considered special purpose samples, and must be used to determine
whether the coliform treatment technique trigger has been exceeded.

c) Invalidation of total coliform samples. A total coliform-positive
sample invalidated under this subsection (c) does not count toward
meeting the minimum monitoring requirements of this Subpart AA.

1) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
invalidate a total coliform-positive sample only if the conditions of
subsection (c) (1) (A) , (c) (1) (3) , or (c) (1) (C) of this Scction are met.

A) The laboratory establishes that improper sample analysis caused
the total coliform-positive result.

B) The Agency, on the basis of the results of repeat samples
collected as required under Section 611.1058(a), determines that the
total coliform-positive sample resulted from a domestic or other
non-distribution system plumbing problem. The Agency cannot invalidate a
sample on the basis of repeat sample results unless all repeat samples
collected at the same tap as the original total coliform-positive sample
are also total coliform-positive, and all repeat samples collected at a
location other than the original tap are total coliform-negative (e.g.,
a Agency cannot invalidate a total coliform-positive sample on the basis
of repeat samples if all the repeat samples are total coliform-negative,
or if the system has only one service connection)

C) The Agency has substantial grounds to believe that a total
coliform-positive result is due to a circumstance or condition that does
not reflect water quality in the distribution system. In this case, the
system must still collect all repeat samples required under Section
611.1058(a), and use them to determine whether a coliform treatment
technique trigger in Section 611.1059 has been exceeded. To invalidate
a total coliform-positive sample under this subsection (c) (1) , the
decision and supporting rationale must be documented in writing and
approved and signed by the Agency, as a SEP issued pursuant to Section
611.110. The Agency must make this document available to USEPA and the
public. The written documentation must state the specific cause of the
total coliform-positive sample, and what action the supplier has taken,
or will take, to correct this problem. The Agency may not invalidate a
total coliform-positive sample solely on the grounds that all repeat
samples are total coliform-negative.



2) A laboratory must invalidate a total coliform sample (unless total
coliforms are detected) if the sample produces a turbid culture in the
absence of gas production using an analytical method where gas formation
is examined (e.g. , the multiple-tube fermentation technique) , produces a
turbid culture in the absence of an acid reaction in the
presence-absence (P-A) coliform test, or exhibits confluent growth or
produces colonies too numerous to count with an analytical method using
a membrane filter (e.g. , membrane filter technique) . If a laboratory
invalidates a sample because of such interference, the supplier must
collect another sample from the same location as the original sample
within 24 hours after—o-- being notified of the interference problem, and
have it analyzed for the presence of total coliforms. The supplier must
continue to re-sample within 24 hours and have the samples analyzed
until it obtains a valid result. The Agency may, by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110, waive the 24-hour time limit on a
case-by-case basis. Alternatively, the Agency or any interested person
may file a petition for rulemaking, pursuant to Sections 27 and 28 of
the Act [415 ILCS 5/27 and 28] , to establish criteria for waiving the
24-hour sampling time limit to use in lieu of case-by-case extensions.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.853 (2016) (2013)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1054 Routine Monitoring Requirements for Non-CWSs That
Serve 1,000 or Fewer People Using Only Groundwater

a) General.

1) This Section applies to non-CWS suppliers that use only
groundwater (except groundwater under the direct influence of surface
water, as defined in Section 611.102) and which serve 1,000 or fewer
people.

2) Following any total coliform-positive sample taken pursuant to
this Section, a supplier must comply with the repeat monitoring
requirements and E. coli analytical requirements in Section 611.1058.

3) Once all monitoring required by this Section and Section 611.1058
for a calendar month has been completed, a supplier must determine
whether any coliform treatment technique triggers specified in Section
611.1059 have been exceeded. If any trigger has been exceeded, the
supplier must complete assessments as required by Section 611.1059.

4) For the purpose of determining eligibility for remaining on or
qualifying for quarterly monitoring under the provisions of subsections
(f) (4) and (g) (2) , respectively, of this $cction for transient non-CWS
suppliers, the Agency may elect to not count monitoring violations under
Section 611.1060(c) (1) if the missed sample is collected no later than
the end of the monitoring period following the monitoring period in



which the sample was missed. The supplier must collect the make-up
sample in a different week than the routine sample for that monitoring
period and should collect the sample as soon as possible during the
monitoring period. The Agency may not use this provision under

subsection (h) of this Scction. This authority does not affect the
provisions of Sections 611.1060(c) (1) and 611.1061(a) (4) of this Part.

b) Monitoring frequency for total coliforms. A supplier must monitor
each calendar quarter that the supplier provides water to the public,
except for a seasonal system supplier or as provided under subsections
(c) through (h) and (j) of this Scction. A seasonal system supplier must
meet the monitoring requirements of subsection (i) of this Soction.

c) Transition to this Subpart AA. The Agency must perform a special
monitoring evaluation during each sanitary survey to review the status
of the supplier’s system, including the distribution system, to
determine whether the supplier is on an appropriate monitoring schedule.
After the Agency has performed the special monitoring evaluation during
each sanitary survey, the Agency may modify the suppliers monitoring
schedule, as the Agency determines is necessary, or the Agency may allow
the supplier to stay on its existing monitoring schedule, consistent
with the provisions of this Section. The Agency may not allow a
supplier to begin less frequent monitoring under the special monitoring
evaluation unless the supplier has already met the applicable criteria
for less frequent monitoring in this Section. For a seasonal system
supplier on quarterly or annual monitoring, this evaluation must include
review of the approved sample siting plan, which must designate the time
periods for monitoring based on site-specific considerations (e.g.,
during periods of highest demand or highest vulnerability to
contamination) . The seasonal system supplier must collect compliance
samples during these time periods.
-a:-)- A supplier, including a seasonal system mipplier, must continue to
monitor according to the total coliform monitoring schedules under
Sections 611.521 through 611.527 that wcrc in effect on March 31, 2016,
unless any of the conditions for increased monitoring in subsection (f)
of thiD Section arc triggered on or after April 1, 2016, or unlcos
otherwise directed by the Agency.
+ Beginning April 1, 2016, the Agency must perform a special
monitoring evaluation during each sanitary survey to review the status
of the supplier’s system, including thedistribution system, to
determine whether the supplier is on an appropriate monitoring schedule.
After the Agency has performed the special monitoring evaluation during
each sanitary survey, the Agency may modify the supplier’s monitoring
schedule, as the Agency determines is necessary, or the Agency may allow
the supplier to stay on its existing monitoring schedule, consistentwith

the provisions of this Section. The Agency may not allow a
supplier to begin less frequent monitoring under the special monitoring
evaluation unless the supplier has already met the applicable criteria
for less frequent monitoring in this Section. For a seasonal system
supplier on quarterly or annual monitoring, this evaluation must include
review of the approved sample siting plan, which must designate the time
periods for monitor1na scd on site specific considerations (e.g.,

1_% -‘



during pcriods of highcst dcmand or highcst vuincrability to
contamination) . Thc scasonal Tstcm supplior must collcct compli
sampico during thcc timc pcriods.

&_ d) Annual site visits. A -Beginning no latcr than calendar
year 2017, a supplier on annual monitoring, including a seasonal system
supplier, must have an initial and recurring annual site visit by the
Agency that is equivalent to a Level 2 assessment or an annual voluntary
Level 2 assessment that meets the criteria in Section 611.1059(b) to
remain on annual monitoring. The periodic required sanitary survey may
be used to meet the requirement for an annual site visit for the year in
which the sanitary survey was completed.

e) Criteria for annual monitoring. The Beginning April 1, 2016, the
Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, reduce the
monitoring frequency for a well-operated GWS supplier from quarterly
routine monitoring to no less than annual monitoring, if the supplier
demonstrates that it meets the criteria for reduced monitoring in
subsections (e) (1) through Ce) C3) of this Section, except for a supplier
that has been on increased monitoring under the provisions of subsection
(f) of this Section. A supplier on increased monitoring under
subsection Cf) of this Section must meet the provisions of subsection
Cg) of this Section to go to quarterly monitoring and must meet the
provisions of subsection Ch) of this Section to go to annual monitoring.

1) The supplier’s system has a clean compliance history for a minimum
of 12 months;

2) The most recent sanitary survey shows that the supplier’s system
is free of sanitary defects or has corrected all identified sanitary
defects, has a protected water source, and meets Agency-approved
construction standards; and

3) The Agency has conducted an annual site visit within the last 12
months, and the supplier has corrected all identified sanitary defects.
The supplier may substitute a Level 2 assessment that meets the criteria
in Section 611.1O59Cb) for the Agency annual site visit.

f) Increased monitoring requirements for suppliers on quarterly or
annual monitoring. A supplier on quarterly or annual monitoring that
experiences any of the events identified in subsections Cf) Cl) through
Cf) C4) of this Section must begin monthly monitoring the month following
the event. A supplier on annual monitoring that experiences the event
identified in subsections (f) (5) of this Section must begin quarterly
monitoring the quarter following the event. The supplier must continue
monthly or quarterly monitoring until the requirements in subsection Cg)
of this Section for quarterly monitoring or subsection Ch) of this
Section for annual monitoring are met. A supplier on monthly monitoring
for reasons other than those identified in subsections (f) Cl) through
Cf) (4) of this Section is not considered to be on increased monitoring
for the purposes of subsections (g) and Ch) of this Section.



1) The supplier’s system triggers a Level 2 assessment or two Level 1
assessments under the provisions of Section 611.1059 in a rolling
12-month period.

2) The suppliers system has an E. coli MCL violation.

3) The supplier’s system has a coliform treatment technique
violation.

4) The supplier’s system has two Subpart AA monitoring violations or
one Subpart AA monitoring violation and one Level 1 assessment under the
provisions of Section 611.1059 in a rolling 12-month period for a system
on quarterly monitoring.

5) The supplier’s system has one Subpart AA monitoring violation for
a system on annual monitoring.

g) Requirements for returning to quarterly monitoring. The Agency
may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, reduce the monitoring
frequency for a supplier on monthly monitoring triggered under
subsection (f) of this Scction to quarterly monitoring if the supplier’s
system meets the criteria in subsections (g) (1) and (g) (2) of this
$cct ion.

1) Within the last 12 months, the supplier must have a completed
sanitary survey or a site visit of its system by the Agency or a
voluntary Level 2 assessment of its system by a party approved by the
Agency, the supplier’s system must be free of sanitary defects, and the
supplier’s system must have a protected water source; and

2) The supplier’s system must have a clean compliance history for a
minimum of 12 months.

h) Requirements for a supplier on increased monitoring to qualify for
annual monitoring. The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section
611.110, reduce the monitoring frequency for a supplier on increased
monitoring under subsection (f) of this Section if the supplier’s system
meets the criteria in subsection (g) of this Scction and the criteria in
subsections (h) (1) and (h) (2) of this Section.

1) An annual site visit by the Agency and correction of all
identified sanitary defects. The supplier may substitute a voluntary
Level 2 assessment by a party approved by the Agency for the Agency
annual site visit in any given year.

2) The supplier must have in place or adopt one or more of the
following additional enhancements to the water system barriers to
contamination:

A) Cross connection control, as approved by the Agency.



B) An operator certified by an appropriate Agency certification
program or regular visits by a circuit rider certified by an appropriate
Agency certification program.

C) Continuous disinfection entering the distribution system and a
residual in the distribution system in accordance with criteria
specified by the Agency.

ID) Demonstration of maintenance of at least a four-log removal or
inactivation of viruses as provided for under Section 141.403 (b) (3).

E) Other equivalent enhancements to water system barriers as approved
by the State.

i) Seasonal systems.

1) All Bcginning April 1, 2016, all seasonal system suppliers must
demonstrate completion of an Agency-approved start-up procedure, which
may include a requirement for startup sampling prior to serving water to
the public.

2) A seasonal system supplier must monitor every month that it is in
operation unless it meets the criteria in subsections (i) (2) (i) through
(iii) of this Scction to be eligible for monitoring less frequently than
monthly bcginning April 1, 2Ol6, except as provided under subsection
(c) of this Section.

A) Seasonal a system supplier monitoring less frequently than monthly
must have an approved sample siting plan that designates the time period
for monitoring based on site-specific considerations (e.g., during
periods of highest demand or highest vulnerability to contamination) . A
seasonal system supplier must collect compliance samples during this
time period.

B) To be eligible for quarterly monitoring, the supplier must meet
the criteria in subsection (g) of this Scction.

C) To be eligible for annual monitoring, the supplier must meet the
criteria under subsection (h) of this Scction.

3) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
exempt any seasonal system supplier from some or all of the requirements
for seasonal system suppliers if the entire distribution system remains
pressurized during the entire period that the supplier’s system is not
operating, except that a supplier that monitors less frequently than
monthly must still monitor during the vulnerable period designated by
the Agency.

j) Additional routine monitoring the month following a total
coliform-positive sample. A supplier that collects samples on a
quarterly or annual frequency must conduct additional routine monitoring
the month following one or more total coliform-positive samples (with or



without a Level 1 treatment technique trigger) . The supplier must
collect at least three routine samples during the next month, except
that the Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, waive
this requirement if the conditions of subsection (j) (1) , (j) (2) , or
(i) (3) Of this Scction are met. The supplier may either collect samples
at regular time intervals throughout the month or may collect all
required routine samples on a single day if samples are taken from
different sites. The supplier must use the results of additional
routine samples in coliform treatment technique trigger calculations
under Section 611.1059(a).

1) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, waive
the requirement to collect three routine samples the next month in which
the supplier provides water to the public if the Agency, or an agent
approved by the Agency, performs a site visit before the end of the next
month in which the suppliers system provides water to the public.
Although a sanitary survey need not be performed, the site visit must be
sufficiently detailed to allow the Agency to determine whether
additional monitoring or any corrective action is needed. The Agency
cannot approve an employee of the supplier to perform this site visit,
even if the employee is an agent approved by the Agency to perform
sanitary surveys.

2) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, waive
the requirement to collect three routine samples the next month in which
the supplier provides water to the public if the Agency has determined
why the sample was total coliform-positive and has established that the
supplier has corrected the problem or will correct the problem before
the end of the next month in which the suppliers system serves water to
the public. In this case, the Agency must document this decision to
waive the following months additional monitoring requirement in
writing, have it approved and signed by the supervisor of the Agency
official who recommends such a decision, and make this document
available to USEPA and public. The written documentation must describe
the specific cause of the total coliform-positive sample and what action
the supplier has taken or will take to correct this problem.

3) The Agency may not waive the requirement to collect three
additional routine samples the next month in which the supplier’s system
provides water to the public solely on the grounds that all repeat
samples are total coliform-negative. If the Agency determines that the
supplier has corrected the contamination problem before the supplier
takes the set of repeat samples required in Section 611.1058, and all
repeat samples were total coliform-negative, the Agency may, by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110, waive the requirement for additional
routine monitoring the next month.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.854 (2016) (2013).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective



Section 611.1055 Routine Monitoring Requirements for CWSs That Serve
1,000 or Fewer People Using Only Groundwater

a) General.

1) This Section applies to CWS suppliers that use only ground water
(except ground water under the direct influence of surface water, as
defined in Section 611.102) and which serve 1,000 or fewer people.

2) Following any total coliform-positive sample taken under the
provisions of this Section, the supplier must comply with the repeat
monitoring requirements and E. coli analytical requirements in Section
611 . 1058.

3) Once all monitoring required by this Section and Section 611.1058
for a calendar month has been completed, the supplier must determine
whether any coliform treatment technique triggers specified in Section
611.1059 have been exceeded. If any trigger has been exceeded, the
supplier must complete assessments as required by Section 611.1059.

b) Monitoring frequency for total coliforms. The monitoring
frequency for total coliforms is one sample per month, except as

provided for under subsections (c) through (f) -of this $cction.

c) Transition to Subpart AA. The Agency must perform a special
monitoring evaluation during each sanitary survey to review the status
of the supplier’s system, including the distribution system, to
determine whether the system is on an appropriate monitoring schedule.
After the Agency has performed the special monitoring evaluation during
each sanitary survey, the Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110, modify the suppliers monitoring schedule, as
necessary. Alternatively, the Agency may allow the supplier to stay on
its existing monitoring schedule, consistent with the provisions of this
Section. The Agency may not allow a supplier to begin less frequent
monitoring under the special monitoring evaluation unless the supplier
has already met the applicable criteria for less frequent monitoring in
this Section.
-]:-)- A supplier must continuc to monitor according to thc total
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that wcrc in cffcct on March 31, 2016, unlcss any of thc conditions in
subscction Cc) of this Section arc triggcrcd on or aftcr April 1, 2016,
or unicos otherwic dircctcd by thc Agency, by a SEP issucd pursuant to
c’rtHnn i;11JJn

4- Bcginning April 1, 2016, thc Agcncy must perform ‘

itorL eva1uati sanitary to rcview thc
of thc supplicr’ vntcm. including thc distribution vtcm. tn
acuerminc whcthcr the systcm is on an appropriatc monitoring schcdule.
Aftcr thc Agcncy haD performcd the opccial monitoring cvaluation during
each sanitary survcy, the Agency may, by a SEP isoucd pursuant to
Section 611.110, modify thc 9upplicr’o monitoring schcdulc, as
ncccssary. Alternatively, thc Agcncy may allow the supplier to stay on
its cxisting monitoring ochcdulc, consiBtent with the provisions of this
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d) Criteria for reduced monitoring.

1) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
reduce the monitoring frequency from monthly monitoring to no less than
quarterly monitoring it the supplier is in compliance with
Agency-certified operator provisions and demonstrates that it meets the
criteria in subsections (d) (1) (A) through (d) (1) (C) of this Section. A
supplier that loses its certified operator must return to monthly
monitoring the month following that loss.

A) The supplier has a clean compliance history for a minimum of 12
months.

B) The most recent sanitary survey shows the supplier is free of
sanitary defects (or has an approved plan and schedule to correct them
and is in compliance with the plan and the schedule) , has a protected
water source, and meets Agency-approved construction standards.

C) The supplier meets at least one of the following criteria:

i) An annual site visit by the Agency that is equivalent to a Level 2
assessment or an annual Level 2 assessment by a party approved by the
Agency and correction of all identified sanitary defects (or an approved
plan and schedule to correct them and is in compliance with the plan and
schedule)

ii) Cross connection control, as approved by the Agency.

iii) Continuous disinfection entering the distribution system and a
residual in the distribution system in accordance with criteria
specified by the Agency.

iv) Demonstration of maintenance of at least a 4-log removal or
inactivation of viruses as provided for under Section 611.803(b) (3).

v) Other equivalent enhancements to water system barriers as approved
by the Agency.

2) This subsection (d) (2) corresponds with 40 CFR 141.855(d) (2),

which USEPA has marked “reserved” This statement maintains structural
consistency with the corresponding federal provision.

e) Return to routine monthly monitoring requirements. A supplier on
quarterly monitoring that experience any of the events in subsections

(e) (1) through (e) (4) of this Scction must begin monthly monitoring the
month following the event. The supplier must continue monthly



monitoring until it meets the reduced monitoring requirements in

subsection (d) of this $cction.

1) The supplier triggers a Level 2 assessment or two Level 1
assessments in a rolling 12-month period.

2) The supplier has an E. ccli MCL violation.

3) The supplier has a coliform treatment technique violation.

4) The supplier has two Subpart AA monitoring violations in a rolling
12- month period.

f) Additional routine monitoring the month following a total
coliform-positive sample. A supplier collecting samples on a quarterly
frequency must conduct additional routine monitoring the month following
one or more total coliform-positive samples (with or without a Level 1
treatment technique trigger) . A supplier must collect at least three
routine samples during the next month, except that the Agency may, by a
SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, waive this requirement if the

conditions of subsection (f) (1) , (f) (2) , or (f) (3) of this Section are
met. A supplier may either collect samples at regular time intervals
throughout the month or may collect all required routine samples on a
single day if samples are taken from different sites. A supplier must
use the results of additional routine samples in coliform treatment
technique trigger calculations.

1) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, waive
the requirement to collect three routine samples the next month in which
the suppliers system provides water to the public if the Agency, or an
agent approved by the Agency, performs a site visit before the end of
the next month in which the suppliers system provides water to the
public. Although a sanitary survey need not be performed, the site
visit must be sufficiently detailed to allow the Agency to determine
whether additional monitoring or any corrective action is needed. The
Agency cannot approve an employee of the supplier to perform this site
visit, even if the employee is an agent approved by the Agency to
perform sanitary surveys.

2) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, waive
the requirement to collect three routine samples the next month in which
the supplier’s system provides water to the public if the Agency has
determined why the sample was total coliform-positive and has
established that the supplier has corrected the problem or will correct
the problem before the end of the next month in which the supplier’s
system serves water to the public. In this case, the Agency must
document this decision to waive the following month’s additional
monitoring requirement in writing, have it approved and signed by the
supervisor of the Agency official who recommends such a decision, and
make this document available to USEPA and the public. The written
documentation must describe the specific cause of the total



coliform-positive sample and what action the supplier has taken or will
take to correct this problem.

3) The Agency may not waive the requirement to collect three
additional routine samples the next month in which the suppliers system
provides water to the public solely on the grounds that all repeat
samples are total coliform-negative. If the Agency determines that the
supplier has corrected the contamination problem before the supplier
takes the set of repeat samples required in Section 611.1058, and all
repeat samples were total coliform-negative, the Agency may, by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110, waive the requirement for additional
routine monitoring the next month.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.855 (2016) (2014)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1056 Routine Monitoring Requirements for Subpart B Systems
That Serve 1,000 or Fewer People

a) General.

1) The provisions of this Section apply to a Subpart B system
supplier that serves 1,000 or fewer people.

2) Following any total coliform-positive sample taken under the
provisions of this Section, a supplier must comply with the repeat
monitoring requirements and E. coli analytical requirements in Section
611.108.

3) Once all monitoring required by this Section and Section 611.1058
for a calendar month has been completed, a supplier must determine
whether any coliform treatment technique triggers specified in Section
611.1059 have been exceeded. If any trigger has been exceeded, the
supplier must complete assessments as required by Section 611.1059.

4) Seasonal system suppliers.

A) All Ecginning April 1, 2016, all seasonal system suppliers must
demonstrate completion of an Agency-approved start-up procedure, which
may include a requirement for start-up sampling prior to serving water
to the public.

B) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
exempt any seasonal system supplier from some or all of the requirements
for seasonal system suppliers if the suppliers entire distribution
system remains pressurized during the entire period that the suppliers
system is not operating.



li) Routine monitoring frequency for total coliforms. A Subpart B
system supplier (including a consecutive system supplier) must monitor
monthly. A supplier may not reduce monitoring.

c) Unfiltered Subpart B system suppliers. A Subpart B system
supplier that does not practice filtration in compliance with Subparts
B, R, X, and Z of this Part must collect at least one total coliform
sample near the first service connection each day that the turbidity
level of the source water, measured as specified in Section 611.532(b),
exceeds 1 NTU. When one or more turbidity measurements in any day
exceed 1 NTU, the supplier must collect this coliform sample within 24
hours after ofthc first exceedance, unless the Agency determines that
the supplier, for logistical reasons outside the supplier’s control,
cannot have the sample analyzed within 30 hours after

ofcollcctioncollection, and the Agency identifies an alternative sample
collection schedule. Sample results from the coliform monitoring
required by this subsection (c) must be included in determining whether
the coliform treatment technique trigger in Section 611.1059 has been
exceeded.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.856 (2016) (2013).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1057 Routine Monitoring Requirements for PWSs That Serve
More Than 1,000 People

a) General.

1) The provisions of this Section apply to public water systems
serving more than 1,000 persons.

2) Following any total coliform-positive sample taken under the
provisions of this Section, the supplier must comply with the repeat
monitoring requirements and F. coli analytical requirements in Section
611.1058.

3) Once all monitoring required by this Section and Section 611.1058
for a calendar month has been completed, a supplier must determine
whether any coliform treatment technique triggers specified in Section
611.1059 have been exceeded. If any trigger has been exceeded, the
supplier must complete assessments as required by Section 611.1059.

4) Seasonal systems.

A) A Bcginning April 1, 2016, a seasonal system supplier must
demonstrate completion of an Agency-approved start-up procedure, which
may include a requirement for start-up sampling prior to serving water
to the public.



B) The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
exempt any seasonal system supplier from some or all of the requirements
for seasonal system suppliers if the supplier’s entire distribution
system remains pressurized during the entire period that the supplier’s
system is not operating.

b) Monitoring frequency for total coliforms. The monitoring
frequency for total coliforms is based on the population served by the
supplier’s system, as follows:

TOTAL COLIFORM MONITORING FREQUENCY FOR PUBLIC WATER SYSTEMS SERVING
MORE THAN 1,000 PEOPLE

Population servedMinimum number of samples per monthl,001 to 2,50022,501
to 3,30033,301 to 4,10044,101 to 4,90054,901 to 5,80065,801 to
6,70076,701 to 7,60087,601 to 8,50098,501 to 12,9001012,901 to
17,2001517,201 to 21,5002021,501 to 25,0002525,001 to 33,0003033,001 to
41,0004041,001 to 50,0005050,001 to 59,0006059,001 to 70,0007070,001 to
83,0008083,001 to 96,0009096,001 to 130,000100130,001 to
220,000120220,001 to 320,000150320,001 to 450,000180450,001 to
600,000210600,001 to 780,000240780,001 to 970,000270970,001 to
1,230,0003001,230,001 to 1,520,0003301,520,001 to 1,850,0003601,850,001
to 2,270,0003902,270,001 to 3,020,0004203,020,001 to
3,960,0004503,960,001 or more480
c) Unfiltered Subpart B systems. A Subpart B system supplier that
does not practice filtration in compliance with Subparts B, R, X, and Z
of this Part must collect at least one total coliform sample near the
first service connection each day that the turbidity level of the source
water, measured as specified in Section 611.532(b), exceeds 1 NTU. When
one or more turbidity measurements in any day exceed 1 NTU, the supplier

must collect this coliform sample within 24 hours after ofthe first
exceedance, unless the Agency determines that the supplier, for
logistical reasons outside the supplier’s control, cannot have the

sample analyzed within 30 hours after ofcollcctioncollection, and the
Agency identifies an alternative sample collection schedule. Sample
results from this coliform monitoring must be included in determining
whether the coliform treatment technique trigger in Section 611.1059 has
been exceeded.

d) Reduced monitoring. A supplier may not reduce monitoring, except
for a non-CWS supplier that uses only ground water (and not ground water
under the direct influence of surface water) and which serves 1,000 or
fewer people in some months and more than 1,000 persons in other months.
In months when more than 1,000 persons are served, the supplier must

monitor at the frequency specified in subsection (a) of this Scction.
In months when the supplier serves 1,000 or fewer people, the Agency
may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, reduce the monitoring
frequency, in writing, to a frequency allowed under Section 611.1054 for
a similarly situated supplier that always serves 1,000 or fewer people,
taking into account the provisions in Section 611.1054(e) through (g)

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.857 (2016) (2013)



(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1058 Repeat Monitoring and E. coil Requirements

a) Repeat monitoring.

1) If a sample taken under Sections 611.1054 though 611.1057 is total
coliform-positive, the supplier must collect a set of repeat samples
within 24 hours after ofbeingbeina notified of the positive result. The
supplier must collect no fewer than three repeat samples for each total
coliform-positive sample found. The Agency may, by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110, extend the 24- hour limit on a case-by-case
basis if the supplier has a logistical problem in collecting the repeat
samples within 24 hours that is beyond its control. Alternatively, the
Agency may implement criteria for the supplier to use in lieu of
case-by-case extensions. In the case of an extension, the Agency must
specify how much time the supplier has to collect the repeat samples.
The Agency cannot waive the requirement for a supplier to collect repeat
samples in subsections (a) (1) through (a) (3) of this Scction.

2) The supplier must collect all repeat samples on the same day,
except that the Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110,
allow a supplier with a single service connection to collect the
required set of repeat samples over a three-day period or to collect a
larger volume repeat samples in one or more sample containers of any
size, as long as the total volume collected is at least 300 ml.

3) The supplier must collect an additional set of repeat samples in
the manner specified in subsections (a) (1) through (a) (3) of this
Section if one or more repeat samples in the current set of repeat
samples is total coliform-positive. The supplier must collect the
additional set of repeat samples within 24 hours after ofbcingbeina
notified of the positive result, unless the Agency extends the limit as
provided in subsection (a) (1) of this Scction. The supplier must
continue to collect additional sets of repeat samples until either total
coliforms are not detected in one complete set of repeat samples or the
supplier determines that a coliform treatment technique trigger
specified in Section 611.1059(a) has been exceeded as a result of a
repeat sample being total coliform-positive and notifies the Agency. If
a trigger identified in Section 611.1059 is exceeded as a result of a
routine sample being total coliform-positive, the supplier is required
to conduct only one round of repeat monitoring for each total
coliform-positive routine sample.

4) After a supplier collects a routine sample and before it learns
the results of the analysis of that sample, if the supplier collects
another routine sample from within five adjacent service connections of
the initial sample, and the initial sample, after analysis, is found to
contain total coliforms, then the system may count the subsequent sample
as a repeat sample instead of as a routine sample.



5) Results of all routine and repeat samples taken under Sections
611.1054 through 611.1058 not invalidated by the Agency must be used to
determine whether a coliform treatment technique trigger specified in
Section 611.1059 has been exceeded.

li) Escherichia coli fE. coli) testing.

1) If any routine or repeat sample is total coliform-positive, the
supplier must analyze that total coliform-positive culture medium to
determine if E. coli are present. If E. coli are present, the supplier
must notify the Agency by the end of the day when the supplier is
notified of the test result, unless the supplier is notified of the
result after the Agency office is closed and the Agency does not have
either an after-hours phone line or an alternative notification
procedure, in which case the supplier must notify the Agency before the
end of the next business day.

2) The Agency has the discretion to allow a supplier, on a
case-by-case basis, to forego E. coli testing on a total
coliform-positive sample if that supplier assumes that the total
coliform-positive sample is E. coli-positive. Accordingly, the supplier

must notify the Agency as specified in subsection (li) (1) of this Scction
and the provisions of Section 141.63(c) apply.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.858 (2016) (2013).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.1059 Coliform Treatment Technique Triggers and Assessment
Requirements for Protection Against Potential Fecal Contamination

a) Treatment technique triggers. A supplier must conduct assessments
in accordance with subsection (b) of this Scction after exceeding
treatment technique triggers in subsections (a) (1) and (a) (2) of this
Section.

1) Level 1 treatment technique triggers.

A) For a supplier taking 40 or more samples per month, the supplier
exceeds 5.0% total coliform-positive samples for the month.

B) For a supplier taking fewer than 40 samples per month, the
supplier has two or more total coliform-positive samples in the same
month.

C) The supplier fails to take every required repeat sample after any
single total coliform-positive sample.

2) Level 2 treatment technique triggers.



A) An E. ccli MCL violation, as specified in Section 611.1060(a)

B) A second Level 1 trigger as defined in subsection (a) (1) of thio
Section, within a rolling 12-month period, unless the Agency, by a SEP
issued pursuant to Section 611.110, has determined a likely reason that
the samples that caused the first Level 1 treatment technique trigger
were total coliform-positive and has established that the supplier has
corrected the problem.

C) For a supplier with approved annual monitoring, a Level 1 trigger
in two consecutive years.

b) Requirements for assessments.

1) A supplier must ensure that Level 1 and Level 2 assessments are
conducted in order to identify the possible presence of sanitary detects
and detects in distribution system coliform monitoring practices. Level
2 assessments must be conducted by parties approved by the Agency.

2) When conducting assessments, the supplier must ensure that the
assessor evaluates minimum elements that include review and
identification of inadequacies in sample sites; sampling protocol;
sample processing; atypical events that could affect distributed water
quality or indicate that distributed water quality was impaired; changes
in distribution system maintenance and operation that could affect
distributed water quality (including water storage) ; source and
treatment considerations that bear on distributed water quality, where
appropriate (e.g. , small ground water systems) ; and existing water
quality monitoring data. The supplier must conduct the assessment
consistent with any Agency directives that tailor specific assessment
elements with respect to the size and type of the system and the size,
type, and characteristics of the distribution system.

3) Level 1 assessments. A supplier must conduct a Level 1 assessment
consistent with Agency requirements if the supplier exceeds one of the

treatment technique triggers in subsection (a) (1) of this Section.

A) The supplier must complete a Level 1 assessment as soon as

practical after any trigger in subsection (a) (1) of this Section. In
the completed assessment form, the supplier must describe sanitary
defects detected, corrective actions completed, and a proposed timetable
for any corrective actions not already completed. The assessment form
may also note that no sanitary defects were identified. The supplier
must submit the completed Level 1 assessment form to the Agency within
30 days after the supplier learns that it has exceeded a trigger.

B) If the Agency reviews the completed Level 1 assessment and
determines that the assessment is not sufficient (including any proposed
timetable for any corrective actions not already completed) , the Agency
must consult with the supplier. If the Agency, by a SEP issued pursuant
to Section 611.110, requires revisions after consultation, the supplier



must submit a revised assessment form to the Agency on an agreed-upon
schedule not to exceed 30 days from the date of the consultation.

C) Upon completion and submission of the assessment form by the
supplier, the Agency must determine if the supplier has identified a
likely cause for the Level 1 trigger and, if so, establish that the
supplier has corrected the problem, or has included a schedule
acceptable to the Agency for correcting the problem.

4) Level 2 assessments. A supplier must ensure that a Level 2
assessment consistent with Agency requirements is conducted if the
supplier exceeds one of the treatment technique triggers in subsection

(a) (2) of this $cction. The supplier must comply with any expedited
actions or additional actions required by the Agency, by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110, in the case of an E. coli MCL violation.

A) The supplier must ensure that a Level 2 assessment is completed by
the Agency or by a party approved by the Agency as soon as practical

after any trigger in subsection (a) (2) of this Section. The supplier
must submit a completed Level 2 assessment form to the Agency within 30
days after the supplier learns that it has exceeded a trigger. The
assessment form must describe sanitary defects detected, corrective
actions completed, and a proposed timetable for any corrective actions
not already completed. The assessment form may also note that no
sanitary defects were identified.

B) The supplier may conduct Level 2 assessments if the supplier has
staff or management with the certification or qualifications specified
by the Agency unless otherwise directed by the Agency, by a SEP issued
pursuant to Section 611.110.

C) If the Agency reviews the completed Level 2 assessment and
determines that the assessment is not sufficient (including any proposed
timetable for any corrective actions not already completed) , the Agency
must consult with the system. If the Agency requires revisions after
consultation, the supplier must submit a revised assessment form to the
Agency on an agreed-upon schedule not to exceed 30 days.

ID) Upon completion and submission of the assessment form by the
supplier, the Agency must determine if the system has identified a
likely cause for the Level 2 trigger and determine whether the supplier
has corrected the problem, or has included a schedule acceptable to the
Agency for correcting the problem.

c) Corrective action. A supplier must correct sanitary defects found
through either Level 1 or 2 assessments conducted under subsection (b)—
of this Section. For corrections not completed by the time of
submission of the assessment form, the supplier must complete the
corrective actions in compliance with a timetable approved by the
Agency, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.110, in consultation
with the supplier. The supplier must notify the Agency when each
scheduled corrective action is completed.



d) Consultation. At any time during the assessment or corrective
action phase, either the water supplier or the Agency may request a
consultation with the other party to determine the appropriate actions
to be taken. The supplier may consult with the Agency on all relevant
information that may impact on its ability to comply with a requirement
of this Subpart AA, including the method of accomplishment, an
appropriate timeframe, and other relevant information.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.859 (2016) (2013).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Req. — , effective

Section 611.1060 Violations

a) E. coli MCL violations. A supplier is in violation of the MCL for
E. coli when any of the conditions identified in subsections (a) (1)

through (a) (4) of this Scction occur.

1) The supplier has an E. coli-positive repeat sample following a
total coliform-positive routine sample.

2) The supplier has a total coliform-positive repeat sample following
an E. coli-positive routine sample.

3) The supplier fails to take all required repeat samples following
an E. coli-positive routine sample.

4) The supplier fails to test for E. coli when any repeat sample
tests positive for total coliform.

b) Treatment technique violation.

1) A treatment technique violation occurs when a supplier exceeds a
treatment technique trigger specified in Section 611.1059(a) and then
fails to conduct the required assessment or corrective actions within
the timeframe specified in Section 611.1059(b) and (c).

2) A treatment technique violation occurs when a seasonal system
supplier fails to complete an Agency-approved start-up procedure prior
to serving water to the public.

c) Monitoring violations.

1) Failure to take every required routine or additional routine
sample in a compliance period is a monitoring violation.

2) Failure to analyze for E. coli following a total coliform-positive
routine sample is a monitoring violation.

d) Reporting violations.



1) Failure to submit a monitoring report or completed assessment form
after a supplier properly conducts monitoring or assessment in a timely
manner is a reporting violation.

2) Failure to notify the Agency following an E. coli-positive sample
as required by Section 611.1058(b) (1) in a timely manner is a reporting
violation.

3) Failure to submit certification of completion of Agency-approved
start-up procedure by a seasonal system is a reporting violation.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.860 (2016) (2013).

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.APPENDIX A Regulated Contaminants

Microbiological contaminants.

Contaminant (units) : Total Coliform Bacteria, until March 31, 2016
Traditional MCLin mg/i: MCL: (a supplicr that collects 40
ampc/monin) ilvc pcrccnt or fcwcr o moniniy ampcs arc po1ive;
(øyztcms that coiicct fcwcr than 40 samples/month) onc or fcwcr positive-
monthly sampics.
To convert for CCR, multiply by:
MCL in CCR units: MCI: (a supplier that collects 40 or marc
samples/month) fivc percent or fewer of monthly samples arc positive; (a
supplier that collects fewer than 40 samples/month) one or fe-wer
positive monthly samples.
MCLC: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Naturally present in the environment.
Health effects language: Coliforms are bacteria that are naturally
present in the environment and are used as an indicator that other,
potentially harmful, bacteria may be present. Coliforms were found in
!!) samples -“ ]1(iT*T( i-h-L .ing of potential probl
Contaminant (units) : Total Coliform Bacteria, beginning April 1, 2016
Traditional MCI in mg/i: TT
To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCI in CCR units: TT
MCIG: N/A
Major sources in drinking water: Naturally present in the environment.
Health effects language: Use language found in Section
611.883(h) (7) (A) (i)
Contaminant (units) ; Fccal co1ifcr cnd E. coil, until rch 34-i-
Traditional MCI in mg/i: 0
To convert for CCR, multiply by:

MCIC: 0
in -drinkingMaj —‘,-.- .-...-.-: ,—. 7 7



Hcalth cffcct languagc: Fccal co1iform and E. coil are bacteria whoGe
prescncc indicatcG that thc water may be contaminatcd with human or
animal wastes. Microbc3 in thce wacteo can cauc Ghort tcrm Cffcct,
such at diarrhca, cramps, nausea, hcadachc, or othcr ymptom. Thcy
may poc a pccia1 hcalth risk for infants, young childrcn, oome of thc
ciderly, and pcoplc with ocvcrcly compromizcd immunc ystcm.

Contaminant (units) : E. coil, bcginning April 1, 2016
Traditional MCL in mg/i: Routine and repeat samples are total
coliform-positive and either is E. coil-positive or system fails to take
repeat samples following E. coli-positive routine sample or system fails
to analyze total coliform-positive repeat sample for E. coli.
To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCL in CCR units: Routine and repeat samples are total
coliform-positive and either is F. coli-positive or system fails to take
repeat samples following E. coli-positive routine sample or system fails
to analyze total coliform-positive repeat sample for E. coli.
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Human and animal fecal waste.
Health effects language: E. coli are bacteria whose presence indicates
that the water may
be contaminated with human or animal wastes. Human pathogens in these
wastes can cause short-term effects, such as diarrhea, cramps, nausea,
headaches, or other symptoms. They may pose a special health risk for
infants, young children, the elderly, and people with
severely-compromised immune systems.

Contaminant (units) : Fecal Indicators (enterococci or coliphage)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: TT.
To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCL in CCR units: TT.
MCLG: N/A
Major sources in drinking water: Human and animal fecal waste.
Health effects language: Fecal indicators are microbes whose presence
indicates that the water may be contaminated with human or animal
wastes. Microbes in these wastes can cause short-term health effects,
such as diarrhea, cramps, nausea, headaches, or other symptoms. They
may pose a special health risk for infants, young children, some of the
elderly, and people with severely compromised immune systems.

Contaminant (units) : Total organic carbon (ppm)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: TT
To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCL in CCR units: TT
MCLG: N/A
Major sources in drinking water: Naturally present in the environment.
Health effects language: Total organic carbon (TOC) has no health
effects. However, total organic carbon provides a medium for the
formation of disinfection byproducts. These byproducts include
trihalomethanes (THM5) and haloacetic acids (HAAs) . Drinking water
containing these byproducts in excess of the MCL may lead to adverse



health effects, liver or kidney problems, or nervous system effects, and
may lead to an increased risk of getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Turbidity (NTU)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: TT
To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCL in CCR units: TT
MCLG: N/A
Major sources in drinking water: Soil runoff.
Health effects language: Turbidity has no health effects. However,
turbidity can interfere with disinfection and provide a medium for
microbial growth. Turbidity may indicate the presence of
disease-causing organisms. These organisms include bacteria, viruses,
and parasites that can cause symptoms such as nausea, cramps, diarrhea,
and associated headaches.

Radioactive contaminants.

Contaminant (units) : Beta/photon emitters (mrem/yr)
Traditional MCL in mg/i: 4 mrem/yr
To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCL in CCR units: 4
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Decay of natural and man-made
deposits.
Health effects language: Certain minerals are radioactive and may emit
forms of radiation known as photons and beta radiation. Some people who
drink water containing beta particle and photon radioactivity in excess
of the MCL over many years may have an increased risk of getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Alpha emitters (pCi/l)
Traditional MCL in mg/i: 15 pCi/l
To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCL in CCR units: 15
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Erosion of natural deposits.
Health effects language: Certain minerals are radioactive and may emit
a form of radiation known as alpha radiation. Some people who drink
water containing alpha emitters in excess of the MCL over many years may
have an increased risk of getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Combined radium (pCi/l)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 5 pCi/l
To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCL in CCR units: 5
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Erosion of natural deposits.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
radium-226 or -228 in excess of the MCL over many years may have an
increased risk of getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Uranium (g/l)



Traditional MCL in mg/i: 30 g/1
To convert for CCR, multiply by:
MCL in CCR units: 30
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Erosion of natural deposits.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing uranium
in excess of the MCL over many years may have an increased risk of
getting cancer and kidney toxicity.

Inorganic contaminants.

Contaminant (units) : Antimony (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/i: 0.006
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 6
MCLG: 6
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from petroleum refineries;
fire retardants; ceramics; electronics; solder.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
antimony well in excess of the MCL over many years could experience
increases in blood cholesterol and decreases in blood sugar.

Contaminant (units) : Arsenic (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.010

To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 50
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Erosion of natural deposits; runoff
from orchards; runoff from glass and electronics production wastes.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing

arsenic in excess of the MCL over many years could experience skin
damage or problems with their circulatory system, and may have an
increased risk of getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Asbestos (MFL)
Traditional MCL in mg/i: 7 MFL
To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCL in CCR units: 7
MCLG: 7
Major sources in drinking water: Decay of asbestos cement water mains;
erosion of natural deposits.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
asbestos in excess of the MCL over many years may have an increased risk
of developing benign intestinal polyps.

Contaminant (units) : Barium (ppm)
Traditional MCL in mg/i: 2
To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCL in CCR units: 2
MCLG: 2



Major sources in drinking water: Discharge of drilling wastes;
discharge from metal refineries; erosion of natural deposits.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing barium
in excess of the MCL over many years could experience an increase in
their blood pressure.

Contaminant (units) : Beryllium (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.004
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 4
MCLG: 4
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from metal refineries and
coal-burning factories; discharge from electrical, aerospace, and
defense industries.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing

beryllium well in excess of the MCL over many years could develop
intestinal lesions.

Contaminant (units) : Bromate (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/i: 0.010
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 10
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: By-product of drinking water
disinfection.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing bromate
in excess of the MCL over many years may have an increased risk of
getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Cadmium (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/i: 0.005
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 5
MCLG: 5
Major sources in drinking water: Corrosion of galvanized pipes; erosion
of natural deposits; discharge from metal refineries; runoff from waste
batteries and paints.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing cadmium
in excess of the MCL over many years could experience kidney damage.

Contaminant (units) : Chioramines (ppm)
Traditional MCL in mg/i: MRDL=4
To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCL in CCR units: MRDL=4
MCLG: MRDLG=4
Major sources in drinking water: Water additive used to control
microbes.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
chioramines well in excess of the MRDL could experience irritating
effects to their eyes and nose. Some people who drink water containing
chioramines well in excess of the MRDL could experience stomach
discomfort or anemia.



Contaminant (units) : Chlorine (ppm)
Traditional MCL in mg/i: MRDL=4
To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCL in CCR units: MRDL=4
MCLG: MRDLG=4
Major sources in drinking water: Water additive used to control
microbes.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
chlorine well in excess of the MRDL could experience irritating effects
to their eyes and nose. Some people who drink water containing chlorine
well in excess of the MRDL could experience stomach discomfort.

Contaminant (units) : Chlorine dioxide (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: MRDL=800
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: MRDL=800
MCLG: MRDLG=800
Major sources in drinking water: Water additive used to control
microbes.
Health effects language: Some infants and young children who drink
water containing chlorine dioxide well in excess of the MRDL could
experience nervous system effects. Similar effects may occur in fetuses
of pregnant women who drink water containing chlorine dioxide in excess
of the MRDL. Some people may experience anemia.

Contaminant (units) : Chlorite (ppm)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: MRDL=1
To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCL in CCR units: MRDL=1
MCLG: MRDLG=0.8
Major sources in drinking water: By-product of drinking water
disinfection.
Health effects language: Some infants and young children who drink
water containing chlorite well in excess of the MCL could experience
nervous system effects. Similar effects may occur in fetuses of
pregnant women who drink water containing chlorite in excess of the MCL.
Some people may experience anemia.

Contaminant (units) : Chromium (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.1
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 100
MCLG: 100
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from steel and pulp mills;
erosion of natural deposits.
Health effects language: Some people who use water containing chromium
well in excess of the MCL over many years could experience allergic
dermatitis.

Contaminant (units) : Copper (ppm)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: AL=1.3



To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCL in CCR units: AL=1.3
MCLG: 1.3
Major sources in drinking water: Corrosion of household plumbing
systems; erosion of natural deposits.
Health effects language: Copper is an essential nutrient, but some
people who drink water containing copper in excess of the action level
over a relatively short amount of time could experience gastrointestinal
distress. Some people who drink water containing copper in excess of
the action level over many years could suffer liver or kidney damage.
People with Wilson’s Disease should consult their personal doctor.

Contaminant (units) : Cyanide (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.2
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 200
MCLG: 200
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from steel/metal factories;
discharge from plastic and fertilizer factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing cyanide
well in excess of the MCL over many years could experience nerve damage
or problems with their thyroid.

Contaminant (units) : Fluoride (ppm)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 4
To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCL in CCR units: 4
MCLG: 4
Major sources in drinking water: Erosion of natural deposits; water
additive that promotes strong teeth; discharge from fertilizer and
aluminum factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
fluoride in excess of the MCL over many years could get bone disease,
including pain and tenderness of the bones. Fluoride in drinking water
at half the MCL or more may cause mottling of chuldren’s teeth, usually
in children less than nine years old. Mottling, also known as dental
fluorosis, may include brown staining or pitting of the teeth, and
occurs only in developing teeth before they erupt from the gums.

Contaminant (units) : Lead (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: AL=0.015
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: AL=l5
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Corrosion of household plumbing
systems; erosion of natural deposits.
Health effects language: Infants and children who drink water
containing lead in excess of the action level could experience delays in
their physical or mental development. Children could show slight
deficits in attention span and learning abilities. Adults who drink
this water over many years could develop kidney problems or high blood
pressure.



Contaminant (units) : Mercury (inorganic) (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/i: 0.002
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 2
MCLG: 2
Major sources in drinking water: Erosion of natural deposits; discharge
from refineries and factories; runoff from landfills; runoff from
cropland.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
inorganic mercury well in excess of the MCL over many years could
experience kidney damage.

Contaminant (units) : Nitrate (ppm)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 10
To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCL in CCR units: 10
MCLG: 10
Major sources in drinking water: Runoff from fertilizer use; leaching
from septic tanks, sewage; erosion of natural deposits.
Health effects language: Infants below the age of six months who drink
water containing nitrate in excess of the MCL could become seriously ill
and, if untreated, may die. Symptoms include shortness of breath and
blue baby syndrome.

Contaminant (units) : Nitrite (ppm)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 1
To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCL in CCR units: 1
MCLG: 1
Major sources in drinking water: Runoff from fertilizer use; leaching
from septic tanks, sewage; erosion of natural deposits.
Health effects language: Infants below the age of six months who drink
water containing nitrite in excess of the MCL could become seriously ill
and, if untreated, may die. Symptoms include shortness of breath and
blue baby syndrome.

Contaminant (units) : Selenium (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.05
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 50
MCLG: 50
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from petroleum and metal
refineries; erosion of natural deposits; discharge from mines.
Health effects language: Selenium is an essential nutrient. However,
some people who drink water containing selenium in excess of the MCL
over many years could experience hair or fingernail losses, numbness in
fingers or toes, or problems with their circulation.

Contaminant (units) : Thallium (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.002
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000



MCL in CCR units: 2
MCLG: 0.5
Major sources in drinking water: Leaching from ore-processing sites;
discharge from electronics, glass, and drug factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
thallium in excess of the MCL over many years could experience hair
loss, changes in their blood, or problems with their kidneys,
intestines, or liver.

Synthetic organic contaminants including pesticides and herbicides.

Contaminant (units) : 2,4-ID (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.07
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 70
MCLG: 70
Major sources in drinking water: Runoff from herbicide used on row
crops.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing the
weed killer 2,4-D well in excess of the MCL over many years could
experience problems with their kidneys, liver, or adrenal glands.

Contaminant (units) : 2,4,5-TP (silvex) (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.05
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 50
MCLG: 50
Major sources in drinking water: Residue of banned herbicide.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing silvex
in excess of the MCL over many years could experience liver problems.

Contaminant (units) : Acrylamide
Traditional MCL in mg/l: TT
To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCL in CCR units: TT
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Added to water during
sewage/wastewater treatment.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing high
levels of acrylamide over a long period of time could have problems with
their nervous system or blood, and may have an increased risk of getting
cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Alachlor (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/i: 0.002
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 2
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Runoff from herbicide used on row
crops.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
alachlor in excess of the MCL over many years could have problems with



their eyes, liver, kidneys, or spleen, or experience anemia, and may
have an increased risk of getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Atrazine (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/i: 0.003
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 3
MCLG: 3
Major sources in drinking water: Runoff from herbicide used on row
crops.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
atrazine well in excess of the MCL over many years could experience
problems with their cardiovascular system or reproductive difficulties.

Contaminant (units) : Benzo (a) pyrene (PAH) (nanograms/l)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.0002
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1,000,000
MCL in CCR units: 200
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Leaching from linings of water storage
tanks and distribution lines.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
benzo(a)pyrene in excess of the MCL over many years may experience
reproductive difficulties and may have an increased risk of getting
cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Carbofuran (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.04
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 40
MCLG: 40
Major sources in drinking water: Leaching of soil fumigant used on rice
and alfalfa.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
carbofuran in excess of the MCL over many years could experience
problems with their blood, or nervous or reproductive systems.

Contaminant (units) : Chlordane (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.002
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 2
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Residue of banned termiticide.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
chlordane in excess of the MCL over many years could experience problems
with their liver or nervous system, and may have an increased risk of
getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Dalapon (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.2
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 200



MCLG: 200
Major sources in drinking water: Runoff from herbicide used on rights
of way.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing dalapon
well in excess of the MCL over many years could experience minor kidney
changes.

Contaminant (units) : Di (2-ethylhexyl) adipate (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.4
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 400
MCLG: 400
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from chemical factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
di(2-ethylhexyl)adipate well in excess of the MCL over many years could
experience toxic effects, such as weight loss, liver enlargement, or
possible reproductive difficulties.

Contaminant (units) : Di(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.006
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 6
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from rubber and chemical
factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
di(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate well in excess of the MCL over many years may
have problems with their liver or experience reproductive difficulties,
and they may have an increased risk of getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Dibromochloropropane (DBCP) (ppt)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.0002
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1,000,000
MCL in CCR units: 200
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Runoff/leaching from soil fumigant
used on soybeans, cotton, pineapples, and orchards.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing DBCP in
excess of the MCL over many years could experience reproductive problems
and may have an increased risk of getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Dinoseb (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.007
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 7
MCLG: 7
Major sources in drinking water: Runoff from herbicide used on soybeans
and vegetables.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing dinoseb
well in excess of the MCL over many years could experience reproductive
difficulties.



Contaminant (units) : Diquat (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/i: 0.02
To convert for CCR, multiply by:
MCL in CCR Units: 20
MCLG: 20
Major sources in drinking
Health effects language:
in excess of the MCL over

Contaminant (units) : Dioxin (2,3,7,8-TCDD) (ppq)
Traditional MCL in mg/i: 0.00000003
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1,000,000,000
MCL in CCR units: 30
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Emissions from waste incineration and
other combustion; discharge from chemical factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing dioxin
in excess of the MCL over many years could experience reproductive
difficulties and may have an increased risk of getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Endothall (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.1
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 100
MCLG: 100
Major sources in drinking water: Runoff from herbicide use.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
endothall in excess of the MCL over many years could experience problems
with their stomach or intestines.

Contaminant (units) : Endrin (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.002
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 2
MCLG: 2
Major sources in drinking
Health effects language:
in excess of the MCL over

Contaminant (units) : Epichlorohydrin
Traditional MCL in mg/l: TT
To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCL in CCR units: TT
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking
factories; an impurity of
Health effects language:
levels of epichlorohydrin
stomach problems, and may

Contaminant (units) : Ethylene dibromide (ppt)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.00005

1000

water: Runoff from herbicide use.
Some people who drink water containing diquat
many years could get cataracts.

water: Residue of banned insecticide.
Some people who drink water containing endrin
many years could experience liver problems.

water: Discharge from industrial chemical
some water treatment chemicals.
Some people who drink water containing high
over a long period of time could experience
have an increased risk of getting cancer.



To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1,000,000
MCL in CCR units: 50
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from petroleum refineries.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
ethylene dibromide in excess of the MCL over many years could experience
problems with their liver, stomach, reproductive system, or kidneys, and
may have an increased risk of getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Glyphosate (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.7
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 700
MCLG: 700
Major sources in drinking water: Runoff from herbicide use.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
glyphosate in excess of the MCL over many years could experience
problems with their kidneys or reproductive difficulties.

Contaminant (units) : Heptachior (ppt)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.0004
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1,000,000
MCL in CCR units: 400
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Residue of banned pesticide.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
heptachlor in excess of the MCL over many years could experience liver
damage and may have an increased risk of getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Heptachlor epoxide (ppt)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.0002
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1,000,000
MCL in CCR units: 200
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Breakdown of heptachior.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
heptachlor epoxide in excess of the MCL over many years could experience
liver damage, and may have an increased risk of getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Hexachlorobenzene (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.001
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 1
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from metal refineries and
agricultural chemical factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
hexachlorobenzene in excess of the MCL over many years could experience
problems with their liver or kidneys, or adverse reproductive effects,
and may have an increased risk of getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Hexachiorocyclopentadiene (ppb)



Traditional MCL in mg/i: 0.05
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 50
MCLG: 50
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from chemical factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
hexachiorocyclopentadiene well in excess of the MCL over many years
could experience problems with their kidneys or stomach.

Contaminant (units) : Lindane (ppt)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.0002
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1,000,000

—

MCL in CCR units: 200
MCLG: 200
Major sources in drinking water: Runoff/leaching from insecticide used
on cattle, lumber, gardens.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing lindane
in excess of the MCL over many years could experience problems with
their kidneys or liver.

Contaminant (units) : Methoxychlor (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.04
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 40
MCLG: 40
Major sources in drinking water: Runoff/leaching from insecticide used
on fruits, vegetables, alfalfa, livestock.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
methoxychior in excess of the MCL over many years could experience
reproductive difficulties.

Contaminant (units) : Oxamyl (vydate) (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.2
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 200
MCLG: 200
Major sources in drinking water: Runoff/leaching from insecticide used
on apples, potatoes and tomatoes.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing oxamyl
in excess of the MCL over many years could experience slight nervous
system effects.

Contaminant (units) : PCBs (polychlorinated biphenyls) (ppt)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.0005
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1,000,000
MCL in CCR units: 500
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Runoff from landfills; discharge of
waste chemicals.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing PCBs in
excess of the MCL over many years could experience changes in their
skin, problems with their thymus gland, immune deficiencies, or



reproductive or nervous system difficulties, and may have an increased
risk of getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Pentachiorophenol (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/i: 0.001
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 1
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from wood preserving
factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
pentachlorophenol in excess of the MCL over many years could experience
problems with their liver or kidneys, and may have an increased risk of
getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Picloram (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.5
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 500
MCLG: 500
Major sources in drinking water: Herbicide runoff.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
picloram in excess of the MCL over many years could experience problems
with their liver.

Contaminant (units) : Simazine (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.004
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 4
MCLG: 4
Major sources in drinking water: Herbicide runoff.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
simazine in excess of the MCL over many years could experience problems
with their blood.

Contaminant (units) : Toxaphene (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.003
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 3
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Runoff/leaching from insecticide used
on cotton and cattle.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
toxaphene in excess of the MCL over many years could have problems with
their kidneys, liver, or thyroid, and may have an increased risk of
getting cancer.

Volatile organic contaminants.

Contaminant (units) : Benzene (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.005
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000



MCL in CCR units: 5
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from factories; leaching
from gas storage tanks and landfills.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing benzene
in excess of the MCL over many years could experience anemia or a
decrease in blood platelets, and may have an increased risk of getting
cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Carbon tetrachloride (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/i: 0.005
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 5
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from chemical plants and
other industrial activities.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing carbon
tetrachloride in excess of the MCL over many years could experience
problems with their liver and may have an increased risk of getting
cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Chiorobenzene (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/i: 0.1
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 100
MCLG: 100
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from chemical and
agricultural chemical factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
chiorobenzene in excess of the MCL over many years could experience
problems with their liver or kidneys.

Contaminant (units) : o-Dichiorobenzene (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.6
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 600
MCLG: 600
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from industrial chemical
factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
o-dichlorobenzene well in excess of the MCL over many years could
experience problems with their liver, kidneys, or circulatory systems.

Contaminant (units) : p-Dichlorobenzene (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.075
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 75
MCLG: 75
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from industrial chemical
factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
p-dichlorobenzene in excess of the MCL over many years could experience



anemia; damage to their liver, kidneys, or spleen; or changes in their
blood.

Contaminant (units) : 1,2-Dichioroethane (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.005
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 5
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from industrial chemical
factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
l,2-dichloroethane in excess of the MCL over many years may have an
increased risk of getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : 1,1-Dichioroethylene (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.007
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 7
MCLG: 7
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from industrial chemical
factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
l,l-dichloroethylene in excess of the MCL over many years could
experience problems with their liver.

Contaminant (units) : cis-1,2-Dichloroethylene (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.07
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 70
MCLG: 70
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from industrial chemical
factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
cis-l,2-dichloroethylene in excess of the MCL over many years could
experience problems with their liver.

Contaminant (units) : trans-1,2-Dichloroethylene (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.1
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 100
MCLG: 100
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from industrial chemical
factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
trans-1,2-dichloroethylene well in excess of the MCL over many years
could experience problems with their liver.

Contaminant (units) : Dichloromethane (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.005
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 5
MCLG: 0



Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from pharmaceutical and
chemical factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
dichioromethane in excess of the MCL over many years could have liver
problems and may have an increased risk of getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : 1, 2-Dichloropropane (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.005
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 5
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from industrial chemical
factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
1,2-dichloropropane in excess of the MCL over many years may have an
increased risk of getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Ethylbenzene (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/i: 0.7
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 700
MCLG: 700
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from petroleum refineries.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
ethyibenzene well in excess of the MCL over many years could experience
problems with their liver or kidneys.

Contaminant (units) : Haloacetic acids (HA15) (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.060
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 60
MCLG: N/A
Major sources in drinking water: Byproduct of drinking water
disinfection.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
haloacetic acids in excess of the MCL over many years may have an
increased risk of getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Styrene (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.1
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 100
MCLG: 100
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from rubber and plastic
factories; leaching from landfills.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing styrene
well in excess of the MCL over many years could have problems with their
liver, kidneys, or circulatory system.

Contaminant (units) : Tetrachioroethylene (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/i: 0.005
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000



MCL in CCR units: 5
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from factories and dry
cleaners.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
tetrachioroethylene in excess of the MCL over many years could have
problems with their liver, and may have an increased risk of getting
cancer.

Contaminant (units) : 1, 2, 4-Trichlorobenzene (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.07
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 70
MCLG: 70
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from textile-finishing
factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
1,2,4-trichlorobenzene well in excess of the MCL over many years could
experience changes in their adrenal glands.

Contaminant (units) : 1,1,1-Trichloroethane (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.2
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 200
MCLG: 200
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from metal degreasing sites
and other factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
1,1,1-trichloroethane in excess of the MCL over many years could
experience problems with their liver, nervous system, or circulatory
system.

Contaminant (units) : 1 , 1 , 2-Trichloroethane (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.005
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 5
MCLG: 3
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from industrial chemical
factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
1,1,2-trichloroethane well in excess of the MCL over many years could
have problems with their liver, kidneys, or immune systems.

Contaminant (units) : Trichloroethylene (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.005
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 5
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from metal degreasing sites
and other factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
trichloroethylene in excess of the MCL over many years could experience



problems with their liver and may have an increased risk of getting
cancer.

Contaminant (units) : TTHM5 (total trihalomethanes) (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/i: 0.10/0.080
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 100/80
MCLG: N/A
Major sources in drinking water: Byproduct of drinking water
disinfection.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing
trihalomethanes in excess of the MCL over many years may experience
problems with their liver, kidneys, or central nervous system, and may
have an increased risk of getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Toluene (ppm)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 1
To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCL in CCR units: 1
MCLG: 1
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from petroleum factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing toluene
well in excess of the MCL over many years could have problems with their
nervous system, kidneys, or liver.

Contaminant (units) : Vinyl Chloride (ppb)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 0.002
To convert for CCR, multiply by: 1000
MCL in CCR units: 2
MCLG: 0
Major sources in drinking water: Leaching from PVC piping; discharge
from plastics factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing vinyl
chloride in excess of the MCL over many years may have an increased risk
of getting cancer.

Contaminant (units) : Xylenes (ppm)
Traditional MCL in mg/l: 10
To convert for CCR, multiply by: -

MCL in CCR units: 10
MCLG: 10
Major sources in drinking water: Discharge from petroleum factories;
discharge from chemical factories.
Health effects language: Some people who drink water containing xylenes
in excess of the MCL over many years could experience damage to their
nervous system.

Key.

AbbreviationMeaningALaction levelMCLmaximum contaminant levelMCLGmaximum
contaminant level goalMFLmillion fibers per literMRDLmaximum residual
disinfectant levelMRDLGmaximum residual disinfectant level



goalmrem/yearmillirems per year (a measure of radiation absorbed by the
body)N/Anot applicableNTUnephelometric turbidity units (a measure of
water clarity)pC±/lpicocuries per liter (a measure of
rad±oactivity)ppmparts per million, or milligrams per liter
(mg/l)ppbparts per billion, or micrograms per liter (g/l)pptparts per
trillion, or nanograms per literppqparts per quadrillion, or picograms
per literTTtreatment technigue3pARDtechniaue
BOARD NOTE: Derived from appendix A to subpart 0 to 40 CFR 141 (2016)—
(2013)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.APPENDIX ID Defined Substrate Method for the Simultaneous
Detection of Total Coliforms and Escherichia Coli from Drinking Water
(Repealed*
Autoanalysis Colilcrt Presence Absoncc (AC P A) Mcthod.
Thc AC P A tost format must be cithcr a 100 ml 10 tube most probable
number test (one tube positive denoting the precncc of total coliforms
in that sample) or a single vessel containing sufficient reagent to
rcccivc 100 ml of sample. The reagent is available from Access Medical
Systems, Branford Connecticut.
The AC P A method must be performed as follows:
-;_ For the 10 tube mcthod, add 10 ml of water sample to each test
tube. For the singlc vessel method, add 100 ml of water sample to the
vessel.
a-;- Dissolve the rcagcnt powder by agitation. (This should produce a
colorless solution.)
;—;- Incubate the test tubes or vessel at 35°C for 24 hours.
4-;- Development of yellow during incubation denotes the presence of
total coliforms in either the test tube or the vessel.
5-;- Expose each positive (yellow) test tube or vessel to a fluorescent
(366 nm) light source. Fluorescence specifically demonstrates the
presence of Eschcrichia coli.
BOARD NOTE: Derived from S. Edbcrg, M. Allen & ID. Smith, “National
Field Evaluation of a Defined Substrate Method for the Simultaneous
Detection of Total Coliforms and Eschcrichia ccli from Drinking Water:
Comparison with Presence Absence Techniques,” Applied and Environmental
Microbiology, vol. 55, pp. 1003 1008, as incorporated by reference in
Section 611.102(b) (2012) . This method is for use in conjunction with
the requirements of Section 611.526.

(Source: Repealed at 41 Ill. Reg. —

effective

________________________

Section 6l1.APPENDIX G NPDWR Violations and Situations Requiring
Public Notice

See note 1 at the end of this Appendix G for an explanation of the
Agencys authority to alter the magnitude of a violation from that set
forth in the following table.



MCL/MRDL/TT v±olations2Mon±toring & testing procedure
v±olationsContaminantTier of public notice requiredCitationTier of
public notice rcguiredCitationl. reauiredCitation
-- Violations of National Primary Drinking Water Regulations
(NPDWR) :3

A. Microbiological Contaminants
la. Corresponding row la in Appendix A to Subpart Q to 40 CFR 141 no
longer applies by its own terms. This statement maintains structural
consistency with the federal regulations.Total coliform bactcria, until
March 31, 20162611.325(a)3611.521 611.5251b. Total coliform (TT
violations resulting from failure to perform assessments or corrective
actions, monitoring violations, and reporting violations) , beginning
April 1, 20162611.10602611.1060(b) (1)3611.1060(c) (1)
611.1060(d) (1)lc. Seasonal system failure to follow State-approved
start-up plan prior to serving water to the public or failure to provide
certification to the Agency, beginning April 1,
20162611.10602611.1060(b) (2)
3611.1060(d) (3)2a. Corresponding row 2a in Appendix A to Subpart Q
to 40 CFR 141 no longer applies by its own terms. This statement
maintains structural consistency with the federal regulations.Fccal
coliform/E. ccli, until March 31, 20161611.325(b)4 1, 3611.5252b.

E. coli (MCL, monitoring, and reporting violations) , beginning
April 1, 20161611.10601611.1060(a)
3611 . 1060 (c)
611.1060(d) (2)
2c. E. coli (TT violations resulting from failure to perform Level 2
assessments or corrective action) , beginning April 1,
20162611.10602611.1060(b) (1)
3. Turbidity MCL2611.320(a)3611.5604. Turbidity MCL (average of
two days’ samples greater than 5 NTU)5 2, 1611.320(b)3611.5605.

Turbidity (for TT violations resulting from a single exceedance of
maximum allowable turbidity level)6 2, 1611.231(b), 611.233(b) (1),
611 . 250 (a) (2) , 611 . 250 (b) (2) , 611 . 250 (c) (2) , 611 . 250 (d) , 611 . 743 (a) (2)
611.743(b), 611.955(b) (2)3611.531(a), 611.532(b), 611.533(a), 611.744,
611.956(a) (1)-(a) (3), 6l1.956(b)6. Surface Water Treatment Rule
violations, other than violations resulting from single exceedance of
max. allowable turbidity level (TT)2611.2ll, 611.213, 611.220,
611.230-611.233, 611.240-611.242, 611.2503611.531-611.5337. Interim
Enhanced Surface Water Treatment Rule violations, other than violations
resulting from single exceedance of max. turbidity level (TT)27
611.740-611.743, 611.950-611.9553611.742, 611.744, 611.953, 611.954,
611.9568. Filter Backwash Recycling Rule
violations26ll.276(c)3611.276(b), (d)9. Long Term 1 Enhanced
Surface Water Treatment Rule violations26ll.950-611.95536ll. 953,
611.954, 611.95610. LT2ESWTR violations26ll.1010-611.102019 2,
3611.1001-611.1005 and 611.1008-611.100911. Groundwater Rule
violat±ons26ll . 8043611 . 802 (h)
B. Inorganic Chemicals (lOCs)
1. Antimony26ll.301(b)36l1.600, 611.601, 611.6032.

Arsenic26ll . 301 (b) 3611 . 601, 611 . 6033 . Asbestos (fibers greater
than 10 jim)2611.301(b)3611.600, 611.601, 611.6024.



Barium2Cll.301(b)3611.600, 611.601, 611.6035.
Beryll±um2611.301(b)3611.600, 611.601, 611.6036.
Cadm±um2611.301(b)3611.600, 611.601, 611.6037. Chromium

(total)2611.301(b)3611.600, 611.601, 611.6038.
Cyanide26ll.301(b)3611.600, 611.601, 611.6039.
Fluoride2Cll.301(b)3611.600, 611.601, 611.60310. Mercury

(inorganic)2611.301(b)3611.600, 611.601, 611.60311.
Nitratel6ll.301(b)8 1, 3611.600, 611.601, 611.604, 611.60612.
Nitritel6ll.301(b)8 1, 3611.600, 611.601, 611.605, 611.60613.
Total Nitrate and Nitritel6ll.301(b)3611.600, 611.60114.
Selenium26ll.301(b)3611.600, 611.601, 611.60315.
Thallium2Cll.301(b)3611.600, 611.601, 611.603

C. Lead and Copper Rule (Action Level for lead is 0.015 mg/i, for
copper is 1.3 mg/i)
1. Lead and Copper Rule (TT)2611.350-611.3553611.356-611.359
ID. Synthetic Organic Chemicals (SOCs)
1. 2,4-D2611.311(c)611.310(c)3611.6482. 2,4,5-TP
(siivex) 2611 . 311 (c) 611 . 310 (c) 3611.6483.

Aiachlor26il . 311 (c) 611 . 310 (c) 3611.6484.
Atrazine26ll.311(c)611.310(c)3611.6485. Benzo(a)pyrene

(PAHs) 2611 . 311 (c) 611 . 310 (c) 3611.6486.
Carbofuran26il . 311 (c) 611 . 310 (c) 3611.6487.
Chiordane26il . 311 (c) 611 . 310 (C-) 3611.6488.
Daiapon26ll . 311 (c) Gil . 310 (c) 3611.6489.
Di (2-ethyihexyl) adipate26ll . 311 (c) 611 . 310 Cc) 3611.64810.
Di (2-ethylhexyl)phthalate2cll . 311 (c) 611 . 310 Cc) 3611.64811.
Dibromochioropropane (DBCP)2611.311(c)611.310(c)3611.64812.
Dinoseb26ll.3i1(c)611.310(c)3611.64813. Dioxin

(2,3,7,8-TCDD)2611.311(c)611.310(c)3611.64814.
Diquat26ll . 311 (c) 611 . 310 (c) 3611.64815.
Endothali2Eil . 311 (c) 611 . 310 (c) 3611.64816.
Endrin26ll.311(c)611.310(c)3611.64817. Ethylene

dibromide26ll . 311 (c) 611 . 310 (c) 3611.64818.
Giyphosate2cll . 311 (c) 611 . 310 (c) 3611 . 64819.
Heptachlor26ll.311(c)611.310(c)3611.64820. Heptachior

epoxide26il . 311 (c) 611 . 310 (c) 3611.64821.
Hexachlorobenzene26ll . 311 (c) 611 . 310 (c) 3611 . 64822.
Hexachlorocyclopentadiene2cll . 311 (c) 611 . 310 (c) 3611 . 64823.
Lindane26ll . 311 (c) 611 . 310 (c) 3611.64824.
Methoxychior2611.311(c)611.310(c3611.64825. Oxamyl

(Vydate) 2611 . 311 (c) 611 . 310 (c) 3611.64826.
Pentachiorophenol26ll . 311 (c) 611 . 310 Cc) 3611.64827.
Picioram26li.3i1(c)611.310(c)3611.64828. Polychiorinated

biphenyis (PCBs)2611.311(c)611.310(c)3611.64829.
Simazine26ll . 311 (c) 611 . 310 Ic) 3611.64830.
Toxaphene26il . 311 (c) 611 . 310 (c) 3611.648

E. Volatile Organic Chemicals (VOCs)
1. Benzene26ll.311(a)611.310(a)3611.6462. Carbon
tetrachloride26ll . 311 (a) 611 . 310 (a) 3611 . 6463 . Chlorobenzene
(monochlorobenzene) 2611 . 311 (a) 611 . 310 (a) 3611 . 6464.

o-Dichlorobenzene26ll . 311 (a) 611 . 310 (a) 3611.6465.
p-Dichiorobenzene26ll . 311 (a) 611 . 310 (a) 3611 . 6466.



1, 2-Dichloroethane26ll . 311 (a) 611 . 310 (a) 3611.6467.
1, 1-D±chloroethylene26ll . 311 (a) 61-1 . 310 (a) 3611 . 646$.
cis-1, 2-D±chloroethylene26ll . 311 (a) 611 . 310 (a) 3611.6469.
trans-i, 2-D±chloroethylene26ll . 311 (a) 611 . 310 (a) 3611.64610.
Dichloromethane26ll . 311 (a) 611 . 310 (a) 3611 . 64611.
1,2-Dichloropropane26ll.311(a)611.310(a)3611.64612.
Ethylbenzene26ll . 311 (a) 611 . 310 (a) 3611.64613.
Styrene2cll . 311 (a) 611 . 310 (a) 3611 . 64614.
Tetrachloroethylene26ll . 311 (a) 611 . 310 (a) 3611.64615.
Toluene2Cll . 311 (a) 611 . 310 (a) 3611.64616.
1, 2 , 4-Tr±chlorobenzene26ll . 311 (a) 611 . 310 (a) 3611.64617.
1,1,1-Trichloroethane26ll.311(a)611.310(a)3611.6461$.
1,1,2-Trichloroethane26ll.311(a)G11.310(a)3611.64619.
Trichloroethylene26ll.311(a)611.310(a)3611.64620. Vinyl

chloride26ll.311(a)611.310(a)3611.64621. Xylenes
(total) 2611 . 311 (a) 611 . 310 (a) 3611 . 646
F. Radioactive Contaminants
1. Beta/photon emitters26ll.330(d)3611.720(a), 611.7322. Alpha
emitters26ll.330(c)3611.720(a), 611.7313. Combined radium (226 &
228)2611.330(b)3611.720(a), 611.7314. Uranium26ll.330(e)3611.720(a),
611 . 731
G. Disinfection Byproducts (DBPs) , Byproduct Precursors, Disinfectant
Residuals. Where disinfection is used in the treatment of drinking
water, disinfectants combine with organic and inorganic matter present
in water to form chemicals called disinfection byproducts (DBPs) . USEPA
sets standards for controlling the levels of disinfectants and DBP5 in
drinking water, including trihalomethanes (THM5) and haloacetic acids
(HAAs) .13

1. Total trihalomethanes (TTHMs)211 611.312211611.312(b)
3$ubparts W and Y of this Part2. Haloacetic Acids (HAA5)2611.312(b)
3Subpart Y of this Part
3. Bromate26ll.312(a)3611.3$2(a)-(b)4.

Chlorite26ll.3l2(a)3611.3$2(a)-(b)5. Chlorine
(MRDL)2611.313(a)3611.3$2(a), (c)6. Chloramine
(MRDL)26l1.313(a)3611.3$2(a) , (c)7. Chlorine dioxide (MRDL) , where
any two consecutive daily samples at entrance to distribution system
only are above MRDL2611.313(a), 611.3$3(c)(3)212, 3611.3$2(a), (c),
611.3$3(c) (2)8. Chlorine dioxide (MRDL), where samples in distribution

system the next day are also above MRDL13 1611 . 313131611 . 313 (a),
611.3$3(c)(3)1611.3$2(a), (c), 611.3$3(c)(2)9. Control of DBP
precursors - TOC (TT)2611.385(a)-(b)3611.3$2(a), (d)1O. Eenchmarking and
disinfection profilingN/AN/A3611.742, 611.953, 611.95411.

Development of monitoring planN/AN/A3611 . 3 $2 (f)
H. Other Treatment Techniques
1 . Acrylamide (TT) 2611 . 296N/AN/A2 . Epichlorohydrin
(TT) 2611 . 296N/AN/A-

.
Unregulated Contaminant Monitoring: 14

A. Unregulated contaminantsN/AN/A3as required by U$EPA pursuant to 40
CFR 141.40
B. NickelN/AN/A3611.603, 611.611
III. Public Notification for Relief Equivalent to a SDWA section 1415
Variance or a section 1416 Exemption.



A. Operation under relief equivalent to a $DWA section 1415 variance or
a section 1416 exemption3l5 1415, 1416N/AN/A3. Violation of conditions
of relief equivalent to a SDWA section 1415 variance or a section 1416
exemption2l4l5, 1416, 16 611.111, 611.112N/AN/A-

.
Other Situations Requiring Public Notification.

A. Fluoride secondary maximum contaminant level ($MCL)
exceedance36ll.858N/AN/AB. Exceedance of nitrate MCL for a non-CW$
supplier, as allowed by the Agencyl6ll.300(d)N/AN/AC. Availability of
unregulated contaminant monitoring data3as required by USEPA pursuant to
40 CFR 141.40
N/AN/AD. Waterborne disease outbreakl6ll . 101, 611. 233 (b) (2)N/AN/AE.
Other waterborne emergency 171N/AN/AN/AF. Source water sample positive
for Groundwater Rule fecal indicators: E. coli, enterococci, or
coliphagel6ll.802(g)N/AN/AG. Other situations as determined by the
Agency by a SEP issued pursuant to Section 611.11018 1,611.110181, 2,
3 N/AN/AN/AAppcndix
Atoendix G - Endnotes

1. Violations and other situations not listed in this table (e.g.,
failure to prepare Consumer Confidence Reports) do not require notice,
unless otherwise determined by the Agency by a SEP issued pursuant to
Section 611.110. The Agency may, by a SEP issued pursuant to Section
611.110, further require a more stringent public notice tier (e.g., Tier
1 instead of Tier 2 or Tier 2 instead of Tier 3) for specific violations
and situations listed in this Appendix, as authorized under Sections
611.902(a) and 611.903(a).

2. Definition of the abbreviations used: “MCLTT means maximum
contaminant level, “MRDL” means maximum residual disinfectant level, and
TTTTTT means treatment technique.

3. The term violations of National Primary Drinking Water
Regulations (NPDWR) is used here to include violations of MCL, MRDL,
treatment technique, monitoring, and testing procedure requirements.

4. Failure to test for fecal coliform or E. coli is a Tier 1
violation if testing is not done after any repeat sample tests positive
for coliform. All other total coliform monitoring and testing procedure
violations are Tier 3 violations.

5. A supplier that violates the turbidity MCL of 5 NTU based on an
average of measurements over two consecutive days must consult with the
Agency within 24 hours after learning of the violation. Based on this
consultation, the Agency may subsequently decide to issue a SEP pursuant
to Section 611.110 that elevates the violation to a Tier 1 violation.
If a supplier is unable to make contact with the Agency in the 24-hour
period, the violation is automatically elevated to a Tier 1 violation.

6. A supplier with a treatment technique violation involving a single
exceedance of a maximum turbidity limit under the Surface Water
Treatment Rule (SWTR) , the Interim Enhanced Surface Water Treatment Rule
(IESWTR) , or the Long Term 1 Enhanced Surface Water Treatment Rule are



required to consult with the Agency within 24 hours after learning of
the violation. Based on this consultation, the Agency may subsequently
decide to issue a SEP pursuant to Section 611.110 that elevates the
violation to a Tier 1 violation. If a supplier is unable to make
contact with the Agency in the 24-hour period, the violation is
automatically elevated to a Tier 1 violation.

7. The Surface Water Treatment Rule (SWTR) remains in effect for a
supplier that serves at least 10,000 persons; the Interim Enhanced
Surface Water Treatment Rule adds additional requirements and does not
in many cases supercede the SWTR.

8. Failure to take a confirmation sample within 24 hours for nitrate
or nitrite after an initial sample exceeds the MCL is a Tier 1
violation. Other monitoring violations for nitrate are Tier 3.

9. Failure to take a confirmation sample within 24 hours for nitrate
or nitrite after an initial sample exceeds the MCL is a Tier 1
violation. Other monitoring violations for nitrate are Tier 3.

10. A Subpart B community or non-transient non-community system
supplier must comply with new DEP MCLs, disinfectant MRDLs, and related
monitoring requirements. A Subpart B transient non-community system
supplier that serves 10,000 or more persons that uses chlorine dioxide
as a disinfectant or oxidant or a Subpart B transient non-community
system supplier that serves fewer than 10,000 persons, which uses only
groundwater not under the direct influence of surface water, and which
uses chlorine dioxide as a disinfectant or oxidant must comply with the
chlorine dioxide MRDL.

11. Sections 611.312(b) (1) and 611.382(a) and (b) apply until Subpart
Y of this Part takes effect under the schedule set forth in Section
611.970(c).

12. Failure to monitor for chlorine dioxide at the entrance to the
distribution system the day after exceeding the MRDL at the entrance to
the distribution system is a Tier 2 violation.

13. If any daily sample taken at the entrance to the distribution
system exceeds the MRDL for chlorine dioxide and one or more samples
taken in the distribution system the next day exceed the MRDL, Tier 1
notification is required. A failure to take the required samples in the
distribution system after the MRDL is exceeded at the entry point also
triggers Tier 1 notification.

14. Some water suppliers must monitor for certain unregulated
contaminants as required by USEPA pursuant to 40 CFR 141.40.

15. This citation refers to sections 1415 and 1416 of the federal Safe
Drinking Water Act. sections 1415 and 1416 require that a schedule
prescribed . . . for a public water system granted relief equivalent to



a SDWA section 1415 variance or a section 1416 exemption must require
compliance by the system . . .

16. In addition to sections 1415 and 1416 of the federal Safe Drinking
Water Act, 40 CFR 142.307 specifies the items and schedule milestones
that must be included in relief equivalent to a SDWA section 1415 small
system variance. In granting any form of relief from an NPDWR, the
Board will consider all applicable federal requirements for and
limitations on the State’s ability to grant relief consistent with
federal law.

17. Other waterborne emergencies require a Tier 1 public notice under
Section 611.902(a) for situations that do not meet the definition of a
waterborne disease outbreak given in Section 611.101, but which still
have the potential to have serious adverse effects on health as a result
of short-term exposure. These could include outbreaks not related to
treatment deficiencies, as well as situations that have the potential to
cause outbreaks, such as failures or significant interruption in water
treatment processes, natural disasters that disrupt the water supply or
distribution system, chemical spills, or unexpected loading of possible
pathogens into the source water.

18. The Agency may place any other situation in any tier it deems
appropriate in writing, based on the prospective threat which it
determines that the situation poses to public health, and subject to
Board review pursuant to Section 40 of the Act [415 ILCS 5/40]

19. A failure to collect three or more samples for Cryptosporidium
analysis is a Tier 2 violation requiring special notice, as specified in
Section 611.911. All other monitoring and testing procedure violations
are Tier 3.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from appendix Appcndix A to subpart Subpart Q e-f—to
40 CFR 141 (2016) (2014)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.APPENDIX H Standard Health Effects Language for Public
Notification

ContaminantMCLG 1 mg/1MCL 2 mg/lStandard health effects language for
public notificationNational Primary Drinking Water Regulations
(NPDWR) :A. Microbiological Contaminantsla. Corresponding row la in
Appendix B to Subpart Q to 40 CFR 141 no longer applies by its own
terms. This statement maintains structural consistency with the federal
regulations.Total coliform, until March 31, 2Ol6ZcroScc footnote
3Coliforms arc bacteria that arc naturally prcscnt in the environment

11f1rc1 ::i :11 •i nc-9-i r:trr 1—H,i— r,thr’r
, Jr-’-- -‘

samples than allowcd and
34- al probl . lb. Corresponding row lb in

Appendix B to Subpart Q to 40 CFR 141 no longer applies by its own

Y narmrul, r-iH

LLL1 be present. Coliforms were found
1— H !!1: £ -v-ri - -,



terms. This statement maintains structural consistency with the federal
regulations.Fccal coliform/E. ccli, until March 31, 2Ol6ZcroZeroFccal
coliforms and E. ccli arc bactcria whocc prcscncc indicatcs that thc
water may bc contaminatcd with human or animal wastes. Microbes in thesc
wastcs can cauo short term cffccts, such as diarrhca, cramts, nausca,
headachcs, -

1---- ‘motomsJ They ial hcalth risk for
infants, children, of thc cldcrly, and pcoplc with aevcrcly
compromiscd immunc zystcms.lc. Fecal indicators (GWR)
i. E. ccli
ii. enterococci
iii. coliphage
Zero
None
None
TT
TT
TTFecal indicators are microbes whose presence indicates that the water
may be contaminated with human or animal wastes. Microbes in these
wastes can cause short-term health effects, such as diarrhea, cramps,
nausea, headaches, or other symptoms. They may pose a special health
risk for infants, young children, some of the elderly, and people with
severely compromised immune systems.ld. Groundwater Rule TT
violationsNoneTTlnadequately treated or inadequately protected water may
contain disease-causing organisms. These organisms can cause symptoms
such as diarrhea, nausea, cramps, and associated headaches.le. Subpart Y
Coliform Assessment and/or Corrective Action Violations, bcginning April

are bacteria that are naturally present
in the environment and are used as an indicator that other, potentially
harmful, waterborne pathogens may be present or that a potential pathway
exists through which contamination may enter the drinking water
distribution system. We found coliforms indicating the need to look for
potential problems in water treatment or distribution. When this
occurs, we are required to conduct assessments to identify problems and
to correct any problems that are found.
(The system must use the following applicable sentences:)

We failed to conduct the required assessment.
We failed to correct all identified sanitary defects that were found
during the assessment(s) .lf. Subpart Y E. coli Assessment and/or

Corrective Action Violations, bcginning April 1, 2Ol6NViolationsN/ATTE.
coli are bacteria whose presence indicates that the water may be
contaminated with human or animal wastes. Human pathogens in these
wastes can cause short-term effects, such as diarrhea, cramps, nausea,
headaches, or other symptoms. They may pose a greater health risk for
infants, young children, the elderly, and people with severely
compromised immune systems. We violated the standard for E. coli,
indicating the need to look for potential problems in water treatment or
distribution. When this occurs, we are required to conduct a detailed
assessment to identify problems and to correct any problems that are
found.
(The system must use the following applicable sentences:)

We failed to conduct the required assessment.



We failed to correct all identified sanitary defects that were found
during the assessment that we conducted.lg. E. ccli, beginning April 1,
2Ol6ZcroSeccoliZeroSee footnote
22E. coli are bacteria whose presence indicates that the water may be
contaminated with human or animal wastes. Human pathogens in these
wastes can cause short-term effects, such as diarrhea, cramps, nausea,
headaches, or other symptoms. They may pose a greater health risk for
infants, young children, the elderly, and people with severely
compromised immune systems.lh. Subpart Y Seasonal System TT Violations,

this violation includes the
failure to monitor for total coliforms or E. coli prior to serving water
to the public, the mandatory language found at Section 611.905(d) (2)
must be used. When this violation includes failure to complete other
actions, the appropriate elements found in Section 611.905(a) to
describe the violation must be used.2a. Turbidity (MCL) 4Nonel NTU 5/5
NTuTurbidity has no health effects. However, turbidity can interfere
with disinfection and provide a medium for microbial growth. Turbidity
may indicate the presence of disease-causing organisms. These organisms
include bacteria, viruses, and parasites that can cause symptoms such as
nausea, cramps, diarrhea, and associated headaches.2b. Turbidity (SWTR
TT)NoneTT 7Turbidity has no health effects. However,6 turbidity can
interfere with disinfection and provide a medium for microbial growth.
Turbidity may indicate the presence of disease-causing organisms. These
organisms include bacteria, viruses, and parasites that can cause
symptoms such as nausea, cramps, diarrhea, and associated headaches.2c.
Turbidity (IESWTR TT and LT1ESWTR TT)NoneTTTurbidity has no health
effects. However,8 turbidity can interfere with disinfection and provide
a medium for microbial growth. Turbidity may indicate the presence of
disease-causing organisms. These organisms include bacteria, viruses,
and parasites that can cause symptoms such as nausea, cramps, diarrhea,
and associated headaches.B. Surface Water Treatment Rule (SWTR) , Interim
Enhanced Surface Water Treatment Rule (IESWTR) , Long Term 1 Enhanced
Surface Water Treatment Rule (LT1ESWTR) , and Filter Backwash Recycling
Rule (FBRR) violations:3. Giardia lamblia (SWTR/IESWTR/ LT1ESWTR)ZeroTT
lOlnadequately treated water may contain disease-causing organisms.
These organisms include bacteria, viruses, and parasites that can cause
symptoms such as nausea, cramps, diarrhea, and associated headaches.4.
Viruses (SWTR/IESWTR/ LT1ESWTR)Inadequately treated water may contain
disease-causing organisms. These organisms include bacteria, viruses,
and parasites that can cause symptoms such as nausea, cramps, diarrhea,
and associated headaches.5. Heterotrophic plate count (HPC) bacteria9
(SWTR/IESWTR/ LT1ESWTR)Inadequately treated water may contain
disease-causing organisms. These organisms include bacteria, viruses,
and parasites that can cause symptoms such as nausea, cramps, diarrhea,
and associated headaches.6. Legionella (SWTR/IESWTR/
LT1ESWTR)Inadequately treated water may contain disease-causing
organisms. These organisms include bacteria, viruses, and parasites that
can cause symptoms such as nausea, cramps, diarrhea, and associated
headaches . 7 . Cryptosporidium (IESWTR/FBRR/ LT1ESWTR) Inadequately treated
water may contain disease-causing organisms. These organisms include
bacteria, viruses, and parasites that can cause symptoms such as nausea,
cramps, diarrhea, and associated headaches.C. Inorganic Chemicals



(IOCs)8. AntimonyO.0060.OOGScme people who drink water containing
antimony well in excess of the MCL over many years could experience
increases in blood cholesterol and decreases in blood sugar.9. Arsenic
OO.OlO$ome people who drink water containing arsenic in excess of the
MCL over many years could experience skin damage or problems with their
circulatory system, and may have an increased risk of getting cancer.lO.
Asbestos (10 im)7 MFL117 MFLSome people who drink water containing
asbestos in excess of the MCL over many years may have an increased risk
of developing benign intestinal polyps.ll. Barium22Some people who drink
water containing barium in excess of the MCL over many years could
experience an increase in their blood pressure.12.
BerylliumO.0040.OO4Some people who drink water containing beryllium well
in excess of the MCL over many years could develop intestinal
lesions.l3. CadmiumO.0050.OO5Some people who drink water containing
cadmium in excess of the MCL over many years could experience kidney
damage.14. Chromium (total)O.lO.lSome people who use water containing
chromium well in excess of the MCL over many years could experience
allergic dermatitis.15. CyanideO.20.2Some people who drink water
containing cyanide well in excess of the MCL over many years could
experience nerve damage or problems with their thyroid.16.
Fluoride4.04.OSome people who drink water containing fluoride in excess
of the MCL over many years could get bone disease, including pain and
tenderness of the bones. Fluoride in drinking water at half the MCL or
more may cause mottling of children’s teeth, usually in children less
than nine years old. Mottling, also known as dental fluorosis, may
include brown staining or pitting of the teeth, and occurs only in
developing teeth before they erupt from the gums.17. Mercury
(inorganic)O.0020.OO2Some people who drink water containing inorganic
mercury well in excess of the MCL over many years could experience
kidney damage.18. NitratelOlOlnfants below the age of six months who
drink water containing nitrate in excess of the MCL could become
seriously ill and, if untreated, may die. Symptoms include shortness of
breath and blue baby syndrome.19. Nitritelllnfants below the age of six
months who drink water containing nitrite in excess of the MCL could
become seriously ill and, if untreated, may die. Symptoms include
shortness of breath and blue baby syndrome.20. Total Nitrate and
NitritelOlOlnfants below the age of six months who drink water
containing nitrate and nitrite in excess of the MCL could become
seriously ill and, if untreated, may die. Symptoms include shortness of
breath and blue baby syndrome.21. SeleniumO.050.O5Selenium is an
essential nutrient. However, some people who drink water containing
selenium in excess of the MCL over many years could experience hair or
fingernail losses, numbness in fingers or toes, or problems with their
circulation. 22 . ThalliumO . 00050 . OO2Some people who drink water
containing thallium in excess of the MCL over many years could
experience hair loss, changes in their blood, or problems with their
kidneys, intestines, or liver.D. Lead and Copper Rule23. LeadZeroTT
l2lnfants and children who drink water containing lead in excess of the
action level could experience delays in their physical or mental
development. Children could show slight deficits in attention span and
learning abilities. Adults who drink this water over many years could
develop kidney problems or high blood pressure.24. Copperl.3TT l3Copper



is an essential nutrient, but some people who drink water containing
copper in excess of the action level over a relatively short amount of
time could experience gastrointestinal distress. Some people who drink
water containing copper in excess of the action level over many years
could suffer liver or kidney damage. People with Wilson’s Disease
should consult their personal doctor.E. Synthetic Organic Chemicals
(SOCs)25. 2,4-DO.070.O7Some people who drink water containing the weed
killer 2,4-D well in excess of the MCL over many years could experience
problems with their kidneys, liver, or adrenal glands.26. 2,4,5-TP
(silvex)O.050.O5Some people who drink water containing silvex in excess
of the MCL over many years could experience liver problems.27.
AlachlorZeroO.OO2Some people who drink water containing alachlor in
excess of the MCL over many years could have problems with their eyes,
liver, kidneys, or spleen, or experience anemia, and may have an
increased risk of getting cancer.28. AtrazineO.0030.OO3Some people who
drink water containing atrazine well in excess of the MCL over many
years could experience problems with their cardiovascular system or
reproductive difficulties . 29 . Benzo (a) pyrene (PAl-Is) . ZeroO . 0002Some
people who drink water containing benzo(a)pyrene in excess of the MCL
over many years may experience reproductive difficulties and may have an
increased risk of getting cancer.30. CarbofuranO.040.O4Some people who
drink water containing carbofuran in excess of the MCL over many years
could experience problems with their blood, or nervous or reproductive
systems.3l. ChlordaneZeroO.OO2Some people who drink water containing
chlordane in excess of the MCL over many years could experience problems
with their liver or nervous system, and may have an increased risk of
getting cancer.32. DalaponO.20.2$ome people who drink water containing
dalapon well in excess of the MCL over many years could experience minor
kidney changes . 33 . Di (2-ethylhexyl) adipateO . 40 . 4Some people who drink
water containing di(2-ethylhexyl)adipate well in excess of the MCL over
many years could experience toxic effects, such as weight loss, liver
enlargement, or possible reproductive difficulties . 34 . Di (2-ethylhexyl)
phthalateZeroO.OOCSome people who drink water containing
di(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate well in excess of the MCL over many years may
have problems with their liver or experience reproductive difficulties,
and they may have an increased risk of getting cancer.35.
Dibromochloropropane (DBCP)ZeroO.0002Some people who drink water
containing DBCP in excess of the MCL over many years could experience
reproductive difficulties and may have an increased risk of getting
cancer.36. DinosebO.0070.OO7Some people who drink water containing
dinoseb well in excess of the MCL over many years could experience
reproductive difficulties . 37 . Dioxin (2 , 3 , 7 , 8 -TCDD) Zero3 x 10- SSome
people who drink water containing dioxin in excess of the MCL over many
years could experience reproductive difficulties and may have an
increased risk of getting cancer.38. DiquatO.020.O2Some people who drink
water containing diquat in excess of the MCL over many years could get
cataracts.39. EndothallO.lO.lSome people who drink water containing
endothall in excess of the MCL over many years could experience problems
with their stomach or intestines.40. EndrinO.0020.OO2Some people who
drink water containing endrin in excess of the MCL over many years could
experience liver problems .41 . Ethylene dibromideZeroO . 00005Some people
who drink water containing ethylene dibromide in excess of the MCL over



many years could experience problems with their liver, stomach,
reproductive system, or kidneys, and may have an increased risk of
getting cancer.42. GlyphosateO.70.7Some people who drink water
containing glyphosate in excess of the MCL over many years could
experience problems with their kidneys or reproductive difficulties.43.
HeptachlorZeroO.0004Some people who drink water containing heptachior in
excess of the MCL over many years could experience liver damage and may
have an increased risk of getting cancer.44. Heptachior
epoxideZeroO.0002Some people who drink water containing heptachlor
epoxide in excess of the MCL over many years could experience liver
damage, and may have an increased risk of getting cancer.45.
HexachlorobenzeneZeroO.OOlSome people who drink water containing
hexachlorobenzene in excess of the MCL over many years could experience
problems with their liver or kidneys, or adverse reproductive effects,
and may have an increased risk of getting cancer.46.

HcxachlorocyclopcntadicncHexachlorocyclo- pentadieneO . 050 . 05$ome people
who drink water containing hexachlorocyclopentadiene well in excess of
the MCL over many years could experience problems with their kidneys or
stomach.47. LindaneO.00020.0002Some people who drink water containing
lindane in excess of the MCL over many years could experience problems
with their kidneys or liver.48. MethoxychlorO.040.O4Some people who
drink water containing methoxychlor in excess of the MCL over many years
could experience reproductive difficulties .49 . Oxamyl (Vydate) 0 . 20 . 2Some
people who drink water containing oxamyl in excess of the MCL over many
years could experience slight nervous system effects.50.
PentachlorophenolZeroO.OOlSome people who drink water containing
pentachlorophenol in excess of the MCL over many years could experience
problems with their liver or kidneys, and may have an increased risk of
getting cancer.51. PicloramO.50.5Some people who drink water containing
picloram in excess of the MCL over many years could experience problems
with their liver.52. Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs)ZeroO. 0005Some
people who drink water containing PCBs in excess of the MCL over many
years could experience changes in their skin, problems with their thymus
gland, immune deficiencies, or reproductive or nervous system
difficulties, and may have an increased risk of getting cancer.53.
SimazineO.0040.OO4Some people who drink water containing simazine in
excess of the MCL over many years could experience problems with their
blood.54. ToxapheneZeroO.OO3Some people who drink water containing
toxaphene in excess of the MCL over many years could have problems with
their kidneys, liver, or thyroid, and may have an increased risk of
getting cancer.F. Volatile Organic Chemicals (VOC5)55.
BenzeneZeroO.OO5Some people who drink water containing benzene in excess
of the MCL over many years could experience anemia or a decrease in
blood platelets, and may have an increased risk of getting cancer.56.
Carbon tetrachlorideZeroO.OO5Some people who drink water containing
carbon tetrachloride in excess of the MCL over many years could
experience problems with their liver and may have an increased risk of
getting cancer. 57 . Chlorobenzene (monochlorobenzene) 0 . 10 . iSome people
who drink water containing chlorobenzene in excess of the MCL over many
years could experience problems with their liver or kidneys.58.
o-DichlorobenzeneO. 60. CSome people who drink water containing
o-d±chlorobenzene well in excess of the MCL over many years could



experience problems with their liver, kidneys, or circulatory
systems . 59 . p-DichlorobenzeneO . 0750 . O75Some people who drink water
containing p-dichlorobenzene in excess of the MCL over many years could
experience anemia, damage to their liver, kidneys, or spleen, or changes
in their blood.60. l,2-DichloroethaneZeroO.OO5Some people who drink
water containing l,2-dichloroethane in excess of the MCL over many years
may have an increased risk of getting cancer.61.
1, l-DichloroethyleneO. 0070. 007$ome people who drink water containing
l,l-dichloroethylene in excess of the MCL over many years could
experience problems with their liver.62.
cis-1, 2-DichloroethyleneO . 070 . O7Some people who drink water containing
cis-1,2-dichloroethylene in excess of the MCL over many years could
experience problems with their liver.63.
trans-1,2-DichloroethyleneO.1O.lsome people who drink water containing
trans-1,2-dichloroethylene well in excess of the MCL over many years
could experience problems with their liver.64.
DichloromethaneZeroO.OOSSome people who drink water containing
dichloromethane in excess of the MCL over many years could have liver
problems and may have an increased risk of getting cancer.65.
l,2-DichloropropaneZeroO.OO5Some people who drink water containing
l,2-dichloropropane in excess of the MCL over many years may have an
increased risk of getting cancer.66. EthylbenzeneO.70.7Some people who
drink water containing ethylbenzene well in excess of the MCL over many
years could experience problems with their liver or kidneys.67.
$tyreneO.1O.lSome people who drink water containing styrene well in
excess of the MCL over many years could have problems with their liver,
kidneys , or circulatory system. 68 . TetrachloroethyleneZeroO . OO5Some
people who drink water containing tetrachloroethylene in excess of the
MCL over many years could have problems with their liver, and may have
an increased risk of getting cancer.69. TolueneilSome people who drink
water containing toluene well in excess of the MCL over many years could
have problems with their nervous system, kidneys, or liver.70.
1, 2,4-TrichlorobenzeneO . 070 . O7Some people who drink water containing
1,2,4-trichlorobenzene well in excess of the MCL over many years could
experience changes in their adrenal glands.71.
1,l,1-TrichloroethaneO.20.2Some people who drink water containing
l,l,1-trichloroethane in excess of the MCL over many years could
experience problems with their liver, nervous system, or circulatory
system. 72 . 1, 1, 2-TrichloroethaneO . 0030 . OO5Some people who drink water
containing l,l,2-trichloroethane well in excess of the MCL over many
years could have problems with their liver, kidneys, or immune
systems.73. TrichloroethyleneZeroO.OO5$ome people who drink water
containing trichloroethylene in excess of the MCL over many years could
experience problems with their liver and may have an increased risk of
getting cancer.74. Vinyl chlorideZeroO.OO2Some people who drink water
containing vinyl chloride in excess of the MCL over many years may have
an increased risk of getting cancer.75. Xylenes (total)lOlOSome people
who drink water containing xylenes in excess of the MCL over many years
could experience damage to their nervous system.G. Radioactive
Contaminants76. Beta/photon emittersZero4 mrem/yr l4Certain minerals are
radioactive and may emit forms of radiation known as photons and beta
radiation. Some people who drink water containing beta and photon



emitters in excess of the MCL over many years may have an increased risk
of getting cancer.77. Alpha emittersZerol5 pCi/i l5Certain minerals are
radioactive and may emit a form of radiation known as alpha radiation.
Some people who drink water containing alpha emitters in excess of the
MCL over many years may have an increased risk of getting cancer.78.
Combined radium (226 & 22$)Zero5 pCi/lSome people who drink water
containing radium 226 or 228 in excess of the MCL over many years may

have an increased risk of getting cancer.79. UraniumZero3O g/1Some
people who drink water containing uranium in excess of the MCL over many
years may have an increased risk of getting cancer and kidney
toxicity.H. Disinfection Byproducts (DBPs) , Byproduct Precursors, and
Disinfectant Residuals: Where disinfection is used in the treatment of
drinking water, disinfectants combine with organic and inorganic matter
present in water to form chemicals called disinfection byproducts
(DBPs) . USEPA sets standards for controlling the levels of
disinfectants and DBPs in drinking water, including trihalomethanes
(THM5) and haloacetic acids (HAA5) 1680. Total trihalomethanes

(TTHM5)N/AO.080l7, 180.O$017,lSSome people who drink water containing
trihalomethanes in excess of the MCL over many years may experience
problems with their liver, kidneys, or central nervous system, and may
have an increased risk of getting cancer.81. Haloacetic Acids
(HAA5)N/AO.OCOl9Some people who drink water containing haloacetic acids
in excess of the MCL over many years may have an increased risk of
getting cancer.82. BromateZeroO.OlOSome people who drink water
containing bromate in excess of the MCL over many years may have an
increased risk of getting cancer.$3. ChloriteO.08l.OSome infants and
young children who drink water containing chlorite in excess of the MCL
could experience nervous system effects. Similar effects may occur in
fetuses of pregnant women who drink water containing chlorite in excess
of the MCL. Some people may experience anemia.84. Chlorine4 (MRDLG)204.O
(MRDL)2lSome people who use water containing chlorine well in excess of
the MRDL could experience irritating effects to their eyes and nose.
Some people who drink water containing chlorine well in excess of the
MRDL could experience stomach discomfort.85. Chloramines4 (MRDLG)4.O
(MRDL)Some people who use water containing chloramines well in excess of
the MRDL could experience irritating effects to their eyes and nose.
Some people who drink water containing chloramines well in excess of the
MRDL could experience stomach discomfort or anemia.85a. Chlorine
dioxide, where any two consecutive daily samples taken at the entrance
to the distribution system are above the MRDLO.8 (MRDLG)O.8 (MRDL)Some
infants and young children who drink water containing chlorine dioxide
in excess of the MRDL could experience nervous system effects. Similar
effects may occur in fetuses of pregnant women who drink water
containing chlorine dioxide in excess of the MRDL. Some people may
experience anemia.

Add for public notification only: The chlorine dioxide violations
reported today are the result of exceedances at the treatment facility
only, not within the distribution system that delivers water to
consumers. Continued compliance with chlorine dioxide levels within the
distribution system minimizes the potential risk of these violations to
consumers.$6a. Chlorine dioxide, where one or more distribution system



samples are above the MRDLO.8 (MRDLG)O.8 (MRDL)Some infants and young
children who drink water containing chlorine dioxide in excess of the
MRDL could experience nervous system effects. Similar effects may occur
in fetuses of pregnant women who drink water containing chlorine dioxide
in excess of the MRDL. Some people may experience anemia.

Add for public notification only: The chlorine dioxide violations
reported today include exceedances of the USEPA standard within the
distribution system that delivers water to consumers. Violations of the
chlorine dioxide standard within the distribution system may harm human
health based on short-term exposures. Certain groups, including fetuses,
infants, and young children, may be especially susceptible to nervous
system effects from excessive chlorine dioxide exposure.87. Control of
DBP precursors (TOC)NoneTTTotal organic carbon (TOC) has no health
effects. However, total organic carbon provides a medium for the
formation of disinfection byproducts. These byproducts include
trihalomethanes (THM5) and haloacetic acids (HAAs) . Drinking water
containing these byproducts in excess of the MCL may lead to adverse
health effects, liver or kidney problems, or nervous system effects, and
may lead to an increased risk of getting cancer.I. Other Treatment
Techniques:88. AcrylamideZeroTT$ome people who drink water containing
high levels of acrylamide over a long period of time could have problems
with their nervous system or blood, and may have an increased risk of
getting cancer.$9. EpichlorohydrinZeroTT$ome people who drink water
containing high levels of epichlorohydrin over a long period of time
could experience stomach problems, and may have an increased risk of
getting cancer.
Appendix H - Endnotes

1. MCLG” means maximum contaminant level goal.

2. “MCL” means maximum contaminant level.

3. This endnote corresponds with endnote 3 to appendix B to subpart Q
to 40 CFR 14, which applied only to paragraph la in the table, which no
longer has operative effect. This statement maintains structural
consistency with the corresponding federal rules.Table For a watcr
supplicr analyzing at lcast 40 sampics per month, no more than 5.0
pcrccnt of thc monthly sampics may bc positivc for total coliforms. For
p supplicr analyzing fewer than 40 sampics por month, no morc than onc
sampic pcr month may bc positivc for total coliforms.

4. There are various regulations that set turbidity standards for
different types of systems, including Section 611.320, the 1989 Surface
Water Treatment Rule (SWTR) , the 199$ Interim Enhanced Surface Water
Treatment Rule (IESWTR) , and the 2002 Long Term 1 Enhanced Surface Water
Treatment Rule (LT1ESWTR) . The MCL for the monthly turbidity average is
1 NTU; the MCL for the 2-day average is 5 NTU for a supplier that is
required to filter but has not yet installed filtration (Section
611.320)

5. ‘NTU” means nephelometric turbidity unit.



6. There are various regulations that set turbidity standards for
different types of systems, including Section 611.320, the 1989 SWTR,
the 199$ IESWTR, and the 2002 LT1ESWTR. A supplier subject to the $WTR
(both filtered and unfiltered) may not exceed 5 NTU. In addition, in
filtered systems, 95 percent of samples each month must not exceed 0.5
NTU in systems using conventional or direct filtration and must not
exceed 1 NTU in systems using slow sand or diatomaceous earth filtration
or other filtration technologies approved by the Agency.

7. “TTT’ means treatment technique.

$. There are various regulations that set turbidity standards for
different types of systems, including Section 611.320, the 19$9 SWTR,
the 199$ IESWTR, and the 2002 LT1ESWTR. For a supplier subject to the
IESWTR (a supplier that serves at least 10,000 people, using surface
water or groundwater under the direct influence of surface water) , that
use conventional filtration or direct filtration, the turbidity level of
a system’s combined filter effluent may not exceed 0.3 NTU in at least
95 percent of monthly measurements, and the turbidity level of a
system’s combined filter effluent must not exceed 1 NTU at any time. A
supplier subject to the IESWTR using technologies other than
conventional, direct, slow sand, or diatomaceous earth filtration must
meet turbidity limits set by the Agency. For a supplier subject to the
LT1ESWTR (a supplier that serves fewer than 10,000 people, using surface
water or groundwater under the direct influence of surface water) that
uses conventional filtration or direct filtration, aftcr January 1,
2005, the turbidity level of the supplier’s combined filter effluent may
not exceed 0.3 NTU in at least 95 percent of monthly measurements, and
the turbidity level of the supplier’s combined filter effluent must not
exceed 1 NTU at any time. A supplier subject to the LT1ESWTR using
technologies other than conventional, direct, slow sand, or diatomaceous
earth filtration must meet turbidity limits set by the Agency.

9. The bacteria detected by heterotrophic plate count (HPC) are not
necessarily harmful. HPC is simply an alternative method of determining
disinfectant residual levels. The number of such bacteria is an
indicator of whether there is enough disinfectant in the distribution
system.

10. SWTR, IESWTR, and LT1ESWTR treatment technique violations that
involve turbidity exceedances may use the health effects language for
turbidity instead.

11. Millions of fibers per liter.

12. Action Level = 0.015 mg/l.

13. Action Level = 1.3 mg/l.

14. Millirems per year.



15. Picocuries per liter.

16. A surface water system supplier or a groundwater system supplier
under the direct influence of surface water is regulated under Subpart B
of this Part. A Supbart B community water system supplier or a
non-transient non-community system supplier must comply with Subpart I
DBP MCLs and disinfectant maximum residual disinfectant levels (MRDLs).
A Subpart B transient non-community system supplier that uses chlorine
dioxide as a disinfectant or oxidant must comply with the chlorine
dioxide MRDL.

17. Community and non-transient non-community systems must comply with
Subpart Y TTHM and HAA5 MCLs of 0.080 mg/l and 0.060 mg/i, respectively
(with compliance calculated as a locational running annual average) on
the schedule in Section 611.970.

18. The MCL for total trihalomethanes is the sum of the concentrations
of the individual trihalomethanes.

19. The MCL for haloacetic acids is the sum of the concentrations of
the individual haloacetic acids.

20. TMRDLGTT means maximum residual disinfectant level goal.

21. “MRDL” means maximum residual disinfectant level.

22. The supplier is in compliance unless one of the following
conditions occurs: (1) the suppliers system has an E. coli-positive
repeat sample following a total coliform- positive routine sample; (2)
the supplier’s system has a total coliform-positive repeat sample
following an B. coli-positive routine sample; (3) the supplier fails to
take all required repeat samples following an B. coli-positive routine
sample; or (4) the supplier fails to test for E. coli when any repeat
sample tests positive for total coliform.

BOARD NOTE: Derived from appendix B to subpart Q to 40 CFR 141 (2016)—
(2014)

(Source: Amended at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 611.TABLE E Lead and Copper Monitoring Start Dates (Repealed)
System Size (Persons zcrvcd)First Six month Monitoring Period Bcginsmorc
than 50,000lanuary 1, 19923,301 to 50,000July 1, 19923,300 or fewcrJuly
1, 1993EOARD NOTE: Derived from 40 CFR 141.86(d) (1) (2012).

(Source: Repealed at 41 Ill. Reg. — , effective

Section 61l.TABLE Z Federal Effective Dates



The following are the effective dates of the various federal NPDWRS:

Fluoride (40 CFR 141.62(b) (1)) October 2, 1987
(corresponding with Section 611.301(b))October 2 l987Phase I VOCs (40
CFR 141.61(a)-(4-)- through (a) (8)) January 9, 1989
(corresponding with Section 611.311(a))
(benzene, carbon tetrachlor±de, p-dichlorobenzene, 1, 2-dichioroethane,
1, 1-dichioroethylene, 1, 1, 1-trichioroethane, trichioroethylene, and
vinyl chloride)Januarv 9, l989Total Coliforms Rule (40 CFR 141.21 &
141.63) Dcccmbor 31, 1990
(corresponding with Sections 611.521-611.527 & 611.325)
(total coliforms, fecal coliforms, and E. coli)
Replaced by the Revised Total Coliforms Rule (40 CFR 141, subpart
Y)December 31. l990Surface Water Treatment Rule (40 CFR 141, subpart H)

Effcctive: Dcccmbcr 31, 1990
(corresponding with Subpart B of this Part) Compliance: Dcccmbcr 30,
1991
(filtration, disinfection, and turbidity)Effective: December 31, 1990
Compliance: December 31, l99lLead and Copper (40 CFR 141, subpart I)

July 7, 1991
(corresponding with Subpart G of this Part)
(lead and copper monitoring, reporting, and recordkeeping requirements
of 40 CFR 141.86 through 141.91) July 7, l99lPhase II lOCs (40 CFR
141.62(b) (2) and (b) (4) through (b) (10)) July 30, 1992
(corresponding with Section 611 . 301 (b))
(asbestos, cadmium, chromium, mercury, nitrate, nitrite, and
selenium)July 30, l992Phase II VOCs (40 CFR 141.61(a) (9) through
(a) (18) ) July 30, 1992
(corrcsponding with Scction 611.311(a))
(o-dichlorobenzene, 1 2-dichloroethylene,
trans-i , 2-dichloroethylene, 1 , 2-dichioropropane, ethylbenzene,
monochlorobenzene, styrene, tetrachloroethylene, toluene, and xylenes
(total))Julv 30, l992Phase II SOCs (40 CFR 141.61(c) (1) through (c) (18))

July 30, 1992
(corrcsponding with $cction 611.311(c))
(alachlor, atrazine, carbofuran, chlordane, dibromochioropropane,
ethylene dibromide, heptachlor, heptachlor epoxide, lindane,
methoxychlor, polychiorinated biphenyls, toxaphene, 2,4-ID, and 2, 4, 5-TP
(silvex))July 30, l992Phase V SOC (40 CFR 141.61(c) (3)) August 17, 1992
(corresponding with Section 611.311(c)) (endrin)Auaust 17, l992Lead and
Copper (40 CFR 141, subpart I) Dcccmbcr 7, 1992
(corresponding with Subpart G of this Part)
(lead and copper corrosion control, water treatment, public education,
and lead service line replacement requirements of 40 CFR 141.81 through
141.85)December 7, l992Phase IIB IOC (40 CFR 141.62(b) (3)) January 1,
1993
(corresponding with Section 611.301(b))
(barium) January 1. l993Phase IIB SOCs (40 CFR 141.61(a) (9) through
(a) (18)) January 1, 1993
(corresponding with Section 611.311(c))



(combined radium (Ra-226 + Ra-228) , gross alpha particle activity, beta
particle and photon activity, and uranium)December 8, 2003Arsenic (40
CFR 141.62(b) (16)) January 23, 2006
(corresponding with Section 611.301(b))

(arsenic)Januarv 23. 2006
Stage 2 Disinfection/Disinfectant Byproducts Rule (40 CFR 141, subparts
U & V)$ystems that serve fewer than 10,000 persons3- Submit plan

AprilolanApril 1, 2008 Complete monitoring or study
MarchstudvMarch 31, 2010 Submit IDSE rcport JulyreoortJulv 1,

2010 Compliance with monitoring rcguircmcntslfreguirementslf no
Cryptosporidium monitoring is rcguircd OctobcrreguiredOctober 1, 20131f
Cryptosporidium monitoring is rcguircd OctobcrreauiredOctober 1,
2ol4Systems that serve 10,000 to 49,999 pcrsons)Submit plan

OctobcroersonsSubmit tlanOctober 1, 2007Complete monitoring or
study $cptcmbcrstudySeptember 30, 2009Submit IDSE rcport

JanuaryreportJanuary 1 , 20l0Compliance with monitoring
rcguircmcnts Octoberreguirementspctober 1, 2013$ystems that serve
50,000 to 99,999 pcrsons)Submit plan Aprilpersons$ubmit planApril 1,
2007Complete monitoring or study MarchstudvMarch 31, 2009Submit IDSE
rcport JulyreportJulv 1, 2009Compliance with monitoring rcguircmcnts

Octobcrreguirementspctober 1, 2ol2systems that serve 100,000 or
nr, i— rhr rmc V rin i i hm i- tm 7 r, nt’ 1— rih -i-

--flfl
1,more pcrsons)Submit plan

2006Complete monitoring or study Septemberstudyseotember 30, 2008Submit
IDSE rcportJanuaryreoortJanuarv 1, 2009Compliance with monitoring
rcguircmcnts AprilreguirementsApril 1 , 2012 (corresponding with
Subparts W & Y of this Part) (total trihalomethanes and haloacetic acids
(five))Long Term 2 Enhanced Surface Water Treatment Rule (40 CFR 141,
subpart W)Systems that serve fewer than 10,000 pcrzons)AndpersonsAnd
which monitor for E. coliBcgincoliBeciin first round of monitoring

Octobcrmonitorinapctober 1, 2008Begin treatment for
Cryptosporidium OctoborCryptosporidiumpctober 1, 2Ol4Begin second round
of monitoring Octobormonitorincrpctober 1, 2Ol7And which monitor for
cryptosporidiumBcgincryDtosporidiumBeain first round of monitoring

AprilmonitorinaApril 1, 2OlOBegin treatment for Cryptosporidium
OctobcrCrvotosporidiumpctober 1, 2ol4Begin second round of

monitoring AprilmonitorinaApril 1, 2ol9Systems that serve 10,000 to
49,999 pcrsons)BoginoersonsBeain first round of monitoring

Aprilmon±torinaAoril 1, 2008Begin treatment for Cryptosporidium
OctoborCrvotosporidiumpctober 1, 2ol3Begin second round of

monitoring Octobcrmonitoringpctober 1, 2ol6Systems that serve 50,000 to
99,999 porsons)EoginpersonsBeain first round of monitoring

AprilmonitorinaApril 1, 2007Begin treatment for Cryptosporidium
OctobcrCrvptosporidiumpctober 1, 2ol2Begin second round of

monitoring Octobermonitor±napctober 1, 2ol5Systems that serve 100,000 or
more pcrsons)BeginpersonsBeain first round of monitoring

Octobermonitorinapctober 1, 200CBegin treatment for
Cryptosporidium AprilCrvotosooridiuroApril 1, 2ol2Begin second round of
monitoring AprilmonitorinaApril 1, 20l5(corresponding with Subpart Z of
this Part) (E. coli, Cryptosporidium, Giardia lamblia, viruses, and
turbidity)Groundwater Rule (40 CFR 141, subpart 5) December 1,
2009(corresponding with Subpart S of this Part) (E. coli, enterococci,
and coliphage)Revised Total Coliforms Rule (40 CFR 141, subpartSuboart



Y) Effective: April 15, 2013(correspond±ng with Subpartsuboart AA of
this Part) Compliance: April 1, 2016(total coliforms (indicator), E.
coil)

(Source: Amended at 41 Iii. Reg. —, effective
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